A COMPARATIVE SURVEY OF THE RF-AMIDE PEPTIDE SUPERFAMILY

EDITED BY: Karine Rousseau, Sylvie Dufour and Hubert Vaudry PUBLISHED IN: Frontiers in Endocrinology and Frontiers in Neuroscience





Frontiers Copyright Statement

© Copyright 2007-2015 Frontiers Media SA. All rights reserved.

All content included on this site, such as text, graphics, logos, button icons, images, video/audio clips, downloads, data compilations and software, is the property of or is licensed to Frontiers Media SA ("Frontiers") or its licensees and/or subcontractors. The copyright in the text of individual articles is the property of their respective authors, subject to a license granted to Frontiers.

The compilation of articles constituting this e-book, wherever published, as well as the compilation of all other content on this site, is the exclusive property of Frontiers. For the conditions for downloading and copying of e-books from Frontiers' website, please see the Terms for Website Use. If purchasing Frontiers e-books from other websites or sources, the conditions of the website concerned apply.

Images and graphics not forming part of user-contributed materials may not be downloaded or copied without permission.

Individual articles may be downloaded and reproduced in accordance with the principles of the CC-BY licence subject to any copyright or other notices. They may not be re-sold as an e-book.

As author or other contributor you grant a CC-BY licence to others to reproduce your articles, including any graphics and third-party materials supplied by you, in accordance with the Conditions for Website Use and subject to any copyright notices which you include in connection with your articles and materials.

All copyright, and all rights therein, are protected by national and international copyright laws.

The above represents a summary only. For the full conditions see the Conditions for Authors and the Conditions for Website Use.

ISSN 1664-8714 ISBN 978-2-88919-730-9 DOI 10.3389/978-2-88919-730-9

About Frontiers

Frontiers is more than just an open-access publisher of scholarly articles: it is a pioneering approach to the world of academia, radically improving the way scholarly research is managed. The grand vision of Frontiers is a world where all people have an equal opportunity to seek, share and generate knowledge. Frontiers provides immediate and permanent online open access to all its publications, but this alone is not enough to realize our grand goals.

Frontiers Journal Series

The Frontiers Journal Series is a multi-tier and interdisciplinary set of open-access, online journals, promising a paradigm shift from the current review, selection and dissemination processes in academic publishing. All Frontiers journals are driven by researchers for researchers; therefore, they constitute a service to the scholarly community. At the same time, the Frontiers Journal Series operates on a revolutionary invention, the tiered publishing system, initially addressing specific communities of scholars, and gradually climbing up to broader public understanding, thus serving the interests of the lay society, too.

Dedication to quality

Each Frontiers article is a landmark of the highest quality, thanks to genuinely collaborative interactions between authors and review editors, who include some of the world's best academicians. Research must be certified by peers before entering a stream of knowledge that may eventually reach the public - and shape society; therefore, Frontiers only applies the most rigorous and unbiased reviews.

Frontiers revolutionizes research publishing by freely delivering the most outstanding research, evaluated with no bias from both the academic and social point of view. By applying the most advanced information technologies, Frontiers is catapulting scholarly publishing into a new generation.

What are Frontiers Research Topics?

Frontiers Research Topics are very popular trademarks of the Frontiers Journals Series: they are collections of at least ten articles, all centered on a particular subject. With their unique mix of varied contributions from Original Research to Review Articles, Frontiers Research Topics unify the most influential researchers, the latest key findings and historical advances in a hot research area! Find out more on how to host your own Frontiers Research Topic or contribute to one as an author by contacting the Frontiers Editorial Office: **researchtopics@frontiersin.org**

A COMPARATIVE SURVEY OF THE RF-AMIDE PEPTIDE SUPERFAMILY

Topic Editors:

Karine Rousseau, Museum National d'Histoire Naturelle, France Sylvie Dufour, Museum National d'Histoire Naturelle, France Hubert Vaudry, University of Rouen, France

The discovery, twelve years ago, that the RF-amide peptide kisspeptin, acting via GPR54, is essential for the onset of puberty and reproduction, has been a major breakthrough in reproductive physiology. It has also put in front of the spotlights RF-amide peptides and allowed to revive research on this superfamily.

The first member of this family to be characterized, in 1977, was the cardioexcitatory peptide, FMRFamide, isolated from the ganglia of the clam *Macrocallista nimbosa*. Since then, a large number of these peptides, designated after their C-terminal arginine (R) and amidated phenylalaline (F) residues, have been identified in representative species of all major phyla. By means of phylogenetic analyses, the superfamily of RFamide peptides has been divided into five families in vertebrates: kisspeptin, QFRP (including 26RFa), LPXRFa (including GnIH and RFRP), PQRFa (including NPFF) and PrRP. Recent data reveal that SIFamide-type neuropeptides in protostomian invertebrates and SALMFamide-type neuropeptides in deuterostomian invertebrates as in vertebrates, multiple genes, as well as multiple mature peptides, are often present in a single species, questioning the need for such diversity in term of function. Comparative studies on non-mammalian vertebrates and invertebrates allow major advances in the knowledge of the evolutionary history of the RF-amide peptide superfamily. Such phylogenetical studies also contribute to improve classification and nomenclature of both peptides and receptors.

RF-amide peptides from different families have major evolutionary conserved roles in the control of reproduction, but also of food intake, metabolism, energy expenditure, cardiovascular function, nociception and stress. They are also involved in the integration of environmental signals, notably the photoperiod, to regulate reproduction. For instance, in most vertebrate species and especially in seasonal mammals, kisspeptin and GnIH/RFRP have complementary but opposite effects in the control of reproductive function. In addition, recent data show cross-activities between the members of the RF-amide peptide superfamily and



Double-immunofluorescent staining for immunoreactivities of the RF-amide peptide, gonadotropin-inhibitory hormone (GnIH), and the norepinephrine (NE) neuronal marker, dopamine β -hydroxylase (DBH) in the paraventricular nucleus (PVN) of the hypothalamus of male quail.

Representative fluorescent photomicrographs showing GnIH (green) and DBH (red). Fluorescence microscopy indicates the anatomical relationship between DBH-IR fibers and GnIH-IR neurons. DBH-IR fibers exist in close proximity to GnIH-IR cell bodies in the PVN of male quail.

Image by K Tsutsui based on Tobari. Y., Son, Y.L., Ubuka, T., Hasegawa, Y., Tsutsui, K. (2014). A new pathway mediating social effects on the endocrine system: female presence acting via norepinephrine release stimulates gonadotropininhibitory hormone in the paraventricular nucleus and suppresses luteinizing hormone in quail. J. Neurosci. 34, 9803-9811.

their receptors. For example, PrRP, kisspeptin and 26RFa are able to modulate nociception via NPFF receptors. Comparative studies have the potential to reveal novel regulatory mechanisms that could give a better comprehension of physiological functions and lead to new therapeutic treatments for related human pathologies. Thus, kisspeptin antagonists have been developed as novel tools for treatment of hormone-dependent disorders of reproduction such as precocious puberty and endometriosis or kisspeptin agonists for treatment of infertility, in humans. Studies on lower vertebrate models can also contribute to the discovery of new roles of these peptides, as seen recently with kisspeptin being involved in the early development of the medaka.

This research topic will aim at gathering major advances achieved through comparative studies in (mammalian and non-mammalian) vertebratesandinvertebrates, in the knowledge of RF-amide peptides in term of evolutionary history and physiological roles.

Citation: Rousseau, K., Dufour, S., Vaudry, H., eds. (2015). A Comparative Survey of the RF-Amide Peptide Superfamily. Lausanne: Frontiers Media. doi: 10.3389/978-2-88919-730-9

Table of Contents

- *Editorial: A comparative survey of the RF-amide peptide superfamily*Karine Rousseau, Sylvie Dufour and Hubert Vaudry *Does kisspeptin belong to the proposed RF-amide peptide family?*
- **07 Does kisspeptin belong to the proposed RF-amide peptide family?** Seongsik Yun, Dong-Kyu Kim, Michael Furlong, Jong-Ik Hwang, Hubert Vaudry and Jae Young Seong
- 13 Functions of two distinct "prolactin-releasing peptides" evolved from a common ancestral gene

Tetsuya Tachibana and Tatsuya Sakamoto

- 25 Unexpected multiplicity of QRFP receptors in early vertebrate evolution Dan Larhammar, Bo Xu and Christina A. Bergqvist
- 31 The evolution and variety of RFamide-type neuropeptides: insights from deuterostomian invertebrates

Maurice R. Elphick and Olivier Mirabeau

42 Review: evolution of GnIH and related peptides structure and function in the chordates

Tomohiro Osugi, Takayoshi Ubuka and Kazuyoshi Tsutsui

- 53 Diversity of the RFamide peptide family in mollusks Celine Zatylny-Gaudin and Pascal Favrel
- 67 Family of FLP peptides in Caenorhabditis elegans and related nematodes Chris Li and Kyuhyung Kim
- 83 The FMRFamide-like peptide family in nematodes
 Katleen Peymen, Jan Watteyne, Lotte Frooninckx, Liliane Schoofs and Isabel Beets
- 104 Involvement of mammalian RF-amide peptides and their receptors in the modulation of nociception in rodents

Safia Ayachi and Frédéric Simonin

117 Structural and functional divergence of gonadotropin-inhibitory hormone from jawless fish to mammals

Satoshi Ogawa and Ishwar S. Parhar

134 RFamide peptides in early vertebrate development Guro Katrine Sandvik, Kjetil Hodne, Trude Marie Haug, Kataaki Okubo and Finn-Arne Weltzien

152 Could FaRP-like peptides participate in regulation of hyperosmotic stress responses in plants?

François Bouteau, Yann Bassaglia, Emanuela Monetti, Daniel Tran, Sandra Navet, Stefano Mancuso, Hayat El-Maarouf-Bouteau and Laure Bonnaud-Ponticelli



Editorial: A comparative survey of the RF-amide peptide superfamily

Karine Rousseau^{1*}, Sylvie Dufour¹ and Hubert Vaudry²

¹ Laboratory of Biology of Aquatic Organisms and Ecosystems (BOREA), Muséum National d'Histoire Naturelle, CNRS 7208, IRD 207, Université Pierre and Marie Curie, UCBN, Paris, France, ² Laboratory of Neuronal and Neuroendocrine Differentiation and Communication, INSERM U982, International Associated Laboratory Samuel de Champlain, Institute for Research and Innovation in Biomedicine (IRIB), University of Rouen, Mont-Saint-Aignan, France

Keywords: RF-amide peptides, receptors, evolution, functions, deuterostomes, protostomes

The first member of the RF-amide peptide superfamily to be characterized, in 1977, was the cardioexcitatory peptide, FMRFamide, isolated from the ganglia of the clam *Macrocallista nimbosa* (1). Since then, a large number of such peptides, designated after their C-terminal arginine (R) and amidated phenylalanine (F) residues, have been identified in representative species of all major phyla. The discovery, 12 years ago, that the RF-amide peptide kisspeptin, acting via GPR54, was essential for the onset of puberty and reproduction, has been a major breakthrough in reproductive physiology (2–4). It has also put in front of the spotlights RF-amide peptides and has invigorated research on this superfamily of regulatory neuropeptides. The present Research Topic aims at illustrating major advances achieved, through comparative studies in (mammalian and non-mammalian) vertebrates and invertebrates, in the knowledge of RF-amide peptides in terms of evolutionary history and physiological significance.

Since 2006, by means of phylogenetic analyses, the superfamily of RFamide peptides has been divided into five families/groups in vertebrates (5, 6): kisspeptin, 26RFa/QRFP, GnIH (including LPXRFa and RFRP), NPFF, and PrRP. Recent data reveal that SIFamide-type neuropeptides in protostomian invertebrates and SALMFamide-type neuropeptides in deuterostomian invertebrates share a common evolutionary origin with vertebrate LPXRFa and PQRFa (7). Comparative studies on non-mammalian vertebrates and invertebrates allow major advances in the knowledge of the evolutionary history of the RF-amide peptide superfamily. Such phylogenetical studies also contribute to refine classification and nomenclature of both peptides and receptors. In this issue, Yun et al. (8) show that the concept of coevolution of peptide ligands and their cognate receptors helps to re-examine not only the classification of receptors but also their peptides. They thus report that kisspeptin should be classified in the galanin/spexin family rather than in the RF-amide peptide family. Another example is given by Tachibana and Sakamoto (9) who propose non-mammalian PrRP (C)-RFa to be renamed PrRP2. With the identification of the QRFPR genes in coelacanth and spotted gar, Larhammar et al. (10) demonstrate that the QRFP system is complex in the early stages of vertebrate evolution and secondarily becomes restricted in mammals.

In their review, Elphick and Mirabeau (11) recount the occurrence of the RFamide motif in bilaterian neuropeptide families. They report that peptides, such as NPY/NPF, have acquired modified C-terminal characteristics in vertebrates, while RFamide-type peptides like luqins have been lost in the vertebrate lineage. They also underline some neuropeptide families (e.g., CCK/sulfakinins) in which the RFamide motif is unique to protostomian members. Osugi et al. (12) show that identification of GnIH in agnathans (lamprey) and amphioxus reveals that the C-terminal amide motif of GnIH can differ, being QPQRF or RPQRF, in addition to previously observed LPXRF in birds, mammals and most of fish, and MPQRF in grass puffer and medaka.

As indicated above, the characterization of the first RF-amide peptide was carried out in a mollusk. Since then, many different genes have been identified in invertebrates, and the reviews by Zatylny-Gaudin and Favrel (13) in mollusks, and by Li and Kim (14) and Peymen et al. (15) in nematodes, emphasize the need of identifying receptors for these peptides in invertebrates and characterizing their signaling pathways.

OPEN ACCESS

Edited and reviewed by: Jeff M. P. Holly, University of Bristol, UK

> *Correspondence: Karine Rousseau rousse@mnhn fr

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Neuroendocrine Science, a section of the journal Frontiers in Endocrinology

> **Received:** 14 July 2015 **Accepted:** 23 July 2015 **Published:** 10 August 2015

Citation:

Rousseau K, Dufour S and Vaudry H (2015) Editorial: A comparative survey of the RF-amide peptide superfamily. Front. Endocrinol. 6:120. doi: 10.3389/fendo.2015.00120

RF-amide peptides from different families have major evolutionary conserved roles in the control of reproduction, food intake, metabolism, energy expenditure, cardiovascular function, nociception, and stress (16-20). The review by Ayachi and Simonin (21) presents the emerging evidences in rodents that all RF-amide peptides and their receptors are involved in the modulation of nociception in basal and chronic pain conditions, as well as of opioid-induced hyperalgesia. The reviews on GnIH by Osugi et al. (12) and by Ogawa and Parhar (22) report that even if the inhibitory role of GnIH is well established in laterevolved vertebrates, such as birds and mammals, the situation is less clear in teleosts and may vary according to the maturational stage. Comparative studies have the potential to reveal novel regulatory mechanisms that could give a better comprehension of physiological functions. Interestingly, in invertebrates, as in vertebrates, multiple genes as well as multiple mature peptides are often present in a single species, questioning the need for such diversity in term of function. In this Research Topic, Tachibana

References

- Price DA, Greenberg MJ. Structure of a molluscan cardioexcitatory neuropeptide. Science (1977) 197:670–1. doi:10.1126/science.877582
- de Roux N, Genin E, Carel JC, Matsuda F, Chaussain JL, Milgrom E. Hypogonadotropic hypogonadism due to loss of function of the KiSS1-derived peptide receptor GPR54. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2003) 100:10972–6. doi:10.1073/ pnas.1834399100
- Funes S, Hedrick JA, Vassileva G, Markowitz L, Abbondanzo S, Golovko A, et al. The KiSS-1 receptor GPR54 is essential for the development of the murine reproductive system. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* (2003) 312:1357–63. doi: 10.1016/j.bbrc.2003.11.066
- Seminara SB, Messager S, Chatzidaki EE, Thresher RR, Acierno JS Jr, Shagoury JK, et al. The GPR54 gene as a regulator of puberty. *N Engl J Med* (2003) 349:1614–27. doi:10.1056/NEJMoa035322
- Osugi T, Ukena K, Sower SA, Kawauchi H, Tsutsui K. Evolutionary origin and divergence of PQRFamide peptides and LPXRFamide peptides in the RFamide peptide family. Insights from novel lamprey RFamide peptides. *FEBS J* (2006) 273:1731–43. doi:10.1111/j.1742-4658.2006.05187.x
- Tsutsui K. A new key neurohormone controlling reproduction, gonadotropininhibitory hormone (GnIH): biosynthesis, mode of action and functional significance. *Progr Neurobiol* (2009) 88:76–88. doi:10.1016/j.pneurobio.2009.02.003
- Elphick MR. From gonadotropin-inhibitory hormone to SIFamides: are echinoderm SALMFamides the "missing link" in a bilaterian family of neuropeptides that regulate reproductive processes? *Gen Comp Endocrinol* (2013) 193:229–33. doi:10.1016/j.ygcen.2013.08.009
- Yun S, Kim D-K, Furlong M, Hwang J-I, Vaudry H, Seong YS. Does kisspeptin belong to the proposed RF-amide peptide family? *Front Endocrinol* (2014) 5:134. doi:10.3389/fendo.2014.00134
- Tachibana T, Sakamoto T. Functions of two distinct "prolactin-releasing peptides" evolved from a common ancestral gene. *Front Endocrinol* (2014) 5:170. doi:10.3389/fendo.2014.00170
- Larhammar D, Xu B, Bergqvist CA. Unexpected multiplicity of QRFP receptors in early vertebrate evolution. *Front Neurosci* (2014) 8:337. doi:10.3389/fnins. 2014.00337
- Elphick MR, Mirabeau O. The evolution and variety of RFamide-type neuropeptides: insights from deuterostomian invertebrates. *Front Endocrinol* (2014) 5:93. doi:10.3389/fendo.2014.00093
- Osugi T, Ubuka T, Tsutsui K. Review: evolution of GnIH and related peptides structure and function in the chordates. *Front Neurosci* (2014) 8:255. doi:10. 3389/fnins.2014.00255
- Zatylny-Gaudin C, Favrel P. Diversity of the RFamide peptide family in mollusks. Front Endocrinol (2014) 5:178. doi:10.3389/fendo.2014.00178
- Li C, Kim K. Family of FLP peptides in *Caenorhabditis elegans* and related nematodes. *Front Endocrinol* (2014) 5:150. doi:10.3389/fendo.2014.00150

and Sakamoto (9) report that physiological actions of PrRP and PrRP2 seem to overlap in non-mammalian vertebrates, while converging into those of PrRP in mammals. Studies on lower vertebrate models can also contribute to the discovery of new roles of these peptides. For example, Sandvik et al. (23) review the role of RF-amide peptides in development, first established in medaka (24). In addition, Bouteau et al. (25) provide the first evidence that FMRFamide like peptides (FLPs) may be involved in physiological processes related to hyperosmotic stress responses in plants, widening the scope of RFamide peptides far beyond bilaterian perspectives.

We are particularly indebted to all the researchers who have enthusiastically answered to our invitation to contribute articles to this Research Topic, and to the reviewers who helped us reach the highest standards. It is our hope that this Research Topic will become a major set of references for those working on the phylogenetic history of RFamide-related peptides, and will raise interest of others who are not (yet) involved in this research area.

- Peymen K, Watteyne J, Frooninckx L, Schoofs L, Beets I. The FMRFamide-like peptide family in nematodes. *Front Endocrinol* (2014) 5:90. doi:10.3389/fendo. 2014.00090
- Pinilla L, Aguilar E, Dieguez C, Millar RP, Tena-Sempere M. Kisspeptins and reproduction: physiological roles and regulatory mechanisms. *Physiol Rev* (2012) 92:1235–316. doi:10.1152/physrev.00037.2010
- Dodd GT, Luckman SM. Physiological roles of GPR10 and PrRP signaling. Front Endocrinol (2013) 4:20. doi:10.3389/fendo.2013.00020
- Jhamandas JH, Goncharuk V. Role of neuropeptide FF in central cardiovascular and neuroendocrine regulation. *Front Endocrinol* (2013) 4:8. doi:10.3389/fendo. 2013.00008
- Shahjahan M, Kitahashi T, Parhar IS. Central pathways integrating metabolism and reproduction in teleosts. *Front Endocrinol* (2014) 5:36. doi:10.3389/fendo. 2014.00036
- Tsutsui K, Ubuka T. Breakthrough in neuroendocrinology by discovering novel neuropeptides and neurosteroids: 1. Discovery of gonadotropin-inhibitory hormone (GnIH) across vertebrates. *Gen Comp Endocrinol* (2014) 205:4–10. doi: 10.1016/j.ygcen.2014.03.006
- Ayachi S, Simonin F. Involvement of mammalian RF-amide peptides and their receptors in the modulation of nociception in rodents. *Front Endocrinol* (2014) 5:158. doi:10.3389/fendo.2014.00158
- Ogawa S, Parhar I. Structural and functional divergence of gonadotropininhibitory hormone from jawless fish to mammals. *Front Endocrinol* (2014) 5:177. doi:10.3389/fendo.2014.00177
- Sandvik GK, Hodne K, Haug TM, Okubo K, Weltzien FA. RFamide peptides in early vertebrate development. *Front Endocrinol* (2014) 5:203. doi:10.3389/ fendo.2014.00203
- Hodne K, Weltzien FA, Oka Y, Okubo K. Expression and putative function of kisspeptins and their receptors during early development in medaka. *Endocrinology* (2013) 154:3437–46. doi:10.1210/en.2013-1065
- Bouteau F, Bassaglia Y, Monetti E, Tran D, Navet S, Mancuso S, et al. Could FaRP-like peptides participate in regulation of hyperosmotic stress responses in plants? *Front Endocrinol* (2014) 5:132. doi:10.3389/fendo.2014.00132

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2015 Rousseau, Dufour and Vaudry. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

frontiers in ENDOCRINOLOGY



Seongsik Yun¹, Dong-Kyu Kim¹, Michael Furlong¹, Jong-Ik Hwang¹, Hubert Vaudry² and Jae Young Seong¹*

¹ Graduate School of Medicine, Korea University, Seoul, South Korea

² INSERM U982, University of Rouen, Mont-Saint-Aignan, France

Edited by:

Sylvie Dufour, Muséum National d'Histoire Naturelle, France

Reviewed by:

Yoshitaka Oka, University of Tokyo, Japan Gustavo M. Somoza, Instituto de

Investigaciones Biotecnológicas-Instituto Tecnológico de Chascomús, Argentina

*Correspondence:

Jae Young Seong, Graduate School of Medicine, Korea University, Seoul 136-705, South Korea e-mail: jyseong@korea.ac.kr

Kisspeptin (KISS) plays a key role in regulating reproduction by binding to its receptor, GPR54. Because of the Arg-Phe (RF) sequence at its carboxyl terminus, KISS has been proposed to be a member of the RF-amide peptide family consisting of neuropeptide FF (NPFF), neuropeptide VF (NPVF), pyroglutamylated RF-amide peptide (QRFP), and prolactinreleasing hormone (PRLH). Evolutionary relationships of protein families can be determined through phylogenetic analysis. However, phylogenetic analysis among related peptide families often fails to provide sufficient information because only short mature peptide sequences from full preprohormone sequences are conserved. Considering the concept of the coevolution of peptide ligands and their cognate receptors, evolutionary relationships among related receptor families provide clues to explore relationships between their peptides. Although receptors for NPFF, NPVF, and QRFP are phylogenetically clustered together, receptors for PRLH and KISS are on different branches of the phylogenetic tree. In particular, KISS has been proposed to be a member of the KISS/galanin/spexin family based on synteny analysis and the phylogenetic relationship between their receptors. This article discusses the evolutionary history of the receptors for the proposed RF-amide peptide family and proposes that, from an evolutionary aspect, KISS has emerged from an ancestor, which is distinct from those of the other RF-amide peptides, and so should be classed separately.

Keywords: kisspeptin, RF-amide, spexin, galanin, coevolution, gene duplication, evolutionary history

INTRODUCTION

The RF-amide peptides that harbor the Arg-Phe-amide sequence in their carboxyl (C)-termini were first discovered in a species of mollusk, Macrocallista nimbosa (1). Following this discovery, various RF-amide peptides have been identified in other invertebrate species (2, 3). In vertebrates, neuropeptide FF (NPFF) along with its receptor GPR74 (NPFFR2) was the first to be identified in the central nervous system of mammals (4). Fifteen years later, paralogous peptides, gonadotropin-inhibitory hormone (GnIH) in quail brain (5), and neuropeptide VF (NPVF) in mammals (6, 7) were identified. Currently, GnIH and NPVF are found to be orthologous to each other and activate the receptor GPR147 (NPFFR1) (6-10). Another paralogous peptide, pyroglutamylated RF-amide peptide (QRFP or 43RF-amide peptide), and its receptor GPR103 (QRFPR) have been identified in the hypothalamus and spinal cord of mammals (11–13). The receptors for these three vertebrate RF-amide peptides, NPFFR1, NPFFR2, and QRFPR, are phylogenetically very close to each other (Figure 1), indicating an evolutionarily common origin for these receptors. The other RF-amide-related peptides in vertebrates are prolactin-releasing hormone (PRLH or PrRP) and kisspeptin (KISS). Interestingly, the receptors for PRLH (PRLHR) and KISS (KISSR) are phylogenetically distant from NPFFR1, NPFFR2, and QRFPR. They are more closely related to neuropeptide Y (NPY) receptors (14, 15) and galanin (GAL) receptors (16), respectively (Figure 1).

The RF-amide peptides do not exhibit any sequence similarity to each other, other than the presence of the common RF-amide at their C-termini (17). As most neuropeptides have coevolved with their cognate receptors (18, 19), phylogenetic analysis of the related receptor families may mirror the evolutionary history of the peptide families (20, 21). Phylogeny of the RF-amide peptide receptor family, however, revealed distant relationships between PRLHR, KISSR, and the other RF-amide receptors (15, 16). This suggests that PRLH and KISS, at least, are likely to have originated from ancestors different from that of NPFF, NPVF, and QRFP. Therefore, it is timely to redefine the RF-amide family group members according to the evolutionary histories of individual RFamide peptides. This article reviews the evolutionary relationships between KISS, and the other RF-amide peptides along with their paired receptors, and proposes that KISS is independent from the RF-amide peptide family.

GENERAL MECHANISM FOR THE EVOLUTION OF NEUROPEPTIDES AND THEIR RECEPTORS

Neuropeptide and receptor families have expanded through whole-genome duplications (WGD) and local tandem gene duplications before and after WGD during vertebrate evolution (14, 16, 20, 22–26). To date, synteny analyses of vertebrate genome fragments and comparison of entire chromosomes of evolutionarily distinct taxa support two rounds (2R) of WGD during early vertebrate evolution. These events produced four paralogous



chromosomal regions (paralogons) sharing similar sets of genes (27–29). A third round (3R) of WGD during an early phase of bony fish emergence resulted in octupled paralogons in teleosts (30).

The evolutionary history of a gene family can be traced by phylogenetic analysis. However, in the case of peptide gene families, phylogenetic analysis often does not provide sufficient information to conclude the evolutionary relationship among related peptide gene families (20, 31). In general, signal peptide sequences are not conserved and propeptide sequences, other than the mature peptide, are highly variable because they are free from evolutionary selective pressure (32). Sequence comparison of only a short, conserved mature peptide is not enough to extrapolate correct relational information. Furthermore, paralogous peptide genes that arose by local gene duplication before 2R exhibit considerable variation even in the mature peptide sequences (20, 31). For instance, the mature peptide sequences of the ligand genes for class B (secretin-like) G-protein-coupled receptors (GPCR) are highly variable (20, 31) while maintaining conserved three-dimensional structure to a general extent (33). Thus, alternative methods need to be applied to explore the evolutionary relationships among peptide gene families.

In contrast to peptide genes, evolutionary relationships among related receptor families can be readily assessed by phylogenetic analysis since the transmembrane domains of the receptors are relatively conserved across vertebrate species and the amino acid sequences of receptors are long enough to generate a convincing phylogenetic tree. Thus, tracing relationships among related receptor families can provide clues to understand the evolutionary history of their corresponding peptide genes. For instance, the

evolutionary histories of receptors for secretin family peptides, including corticotropin-releasing hormone, calcitonin, parathyroid hormone, glucagon, and secretin subfamilies may allow us to speculate about possible evolutionary histories for the cognate peptide genes, for which the sequence similarities are not well preserved (20, 25, 31). In addition, locating related peptide genes on the reconstructed pre-2R ancestral chromosomes (or linkage group) is an alternative tool to explore the relationships among related gene families (20, 34). Paralogous genes that emerged through local duplications before 2R reside in the same vicinity on the pre-2R linkage group. For instance, many secretin family peptide genes are located on the same pre-2R linkage group, indicating close evolutionary relationships among the peptide genes (20). The gene families of the neuropeptides, KISS, GAL, and spexin (SPX), are in the vicinity of the same pre-2R linkage group (16). This possibility is further supported by phylogenetic relationships among the receptors of these peptides (Figure 1) (16). The neuropeptide Y (NPY) gene and its paralogous genes, including peptide YY (*PYY*) and pancreatic polypeptide (*PPY*), reside on the same chromosome or on paralogons (35, 36). Likewise, the NPY receptor (NPYR) family seems to have been generated by local gene duplications followed by 2R WGD (14, 15, 37).

EVOLUTIONARY HISTORY OF NPFF/NPVF, QRFP, AND PRLH

Neuropeptide NPFF was the first RF-amide peptide characterized in the central nervous system of mammals (4, 8, 38, 39). NPFF is known to be involved in morphine tolerance, adipogenesis, and anorectic activity (40–45). In 2000, Tsutsui et al. found a new RF-amide peptide, GnIH, in quail brain (5, 46). This turned out to be an ortholog of NPVF in humans (9, 47). Albeit with some cross-reactivity, NPFF has a high affinity to NPFFR2 (4) while NPVF more selectively activates NPFFR1 (6, 48, 49).

The neuropeptides NPFF and NPVF seem to be 2R-generated paralogs (ohnologs) as their genes are located on two 2R-generated paralogons of human chromosomes. NPFF is located in the vicinity of the neuropeptide tachykinin 3 (TAC3) gene on human chromosome 12 while NPVF is on human chromosome 7, which also contains the TAC1 gene. Likewise, the receptors NPFFR1 and NPFFR2 are ohnologous to each other since NPFFR1/TACR2 and NPFFR2/TACR3 pairs are on paralogons of human chromosomes 10 and 4, respectively (6, 15, 50). It is of interest to note that human chromosome 10 also harbors PRLHR and PPYR (a receptor for NPY family peptides) and that human chromosome 4 has QRFPR and three NPYRs, NPY1R, NPY2R, and NPY5R (14, 15, 51). The phylogenetic tree in **Figure 1** also shows that these receptors are clustered together. These observations suggest that NPFFRs, QRFPR, TACRs, NPYRs, and PRLHR may have emerged through local duplications from a common ancestor before 2R and expanded their members via 2R. Although the hypocretin (orexin) receptor (HCRTR) is shown in that branch, the HCRTR gene is not shown in the paralogons. This may be due to translocation of the gene to other chromosomal regions during evolution (20). Similarly, many peptide genes for these receptors are clustered on 2R-generated paralogons. For instance, the HCRT, PYY, PPY, and TAC4 genes are closely located on a region of human chromosome 17, which is likely another paralogon of NPFF/TAC-containing regions of human chromosomes 7 and 12 (15). Thus, it seems likely that these peptide genes arose during vertebrate evolution in a manner similar to that of receptor genes. It is noteworthy that the chicken C-RF-amide peptide (PRLH2), an ohnolog of PRLH resides near NPY, TAC1, and NPVF on the chromosomes of chickens, medaka, and tetraodon (52, 53). These findings suggest the presence of evolutionary relationships between the NPFF family and the other RF-amide peptides QRFP and PRLH, along with non-RF-amide peptides such as NPY, TAC, and HCRT.

Pyroglutamylated RF-amide peptide (43RF-amide), a long form of 26RF-amide, has been discovered in the hypothalamus and spinal cord of humans (11–13, 54). Intravenous or intracerebroventricular administration of QRFP increased plasma aldosterone levels and food intake in rats (11, 12, 55). While humans have only one QRFP receptor (12, 13), rodents have two receptors QRFPR1 and QRFPR2 (56, 57). QRFPR2 appears to be an ohnolog of QRFPR1. A region of mouse chromosome 6 has *QRFPR2* and *TACR1*, indicating that this region is another paralogon for the *QRFPR/NPFFR/TACR*-containing chromosomal regions as described previously. As the phylogenetic tree reveals a close relationship between QRFPR and NPFFRs, an evolutionarily close relationship between QRFR and NPFF/NPVF can be postulated.

Prolactin-releasing hormone was first identified by a reverse pharmacological approach in 1998 (58). Physiological roles of PRLH include regulation of stress response (59–61), reduced appetite (62–64), and stimulation of luteinizing hormone and follicle stimulating hormone (65). The orphan receptor GPR10 was identified as the receptor for PRLH (58, 66, 67). PRLHR exhibits a close relationship in its sequence identity with the NPYR family (14, 15). NPY4R, a member of the NPYR family is positioned together with PRLHR1 on the same chromosome of humans and chickens (15). There are also some structural similarities between PRLH and NPY family peptides. Both PRLH and NPY family genes have two coding exons. The first coding exon contains a signal peptide sequence followed by the N-terminal region of the mature peptide sequence. The second coding exon contains the C-terminal region of the mature peptide with conserved Arg-Phe-Gly (RFG) or Arg-Tyr-Gly (RYG) residues followed by a dibasic cleavage site. Like PRLH, some NPY peptide family members such as bovine PYY and PPY have RF-amide sequences, while NPY, PPY, and PYY from most vertebrates contain the Arg-Tyr-amide (RY-amide) sequence (15, 68, 69). It is also interesting to note that the NPY peptide is able to activate PRLHR1 at micromolar levels (15). These observations together with phylogenetic analysis of neuropeptide receptors suggest that the PRLH/NPY family genes and their receptor genes emerged by local gene duplications during early vertebrate evolution (14, 15). These local duplication events are likely to have occurred after the genes split from their common ancestors into the PRLH/NPY and NPFF/QRFP systems.

COEVOLUTION OF THE SPEXIN/GALANIN/KISSPEPTIN FAMILY

The *KISS* gene was first identified as a tumor suppressor gene expressed in human melanoma and breast cancer cells (70, 71). Later, the *KISS* gene was found to produce a functional peptide with an RF-amide sequence (designated as kisspeptin or metastin) that activates an orphan GPCR, GPR54 (KISSR) (72–74). KISS and KISSR are involved in the onset of puberty and the control of reproduction and food consumption (75–80). After the discoveries of mammalian *KISS* and *KISSR*, two paralogs of the *KISS* gene (*KISSR2*, *KISSR3*, and *KISSR4*) have been identified in a variety of vertebrate species (32, 81–83). All these paralogs seem to be ohnologs as each of them is located on 2R-generated paralogons (32, 82, 83).

Although KISS has been acknowledged as a member of the RF-amide peptide family, no supporting evidence, other than the presence of the RF-amide sequence in its C-terminus, has been provided. KISSR was originally reported to have considerably high degree of sequence similarity with galanin receptors (GALR) (84). This result raises the possibility that KISS/KISSR and GAL/GALR pairs have diverged from a common ancestor and not from the RF-amide peptide/receptor ancestors. Recently, it was shown that the novel neuropeptides spexin1 (SPX1) and spexin2 (SPX2) are functional ligands for GALR2 and GALR3 but not GALR1 (16, 85). In particular, SPXs are more potent than GAL in activation of GALR3, while they show potencies to GALR2 similar to that of GAL (16). Synteny analysis and relocation of the gene families on the reconstructed vertebrate ancestral linkage groups show that SPX, GAL, and KISS family genes are distributed among 2Rgenerated 4 paralogons (4 linkage groups). Three linkage groups contain SPX1 and KISS2, SPX2 and GAL, and KISS3 and galaninlike peptide (GALP), respectively. The fourth linkage group has KISS1 alone (16, 86). This study proposed that ancestral forms of KISS, GAL, and SPX arose by tandem local duplications before 2R and expanded their family members through 2R (16). Likewise, KISSRs and GALRs are likely to have emerged through local duplications before 2R, producing three subgroups in vertebrates:



KISSRs (4 KISSRs), GALR1 (GALR1a and GALR1b), and GALR2/3 (GALR2a, GALR2b, and GALR3) (**Figure 2**). Altogether, these results suggest that the evolutionary origin of the KISS/SPX/GAL family is far distant from those of the NPFF/QRFP and PRLH/NPY families.

CONCLUSION

Rapid accumulation of genomic sequence information from various invertebrate and vertebrate species and the development of bioinformatic tools, including phylogenetic analysis, small scale genome comparison to identify orthologous and paralogous relationships of genes, and reconstruction of ancient chromosomes, have facilitated exploration of the relationships and origins of peptide and receptor gene families (20, 28, 32, 34, 87, 88). Based on the phylogenetic analysis of neuropeptide receptors and the syntenic relationships of neuropeptide genes, we suggest that the proposed RF-amid peptide family arose from three different ancestors. NPFF and NPVF are likely 2R-generated paralogs and have a close evolutionary relationship with QRFP. PRLH is evolutionarily closer to the NPY family than the NPFF/NPVF/QRFP group. KISS is likely a member of the KISS/GAL/SPX peptide family and their evolutionary origin is far distant from those of the other RF-amide peptides. This study may provide an insight into the mechanism for coevolution of neuropeptides and their receptors.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

This work was supported by a grant (2013R1A2A2A01068295) from the National Research Foundation of Korea (NRF) funded by the Ministry of Science, ICT, and Future Planning.

REFERENCES

1. Price DA, Greenberg MJ. Structure of a molluscan cardioexcitatory neuropeptide. *Science* (1977) **197**:670–1. doi:10.1126/science.877582

- Walker RJ. Neuroactive peptides with an RFamide or Famide carboxyl terminal. *Comp Biochem Physiol C* (1992) 102:213–22. doi:10.1016/0742-8413(92)90104-F
- Walker RJ, Papaioannou S, Holden-Dye L. A review of FMRFamide- and RFamide-like peptides in metazoa. *Invert Neurosci* (2009) 9:111–53. doi:10. 1007/s10158-010-0097-7
- 4. Yang HY, Fratta W, Majane EA, Costa E. Isolation, sequencing, synthesis, and pharmacological characterization of two brain neuropeptides that modulate the action of morphine. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (1985) 82:7757–61. doi:10.1073/pnas.82.22.7757
- Tsutsui K, Saigoh E, Ukena K, Teranishi H, Fujisawa Y, Kikuchi M, et al. A novel avian hypothalamic peptide inhibiting gonadotropin release. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* (2000) 275:661–7. doi:10.1006/bbrc.2000.3350
- Bonini JA, Jones KA, Adham N, Forray C, Artymyshyn R, Durkin MM, et al. Identification and characterization of two G protein-coupled receptors for neuropeptide FF. J Biol Chem (2000) 275:39324–31. doi:10.1074/jbc.M004385200
- Elshourbagy NA, Ames RS, Fitzgerald LR, Foley JJ, Chambers JK, Szekeres PG, et al. Receptor for the pain modulatory neuropeptides FF and AF is an orphan G protein-coupled receptor. J Biol Chem (2000) 275:25965–71. doi:10.1074/jbc.M004515200
- Perry SJ, Yi-Kung Huang E, Cronk D, Bagust J, Sharma R, Walker RJ, et al. A human gene encoding morphine modulating peptides related to NPFF and FMRFamide. *FEBS Lett* (1997) 409:426–30. doi:10.1016/S0014-5793(97) 00557-7
- Hinuma S, Shintani Y, Fukusumi S, Iijima N, Matsumoto Y, Hosoya M, et al. New neuropeptides containing carboxy-terminal RFamide and their receptor in mammals. *Nat Cell Biol* (2000) 2:703–8. doi:10.1038/35036326
- Ubuka T, Morgan K, Pawson AJ, Osugi T, Chowdhury VS, Minakata H, et al. Identification of human GnIH homologs, RFRP-1 and RFRP-3, and the cognate receptor, GPR147 in the human hypothalamic pituitary axis. *PLoS One* (2009) 4:e8400. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0008400
- Chartrel N, Dujardin C, Anouar Y, Leprince J, Decker A, Clerens S, et al. Identification of 26RFa, a hypothalamic neuropeptide of the RFamide peptide family with orexigenic activity. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2003) 100:15247–52. doi:10.1073/pnas.2434676100
- Fukusumi S, Yoshida H, Fujii R, Maruyama M, Komatsu H, Habata Y, et al. A new peptidic ligand and its receptor regulating adrenal function in rats. *J Biol Chem* (2003) 278:46387–95. doi:10.1074/jbc.M305270200
- Jiang Y, Luo L, Gustafson EL, Yadav D, Laverty M, Murgolo N, et al. Identification and characterization of a novel RF-amide peptide ligand for orphan G-protein-coupled receptor SP9155. *J Biol Chem* (2003) 278:27652–7. doi:10. 1074/jbc.M302945200
- Larhammar D, Salaneck E. Molecular evolution of NPY receptor subtypes. Neuropeptides (2004) 38:141–51. doi:10.1016/j.npep.2004.06.002
- Lagerstrom MC, Fredriksson R, Bjarnadottir TK, Fridmanis D, Holmquist T, Andersson J, et al. Origin of the prolactin-releasing hormone (PRLH) receptors: evidence of coevolution between PRLH and a redundant neuropeptide Y receptor during vertebrate evolution. *Genomics* (2005) 85:688–703. doi:10.1016/j.ygeno.2005.02.007
- Kim DK, Yun S, Son GH, Hwang JI, Park CR, Kim JI, et al. Coevolution of the spexin/galanin/kisspeptin family: spexin activates galanin receptor type II and III. *Endocrinology* (2014) 155:1864–73. doi:10.1210/en.2013-2106
- Tsutsui K, Bentley GE, Kriegsfeld LJ, Osugi T, Seong JY, Vaudry H. Discovery and evolutionary history of GnIH and kisspeptin: new key neuropeptides controlling reproduction. *J Neuroendocrinology* (2010) 22:716–27. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2826.2010.02018.x
- Acharjee S, Do-Rego JL, Oh DY, Moon JS, Ahn RS, Lee K, et al. Molecular cloning, pharmacological characterization, and histochemical distribution of frog vasotocin and mesotocin receptors. *J Mol Endocrinol* (2004) 33:293–313. doi:10.1677/jme.0.0330293
- Cho HJ, Acharjee S, Moon MJ, Oh DY, Vaudry H, Kwon HB, et al. Molecular evolution of neuropeptide receptors with regard to maintaining high affinity to their authentic ligands. *Gen Comp Endocrinol* (2007) 153:98–107. doi:10.1016/j.ygcen.2006.12.013
- Hwang JI, Moon MJ, Park S, Kim DK, Cho EB, Ha N, et al. Expansion of secretinlike G protein-coupled receptors and their peptide ligands via local duplications before and after two rounds of whole-genome duplication. *Mol Biol Evol* (2013) 30:1119–30. doi:10.1093/molbev/mst031

- Mirabeau O, Joly JS. Molecular evolution of peptidergic signaling systems in bilaterians. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2013) 110:E2028–37. doi:10.1073/pnas. 1219956110
- 22. Ohno S. Evolution by Gene Duplication. Berlin: Springer-Verlag (1970).
- Lundin LG. Evolution of the vertebrate genome as reflected in paralogous chromosomal regions in man and the house mouse. *Genomics* (1993) 16:1–19. doi:10.1006/geno.1993.1133
- 24. Holland PW, Garcia-Fernandez J, Williams NA, Sidow A. Gene duplications and the origins of vertebrate development. *Dev Suppl* (1994):125–33.
- Hwang JI, Yun S, Moon MJ, Park CR, Seong JY. Molecular evolution of GPCRs: GLP1/GLP1 receptors. J Mol Endocrinol (2014) 52:T15–27. doi:10.1530/JME-13-0137
- Sefideh FA, Moon MJ, Yun S, Hong SI, Hwang JI, Seong JY. Local duplication of gonadotropin-releasing hormone (GnRH) receptor before two rounds of whole genome duplication and origin of the mammalian GnRH receptor. *PLoS One* (2014) 9:e87901. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0087901
- 27. Dehal P, Boore JL. Two rounds of whole genome duplication in the ancestral vertebrate. *PLoS Biol* (2005) **3**:e314. doi:10.1371/journal.pbio.0030314
- Nakatani Y, Takeda H, Kohara Y, Morishita S. Reconstruction of the vertebrate ancestral genome reveals dynamic genome reorganization in early vertebrates. *Genome Res* (2007) 17:1254–65. doi:10.1101/gr.6316407
- Putnam NH, Butts T, Ferrier DE, Furlong RF, Hellsten U, Kawashima T, et al. The amphioxus genome and the evolution of the chordate karyotype. *Nature* (2008) 453:1064–71. doi:10.1038/nature06967
- Meyer A, Van de Peer Y. From 2R to 3R: evidence for a fish-specific genome duplication (FSGD). *Bioessays* (2005) 27:937–45. doi:10.1002/bies.20293
- Cardoso JC, Vieira FA, Gomes AS, Power DM. The serendipitous origin of chordate secretin peptide family members. *BMC Evol Biol* (2010) 10:135. doi:10.1186/1471-2148-10-135
- Lee YR, Tsunekawa K, Moon MJ, Um HN, Hwang JI, Osugi T, et al. Molecular evolution of multiple forms of kisspeptins and GPR54 receptors in vertebrates. *Endocrinology* (2009) 150:2837–46. doi:10.1210/en.2008-1679
- Neumann JM, Couvineau A, Murail S, Lacapere JJ, Jamin N, Laburthe M. Class-B GPCR activation: is ligand helix-capping the key? *Trends Biochem Sci* (2008) 33:314–9. doi:10.1016/j.tibs.2008.05.001
- 34. Yegorov S, Good S. Using paleogenomics to study the evolution of gene families: origin and duplication history of the relaxin family hormones and their receptors. *PLoS One* (2012) 7:e32923. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0032923
- Cerdá-Reverter JM, Larhammar D. Neuropeptide Y family of peptides: structure, anatomical expression, function, and molecular evolution. *Biochem Cell Biol* (2000) 78:371–92. doi:10.1139/o00-004
- 36. Larhammar D, Fredriksson R, Larson ET, Salaneck E. Phylogeny of NPY-family peptides and their receptors. In: Michel MC, editor. *Neuropepide Y and Related Peptides*. Berlin-Heidelberg: Springer-Verlag (2004). p. 75–100.
- Larhammar D, Bergqvist CA. Ancient grandeur of the vertebrate neuropeptide Y system shown by the coelacanth *Latimeria chalumnae*. Front Neurosci (2013) 7:27. doi:10.3389/fnins.2013.00027
- Yang HY, Martin RM. Isolation and characterization of a neuropeptide FF-like peptide from brain and spinal cord of rat. Soc Neurosci Abstr (1995) 21:760.
- Bonnard E, Burlet-Schiltz O, Monsarrat B, Girard JP, Zajac JM. Identification of proNeuropeptide FFA peptides processed in neuronal and nonneuronal cells and in nervous tissue. *Eur J Biochem* (2003) 270:4187–99. doi:10.1046/j.1432-1033.2003.03816.x
- Murase T, Arima H, Kondo K, Oiso Y. Neuropeptide FF reduces food intake in rats. *Peptides* (1996) 17:353–4. doi:10.1016/0196-9781(95)02137-X
- Sunter D, Hewson AK, Lynam S, Dickson SL. Intracerebroventricular injection of neuropeptide FF, an opioid modulating neuropeptide, acutely reduces food intake and stimulates water intake in the rat. *Neurosci Lett* (2001) **313**:145–8. doi:10.1016/S0304-3940(01)02267-4
- Herrera-Herrera ML, Salazar-Olivo LA. RFamide neuropeptides inhibit murine and human adipose differentiation. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* (2008) 377:29–34. doi:10.1016/j.bbrc.2008.09.071
- 43. Mouledous L, Frances B, Zajac JM. Modulation of basal and morphine-induced neuronal activity by a NPFF(2) selective agonist measured by c-Fos mapping of the mouse brain. *Synapse* (2010) **64**:672–81. doi:10.1002/syn.20774
- Wu CH, Tao PL, Huang EY. Distribution of neuropeptide FF (NPFF) receptors in correlation with morphine-induced reward in the rat brain. *Peptides* (2010) 31:1374–82. doi:10.1016/j.peptides.2010.03.036

- Jhamandas JH, Goncharuk V. Role of neuropeptide FF in central cardiovascular and neuroendocrine regulation. *Front Endocrinol (Lausanne)* (2013) 4:8. doi:10.3389/fendo.2013.00008
- Ukena K, Tsutsui K. A new member of the hypothalamic RF-amide peptide family, LPXRF-amide peptides: structure, localization, and function. *Mass Spectrom Rev* (2005) 24:469–86. doi:10.1002/mas.20031
- Liu Q, Guan XM, Martin WJ, McDonald TP, Clements MK, Jiang Q, et al. Identification and characterization of novel mammalian neuropeptide FF-like peptides that attenuate morphine-induced antinociception. J Biol Chem (2001) 276:36961–9. doi:10.1074/jbc.M105308200
- Mollereau C, Mazarguil H, Marcus D, Quelven I, Kotani M, Lannoy V, et al. Pharmacological characterization of human NPFF(1) and NPFF(2) receptors expressed in CHO cells by using NPY Y(1) receptor antagonists. *Eur J Pharmacol* (2002) 451:245–56. doi:10.1016/S0014-2999(02)02224-0
- Findeisen M, Rathmann D, Beck-Sickinger AG. Structure-activity studies of RFamide peptides reveal subtype-selective activation of neuropeptide FF1 and FF2 receptors. *ChemMedChem* (2011) 6:1081–93. doi:10.1002/cmdc.201100089
- Zhou W, Li S, Liu Y, Qi X, Chen H, Cheng CH, et al. The evolution of tachykinin/tachykinin receptor (TAC/TACR) in vertebrates and molecular identification of the TAC3/TACR3 system in zebrafish (Danio rerio). *Mol Cell Endocrinol* (2012) 361:202–12. doi:10.1016/j.mce.2012.04.007
- Ukena K, Osugi T, Leprince J, Vaudry H, Tsutsui K. Molecular evolution of GPCRs: 26Rfa/GPR103. J Mol Endocrinol (2014) 52:T119–31. doi:10.1530/JME-13-0207
- Lagerstrom MC, Fredriksson R, Bjarnadottir TK, Schioth HB. The ancestry of the prolactin-releasing hormone precursor. *Ann N Y Acad Sci* (2005) 1040:368–70. doi:10.1196/annals.1327.064
- Wang Y, Wang CY, Wu Y, Huang G, Li J, Leung FC. Identification of the receptors for prolactin-releasing peptide (PrRP) and Carassius RFamide peptide (C-RFa) in chickens. *Endocrinology* (2012) 153:1861–74. doi:10.1210/en.2011-1719
- Bruzzone F, Lectez B, Tollemer H, Leprince J, Dujardin C, Rachidi W, et al. Anatomical distribution and biochemical characterization of the novel RFamide peptide 26RFa in the human hypothalamus and spinal cord. *J Neurochem* (2006) 99:616–27. doi:10.1111/j.1471-4159.2006.04090.x
- Do Rego JC, Leprince J, Chartrel N, Vaudry H, Costentin J. Behavioral effects of 26RFa and related peptides. *Peptides* (2006) 27:2715–21. doi:10.1016/j.peptides. 2006.04.017
- Kampe J, Wiedmer P, Pfluger PT, Castaneda TR, Burget L, Mondala H, et al. Effect of central administration of QRFP(26) peptide on energy balance and characterization of a second QRFP receptor in rat. *Brain Res* (2006) 1119:133–49. doi:10.1016/j.brainres.2006.08.055
- 57. Takayasu S, Sakurai T, Iwasaki S, Teranishi H, Yamanaka A, Williams SC, et al. A neuropeptide ligand of the G protein-coupled receptor GPR103 regulates feeding, behavioral arousal, and blood pressure in mice. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2006) **103**:7438–43. doi:10.1073/pnas.0602371103
- Hinuma S, Habata Y, Fujii R, Kawamata Y, Hosoya M, Fukusumi S, et al. A prolactin-releasing peptide in the brain. *Nature* (1998) **393**:272–6. doi:10.1038/ 30515
- Maruyama M, Matsumoto H, Fujiwara K, Noguchi J, Kitada C, Fujino M, et al. Prolactin-releasing peptide as a novel stress mediator in the central nervous system. *Endocrinology* (2001) 142:2032–8. doi:10.1210/en.142.5.2032
- 60. Lin SH, Leslie FM, Civelli O. Neurochemical properties of the prolactin releasing peptide (PrRP) receptor expressing neurons: evidence for a role of PrRP as a regulator of stress and nociception. *Brain Res* (2002) **952**:15–30. doi:10.1016/S0006-8993(02)03183-9
- Dodd GT, Luckman SM. Physiological roles of GPR10 and PrRP signaling. Front Endocrinol (Lausanne) (2013) 4:20. doi:10.3389/fendo.2013.00020
- Lawrence CB, Celsi F, Brennand J, Luckman SM. Alternative role for prolactinreleasing peptide in the regulation of food intake. *Nat Neurosci* (2000) 3:645–6. doi:10.1038/76597
- Seal LJ, Small CJ, Dhillo WS, Stanley SA, Abbott CR, Ghatei MA, et al. PRLreleasing peptide inhibits food intake in male rats via the dorsomedial hypothalamic nucleus and not the paraventricular hypothalamic nucleus. *Endocrinology* (2001) 142:4236–43. doi:10.1210/endo.142.10.8419
- 64. Takayanagi Y, Matsumoto H, Nakata M, Mera T, Fukusumi S, Hinuma S, et al. Endogenous prolactin-releasing peptide regulates food intake in rodents. *J Clin Invest* (2008) 118:4014–24. doi:10.1172/JCI34682

- 65. Seal LJ, Small CJ, Kim MS, Stanley SA, Taheri S, Ghatei MA, et al. Prolactin releasing peptide (PrRP) stimulates luteinizing hormone (LH) and follicle stimulating hormone (FSH) via a hypothalamic mechanism in male rats. *Endocrinology* (2000) 141:1909–12. doi:10.1210/endo.141.5.7528
- 66. Fujii R, Fukusumi S, Hosoya M, Kawamata Y, Habata Y, Hinuma S, et al. Tissue distribution of prolactin-releasing peptide (PrRP) and its receptor. *Regul Pept* (1999) 83:1–10. doi:10.1016/S0167-0115(99)00028-2
- Langmead CJ, Szekeres PG, Chambers JK, Ratcliffe SJ, Jones DN, Hirst WD, et al. Characterization of the binding of [(125)I]-human prolactin releasing peptide (PrRP) to GPR10, a novel G protein coupled receptor. *Br J Pharmacol* (2000) 131:683–8. doi:10.1038/sj.bjp.0703617
- Conlon JM. The origin and evolution of peptide YY (PYY) and pancreatic polypeptide (PP). *Peptides* (2002) 23:269–78. doi:10.1016/S0196-9781(01) 00608-8
- Sundstrom G, Larsson TA, Brenner S, Venkatesh B, Larhammar D. Evolution of the neuropeptide Y family: new genes by chromosome duplications in early vertebrates and in teleost fishes. *Gen Comp Endocrinol* (2008) 155:705–16. doi:10.1016/j.ygcen.2007.08.016
- Lee JH, Miele ME, Hicks DJ, Phillips KK, Trent JM, Weissman BE, et al. KiSS-1, a novel human malignant melanoma metastasis-suppressor gene. J Natl Cancer Inst (1996) 88:1731–7. doi:10.1093/jnci/88.23.1731
- Lee JH, Welch DR. Suppression of metastasis in human breast carcinoma MDA-MB-435 cells after transfection with the metastasis suppressor gene, KiSS-1. *Cancer Res* (1997) 57:2384–7.
- 72. Kotani M, Detheux M, Vandenbogaerde A, Communi D, Vanderwinden JM, Le Poul E, et al. The metastasis suppressor gene KiSS-1 encodes kisspeptins, the natural ligands of the orphan G protein-coupled receptor GPR54. *J Biol Chem* (2001) 276:34631–6. doi:10.1074/jbc.M104847200
- Ohtaki T, Shintani Y, Honda S, Matsumoto H, Hori A, Kanehashi K, et al. Metastasis suppressor gene KiSS-1 encodes peptide ligand of a G-protein-coupled receptor. *Nature* (2001) 411:613–7. doi:10.1038/35079135
- 74. Muir AI, Chamberlain L, Elshourbagy NA, Michalovich D, Moore DJ, Calamari A, et al. AXOR12, a novel human G protein-coupled receptor, activated by the peptide KiSS-1. J Biol Chem (2001) 276:28969–75. doi:10.1074/jbc. M102743200
- 75. de Roux N, Genin E, Carel JC, Matsuda F, Chaussain JL, Milgrom E. Hypogonadotropic hypogonadism due to loss of function of the KiSS1-derived peptide receptor GPR54. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2003) 100:10972–6. doi:10.1073/pnas.1834399100
- 76. Seminara SB, Messager S, Chatzidaki EE, Thresher RR, Acierno JS Jr, Shagoury JK, et al. The GPR54 gene as a regulator of puberty. N Engl J Med (2003) 349:1614–27. doi:10.1056/NEJMoa035322
- 77. Messager S, Chatzidaki EE, Ma D, Hendrick AG, Zahn D, Dixon J, et al. Kisspeptin directly stimulates gonadotropin-releasing hormone release via G protein-coupled receptor 54. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2005) 102:1761–6. doi:10.1073/pnas.0409330102
- Roa J, Aguilar E, Dieguez C, Pinilla L, Tena-Sempere M. New frontiers in kisspeptin/GPR54 physiology as fundamental gatekeepers of reproductive function. *Front Neuroendocrinol* (2008) 29:48–69. doi:10.1016/j.yfrne.2007.07. 002

- Oakley AE, Clifton DK, Steiner RA. Kisspeptin signaling in the brain. *Endocr Rev* (2009) 30:713–43. doi:10.1210/er.2009-0005
- Choe HK, Kim HD, Park SH, Lee HW, Park JY, Seong JY, et al. Synchronous activation of gonadotropin-releasing hormone gene transcription and secretion by pulsatile kisspeptin stimulation. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2013) 110:5677–82. doi:10.1073/pnas.1213594110
- Kitahashi T, Ogawa S, Parhar IS. Cloning and expression of kiss2 in the zebrafish and medaka. *Endocrinology* (2009) 150:821–31. doi:10.1210/en.2008-0940
- Um HN, Han JM, Hwang JI, Hong SI, Vaudry H, Seong JY. Molecular coevolution of kisspeptins and their receptors from fish to mammals. *Ann N Y Acad Sci* (2010) 1200:67–74. doi:10.1111/j.1749-6632.2010.05508.x
- Pasquier J, Lafont AG, Tostivint H, Vaudry H, Rousseau K, Dufour S. Comparative evolutionary histories of kisspeptins and kisspeptin receptors in vertebrates reveal both parallel and divergent features. *Front Endocrinol (Lausanne)* (2012) 3:173. doi:10.3389/fendo.2012.00173
- 84. Lee DK, Nguyen T, O'Neill GP, Cheng R, Liu Y, Howard AD, et al. Discovery of a receptor related to the galanin receptors. *FEBS Lett* (1999) 446:103–7. doi:10.1016/S0014-5793(99)00009-5
- 85. Leroy, X. Neuropeptide q as Modulator of GPCR galr2 and Uses of Thereof. WO2012042455 A1 (2012). Available from: http://www.google.com/patents/ WO2012042455A1?cl=en
- Liu Y, Li S, Qi X, Zhou W, Liu X, Lin H, et al. A novel neuropeptide in suppressing luteinizing hormone release in goldfish, *Carassius auratus*. *Mol Cell Endocrinol* (2013) 374:65–72. doi:10.1016/j.mce.2013.04.008
- Kim DK, Cho EB, Moon MJ, Park S, Hwang JI, Kah O, et al. Revisiting the evolution of gonadotropin-releasing hormones and their receptors in vertebrates: secrets hidden in genomes. *Gen Comp Endocrinol* (2011) **170**:68–78. doi:10.1016/j.ygcen.2010.10.018
- Kim DK, Cho EB, Moon MJ, Park S, Hwang JI, Do Rego JL, et al. Molecular coevolution of neuropeptides gonadotropin-releasing hormone and kisspeptin with their cognate G protein-coupled receptors. *Front Neurosci* (2012) 6:3. doi:10.3389/fnins.2012.00003

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Received: 23 May 2014; paper pending published: 03 July 2014; accepted: 30 July 2014; published online: 13 August 2014.

Citation: Yun S, Kim D-K, Furlong M, Hwang J-I, Vaudry H and Seong JY (2014) Does kisspeptin belong to the proposed RF-amide peptide family? Front. Endocrinol. 5:134. doi: 10.3389/fendo.2014.00134

This article was submitted to Neuroendocrine Science, a section of the journal Frontiers in Endocrinology.

Copyright © 2014 Yun, Kim, Furlong, Hwang, Vaudry and Seong. This is an openaccess article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.



Functions of two distinct "prolactin-releasing peptides" evolved from a common ancestral gene

Tetsuya Tachibana¹* and Tatsuya Sakamoto²

¹ Department of Agrobiological Science, Faculty of Agriculture, Ehime University, Matsuyama, Japan

² Ushimado Marine Institute, Faculty of Science, Okayama University, Ushimado, Japan

Edited by:

Karine Rousseau, Muséum National d'Histoire Naturelle, France

Reviewed by:

Simon M. Luckman, University of Manchester, UK Akiyoshi Takahashi, Kitasato University, Japan Tatsushi Onaka, Jichi Medical University, Japan

*Correspondence:

Tetsuya Tachibana, Laboratory of Animal Production, Department of Agrobiological Science, Faculty of Agriculture, Ehime University, Matsuyama 790-8566, Japan e-mail: tetsu@agr.ehime-u.ac.jp

Prolactin-releasing peptide (PrRP) is one of the RF-amide peptides and was originally identified in the bovine hypothalamus as a stimulator of prolactin (PRL) release. Independently, another RF-amide peptide was found in Japanese crucian carp and named Carassius-RFa (C-RFa), which shows high homology to PrRP and stimulates PRL secretion in teleost fish. Therefore, C-RFa has been recognized as fish PrRP. However, recent work has revealed that PrRP and C-RFa in non-mammalian vertebrates are encoded by separate genes originated through duplication of an ancestral gene. Indeed, both PrRP and C-RFa are suggested to exist in teleost, amphibian, reptile, and avian species. Therefore, we propose that non-mammalian PrRP (C-RFa) be renamed PrRP2. Despite a common evolutionary origin, PrRP2 appears to be a physiological regulator of PRL, whereas this is not a consistent role for PrRP itself. Further work revealed that the biological functions of PrRP and PrRP2 are not limited solely to PRL release, because they are also neuromodulators of several hypothalamus-pituitary axes and are involved in some brain circuits related to the regulation of food intake, stress, and cardiovascular functions. However, these actions appear to be different among vertebrates. For example, central injection of PrRP inhibits feeding behavior in rodents and teleosts, while it stimulates it in chicks. Therefore, both PrRP and PrRP2 have acquired diverse actions through evolution. In this review, we integrate the burgeoning information of structures, expression profiles, and multiple biological actions of PrRP in higher vertebrates, as well as those of PrRP2 in non-mammals.

Keywords: prolactin-releasing peptide, prolactin-releasing peptide-2, C-RFa, vertebrates, prolactin, feeding, stress

DISCOVERY OF PROLACTIN-RELEASING PEPTIDES

Hinuma et al. (1) first identified a peptide, which is a ligand of the orphan 7-transmembrane receptor hGR3, by using a reversepharmacological technique. The peptide was named "prolactinreleasing peptide (PrRP)" because it was found to specifically promote prolactin (PRL) release from rat anterior pituitary cells *in vitro*.

Independent of the discovery of mammalian PrRP, a novel RF-amide peptide, which has a similar amino acid sequence, was isolated from the brain of the Japanese crucian carp using an intestine contracting assay (2) and named *Carassius*-RFa (C-RFa). In addition to the sequence homology, C-RFa is a strong candidate as the stimulator of PRL synthesis and release, and this peptide has been regarded as a teleost PrRP. However, some studies reported that PrRP did not show a PRL-releasing effect in mammals (3). These differences implied that PrRP and C-RFa might not be orthologous. Finally, with a synteny analysis, Lagerström et al. (4) and Wang et al. (5) found that PrRP and C-RFa originated in gene duplication from a common ancestral gene, and we propose that the widely used name of PrRP in lower vertebrate species be renamed "PrRP2."

BIOCHEMISTRY AND MOLECULAR BIOLOGY OF PrRP AND PrRP2

PrRP

Prolactin-releasing peptide was first identified in the bovine hypothalamus (1). There are two types of PrRP in mammals: one consists of 20 amino acids (PrRP-20) and the other consists of 31 amino acids (PrRP-31) (Figure 1), with PrRP-20 being a Cterminal fragment of PrRP-31. As well as in mammals, PrRP-20 is also predicted from the cDNA sequences in some non-mammalian vertebrates, such as chicken, Xenopus tropicalis, and zebrafish (5), while the existence of a longer form of PrRP such as PrRP-31 has been unclear (Figure 1). These amino acid sequences of PrRP-20 are well conserved. Among mammals, rat and mouse PrRP-20 are identical and their amino acid sequence shows high homology to bovine and human counterparts. Chicken and X. tropicalis have the same PrRP-20, whose sequence is different from murine PrRP-20 at only three amino acids. The amino acid sequence of zebrafish PrRP-20 shows moderate homology to those of mammals, and of chicken or X. tropicalis. All PrRPs have the Arg-Phe-NH₂ (RFamide) motif at the C-terminus. The C-terminus amidation is necessary for interaction with the receptors because PrRP-20 with a non-amidated C-terminus cannot efficiently interact (1). Rat and

[PrRP]	
Rat PrRP	SRAHQHSMETRTPDINPAWYTGRGIRPVGRF-NH2
Mouse PrRP	SRAHQHSMETRTPDINPAWYTGRGIRPVGRF-NH2
Bovine PrRP	SRAHQHSMEIRTPDINPAWYAGRGIRPVGRF-NH2
Human PrRP	SRTHRHSMEIRTPDINPAWYASRGIRPVGRF-NH2
Chicken PrRP	NPDIDPSWYTGRGIRPVGRF-NH2
Turtle PrRP	NPDIDPSWYTGRGIRPVGRF-NH2
Frog PrRP	NPDIDPSWYTGRGIRPVGRF-NH2
Zebrafish PrRP	DPNIDAMWYKDRGIRPVGRF-NH2
Lamprey RFa-A	SASNAGSDINPEWYFGRGVRPIGRF-NH2
Alligator PrRP2 Frog PrRP2 Zebrafish PrRP2	SRSFKHQIDNRSPEIDPFWYVGRGVRPIGRF-NH2 SRSFKHQIDNRSPEIDPFWYVGRGVRPIGRF-NH2 SRSFNHQIDNRSPEIDPYWYVGRGVRPIGRF-NH2 SPEIDPFWYVGRGVRPIGRF-NH2
Crucian carp PrRP2	SPEIDPFWYVGRGVRPIGRF-NH ₂
Salmon PrRPZ	SPEIDPFWIVGRGVRPIGRF-NH2
цащртеу кна-в	GREVNPLWIVGRGVRPIGRE-NH2
FIGURE 1 Identified or PrRP2 in vertebrates. Bo residues. Identified or pre-	predicted amino acid sequences of PrRP and old characters indicate conserved amino acid adicted PrRP-20 or PrRP2-20 peptide sequences
are underlined.	

human PrRP genes are located on chromosomes 9q36 and 2q37.3, respectively. The genomic organization and promoter function of the rat PrRP gene have been examined by Yamada et al. (6).

In non-mammalian vertebrates, the structure of the PrRP gene has not been well investigated. Since non-mammalian vertebrates have two types of PrRP (namely, PrRP and PrRP2), which is orthologous to mammalian PrRP was a problem. This problem was solved by the synteny analysis done by Wang et al. (5). Chicken, *X. tropicalis*, and zebrafish PrRP genes are located on chromosome 7, scaffold 15, and chromosome 9, respectively. These PrRP genes are surrounded by several genes such as *leucine-rich repeat interacting protein* 1, *ras-related protein Rab-17, melanophilin*, and *collagen type VI, alpha* 3 (5). These neighboring genes (surrounding the PrRP gene) are also observed on human chromosome 2q37.3, where the PrRP gene is located. Based on PrRP genes in non-mammalian vertebrates, the amino acid sequence of their preproPrRPs was predicted and its sequence showed low-to-moderate homology to mammalian PrRP.

PrRP2

Fujimoto et al. (2) first isolated a novel bioactive peptide from the Japanese crucian carp. Since the peptide contains an RF-amide sequence at the C-terminus, it was named *Carassius* RFamide (C-RFa). Later, C-RFa homologs were isolated from several teleosts, such as chum salmon and tilapia, and their amino acid sequences are identical to the crucian carp (7–9). This amino acid sequence shows similarity to those of mammalian PrRP-20 (**Figure 1**). Together with their stimulation of PRL release in teleosts (10, 11), they have been considered the teleost orthologs of PrRP-20 (12). However, a recent phylogenetic study revealed that they do not originate from the same gene as mammalian PrRP (5). It is, therefore, natural that the nomenclature should be reviewed and it would be better renamed PrRP2 (5). Sea bream and zebrafish PrRP2-20s predicted from the cDNA also show the identical sequence [**Figure 1**; (5, 13, 14)]. Additionally, two putative PrRP2 consisting of 37 or 36 amino acids, like PrRP-31, were predicted from the analyses of cleavage sites, but such a longer form of PrRP2 has not been identified in teleosts.

PrRP2 was also identified in chicken: both PrRP2-31, which consists of 31 amino acids and the C-terminal PrRP2-20 are present in the brain (15). In several non-mammalian vertebrates, such as Xenopus laevis and X. tropicalis, PrRP2s have been predicted from cDNA (5, 16). All the PrRP2s are expected to have RF-amide motifs at the end of their C-terminuses and their PrRP2-20s show high homology to teleost PrRP2. The amino acid sequences of teleost PrRP2 and chicken PrRP2-20 are identical (Figure 1), and the sequence of *Xenopus* shows high homology (Figure 1). In one animal species, the sequence of PrRP2 is moderately similar to that of the respective PrRP. PrRP-like RFamide peptides are also found in sea lamprey, and named RFa-A and RFa-B (17) (Figure 1). These peptides show relatively high homology to teleost, Xenopus, and chicken PrRP2 but not to PrRP, suggesting that they are homologous to PrRP2. RFa-B, in particular, has an amino acid sequence similar to teleost, Xenopus, and chicken PrRP2s compared with RFa-A. If lamprey RFa-A and RFa-B are, respectively, orthologous to PrRP and PrRP2, these peptides originated at least from the stage of primitive vertebrates.

Chicken and *X. laevis* preproPrRP2 consist of 108 amino acids (15, 16). Chicken and *X. tropicalis* preproPrRP2, respectively, have low homology with their preproPrRP (5, 15). Their amino acid sequences suggest the occurrence of a longer form of PrRP2 such as PrRP2-31 in *X. laevis* (16) as shown in chickens. The deduced amino acid sequence of *X. laevis* PrRP2-31 shows high homology with chicken PrRP2-31 and moderate homology with mammalian PrRP-31. Although PrRP2-20 can activate PrRP-R1, PrRP-R2, and PrRP2-R in chickens (5), N-terminal 11 residue sequence of PrRP2-31 also seem to be important for activity because central injection of PrRP2-20 did not affect feeding behavior and blood constituents while PrRP2-31 stimulates feeding behavior and modified blood constituents (15, 18).

In contrast to non-mammalian vertebrates, PrRP2 has not been identified in mammals. PrRP2 genes are located on chromosome 3, scaffold 359, and chromosome 24 in chicken, *X. tropicalis*, and zebrafish, respectively, and genes of *myosin VIIA* and *Rab interacting protein (MYRIP)* exist on each chromosome or scaffold (5). The *MYRIP* gene is located on human chromosome 3, but the PrRP2 gene has not been identified. Based on a phylogenetic relationship among PrRPs and PrRP2s (**Figure 2**), divergence of PrRP and PrRP2 from the common ancestral gene occurred faster than their specialization in each vertebrate. It is, therefore, possible that PrRP2 might have been lost during mammalian evolution. Lagerström et al. (4) could not find PrRP or PrRP2 in any invertebrate genome, suggesting that these peptides most likely arose during the tetraploidizations.

RECEPTORS FOR PrRP AND PrRP2

Hinuma et al. (1) first identified the human PrRP receptor (hGR3, PrRP-R), which is virtually identical to the orphan receptor GPR10 (19). The hGR3 receptor was expected to be a counterpart of the rat orphan receptor UHR-1 (20), sharing 89% amino acid homology. These PrRP-Rs share a slight homology with the neuropeptide Y (NPY) receptor in amino acid sequences, and a micromolar level



of NPY was able to bind and inhibit completely the PrRP-induced response in cells, which express PrRP-R, suggesting that PrRP-R shares a common ancestor with NPY receptors (13). On the other hand, it is likely that PrRP binds to not only the PrRP receptor but also other receptors such as neuropeptide FF receptor-2 (21).

In non-mammalian vertebrates, Lagerström et al. (13) first identified PrRP-R. They found three PrRP-Rs (PRLHR1, PRLHR1B, and PRLHR2) in chicken, two receptors (PRLHR1 and PRLHR2) in pufferfish, and one receptor (PRLHR2) in zebrafish. Thereafter, Wang et al. (5) suggested that PRLHR1 and PRLHR1B are receptors for both PrRP and PrRP2 in chicken while PRLHR2 is a specific receptor for PrRP2 in chicken. Based on these features, the names were changed from PRLHR1 and PRLHR1B to PrRPR1 and PrRPR2, respectively, and from PRLHR2 to C-RFaR (5). As noted above, we suggest that C-RFa be renamed PrRP2, so C-RFa-R should be renamed PrRP2-R. In this review, we use the PrRP receptor terms PrRP-R1, PrRP-R2, and PrRP2-R for chicken and other non-mammalian vertebrates.

PrRP-R

Mammalian PrRP-R belongs to the 7-transmembrane receptor (7TMR) superfamily. Radioiodinated PrRP-20 and -31 bind equally and with high affinity to these orphan 7TMRs expressed in CHO cells and HEK293 cells (1, 22, 23). Except for nonmammalian PrRP2, none of the known native ligands including RF-amide neuropeptide FF demonstrate any affinity for GPR10 (23). These studies indicate that PrRPs are specific, high affinity ligands for PrRP-R. In rats, Satoh et al. (24) suggested that there may be different subtypes of PrRP-R, which may be different from UHR-1.

The human PrRP-R gene is located on chromosome 10q26.13 and consists of two exons and one intron (25), although the entire coding region is intronless. In GH3 pituitary tumor cells or primary cultures of anterior pituitary cells from rat, the PrRP receptor appears to signal via multiple kinase pathways including mitogenactivated protein kinase (MAPK), Jun N-terminal kinase (JNK), and serine/threonine kinase (Akt/protein kinase B) to the PRL promoter; these pathways require an Ets transcription factor (26, 27). Since the Akt pathway is associated with cell survival and growth, PrRP may function not only to control PRL expression, but also to maintain PRL cell number (28).

In non-mammalian vertebrates, two subtypes of the PrRP receptor, PrRP-R1 and PrRP-R2, have been predicted (5, 13). In X. tropicalis and chicken, the amino acid sequences of PrRP-R1 and PrRP-R2 are moderately conserved and show moderate homology with mammalian PrRP-R. The PrRP-R1 and PrRP-R2 genes are located on scaffold 605 and 40, and on chromosome 6 and 22 in chickens (5), respectively. Their surrounding genes are well conserved between human beings, chickens, and Xenopus. Based on a synteny analysis, PrRP-R1 but not PrRP-R2 is thought to be orthologous to mammalian PrRP-R [Figure 3; (13)]. Although the PrRP-R2 gene is expected to exist on chromosome 8 in human beings based on the surrounding genes, it has not yet been identified. Like mammalian PrRP-R, the entire coding region of cPrRPR1 is intronless while the coding region of cPrRPR2 is interrupted by an intron (5, 13). In chickens, both PrRP and PrRP2 show affinity to PrRP-R1 and PrRP-R2 to a similar extent (5). Both receptors possess conserved structural motifs, which are also well conserved within the rhodopsin family of G-protein coupled receptors. In chickens, PrRP-R1 and PrRP-R2 appear to be functionally coupled with the intracellular protein kinase A signaling pathway (5). The activation of these receptors is also expected to trigger Ca^{2+} release from intracellular stores (5).

Teleost PrRP-Rs are also predicted from their genome. For example, Watanabe and Kaneko (29) characterized PrRP-R of tilapia. This receptor may be categorized as PrRP-R2 because its amino acid sequence shows higher homology to *X. tropicalis* and chicken PrRP-R2 rather than other receptors.

PrRP2-R

PrRP2-Rs have been identified in several non-mammalian vertebrates, such as zebrafish, *X. tropicalis*, and chickens (5, 13). Among these animals, the structures of *Xenopus* and chicken PrRP2-R have been well studied. The entire coding region of the chicken PrRP2-R gene is intronless (5), while *X. tropicalis* PrRP2-R consists of two exons and one intron as does mammalian PrRP-R. *Xenopus* and chicken PrRP2-R, respectively, consists of 364 and 361 amino acids, and show moderate homology between them. In contrast,



likelihood method, plotted in MEGA6.

Xenopus and chicken PrRP2-R also show lower homology to their PrRP-R1 and PrRP-R2, respectively.

Like PrRP-Rs, PrRP2-R belongs to the neuropeptide receptor family of the 7TMR superfamily. In chickens, stimulation of PrRP2-R also activates the intracellular protein kinase A signaling pathway. Chicken PrRP2-R is activated by both PrRP and PrRP2 *in vitro*, but PrRP2 is 150 times more potent than PrRP (5). On the other hand, chicken PrRP-Rs are similarly activated by PrRP and PrRP2. Therefore, PrRP2-R is a specific receptor for PrRP2 in chickens. This idea was supported by studies using teleost showing that Japanese crucian carp PrRP2 can also interact with human PrRP-R (30). In addition, teleost PrRP2, not mammalian PrRP, stimulates PRL release from tilapia pituitary, suggesting that PrRP2-R might be related to PRL secretion and mammalian PrRP would not be able to bind to teleost PrRP2-R (8).

Chicken, *X. tropicalis*, and zebrafish PrRP2-R genes are located on chromosome 5, scaffold 627, and chromosome 17, respectively (5). Genes surrounding the PrRP2-R gene are well conserved between vertebrates including mammals. The human PrRP2-R gene is expected to exist on chromosome 15, but it has not yet been identified as well as PrRP2 gene (5). Phylogenetic study implies that the PrRP2 and PrRP-R2 genes disappeared through the evolution of mammals.

DISTRIBUTION OF PrRP, PrRP2, AND THEIR RECEPTORS PrRP AND PrRP-R

Prolactin-releasing peptide is widely distributed in central and peripheral organs in mammals (Table 1). In the rat brain, PrRP nerve cell bodies are distributed in the hypothalamic dorsomedial nucleus (DMN), the nucleus of the solitary tract (NTS), and ventral and lateral reticular nuclei (VLRN) in the medulla oblongata (31–33). PrRP neurons in the VLRN and NTS are considered to be A1 and A2 noradrenergic neurons, respectively (34, 35). PrRP nerve fibers project to several brain regions, such as the bed nucleus of the stria terminalis, hypothalamic paraventricular nucleus (PVN), hypothalamic periventricular nucleus (PerVN), and basolateral amygdaloid complex (31, 36). PrRP nerve fibers in the hypothalamus appear to contact catecholaminergic, oxytocin, corticotrophin-releasing hormone (CRH), and somatostatin neurons (36-39). On the other hand, PrRP neurons do not project to the external lamina of the median eminence (33, 40), where hypophysiotropic factors of hypothalamic origin gain access to the

Table 1 Comparison of the distribution of PrRP and PrRP2 mR	NA
among mammals, avians, and teleosts.	

	Mammal ^a PrRP	Av	ian ^b	Teleost
		PrRP	PrRP2	PrRP2
Whole brain	+	+	+	+c
Telencephalon	-	+	+	-d, +e
Diencephalon	+	+	+	+ ^{d,e}
Midbrain	-	+	+	+ ^{d,e}
Cerebellum	-	+	+	_d
Hindbrain	+	+	+	+ ^{d,e}
Spinal cord	+	-	-	$+^{d}$
Pituitary	-	+	+	+ ^{c,d} , - ^e
Thyroid gland	+			
Heart	-	-	+	_d
Lung	+	+	+	
Liver	-	-	+	+c
Spleen	-	-	-	_c
Pancreas	+	-	+	
Kidney	+	-	+	_c,d
Gut	+	-	+	+ ^{c,d}
Adipose tissue	-			
Skeletal muscle	-	+	+	_c
Testis	+	+	+	
Ovary	-	+	+	+c

ª Rat (41).

^bChicken (5).

°Mudskipper (12).

^dSea bream (14).

° Goldfish (45).

+: Definite expression; -: little or nothing.

Blank columns indicate "not examined."

Distribution of PrRP has not yet been investigated in teleost.

In rats, PrRP mRNA expression is also observed in thymus, trachea, submandibular gland, adrenal gland, and uterus (see PrRP and PrRP-R).

hypophysial portal vasculature and the anterior lobe. An axonal transport study (35) also revealed that the hypothalamic PrRP neurons are not directly connected to the anterior pituitary. The distribution of PrRP in the brain was also investigated in human beings and sheep, and their distributions are basically similar to

those of rats (41–43). PrRP and its mRNA have also been found in a number of peripheral tissues, including the pituitary gland, adrenal gland, lung, pancreas, and testis (41, 44) (**Table 1**).

As with PrRP itself, PrRP-R-expressing neurons are widely distributed throughout the brain, including the PVN, hypothalamic preoptic area (POA), PerVN, ventrolateral hypothalamus, DMN, reticular thalamus, and area postrema (22, 33, 38). In contrast to the central nervous system, the distribution of PrRP-R seems to be sparse in the peripheral tissues. PrRP receptor mRNA has been found in the pituitary gland, adrenal gland, stomach, and femur (41).

In contrast to mammals, the distribution of PrRP in nonmammalian vertebrates has not been well investigated. Wang et al. (5) found that PrRP mRNA is expressed in both central and peripheral tissues in chickens. In the central nervous system, PrRP mRNA is present in various brain regions including the hypothalamus, but not in the spinal cord (**Table 1**). In the peripheral tissues, PrRP mRNA is present in the pituitary, muscle, lung, testis, and ovary. These distributions in chickens are almost similar to those of mammals.

In chickens, PrRP-R1 and PrRP-R2 mRNA are widely and similarly distributed throughout the brain as they are in mammals (5). On the other hand, their distribution in the peripheral tissues is different (5). PrRP-R1 mRNA is present in the pituitary, heart, small intestine, kidney, liver, lung, muscle, testis, ovary, and spleen. PrRP-R2 mRNA is distributed in similar tissues to PrRP-R1, but it is not present in the pituitary, liver, and spleen. The difference in distribution indicates that they are functionally differentiated in chickens. In tilapia, PrRP-R (probably PrRP-R2) mRNA is expressed in the brain, pituitary, heart, spleen, kidney, and rectum but not liver (29). The mRNA expressions of PrRP-R in the peripheral tissues are different between vertebrates, suggesting that the action of PrRP is different between chickens and mammals.

PrRP2 AND PrRP2-R

PrRP2 mRNA is distributed in the central nervous system in nonmammalian vertebrates (5, 12, 14, 45, 46) (**Table 1**). Further, a histological survey has been performed only in teleosts using the antisera against teleost PrRP2 whose cross-reactions with PrRP are unclear. Based on these studies, PrRP and/or PrRP2 perikarya and nerve fibers are thought to be distributed in the hypothalamus and pituitary of teleosts (7, 47). Further studies using specific antiserum for PrRP2 will clarify the actual distribution of PrRP2 in the brain of teleosts.

PrRP2 mRNA is abundantly expressed not only in the brain but also in the peripheral organs of teleosts (**Table 1**). In mudskippers, PrRP2 mRNA is expressed in the liver, gut, and ovary, while significant levels of expression were also detected in the skin and kidney (48). Within the cyprinid retina, PrRP2 mRNA is also abundantly expressed (46). Corresponding to the distribution of PrRP2 mRNA in the mudskipper, relatively high expression of extrapituitary PRL was observed in the liver, gut, and ovary (48). PrRP2 may stimulate PRL expression in an autocrine/paracrine manner as observed in human decidua PrRP-PRL (49).

In chickens, PrRP2 mRNA and mature peptides (PrRP2-20 and PrRP2-31) are expressed in the telencephalon, midbrain,

cerebellum, hindbrain, and hypothalamus of the brain (5, 15). Messenger RNA is also expressed in the peripheral organs such as the heart, small intestine, kidney, liver, lung, muscle, ovary, testis, pituitary, and pancreas (5). PrRP2-R mRNA is also observed in similar tissues to PrRP2, but it is not expressed in the heart and pancreas.

BIOLOGICAL ACTIONS OF PrRP AND PrRP2

In vertebrates, it has been reported that both PrRP and PrRP2 are related to many physiological roles such as the regulation of pituitary hormone release, feeding/energy metabolism, stress response, cardiovascular regulation (50), retinal information processing (51), regulation of sleep (52), and stimulation of visceral muscle contraction (2) (**Table 2**). Brain PrRP is also thought to

Table 2 | Comparison of representative actions of PrRP and PrRP2 between mammals, avians, and teleosts.

Action	Mammal PrRP	Avian ^a		Teleost
		PrRP	PrRP2	PrRP2
PRL release				
In vitro	$\uparrow^{b,c}$, $\rightarrow^{b,c}$			↑ ^{d,e}
In vivo				
Peripheral injection	\uparrow^{b} , $\rightarrow^{f,g}$		↑	↑ ^{d,e}
Central injection	$\uparrow^{b,f}$, \rightarrow^{g}	\downarrow	\downarrow	
GH release				
In vitro	↑°			\downarrow^{e} , \rightarrow^{d}
In vivo				
Peripheral injection			\downarrow	\downarrow^{d} , \rightarrow^{e}
Central injection	\uparrow_{p}		\downarrow	
Activation of HPA axis				
Peripheral injection				$\rightarrow^{e,h}$
Central injection	$\uparrow^{b,f}, \rightarrow^{g}$	\uparrow	\rightarrow	
Food intake				
Peripheral injection		\rightarrow	\rightarrow	↓ ^h
Central injection	$\downarrow^{\text{b,i}}, \rightarrow^{\text{f}}$	↑	↑	

^aChicken (15, 18, 57).

^bRat (1, 3, 37, 38, 52, 58, 67).

°Human being (59).

^dRainbow trout (7).

^eTilapia [PRL-releasing effect induced by peripheral injection was observed only in females and suppression of GH release in vitro was observed only in males, (8)]. ¹Cattle (60, 61).

^gSheep (43, 62).

^hGoldfish (11, 45).

Mouse (63).

↑: Increase; \downarrow : Decrease; \rightarrow : No change.

Blank columns indicate "not examined."

Actions of PrRP have not yet been investigated in teleost.

In rats, PrRP is related to the releases of oxytocin, vasopressin, FSH, and LH, and the regulation of stress response, sleeping, blood pressure, and so on (see Biological Actions of PrRP and PrRP2).

In Japanese crucian carp, PrRP alters somatolactin secretion and contracts the intestine (see Discovery of Prolactin-Releasing Peptides and Biological Actions of PrRP and PrRP2).

be related to the regulation of reproduction because brain PrRP mRNA expression increases during proestrus of the gonadal cycle and mid-period of pregnancy (53). In *Xenopus*, PrRP2 might be related to the regulation of metamorphosis because PrRP2 mRNA expression peaks at premetamorphosis (16). These functions have been well summarized in several reviews [for example, see Ref. (12, 54–56)]. Among them, the regulations of pituitary hormone release, feeding behavior, and stress have been well studied in both PrRP and PrRP2. In this section, we describe the current knowledge of the actions of PrRP and PrRP2 in PRL release, hypothalamus–pituitary axes, feeding/energy metabolism, and stress.

EFFECT ON PRL SECRETION PrRP

Hinuma et al. (1) first found that PrRP stimulates PRL release from the rat pituitary adenoma-derived cell line and from primary cultures of anterior pituitary cells harvested from lactating female rats, the most sensitive model of PRL-releasing factor activity (64). This PRL-releasing activity appeared to be specific since PrRP did not affect the release of other anterior pituitary hormones such as luteinizing hormone (LH), follicle-stimulating hormone (FSH), thyroid-stimulating hormone, growth hormone (GH), and adrenocorticotropic hormone (ACTH). However, further studies revealed that the effect of PrRP on PRL secretion was inconsistent. For example, PrRP stimulated PRL release only when a higher dose was applied (65, 66) or had no effect (3). In vivo, intravenous (IV) injection of PrRP-31 induces PRL release dependent on the estrus cycle and estrogen in rats (67, 68). On the other hand, IV injection of PrRP has no effect on PRL secretion in cattle (69), while intracerebroventricular (ICV) injection of PrRP temporarily increases PRL secretion (60). In addition to this, neither IV nor ICV injections induce PRL secretion in female sheep (43), suggesting that PrRP is not important in stimulating PRL secretion in ruminants.

As noted above, PrRP neuronal terminals are not observed in the external layer of the median eminence, suggesting that PrRP is expected to stimulate PRL release with different mechanism(s) from ordinary hypophysiotropic hormones. The small number of PrRP nerve fibers in the posterior pituitary (36) suggests that PrRP in the posterior pituitary might be transported to the anterior pituitary through a short hypophyseal portal system. PrRP-R expressed not only in the anterior pituitary but also in the rostral and medio-basal hypothalamus and in the hypothalamic PVN suggests possible indirect pathways, which modulate PRL release, but the effects of PrRP on PRL release are not consistent among studies in rats (3, 52, 70–73). In the hypothalamic explants, PrRP-31 increases the release of vasoactive intestinal peptide (VIP) and galanin, which are known to stimulate PRL release (70). ICV injection of PrRP stimulates activity of tuberoinfundibular dopaminergic neurons, which are involved in regulation of PRL secretion (39). It is, therefore, possible that PrRP modifies the activity of dopaminergic, VIP, and galanin neurons in the hypothalamus and then stimulates PRL release. In human beings, PrRP and PrRP-R are expressed in the uterine decidua and PrRP increases PRL release from the primary cultures of decidual stromal cells in vitro (49), suggesting that PrRP is also a local modulator of decidual PRL release.

The effect of PrRP on PRL release is controversial in mammals, and such a role has not yet been well investigated in nonmammalian vertebrates. Incubation of the tilapia pituitary with mammalian PrRP had no effect on the release of two PRL isoforms, PRL177 or PRL188, although PrRP2 stimulated the release. Interestingly, ICV injection of mammalian PrRP decreases plasma PRL level in chicks (18). Further studies using homologous systems of fish, amphibians, reptiles, and birds are needed.

PrRP2

In contrast to PrRP, PrRP2 is recognized as a strong candidate for the specific stimulator of PRL secretion in teleosts. For example, PrRP2 stimulates PRL release from primary cultures of rainbow trout pituitaries (7). In tilapia, PrRP2 also stimulates PRL release *in vitro* from the rostral pars distalis of the pituitary (8) equipotently with GnRH, another candidate PRL-releasing factor. The PRL-releasing effect of PrRP2 is also observed in vivo: plasma PRL concentration increases with intra-arterial (10) and intraperitoneal (IP) injection of PrRP2 (7). In tilapia, injection of PrRP2 elevates plasma PRL levels only in females but not in males (8), in accordance with the gender-biased effects in rats. Additionally, intra-arterial injection of PrRP2 increases the PRL mRNA level in the pituitary of trout in vivo (10, 48). Moreover, PrRP2 antiserum decreases mRNA expression of PRL in goldfish, suggesting that endogenous PrRP2 is essential for PRL expression (11).

PrRP2 is thought to be involved in adapting to new osmotic conditions in euryhaline teleosts. This idea is also supported by PRL having an important role in osmotic regulation in teleosts. PRL mRNA expression in the pituitary increases during adaptation to low osmotic conditions. Similarly, PrRP2 mRNA expression increases under freshwater and terrestrial conditions in the brain of euryhaline mudskippers and under ion-poor freshwater in the hypothalamus of goldfish (45). As brain PrRP2, pituitary and gut PrRP2 are also related to acclimation to low osmotic conditions because PrRP2 mRNA in the pituitary and gut increases when euryhaline silver sea bream and mudskipper, respectively, adapt to low salinities (14, 74, 75). These data suggest that PRL expression is regulated by not only brain PrRP but also peripheral PrRP2 in teleosts. In fact, the changes in PRL mRNA in the gut parallel those in PrRP2 mRNA in the gut of mudskipper (74). In addition, the changes in PrRP2 mRNA in the hypothalamus do not parallel that of PRL mRNA in the pituitary (14, 75). These PrRP2 mRNA expressions during osmotic acclimation might be regulated by the olfactory system because removing the olfactory rosette lowers the increase in PrRP2 mRNA expression under hypo-osmotic conditions in sea bream (75).

On the other hand, from bullfrog pituitary cells, PrRP2-20 and PrRP2-31 increased PRL release (to 130–160% of control) *in vitro*, but their effects were much less potent than thyrotropinreleasing hormone-induced PRL release (16). In chicks, similarly, IP injection of PrRP2-31 increased plasma PRL concentration, but the effect was not marked [to 140% of control, (15)]. In contrast, ICV injection of PrRP2-31 decreases plasma PRL level in chicks (15), but the mechanism of this inhibition of PRL release is unclear.

EFFECT ON HYPOTHALAMUS–PITUITARY AXES CRH–ACTH axis

In the rat brain, PrRP is produced in some A1/A2 noradrenergic neurons in the medulla oblongata, which mediate stress signals in the central nervous system (76-80). In addition, it has been demonstrated that PrRP neurons innervate the CRH neurons by synaptic connection in rats (37). Stress information sent by A1/A2 noradrenergic neurons activates the hypothalamic CRH neurons, and then stimulates ACTH release from the anterior pituitary (81-83), suggesting that PrRP stimulates ACTH secretion via activating CRH neurons in rodents. Indeed, ICV injection of PrRP increases c-Fos expression in the CRH neurons and plasma ACTH level while systemic injection had no effect (37, 84). Additionally, PrRPinduced ACTH release is blocked by peripheral pretreatment with the CRH antagonist, alpha-helical CRH (37), demonstrating that PrRP activates the CRH neurons for the hypothalamic-pituitaryadrenal (HPA) axis in the stress response. A similar effect of PrRP was also observed in castrated bulls because ICV injection of PrRP increases cortisol secretion (60). In sheep, on the other hand, ICV injection of PrRP does not alter cortisol secretion (62), suggesting that the effect of PrRP is different between animal species. It has been reported that vasopressin rather than CRH might be a major secretagogue of ACTH in sheep, which is different from rats and pigs (85–87). Therefore, the difference in the hypothalamic regulation of the HPA axis might contribute to the unique effect of PrRP in sheep (60).

Intracerebroventricular injection of mammalian PrRP increases the plasma corticosterone level in chicks (18), suggesting that brain PrRP-induced activation of the HPA axis is conserved. On the other hand, the plasma corticosterone level is not changed by ICV injection of PrRP2-20 in chicks (18). In addition, plasma cortisol levels are not increased by IP injection of PrRP2 in tilapia and goldfish (8, 11). These results suggest that PrRP2 might not activate the HPA axis in chicks and teleosts.

Somatostatin–GH axis

In rats, somatostatin neurons in the hypothalamic PerVN are contacted by PrRP nerve terminals and express the PrRP receptor. These facts suggest that PrRP alters the activity of somatostatin neurons. Indeed, ICV injection of PrRP-31 induces expression of the immediate early gene (NGFI-A) in these somatostatin neurons in rats (38). The injection of PrRP-31 decreases the plasma GH level (38, 52), and the effect is abolished by depletion or neutralization of somatostatin in rats (38). Therefore, PrRP directly activates somatostatin neurons to stimulate somatostatin release and then inhibits GH release from the anterior pituitary in rodents.

Although the relationship between PrRP and somatostatin has not been well investigated in non-mammalian vertebrates, ICV injection of mammalian PrRP was reported to reduce the plasma GH level in chicks (18), suggesting that their relationship is conserved in other vertebrates. The decrease in GH level was also observed in chicks after PrRP2-31 was centrally injected (15). IP injection of PrRP2 also decreases the GH level in rainbow trout (7). It is, therefore, possible that PrRP2 is also related to the somatostatin–GH axis in non-mammalian vertebrates. PrRP2 does not affect GH secretion in cultured pituitaries of rainbow trout *in vitro* (7), implying that the inhibitory effect of PrRP2

Other

In mammals, PrRP is thought to regulate oxytocin release because PrRP neurons have synaptic contact with oxytocin neurons in the PVN (36) and PrRP receptors are present in the oxytocin neurons in rats (33). Indeed, central injection of PrRP (10 nmol/300 g rat) elevates the plasma oxytocin level in conscious rats (88). Yamashita et al. (89) also indicated that oxytocin neurons in the hypothalamus and bed nucleus of the stria terminalis show immunoreactivity of PrRP receptors, and that application of PrRP to isolated supraoptic nuclei facilitates the release of oxytocin. They also demonstrated that vasopressin neurons in the hypothalamus show immunoreactivity of PrRP receptors and that PrRP stimulates vasopressin release from the supraoptic nuclei in rats. Similarly, central injection of PrRP also increases the plasma vasopressin level in rats, although the effect is observed only in females (88). PrRP stimulates release of LH and FSH via a hypothalamic mechanism, such as VIP and galanin in rats (70). PrRP is also related to the ovarian steroid-induced LH surge because it is reduced by ICV injection of PrRP antiserum (90). PrRP gene expression is directly regulated by gonadal steroid hormones because PrRP neurons in the medulla oblongata are co-localized with receptors for estrogen or progesterone (53). In addition, administering estrogen or progesterone to ovariectomized rats induces PrRP mRNA expression in the medulla oblongata, as well as release of PrRP in the medial POA (53, 68, 91).

PrRP2 decreases plasma somatolactin levels in rainbow trout at 30 min after intra-arterial injection of PrRP2 (48). On the other hand, Moriyama et al. (7) demonstrated that PrRP2 increases the plasma somatolactin level at 9 h after IP injection, and stimulates somatolactin release only by pharmacological doses of PrRP *in vitro*. The effect of PrRP on somatolactin release might be mediated by an indirect endocrine mechanism as suggested by Moriyama et al. (7), although the distribution of PrRP neuronal terminals are also located near somatolactin cells in the trout pituitary.

REGULATION OF FOOD INTAKE AND ENERGY HOMEOSTASIS

Central injection of PrRP, especially into the DMN, reduces food intake in rats without inducing conditioned taste aversion (58, 92-94). The anorexigenic effect is also observed in mice (63). In addition, PrRP mRNA expression decreases with fasting during states of negative energy balance, like other anorexigens, in rats (58). Furthermore, immuno-neutralization of endogenous PrRP using monoclonal antibody has been demonstrated to induce hyperphagia in mice (95). Moreover, hyperphagia is also observed in PrRP-deficient mice (95) and PrRP-R-deficient mice (100). These results show that endogenous PrRP is one of the anorexigenic peptides in mammals. Takayanagi et al. (95) also reveal that PrRP regulates meal size rather than meal frequency in mice. It has been demonstrated that meal size is regulated by several satiety signals including cholecystokin (CCK). CCK is released from the intestine and then activates afferent vagal nerves that project to the medulla oblongata. CCK is also thought to activate PrRP neurons because injection of CCK induces c-Fos expression in PrRP-containing neurons distributed in the NTS (93). In addition, the anorexigenic effect of CCK disappears in both PrRP-deficient mice (95) and PrRP-R-deficient mice (63). Thus, PrRP also appears to mediate the anorexigenic effect of CCK. Leptin is also considered an upstream regulator of the anorexigenic effect of PrRP because the leptin receptor is expressed in PrRP neurons in the brainstem and hypothalamus (94, 96). In addition, PrRP mRNA expression is low in Zucker rats, which are obese due to the lack of a leptin receptor (94). Furthermore, leptin induces the expression of the phosphorylated signal transducer and activator of transcriptional protein 3 in PrRP neurons (95). Moreover, leptin-induced anorexia is not observed in PrRP-deficient mice. Therefore, PrRP also mediates the anorexigenic signal of leptin (95).

The downstream mechanisms underlying the anorexigenic effect of PrRP remain to be clarified. Seal et al. (92) suggested that the anorexigenic effect of PrRP is also mediated by alphamelanocyte-stimulating hormone (MSH) and neurotensin, both of which are well-known anorexigenic peptides. CRH and oxytocin are also thought to be related to the anorexigenic mechanism of PrRP. As noted above, central injection of PrRP activates CRH or oxytocin neurons in the hypothalamus, and the anorexigenic effect of PrRP is attenuated by a CRH receptor antagonist or oxytocin receptor antagonist (63, 97), showing that they mediate PrRPinduced anorexia. Furthermore, an oxytocin receptor antagonist attenuates the anorexigenic effect of CCK (98, 99). Re-feeding and CCK-induced Fos expression in several brain regions including the PVN was impaired in PrRP-deficient mice. CCK-induced oxytocin release was also impaired in PrRP-deficient mice. Collectively, it is expected that the CCK-PrRP-oxytocin system is an important anorexigenic pathway of PrRP.

Endogenous PrRP is also related to energy metabolism in mammals because PrRP-deficient or PrRP-R-deficient mice show late-onset obesity (95, 100-102). Furthermore, the Otsuka Long-Evans Tokushima Fatty (OLETF) rat strain, which exhibits obesity and diabetes, has a mutated GPR10 gene (103). Streptozotocininduced diabetic rats also show lower mRNA expression of PrRP and it is reversed by insulin (96). In rats, ICV injection of PrRP increases body temperature and oxygen consumption, also suggesting that brain PrRP is related to the control of energy metabolism (58, 97). In addition to obesity, PrRP-deficient mice show increased food intake, body fat mass, glucose tolerance, and increased levels of blood insulin, leptin, cholesterol, and triacylglycerol (95, 100, 102). Similar changes were also observed in PrRP-R-deficient mice (100, 101). However, PrRP-deficient mice do not show any change in body temperature, oxygen consumption, or locomotion activity (95). PrRP-R-deficient male mice also show no difference in oxygen consumption while consumption is slightly low in PrRP-R-deficient females (101). The PrRP-R-deficient mice become obese but the extent is pronounced in females (101). Thus, it is likely that the role of PrRP in energy metabolism is different between the sexes. The difference is explained by estrogen because PrRP-containing neurons in the brainstem express the estrogen receptor (53). Obesity observed in PrRP-deficient mice is thought to be related to hyperphagia because pair-feeding abolishes the induction of obesity in PrRP-deficient mice (95).

PrRP2 is also recognized as an anorexigenic peptide in teleosts because ICV injection of PrRP2 significantly inhibits feeding

behavior in goldfish (45). In mudskipper, a euryhaline fish, brain PrRP2 mRNA expression is induced when they are kept in fresh water (48) where their food intake decreases compared with rearing in sea water (our unpublished observation). Indeed, several euryhaline fish grow slower in fresh water than in seawater (104), suggesting the involvement of brain PrRP2.

In contrast to rodents and teleosts, PrRP shows a unique effect on feeding behavior in steers and chicks. In steers, ICV injection of PrRP has no effect on food intake (61). Furthermore, ICV injection of mammalian PrRP increases food intake in chicks (57). The orexigenic effect is also observed when chicken PrRP is ICV injected (our unpublished data). Similarly, ICV injection of PrRP2-31 also stimulates feeding behavior in chicks, although PrRP2-20 has no effect (15). Thus, the effects of both PrRP and PrRP2 on feeding behavior are completely opposite to those in rodents and teleosts, and seem to have changed during the process of evolution. The reason why PrRP and PrRP2 stimulate feeding behavior in chicks has not yet been well clarified. Interestingly, ICV injection of leptin (105) has no effect on feeding behavior in chicks (105), although CCK, CRH, MSH, and mesotocin (avian homolog of oxytocin) have an anorexigenic effect in chicks (106-109) as well as rodents. The difference in the feeding inhibitory mechanism may contribute to the reason why PrRP does not suppress feeding behavior in chicks. It is possible that NPY, an orexigenic factor, is related to the orexigenic effect of PrRP because ICV injection of PrRP2-31 significantly increases the NPY mRNA level in the diencephalon in chicks (110). As well as in feeding regulation, PrRP2 might also be related to energy metabolism in non-mammalian vertebrates because ICV injection of PrRP2-31 decreases blood insulin, glucose, and non-esterified fatty acid in chicks (110).

STRESS RESPONSE

As noted in Section "CRH-ACTH Axis," PrRP neurons project directly to CRH neurons and oxytocin neurons in the hypothalamus (33), and ICV injection of PrRP increases ACTH (84) and oxytocin release in rats (88). These facts suggest that PrRP is a mediator of the HPA axis for stress response. In fact, water immersion-restraint stress dramatically induces c-Fos expression in the A1/A2 neurons containing PrRP (84). Other stress stimuli, such as restraint, conditioned fear, foot shocks, hemorrhage, exercise, and inflammatory stress, also activate PrRP neurons in the medulla oblongata and/or DMN (111-114). Additionally, Seal et al. (92) found that ICV injection of PrRP-31 increases grooming associated with stress response. Immuno-neutralization of PrRP decreases the activation of the neurons in the hypothalamic PVN after noxious stimuli (113) or oxytocin release in response to conditioned fear (111). In addition, contextual conditioned fear-induced oxytocin and ACTH releases are impaired in PrRPdeficient mice (115). It is, therefore, likely that brain PrRP has a facilitative role in stress responses.

In contrast, the injection of PrRP antibodies facilitates ACTH release in response to exercise, suggesting that PrRP inhibits ACTH release in response to exercise (116). Restraint stress-induced corticosterone release is enhanced in PrRP-deficient mice (102). These data suggest that PrRP also inhibits neuroendocrine responses to stress. Additionally, contextual conditioned fear-induced

neuroendocrine responses disappear in PrRP-deficient mice while the freezing behavior is augmented (115). The mechanisms underlying these contradictions have not been clarified to date. Takayanagi and Onaka (55) suggest that the role of PrRP in stress responses may depend on the nature of the stressful stimuli used. Thus, PrRP is involved in integration in the control of stress responses, whereas the underlying detailed mechanisms need further investigation.

Intracerebroventricular injection of mammalian PrRP significantly increases the plasma corticosterone level in chicks, implying that brain PrRP is also related to stress response (18). On the other hand, ICV injection of chicken PrRP2-20 has no effect on the plasma corticosterone level, suggesting that PrRP2 might not be involved in stress (18). It is also reported that IP injection of PrRP2 does not alter the plasma cortisol level in tilapia (8). It is, therefore, possible that PrRP2 is not related to activating the HPA axis and stress in non-mammalian vertebrates.

CONCLUDING REMARKS

Prolactin-releasing peptide was originally identified as a stimulator of PRL release in mammals. Although further work revealed that PrRP had less effect on PRL release, PrRP has been shown to be involved in many physiological actions, such as reproduction, endocrine functions, feeding behavior and metabolism, and stress response in mammals, and possibly in other vertebrates (Table 2). This PrRP may be the less appropriate nomenclature, at least for mammals. At the same time, as the discovery of PrRP, PrRP2, whose amino acid sequence is similar to PrRP, was identified from Japanese crucian carp. PrRP and PrRP2 are thought to have originated from a common ancestral gene by the second round of whole genome duplication. In contrast to PrRP, PrRP2 is thought to exist only in non-mammalian vertebrates, and to be essential for PRL secretion in teleosts and important for non-mammalian vertebrates. The physiological actions of PrRP and PrRP2 seem to overlap in non-mammalian vertebrates (Table 2), and may have converged into those of PrRP in mammals. Consequently, the PrRP2 gene might have diminished in mammals during evolution.

The origin of PrRP and PRL might provide a key to knowing how PrRP acquired its diverse functions in vertebrates. Moriyama et al. (17) found two RF-amide peptides (RFa-A and RFa-B), homologous to PrRP, from sea lamprey. The amino acid sequence is similar to PrRP2 rather than PrRP (**Figures 1** and **2**), especially in RFa-B. If lamprey RFa-A and RFa-B are, respectively, orthologous to PrRP and PrRP2, these peptides originated at least from the stage of primitive vertebrates. Interestingly, lamprey is thought not to possess PRL (117), suggesting that PrRP is generated prior to the occurrence of PRL. Especially in teleosts, PRL is widely expressed in extrapituitary organs, and PrRP2 and its receptor system might concomitantly obtain to regulate these PRL expressions. Conversely, the lack of this extrapituitary PRL might be associated with the fact that the PrRP2-PrRP2 receptor system was not necessary for regulating PRL and disappeared in mammals.

On the other hand, the effect of PrRP on GH secretion is commonly observed among vertebrates. Moriyama et al. (17) found that both RFa-A and RFa-B decrease GH mRNA expression *in vitro* in lamprey. As noted above, PrRP or PrRP2 inhibits GH release from the pituitary in mammals, chicks, and teleosts, suggesting that the roles of PrRP and PrRP2, at least the suppression of GH release, occur with the appearance of primitive vertebrates. Since PRL is a member of the GH family and originated from a common ancestor, the diversity of the physiological roles of PRL and PrRP are thought to have developed with the evolution of GH rather than PRL.

The conserved effect of PrRP on feeding behavior may also be generated in ancestral PrRP. Thus, the original role of PrRP and PrRP2 would be the regulation of GH release and feeding rather than PRL release. However, the physiological roles of PrRP on the releases of PRL and GH, feeding behavior, and stress response in non-mammalian vertebrates have not been clarified (**Table 2**) because their PrRPs were recently predicted. Information regarding the effect of PrRP2 on the endocrine system and stress response, which have been investigated in rodents, is also insufficient. To acquire a clearer understanding of the biological and physiological roles of PrRP and PrRP2, future investigations should focus on the physiological roles of PrRP and PrRP2 in nonmammalian vertebrates. Such studies should reveal the evolution of the PrRP family in vertebrates.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We thank Drs. Karine Rousseau, Sylvie Dufour, and Hubert Vaudry for giving us the opportunity to review this research field. We also thank all the collaborators, particularly Dr. Masaaki Fujimoto of Shimane University and Dr. Shunsuke Moriyama of Kitasato University. The original research by the authors has been supported in part by grants-in-aid for scientific research from the Japan Society for the Promotion of Science, Japan.

REFERENCES

- Hinuma S, Habata Y, Fujii R, Kawamata Y, Hosoya M, Fukusumi S, et al. A prolactin-releasing peptide in the brain. *Nature* (1998) **393**:272–6. doi:10.1038/ 30515
- Fujimoto M, Takeshita K, Wang X, Takabatake I, Fujisawa Y, Teranishi H, et al. Isolation and characterization of a novel bioactive peptide, *Carassius* RF-amide (C-RFa), from the brain of the Japanese crucian carp. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* (1998) 242:436–40. doi:10.1006/bbrc.1997.7973
- Taylor MM, Samson WK. The prolactin releasing peptides: RF-amide peptides. Cell Mol Life Sci (2001) 58:1206–15. doi:10.1007/PL00000934
- Lagerström MC, Fredriksson R, Bjarnadottir TK, Schiöth HB. The ancestry of the prolactin-releasing hormone precursor. *Ann N Y Acad Sci* (2005) 1040:368–70. doi:10.1196/annals.1327.064
- Wang Y, Wang CY, Wu Y, Huang G, Li J, Leung FC. Identification of the receptors for prolactin-releasing peptide (PrRP) and *Carassius* RFamide peptide (C-RFa) in chickens. *Endocrinology* (2012) 153:1861–74. doi:10.1210/en. 2011-1719
- Yamada M, Ozawa A, Ishii S, Shibusawa N, Hashida T, Ishizuka T, et al. Isolation and characterization of the rat prolactin-releasing peptide gene: multiple TATA boxes in the promoter region. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* (2001) 281:53–6. doi:10.1006/bbrc.2001.4308
- Moriyama S, Ito T, Takahashi T, Amano M, Sower SA, Hirano T, et al. A homologue of mammalian prolactin-releasing peptide (fish arginyl-phenylalanylamide peptide) is a major hypothalamic peptide of prolactin release in teleost fish. *Endocrinology* (2002) 143:2071–9. doi:10.1210/endo.143.6.8744
- Seale AP, Itoh T, Moriyama S, Takahashi A, Kawauchi H, Sakamoto T, et al. Isolation and characterization of a homologue of mammalian prolactin-releasing peptide from the tilapia brain and its effect on prolactin release from the tilapia pituitary. *Gen Comp Endocrinol* (2002) 125:328–39. doi:10.1006/gcen. 2001.7727
- 9. Montefusco-Siegmund RA, Romero A, Kausel G, Muller M, Fujimoto M, Figueroa J. Cloning of the prepro C-RFa gene and brain localization of the

active peptide in Salmo salar. Cell Tissue Res (2006) **325**:277–85. doi:10.1007/ s00441-006-0168-6

- Sakamoto T, Agustsson T, Moriyama S, Itoh T, Takahashi A, Kawauchi H, et al. Intra-arterial injection of prolactin-releasing peptide elevates prolactin gene expression and plasma prolactin levels in rainbow trout. *J Comp Physiol B* (2003) 173:333–7. doi:10.1007/s00360-003-0340-1
- Fujimoto M, Sakamoto T, Kanetoh T, Osaka M, Moriyama S. Prolactinreleasing peptide is essential to maintain the prolactin level and osmotic balance in freshwater teleost fish. *Peptides* (2006) 27:1104–9. doi:10.1016/j.peptides. 2005.06.034
- Sakamoto T, Fujimoto M, Ando M. Fishy tales of prolactin-releasing peptide. Int Rev Cytol (2003) 225:91–130. doi:10.1016/S0074-7696(05)25003-9
- Lagerström MC, Fredriksson R, Bjarnadóttir TK, Fridmanis D, Holmquist T, Andersson J, et al. Origin of the prolactin-releasing hormone (PRLH) receptors: evidence of coevolution between PRLH and a redundant neuropeptide Y receptor during vertebrate evolution. *Genomics* (2005) 85:688–703. doi:10.1016/j.ygeno.2005.02.007
- Kwong AKY, Woo NYS. Prolactin-releasing peptide, a possible modulator of prolactin in the euryhaline silver sea bream (*Sparus sarba*): a molecular study. *Gen Comp Endocrinol* (2008) 158:154–60. doi:10.1016/j.ygcen.2008.06.006
- Tachibana T, Moriyama S, Takahashi A, Tsukada A, Oda A, Takeuchi S, et al. Isolation and characterisation of prolactin-releasing peptide in chicks and its effect on prolactin release and feeding behaviour. *J Neuroendocrinol* (2011) 23:74–81. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2826.2010.02078.x
- Sakamoto T, Oda A, Yamamoto K, Kaneko M, Kikuyama S, Nishikawa A, et al. Molecular cloning and functional characterization of a prolactinreleasing peptide homolog from *Xenopus laevis*. *Peptides* (2006) 27:3347–51. doi:10.1016/j.peptides.2006.08.003
- Moriyama S, Kasahara M, Amiya N, Takahashi A, Amano M, Sower SA, et al. RFamide peptides inhibit the expression of melanotropin and growth hormone genes in the pituitary of an Agnathan, the sea lamprey, *Petromyzon marinus*. *Endocrinology* (2007) 148:3740–9. doi:10.1210/en.2007-0356
- Tachibana T, Tsukada A, Fujimoto M, Takahashi H, Ohkubo T, Boswell T, et al. Comparison of mammalian prolactin-releasing peptide and *Carassius* RFamide for feeding behavior and prolactin secretion in chicks. *Gen Comp Endocrinol* (2005) 144:264–9. doi:10.1016/j.ygcen.2005.06.012
- Marchese A, Heiber M, Nguyen T, Heng HH, Saldivia VR, Cheng R, et al. Cloning and chromosomal mapping of three novel genes, GPR9, GPR10, and GPR14, encoding receptors related to interleukin 8, neuropeptide Y, and somatostatin receptors. *Genomics* (1995) 29:335–44. doi:10.1006/geno.1995.9996
- Welch SK, O'Hara BF, Kilduff TS, Heller HC. Sequence and tissue distribution of a candidate G-coupled receptor cloned from rat hypothalamus. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* (1995) 209:606–13. doi:10.1006/bbrc.1995.1543
- Engström M, Brandt A, Wurster S, Savola JM, Panula P. Prolactin releasing peptide has high affinity and efficacy at neuropeptide FF2 receptors. *J Pharmacol Exp Ther* (2003) 305:825–32. doi:10.1124/jpet.102.047118
- Roland BL, Sutton SW, Wilson SJ, Luo L, Pyati J, Huvar R, et al. Anatomical distribution of prolactin-releasing peptide and its receptor suggests additional functions in the central nervous system and periphery. *Endocrinology* (1999) 140:5736–45. doi:10.1210/endo.140.12.7211
- 23. Langmead CJ, Szekeres PG, Chambers JK, Ratcliffe SJ, Jones DN, Hirst WD, et al. Characterization of the binding of [(125)I]-human prolactin releasing peptide (PrRP) to GPR10, a novel G protein coupled receptor. *Br J Pharmacol* (2000) **131**:683–8. doi:10.1038/sj.bjp.0703617
- 24. Satoh F, Smith DM, Gardiner JV, Mahmoodi M, Murphy KG, Ghatei MA, et al. Characterization and distribution of prolactin releasing peptide (PrRP) binding sites in the rat-evidence for a novel binding site subtype in cardiac and skeletal muscle. *Br J Pharmacol* (2000) **129**:1787–93. doi:10.1038/sj.bjp. 0703266
- Ozawa A, Yamada M, Satoh T, Monden T, Hashimoto K, Kohga H, et al. Transcriptional regulation of the human PRL-releasing peptide (PrRP) receptor gene by a dopamine 2 receptor agonist: cloning and characterization of the human PrRP receptor gene and its promoter region. *Mol Endocrinol* (2002) 16:785–98. doi:10.1210/mend.16.4.0819
- 26. Kimura A, Ohmichi M, Tasaka K, Kanda Y, Ikegami H, Hayakawa J, et al. Prolactin-releasing peptide activation of the prolactin promoter is differentially mediated by extracellular signal-regulated protein kinase and c-Jun N-terminal protein kinase. *J Biol Chem* (2000) 275:3667–74. doi:10.1074/jbc. 275.5.3667

- Hayakawa J, Ohmichi M, Tasaka K, Kanda Y, Adachi K, Nishio Y, et al. Regulation of the PRL promoter by Akt through cAMP response element binding protein. *Endocrinology* (2001) 143:13–22. doi:10.1210/endo.143.1.8586
- Duval DL, Gutierrez-Hartmann A. PRL-releasing peptide stimulation of PRL gene transcription – enter AKT. *Endocrinology* (2002) 143:11–2. doi:10.1210/ endo.143.1.8647
- 29. Watanabe S, Kaneko T. Prolactin-releasing peptide receptor expressed in the pituitary in Mozambique tilapia *Oreochromis mossambicus*: an aspect of prolactin regulatory mechanisms. *Gen Comp Endocrinol* (2010) **167**:27–34. doi:10.1016/j.ygcen.2010.03.004
- 30. Wang X, Satake H, Sakamoto T, Hinuma S, Matsumoto H, Minakata H, et al. A candidate of fish prolactin-releasing peptide isolated from Japanese crucian carp. In: Yu J, editor. *Proceedings of 4th Congress of the Asia and Oceania Society* for Comparative Endocrinology. Taipei (2001). p. 29–38.
- Iijima N, Kataoka Y, Kakihara K, Bamba H, Tamada Y, Hayashi S, et al. Cytochemical study of prolactin-releasing peptide (PrRP) in the rat brain. *Neuroreport* (1999) 10:1713–6. doi:10.1097/00001756-199906030-00016
- Minami S, Nakata T, Tokita R, Onodera H, Imaki J. Cellular localization of prolactin-releasing peptide messenger RNA in the rat brain. *Neurosci Lett* (1999) 266:73–5. doi:10.1016/S0304-3940(99)00263-3
- 33. Ibata Y, Iijima N, Kataoka Y, Kakihara K, Tanaka M, Hosoya M, et al. Morphological survey of prolactin-releasing peptide and its receptor with special reference to their functional roles in the brain. *Neurosci Res* (2000) 38:223–30. doi:10.1016/S0168-0102(00)00182-6
- Chen C, Dun SL, Dun NJ, Chang JK. Prolactin-releasing peptideimmunoreactive in A1 and A2 noradrenergic neurons of the rat medulla. *Brain Res* (1999) 822:276–9. doi:10.1016/S0006-8993(99)01153-1
- Morales T, Hinuma S, Sawchenko PE. Prolactin-releasing peptide is expressed in afferents to the endocrine hypothalamus, but not in neurosecretory neurones. J Neuroendocrinol (2000) 12:131–40. doi:10.1046/j.1365-2826.2000. 00428.x
- Maruyama M, Matsumoto H, Fujiwara K, Kitada C, Hinuma S, Onda H, et al. Immunocytochemical localization of prolactin-releasing peptide in the rat brain. *Endocrinology* (1999) 140:2326–33. doi:10.1210/endo.140.5.6685
- Matsumoto H, Maruyama M, Noguchi J, Horikoshi Y, Fujiwara K, Kitada C, et al. Stimulation of corticotropin-releasing hormone-mediated adrenocorticotropin secretion by central administration of prolactin-releasing peptide in rats. *Neurosci Lett* (2000) 285:234–8. doi:10.1016/S0304-3940(00)01077-6
- Iijima N, Matsumoto Y, Yano T, Tanaka M, Yamamoto T, Kakihara K, et al. A novel function of prolactin-releasing peptide in the control of growth hormone via secretion of somatostatin from the hypothalamus. *Endocrinology* (2001) 142:3239–43. doi:10.1210/en.142.7.3239
- Yuan ZF, Yang SC, Pan JT. Effects of prolactin-releasing peptide on tuberoinfundibular dopaminergic neuronal activity and prolactin secretion in estrogentreated female rats. J Biomed Sci (2002) 9:112–8. doi:10.1007/BF02256021
- Yamakawa K, Kudo K, Kanba S, Arita J. Distribution of prolactin-releasing peptide-immunoreactive neurons in the rat hypothalamus. *Neurosci Lett* (1999) 267:113–6. doi:10.1016/S0304-3940(99)00346-8
- Fujii R, Fukusumi S, Hosoya M, Kawamata Y, Habata Y, Hinuma S, et al. Tissue distribution of prolactin-releasing peptide (PrRP) and its receptor. *Regul Pept* (1999) 83:1–10. doi:10.1016/S0167-0115(99)00028-2
- Takahashi K, Yoshinoya A, Arihara Z, Murakami O, Totsune K, Sone M, et al. Regional distribution of immunoreactive prolactin-releasing peptide in the human brain. *Peptides* (2000) 21:1551–5. doi:10.1016/S0196-9781(00)00310-7
- Curlewis JD, Kusters DH, Barclay JL, Anderson ST. Prolactin-releasing peptide in the ewe: cDNA cloning, mRNA distribution and effects on prolactin secretion in vitro and in vivo. *J Endocrinol* (2002) 174:45–53. doi:10.1677/joe. 0.1740045
- 44. Matsumoto H, Murakami Y, Horikoshi Y, Noguchi J, Habata Y, Kitada C, et al. Distribution and characterization of immunoreactive prolactin-releasing peptide (PrRP) in rat tissue and plasma. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* (1999) 257:264–8. doi:10.1006/bbrc.1999.0463
- 45. Kelly SP, Peter RE. Prolactin-releasing peptide, food intake, and hydromineral balance in goldfish. *Am J Physiol Regul Integr Comp Physiol* (2006) 291:R1474–81. doi:10.1152/ajpregu.00129.2006
- 46. Satake H, Minakata H, Wang X, Fujimoto M. Characterization of a cDNA encoding a precursor of *Carassius* RFamide, structurally related to a mammalian prolactin-releasing peptide. *FEBS Lett* (1999) 446:247–50. doi:10.1016/ S0014-5793(99)00215-X

- Wang X, Morishita F, Matsushima O, Fujimoto M. Immunohistochemical localization of C-RFamide, a FMRF-related peptide, in the brain of the goldfish, *Carassius auratus. Zoolog Sci* (2000) 17:1067–74. doi:10.2108/zsj.17. 1067
- Sakamoto T, Iwata K, Ando M. Growth hormone and prolactin expression during environmental adaptation of gobies. *Fish Sci* (2002) 68:757–60. doi:10.2331/fishsci.68.sup1_757
- Reis FM, Vigano P, Arnaboldi E, Spritzer PM, Petraglia F, Di Blasio AM. Expression of prolactin-releasing peptide and its receptor in the human decidua. *Mol Hum Reprod* (2002) 8:356–62. doi:10.1093/molehr/8.4.356
- Samson WK, Resch ZT, Murphy TC. A novel action of the newly described prolactin-releasing peptides: cardiovascular regulation. *Brain Res* (2000) 858:19–25. doi:10.1016/S0006-8993(99)02451-8
- 51. Wang X, Morishita F, Matsushima O, Fujimoto M. *Carassius* RFamide, a novel FMRFa-related peptide, is produced within the retina and involved in retinal information processing in cyprinid fish. *Neurosci Lett* (2000) 289:115–8. doi:10.1016/S0304-3940(00)01281-7
- Zhang SQ, Inoue S, Kimura M. Sleep-promoting activity of prolactinreleasing peptide (PrRP) in the rat. *Neuroreport* (2001) 12:3173–6. doi:10. 1097/00001756-200110290-00006
- 53. Kataoka Y, Iijima N, Yano T, Kakihara K, Hayashi S, Hinuma S, et al. Gonadal regulation of PrRP mRNA expression in the nucleus tractus solitarius and ventral and lateral reticular nuclei of the rat. *Brain Res Mol Brain Res* (2001) 87:42–7. doi:10.1016/S0169-328X(00)00280-1
- Sun B, Fujiwara K, Adachi S, Inoue K. Physiological roles of prolactin-releasing peptide. *Regul Pept* (2005) 126:27–33. doi:10.1016/j.regpep.2004.08.008
- 55. Takayanagi Y, Onaka T. Roles of prolactin-releasing peptide and RFamide related peptides in the control of stress and food intake. *FEBS J* (2010) 277:4998–5005. doi:10.1111/j.1742-4658.2010.07932.x
- Dodd GT, Luckman SM. Physiological roles of GPR10 and PrRP signaling. Front Endocrinol (2013) 4:20. doi:10.3389/fendo.2013.00020
- Tachibana T, Saito S, Tomonaga S, Takagi T, Saito ES, Nakanishi T, et al. Effect of central administration of prolactin-releasing peptide on feeding in chicks. *Physiol Behav* (2004) 80:713–9. doi:10.1016/j.physbeh.2003.12.005
- Lawrence CB, Celsi F, Brennand J, Luckman SM. Alternative role for prolactinreleasing peptide in the regulation of food intake. *Nat Neurosci* (2000) 3:645–6. doi:10.1038/76597
- Rubinek T, Hadani M, Barkai G, Melmed S, Shimon I. Prolactin (PRL)-releasing peptide stimulates PRL secretion from human fetal pituitary cultures and growth hormone release from cultured pituitary adenomas. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* (2001) 86:2826–30. doi:10.1210/jcem.86.6.7591
- 60. Kitagawa S, Abe N, Sutoh M, Kasuya E, Sugita S, Aoyama M, et al. Effect of intracerebroventricular injections of prolactin-releasing peptide on prolactin release and stress-related responses in steers. *Anim Sci J* (2011) 82:314–9. doi:10.1111/j.1740-0929.2010.00841.x
- Yayou K, Kitagawa S, Ito S, Kasuya E, Sutoh M. Effect of oxytocin, prolactinreleasing peptide, or corticotropin-releasing hormone on feeding behavior in steers. *Gen Comp Endocrinol* (2011) **174**:287–91. doi:10.1016/j.ygcen. 2011.09.003
- 62. Mogi K, Ito S, Matsuyama S, Ohara H, Sakumoto R, Yayou K, et al. Central administration of neuropeptide B, but not prolactin-releasing peptide, stimulates cortisol secretion in sheep. *J Reprod Dev* (2008) **54**:138–41. doi:10.1262/jrd.19109
- 63. Bechtold DA, Luckman SM. Prolactin-releasing peptide mediates cholecystokinin-induced satiety in mice. *Endocrinology* (2006) **147**:4723–9. doi:10.1210/en.2006-0753
- Ben-Jonathan N, Arbogast LA, Hyde JF. Neuroendocrine [corrected] regulation of prolactin release. *Prog Neurobiol* (1989) 33:399–447. doi:10.1016/0301-0082(89)90008-7
- Samson WK, Resch ZT, Murphy TC, Chang JK. Gender-biased activity of the novel prolactin releasing peptides: comparison with thyrotropin releasing hormone reveals only pharmacologic effects. *Endocrine* (1998) **9**:289–91. doi:10.1385/ENDO:9:3:289
- 66. Kawamata Y, Fujii R, Fukusumi S, Habata Y, Hosoya M, Hinuma S, et al. Analyses for susceptibility of rat anterior pituitary cells to prolactin-releasing peptide. *Endocrine* (2000) 12:215–21. doi:10.1385/ENDO:12:3:215
- 67. Matsumoto H, Noguchi J, Horikoshi Y, Kawamata Y, Kitada C, Hinuma S, et al. Stimulation of prolactin release by prolactin-releasing peptide in rats. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* (1999) **259**:321–4. doi:10.1006/bbrc.1999.0789

- 68. Tokita R, Nakata T, Katsumata H, Konishi S, Onodera H, Imaki J, et al. Prolactin secretion in response to prolactin-releasing peptide and the expression of the prolactin-releasing peptide gene in the medulla oblongata are estrogen dependent in rats. *Neurosci Lett* (1999) 276:103–6. doi:10.1016/S0304-3940(99)00796-X
- Hashizume T, Sasaki T, Nonaka S, Hayashi T, Takisawa M, Horiuchi M, et al. Bovine posterior pituitary extract stimulates prolactin release from the anterior pituitary gland in vitro and in vivo in cattle. *Reprod Domest Anim* (2005) 40:184–9. doi:10.1111/j.1439-0531.2005.00580.x
- 70. Seal LJ, Small CJ, Kim MS, Stanley SA, Taheri S, Ghatei MA, et al. Prolactin releasing peptide (PrRP) stimulates luteinizing hormone (LH) and follicle stimulating hormone (FSH) via a hypothalamic mechanism in male rats. *Endocrinology* (2000) 141:1909–12. doi:10.1210/endo.141.5.7528
- Watanobe H, Schiöth HB, Wikberg JE, Suda T. Evaluation of the role for prolactin-releasing peptide in prolactin secretion induced by ether stress and suckling in the rat: comparison with vasoactive intestinal peptide. *Brain Res* (2000) 865:91–6. doi:10.1016/S0006-8993(00)02164-8
- 72. Zhang SQ, Kimura M, Inoue S. Effects of prolactin-releasing peptide (PrRP) on sleep regulation in rats. *Psychiatry Clin Neurosci* (2000) **54**:262–4. doi:10. 1046/j.1440-1819.2000.00670.x
- 73. Yuan ZF, Pan JT. Involvement of angiotensin II, TRH and prolactin-releasing peptide in the estrogen-induced afternoon prolactin surge in female rats: studies using antisense technology. *Life Sci* (2002) 71:899–910. doi:10.1016/S0024-3205(02)01773-3
- 74. Sakamoto T, Amano M, Hyodo S, Moriyama S, Takahashi A, Kawauchi H, et al. Expression of prolactin-releasing peptide and prolactin in the euryhaline mudskippers (*Periophthalmus modestus*): prolactin-releasing peptide as a primary regulator of prolactin. *J Mol Endocrinol* (2005) 34:825–34. doi:10.1677/jme.1.01768
- 75. Kwong AKY, Woo NYS. The importance of the olfactory rosettes in maintaining pituitary prolactin and prolactin-releasing peptide levels during hyposmotic acclimation in silver sea bream (*Sparus sarba*). Comp Biochem Physiol A Mol Integr Physiol (2012) 161:456–62. doi:10.1016/j.cbpa.2012.01.005
- Palkovits M, Zaborszky L, Feminger A, Mezey E, Fekete MI, Herman JP, et al. Noradrenergic innervation of the rat hypothalamus: experimental biochemical and electron microscopic studies. *Brain Res* (1980) 191:161–71. doi:10.1016/0006-8993(80)90320-0
- 77. Liposits Z, Phelix C, Paull WK. Adrenergic innervation of corticotropinreleasing factor (CRF)-synthesizing neurons in the hypothalamic paraventricular nucleus of the rat: a combined light and electron microscopic immunocytochemical study. *Histochemistry* (1986) 84:201–5. doi:10.1007/BF00495783
- Gaillet S. Effects of discrete lesions in the ventral noradrenergic ascending bundle on the corticotropic stress response depending on the site of the lesion and on the plasma levels of adrenal steroids. *Neuroendocrinology* (1993) 58:408–19. doi:10.1159/000126570
- Pacak K, Palkovits M, Kvetnansky R, Kopin IJ, Goldstein DS. Stress-induced norepinephrine release in the paraventricular nucleus of rats with brainstem hemisections: a microdialysis study. *Neuroendocrinology* (1993) 58:196–201. doi:10.1159/000126533
- Pezzone MA, Lee WS, Hoffman GE, Pezzone KM, Rabin BS. Activation of brainstem catecholaminergic neurons by conditioned and unconditioned aversive stimuli as revealed by c-Fos immunoreactivity. *Brain Res* (1993) 608:310–8. doi:10.1016/0006-8993(93)91472-5
- Alonso G, Szafarczyk A, Balmefrezol M, Assenmacher I. Immunocytochemical evidence for stimulatory control by the ventral noradrenergic bundle of parvocellular neurons of the paraventricular nucleus secreting corticotropin releasing hormone and vasopressin in rats. *Brain Res* (1986) **397**:297–307. doi:10.1016/0006-8993(86)90631-1
- Sawchenko PE. Effects of catecholamine-depleting medullary knife cuts on corticotropin-releasing factor and vasopressin immunoreactivity in the hypothalamus of normal and steroid-manipulated rats. *Neuroendocrinology* (1988) 48:459–70. doi:10.1159/000125050
- Ito K. Microinjection of norepinephrine into the paraventricular nucleus of the hypothalamus stimulates corticotropin-releasing factor gene expression in conscious rats. *Endocrinology* (1994) 135:2177–82. doi:10.1210/endo.135.5. 7956940
- Maruyama M, Matsumoto H, Fujiwara K, Noguchi J, Kitada C, Fujino M, et al. Prolactin-releasing peptide as a novel stress mediator in the central nervous system. *Endocrinology* (2001) 142:2032–8. doi:10.1210/en.142.5.2032

- Watanabe T, Orth DN. Effects of several in vitro systems on the potencies of putative adrenocorticotropin secretagogues on rat anterior pituitary cells. *Endocrinology* (1988) 122:2299–308. doi:10.1210/endo-122-5-2299
- Familari M, Smith AI, Smith R, Funder JW. Arginine vasopressin is a much more potent stimulus to ACTH release from ovine anterior pituitary cells than ovine corticotropin-releasing factor. 1. In vitro studies. *Neuroendocrinology* (1989) 50:152–7. doi:10.1159/000125214
- Minton JE, Parsons KM. Adrenocorticotropic hormone and cortisol response to corticotropin-releasing factor and lysine vasopressin in pigs. J Anim Sci (1993) 71:724–9.
- Maruyama M, Matsumoto H, Fujiwara K, Noguchi J, Kitada C, Hinuma S, et al. Central administration of prolactin-releasing peptide stimulates oxytocin release in rats. *Neurosci Lett* (1999) 276:193–6. doi:10.1016/S0304-3940(99) 00831-9
- Yamashita M, Takayanagi Y, Yoshida M, Nishimori K, Kusama M, Onaka T. Involvement of prolactin-releasing peptide in the activation of oxytocin neurones in response to food intake. *J Neuroendocrinol* (2013) 25:455–65. doi:10.1111/jne.12019
- Hizume T, Watanobe H, Yoneda M, Suda T, Schiöth HB. Involvement of prolactin-releasing peptide in the preovulatory luteinizing hormone and prolactin surges in the rat. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* (2000) 279:35–9. doi:10.1006/bbrc.2000.3895
- Watanobe H. In vivo release of prolactin-releasing peptide in rat hypothalamus in association with luteinizing hormone and prolactin surges. *Neuroendocrinol*ogy (2001) 74:359–66. doi:10.1159/000054702
- 92. Seal LJ, Small CJ, Dhillo WS, Stanley SA, Abbott CR, Ghatei MA, et al. PRL-releasing peptide inhibits food intake in male rats via the dorsomedial hypothalamic nucleus and not the paraventricular hypothalamic nucleus. *Endocrinology* (2001) 142:4236–43. doi:10.1210/endo.142.10.8419
- Lawrence CB, Ellacott KL, Luckman SM. PRL-releasing peptide reduces food intake and may mediate satiety signaling. *Endocrinology* (2002) 143:360–7. doi:10.1210/endo.143.2.8609
- Ellacott KL, Lawrence CB, Rothwell NJ, Luckman SM. PRL-releasing peptide interacts with leptin to reduce food intake and body weight. *Endocrinology* (2002) 143:368–74. doi:10.1210/endo.143.2.8608
- Takayanagi Y, Matsumoto H, Nakata M, Mera T, Fukusumi S, Hinuma S, et al. Endogenous prolactin-releasing peptide regulates food intake in rodents. *J Clin Invest* (2008) 118:4014–24. doi:10.1172/JCI34682
- Mera T, Fujihara H, Saito J, Kawasaki M, Hashimoto H, Saito T, et al. Downregulation of prolactin-releasing peptide gene expression in the hypothalamus and brainstem of diabetic rats. *Peptides* (2007) 28:1596–604. doi:10.1016/j. peptides.2007.06.023
- Lawrence CB, Liu YL, Stock MJ, Luckman SM. Anorectic actions of prolactinreleasing peptide are mediated by corticotropin-releasing hormone receptors. *Am J Physiol Regul Integr Comp Physiol* (2004) 286:R101–7. doi:10.1152/ ajpregu.00402.2003
- Olson BR, Drutarosky MD, Stricker EM, Verbalis JG. Brain oxytocin receptor antagonism blunts the effects of anorexigenic treatments in rats: evidence for central oxytocin inhibition of food intake. *Endocrinology* (1991) 129:785–91. doi:10.1210/endo-129-2-785
- Blevins JE, Eakin TJ, Murphy JA, Schwartz MW, Baskin DG. Oxytocin innervation of caudal brainstem nuclei activated by cholecystokinin. *Brain Res* (2003) 993:30–41. doi:10.1016/j.brainres.2003.08.036
- 100. Gu W, Geddes BJ, Zhang C, Foley KP, Stricker-Krongrad A. The prolactinreleasing peptide receptor (GPR10) regulates body weight homeostasis in mice. *J Mol Neurosci* (2004) 22:93–103. doi:10.1385/JMN:22:1-2:93
- 101. Bjursell M, Lenneras M, Goransson M, Elmgren A, Bohlooly YM. GPR10 deficiency in mice results in altered energy expenditure and obesity. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* (2007) 363:633–8. doi:10.1016/j.bbrc.2007.09.016
- Mochiduki A, Takeda T, Kaga S, Inoue K. Stress response of prolactin-releasing peptide knockout mice as to glucocorticoid secretion. *J Neuroendocrinol* (2010) 22:576–84. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2826.2010.01993.x
- 103. Watanabe TK, Suzuki M, Yamasaki Y, Okuno S, Hishigaki H, Ono T, et al. Mutated G-protein-coupled receptor GPR10 is responsible for the hyperphagia/dyslipidaemia/obesity locus of Dmo1 in the OLETF rat. *Clin Exp Pharmacol Physiol* (2005) 32:355–66. doi:10.1111/j.1440-1681.2005.04196.x
- 104. Ron B, Shimoda SK, Iwama GK, Grau EG. Relationship among ration, salinity, 17α-methyltestosterone and growth in the euryhaline tilapia, *Oreochromis*

mossambicus. Aquaculture (1995) 135:185-93. doi:10.1016/0044-8486(95) 01013-0

- 105. Bungo T, Shimojo M, Masuda Y, Tachibana T, Tanaka S, Sugahara K, et al. Intracerebroventricular administration of mouse leptin does not reduce food intake in the chicken. *Brain Res* (1999) 817:196–8. doi:10.1016/S0006-8993(98) 01223-2
- 106. Furuse M, Matsumoto M, Saito N, Sugahara K, Hasegawa S. The central corticotropin-releasing factor and glucagon-like peptide-1 in food intake of the neonatal chick. *Eur J Pharmacol* (1997) **339**:211–4. doi:10.1016/S0014-2999(97)01391-5
- 107. Furuse M, Ao R, Bungo T, Ando R, Shimojo M, Masuda Y, et al. Central gastrin inhibits feeding behavior and food passage in neonatal chicks. *Life Sci* (1999) 65:305–11. doi:10.1016/S0024-3205(99)00249-0
- 108. Kawakami S, Bungo T, Ando R, Ohgushi A, Shimojo M, Masuda Y, et al. Central administration of alpha-melanocyte stimulating hormone inhibits fasting- and neuropeptide Y-induced feeding in neonatal chicks. *Eur J Pharmacol* (2000) 398:361–4. doi:10.1016/S0014-2999(00)00344-7
- 109. Masunari K, Khan MS, Cline MA, Tachibana T. Central administration of mesotocin inhibits feeding behavior in chicks. *Regul Pept* (2013) 187:1–5. doi:10.1016/j.regpep.2013.10.004
- 110. Tachibana T, Moriyama S, Khan MS, Sakamoto T. Central administration of prolactin-releasing peptide shifts the utilities of metabolic fuels from carbohydrate to lipids in chicks. *Physiol Behav* (2013) **120**:40–5. doi:10.1016/j.physbeh. 2013.06.017
- 111. Zhu LL, Onaka T. Facilitative role of prolactin-releasing peptide neurons in oxytocin cell activation after conditioned-fear stimuli. *Neuroscience* (2003) 118:1045–53. doi:10.1016/S0306-4522(03)00059-9
- 112. Onaka T. Neural pathways controlling central and peripheral oxytocin release during stress. J Neuroendocrinol (2004) 16:308–12. doi:10.1111/j.0953-8194. 2004.01186.x
- 113. Mera T, Fujihara H, Kawasaki M, Hashimoto H, Saito T, Shibata M, et al. Prolactin-releasing peptide is a potent mediator of stress responses in the brain through the hypothalamic paraventricular nucleus. *Neuroscience* (2006) 141:1069–86. doi:10.1016/j.neuroscience.2006.04.023
- 114. Uchida K, Kobayashi D, Das G, Onaka T, Inoue K, Itoi K. Participation of the prolactin-releasing peptide-containing neurones in caudal medulla in conveying haemorrhagic stress-induced signals to the paraventricular nucleus of the hypothalamus. J Neuroendocrinol (2010) 22:33–42. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2826. 2009.01935.x
- 115. Yoshida M, Takayanagi Y, Onaka T. The medial amygdala-medullary PrRPsynthesizing neuron pathway mediates neuroendocrine responses to contextual conditioned fear in male rodents. *Endocrinology* (2014) 155:2996–3004. doi:10.1210/en.2013-1411
- 116. Ohiwa N, Chang H, Saito T, Onaka T, Fujikawa T, Soya H. Possible inhibitory role of prolactin releasing peptide for ACTH release associated with running stress. Am J Physiol Regul Integr Comp Physiol (2007) 292:R497–504. doi:10.1152/ajpregu.00345.2006
- Bently PJ. The chemical structure, polymorphism, and evolution of hormones. 3rd ed. *Comparative Vertebrate Endocrinology*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press (1998). p. 65–176.

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Received: 27 June 2014; paper pending published: 31 July 2014; accepted: 29 September 2014; published online: 10 November 2014.

Citation: Tachibana T and Sakamoto T (2014) Functions of two distinct "prolactinreleasing peptides" evolved from a common ancestral gene. Front. Endocrinol. 5:170. doi: 10.3389/fendo.2014.00170

This article was submitted to Neuroendocrine Science, a section of the journal Frontiers in Endocrinology.

Copyright © 2014 Tachibana and Sakamoto. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.



Unexpected multiplicity of QRFP receptors in early vertebrate evolution

Dan Larhammar *, Bo Xu and Christina A. Bergqvist

Unit of Pharmacology, Science for Life Laboratory, Department of Neuroscience, Uppsala University, Uppsala, Sweden

Edited by:

Sylvie Dufour, Natural History Museum, France

Reviewed by:

Hervé Tostivint, Natural History Museum, France Stacia A. Sower, University of New Hampshire, USA

*Correspondence:

Dan Larhammar, Unit of Pharmacology, Department of Neuroscience, Uppsala University, Box 593, SE-751 24 Uppsala, Sweden e-mail: dan.larhammar@neuro.uu.se

The neuropeptide QRFP, also called 26RFa, and its G protein-coupled receptor GPR103 have been identified in all vertebrates investigated. In mammals, this peptide-receptor pair has been found to have several effects including stimulation of appetite. Recently, we reported that a QRFP peptide is present in amphioxus, Branchiostoma floridae, and we also identified a QRFP receptor (QRFPR) that mediates a functional response to sub-nanomolar concentrations of the amphioxus peptide as well as short and long human QRFP (Xu et al., submitted). Because the ancestral vertebrate underwent two tetraploidizations, it might be expected that duplicates of the QRFP gene and its receptor gene may exist. Indeed, we report here the identification of multiple vertebrate QRFPR genes. Three QRFPR genes are present in the coelacanth Latimeria chalumnae, representing an early diverging sarcopterygian lineage. Three QRFPR genes are present in the basal actinopterygian fish, the spotted gar. Phylogenetic and chromosomal analyses show that only two of these receptor genes are orthologous between the two species, thus demonstrating a total of four distinct vertebrate genes. Three of the QRFPR genes resulted from the early vertebrate tetraploidizations and were copied along with syntenic neuropeptide Y receptor genes. The fourth QRFPR gene may be an even older and distinct lineage. Because mammals and birds have only a single QRFPR gene, this means that three genes have been lost in these lineages, and at least one of these was lost independently in mammals and birds because it is still present in a turtle. In conclusion, these results show that the QRFP system gained considerable complexity in the early stages of vertebrate evolution and still maintains much of this in some lineages, and that it has been secondarily reduced in mammals.

Keywords: QRFP, QRFP receptor, RFamide peptide, 26RFamide, G protein-coupled receptor, coelacanth, Latimeria chalumnae, spotted gar

INTRODUCTION

Many of the biologically active peptides that end with the sequence RFamide, i.e., arginine-phenylalanine-amide, bind to receptors that are more closely related to each other than to other G protein-coupled receptors. These peptides include NPFF, GnIH, PRLH, and QRFP/26RFa, henceforth called QRFP (Fukusumi et al., 2006; Osugi et al., 2006, 2011; Elphick and Mirabeau, 2014). Furthermore, peptides ending with RYamide, namely the neuropeptide Y (NPY) family including peptide YY (PYY) and pancreatic polypeptide (PP), bind to a large family of receptors closely related to those responding to the peptides listed above (Sundstrom et al., 2008). Thus, many RFamide/RYamide peptides have receptors that form an evolutionary clade. On the other hand, some peptides with carboxyterminal RFamides bind to more distantly receptors, indicating that some peptides have found their receptor partners in independent evolutionary events, such as kisspeptin.

The NPY receptor family is probably the largest peptide GPCR family in vertebrate genomes with seven ancestral members (Larsson et al., 2008, 2009; Larhammar and Bergqvist, 2013) and with five members present in many presently living

mammals. This family consisted of three ancestral linked genes before the origin of vertebrates, then this triplet was quadrupled (Larhammar and Salaneck, 2004) in the two ancestral vertebrate tetraploidizations called 1R and 2R (Nakatani et al., 2007; Putnam et al., 2008). After 2R, gene losses reduced the number to a total of 7 NPY-family receptors in the ancestor of gnathosomes, i.e., the jawed vertebrates (Larsson et al., 2009; Larhammar and Bergqvist, 2013). The RFamide peptides, in contrast, have quite modest receptor repertoires in mammals with just a single receptor each for the four peptides NPFF, GnIH (called RFRP-3 in mammals), PRLH and QRFP, albeit NPFF and GnIH can activate also one another's receptors (Liu et al., 2001; Mollereau et al., 2002). This might be taken as evidence that these four receptors arose as a result of the two tetraploidizations. Recently, however, the PRLH receptor family alone was found to consist of as many as four members in a broader vertebrate perspective, probably as a result of the two basal vertebrate tetraploidizations (Kuraku and Kuratani, 2011). Furthermore, we have recently identified and characterized a QRFP receptor and its peptide ligand from amphioxus (Xu et al., submitted), implying that all four RFamide peptides were already established before the

vertebrate tetraploidizations. The origin of the four RFamide peptides and their receptors before the emergence of vertebrates is also supported by global analyses of genomes for the presence of peptide and receptor genes (Jekely, 2013; Mirabeau and Joly, 2013; Elphick and Mirabeau, 2014).

Our searches in the ENSEMBL genome databases retrieved multiple QRFPR-like sequences from many vertebrate species and our phylogenetic analyses showed that these sequences represent clades with deep roots in the vertebrate tree. We therefore proceeded to complement the sequence-based phylogenetic analyses with information about the chromosomal locations of the ORFPR genes in the genomes with most reliable assemblies in order to obtain clues to the mechanisms of gene duplication. This would allow more precise determination of the time points for the gene duplications. Our studies build upon our previous extensive analyses of the NPY receptor family genes, some of which are located on the same chromosome as the QRFPR gene in the human genome. In addition, we have incorporated information from the recently completed genome of a basal rayfinned fish, the spotted gar, Lepisosteus oculatus, which in many instances has been found to have retained a large proportion of the ancestrally duplicated vertebrate genes, and to have undergone comparatively few chromosomal rearrangements (Amores et al., 2011). Furthermore, this species diverged before the teleost ancestor underwent its third tetraploidization, 3R (Jaillon et al., 2004), making it simpler to analyze than many teleost fishes. Another useful species for this type of comparison thanks to its slow evolution is the African coelacanth, Latimeria chalumnae, which has many examples of retained ancestral genes, albeit its genome assembly does not have contigs that are sufficiently large to allow comparisons of conserved synteny except in a few cases (Amemiya et al., 2013).

In contrast to a recent study that proposed three ancestral vertebrate QRFPR subtypes (Ukena et al., 2014), our analyses identified four ancestral vertebrate QRFP receptor genes. We present here the evidence for this conclusion and propose a likely scenario for the gene duplications in early vertebrate evolution in relation to the vertebrate tetraploidizations. These findings imply that mammals have lost much of the QRFP system, possibly explaining why the single QRFP peptide found in mammalian genomes seems to have diverged from other vertebrates which still retain more extensive QRFP receptor repertoires.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

The Ensemble sequence database was searched with Blast/Blat using as query sequence the human QRFP receptor. As new receptor sequences were found and confirmed to be QRFPR-related, they were used as queries in additional searches. A list of the genes whose predicted receptor sequences were analyzed phylogenetically is shown in **Supplementary Table 1** which contains their accession numbers. Amino acid alignments were made in Jalview 2.8 version 14.0 (Waterhouse et al., 2009) using the MUSCLE web tool with standard settings. During the course of the work, phylogenetic Neighbor-Joining (NJ) (Saitou and Nei, 1987) trees were made by using Clustal X version 2.0.12 (Larkin et al., 2007), with standard settings and 1000 bootstrap replicates. The tree shown in **Figure 1** was made with the Maximum Likelihood (ML) method using the PhyML3.0 algorithm (Guindon et al., 2010) with the following settings: amino acid frequencies (equilibrium frequencies), proportion of invariable sites (with optimized p-invar) and gamma shape parameters were estimated from the alignments, the number of substitution rate categories was set to 8, BIONJ was chosen to create the starting tree, both NNI and SPR tree optimization methods were considered and both tree topology and branch length optimization were chosen.

RESULTS

PHYLOGENETIC ANALYSES OF ORFPR SEQUENCES

Extensive searches in vertebrate genomes identified three QRFPR genes in three species, namely in spotted gar, coelacanth, and zebrafish. Several other genomes were found to contain two genes, these include the western clawed frog *Xenopus tropicalis*, the Chinese soft-shelled turtle, the Japanese eel, and the cave fish. Two genes were also found in the anole lizard and the American alligator, but in these species one of the genes was incomplete and could not be included in the phylogenetic analysis. Finally, it has been known since before that mouse as well as rat has two receptor genes as a result of a recent gene duplication (Takayasu et al., 2006), probably in the rodent lineage.

As the QRFP gene has five introns in the vertebrate genes, several annotations contained obviously erroneous predictions of splice junctions. Also, the beginning and end of some genes were missing. After manual curation of the sequences to comply with consensus rules, the sequences were aligned with MUSCLE in Jalview (see Materials and Methods) and analyzed phylogenetically, first with the NJ method and finally with the maximum likelihood (ML) method. The tree thus obtained (**Figure 1**) shows clearly that the sequences cluster in four major clades, each one supported by high significance. The sequence used as out-group to root the tree was the amphioxus QRFP receptor (Xu et al., submitted) which in our previous calculations, using more distantly related sequences as out-group, would always branch off basally to all of the vertebrate QRFPR sequences.

No single species contains all four genes. Nevertheless, by combining information from the 20 species included in the tree, the taxonomic distribution implies that four genes existed in early vertebrate evolution. The largest clade is the one containing the human QRFP receptor, henceforce called QRFPR1 to distinguish it from the other subtypes. Orthologs of this gene exist in the mammals included in the analysis, as well as in chicken and in representatives from three other major amniotes lineages, i.e., an alligator, a lizard, and a turtle (**Figure 1**). This subtype is also found in the frog and the coelacanth.

The smallest clade is the one given the subtype name QRFPR2 which is present in gar, coelacanth, frog, and turtle. The two former species also possess QRFPR4 which is also found in three of the teleost fish species. Also the single receptor sequence of the sea lamprey, *Petromyzon marinus*, belongs to this clade with high statistical support. The final clade, QRFPR3, is present in all ray-finned fish species investigated, both the spotted gar and all of the teleosts. Finally, it should be added that both the alligator and the lizard have a second receptor gene, which however could not be assigned to a specific subtype due to incomplete information in the sequence databases. Two of the zebrafish sequences cluster



close to each other in the QRFPR3 clade, supporting duplication in conjunction with the teleost 3R event.

SYNTENY AND PARALOGON ANALYSES OF ORFPR SEQUENCES

The presence of four QRFPR clades naturally suggests origin by duplications resulting from the two basal tetraploidizations, 1R and 2R, thus forming a paralogon (a set of chromosome regions containing members of the same gene families as a result of duplication of a large block or an entire chromosome). However, due to the many losses of QRFPR genes in the different species or lineages, sequence-based analyses may be skewed due to uneven selection pressures. Therefore, some additional type of information should be considered. The human QRFPR1 gene is located on chromosome 4, the same chromosome that contains no less than three NPY-family receptors, namely subtypes 1, 2, and 5 (**Figure 2**). This synteny suggests that QRFPR1 arose as a duplicate of the ancestral NPYR (or the other way around). As the NPYR triplet was clearly quadrupled in the 1R-2R events (Larhammar and Salaneck, 2004; Larhammar and Bergqvist, 2013), this suggests that QRFPR1 could have been duplicated simultaneously. Therefore, we have analyzed the chromosomal locations of the other QRFPR genes, especially in the species



which is known to have a genome with very few chromosomal rearrangements, the spotted gar (Amores et al., 2011).

Two of the receptors in the spotted gar, QRFPR2 and 4, are located on linkage group 1 (LG1) which also contains NPY8R (**Figure 2**). All three of these genes are missing in the human genome, but NPY8R is known to be in a chromosome region in teleost fishes (Larsson et al., 2008) that displays conserved synteny with human chromosome 8 (abbreviated Hsa8 for *Homo sapiens* chromosome 8). The coelacanth has all three of these genes, NPY8R, and QRFPR2 and 4, but they are located on separate scaffolds.

The gar QRFPR3 gene is located on LG5 together with NPY4R which in human is on Hsa10, also a member of this paralogon (**Figure 2**). The QRFPR1 subtype found in mammals is unfortunately missing in the gar, but as this gene is located on Hsa4 together with the NPY receptor cluster, which is present in gar on LG4, the missing QRFPR1 gene probably once resided there too.

The chromosome harboring NPY receptors Y6 and Y7 in gar (**Figure 2**) as well as chicken (Larsson et al., 2009) corresponds to Hsa5 where the NPY6R pseudogene is located. NPY7R was lost in the mammalian ancestor. No QRFPR subtype has been identified in any species that might correspond to a gene located on this chromosome.

The two zebrafish QRFPR genes belonging to the QRFPR3 clade are located on zebrafish chromosomes 12 and 13 (**Supplementary Table 1**). These are known to be 3R duplicates of the chromosome corresponding to Hsa10 containing NPY4R

(Larsson et al., 2008) and to gar LG5, hence the zebrafish genes have been named QRFPR3a and b.

DISCUSSION

The high statistical support for the four clades in Figure 1, and the species distribution of the receptors, argues strongly for an ancestral quartet of QRFP receptors although no single extant species or lineages is in possession of all four subtypes. The two crucial vertebrate lineages are represented by the spotted gar, an early branching ray-finned fish, and the African coelacanth, or latimeria, an early branch in the clade of lobe-finned fishes (Sarcopterygii) including also lungfishes and tetrapods. Both the gar and the coelacanth have been reported to evolve more slow than several other lineages, the gar by having fewer chromosomal rearrangements and the coelacanth by having fewer amino acid changes in many proteins. Therefore, it is of great importance that we found three QRFPR genes in both of these species, two of which are orthologs, namely QRFPR2 and QRFPR4. The remaining subtypes are found in each of these two species, QRFPR1 in coelacanth and QRFPR3 in gar. Taken together, this information points to four distinct receptor subtypes before the divergence of ray-finned and lobe-finned fishes.

As the QRFPR1 gene in human (and other mammals) and the QRFPR2 and QRFPR3 genes in gar are located in chromosome regions that belong to the well-characterized paralogon encoding the seven NPY receptor subtypes, which is known to have undergone chromosome duplications in 2R (Larhammar and Salaneck,

2004; Larsson et al., 2008, 2009; Larhammar and Bergqvist, 2013), this argues strongly for origin of these three QRFPR subtypes as a result of chromosome duplications in 1R and 2R, and by extension the origin of zebrafish QRFPR3a and 3b in the teleost 3R tetraploidization.

The origin of the QRFPR4 gene is more difficult to deduce. It has broad taxonomic distribution, being present in both coelacanth, gar, and teleost fishes, as well as the sea lamprey. In the phylogenetic tree it branches off with high statistical support prior to the radiation of the other three subtypes. As the QRFPR4 gene is located in the same linkage group as QRFPR2 in the gar, this indicates origin of the two by duplication from a common ancestor. If so, the phylogenetic tree implies that this duplication took place prior to the chromosome duplications in 1R and 2R. This would mean that any 1R/2R duplicates of QRFPR4 have been lost from the chromosomes corresponding to gar LG4, 5, and 6.

Another possibility is that QRFPR4 is actually the fourth and missing member of the QRFP1,2,3 quartet resulting from 2R, but has been translocated from the chromosome corresponding to LG6 (which presently lacks a ORFP receptor) onto LG1 near the QRFPR2 gene. Such translocations by unequal crossing over were probably more likely to happen soon after 2R while the quadrupled chromosomes were still highly identical to each other. This scenario would require that QRFPR4 has had a higher evolutionary rate, to explain its basal position in the three. Unfortunately the coelacanth scaffolds are not large enough to say whether QRFPR2 and 4 belong on the same chromosome. More detailed analyses of the synteny groups of all of the QRFP receptor genes may resolve these alternative scenarios. Unfortunately our searches in the genome of a cartilaginous fish, the elephant shark Callorhinchus milii, has so far yielded no certain QRFP receptor sequences, nor a QRFP peptide precursor gene. More extensive studies are required before conclusions can be drawn about possible loss of the entire QRFP system in chimeras or the entire class of Chondrichthyes.

Analyses of teleost fish chromosomes is more complicated due to the high frequency of rearrangements, probably as a result of the teleost 3R tetraploidization. However, it is obvious that very few 3R duplicates of the QRFPR genes have survived. In fact, the zebrafish QRFPR3a and 3b are the only ones in the entire QRFPR tree. Also some other GPCR families show this remarkable degree of gene loss after 3R, for instance the NPY receptor family where only a singly 3R duplicate has survived, namely for NPY8R (Larsson et al., 2008). For the distantly related families of kisspeptin receptors and visual opsins, not a single one of the four and five ancestral genes, respectively, have survived 3R (Pasquier et al., 2012; Lagman et al., 2013). In contrast, some GPCR families gained multiple members in 3R: in the somatostatin receptor 2-3-5 family, all three members were duplicated (Ocampo Daza et al., 2012), for the endothelin receptors two out of three members have 3R duplicates (Braasch and Schartl, 2014), and for the opioid receptor family two of the four ancestral receptors have 3R duplicates (Dreborg et al., 2008).

Although the coelacanth has been found to have a slow pace of evolution (Amemiya et al., 2013), some genes seem to have evolved more rapidly in this lineage. Interestingly, this seems to concern QRFPR1 as indicated by its long branch, as seems to be the case also for gar QRFPR2 (**Figure 1**). More detailed scrutiny of the receptor sequences may give clues as to what aspects of receptor function might be affected by the increased evolutionary rate.

Despite the presence of four QRFPR subtypes in the ancestral vertebrate after 2R, there are no reports about additional copies of the QRFP peptide gene. This implies that this peptide alone served as ligand on the four ancestral receptors. On the other hand, amphioxus seems to have three QRFP-related peptides (Mirabeau and Joly, 2013) and a single receptor (Xu et al., submitted). However, it remains to be investigated if all three peptides act on this receptor.

In conclusion, the QRFP receptor family shows considerable complexity with four members in the ancestral vertebrate and three members still existing in spotted gar and coelacanth. This invites to further studies of this peptide-receptor system in these species, as well as many other species with more than just the single receptor found in mammals.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

This work was supported by a grant from the Swedish Research Council.

SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: http://www.frontiersin.org/journal/10.3389/fnins.2014. 00337/abstract

Supplementary Figure 1 | Alignment of the QRFP receptor sequences used for calculating the phylogenetic tree in Figure 1.

Supplementary Table 1 | Ensemble gene ID or NCBI accession numbers for vertebrate QRFP receptors. As indicated in the right hand column, the

annotation of many of the entries had to be curated by manual editing.

REFERENCES

- Amemiya, C. T., Alfoldi, J., Lee, A. P., Fan, S., Philippe, H., MacCallum, I., et al. (2013). The African coelacanth genome provides insights into tetrapod evolution. *Nature* 496, 311–316. doi: 10.1038/nature12027
- Amores, A., Catchen, J., Ferrara, A., Fontenot, Q., and Postlethwait, J. H. (2011). Genome evolution and meiotic maps by massively parallel DNA sequencing: spotted gar, an outgroup for the teleost genome duplication. *Genetics* 188, 799–808. doi: 10.1534/genetics.111.127324
- Dreborg, S., Sundström, G., Larsson, T. A., and Larhammar, D. (2008). Evolution of vertebrate opioid receptors. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 105, 15487–15492. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0805590105
- Elphick, M. R., and Mirabeau, O. (2014). The evolution and variety of RFamide-type neuropeptides: insights from deuterostomian invertebrates. *Front. Endocrinol.* 5:93. doi: 10.3389/fendo.2014.00093
- Fukusumi, S., Fujii, R., and Hinuma, S. (2006). Recent advances in mammalian RFamide peptides: the discovery and functional analyses of PrRP, RFRPs and QRFP. *Peptides* 27, 1073–1086. doi: 10.1016/j.peptides.2005.06.031
- Guindon, S., Dufayard, J. F., Lefort, V., Anisimova, M., Hordijk, W., and Gascuel, O. (2010). New algorithms and methods to estimate maximum-likelihood phylogenies: assessing the performance of PhyML 3.0. *Syst. Biol.* 59, 307–321. doi: 10.1093/sysbio/syq010
- Braasch, I., and Schartl, M. (2014). Evolution of endothelin receptors in vertebrates. *Gen. Comp. Endocrinol.* doi: 10.1016/j.ygcen.2014.06.028. [Epub ahead of print].
- Jaillon, O., Aury, J. M., Brunet, F., Petit, J. L., Stange-Thomann, N., Mauceli, E., et al. (2004). Genome duplication in the teleost fish *Tetraodon nigroviridis* reveals the early vertebrate proto-karyotype. *Nature* 431, 946–957. doi: 10.1038/nature03025

- Jekely, G. (2013). Global view of the evolution and diversity of metazoan neuropeptide signaling. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 110, 8702–8707. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1221833110
- Kuraku, S., and Kuratani, S. (2011). Genome-wide detection of gene extinction in early mammalian evolution. *Genome Biol. Evol.* 3, 1449–1462. doi: 10.1093/gbe/evr120
- Lagman, D., Ocampo Daza, D., Widmark, J., Abalo, X. M., Sundstrom, G., and Larhammar, D. (2013). The vertebrate ancestral repertoire of visual opsins, transducin alpha subunits and oxytocin/vasopressin receptors was established by duplication of their shared genomic region in the two rounds of early vertebrate genome duplications. *BMC Evol. Biol.* 13:238. doi: 10.1186/1471-2148-13-238
- Larhammar, D., and Bergqvist, C. A. (2013). Ancient grandeur of the vertebrate neuropeptide Y system shown by the coelacanth *Latimeria chalumnae*. Front. Neurosci. 7:27. doi: 10.3389/fnins.2013.00027
- Larhammar, D., and Salaneck, E. (2004). Molecular evolution of NPY receptor subtypes. *Neuropeptides* 38, 141–151. doi: 10.1016/j.npep.2004.06.002
- Larkin, M. A., Blackshields, G., Brown, N. P., Chenna, R., McGettigan, P. A., McWilliam, H., et al. (2007). Clustal W and Clustal X version 2.0. *Bioinformatics* 23, 2947–2948. doi: 10.1093/bioinformatics/btm404
- Larsson, T. A., Olsson, F., Sundstrom, G., Lundin, L. G., Brenner, S., Venkatesh, B., et al. (2008). Early vertebrate chromosome duplications and the evolution of the neuropeptide Y receptor gene regions. *BMC Evol. Biol.* 8:184. doi: 10.1186/1471-2148-8-184
- Larsson, T. A., Tay, B. H., Sundstrom, G., Fredriksson, R., Brenner, S., Larhammar, D., et al. (2009). Neuropeptide Y-family peptides and receptors in the elephant shark, *Callorhinchus milii* confirm gene duplications before the gnathostome radiation. *Genomics* 93, 254–260. doi: 10.1016/j.ygeno.2008. 10.001
- Liu, Q., Guan, X. M., Martin, W. J., McDonald, T. P., Clements, M. K., Jiang, Q., et al. (2001). Identification and characterization of novel mammalian neuropeptide FF-like peptides that attenuate morphine-induced antinociception. J. Biol. Chem. 276, 36961–36969. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M1053 08200
- Mirabeau, O., and Joly, J. S. (2013). Molecular evolution of peptidergic signaling systems in bilaterians. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 110, E2028–E2037. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1219956110
- Mollereau, C., Mazarguil, H., Marcus, D., Quelven, I., Kotani, M., Lannoy, V., et al. (2002). Pharmacological characterization of human NPFF(1) and NPFF(2) receptors expressed in CHO cells by using NPY Y(1) receptor antagonists. *Eur. J. Pharmacol.* 451, 245–256. doi: 10.1016/S0014-2999(02) 02224-0
- Nakatani, Y., Takeda, H., Kohara, Y., and Morishita, S. (2007). Reconstruction of the vertebrate ancestral genome reveals dynamic genome reorganization in early vertebrates. *Genome Res.* 17, 1254–1265. doi: 10.1101/gr.6316407
- Ocampo Daza, D., Sundstrom, G., Bergqvist, C. A., and Larhammar, D. (2012). The evolution of vertebrate somatostatin receptors and their gene regions involves extensive chromosomal rearrangements. *BMC Evol. Biol.* 12:231. doi: 10.1186/1471-2148-12-231

- Osugi, T., Uchida, K., Nozaki, M., and Tsutsui, K. (2011). Characterization of novel RFamide peptides in the central nervous system of the brown hagfish: isolation, localization, and functional analysis. *Endocrinology* 152, 4252–4264. doi: 10.1210/en.2011-1375
- Osugi, T., Ukena, K., Sower, S. A., Kawauchi, H., and Tsutsui, K. (2006). Evolutionary origin and divergence of PQRFamide peptides and LPXRFamide peptides in the RFamide peptide family. Insights from novel lamprey RFamide peptides. *FEBS J.* 273, 1731–1743. doi: 10.1111/j.1742-4658.2006.05187.x
- Pasquier, J., Lafont, A. G., Jeng, S. R., Morini, M., Dirks, R., van den Thillart, G., et al. (2012). Multiple kisspeptin receptors in early osteichthyans provide new insights into the evolution of this receptor family. *PLoS ONE* 7:e48931. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0048931
- Putnam, N. H., Butts, T., Ferrier, D. E., Furlong, R. F., Hellsten, U., Kawashima, T., et al. (2008). The amphioxus genome and the evolution of the chordate karyotype. *Nature* 453, 1064–1071. doi: 10.1038/nature06967
- Saitou, N., and Nei, M. (1987). The neighbor joining method: a new method for reconstructing phylogenetic trees. *Mol. Biol. Evol.* 4, 406–425.
- Sundstrom, G., Larsson, T. A., Brenner, S., Venkatesh, B., and Larhammar, D. (2008). Evolution of the neuropeptide Y family: new genes by chromosome duplications in early vertebrates and in teleost fishes. *Gen. Comp. Endocrinol.* 155, 705–716. doi: 10.1016/j.ygcen.2007.08.016
- Takayasu, S., Sakurai, T., Iwasaki, S., Teranishi, H., Yamanaka, A., Williams, S. C., et al. (2006). A neuropeptide ligand of the G protein-coupled receptor GPR103 regulates feeding, behavioral arousal, and blood pressure in mice. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 103, 7438–7443. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0602371103
- Ukena, K., Osugi, T., Leprince, J., Vaudry, H., and Tsutsui, K. (2014). Molecular evolution of GPCRs: 26Rfa/GPR103. J. Mol. Endocrinol. 52, T119–T131. doi: 10.1530/JME-13-0207
- Waterhouse, A. M., Procter, J. B., Martin, D. M., Clamp, M., and Barton, G. J. (2009). Jalview version 2: a multiple sequence alignment editor and analysis workbench. *Bioinformatics* 25, 1189–1191. doi: 10.1093/bioinformatics/btp033

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Received: 05 September 2014; paper pending published: 29 September 2014; accepted: 06 October 2014; published online: 24 October 2014.

Citation: Larhammar D, Xu B and Bergqvist CA (2014) Unexpected multiplicity of QRFP receptors in early vertebrate evolution. Front. Neurosci. 8:337. doi: 10.3389/ fnins.2014.00337

This article was submitted to Neuroendocrine Science, a section of the journal Frontiers in Neuroscience.

Copyright © 2014 Larhammar, Xu and Bergqvist. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.



The evolution and variety of RFamide-type neuropeptides: insights from deuterostomian invertebrates

Maurice R. Elphick¹* and Olivier Mirabeau²

¹ School of Biological and Chemical Sciences, Queen Mary University of London, London, UK

² Institut Curie, Cancer Genetics Unit, Inserm U830, Paris, France

Edited by:

Hubert Vaudry, University of Rouen, France

Reviewed by:

G. J. Dockray, University of Liverpool, UK Robert James Walker, University of Southampton, UK

*Correspondence:

Maurice R. Elphick, School of Biological and Chemical Sciences, Queen Mary University of London, Mile End Road, London E1 4NS, UK e-mail: m.r.elphick@qmul.ac.uk Five families of neuropeptides that have a C-terminal RFamide motif have been identified in vertebrates: (1) gonadotropin-inhibitory hormone (GnIH), (2) neuropeptide FF (NPFF), (3) pyroglutamylated RFamide peptide (QRFP), (4) prolactin-releasing peptide (PrRP), and (5) Kisspeptin. Experimental demonstration of neuropeptide-receptor pairings combined with comprehensive analysis of genomic and/or transcriptomic sequence data indicate that, with the exception of the deuterostomian PrRP system, the evolutionary origins of these neuropeptides can be traced back to the common ancestor of bilaterians. Here, we review the occurrence of homologs of vertebrate RFamide-type neuropeptides and their receptors in deuterostomian invertebrates - urochordates, cephalochordates, hemichordates, and echinoderms. Extending analysis of the occurrence of the RFamide motif in other bilaterian neuropeptide families reveals RFamide-type peptides that have acquired modified C-terminal characteristics in the vertebrate lineage (e.g., NPY/NPF), neuropeptide families where the RFamide motif is unique to protostomian members (e.g., CCK/sulfakinins), and RFamide-type peptides that have been lost in the vertebrate lineage (e.g., lugins). Furthermore, the RFamide motif is also a feature of neuropeptide families with a more restricted phylogenetic distribution (e.g., the prototypical FMRFamide-related neuropeptides in protostomes). Thus, the RFamide motif is both an ancient and a convergent feature of neuropeptides, with conservation, acquisition, or loss of this motif occurring in different branches of the animal kingdom.

Keywords: RFamide, neuropeptide, receptor, evolution, deuterostome, echinoderm, hemichordate

INTRODUCTION

Neuropeptides are evolutionarily ancient mediators of neuronal signaling in nervous systems that have fundamental roles in regulation of physiological processes and animal behavior. They are remarkably diverse, ranging from 3 to >40 residues, but all are derived from larger precursor proteins. Some neuropeptide precursors are simple, giving rise to a single neuropeptide, while others yield multiple related or unrelated neuropeptides (1-3).

A major challenge in neurobiology is to understand the evolutionary and functional significance of neuropeptide diversity in animals. Determining evolutionary relationships between neuropeptides in different phyla has proven to be difficult because they comprise relatively short stretches of amino acids, often with only a few conserved residues. However, recent advances in comparative genomics/transcriptomics are transforming our understanding of neuropeptide signaling systems. Thus, a picture is emerging of a core set of neuropeptide–receptor signaling pathways that can be traced back to the common ancestor of the Bilateria, with neuropeptide orthologs being identified in an increasingly wide range of animal phyla (4–8).

In this review, our attention is focused on neuropeptides that are unified by a common structural characteristic – the presence of a C-terminal Arg–Phe–NH₂ (RFamide) motif. In vertebrates, five types of RFamides have been identified, which are derived from different precursor proteins: (1) Gonadotropin-inhibitory hormone (GnIH)-type, (2) Neuropeptide FF (NPFF)-type, (3) Pyroglutamated RFamide peptide (QRFP)-type, (4) Prolactinreleasing peptide (PrRP)-type, and (5) Kisspeptin-type (9, 10). Here, we briefly review how these diverse RFamides were discovered and then we proceed to our main objective – to explore the phylogenetic distribution and evolutionary origins of these neuropeptides. Our primary focus will be on deuterostomian invertebrates (urochordates, cephalochordates, hemichordates, and echinoderms) because these animals share a more recent common ancestor with vertebrates than the protostomian invertebrates (e.g., arthropods, nematodes, annelids, and mollusks) (11). However, in reviewing research on RFamides, the story begins (and ends) with what at first sight might be considered an inauspicious protostomian invertebrate – the sunray venus clam *Macrocallista nimbosa*, a bivalve mollusk.

FMRFamide – THE PROTOTYPICAL RFamide-TYPE NEUROPEPTIDE

The tetrapeptide Phe–Met–Arg–Phe–NH₂ (FMRFamide) was purified from extracts of ganglia from the clam *Macrocallista nimbosa* on account of its cardioexcitatory activity. A chromatographically distinct component of molluscan ganglia that stimulates beating of quiescent molluscan hearts, known as peak C, was first reported in 1967 (12). Ten years later Price and Greenberg identified peak C as FMRFamide, reporting their finding in the journal Science (13). FMRFamide might have remained an obscurity of molluscan pharmacology were it not for the discovery that FMRFamide-like peptides occur throughout the animal kingdom. For example, using antibodies to FMRFamide, cross-reacting peptides were detected immunocytochemically in the nervous systems of an insect, a fish, and a mammal (14). And so began an era in which neuropeptides that share a C-terminal RFamide motif with FMRFamide were identified in a wide range of taxa, including cnidarians, nematodes, insects, and vertebrates (15, 16). A comprehensive survey of the diverse set of RFamide-type neuropeptides that have been identified in the animal kingdom is beyond the scope of this review, where the focus is on RFamides that were first discovered in vertebrates. However, we will take on a broader phylogenetic perspective in the last section of this review, highlighting, for example, RFamide-type neuropeptides that have ancient bilaterian origins but which have been lost in the vertebrate lineage.

FROM LPLRFamide TO GnIH: THE BIRD BRAIN'S CONTRIBUTION TO RFamide DISCOVERY IN VERTEBRATES

The first RFamide-type neuropeptide to be identified in a vertebrate was purified from chicken brain extracts on account of its cross-reactivity with antibodies to FMRFamide. Reporting in the journal *Nature* in 1983, the purified peptide was identified as the pentapeptide Leu-Pro-Leu-Arg-Phe-NH₂ (LPLRFamide) (17). Seventeen years later, using antibodies to RFamide, an RFamidetype neuropeptide was purified from quail brain extracts and identified as the dodecapeptide SIKPSAYLPLRFamide (18). Therefore, it is likely that the LPLRFamide peptide originally isolated from chicken brain was a fragment of a homolog of this dodecapeptide. Investigation of the physiological roles of SIKPSAYLPLRFamide has revealed that it inhibits pituitary release of gonadotropic hormones-hence this peptide was named GnIH. The GnIH precursor contains two related peptides known as GnIH-RP1 and GnIH-RP2, which have the C-terminal motif LPxRFamide (where x is L or Q) (19). Importantly, GnIH-like neuropeptides that suppress reproductive activity have also been identified in mammals (20, 21). Furthermore, the orphan receptor GPR147 has been identified as the G-protein coupled receptor that mediates effects of GnIH-type neuropeptides. GPR147 is also now known as NPFFR1 or NPFF1 (22-24).

Analysis of the phylogenetic distribution of GnIH-type neuropeptides has revealed that they occur throughout the vertebrates, from primitive agnathan vertebrates through bony fish and amphibians to reptiles, birds, and mammals (25, 26). A comprehensive survey of the properties and functions of GnIH-type neuropeptides in each of the vertebrate classes is beyond the scope of this review and has been discussed elsewhere. Therefore, we will focus here on studies in the most primitive extant vertebrates, the agnathans (lamprey, hagfish). A cDNA encoding a precursor of two GnIH-type peptides has been identified in the sea lamprey Petromyzon marinus, with expression revealed in the hypothalamus and gonads (26). Interestingly, injection of the GnIH-type peptides stimulates expression of GnRH and gonadotropins in lamprey, which contrasts with the inhibitory effects of GnIH in birds and mammals. Thus, the physiological role of GnIH as a regulator of reproductive processes can be traced back to the common

ancestor of vertebrates, but inhibitory or stimulatory effects are observed in different vertebrate lineages (26).

F8Fa (NPFF) AND A18Fa (NPAF): BOVINE FMRFamide-LIKE IMMUNOREACTIVE PEPTIDES AND PROTOTYPES FOR THE NEUROPEPTIDE FF FAMILY

The first RFamides to be identified in mammals were purified from extracts of bovine brain, employing antibodies to FMRFamide in a radioimmunoassay. Two neuropeptides were identified: FLFQPQRFamide (F8Fa or NPFF) and AGEGLSSPFWSLAAPQR-Famide (A18Fa or NPAF), which have a common C-terminal motif – PQRFamide (27). Subsequently, it has been found that these peptides are derived from the same precursor protein (28, 29) and exert effects by binding to the G-protein coupled receptor GPR74, which is also referred to as NPFFR2 or NPFF2 (22, 24, 30).

Early on it was found that NPFF and NPAF attenuate morphine-induced antinociception and cause hyperalgesia (27); consistent with these effects, NPFF2 receptors are expressed in the dorsal horn of the spinal cord (31). However, evidence of roles in regulation of other physiological processes has been obtained subsequently; for example, increasing blood pressure and slowing heart rate (32–34).

Analysis of the phylogenetic distribution of NPFF/NPAF-type neuropeptides has revealed that they occur throughout the vertebrates, from primitive agnathan vertebrates through bony fish and amphibians to reptiles, birds, and mammals (35). For example, in the agnathan P. marinus (sea lamprey) a cDNA encoding a precursor protein that gives rise to three neuropeptides with a C-terminal PQRFamide motif has been identified (36). The PQRFamide-type precursor is expressed in several regions of the lamprey brain, including the hypothalamus, mesencephalon, and medulla oblongata (36). Interestingly, in vivo pharmacological tests have revealed that one of the PQRFamide-type peptides triggers increased expression of GnRH-II in the lamprey (37). In hagfish, there are two PQRFamide-type precursors and in vitro tests with one of the derived PQRFamide-type peptides revealed stimulation of gonadotropin expression in the hagfish pituitary (35).

RFamides AS LIGANDS FOR ORPHAN G-PROTEIN COUPLED RECEPTORS: DISCOVERY OF ORFP, PrRP, AND KISSPEPTIN

By the late 1990s, a growing number of orphan G-protein coupled receptors had been cloned and sequenced on account of their similarity with known receptors. And so began an era in which the search for endogenous ligands for these receptors became a priority and between 1998 and 2003, three novel types of RFamide neuropeptides were discovered in this period of receptor de-orphanization or "reverse pharmacology" (38, 39).

QRFP

In 2003, the endogenous ligand for the orphan receptor GPR103 was identified as a 26-residue peptide with a C-terminal RFamide motif, which is known pyroglutamylated arginine–phenylalanine-amide peptide (QRFP) or 26RFa (40–42). Subsequent studies have revealed that QRFP is expressed in regions of the hypothalamus involved in control of feeding behavior and accordingly pharmacological studies have revealed that this peptide increases intake of a high fat diet (43–46).

Analysis of the phylogenetic distribution of QRFP-type neuropeptides has revealed that they occur throughout the vertebrates, from bony fish and amphibians to reptiles, birds, and mammals (47, 48). The occurrence of QRFP-type neuropeptides in agnathans has, as yet, not been reported; however, notwithstanding secondary loss, it is expected because the phylogenetic distribution of QRFP-type neuropeptides extends to invertebrates [see Figure 2B; (8)] and because a QRFP-type receptor is present in lamprey (48). Investigation of the physiological roles of the QRFP-type neuropeptide in a teleost species, the goldfish Carassius auratus, revealed that injection of synthetic QRFP caused an increase in serum gonadotropins, but only at the highest dose of QRFP tested (1 μ g/g body weight). Interestingly, upregulation of hypothalamic QRFP precursor mRNA expression was observed following 4 days of food deprivation in goldfish, indicating that QRFP-type neuropeptides may have an evolutionarily ancient role in regulation of food intake in vertebrates (47). Further studies are now needed to investigate more widely the physiological roles of QRFP-type neuropeptides in non-mammalian vertebrates.

PrRP

In 1998, endogenous ligands for the orphan receptor GPR10 were isolated from hypothalamic extracts and identified as a 31-residue peptide with a C-terminal RFamide motif and a N-terminally truncated 20-residue isoform of the 31-residue peptide. Investigation of the physiological roles of these peptides revealed that they stimulate release of prolactin from anterior pituitary cells and hence, they were named PrRPs (49). However, the physiological relevance of this *in vitro* effect of PrRPs has been questioned and alternative roles in regulation of feeding and stress hormone release have been proposed (50, 51).

Analysis of the phylogenetic distribution of PrRP-type neuropeptides has revealed that they occur throughout the vertebrates from primitive agnathans (52) to bony fish and tetrapods [(53); **Figure 2C**]. Interestingly, phylogenomic analysis has led to the proposal that PrRP and its cognate receptor originated from the neuropeptide Y (NPY) peptide-receptor system following the genome duplications that occurred during the early evolution of vertebrates (53). Thus, the evolution and physiological roles of PrRP-type peptides needs to be considered in the context of a bilaterian family of neuropeptides that includes NPY in vertebrates (C-terminal RYamide motif) and invertebrate neuropeptide F (NPF)-type peptides, which have a C-terminal RFamide motif [(54); see also below for further discussion of this topic].

Comparative analysis of the physiological roles of PrRP-type peptides has revealed that PrRP-type peptides stimulate prolactin release in bony fish (55), indicating that this is an ancient role in vertebrates. Furthermore, evidence of roles for PrRP-type peptides in regulation of feeding behavior and growth hormone release in non-mammalian vertebrates has been obtained (52, 56).

KISSPEPTIN

In 2001, the endogenous ligands for the orphan receptor GPR54 were identified as a 54-residue peptide with a C-terminal RFamide motif and N-terminally truncated isoforms of the 54-residue peptide comprising 13 or 14 residues. It was discovered that these peptides are derived from metastasis-suppressor protein KiSS-1 and

hence they were named kisspeptins (57). Subsequently, evidence that kisspeptins are important physiological regulators of reproductive development was obtained. Thus, loss-of-function mutations in the kisspeptin receptor (GPR54) cause a failure to progress through puberty due to hypogonadotropic hypogonadism (58).

Analysis of the phylogenetic distribution of kisspeptins has revealed homologs throughout the vertebrates, from agnathans to mammals (59). Furthermore, in some vertebrates up to three genes encoding precursors of kisspeptins have been found; for example, in the coelacanth, a sarcopterygian fish, and the elephant shark, a chondrichthyan fish. Accordingly, multiple copies of candidate kisspeptin receptors are found in some vertebrates; for example, in the coelacanth and the spotted gar (an actinopterygian fish), there are four genes encoding kisspeptin-type receptors and phylogenomic analysis indicates this reflects the two rounds of whole genome duplication that are thought to have occurred in a basal ancestral vertebrate (60). However, in the majority of vertebrates there has been loss of one or more kisspeptin precursor and kisspeptin receptor paralogs. For example, in the zebrafish Danio rerio there are two kisspeptin precursors (61), while the most extreme loss is seen in some bird species where no genes encoding a kisspeptin precursor or kisspeptin receptor have been found (62). Investigation of the physiological roles of kisspeptins in non-mammalian vertebrates indicates that the kisspeptin signaling system has an ancient role in regulation of reproductive development (63).

THE PHYLOGENETIC DISTRIBUTION AND EVOLUTIONARY ORIGINS OF VERTEBRATE RFamide-TYPE NEUROPEPTIDES: INSIGHTS FROM DEUTEROSTOMIAN INVERTEBRATES

Orthologs of receptors for vertebrate RFamide-type neuropeptides occur in deuterostomian and protostomian invertebrates (8), as illustrated in **Figure 1**. Thus, based on this phylogenetic distribution, the evolutionary ancestry of NPFF/GnIH-type, QRFP-type, and kisspeptin-type receptors can be traced back to the common ancestor of the bilaterians. The PrRP receptor is an exception in as much as orthologs of this receptor are only found in deuterostomes.

The discovery of invertebrate orthologs of vertebrate receptors for RFamide-type neuropeptides is fascinating because it provides a basis for discovery of ligands for these receptors and investigation of their physiological roles in invertebrates. An example of where this has been accomplished is the discovery that SIFamide-type neuropeptides are ligands for protostomian orthologs of NPFF/GnIH-type receptors (64). SIFamides share limited sequence similarity with vertebrate NPFF/GnIH-type neuropeptides (Figure 2A); however, analysis of the physiological roles of SIFamide in Drosophila indicates that it acts to suppress reproductive behavior (65). This is intriguing because it is consistent with the role of GnIH as an inhibitory regulator of reproductive processes in vertebrates (20). Thus, it appears that the evolutionary origin of GnIH/SIFamide-type neuropeptides as reproductive inhibitors may trace back to the common ancestor of the Bilateria (66).

Little is known about the molecular identity of peptide ligands for invertebrate orthologs of other vertebrate RFamide-type receptors. Therefore, here we have addressed this issue, focusing on

RFa-type

receptors



FIGURE 1 | Phylogenetic analysis of bilaterian rhodopsin β-type (A) and rhodopsin y-type (B) receptors. The red arcs highlight four groups that include receptors that are known to be activated by RFamide-type peptides. These include a large group of receptors for QRFP (pyroglutamylated RFamide peptide), SIFa (SIFamide), NPFF (Neuropeptide FF and Gonadotropin-inhibitory hormone), PrRP (Prolactin-releasing peptide), NPY/NPF (Neuropeptide Y/F), sNPF (short Neuropeptide F), and Lugin, and two isolated groups of RFamide-type receptors, CCK/SK (Cholecystokinin/Sulfakinin), and Kiss1 (Kisspeptin) receptors. In (A) rhodopsin α -type receptors (photoreceptors and aminergic receptors) are included as an outgroup. The prefixes b-, d-, p- designate subgroups of, respectively, bilaterian, deuterostomian, and protostomian receptors. Deuterostomian and protostomian clades have been colored in pink and blue, respectively. Gray sections of the trees correspond to groups of receptors for which either only deuterostomian or protostomian ligands are known. The fact that most of the rhodopsin β-type RFamide receptors fall in the same region of the tree suggests that these probably originated from a common ancestral RFamide-type neuropeptide signaling system. However, the occurrence of other groups of receptors that are activated by RFamides (CCK, Kiss1) indicates that RFamide-type neuropeptides have evolved independently at least three times in bilaterian history. Figure adapted from Ref. (8)

p-AstAR

GalF

deuterostomian invertebrates. These include two sub-phyla of the phylum Chordata – the urochordates [e.g., the sea squirt *Ciona intestinalis*; (67)] and the cephalochordates [e.g., *Branchiostoma floridae*; (68)]. Other deuterostomian phyla are the hemichordates [e.g., acorn worm *Saccoglossus kowalevskii*; (69)] and the echinoderms [e.g., the sea urchin *Strongylocentrotus purpuratus* (70)], which are sister phyla in a clade of deuterostomian invertebrates known as the ambulacraria (11).

GnIH/NPFF-TYPE NEUROPEPTIDES IN DEUTEROSTOMIAN INVERTEBRATES

Orthologs of GnIH/NPFF-type receptors are not present in the sea squirt *C. intestinalis* and therefore, it appears that this neuropeptidergic system has been lost in the urochordate lineage. In the cephalochordate *B. floridae*, there is an expanded family of GnIH/NPFF-type receptors (8) and accordingly at least two precursors of putative peptide ligands for these receptors have been identified, with the predicted neuropeptide products sharing a common C-terminal PxRFamide motif (where *x* is variable) with vertebrate GnIH/NPFF-type neuropeptides [(8); Figure 2A].

GnIH/NPFF-type neuropeptides in vertebrates can be divided into two functional groups – peptides that are PQRFamides, which modulate nociception (28) and LRFamides, which inhibit the release of gonadotropins (19). Peptides derived from both of the GnIH/NPFF-type precursors in *B. floridae* are LRFamides, suggesting that the ancestral GnIH/NPFFamide-type neuropeptides in chordates were LRFamides that may have had a role in regulation of reproduction. Furthermore, the LxFamide motif is conserved in lophotrochozoan (e.g., *Capitella* and *Lottia*) SIFamide-type peptides, suggesting that a leucine at position-2 relative to a C-terminal amidated phenylalanine and a role in reproduction are ancient characteristics of this family of orthologous peptides.

As highlighted above, SIFamide-type neuropeptides have been identified as ligands for GnIH/NPFF-type receptors in protostomian invertebrates. However, SIFamides share very limited sequence similarity with chordate GnIH/NPFF-type peptides; in fact the only universally shared feature is a C-terminal Phe–NH₂ motif (**Figure 2A**), although this does extend to Leu–x–Phe–NH₂ in some cases. Thus, when comparing chordate GnIH/NPFF-type peptides and protostomian SIFamides, sequence divergence has rendered the orthologous relationship between these peptides almost completely unrecognizable. In this context, it would be interesting to identify putative ligands for GnIH/NPFF/SIFamidetype receptors in non-chordate deuterostomes.

Recently, it was proposed that SALMFamide-type neuropeptides may be echinoderm homologs of GnIH/NPFF/SIFamidetype neuropeptides (66). The rationale for this hypothesis was that L-type SALMFamides share sequence similarity with some SIFamides – in particular, the C-terminal SxLxFamide motif. However, we have not obtained support for this hypothesis from analysis of the occurrence of GnIH/NPFF/SIFamide-type receptors in echinoderms. Thus, orthologs of GnIH/NPFF/SIFamidetype receptors do not appear to be present in the sea urchin *S. purpuratus* (8). Therefore, the sequence similarity shared by SALMFamides and some SIFamides may reflect convergence and it appears, based on the data currently available, that GnIH/NPFF/SIFamide-type neuropeptide signaling may have been lost in the echinoderm lineage.

A NPF	F/SIFa	E
Hsap_GnIH	M-PHSFANLPL <mark>RFa</mark>	H
Hsap_NPFF	S-QFWSLAAPQ <mark>RFa</mark>	С
Drer GnIH	P-AHLHANLPL <mark>RFa</mark>	D
Drer NPFF	D-WETVP-GQ-IWSMAVPQ <mark>RFa</mark>	E
Pmar1	S-WGAPA-EK-FWMRAMPQ <mark>RFa</mark>	E
Pmar2	S-EP-FWHRTRPQRFa	E
Bflo1	S-QAKPMTAVNWNEAFEP <mark>LRFa</mark>	
Bflo2 1	GYNPAEPAL <mark>RFa</mark>	C
Bflo22	~~~~~~TSPYQPNL <mark>RFa</mark>	H
Bflo23	~~~~~LDPARPALRFa	E
Bflo24	~~~~~FDPSEPSL <mark>RFa</mark>	D
Bflo25	~~~~~~YDPFEPTL <mark>RFa</mark>	F
Bflo26	QVDPSAPAY <mark>RFa</mark>	12
Bflo27	~~~~~~~HNPAKPS <mark>L</mark> RFa	Ľ
Lgig1	GINPDMSSLF <mark>Fa</mark>	H
Lgig2	HGVRPGMNGLV <mark>Fa</mark>	D
Ctel	SSHPNMNNLL <mark>Fa</mark>	C
Tcas	T-YRKPPFNGSI <mark>Fa</mark>	F
Dmel SIFa	A-YRKPPFNGSI <mark>Fa</mark>	E
Dpul	T-RKLPFNGSI <mark>Fa</mark>	E
Cele	AIPFNGGM <mark>Ya</mark>	E

FIGURE 2 | Alignment of known orthologous peptides from (A) bilaterian NPFF/SIFa (B), chordate QRFP, (C) vertebrate PrRP, and (D) chordate kisspeptin families. The names of deuterostomian and protostomian peptides are shaded in pink and blue, respectively. The C-terminal amide groups are represented by an "a" at the end of aligned sequences. The lamprey sequences are from Ref. (26), other vertebrate and B. floridae sequences are from Ref. (8), the Lottia gigantea sequences are from Ref. (4), and the *Capitella teleta* sequence is from Ref. (5). For vertebrate sequences, only one peptide from each precursor is shown in the alignment, Genbank (GI) or JGI IDs of all precursor sequences are listed below: (A) alignment of chordate NPFF/SIFa peptides: Hsap GnIH, Homo sapiens GnIH (GI:11125707); Hsap_NPFF, Homo sapiens NPFF precursor (GI:219878493); Drer_GnIH, Danio rerio GnIH precursor (GI:283825363), Danio rerio NPFF precursor (GI:116078056); Pmar1, Petromyzon marinus NPFF/GnIH precursor 1 (GI:88595366); Pmar2, Petromyzon marinus NPFF/GnIH precursor 2 (GI:374849285); Bflo1, Branchiostoma floridae NPFF/GnIH precursor 1 (GI:260808912); Bflo2_1-7, Branchiostoma floridae NPFF/GnIH precursor 2 (GI:260829186); Lgig1, Lottia gigantea SIFamide precursor 1 (JGI: 176362); Lottia gigantea SIFamide precursor 2 (JGI:

The hemichordates are a sister phylum to the echinoderms and a GnIH/NPFF-type receptor has been identified in the acorn worm *S. kowalevskii* (8). Therefore, the presence of a gene encoding a GnIH/NPFF-type neuropeptide precursor is anticipated, but it remains to be discovered. If the endogenous ligand for the GnIH/NPFF/SIFamide-type receptor in *S. kowalevskii* is identified, it would be fascinating to investigate the physiological roles of this peptide. Does it, for example, act as an inhibitor of reproductive processes in *S. kowalevskii*? – a role that would be consistent with the physiological roles of GnIH and SIFamide in vertebrates and *Drosophila*, respectively.



175046); Ctel, Capitella teleta SIFamide precursor (GI:161198869); Tcas, Tribolium castaneum SIFamide precursor (GI:189239683); Dmel_SIFa, Drosophila melanogaster SIFamide precursor (GI:386768581); Dpul, Daphnia pulex SIFamide precursor (JGI: 260818); Cele, Caenorhabditis elegans SIFamide precursor (GI:392894563). (B) Alignment of chordate QRFP peptides: Hsap, Homo sapiens pyroglutamylated RFamide peptide precursor (GI:38016139); Oana Ornithorhynchus anatinus QRFP precursor (GI:620943939); Drer, Danio rerio QRFP precursor (GI:528509692); Bflo1-3, Branchiostoma floridae QRFP precursors (GI:260828082, GI:260828080, and JGI:107075). (C) Alignment of vertebrate PrRP peptides: Hsap, Homo sapiens prolactin-releasing peptide/hormone (GI:7705679); Drer1-2, Danio rerio prolactin-releasing peptide precursors (GI:350539516, GI:528519441); Pmar, Petromyzon marinus prolactin-releasing peptide precursor (Ensembl scaffold: GL490889). (D) Alignment of Kisspeptins: Hsap Kisspep-14, Homo sapiens KiSS-1 metastasis-suppressor precursor (GI:116829963); Drer1-2, Danio rerio KiSS-1 precursors (GI:157061759, GI:217272819); Pmar, Petromyzon marinus KiSS-1 precursors (GENSCAN00000116455); Bflo1-4, Branchiostoma floridae KiSS-1 precursors (GI:260826607, GI:260793233, GI:260826605, and GI:260827077).

QRFP-TYPE NEUROPEPTIDES IN DEUTEROSTOMIAN INVERTEBRATES

Orthologs of vertebrate QRFP-type receptors are present in the cephalochordate *B. floridae*, the hemichordate *S. kowalevskii*, the echinoderm *S. purpuratus*, and in lophotrochozoan protostomes but not in urochordates or ecdysozoan protostomes (8). Thus, the evolutionary origin of the QRFP-type peptide signaling system can be traced back to the common ancestor of the Bilateria but with subsequent loss in ecdysozoan protostomes and urochordates.

Three precursors of candidate ligands for QRFP-type receptor(s) have been identified in *B. floridae*. Like most QRFP-type
neuropeptides in vertebrates, all three peptides are predicted to comprise 25 residues with a C-terminal RFamide motif. Other features in common with vertebrate QRFP-type neuropeptides include a conserved leucine residue at position four, a conserved alanine residue at position eight, a conserved lysine residue at position 18, and a conserved glycine residue at position 20 [(8); **Figure 2B**].

QRFP-type receptors are present in echinoderms (S. purpuratus) and hemichordates (S. kowalevskii) (8); Table S1 in Supplementary Material) but precursors of QRFP-type peptides have as yet not been identified in these phyla. It has been noted though that F-type SALMFamide neuropeptides in echinoderms are similar to vertebrate QRFP-type peptides in having a C-terminal FxFamide motif (where x is variable) (71). However, the organization of F-type SALMFamide precursors is different from that of QRFP-type precursors because they comprise multiple copies of shorter peptides, ranging in length from seven to twenty residues (72). This contrasts with QRFP-type precursors that have been identified in chordates, which comprise a single copy of a 25residue peptide (Figure 2B). More extensive analysis of echinoderm and hemichordate genome/transcriptome sequence data is now required to investigate the existence of precursors of QRFPtype peptides in these non-chordate deuterostomian invertebrates. Likewise, QRFP-type receptors are present in lophotrochozoan protostomes (8) but candidate peptide ligands for these receptors have yet to be identified. If this can be accomplished, then comparative functional analysis of QRFP-type peptides in a variety of invertebrates would provide fascinating insights into the origins and evolution of the physiological roles of this ancient bilaterian neuropeptidergic signaling system.

PrRP-TYPE NEUROPEPTIDES IN DEUTEROSTOMIAN INVERTEBRATES

Orthologs of vertebrate PrRP-type receptors are present in the cephalochordate B. floridae and the hemichordate S. kowalevskii but not in urochordates, echinoderms, or protostomes (8). We have identified one and three PrRP-type receptors in the hemichordate S. kowalevskii and the cephalochordate B. floridae, respectively, but analysis of genome/transcriptome data for these species has thus far not yielded candidate precursors of peptide ligands for these receptors [(8); Table S1 in Supplementary Material]. Nevertheless, the existence of PrRP-type receptors in B. floridae and S. kowalevskii indicates that the duplication of a NPY-type receptor gene and a NPY-type precursor gene that is proposed to have given rise to the PrRP peptide-receptor system occurred earlier in animal evolution than has been proposed previously (53). Our data indicate that these gene duplications occurred in a common ancestor of deuterostomes, with subsequent loss in urochordates and echinoderms.

KISSPEPTIN-TYPE NEUROPEPTIDES IN DEUTEROSTOMIAN INVERTEBRATES

Orthologs of vertebrate kisspeptin-type receptors are present in the cephalochordate *B. floridae*, the hemichordate *S. kowalevskii*, the echinoderm *S. purpuratus*, and in lophotrochozoan protostomes but not in urochordates or ecdysozoan protostomes [(8); Table S1 in Supplementary Material]. Based on these findings, the evolutionary origin of kisspeptin-type peptide signaling can be traced back to a common ancestor of the Bilateria but with subsequent loss in urochordates and ecdysozoan protostomes.

In B. floridae, an expanded family of 16 kisspeptin-type receptors and 4 precursors of kisspeptin-like peptides have been identified [(8); Figure 2D; Table S1 in Supplementary Material]. One of the precursors (Bflo1; GI:260826607) contains a peptide with a putative C-terminal RFamide motif, in common with vertebrate kisspeptins (Figure 2D). Another kisspeptin-type precursor (Bflo4; GI:260827077) gives rise to peptides with putative Cterminal VFamide, SFamide, and PFamide motifs and two paralogous precursors (Bflo2; GI:260793233 and Bflo3; GI:260826605) yield peptides with a C-terminal Wamide and Hamide, respectively. However, features that are conserved between all chordate kisspeptins are two conserved asparagine residues located seven or eight, and five or six residues from the C-terminal amidated residue (Figure 2D) and a conserved phenylalanine or tryptophan located three or four residues from the C-terminal amidated residue (Figure 2D).

Hitherto, kisspeptin-type peptides have only been identified in chordates (8). However, the occurrence of kisspeptin-type receptors in *S. kowalevskii* and *S. purpuratus* (8) indicates that kisspeptin-type peptides may exist in hemichordates and echinoderms. Likewise, the presence of kisspeptin-type receptors in lophotrochozoan invertebrates indicates that kisspeptin-type peptides may exist in these animals, but they remain to be discovered. If kisspeptin-type peptides can be identified in ambulacrarians (hemichordates and echinoderms) and lophotrochozoans (e.g., mollusks and annelids) then investigation of their functions in these animals may provide insights into the ancestral physiological roles of kisspeptins in the common ancestor of bilaterians.

OTHER RFamide-TYPE NEUROPEPTIDES IN BILATERIANS

The primary focus of this review has been on neuropeptide families where vertebrate representatives have a C-terminal RFamide motif. However, there are also other bilaterian neuropeptide families that include RFamide-type peptides but where vertebrate representatives have either lost this feature or have been lost altogether. Furthermore, some RFamide-type neuropeptides appear to have evolved only within the protostomian lineage. Below, we briefly discuss some examples and in so doing illustrate that in characterizing neuropeptides as "RFamides," the representatives of different neuropeptides families that are assembled may vary depending on the phylogenetic perspective taken.

NPY/NPF-TYPE NEUROPEPTIDES

NPY-type neuropeptides include the mammalian peptides neuropeptide Y (NPY), pancreatic polypeptide (PP), and peptide YY (PYY), which have a C-terminal RYamide motif (73). However, some representatives of this family in non-mammalian vertebrates have a C-terminal RFamide motif – e.g., alligator PP (74). An NPY-type neuropeptide in the cephalochordate *B. floridae* also has a C-terminal RYamide motif but the NPY-type neuropeptide in the hemichordate *S. kowalevskii* has a C-terminal RFamide motif (8). Protostomian orthologs of the NPY family are characterized by a C-terminal RFamide motif and hence are named NPF (54) (**Figure 3A**). Thus, it appears that in the NPY/NPF-type



tyrosine, and Pancreatic polypeptide precursors (GI:189273, GI:300068955, and GI:35589); Pmar_NPY, *Petromyzon marinus* Neuropeptide Y precursor (GI:57231270); Bflo, *Branchiostoma floridae* NPY-like precursor (GI:260829184); Skow, *Saccoglossus kowalevskii* NPY-like precursor (GI:2685716458); Ctel1-2, *Capitella teleta* NPF precursors (GI:161315271, JGI:204022); Lgig, *Lottia gigantea* NPF precursor (GI:163562021); Dpul, *Daphnia pulex* NPF precursor (GI:168841503); Dmel, *Drosophila melanogaster* NPF precursor (GI:442619467). (**B**) Alignment of bilaterian neuropeptide family the C-terminal RYamide motif is a derived characteristic of the chordates and the ancestral motif in the common ancestor of bilaterians was probably RFamide. Also of

alignment, Genbank (GI) or JGI IDs of all precursor sequences are listed

Hsap_PYY, and Hsap_PAHO; Homo sapiens Neuropeptide Y, Peptide Tyrosine

below: (A) Alignment of bilaterian NPY/F-type peptides: Hsap_NPY,

kowalevskii CCK-like precursors (GI:585688033, GI:187061456); Spur, Strongylocentrotus purpuratus CCK-like precursor (GI:390355380); Ctel, *Capitella teleta* Sulfakinin (SK)-type precursor (GI:161296032); Lgig, *Lottia gigantean* SK-type precursor (GI:163526260); Dpul, *Daphnia pulex* SK-type precursor (JGI:242979); Dmel, *Drosophila melanogaster* SK-type precursor (GI:386765036). **(C)** Alignment of bilaterian Luqin-type peptides: in addition to the luqin sequences, which are followed by a dibasic cleavage site (CS), the sequences of a conserved cysteine-containing C-terminal domain of the precursor proteins are also shown. The residues connecting the two domains are not represented. Skow, *Saccoglossus kowalevskii* Luqin-like precursor (GI:187205184); Spur, *Strongylocentrotus purpuratus* Luqin-type precursor (GI:223786475), Lgig, *Lottia gigantea*, Luqin-type precursor (GI:223786475), Lgig, *Lottia gigantea*, Luqin-type precursor (GI:242979); Apom, *Alvinella pompejana* Luqin-type precursor (GI:2423786475), Lgig, *Lottia gigantea*, Luqin-type precursor (GI:24786475), Lgig, *Lottia gigantea*, Luqin-type precursor (GI:251691); Tcas, *Tribolium castaneum*, RYamide-type precursor (GI:347807413); Isca, *Ixodes scapularis* RYamide-type precursor (GI:156462907).

neuropeptide family the C-terminal RYamide motif is a derived characteristic of the chordates and the ancestral motif in the common ancestor of bilaterians was probably RFamide. Also of relevance here are the PrRP-type neuropeptides in mammals and other vertebrates, one of five families of RFamide-type peptides discussed above, which are thought to have arisen by duplication of a gene encoding an NPY/NPF-type precursor in a common ancestor of the deuterostomes (see above). Thus, when taking a bilaterian phylogenetic perspective, the NPY/NPF-type family of neuropeptides can be considered as members of the heterogeneous assemblage of neuropeptides that are categorized as RFamides.

CCK/GASTRIN-TYPE NEUROPEPTIDES

Cholecystokinin (CCK) and gastrin are gut hormones/neuropeptides in mammals and other vertebrates that share a common C-terminal motif – GWMDFamide (77, 78) (**Figure 3B**). Furthermore, a CCK/gastrin-type neuropeptide identified in the urochordate *C. intestinalis* also has this motif (79). However, the first invertebrate representatives of the CCK/gastrin family to be identified were the sulfakinins (SKs), which have been isolated from several insect species, and these neuropeptides have a C-terminal RFamide motif (80, 81). In the nematode *C. elegans*, CCK/gastrintype peptides have a C-terminal QFamide motif (82); however, this is probably a derived feature because CCK/gastrin-type peptides in lophotrochozoan protostomes (e.g., annelids, mollusks) are like the insect SKs in having a C-terminal RFamide motif (4, 5, 8) (**Figure 3B**). Thus, from a protostomian perspective CCK/gastrin-type neuropeptides are RFamides.

CCK/gastrin-type neuropeptide precursors have recently been identified in non-chordate deuterostomian invertebrates, providing important new insights on the evolution of this neuropeptide family. In the hemichordate *S. kowalevskii*, there is a CCK/gastrintype precursor, which gives rise to three putative peptides that have the C-terminal motifs GTLFamide, GTTFamide and GMMFamide [(8); **Figure 3B**], while in the echinoderm *S. purpuratus*, there is a CCK/gastrin-type precursor that gives rise to three putative peptides that have the C-terminal motifs GMFFamide, GMWFamide and GGFFamide [(8); **Figure 3B**]. Thus, these ambulacrarian CCK/gastrin-type peptides do not have a C-terminal RFamide motif and therefore, it appears that only the C-terminal Famide motif is a common feature that is found in both protostomian and deuterostomian CCK/gastrin-type peptides (**Figures 3B** and **4**).

LUQINS

Luqin is an RFamide-type neuropeptide (APSWRPQGRFamide) that was originally isolated from the mollusk *Aplysia californica* and named luqin because it is expressed in the dorsal left upper quadrant (LUQ) cells of the abdominal ganglion in this species (83). Subsequently, luqin-type neuropeptides with a C-terminal RFamide motif have been identified in other molluscan species and in annelids (4, 5), while members of the luqin family in arthropods and nematodes are characterized by a C-terminal RYamide motif and hence are referred to as RYamides (8, 76) (**Figure 3C**). Luqin-type neuropeptides have also been identified in hemichordates and echinoderms and these peptides have a C-terminal RWamide motif (7, 75) (**Figure 3C**). However, luqin-type neuropeptide signaling has been lost in the chordate lineage (8).

Thus, in conclusion, the luqins are a bilaterian neuropeptide family but only from a lophotrochozoan perspective are they RFamide-type neuropeptides.

FMRFamide-RELATED NEUROPEPTIDES IN PROTOSTOMES

Last but not least, we return to where the RFamide story began – with the tetrapeptide FMRFamide that was isolated from molluscan ganglia in 1977 (13). FMRFamide-related peptides that share with FMRFamide a C-terminal FxRFamide motif have been identified throughout the protostomes (15, 16) but not in deuterostomes. Thus, it appears that neuropeptides with the C-terminal FMRFamide-type motif FxRFamide are a uniquely protostomian invention.

THE RFamide MOTIF: AN ANCIENT AND A CONVERGENT FEATURE OF NEUROPEPTIDE EVOLUTION

A primary objective here was to review evidence of the occurrence of RFamide-type peptides and their receptors in deuterostomian invertebrates and a summary of our findings is shown in **Figure 4** and in a complementary supplementary table. With an anthropocentric perspective, the main focus of this review has been on five types of RFamide neuropeptides that are found in vertebrates: (1) Gonadotropin-inhibitory hormone (GnIH)-type, (2) NPFF-type, (3) Pyroglutamated RFamide peptide (QRFP)-type, (4) Prolactin-releasing peptide (PrRP)-type, and (5) Kisspeptintype. Four of these neuropeptide types, GnIH, NPFF, QRFP, and PrRP, exert their effects via receptors that belong to distinct clade of the rhodopsin- β -type G protein-coupled neuropeptide–receptors, as illustrated in **Figure 1A**. Not all of the receptors in this clade are activated by RFamide-type neuropeptides (e.g., tachykinin receptors and leucokinin receptors). But some of the invertebrate



FIGURE 4 | Summary of RFamide-type peptides and receptors that have been identified in representative deuterostomian taxa. A gray triangle in the bottom right indicates that a receptor has been identified but a candidate ligand has not yet been identified. A gray triangle in the top left indicates that a peptide(s) has been identified but a candidate cognate receptor has not yet been identified. An empty white square indicates that neither a receptor nor a candidate peptide has been identified. The color of the triangle indicates that the peptide is either a Phe-amide (Fa, green), a Tyr-amide, or Trp-amide (Y/Wa, orange) or unknown (gray) in a given species or group of species. The last column of squares to the right describes the expected situation in the last common ancestral protostomian (*u-protostomia*). A supplementary table provides further details of IDs for the sequence data used to compile this figure.

members of this receptor clade are activated by RFamide-type peptides (e.g., luqin, NPF), while their vertebrate counterparts have either been lost or are activated by peptides with C-terminal motifs that are structurally similar to RFamide (e.g., RYamide in NPY-type peptides). Therefore, we speculate that the common ancestor of this clade of receptors may have been activated by a neuropeptide with a C-terminal RFamide motif. If this is correct, then we have a scenario where multiple gene duplications followed by diversification has given rise to neuropeptides where the C-terminal RFamide motif has either been retained, slightly modified (e.g., RYamide or RWamide) or lost, but with different patterns of retention, modification, or loss occurring in different branches of the animal kingdom.

But the RFamide motif is not unique to neuropeptide ligands of the clade of rhodopsin- β -type G protein-coupled receptors that includes GnIH-, NPFF-, QRFP-, and PrRP-type receptors. As highlighted above, the ligands for CCK/gastrin-type receptors in protostomian invertebrates also have an RFamide motif (**Figures 1A** and **3B**). This may be a consequence of convergent evolution, with CCK/gastrin-type neuropeptides having acquired an RFamide motif in the protostomian lineage. However, an alternative, and more provocative, hypothesis would be that the RFamide motif in protostomian CCK/gastrin-type neuropeptides reflects conservation of an ancient motif that was a characteristic of the neuropeptide ligand that activated the receptor that is the common ancestor of all rhodopsin-β-type G protein-coupled neuropeptide–receptors in bilaterians.

In this scenario, neuropeptide diversification following multiple gene duplications would have resulted in loss of the RFamide motif in many of the neuropeptides that act as ligands for rhodopsin-β-type G protein-coupled neuropeptide-receptors in bilaterians. Support for the notion of an ancient RFamide neuropeptide signaling system can be found in the discovery that neuropeptides with an RFamide-type motif are present not only in bilaterians but also in basal animal groups such as the cnidarians (7, 84). However, the receptors that mediate the effects of RFamide-type neuropeptides in cnidarians have, as yet, not been identified and it is possible, of course, that receptors for RFamides in cnidarians are not rhodopsin-\beta-type receptors. Furthermore, the RFamide motif does appear to be a convergent feature of neuropeptide systems and this can be seen in kisspeptins, which exert effects via rhodopsin-y-type G protein-coupled receptors. Thus, neuropeptides with a C-terminal RFamide motif act as ligands for both rhodopsin-\beta-type G protein-coupled receptors (GnIH-, NPFF-, QRFP-, and PrRP-type receptors) and rhodopsin-y-type G protein-coupled receptors (kisspeptin-type receptors).

Interestingly, the abundance of neuropeptide types that share a C-terminal RFamide-type or RFamide-like motif (e.g., RYamide) could, in principle, give rise to cross-talk between neuropeptide signaling systems. Thus, a promiscuous RFamide receptor could potentially bind multiple RFamide-type neuropeptides derived from a variety of different precursor proteins. However, evidence that this occurs physiologically has, to the best of our knowledge, not been obtained. Demonstrating it will require evidence of not only peptide-receptor interaction *in vitro*, but also *in vivo*.

In conclusion, the RFamide motif appears to be both an ancient and a convergent feature of neuropeptide evolution, which then poses the ultimate question as to why this is. It has been proposed that from an enzymatic perspective, the occurrence of an arginine residue in the penultimate position may be a preferred characteristic for cleavage at neighboring monobasic or dibasic cleavage sites. Furthermore, non-polar and aromatic (e.g., phenylalanine and tyrosine) amino acids may be favored substrates for C-terminal amidation (15). Another observation that could explain the occurrence of C-terminal aromatic residues (Phe, Tyr, and Trp) in many neuropeptides, including RFamides, is the fact that rhodopsin a, a class of receptors phylogenetically related to neuropeptidereceptors (85) (see also Figure 1A), bind monoamine neurotransmitters (dopamine, norepinephrine, tyramine, and serotonin), which all have an aromatic functional group that is similar to the aromatic amino acids. This observation raises the possibility that ancestral neuropeptide ligands for rhodopsin-type receptors could have been peptides with a C-terminal aromatic amino acid (Phe/Tyr/Trp-amides).

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We are grateful to Matthew Rowe (QMUL), Dean Semmens (QMUL), and the reviewers for helpful feedback on this paper.

SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at http://www.frontiersin.org/Journal/10.3389/fendo.2014.00093/ abstract

REFERENCES

- Nassel DR, Winther AM. Drosophila neuropeptides in regulation of physiology and behavior. *Prog Neurobiol* (2010) **92**:42–104. doi:10.1016/j.pneurobio.2010. 04.010
- Taghert PH, Nitabach MN. Peptide neuromodulation in invertebrate model systems. *Neuron* (2012) 76:82–97. doi:10.1016/j.neuron.2012.08.035
- Beets I, Temmerman L, Janssen T, Schoofs L. Ancient neuromodulation by vasopressin/oxytocin-related peptides. *Worm* (2013) 2:e24246. doi:10.4161/ worm.24246
- Veenstra JA. Neurohormones and neuropeptides encoded by the genome of *Lottia gigantea*, with reference to other mollusks and insects. *Gen Comp Endocrinol* (2010) 167:86–103. doi:10.1016/j.ygcen.2010.02.010
- Veenstra JA. Neuropeptide evolution: neurohormones and neuropeptides predicted from the genomes of *Capitella teleta* and *Helobdella robusta*. *Gen Comp Endocrinol* (2011) 171:160–75. doi:10.1016/j.ygcen.2011.01.005
- Rowe ML, Elphick MR. The neuropeptide transcriptome of a model echinoderm, the sea urchin *Strongylocentrotus purpuratus*. *Gen Comp Endocrinol* (2012) 179:331–44. doi:10.1016/j.ygcen.2012.09.009
- Jekely G. Global view of the evolution and diversity of metazoan neuropeptide signaling. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2013) 110:8702–7. doi:10.1073/pnas. 1221833110
- Mirabeau O, Joly JS. Molecular evolution of peptidergic signaling systems in bilaterians. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2013) **110**:E2028–37. doi:10.1073/pnas. 1219956110
- Dockray GJ. The expanding family of -RFamide peptides and their effects on feeding behaviour. *Exp Physiol* (2004) 89:229–35. doi:10.1113/expphysiol.2004. 027169
- Bechtold DA, Luckman SM. The role of RFamide peptides in feeding. J Endocrinol (2007) 192:3–15. doi:10.1677/JOE-06-0069
- 11. Holland PWH. *The Animal Kingdom: A Very Short Introduction*. Oxford: Oxford University Press (2011).
- Frontali N, Williams L, Welsh JH. Heart excitatory and inhibitory substances in molluscan ganglia. *Comp Biochem Physiol* (1967) 22:833–41. doi:10.1016/0010-406X(67)90775-X
- Price DA, Greenberg MJ. Structure of a molluscan cardioexcitatory neuropeptide. Science (1977) 197:670–1. doi:10.1126/science.877582
- 14. Boer HH, Schot LP, Veenstra JA, Reichelt D. Immunocytochemical identification of neural elements in the central nervous systems of a snail, some insects, a fish, and a mammal with an antiserum to the molluscan cardio-excitatory tetrapeptide FMRF-amide. *Cell Tissue Res* (1980) **213**:21–7. doi:10.1007/BF00236917
- Price D, Greenberg M. The hunting of the FaRPs: the distribution of FMRFamide-related peptides. *Biol Bull* (1989) 177:198–205. doi:10.2307/ 1541933
- Walker RJ, Papaioannou S, Holden-Dye L. A review of FMRFamide- and RFamide-like peptides in metazoa. *Invert Neurosci* (2009) **9**:111–53. doi:10. 1007/s10158-010-0097-7
- Dockray GJ, Reeve JR Jr, Shively J, Gayton RJ, Barnard CS. A novel active pentapeptide from chicken brain identified by antibodies to FMRFamide. *Nature* (1983) 305:328–30. doi:10.1038/305328a0
- Tsutsui K, Saigoh E, Ukena K, Teranishi H, Fujisawa Y, Kikuchi M, et al. A novel avian hypothalamic peptide inhibiting gonadotropin release. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* (2000) 275:661–7. doi:10.1006/bbrc.2000.3350
- Satake H, Hisada M, Kawada T, Minakata H, Ukena K, Tsutsui K. Characterization of a cDNA encoding a novel avian hypothalamic neuropeptide exerting an inhibitory effect on gonadotropin release. *Biochem J* (2001) 354:379–85. doi:10.1042/0264-6021:3540379
- Bentley GE, Tsutsui K, Kriegsfeld LJ. Recent studies of gonadotropin-inhibitory hormone (GnIH) in the mammalian hypothalamus, pituitary and gonads. *Brain Res* (2010) 1364:62–71. doi:10.1016/j.brainres.2010.10.001
- Ubuka T, Son YL, Bentley GE, Millar RP, Tsutsui K. Gonadotropin-inhibitory hormone (GnIH), GnIH receptor and cell signaling. *Gen Comp Endocrinol* (2013) 190:10–7. doi:10.1016/j.ygcen.2013.02.030

- Bonini JA, Jones LK, Adham N, Forray C, Artymyshyn R, Durkin MM, et al. Identification and characterization of two G protein-coupled receptors for neuropeptide FE. J Biol Chem (2000) 275:39324–31. doi:10.1074/jbc.M004385200
- Liu QY, Guan XM, Martin WJ, McDonald TP, Clements MK, Jiang QP, et al. Identification and characterization of novel mammalian neuropeptide FF-like peptides that attenuate morphine-induced antinociception. *J Biol Chem* (2001) 276:36961–9. doi:10.1074/jbc.M105308200
- 24. Mollereau C, Mazarguil H, Marcus D, Quelven I, Kotani M, Lannoy V, et al. Pharmacological characterization of human NPFF(1) and NPFF(2) receptors expressed in CHO cells by using NPY Y(1) receptor antagonists. *Eur J Pharmacol* (2002) 451:245–56. doi:10.1016/S0014-2999(02)02224-0
- Tsutsui K. Phylogenetic aspects of gonadotropin-inhibitory hormone and its homologs in vertebrates. *Ann N Y Acad Sci* (2010) **1200**:75–84. doi:10.1111/j. 1749-6632.2010.05510.x
- Osugi T, Daukss D, Gazda K, Ubuka T, Kosugi T, Nozaki M, et al. Evolutionary origin of the structure and function of gonadotropin-inhibitory hormone: insights from lampreys. *Endocrinology* (2012) 153:2362–74. doi:10.1210/en.2011-2046
- 27. Yang HY, Fratta W, Majane EA, Costa E. Isolation, sequencing, synthesis, and pharmacological characterization of two brain neuropeptides that modulate the action of morphine. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (1985) 82:7757–61. doi:10.1073/pnas.82.22.7757
- Perry SJ, Huang EYK, Cronk D, Bagust J, Sharma R, Walker RJ, et al. A human gene encoding morphine modulating peptides related to NPFF and FMRFamide. *FEBS Lett* (1997) 409:426–30. doi:10.1016/S0014-5793(97)00557-7
- Vilim FS, Aarnisalo AA, Nieminen ML, Lintunen M, Karlstedt K, Kontinen VK, et al. Gene for pain modulatory neuropeptide NPFF: induction in spinal cord by noxious stimuli. *Mol Pharmacol* (1999) 55:804–11.
- 30. Elshourbagy NA, Ames RS, Fitzgerald LR, Foley JJ, Chambers JK, Szekeres PG, et al. Receptor for the pain modulatory neuropeptides FF and AF is an orphan G protein-coupled receptor. *J Biol Chem* (2000) **275**:25965–71. doi:10.1074/jbc.M004515200
- Gouarderes C, Puget A, Zajac JM. Detailed distribution of neuropeptide FF receptors (NPFF1 and NPFF2) in the rat, mouse, octodon, rabbit, guinea pig, and marmoset monkey brains: a comparative autoradiographic study. *Synapse* (2004) 51:249–69. doi:10.1002/syn.10305
- 32. Roth BL, Disimone J, Majane EA, Yang HY. Elevation of arterial pressure in rats by two new vertebrate peptides FLFQPQRF-NH2 and AGEGLSSPFWSLAAPQRF-NH2 which are immunoreactive to FMRF-NH2 antiserum. *Neuropeptides* (1987) 10:37–42. doi:10.1016/0143-4179(87)90087-4
- Allard M, Labrouche S, Nosjean A, Laguzzi R. Mechanisms underlying the cardiovascular responses to peripheral administration of NPFF in the rat. J Pharmacol Exp Ther (1995) 274:577–83.
- 34. Fang Q, Li N, Jiang TN, Liu Q, Li YL, Wang R. Pressor and tachycardic responses to intrathecal administration of neuropeptide FF in anesthetized rats. *Peptides* (2010) 31:683–8. doi:10.1016/j.peptides.2009.11.003
- Osugi T, Uchida K, Nozaki M, Tsutsui K. Characterization of novel RFamide peptides in the central nervous system of the brown hagfish: isolation, localization, and functional analysis. *Endocrinology* (2011) 152:4252–64. doi:10.1210/ en.2011-1375
- 36. Osugi T, Ukena K, Sower SA, Kawauchi H, Tsutsui K. Evolutionary origin and divergence of PQRFamide peptides and LPXRFamide peptides in the RFamide peptide family. Insights from novel lamprey RFamide peptides. *FEBS J* (2006) 273:1731–43. doi:10.1111/j.1742-4658.2006.05187.x
- Daukss D, Gazda K, Kosugi T, Osugi T, Tsutsui K, Sower SA. Effects of lamprey PQRFamide peptides on brain gonadotropin-releasing hormone concentrations and pituitary gonadotropin-beta mRNA expression. *Gen Comp Endocrinol* (2012) 177:215–9. doi:10.1016/j.ygcen.2012.04.024
- Reinscheid RK, Nothacker HP, Bourson A, Ardati A, Henningsen RA, Bunzow JR, et al. Orphanin FQ: a neuropeptide that activates an opioidlike G proteincoupled receptor. *Science* (1995) 270:792–4. doi:10.1126/science.270.5237.792
- Civelli O, Reinscheid RK, Zhang Y, Wang Z, Fredriksson R, Schioth HB. G protein-coupled receptor deorphanizations. *Annu Rev Pharmacol Toxicol* (2013) 53:127–46. doi:10.1146/annurev-pharmtox-010611-134548
- 40. Chartrel N, Dujardin C, Anouar Y, Leprince J, Decker A, Clerens S, et al. Identification of 26RFa, a hypothalamic neuropeptide of the RFamide peptide family with orexigenic activity. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2003) 100:15247–52. doi:10.1073/pnas.2434676100

- Fukusumi S, Yoshida H, Fujii R, Maruyama M, Komatsu H, Habata Y, et al. A new peptidic ligand and its receptor regulating adrenal function in rats. *J Biol Chem* (2003) 278:46387–95. doi:10.1074/jbc.M305270200
- Jiang Y, Luo L, Gustafson EL, Yadav D, Laverty M, Murgolo N, et al. Identification and characterization of a novel RF-amide peptide ligand for orphan G-protein-coupled receptor SP9155. *J Biol Chem* (2003) 278:27652–7. doi:10. 1074/jbc.M302945200
- Primeaux SD, Blackmon C, Barnes MJ, Braymer HD, Bray GA. Central administration of the RFamide peptides, QRFP-26 and QRFP-43, increases high fat food intake in rats. *Peptides* (2008) 29:1994–2000. doi:10.1016/j.peptides.2008. 07.024
- 44. Chartrel N, Alonzeau J, Alexandre D, Jeandel L, Alvear-Perez R, Leprince J, et al. The RFamide neuropeptide 26RFa and its role in the control of neuroendocrine functions. *Front Neuroendocrinol* (2011) **32**:387–97. doi:10.1016/j.yfrne.2011. 04.001
- Primeaux SD. QRFP in female rats: effects on high fat food intake and hypothalamic gene expression across the estrous cycle. *Peptides* (2011) 32:1270–5. doi:10.1016/j.peptides.2011.03.022
- Primeaux SD, Barnes MJ, Braymer HD. Hypothalamic QRFP: regulation of food intake and fat selection. *Horm Metab Res* (2013) 45:967–74. doi:10.1055/s-0033-1353181
- Liu Y, Zhang Y, Li S, Huang W, Liu X, Lu D, et al. Molecular cloning and functional characterization of the first non-mammalian 26RFa/QRFP orthologue in goldfish, *Carassius auratus. Mol Cell Endocrinol* (2009) 303:82–90. doi:10.1016/j.mce.2009.01.009
- Ukena K, Osugi T, Leprince J, Vaudry H, Tsutsui K. Molecular evolution and function of 26RFa/QRFP and its cognate receptor. J Mol Endocrinol (2014) 52(3):T119–31. doi:10.1530/JME-13-0207
- Hinuma S, Habata Y, Fujii R, Kawamata Y, Hosoya M, Fukusumi S, et al. A prolactin-releasing peptide in the brain. *Nature* (1998) 393:272–6. doi:10.1038/ 30515
- Lawrence CB, Celsi F, Brennand J, Luckman SM. Alternative role for prolactinreleasing peptide in the regulation of food intake. *Nat Neurosci* (2000) 3:645–6. doi:10.1038/76597
- 51. Samson WK, Keown C, Samson CK, Samson HW, Lane B, Baker JR, et al. Prolactin-releasing peptide and its homolog RFRP-1 act in hypothalamus but not in anterior pituitary gland to stimulate stress hormone secretion. *Endocrine* (2003) 20:59–66. doi:10.1385/ENDO:20:1-2:59
- 52. Moriyama S, Kasahara M, Amiya N, Takahashi A, Amano M, Sower SA, et al. RFamide peptides inhibit the expression of melanotropin and growth hormone genes in the pituitary of an Agnathan, the sea lamprey, *Petromyzon marinus*. *Endocrinology* (2007) 148:3740–9. doi:10.1210/en.2007-0356
- 53. Lagerstrom MC, Fredriksson R, Bjarnadottir TK, Fridmanis D, Holmquist T, Andersson J, et al. Origin of the prolactin-releasing hormone (PRLH) receptors: evidence of coevolution between PRLH and a redundant neuropeptide Y receptor during vertebrate evolution. *Genomics* (2005) 85:688–703. doi:10.1016/j.ygeno.2005.02.007
- Nassel DR, Wegener C. A comparative review of short and long neuropeptide F signaling in invertebrates: any similarities to vertebrate neuropeptide Y signaling? *Peptides* (2011) 32:1335–55. doi:10.1016/j.peptides.2011.03.013
- 55. Moriyama S, Ito T, Takahashi A, Amano M, Sower SA, Hirano T, et al. A homolog of mammalian PRL-releasing peptide (fish arginyl-phenylalanyl-amide peptide) is a major hypothalamic peptide of PRL release in teleost fish. *Endocrinology* (2002) 143:2071–9. doi:10.1210/endo.143.6.8744
- Kelly SP, Peter RE. Prolactin-releasing peptide, food intake, and hydromineral balance in goldfish. *Am J Physiol Regul Integr Comp Physiol* (2006) 291:R1474–81. doi:10.1152/ajpregu.00129.2006
- 57. Kotani M, Detheux M, Vandenbogaerde A, Communi D, Vanderwinden JM, Le Poul E, et al. The metastasis suppressor gene KiSS-1 encodes kisspeptins, the natural ligands of the orphan G protein-coupled receptor GPR54. J Biol Chem (2001) 276:34631–6. doi:10.1074/jbc.M104847200
- de Roux N, Genin E, Carel JC, Matsuda F, Chaussain JL, Milgrom E. Hypogonadotropic hypogonadism due to loss of function of the KiSS1-derived peptide receptor GPR54. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2003) 100:10972–6. doi:10.1073/pnas.1834399100
- Lee YR, Tsunekawa K, Moon MJ, Um HN, Hwang JI, Osugi T, et al. Molecular evolution of multiple forms of kisspeptins and GPR54 receptors in vertebrates. *Endocrinology* (2009) 150:2837–46. doi:10.1210/en.2008-1679

- Pasquier J, Lafont AG, Tostivint H, Vaudry H, Rousseau K, Dufour S. Comparative evolutionary histories of kisspeptins and kisspeptin receptors in vertebrates reveal both parallel and divergent features. *Front Endocrinol* (2012) 3:173. doi:10.3389/fendo.2012.00173
- Servili A, Le Page Y, Leprince J, Caraty A, Escobar S, Parhar IS, et al. Organization of two independent kisspeptin systems derived from evolutionaryancient kiss genes in the brain of zebrafish. *Endocrinology* (2011) 152:1527–40. doi:10.1210/en.2010-0948
- Pasquier J, Lafont AG, Rousseau K, Querat B, Chemineau P, Dufour S. Looking for the bird Kiss: evolutionary scenario in sauropsids. *BMC Evol Biol* (2014) 14:30. doi:10.1186/1471-2148-14-30
- Gopurappilly R, Ogawa S, Parhar IS. Functional significance of GnRH and kisspeptin, and their cognate receptors in teleost reproduction. *Front Endocrinol* (2013) 4:24. doi:10.3389/fendo.2013.00024
- Jorgensen LM, Hauser F, Cazzamali G, Williamson M, Grimmelikhuijzen CJ. Molecular identification of the first SIFamide receptor. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* (2006) 340:696–701. doi:10.1016/j.bbrc.2005.12.062
- Terhzaz S, Rosay P, Goodwin SF, Veenstra JA. The neuropeptide SIFamide modulates sexual behavior in *Drosophila. Biochem Biophys Res Commun* (2007) 352:305–10. doi:10.1016/j.bbrc.2006.11.030
- 66. Elphick MR. From gonadotropin-inhibitory hormone to SIFamides: are echinoderm SALMFamides the "missing link" in a bilaterian family of neuropeptides that regulate reproductive processes? *Gen Comp Endocrinol* (2013) **193**:229–33. doi:10.1016/j.ygcen.2013.08.009
- Dehal P, Satou Y, Campbell RK, Chapman J, Degnan B, De Tomaso A, et al. The draft genome of *Ciona intestinalis*: insights into chordate and vertebrate origins. *Science* (2002) 298:2157–67. doi:10.1126/science.1080049
- Putnam NH, Butts T, Ferrier DE, Furlong RF, Hellsten U, Kawashima T, et al. The amphioxus genome and the evolution of the chordate karyotype. *Nature* (2008) 453:1064–71. doi:10.1038/nature06967
- 69. Freeman RM Jr, Wu M, Cordonnier-Pratt MM, Pratt LH, Gruber CE, Smith M, et al. cDNA sequences for transcription factors and signaling proteins of the hemichordate *Saccoglossus kowalevskii*: efficacy of the expressed sequence tag (EST) approach for evolutionary and developmental studies of a new organism. *Biol Bull* (2008) **214**:284–302. doi:10.2307/25470670
- Sodergren E, Weinstock GM, Davidson EH, Cameron RA, Gibbs RA, Angerer RC, et al. The genome of the sea urchin *Strongylocentrotus purpuratus. Science* (2006) **314**:941–52. doi:10.1126/science.1133609
- 71. Elphick MR. SALMFamide salmagundi: the biology of a neuropeptide family in echinoderms. *Gen Comp Endocrinol* (2014). doi:10.1016/j.ygcen.2014.02.012
- Elphick MR, Achhala S, Martynyuk N. The evolution and diversity of SALM-Famide neuropeptides. *PLoS One* (2013) 8:e59076. doi:10.1371/journal.pone. 0059076
- 73. Larhammar D, Blomqvist AG, Soderberg C. Evolution of neuropeptide Y and its related peptides. *Comp Biochem Physiol C* (1993) **106**:743–52.
- 74. Lance V, Hamilton JW, Rouse JB, Kimmel JR, Pollock HG. Isolation and characterization of reptilian insulin, glucagon, and pancreatic polypeptide: complete amino acid sequence of alligator (*Alligator mississippiensis*) insulin and pancreatic polypeptide. *Gen Comp Endocrinol* (1984) 55:112–24. doi:10.1016/0016-6480(84)90135-7
- 75. Rowe ML, Achhala S, Elphick MR. Neuropeptides and polypeptide hormones in echinoderms: new insights from analysis of the transcriptome of the sea

cucumber Apostichopus japonicus. Gen Comp Endocrinol (2014) 197:43-55. doi:10.1016/j.ygcen.2013.12.002

- 76. Collin C, Hauser F, Krogh-Meyer P, Hansen KK, Gonzalez de Valdivia E, Williamson M, et al. Identification of the *Drosophila* and *Tribolium* receptors for the recently discovered insect RYamide neuropeptides. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* (2011) 412:578–83. doi:10.1016/j.bbrc.2011.07.131
- 77. Dimaline R, Dockray GJ. Evolution of the gastrointestinal endocrine system (with special reference to gastrin and CCK). *Baillieres Clin Endocrinol Metab* (1994) 8:1–24. doi:10.1016/S0950-351X(05)80224-1
- Rehfeld JF, Friis-Hansen L, Goetze JP, Hansen TV. The biology of cholecystokinin and gastrin peptides. *Curr Top Med Chem* (2007) 7:1154–65. doi:10. 2174/156802607780960483
- Johnsen AH, Rehfeld JF. Cionin: a disulfotyrosyl hybrid of cholecystokinin and gastrin from the neural ganglion of the protochordate *Ciona intestinalis. J Biol Chem* (1990) 265:3054–8.
- Nachman RJ, Holman GM, Haddon WF, Ling N. Leucosulfakinin, a sulfated insect neuropeptide with homology to gastrin and cholecystokinin. *Science* (1986) 234:71–3. doi:10.1126/science.3749893
- Baldwin GS, Patel O, Shulkes A. Evolution of gastrointestinal hormones: the cholecystokinin/gastrin family. *Curr Opin Endocrinol Diabetes Obes* (2010) 17:77–88. doi:10.1097/MED.0b013e328334e535
- Janssen T, Meelkop E, Lindemans M, Verstraelen K, Husson SJ, Temmerman L, et al. Discovery of a cholecystokinin-gastrin-like signaling system in nematodes. *Endocrinology* (2008) 149:2826–39. doi:10.1210/en.2007-1772
- Aloyz RS, DesGroseillers L. Processing of the L5-67 precursor peptide and characterization of LUQIN in the LUQ neurons of *Aplysia californica*. *Peptides* (1995) 16:331–8. doi:10.1016/0196-9781(94)00140-5
- Grimmelikhuijzen CJ, Graff D. Isolation of pyroGlu-Gly-Arg-Phe-NH2 (Antho-RFamide), a neuropeptide from sea anemones. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (1986) 83:9817–21. doi:10.1073/pnas.83.24.9817
- Fredriksson R, Lagerstrom MC, Lundin LG, Schioth HB. The G-protein-coupled receptors in the human genome form five main families. Phylogenetic analysis, paralogon groups, and fingerprints. *Mol Pharmacol* (2003) 63:1256–72. doi:10.1124/mol.63.6.1256

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Received: 05 May 2014; accepted: 04 June 2014; published online: 19 June 2014. Citation: Elphick MR and Mirabeau O (2014) The evolution and variety of RFamidetype neuropeptides: insights from deuterostomian invertebrates. Front. Endocrinol. 5:93. doi: 10.3389/fendo.2014.00093

This article was submitted to Neuroendocrine Science, a section of the journal Frontiers in Endocrinology.

Copyright © 2014 Elphick and Mirabeau. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

Review: evolution of GnIH and related peptides structure and function in the chordates

Tomohiro Osugi⁺, Takayoshi Ubuka and Kazuyoshi Tsutsui*

Laboratory of Integrative Brain Sciences, Department of Biology, Center for Medical Life Science, Waseda University, Tokyo, Japan

Edited by:

Sylvie Dufour, Mueum National d'Histoire Naturelle, France

Reviewed by:

Joao Carlos Dos Reis Cardoso, University of Algarve, Portugal Chris Scott, Charles Sturt University, Australia

*Correspondence:

Kazuyoshi Tsutsui, Laboratory of Integrative Brain Sciences, Department of Biology, Center for Medical Life Science of Waseda University, Waseda University, 2-2 Wakamatsu-cho, Shinjuku-ku, Tokyo 162-8480, Japan e-mail: k-tsutsui@waseda.jp

[†]Present address:

Tomohiro Osugi, Suntory Foundation for Life Sciences, Bioorganic Research Institute, Osaka, Japan

Discovery of gonadotropin-inhibitory hormone (GnIH) in the Japanese quail in 2000 was the first to demonstrate the existence of a hypothalamic neuropeptide inhibiting gonadotropin release. We now know that GnIH regulates reproduction by inhibiting gonadotropin synthesis and release via action on the gonadotropin-releasing hormone (GnRH) system and the gonadotrope in various vertebrates. GnIH peptides identified in birds and mammals have a common LPXRF-amide (X = L or Q) motif at the C-terminus and inhibit pituitary gonadotropin secretion. However, the function and structure of GnIH peptides are diverse in fish. Goldfish GnIHs possessing a C-terminal LPXRF-amide motif have both stimulatory and inhibitory effects on gonadotropin synthesis or release. The C-terminal sequence of grass puffer and medaka GnIHs are MPQRF-amide. To investigate the evolutionary origin of GnIH and its ancestral structure and function, we searched for GnIH in agnathans, the most ancient lineage of vertebrates. We identified GnIH precursor gene and mature GnIH peptides with C-terminal QPQRF-amide or RPQRF-amide from the brain of sea lamprey. Lamprey GnIH fibers were in close proximity to GnRH-III neurons. Further, one of lamprey GnIHs stimulated the expression of lamprey GnRH-III peptide in the hypothalamus and gonadotropic hormone β mRNA expression in the pituitary. We further identified the ancestral form of GnIH, which had a C-terminal RPQRF-amide, and its receptors in amphioxus, the most basal chordate species. The amphioxus GnIH inhibited cAMP signaling in vitro. In sum, the original forms of GnIH may date back to the time of the emergence of early chordates. GnIH peptides may have had various C-terminal structures slightly different from LPXRF-amide in basal chordates, which had stimulatory and/or inhibitory functions on reproduction. The C-terminal LPXRF-amide structure and its inhibitory function on reproduction may be selected in later-evolved vertebrates, such as birds and mammals.

Keywords: gonadotropin-inhibitory hormone (GnIH), RF-amide peptides, reproduction, evolution, chordates, lamprey, amphioxus

INTRODUCTION

Reproduction is one of the essential mechanisms for life. In vertebrates, the hypothalamic-pituitary-gonadal (HPG) axis is known as the core mechanism regulating reproduction. Gonadotropinreleasing hormone (GnRH) is the key hypothalamic neuropeptide that regulates the HPG axis by stimulating secretion of gonadotropins, i.e., luteinizing hormone (LH) and folliclestimulating hormone (FSH), from the anterior pituitary. GnRH was first discovered in the brain of mammals at the beginning of 1970s (Matsuo et al., 1971; Burgus et al., 1972), and it was subsequently identified in the brain of non-mammalian vertebrates (King and Millar, 1982; Miyamoto et al., 1982, 1984; Sherwood et al., 1986). On the other hand, until recently no hypothalamic neuropeptide that inhibits gonadotropin release has been identified, although gonadal sex steroids and inhibin can inhibit gonadotropin release.

It became clear that the regulatory mechanism of reproduction is not as simple as it was once considered, since gonadotropininhibitory hormone (GnIH), a novel hypothalamic neuropeptide, was found to be involved in the regulation of the HPG axis (Tsutsui et al., 2000). GnIH was originally identified in birds (Tsutsui et al., 2000) and it was subsequently identified in other vertebrates from fish to humans (for reviews, see Ukena and Tsutsui, 2005; Tsutsui and Ukena, 2006; Tsutsui et al., 2006, 2007, 2010a,b, 2012, 2013; Tsutsui, 2009; Tsutsui and Ubuka, 2012). The discovery of GnIH has now changed our understanding about regulation of the reproductive axis fundamentally (for reviews, see Tsutsui et al., 2006, 2007, 2010a,b, 2012, 2013; Tsutsui, 2009; Tsutsui and Ubuka, 2019; Tsutsui and Ubuka, 2012; Ubuka et al., 2013a).

To investigate the evolutionary origin of GnIH, we identified the orthologous gene of GnIH and mature GnIH peptides in the brain of lamprey, one of the oldest lineage of vertebrates, Agnatha (Osugi et al., 2012). Recently we further identified the ancestral form of GnIH in amphioxus, the most basal chordates (Osugi et al., 2014). These studies suggest that the origin of GnIH-like peptides may date back to the time of the emergence of early chordates. Based on these new findings, this review highlights the evolution of GnIH peptide structure and its function.

DISCOVERY OF GnIH IN THE BRAIN AS A NOVEL KEY FACTOR REGULATING REPRODUCTION

A neuropeptide possessing C-terminal Arg-Phe-NH₂ motif (RFamide peptide) was first identified in the ganglia of venus clam Macrocallista nimbosa (Price and Greenberg, 1977). Since important functions of RF-amide peptides as neurotransmitters, neuromodulators or peripheral hormones were revealed in invertebrates (Greenberg and Price, 1992), there have been attempts to identify RF-amide peptides in the central nervous system of vertebrates. Tsutsui et al. (2000) discovered a novel RF-amide peptide from brains of the Japanese quail Coturnix japonica (Tsutsui et al., 2000). An immunohistochemical study showed that the GnIHimmunoreactive cell bodies exist in the paraventricular nucleus (PVN) and their fibers project to the median eminence where neurochemicals that regulate the anterior pituitary are released (Tsutsui et al., 2000). Therefore, this RF-amide peptide was considered to regulate the function of anterior pituitary in quail (Tsutsui et al., 2000). Indeed this novel RF-amide peptide inhibited gonadotropin release from the cultured quail pituitary and thus the RF-amide peptide was termed GnIH (Tsutsui et al., 2000).

Quail GnIH is a dodecapeptide having a C-terminal RFamide motif, SIKPSAYLPLRF-amide (Table 1). The sequence of the five amino acids at the C-terminal of quail GnIH was identical to chicken LPLRF-amide that was isolated as a first RF-amide peptide in vertebrates (Dockray et al., 1983). This chicken LPLRFamide may be a fragment of chicken GnIH (for reviews, see Tsutsui, 2009; Tsutsui et al., 2010a,b). In 2001, a cDNA encoding GnIH precursor polypeptides was identified in quail (Satake et al., 2001). Now GnIH cDNAs have been identified in several avian species, such as chickens, sparrows, starlings and zebra finches (for reviews, see Tsutsui, 2009; Tsutsui et al., 2010a,b). The GnIH precursor encodes one GnIH and two GnIH-related peptides (GnIH-RP-1 and GnIH-RP-2) that possess a conserved Leu-Pro-Xaa-Arg-Phe-NH₂ (LPXRF-amide; X = L or Q) motif at their C-termini in all birds studied (Table 1). Thus, GnIH and related peptides are called LPXRF-amide peptides from a structural point of view (for reviews, see Tsutsui, 2009; Tsutsui et al., 2010a,b). GnIH was further isolated as an endogenous ligand in European starling Sturnus vulgaris (Ubuka et al., 2008) and zebra finch Taeniopygia guttata (Tobari et al., 2010) and endogenous GnIH-RP-2 was also identified in quail (Table 1; Satake et al., 2001).

UNITY AND DIVERSITY OF GnIH STRUCTURE IN CHORDATES

A mammalian GnIH, also known as RFamide-related peptide (RFRP), orthologous gene has been identified by using *in silico* analysis (Hinuma et al., 2000). The mammalian GnIH cDNAs encoded two GnIH peptides (RFRP-1 and -3) (**Table 1** and **Figure 1**). Human, macaque, bovine and ovine precursor cDNAs also encoded a putative GnIH-like peptide that possesses a C-terminal LPLRSamide or LPLRLamide motif, which was named RFRP-2. However, rodent GnIH precursors lost RFRP-2 (**Figure 1**) (for reviews, see Tsutsui, 2009; Tsutsui et al., 2010a,b). Interestingly, the putative horse RFRP-2 possesses a C-terminal LPLRFamide motif (**Figure 1**) (Thorson et al., 2014). The mammalian GnIHs, RFRP-1 and/or RFRP-3, were identified as mature

peptides in the brains of bovine *Bos taurus* (Fukusumi et al., 2001; Yoshida et al., 2003), rat *Rattus norvegicus* (Ukena et al., 2002), Siberian hamster *Phodopus sungorus* (Ubuka et al., 2012a), monkey *Macaca mulatta* (Ubuka et al., 2009a), and human *Homo sapiens* (**Table 1**; Ubuka et al., 2009b). GnIH and related peptides identified in birds and mammals have a conserved LPXRF-amide motif at the C-terminus (**Table 1**).

In reptiles, a putative GnIH gene was found in the Ensembl genome database of anole lizard, Chinese softshell turtle and painted turtle (**Table 1**; **Figure 1**). Recently, the crocodilian genome project was completed and the genome data of American alligator *Alligator mississippiensis* and saltwater crocodile *Crocodylus porosus* are available on the website of Crocodilian Genome Project (St. John et al., 2012; http:// crocgenomes.org/). The putative GnIH gene was found in the genome data of crocodilians by using a tblastn program and exonintron calculation based on the GT-AG rule (**Figure 1**; Mount, 1982). The putative reptilian GnIH peptides possess a C-terminal LPXRF-amide (X = L or Q) motif and showed a high sequence similarity with avian GnIH peptides that reflects a close phylogenetic position between birds and reptiles (**Table 1**; **Figure 1**).

In amphibians, a GnIH peptide was identified in the hypothalamus of bullfrog Rana catesbeiana and named frog growth hormone-releasing peptide (fGRP) (Table 1; Koda et al., 2002). cDNA cloning revealed that the precursor polypeptide encodes four GnIH peptides (fGRP, fGRP-RP-1, -RP-2, and RP-3) (Sawada et al., 2002a). fGRP-RP-1, -RP-2, and RP-3 were also identified as mature peptides (Table 1; Ukena et al., 2003). fGRP was independently isolated from the European green frog Rana esculenta and named Rana RFamide (R-RFa) (Chartrel et al., 2002). A GnIH cDNA was also cloned from the Japanese red-bellied newt, an urodele amphibian (Chowdhury et al., 2011). The deduced precursor encoded four GnIH peptides (nLPXRFa-1, -2, -3, -4), and these peptides were identified as mature peptides from the brain extracts (Table 1; Chowdhury et al., 2011). The rate of amino acid substitution or deletion may have been lower in the lineage of amphibians compared with other vertebrates, resulting in the conservation of four LPXRF-amide (X = L or Q) peptides encoded in the precursor (Figure 1).

In teleost fish, a GnIH cDNA encoding three peptides (gfLPXRFa-1, -2, and -3) which have C-terminal LPXRF-amide (X = L or Q) sequences was cloned from the brain of goldfish Carassius auratus, and one peptide (gfLPXRFa-3) was identified as a mature peptide (Table 1; Sawada et al., 2002b). A GnIH gene was also identified in the grass puffer Takifugu niphobles. The grass puffer GnIH precursor contained two putative GnIH peptides which have C-terminal MPMRF-amide or MPQRFamide sequences and one possible RY-amide peptide (Table 1; Shahjahan et al., 2011). The medaka GnIH precursor contained two putative GnIH peptides which have C-terminal MPLRFamide or MPQRF-amide sequences and one LPQRF-amide peptide (Table 1; XM_004073848). Therefore, Leu, Met, and Glu are substituted by each other in some fish species. The CUG codon encoding Leu can be mutated to AUG encoding Met by a single nucleotide substitution. Similarly, a single nucleotide substitution in the codon encoding Glu (CAA and CAG) can produce CUA and CUG encoding Leu. Thus, nucleotide substitutions in

Table 1 | Amino acid sequences of GnIHs in chordates.

	Animal	Name	Sequence	References
Mammals	Human	RFRP-1	MPHSFANLPLRFa	Ubuka et al., 2009b
		RFRP-3	VPNLPQRFa	Ubuka et al., 2009b
	Macaque	RFRP-1*	MPHSVTNLPLRFa	Ubuka et al., 2009a
		RFRP-3	SGRNMEVSLVRQVLNLPQRFa	Ubuka et al., 2009a
	Bovine	RFRP-1	SLTFEEVKDWAPKIKMNKPVVNKM	Fukusumi et al., 2001
			PPSAANLPLRFa	
		RFRP-3	AMAHLPLRLGKNREDSLSRWVPNLPQRFa	Yoshida et al., 2003
	Horse	RFRP-3*	IPNLPQRFa	Thorson et al., 2014
	Rat	RFRP-1*	SWFQELKDWGAKKDIKMSPAPANKVPHS	Ukena et al., 2002
			AANLPLRFa	
		RFRP-3	ANMEAGTMSHFPSLPQRFa	Ukena et al., 2002
	Siberian	RFRP-1	SPAPANKVPHSAANIiPLRFa	Ubuka et al., 2012a
	hamster	RFRP-3	TLSRVPSLPQRFa	Ubuka et al., 2012a
Birds	Quail	GnlH	SIKPSAYLPLRFa	Tsutsui et al., 2000
		GnIH-RP-1*	SLNFEEMKDWGSKNFMKVNTPTVN	Satake et al., 2001
			KVPNSVANLPLRFa	
		GnIH-RP-2	SSIQSLLNLPQRFa	Satake et al., 2001
	Chicken	GnIH*	SIRPSAYLPLRFa	Ikemoto and Park, 2005
		GnIH-RP-1*	SLNFEEMKDWGSKNFLKVNTPTVNKV	Ikemoto and Park, 2005
			PNSVANLPLRFa	
		GnIH-RP-2*	SSIQSLLNLPQRFa	Ikemoto and Park, 2005
	White-	GnIH*	SIKPFSNLPLRFa	Osugi et al., 2004
	crowned	GnIH-RP-1*	SLNFEEMEDWGSKDIIKMNPFTASKMPNS	Osugi et al., 2004
	sparrow	GnIH-RP-2*	VANLPLRFa	
			SPLVKGSSQSLLNLPQRFa	Osugi et al., 2004
	European	GnlH	SIKPFANLPLRFa	Ubuka et al., 2008
	starling	GnIH-RP-1*	SLNFDEMEDWGS KD IIKMNPFTVS	Ubuka et al., 2008
			KMPNS VANL PLRFa	
		GnIH-RP-2*	GSSQSLLNLPQRFa	Ubuka et al., 2008
	Zebra finch	GnlH	SIKPFSNLPLRFa	Tobari et al., 2010
		GnIH-RP-1*	SLNFEEMEDWRSKDIIKMNPFAASKMPN	Tobari et al., 2010
			SVANLPLRFa	
		GnIH-RP-2*	SPLVKGSSQSLLNLPQRFa	Tobari et al., 2010
Reptiles	Anole lizard	GnlH*	SIKPAANLPLRFa	EN SACAG00000013069
		GnIH-RP-1*	SMDLESMNDWELNKIIRRTTPEMKKMA	EN SACAG00000013069
			HAAVNLPLRFa	
		GnIH-RP-2*	APDVQSLSRSLANLPQRFa	EN SACAG0000013069
	Chinese	GnlH*	IIKPVANLPLRFa	EN SPSIG0000017952
	softshell	GnIH-RP-1*	SLNFEELKDWGSKNIIKMSTPTVNKM	EN SPSIG0000017952
	turtle		PNSVANLPLRFa	EN \$25100000017052
		GHIH-NF-2	TPFVKTSSQLFPNLFQKFA	EN 3F3IG0000017952
Amphibians	Bullfrog	fGRP/R-RFa	SLKPAANLPLRFa	Chartrel et al., 2002; Koda et al., 2002
		fGRP-RP-1	SIPNLPQRFa	Ukena et al., 2003
		fGRP-RP-2	LSGKTKVQSMANLPQRFa	Ukena et al., 2003
		fGRP-RP-3	QYTNHFVHSLDTLPLRFa	Ukena et al., 2003
	Red-bellied	nLPXRFa-1	SVPNLPQRFa	Chowdhury et al., 2011
	newt	nLPXRFa-2	MPHASANLPLRFa	Chowdhury et al., 2011
		nLPXRFa-3	SIQPLANLPQRFa	Chowdhury et al., 2011
		nLPXRFa-4	APSAGQFIQTLANLPQRFa	Chowdhury et al., 2011
Teleost fish	Goldfish	gfLPXRFa-1*	PTHLHANLPLRFa	Sawada et al., 2002b
		gfLPXRFa-2*	AKSNINLPQRFa	Sawada et al., 2002b

(Continued)

Table 1 | Continued

	Animal	Name	Sequence	References
	Medaka	mdLPXRFa-1*	PLHMHANMPLRFa	XM_004073848
		mdLPXRFa-2*	VSNSSPNMPQRFa	XM_004073848
		mdLPXRFa-3*	EAPSPVLPQRFa	XM_004073848
	Grass puffer	gpLPXRFa-1*	SLDMERINIQVSPTSGKVSLPTIVRLYPT	Shahjahan et al., 2011
			LQPHHQHVN	
			-MPMRFa	
		gpLPXRFa-2*	DGVQGGDHVPNLNPNMPQRFa	Shahjahan et al., 2011
		gpRYa*	SWKVIRLCEDCSKVQGVLKHQVRYa	Shahjahan et al., 2011
Agnathans	Sea lamprey	ILPXRFa-la	SGVGQGRSSKTLFQPQRFa	Osugi et al., 2012
		ILPXRFa-lb	AALRSGVGQGRSSKTLFQPQRFa	Osugi et al., 2012
		ILPXRFa-2	SEPFWHRTRPQRFa	Osugi et al., 2012
Protochordates	Amphioxus	PQRFa-1	WDEAWRPQRFa	Osugi et al., 2014
		PQRFa-2	GDHTKDGWRPQRFa	Osugi et al., 2014
		PQRFa-3	GRDQGWRPQRFa	Osugi et al., 2014

Ensembl accession numbers or Genbank accession numbers are referred to for reptile GnIHs or medaka GnIHs.

*Indicates putative peptides.

the codon encoding the third and the fifth amino acids from the C-terminal may have occurred in some fish species, such as medaka and grass puffer (**Figure 2**). We further searched for GnIH-like sequences in the genome database of phylogenetically important fish, such as the elephant shark, skate, and spotted gar. A partial GnIH-like sequence was found in the Ensembl genome database of the spotted gar (chromosome LG11, nt 40715843 to nt 40716142, reverse strand). The C-terminal motifs of spotted gar GnIH-like peptides were LPLRF or LPQRF and their codons were similar to those of other fish (**Figure 2**). On the other hand, we could not find any GnIH-like sequence in the elephant shark genome database (http://esharkgenome.imcb.a-star. edu.sg/) and the skate genome database (http://skatebase.org/). Further researches are needed to clarify the presence of GnIH in cartilaginous fish.

Recently, we have identified a GnIH orthologous gene by using synteny analysis and cDNA cloning in lamprey, one of the most basal vertebrates (**Figure 1**; Osugi et al., 2012). Mature lamprey GnIH peptides were also identified by using immunoaffinity purification and mass spectrometry (**Table 1**; Osugi et al., 2012). The lamprey GnIH peptides possessed a C-terminal QPQRFamide or RPQRF-amide motif and the third or the fifth Leu from the C-terminal was not conserved (**Table 1**; Osugi et al., 2012). The codon encoding Glu in QPQRF-amide and RPQRFamide were all CAG, and the codon encoding the first Arg in RPQRF-amide was CGG (**Figure 2**). The codon CAG or CGG can be mutated to CUG encoding Leu by a single nucleotide substitution. Therefore, the fifth and the third Leu from the Cterminal may have appeared and conserved after the emergence of gnathostomes.

We further searched for GnIH in amphioxus, the most basal chordate, to investigate the evolutionary origin of GnIH. A novel gene encoding RF-amide peptides and mature peptides were identified in the amphioxus *Branchiostoma japonicum* by using genome database search in *Branchiostoma floridae*, cDNA cloning and immunoaffinity purification (**Table 1**; **Figure 1**; Osugi et al., 2014). The identified amphioxus RF-amide peptides possessed a C-terminal RPQRF-amide motif that was identical to the C-terminal of lamprey LPXRFa-2 (**Table 1**). The codon encoding the first Arg in RPQRF-amide was CGC, CGA, or CGG, which can be mutated to CUC, CUA, or CUG encoding Leu by a single nucleotide substitution, respectively (**Figure 2**). The codon encoding the third Glu in RPQRF-amide was CAG or CAA, which can be mutated to CUG or CUA encoding Leu by a single nucleotide substitution, respectively (**Figure 2**). Accordingly, nucleotide mutations may have occurred at the codon encoding the first Arg and the third Glu in RPQRF-amide during the course of vertebrate evolution, resulting in the C-terminal LPQRF-amide or LPLRF-amide motif of GnIH peptides in gnathostomes.

UNITY AND DIVERSITY OF GnIH FUNCTION IN VERTEBRATE REPRODUCTION

The function of GnIH and related peptides are summarized in Table 2. As described above, the gonadotropin inhibiting effect of GnIH was first demonstrated in the quail pituitary in vitro (Tsutsui et al., 2000). An in vivo study further revealed that GnIH inhibits the release and expression of gonadotropins in quail (Ubuka et al., 2006). In addition to the direct effect of GnIH on the pituitary, GnIH also inhibited GnRH-induced elevation in plasma LH in song sparrow (Osugi et al., 2004). The close proximity of GnIH immunoreactive fibers to GnRH neurons and the expression of GnIH receptor in GnRH neurons support the effect of GnIH on GnRH neurons in birds (Ubuka et al., 2008). To investigate the mode of action of GnIH in birds, the receptor for GnIH was identified in quail brain (Yin et al., 2005). GnIH receptor (GnIH-R) is a G-protein-coupled receptor, also known as GPR147, and it was expressed in the pituitary and several brain regions including diencephalon (Yin et al., 2005). GnIH-R showed high affinities to GnIH, GnIH-RPs, and RFRPs, which have LPXRF-amide (X = L or Q) motif



at their C-termini (Yin et al., 2005). Non-amidated GnIH failed to bind the receptor, suggesting that the C-terminal LPXRFamide (X = L or Q) motif is responsible for its binding to GnIH-R (Yin et al., 2005). It was further demonstrated that GnIH-R couples to $G_{\alpha i}$ and GnIH inhibits GnRH-induced cAMP responsive element (CRE) activation in the chicken, suggesting that GnIH regulates GnRH signaling by inhibiting cAMP signaling pathway (Bédécarrats et al., 2009; Shimizu and Bédécarrats,

Goldfish LPXRFa-1	C <mark>U</mark> C	CCC P	CUU L	CGC R	UUC F	
Goldfish LPXRFa-2	CUC	CCU	CAG	CGC	UUC	
Goldfish LPXRFa-3	C <mark>U</mark> A L	CCG P	CĂA Q	AGG R	UUU F	
Medaka LPXRFa-1 Medaka LPXRFa-2 Medaka LPXRFa-3	AUG M AUG M C <mark>U</mark> G L	CCG P CCG P CCG P	C <mark>U</mark> C L CAA Q CAG Q	CGC R AGG R AGA R	UUC F UUC F UUU F	
Grass puffer LPXRFa-1	AUG	cçc	AUG	cgc	ບບຼັດ	
Grass puffer LPXRFa-2	AUG M	ccc P	CAG Q	AGG R	UUU F	
Spotted gar LPXRFa-1	C <mark>U</mark> G	CCG P	C <mark>U</mark> C	CGC R	UUU F	
Spotted gar LPXRFa-2	C <mark>U</mark> G	CCC P	C <mark>U</mark> G L	CGG R	UUC F	
Spotted gar LPXRFa-3	C <mark>U</mark> G L	CCC P	CAG Q	CGC R	UUC F	
Lamprey LPXRFa-1a	C <mark>A</mark> G Q	CCU P	CAG Q	CGG R	UUU F	
Lamprey LPXRFa-2	CGG R	CCG P	CAG Q	CGC R	UUC F	1
Amphioxus PQRFa-1				CGG R		
Amphioxus PQRFa-2	R	P	Q	R	F	
Amphioxus PQRFa-3	R	P	Q	R	F	
FIGURE 2 Comparison of the C-terminal five amino acid sequences of GnIH peptides and their corresponding codons in teleost fish (goldfish, medaka, grass puffer, spotted gar), agnathan (lamprey), and protochordate (amphioxus). The nucleotides that have been modified during evolution are shaded in red.						

2010). From the viewpoint of the behavioral regulation, intracerebroventricularly (ICV) administered GnIH inhibited reproductive behavior of female white-crowned sparrows (Bentley et al., 2006). By using the RNAi technique, it was shown that GnIH regulates aggressive and sexual behaviors in male white-crowned sparrow or quail (Ubuka et al., 2012b, 2013b). Recently, it was further demonstrated that GnIH inhibits socio-sexual behavior of male quail by increasing neuroestrogen synthesis in the hypothalamus (Ubuka et al., 2014). At the peripheral level, GnIH decreased plasma testosterone concentration, induced testicular apoptosis and decreased spermatogenic activity in adult male quail, suggesting a direct action of GnIH at the testis or an action via reduced gonadotropin secretion (Ubuka et al., 2006). In addition, GnIH also reduced the testicular weight in immature birds, suggesting that GnIH is involved in gonadal development and maintenance (Ubuka et al., 2006). Taken together, GnIH acts as an inhibitory neuropeptide and exerts multiple effects on the reproductive systems in the brain as well as peripheral organs.

In mammals, two GnIH peptides (RFRP-1 and RFRP-3) are encoded in the precursor. As in birds, RFRP-3 inhibited gonadotropin synthesis and/or release in various mammalian species (Kriegsfeld et al., 2006; Johnson et al., 2007; Clarke et al., 2008; Murakami et al., 2008; Kadokawa et al., 2009; Sari et al., 2009; Ubuka et al., 2012a). In addition, immunoreactive GnIH fibers were in close proximity to GnRH neurons in the hypothalamus of human, monkey, sheep, rat and hamster (Kriegsfeld et al., 2006; Johnson et al., 2007; Smith et al., 2008; Ubuka et al., 2009a,b, 2012a). Expression of GnIH-R was also observed in GnRH neurons (Rizwan et al., 2012; Ubuka et al., 2012a). Consistent with histochemical studies, RFRP-3 was shown to inhibit the firing rate of GnRH neurons in mice (Ducret et al., 2009). In pig, RFRP-3 also inhibited the synthesis and release of GnRH (Li et al., 2013). Recently, it was found that ICV administration of RFRP-1 also inhibits gonadotropin release in hamsters (Ubuka et al., 2012a). Therefore, both RFRP-1 and RFRP-3 may act as GnIH in mammals. Regarding the signal transduction mechanisms in mammals, it was demonstrated that RFRP-3 reduces GnRH-stimulated cytoplasmic calcium response and extracellular signal-regulated kinase (ERK) phosphorylation in sheep pituitary (Clarke et al., 2008; Sari et al., 2009). The detailed mechanisms were further investigated using mouse gonadotrope cell line (LBT2 cells). It was revealed that the inhibitory action of mouse GnIHs (RFRPs) on gonadotropin gene expression is mediated by an inhibition of adenylate cyclase (AC)/cAMP/cAMPdependent protein kinase A (PKA)-dependent ERK pathway (Son et al., 2012). These studies in mammals suggest that the inhibitory mechanism of GnIH on the reproductive system is conserved among mammalian and avian animals. In Siberian hamsters, the expression of GnIH decreased in short day conditions by the action of pineal melatonin (Ubuka et al., 2012a). Siberian hamster GnIHs (RFRP-1 and RFRP-3) stimulated LH release in short day conditions and inhibited LH release in long day conditions (Ubuka et al., 2012a). Because Siberian hamsters are long day breeders and short day conditions represent an inhibitory photoperiod, GnIH may sustain appropriate concentration of LH in short day condition. Taken together, GnIH may have acquired a stimulatory function in the lineage of photoperiodic mammals to optimize their reproductive activities according to the season.

In teleost fish, functional diversity was observed compared to mammals and birds. Goldfish GnIHs (gfLPXRFa peptides) stimulated release of gonadotropins and growth hormone (GH) in Sockeye salmon Oncorhynchus nerka (Amano et al., 2006). In grass puffer, the expression of GnIH and GnIH-R mRNA were increased during the spawning season in the brain and pituitary (Shahjahan et al., 2011). In addition, goldfish GnIH (gfLPXRFa-1) stimulated the expression of gonadotropin mRNAs in the pituitary in grass puffer, suggesting that GnIH may be involved in the stimulation of reproductive axis in grass puffer (Shahjahan et al., 2011). In contrast to the stimulatory effects of fish GnIH, zebrafish GnIH decreased serum LH level in goldfish in vivo (Zhang et al., 2010). Similarly, goldfish GnIHs (gfLPXRFa-2 and -3) decreased salmon GnRH and FSHB mRNA levels and gfLPXRFa-2 decreased LHB mRNA levels in goldfish in vivo (Qi et al., 2013). Although single administrations of goldfish GnIHs

Table 2 | Functions of GnIH and related peptides in vertebrates.

Animal	Name	Function	References
Syrian hamster	GnIH	Inhibition of LH release	Kriegsfeld et al., 2006
Siberian hamster	RFRP-1 and-3	Inhibition or stimulation of LH release	Ubuka et al., 2012a
Rat	RFRP-3	Inhibition of LH secretion	Johnson et al., 2007
		Inhibition of GnRH-elicited LH release	Murakami et al., 2008
Mouse	RFRP-3	Inhibition of the firing rate of GnRH neurons	Ducret et al., 2009
Ovine	RFRP-3	Inhibition of GnRH-elicited gonadotropin release	Clarke et al., 2008
		Inhibition of gonadotropin secretion	Sari et al., 2009
Bovine	RFRP-3	Inhibition of LH release	Kadokawa et al., 2009
Pig	RFRP-3	Inhibition of GnRH secretion	Li et al., 2013
Quail	GnlH	Inhibition of LH release	Tsutsui et al., 2000
		Inhibition of gonadotropin secretion	Ubuka et al., 2006
		Inhibition of socio-sexual behavior	Ubuka et al., 2014
		Inhibition of plasma testosterone concentration	Ubuka et al., 2014
		Reduction of testicular weight	Ubuka et al., 2006
Sparrow	GnlH	Inhibition of GnRH-induced elevation in plasma LH	Osugi et al., 2004
		Inhibition of reproductive behavior	Bentley et al., 2006
		Inhibition of aggressive and sexual behaviors	Ubuka et al., 2012b, 2013b
		Inhibition of socio-sexual behavior	Ubuka et al., 2014
Chicken	GnlH	Inhibition of GnRH-induced CRE activation	Bédécarrats et al., 2009; Shimizu and Bédécarrats, 2010
Sockeye salmon	gfLPXRFa-1	Stimulation of gonadotropin and GH release	Amano et al., 2006
	gfLPXRFa-2	Stimulation of gonadotropin and GH release	Amano et al., 2006
	gfLPXRFa-3	Stimulation of gonadotropin and GH release	Amano et al., 2006
Grass puffer	gfLPXRFa-1	Stimulation of gonadotropin expression	Shahjahan et al., 2011
Goldfish	zfLPXRFa	Inhibition of plasma LH concentration	Zhang et al., 2010
Goldfish	gfLPXRFa-2	Inhibition of sGnRH and FSH expression	Qi et al., 2013
Goldfish	gfLPXRFa-2	Inhibition of LH expression	Qi et al., 2013
Goldfish	gfLPXRFa-3	Inhibition of sGnRH and FSH expression	Qi et al., 2013
Goldfish	gfLPXRFa-3	Inhibition of GnRH-stimulated gonadotropin synthesis	Qi et al., 2013
Goldfish	GnlH	Inhibition or stimulation of gonadotropin secretion	Moussavi et al., 2012, 2013
Lamprey	LPXRFa-2	Stimulation of gonadotropin expression	Osugi et al., 2012

(gfLPXRFa-2 and -3) showed no effect on gonadotropin synthesis in the primary culture of goldfish pituitary cells, gfLPXRFa-3 inhibited GnRH-stimulated LH β and FSH β synthesis (Qi et al., 2013). According to the maturational status of goldfish, goldfish GnIH exerted both stimulatory and inhibitory effects on the expression of gonadotropin mRNAs and the serum LH level (Moussavi et al., 2012, 2013). The studies in teleost fish suggest that the functions of GnIH are diverse even within the teleost fish lineage. The action of GnIH also changes depending on the physiological conditions of the fish.

In agnathans, lamprey GnIH-immunoreactive fibers were in close proximity to GnRH-III neurons (Osugi et al., 2012). One of the GnIH peptides (lamprey LPXRFa-2) administered *in vivo* increased GnRH-III concentration in the brain and mRNA expression of gonadotropin β subunit in the pituitary (Osugi et al., 2012). These effects of GnIH are similar to that of some of teleost fish, suggesting that the stimulatory action of GnIH may have been conserved in several lineages of basal vertebrates.

EVOLUTIONARY ORIGIN OF GnIH AND ITS ANCESTRAL STRUCTURE AND FUNCTION

Neuropeptide FF (NPFF), also known as PQRF-amide peptide is a pain-modulatory neuropeptide and is considered to be a paralogous gene of GnIH. The C-terminal motifs of GnIH and NPFF that are important for the interaction with their receptors showed high sequence similarity (Osugi et al., 2006, 2011, 2012). The receptors for GnIH (NPFFR1; GPR147) and NPFF (NPFFR2; GPR74) also showed a high sequence similarity (Yin et al., 2005). In addition, the GnIH gene locates near the HOXA clusters and NPFF gene locates near the HOXC clusters on the chromosome (Figure 3; Ikemoto and Park, 2005; Osugi et al., 2012). The sequence similarity of GnIH and NPFF and a common belief that the HOX clusters have duplicated from a common ancestral gene during whole genome duplication events through vertebrate evolution (Venkatesh et al., 2007) led to the strong hypothesis that GnIH gene and NPFF gene have diverged from a common ancestral gene through chromosome duplication (Ikemoto and



chromosome or scaffold numbers are shown on the top or bottom of each chromosome or scaffold region. Orthologous genes are shown in a same color. The amphioxus PQRF-amide peptide gene, vertebrate GnIH genes and vertebrate NPFF genes are shown in black, pink, or blue boxes. HOX clusters are shown in white boxes. The conserved synteny region exists around the loci of amphioxus PQRF-amide peptide gene, GnIH gene and NPFF gene. The

(human Ch. 7), 17.24 Mbp (anole lizard Ch. 6), 18.46 Mbp (zebrafish Ch. 19), 1.09 Mbp (human Ch. 12), 3.91 Mbp (anole lizard Ch. 2), 40 Kbp (zebrafish Ch. 23), and 259.76 Mbp (zebrafish Ch. 11). Note that anole lizard HOXA and SP8 are on the scaffolds GL343275.1 and GL343212.1. The homology between these genome regions was identified based on the gene annotation in the Ensembl genome database. The homologous genes of amphioxus were searched by the blast program in the Joint Genome Institute.

Park, 2005; Osugi et al., 2012, 2014). The presence of both GnIH and NPFF in agnathans, the most ancient vertebrates, further suggests that GnIH and NPFF genes have diverged before the emergence of vertebrates (Osugi et al., 2006, 2011, 2012). As described above, we identified a novel gene encoding RF-amide peptides and mature peptides in the amphioxus *Branchiostoma japonicum* (Table 1; Figure 1; Osugi et al., 2014). We further identified putative receptors for the identified amphioxus RF-amide peptides. Molecular phylogenetic analysis and synteny analysis indicated that these genes are closely related to GnIH and NPFF genes and their receptors of vertebrates (Figure 3; Osugi et al.,

2014). The identified amphioxus RF-amide peptides inhibited forskolin induced cAMP signaling in the COS-7 cells transfected with one of the identified amphioxus RF-amide peptide receptors (Osugi et al., 2014). The study of amphioxus thus indicates that the identified protochordate RF-amide peptide gene is likely to be an ancestral form of both GnIH and NPFF. We could not find any GnIH-like peptide sequence in other early deuterostome genomes, such as *Ciona intestinalis*, sea urchin and acorn worm. Therefore, the origin of GnIH may date back to the time of the emergence of early chordates (**Figure 4**). The role of the ancestral GnIH may have been an inhibitory peptide and its functions



may have been diversified in some lineage during the course of vertebrate evolution.

Currently, the following RF-amide peptide groups, namely, GnIH, NPFF, 26RF-amide peptide (26RFa)/pyroglutamylated RF-amide peptide (QRFP), prolactin-releasing peptide (PrRP), Kiss1, and Kiss2 are found in the brain of vertebrates (Tsutsui, 2009; Tsutsui et al., 2010b). Within these groups, GnIH and NPFF, and Kiss1 and Kiss2 are thought to be paralogous (Felip et al., 2009; Lee et al., 2009; Osugi et al., 2012, 2013, 2014; Pasquier et al., 2012). It is of interest to investigate the evolutionary relationship between RF-amide peptide groups, and search the common origin of these RF-amide peptides. Recent advances in genome database with powerful instruments, such as bioinformatic tools and next-generation sequencing, may enable us to analyze the genome data of various animals and answer to this question.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

This work was supported in part by Grants-in-Aid for Scientific Research from the Ministry of Education, Science and Culture, Japan (18107002, 22132004, and 22227002 to Kazuyoshi Tsutsui).

REFERENCES

- Amano, M., Moriyama, S., Iigo, M., Kitamura, S., Amiya, N., Yamamori, K., et al. (2006). Novel fish hypothalamic neuropeptides stimulate the release of gonadotrophins and growth hormone from the pituitary of sockeye salmon. *J. Endocrinol.* 188, 417–423. doi: 10.1677/joe.1.06494
- Bédécarrats, G. Y., McFarlane, H., Maddineni, S. R., and Ramachandran, R. (2009). Gonadotropin-inhibitory hormone receptor signaling and its impact on reproduction in chickens. *Gen. Comp. Endocrinol.* 163, 7–11. doi: 10.1016/j.ygcen.2009.03.010
- Bentley, G. E., Jensen, J. P., Kaur, G. J., Wacker, D. W., Tsutsui, K., and Wingfield, J. C. (2006). Rapid inhibition of female sexual behavior by gonadotropin-inhibitory hormone (GnIH). *Horm. Behav.* 49, 550–555. doi: 10.1016/j.yhbeh.2005.12.005

- Burgus, R., Butcher, M., Amoss, M., Ling, N., Monahan, M., Rivier, J., et al. (1972). Primary structure of the ovine hypothalamic luteinizing hormone-releasing factor (LRF). *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 69, 278–282. doi: 10.1073/pnas.69.1.278
- Chartrel, N., Dujardin, C., Leprince, J., Desrues, L., Tonon, M. C., Cellier, E., et al. (2002). Isolation, characterization, and distribution of a novel neuropeptide, Rana RFamide (R-RFa), in the brain of the European green frog *Rana esculenta*. J. Comp. Neurol. 448, 111–127. doi: 10.1002/ cne.10253
- Chowdhury, V. S., Ubuka, T., Osugi, T., Shimura, T., and Tsutsui, K. (2011). Identification, localization and expression of LPXRFamide peptides, and melatonin-dependent induction of their precursor mRNA in the newt brain. *J. Endocrinol.* 209, 211–220. doi: 10.1530/JOE-10-0494
- Clarke, I. J., Sari, I. P., Qi, Y., Smith, J. T., Parkington, H. C., Ubuka, T., et al. (2008). Potent action of RFamide-related peptide-3 on pituitary gonadotropes indicative of a hypophysiotropic role in the negative regulation of gonadotropin secretion. *Endocrinology* 149, 5811–5821. doi: 10.1210/en.2008-0575
- Dockray, G. J., Reeve, J. R. Jr., Shively, J., Gayton, R. J., and Barnard, C. S. (1983). A novel active pentapeptide from chicken brain identified by antibodies to FMRFamide. *Nature* 305, 328–330. doi: 10.1038/305328a0
- Ducret, E., Anderson, G. M., and Herbison, A. E. (2009). RFamide-related peptide-3, a mammalian gonadotropin-inhibitory hormone ortholog, regulates gonadotropin-releasing hormone neuron firing in the mouse. *Endocrinology* 150, 2799–2804. doi: 10.1210/en.2008-1623
- Felip, A., Zanuy, S., Pineda, R., Pinilla, L., Carrillo, M., Tena-Sempere, M., et al. (2009). Evidence for two distinct KiSS genes in non-placental vertebrates that encode kisspeptins with different gonadotropin-releasing activities in fish and mammals. *Mol. Cell. Endocrinol.* 312, 61–71. doi: 10.1016/j.mce.2008.11.017
- Fukusumi, S., Habata, Y., Yoshida, H., Iijima, N., Kawamata, Y., Hosoya, M., et al. (2001). Characteristics and distribution of endogenous RFamiderelated peptide-1. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta.* 1540, 221–232. doi: 10.1016/S0167-4889(01)00135-5
- Greenberg, M. J., and Price, D. A. (1992). Relationships among the FMRFamidelike peptides. *Prog. Brain Res.* 92, 25–37. doi: 10.1016/S0079-6123(08)61162-0
- Hinuma, S., Shintani, Y., Fukusumi, S., Iijima, N., Matsumoto, Y., Hosoya, M., et al. (2000). New neuropeptides containing carboxy-terminal RFamide and their receptor in mammals. *Nat. Cell Biol.* 2, 703–708. doi: 10.1038/35036326
- Ikemoto, T., and Park, M. K. (2005). Chicken RFamide-related peptide (GnIH) and two distinct receptor subtypes: identification, molecular characterization, and evolutionary considerations. J. Reprod. Dev. 51, 359–377. doi: 10.1262/jrd.16087

- St. John, J. A., Braun, E. L., Isberg, S. R., Miles, L. G., Chong, A. Y., Gongora, J., et al. (2012). Sequencing three crocodilian genomes to illuminate the evolution of archosaurs and amniotes. *Genome Biol.* 13:415. doi: 10.1186/gb-2012-13-1-415
- Johnson, M. A., Tsutsui, K., and Fraley, G. S. (2007). Rat RFamide-related peptide-3 stimulates GH secretion, inhibits LH secretion, and has variable effects on sex behavior in the adult male rat. *Horm. Behav.* 51, 171–180. doi: 10.1016/j.yhbeh.2006.09.009
- Kadokawa, H., Shibata, M., Tanaka, Y., Kojima, T., Matsumoto, K., Oshima, K., et al. (2009). Bovine C-terminal octapeptide of RFamide-related peptide-3 suppresses luteinizing hormone (LH) secretion from the pituitary as well as pulsatile LH secretion in bovines. *Domest. Anim. Endocrinol.* 36, 219–224. doi: 10.1016/j.domaniend.2009.02.001
- King, J. A., and Millar, R. P. (1982). Structure of chicken hypothalamic luteinizing hormone-releasing hormone. I. Structural determination on partially purified material. J. Biol. Chem. 257, 10722–10728.
- Koda, A., Ukena, K., Teranishi, H., Ohta, S., Yamamoto, K., Kikuyama, S., et al. (2002). A novel amphibian hypothalamic neuropeptide: isolation, localization, and biological activity. *Endocrinology* 143, 411–419. doi: 10.1210/endo.143.2.8630
- Kriegsfeld, L. J., Mei, D. F., Bentley, G. E., Ubuka, T., Mason, A. O., Inoue, K., et al. (2006). Identification and characterization of a gonadotropin-inhibitory system in the brains of mammals. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 103, 2410–2415. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0511003103
- Lee, Y. R., Tsunekawa, K., Moon, M. J., Um, H. N., Hwang, J. I., Osugi, T., et al. (2009). Molecular evolution of multiple forms of kisspeptins and GPR54 receptors in vertebrates. *Endocrinology* 150, 2837–2846. doi: 10.1210/en.2008-1679
- Li, X., Su, J., Fang, R., Zheng, L., Lei, R., Wang, X., et al. (2013). The effects of RFRP-3, the mammalian ortholog of GnIH, on the female pig reproductive axis *in vitro*. *Mol. Cell. Endocrinol.* 372, 65–72. doi: 10.1016/j.mce.2013.03.015
- Matsuo, H., Baba, Y., Nair, R. M., Arimura, A., and Schally, A. V. (1971). Structure of the porcine LH- and FSH-releasing hormone. I. The proposed amino acid sequence. *Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun.* 43, 1334–1339. doi: 10.1016/S0006-291X(71)80019-0
- Miyamoto, K., Hasegawa, Y., Minegishi, T., Nomura, M., Takahashi, Y., Igarashi, M., et al. (1982). Isolation and characterization of chicken hypothalamic luteinizing hormone-releasing hormone. *Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun.* 107, 820–827. doi: 10.1016/0006-291X(82)90596-4
- Miyamoto, K., Hasegawa, Y., Nomura, M., Igarashi, M., Kangawa, K., and Matsuo, H. (1984). Identification of the second gonadotropin-releasing hormone in chicken hypothalamus: evidence that gonadotropin secretion is probably controlled by two distinct gonadotropin-releasing hormones in avian species. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 81, 3874–3878. doi: 10.1073/pnas.81.12.3874
- Mount, S. M. (1982). A catalogue of splice junction sequences. *Nucleic Acids Res.* 10, 459–472. doi: 10.1093/nar/10.2.459
- Moussavi, M., Wlasichuk, M., Chang, J. P., and Habibi, H. R. (2012). Seasonal effect of GnIH on gonadotrope functions in the pituitary of goldfish. *Mol. Cell. Endocrinol.* 350, 53–60. doi: 10.1016/j.mce.2011.11.020
- Moussavi, M., Wlasichuk, M., Chang, J. P., and Habibi, H. R. (2013). Seasonal effect of gonadotrophin inhibitory hormone on gonadotrophin-releasing hormoneinduced gonadotroph functions in the goldfish pituitary. J. Neuroendocrinol. 25, 506–516. doi: 10.1111/jne.12024
- Murakami, M., Matsuzaki, T., Iwasa, T., Yasui, T., Irahara, M., Osugi, T., et al. (2008). Hypophysiotropic role of RFamide-related peptide-3 in the inhibition of LH secretion in female rats. *J. Endocrinol.* 199, 105–112. doi: 10.1677/JOE-08-0197
- Osugi, T., Daukss, D., Gazda, K., Ubuka, T., Kosugi, T., Nozaki, M., et al. (2012). Evolutionary origin of the structure and function of gonadotropininhibitory hormone: insights from lampreys. *Endocrinology* 153, 2362–2374. doi: 10.1210/en.2011-2046
- Osugi, T., Ohtaki, N., Sunakawa, Y., Son, Y. L., Ohkubo, M., Iigo, M., et al. (2013). Molecular evolution of kiss2 genes and peptides in vertebrates. *Endocrinology* 154, 4270–4280. doi: 10.1210/en.2012-2267
- Osugi, T., Okamura, T., Son, Y. L., Ohkubo, M., Ubuka, T., Henmi, Y., et al. (2014). Evolutionary origin of GnIH and NPFF in chordates: insights from novel amphioxus RFamide peptides. *PLoS ONE* 9:e100962. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone. 0100962
- Osugi, T., Uchida, K., Nozaki, M., and Tsutsui, K. (2011). Characterization of novel RFamide peptides in the central nervous system of the brown hagfish:

isolation, localization, and functional analysis. *Endocrinology* 152, 4252–4264. doi: 10.1210/en.2011-1375

- Osugi, T., Ukena, K., Bentley, G. E., O'Brien, S., Moore, I. T., Wingfield, J. C., et al. (2004). Gonadotropin-inhibitory hormone in Gambel's white-crowned sparrow (*Zonotrichia leucophrys gambelii*): cDNA identification, transcript localization and functional effects in laboratory and field experiments. *J. Endocrinol.* 182, 33–42. doi: 10.1677/joe.0.1820033
- Osugi, T., Ukena, K., Sower, S. A., Kawauchi, H., and Tsutsui, K. (2006). Evolutionary origin and divergence of PQRFamide peptides and LPXRFamide peptides in the RFamide peptide family. Insights from novel lamprey RFamide peptides. *FEBS J.* 273, 1731–1743. doi: 10.1111/j.1742-4658.2006.05187.x
- Pasquier, J., Lafont, A. G., Tostivint, H., Vaudry, H., Rousseau, K., and Dufour, S. (2012). Comparative evolutionary histories of kisspeptins and kisspeptin receptors in vertebrates reveal both parallel and divergent features. *Front. Endocrinol.* (*Lausanne*) 3:173. doi: 10.3389/fendo.2012.00173
- Price, D. A., and Greenberg, M. J. (1977). Structure of a molluscan cardioexcitatory neuropeptide. *Science* 197, 670–671. doi: 10.1126/science.877582
- Qi, X., Zhou, W., Li, S., Lu, D., Yi, S., Xie, R., et al. (2013). Evidences for the regulation of GnRH and GTH expression by GnIH in the goldfish, *Carassius auratus*. *Mol. Cell. Endocrinol.* 366, 9–20. doi: 10.1016/j.mce.2012.11.001
- Rizwan, M. Z., Poling, M. C., Corr, M., Cornes, P. A., Augustine, R. A., Quennell, J. H., et al. (2012). RFamide-related peptide-3 receptor gene expression in GnRH and kisspeptin neurons and GnRH-dependent mechanism of action. *Endocrinology* 153, 3770–3779. doi: 10.1210/en.2012-1133
- Sari, I. P., Rao, A., Smith, J. T., Tilbrook, A. J., and Clarke, I. J. (2009). Effect of RF-amide-related peptide-3 on luteinizing hormone and folliclestimulating hormone synthesis and secretion in ovine pituitary gonadotropes. *Endocrinology*150, 5549–5556. doi: 10.1210/en.2009-0775
- Satake, H., Hisada, M., Kawada, T., Minakata, H., Ukena, K., and Tsutsui, K. (2001). Characterization of a cDNA encoding a novel avian hypothalamic neuropeptide exerting an inhibitory effect on gonadotropin release. *Biochem. J.* 354, 379–385. doi: 10.1042/0264-6021:3540379
- Sawada, K., Ukena, K., Kikuyama, S., and Tsutsui, K. (2002a). Identification of a cDNA encoding a novel amphibian growth hormone-releasing peptide and localization of its transcript. *J. Endocrinol.* 174, 395–402. doi: 10.1677/joe.0.1740395
- Sawada, K., Ukena, K., Satake, H., Iwakoshi, E., Minakata, H., and Tsutsui, K. (2002b). Novel fish hypothalamic neuropeptide. *Eur. J. Biochem.* 269, 6000–6008. doi: 10.1046/j.1432-1033.2002.03351.x
- Shahjahan, M., Ikegami, T., Osugi, T., Ukena, K., Doi, H., Hattori, A., et al. (2011). Synchronised expressions of LPXRFamide peptide and its receptor genes: seasonal, diurnal and circadian changes during spawning period in grass puffer. *J. Neuroendocrinol.* 23, 39–51. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2826.2010.02081.x
- Sherwood, N. M., Sower, S. A., Marshak, D. R., Fraser, B. A., and Brownstein., M. J. (1986). Primary structure of gonadotropin-releasing hormone in lamprey brain. J. Biol. Chem. 15, 4812–4819.
- Shimizu, M., and Bédécarrats, G. Y. (2010). Activation of the chicken gonadotropin-inhibitory hormone receptor reduces gonadotropin releasing hormone receptor signaling. *Gen. Comp. Endocrinol.* 167, 331–337. doi: 10.1016/j.ygcen.2010.03.029
- Smith, J. T., Coolen, L. M., Kriegsfeld, L. J., Sari, I. P., Jaafarzadehshirazi, M. R., Maltby, M., et al. (2008). Variation in kisspeptin and RFamiderelated peptide (RFRP) expression and terminal connections to gonadotropinreleasing hormone neurons in the brain: a novel medium for seasonal breeding in the sheep. *Endocrinology* 149, 5770–5782. doi: 10.1210/en. 2008-0581
- Son, Y. L., Ubuka, T., Millar, R. P., Kanasaki, H., and Tsutsui, K. (2012). Gonadotropin-inhibitory hormone inhibits GnRH-induced gonadotropin subunit gene transcriptions by inhibiting AC/cAMP/PKA-dependent ERK pathway in LβT2 cells. *Endocrinology* 153, 2332–2343. doi: 10.1210/en.2011-1904
- Thorson, J. F., Prezotto, L. D., Cardoso, R. C., Sharpton, S. M., Edwards, J. F., Welsh, T. H. Jr., et al. (2014). Hypothalamic distribution, adenohypophyseal receptor expression, and ligand functionality of RFamide-related peptide 3 in the mare during the breeding and nonbreeding seasons. *Biol. Reprod.* 90, 28. doi: 10.1095/biolreprod.113.112185
- Tobari, Y., Iijima, N., Tsunekawa, K., Osugi, T., Okanoya, K., Tsutsui, K., et al. (2010). Identification of gonadotropin-inhibitory hormone in the zebra finch (*Taeniopygia guttata*): Peptide isolation, cDNA cloning and brain distribution. *Peptides* 31, 816–826. doi: 10.1016/j.peptides.2010.01.015

- Tsutsui, K. (2009). A new key neurohormone controlling reproduction, gonadotropin-inhibitory hormone (GnIH): Biosynthesis, mode of action and functional significance. *Prog. Neurobiol.* 88, 76–88. doi: 10.1016/j.pneurobio.2009.02.003
- Tsutsui, K., Bentley, G. E., Bedecarrats, G. T., Osugi, T., Ubuka, T., and Kriegsfeld, L. J. (2010a). Gonadotropin-inhibitory hormone (GnIH) and its control of central and peripheral reproductive function. *Front. Neuroendocrinol.* 31, 284–295. doi: 10.1016/j.yfrne.2010.03.001
- Tsutsui, K., Bentley, G. E., Kriegsfeld, L. J., Osugi, T., Seong, J. Y., and Vaudry, H. (2010b). Discovery and evolutionary history of gonadotrophin-inhibitory hormone and kisspeptin: new key neuropeptides controlling reproduction. *J. Neuroendocrinol.* 22, 716–727. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2826.2010.02018.x
- Tsutsui, K., Bentley, G. E., Ubuka, T., Saigoh, E., Yin, H., Osugi, T., et al. (2007). The general and comparative biology of gonadotropin-inhibitory hormone (GnIH). *Gen. Comp. Endocrinol.* 153, 365–370. doi: 10.1016/j.ygcen.2006.10.005
- Tsutsui, K., Saigoh, E., Ukena, K., Teranishi, H., Fujisawa, Y., Kikuchi, M., et al. (2000). A novel avian hypothalamic peptide inhibiting gonadotropin release. *Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun.* 275, 661–667. doi: 10.1006/bbrc.2000.3350
- Tsutsui, K., and Ubuka, T. (2012). "Gonadotropin-inhibitory hormone," in *Handbook of biologically active peptides*, eds A. J. Kastin and H. Vaudry (London: Academic Press), 802–811.
- Tsutsui, K., Ubuka, T., Bentley, G. E., and Kriegsfeld, L. J. (2012). Gonadotropininhibitory hormone (GnIH): discovery, progress and prospect. *Gen. Comp. Endocrinol.* 177, 305–314. doi: 10.1016/j.ygcen.2012.02.013
- Tsutsui, K., Ubuka, T., Bentley, G. E., and Kriegsfeld, L. J. (2013). Regulatory mechanisms of gonadotropin-inhibitory hormone (GnIH) synthesis and release in photoperiodic animals. *Front. Neurosci.* 7:60. doi: 10.3389/fnins.2013.00060
- Tsutsui, K., Ubuka, T., Yin, H., Osugi, T., Ukena, K., Bentley, G. E., et al. (2006). Mode of action and functional significance of avian gonadotropin-inhibitory hormone (GnIH). J. Exp. Zool. 305A, 801–806. doi: 10.1002/jez.a.305
- Tsutsui, K., and Ukena, K. (2006). Hypothalamic LPXRF-amide peptides in vertebrates: identification, localization and hypophysiotropic activity. *Peptides* 27, 1121–1129. doi: 10.1016/j.peptides.2005.06.036
- Ubuka, T., Haraguchi, S., Tobari, Y., Narihiro, M., Ishikawa, K., Hayashi, T., et al. (2014). Hypothalamic inhibition of socio-sexual behaviour by increasing neuroestrogen synthesis. *Nat. Commun.* 5, 3061. doi: 10.1038/ncomms4061
- Ubuka, T., Inoue, K., Fukuda, Y., Mizuno, T., Ukena, K., Kriegsfeld, L. J., et al. (2012a). Identification, expression, and physiological functions of Siberian hamster gonadotropin-inhibitory hormone. *Endocrinology* 153, 373–385. doi: 10.1210/en.2011-1110
- Ubuka, T., Kim, S., Huang, Y. C., Reid, J., Jiang, J., Osugi, T., et al. (2008). Gonadotropin-inhibitory hormone neurons interact directly with gonadotropin-releasing hormone-I and -II neurons in European starling brain. *Endocrinology* 149, 268–278. doi: 10.1210/en.2007-0983
- Ubuka, T., Lai, H., Kitani, M., Suzuuchi, A., Pham, V., Cadigan, P. A., et al. (2009a). Gonadotropin-inhibitory hormone identification, cDNA cloning, and distribution in rhesus macaque brain. *J. Comp. Neurol.* 517, 841–855. doi: 10.1002/cne.22191
- Ubuka, T., Mizuno, T., Fukuda, Y., Bentley, G. E., Wingfield, J. C., and Tsutsui, K. (2013b). RNA interference of gonadotropin-inhibitory hormone gene induces aggressive and sexual behaviors in birds. *Gen. Comp. Endocrinol.* 181, 179–186. doi: 10.1016/j.ygcen.2012.09.010
- Ubuka, T., Morgan, K., Pawson, A. J., Osugi, T., Chowdhury, V. S., Minakata, H., et al. (2009b). Identification of human GnIH homologs, RFRP-1 and RFRP-3, and the cognate receptor, GPR147 in the human hypothalamic pituitary axis. *PLoS ONE* 4:e8400. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0008400

- Ubuka, T., Mukai, M., Wolfe, J., Beverly, R., Clegg, S., Wang, A., et al. (2012b). RNA interference of gonadotropin-inhibitory hormone gene induces arousal in songbirds. *PLoS ONE* 7:e30202. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone. 0030202
- Ubuka, T., Son, Y. L., Bentley, G. E., Millar, R. P., and Tsutsui, K. (2013a). Gonadotropin-inhibitory hormone (GnIH), GnIH receptor and cell signaling. *Gen. Comp. Endocrinol.* 190, 10–17. doi: 10.1016/j.ygcen.2013. 02.030
- Ubuka, T., Ukena, K., Sharp, P. J., Bentley, G. E., and Tsutsui, K. (2006). Gonadotropin-inhibitory hormone inhibits gonadal development and maintenance by decreasing gonadotropin synthesis and release in male quail. *Endocrinology* 147, 1187–1194. doi: 10.1210/en.2005-1178
- Ukena, K., Iwakoshi, E., Minakata, H., and Tsutsui, K. (2002). A novel rat hypothalamic RFamide-related peptide identified by immunoaffinity chromatography and mass spectrometry. *FEBS Lett.* 512, 255–258. doi: 10.1016/S0014-5793(02)02275-5
- Ukena, K., Koda, A., Yamamoto, K., Kobayashi, T., Iwakoshi-Ukena, E., Minakata, H., et al. (2003). Novel neuropeptides related to frog growth hormonereleasing peptide: isolation, sequence, and functional analysis. *Endocrinology* 144, 3879–3884. doi: 10.1210/en.2003-0359
- Ukena, K., and Tsutsui, K. (2005). A new member of the hypothalamic RF-amide peptide family, LPXRF-amide peptides: structure, localization, and function. *Mass Spectrom. Rev.* 24, 469–486. doi: 10.1002/mas.20031
- Venkatesh, B., Kirkness, E. F., Loh, Y. H., Halpern, A. L., Lee, A. P., Johnson, J., et al. (2007). Survey sequencing and comparative analysis of the elephant shark (*Callorhinchus milii*) genome. *PLoS Biol.* 5:e101. doi: 10.1371/journal.pbio.0050101
- Yin, H., Ukena, K., Ubuka, T., and Tsutsui, K. (2005). A novel G protein-coupled receptor for gonadotropin-inhibitory hormone in the Japanese quail (*Coturnix japonica*): identification, expression and binding activity. J. Endocrinol. 184, 257–266. doi: 10.1677/joe.1.05926
- Yoshida, H., Habata, Y., Hosoya, M., Kawamata, Y., Kitada, C., and Hinuma, S. (2003). Molecular properties of endogenous RFamide-related peptide-3 and its interaction with receptors. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta.* 1593, 151–157. doi: 10.1016/S0167-4889(02)00389-0
- Zhang, Y., Li, S., Liu, Y., Lu, D., Chen, H., Huang, X., et al. (2010). Structural diversity of the GnIH/GnIH receptor system in teleost: its involvement in early development and the negative control of LH release. *Peptides* 31, 1034–1043. doi: 10.1016/j.peptides.2010.03.003

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Received: 10 June 2014; accepted: 29 July 2014; published online: 15 August 2014. Citation: Osugi T, Ubuka T and Tsutsui K (2014) Review: evolution of GnIH and related peptides structure and function in the chordates. Front. Neurosci. 8:255. doi: 10.3389/fnins.2014.00255

This article was submitted to Neuroendocrine Science, a section of the journal Frontiers in Neuroscience.

Copyright © 2014 Osugi, Ubuka and Tsutsui. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

frontiers in ENDOCRINOLOGY

REVIEW ARTICLE published: 24 October 2014 doi: 10.3389/fendo.2014.00178



Diversity of the RFamide peptide family in mollusks

Celine Zatylny-Gaudin^{1,2,3,4,5} and Pascal Favrel^{1,2,3,4,5}*

¹ Université de Caen Basse-Normandie, Normandie Université, Biology of Aquatic Organisms and Ecosystems (BOREA), Caen, France

² Muséum National d'Histoire Naturelle, Sorbonne Universités, BOREA, Paris, France

³ Université Pierre et Marie Curie, BOREA, Paris, France

⁴ UMR 7208 Centre National de la Recherche Scientifique, BOREA, Paris, France

⁵ IRD 207, L'Institut de recherche pour le développement, BOREA, Paris, France

Edited by:

Karine Rousseau, Muséum National d'Histoire Naturelle, France

Reviewed by:

Dick R. Nässel, Stockholm University, Sweden Jan Adrianus Veenstra, Université de Bordeaux, France

*Correspondence:

Pascal Favrel, Université de Caen Basse-Normandie, Esplanade de la Paix, CS 14032, Caen Cedex 5 14032, France e-mail: pascal.favrel@unicaen.fr

Since the initial characterization of the cardioexcitatory peptide FMRFamide in the bivalve mollusk Macrocallista nimbosa, a great number of FMRFamide-like peptides (FLPs) have been identified in mollusks. FLPs were initially isolated and molecularly characterized in model mollusks using biochemical methods. The development of recombinant technologies and, more recently, of genomics has boosted knowledge on their diversity in various mollusk classes. Today, mollusk FLPs represent approximately 75 distinct RFamide peptides that appear to result from the expression of only five genes: the FMRFamide-related peptide gene, the LFRFamide gene, the lugin gene, the neuropeptide F gene, and the cholecystokinin/sulfakinin gene. FLPs display a complex spatiotemporal pattern of expression in the central and peripheral nervous system. Working as neurotransmitters, neuromodulators, or neurohormones, FLPs are involved in the control of a great variety of biological and physiological processes including cardiovascular regulation, osmoregulation, reproduction, digestion, and feeding behavior. From an evolutionary viewpoint, the major challenge will then logically concern the elucidation of the FLP repertoire of orphan mollusk classes and the way they are functionally related. In this respect, deciphering FLP signaling pathways by characterizing the specific receptors these peptides bind remains another exciting objective.

Keywords: FaRPs, LFRFamide, luqin, NPF, CCK/SK, mollusks

INTRODUCTION

Mollusks exhibit great morphological diversity. They have adapted to marine, freshwater, and terrestrial habitats. They have distinct reproductive strategies; some species are gonochoric, simultaneous hermaphrodite, or alternative hermaphrodite. The phylum Mollusca is divided into eight classes (1): Monoplacophora (Neopilina), Polyplacophora (chitons), Bivalvia (clams, oysters, mussels), Gastropoda (snails, slugs), Aplacophora (wormlike mollusks), Cephalopoda (squid, cuttlefish, octopus), and Scaphopoda (tusk shells). Neuropeptides play a crucial neurotransmitter, neuromodulator, or neurohormone role in the elaboration of adapted physiological and behavioral responses to environmental constraints. As a result, phylogenetic distances, together with body plan and physiological behavior diversity probably reflect differences in the composition of mollusks' neuropeptide record and their pattern of expression. The relatively simple central nervous system (CNS) of the gastropod mollusks Aplysia californica and Lymnaea stagnalis, with large identified neurons, has made them the most widely studied species for deciphering the role of neuropeptides in the control of physiological processes and behaviors (2-4). In mollusks, among the multiplicity of neuropeptides, the cardioexcitatory neuropeptide FMRFamide was first isolated in the clam Macrocallista nimbosa (5). So far, FMRFamide along with its structurally related neuropeptides or FMRFamide-like peptides (FLPs) that display varying sizes but harbor the common C-terminal RFamide sequence probably represent the best investigated family of neuropeptides in

mollusks. Initial studies essentially concerned immunocytochemical screening of mollusk tissues with antibodies raised against the tetrapeptide FMRFamide. Then, with the refinement of peptide purification and sequencing methodologies, many new related peptides were discovered. By rendering the structure of the precursors encoding this family of peptides accessible, the development of recombinant technology has progressively extended knowledge about the diversity of FLPs. Knowledge includes FMRFamiderelated peptides (FaRPs) and other RFamide peptides, especially in mollusks where purification was difficult for anatomical reasons (**Figure 1**).

In addition to mollusks (6), the FLP family has been extensively described in all major animal phyla, from cnidarians to mammals (7, 8), and are involved in the regulation of a great variety of physiological processes (9–12). With the advent of the genomics era, bioinformatics analyses of transcriptome and genome databases now clearly suggest that the high diversity of RFamide peptides in mollusks results from the expression of only five distinct genes: the FMRF gene, the LFRFamide gene, the luqin gene, the neuropeptide F (NPF) gene, and the cholecystokinin/sulfakinin (CCK/SK)-related gene (**Figure 1**).

THE FMRF GENE CODES FOR A DIVERSITY OF FMRFamide-RELATED PEPTIDES

Since the discovery of the FMRFamide, a cardioactive neuropeptide in the clam *M. nimbosa* (5), an increasing number of studies has demonstrated the presence of this peptide and related peptides



(FaRPs) in other mollusks (**Table 1**) and other protostomes [for reviews, see Ref. (6, 8)].

Immunohistochemistry assays using an anti-FMRFamide serum have evidenced the expression of a diversity of RFamidelike peptides in the five classes of mollusks through a variety of nervous structures and peripheral tissues. After the initial studies demonstrating the widespread distribution of FMRF-amide immunoreactivity in perikarya and nerve fibers in the central and peripheral nervous system of the pond snail L. stagnalis (29, 30), presence of FMRFamide immunoreactivity was investigated in a significant collection of mollusks. In the bivalve Placopecten magellanicus, immunoreactivity was not only concentrated in the cerebral, pedal, and parietovisceral ganglia but was also equally localized in the peripheral organs, including the gut and gills of juveniles and adults (31). In Dreissena polymorpha, immunoreactivity was observed in all nervous ganglia and in the neuromuscular system associated to the siphon and mantle (32). In the gastropod Helix aspersa, immunoreactivity revealed a highly developed peripheral nervous system where nerves containing FMRFamide were associated to the muscular fibers of the reproductive or digestive tracts (33, 34). In the cephalopod Sepia officinalis, immunoreactive neurons were detected in the CNS at the olfactory and basal-dorsal lobe of the supra-esophageal brain mass as well as in the vicinity of the optic gland (35). In this species, FMRFamide-containing motoneurons innervating the fin chromatophore muscles are localized to the posterior chromatophore and fin lobes in the posterior subesophageal mass of the brain (36). The occurrence of FLPs during mollusk development was also observed in the sensory system of chiton larvae (polyplacophores) (37) or during the development of the cerebral system,

the visceral loop, and the buccal nerve cords in scaphodod larvae (38). However, the use of FMRFamide antisera recognizing the antigenic major determinant RFamide likely covers the detection of different sets of peptides.

Different FLPs including FaRPs have been characterized by HPLC separation and amino acid sequencing by Edman degradation. Besides the tetrapeptide identified in several gastropod or cephalopod species, other peptides defined as FaRPs have been described; FaRPs include all the peptides with the C-terminal consensus sequence $X_{1\times 2}$ RFamide where X_1 is an aromatic amino acid Phenylalanine (F), Tryptophane (W), or Tyrosine (Y) and X₂ a hybrophobic amino acid Phenylalanine (F), Methionine (M), Isoleucine (I), or Leucine (L) (39). Thus, the pentapeptides AFLRFamide and TFLRFamide were identified from immunoreactive fractions of Octopus vulgaris vena cava (14). The heptapeptides SDPFLRFamide and GDPFLRFamide were identified from immunoreactive fractions in L. stagnalis (40) but also in H. aspersa where other heptapeptides (pQDPFLRFamide, NDPYL-RFamide, and SEPYLRFamide) were isolated (13, 16). The first decapeptide (AdLAGDHFFRFamide) related to FaRPs was purified from Mytilus edulis based on its excitatory effect on the anterior byssus retractor muscle (ABRM) (20). This decapeptide has a D-leucine in position 2 that does not appear essential for biological activity of the peptide on ABRM (20). Surprisingly, in the venom of Conus spurius, two singular peptides inducing hyperactivity syndrome in mouse have been identified. The first one (GPMGWVPVFYRFamide) belongs to the FaRPs family (26), and the second one exhibits two gamma-carboxyglutamates and an IIRIa C-terminal sequence (GPM γ DPL γ IIRIa, with γ = gammacarboxyglutamate) (41).

Table 1 Diversity of FMRFamide-related peptides	or FaRPs in
mollusks.	

Peptide sequence	Species	Reference
FMRFa	Macrocallista nimbosa	(5)
pQDPFLRFa	Helix aspersa	(13)
AFLRFa	Octopus vulgaris	(14)
TFLRFa	Octopus vulgaris	(14)
FLRFa	Lymnaea stagnalis	(15)
SFMRFa	Lymnaea stagnalis	(15)
NDPFLRFa	Helix aspersa	(16)
NDPYLRFa	Helix aspersa	(16)
SEPYLRFa	Helix aspersa	(16)
GDPFLRFa	Lymnaea stagnalis	(17)
SDPFFRFa	Lymnaea stagnalis	(18)
SDPFLRFa	Lymnaea stagnalis	(17)
SDPYLRFa	Lymnaea stagnalis	(17)
pQFYRFa	Helix aspersa	(19)
ENNNGYIRFa	Helix aspersa	(19)
*SYGWAEGDTTDNEYLRFa	Helix aspersa	(19)
AdLAGDHFFRFa	Mytilus edulis	(20)
DPFLRFa	Helix pomatia	(21)
pQGDTADNEYLRFa	Helix pomatia	(21)
SKPYMRFa	Lymnaea stagnalis	(22)
ALTNDHELRFa	Fusinus ferrugineus	(23)
PYMRFa	Lymnaea stagnalis	(18)
HDYMRFa	Lymnaea stagnalis	(18)
FIRFa	Sepia officinalis	(24)
ALSGDAFLRFa	Sepia officinalis	(24)
*NFLRFa	Mytilus edulis	(25)
GPMGWVPVFYRFa	Conus spurius	(26)
*ALAGDGFLRFa	Lottia gigantea	(27)
NFGEPFLRFa	Haliotis asinina	(28)
TLAGDSFLRFa	Haliotis asinina	(28)
*FDSYEDKAYLRFa	Haliotis asinina	(28)

Peptide sequences: *, only predicted by cDNA or EST; a, amide.

With the characterization of cDNAs, the number of FaRPs identified in mollusks increased and gave a more rational basis for this diversity. The first mRNA encoding FaRP precursors was characterized in A. californica (42, 43) and revealed the occurrence of 28 copies of the FMRFamide sequence associated with a single copy of FLRFamide. Thereafter, several transcripts coding for multiple copies of the FMRFamide sequence were identified in other gastropods like L. stagnalis (17) and H. aspersa (19), in the bivalve M. edulis (25) and in cephalopods such as S. officinalis (24). In cuttlefish and squid, FMRFamide transcripts encode four identical FaRPs: three tetrapeptides (FMRFamide, FLRFamide, FIRFamide) and one decapeptide (ALSGDAFLRFamide) (44). In O. vulgaris, partial cDNA predicts the presence of the same ALSGDAFLR-Famide decapeptide associated to an uncommon FMKFamide tetrapeptide (45). A common model of FMRFamide precursor can be defined based on the analysis of all of these tetrapeptide encoding transcripts (Figure 2; Table 2). It contains a unique tetrabasic site corresponding to a furin-processing site (RXK/RR) that

typically separates the precursor into two domains: the N-terminal region encoding the FL/IRFamide peptides and a decapeptide, while the C-terminal domain harbors the FMRFamides. As a result, peptides from the two separate domains may presumably be sorted differentially into distinct secretory vesicles, as suggested for *L. stagnalis* FMRF gene products (46) and demonstrated for egglaying prohormone gene products in *A. californica* (47) and *L. stagnalis* (48).

There exists a second transcript coding for FaRPs in some gastropods. In the pulmonate mollusks L. stagnalis (17) and H. aspersa (19), this second mRNA mostly codes for heptapeptides (Table 2) and represents an alternatively spliced transcript that only shares the 5' exon with the tetrapeptide type transcript. In L. stagnalis (18), Ls-FMRF1 mRNA includes exons E1 and E2 and Ls-FMRF2 mRNA exons E1, E3, E4, and E5 (Figure 2). Singularly, two mRNAs were also characterized in the gastropod Haliotis asinana. These mRNAs share the first exon coding for the signal peptide and appear to be splice variants of a single gene, but in contrast to Lymnaea alternative transcripts they both encode copies of FMRFamide and FLRFamide along with a small number of new peptides. These two FaRP transcripts are differentially expressed in the gastropod nervous system. In adult H. aspersa snails, tetraFaRP mRNA (Ha-FMRF1) is located primarily in the cerebral ganglia, whereas heptaFaRP mRNA (Ha-FMRF2) is expressed almost exclusively in the parietal ganglia (50). In L. stagnalis, the two alternative mRNA transcripts are expressed in the CNS in a mutually exclusive manner at the single cell level; as a result, the distinct sets of FaRPs that they encode are differentially distributed in defined neuronal networks (51). FaRPs are expressed early during embryo development and larval development in mollusks with indirect development. In Lymnaea embryos, the differential localization of FaRPs could be established with specific antibodies against EFLRIa expressed by tetraFaRP mRNA (Ls-FMRF1) or against the acidic spacer peptide expressed by heptaFaRPs mRNA (Ls-FMRF2). Thus, the first neurons in Lymnaea embryos co-express the two transcript products, but neurons differentiate rapidly during ganglion development by expressing peptides of only one type of transcript. Otherwise, abundant EFLRIa-immunoreactive cells (corresponding to Ls-FMRF1) have been observed in the lip, mantle, and foot of larvae, but no peripheral cells immunoreactive to antibodies raised against the acidic peptide (corresponding to an Ls-FMRF2 cleaved product) have been found (52). In H. asinina, the two transcripts are always co-expressed in the larval ganglia but as in Lymnaea larvae, Has-FMRF1 is expressed alone in the periphery of putative sensory cells of the foot (28). In the cephalopod S. officinalis, expression of FaRP-encoding mRNAs was also observed during embryogenesis in the nervous system from the early steps of organogenesis (stage 16). Wider FaRP expression was observed concomitantly with brain differentiation (around stage 22) (53).

In mollusks, as in other invertebrates, FaRPS are involved in a variety of physiological processes including regulation of circulation, neuronal activity, feeding, digestion, reproduction, and osmoregulation. After the initial discovery of the excitatory effect of FMRFamide on the heart of the clam *M. nimbosa* (5), the cardioexcitatory or the cardioinhibitory effects of FaRPs on the cardiac muscle were later confirmed in other bivalves (54). In



FIGURE 2 | Comparison of the linear schematic organization of FMRFa precursors in mollusks: *Me*-FMRF identified in *Mytilus edulis* (25), *So*-FMRF in *Sepia officinalis* (24), *Lg*-FMRF in *Lottia gigantea* (27), *Has*-FMRF1 and *Has*-FMRF2 in *Haliotis asinina* (28), and *Ls*-FMRF1 and *Ls*-FMRF2 in *Lymnaea stagnalis* (18). Signal peptides, proteolytic processing sites, and C-terminal glycines for amidation are indicated by distinct labels. For *Ls*-FMRF1 and *Ls*-FMRF2 precursors, the respective encoding exons are indicated as E1, E2, E3, E4, and E5.

Table 2 | FaRP precursors from different species of mollusks with indication of copy numbers for each peptide category.

Mollusk class	Mollusk class Transcript		Т	etrapeptides	5	tapeptides	apeptides	tapeptides	ı-apeptides	apeptides	lecapeptides	otad e capeptides	Reference
		FMRFa	FLRFa	FIRFa	Pen	Hex	Hep	Nor	Dec	Doc	Hep		
Gastropods	Ac-FMRF	28	1									(43)	
	<i>Ls</i> -FMRF1	9	2									(18)	
	<i>Ls</i> -FMRF2					1	16					(18)	
	Ha-FMRF1	10	2		2							(19)	
	Ha-FMRF2						13	1			1	(19)	
	Has-FMRF1	13	2						1			(28)	
	Has-FMRF2	1	1					1		1		(28)	
	<i>Lg</i> -FMRF	14	2						1			(27)	
Cephalopods	So-FMRF	11	1	1					1			(24)	
	<i>Lo</i> -FMRF	11	1	1					1			(49)	
	<i>Lp</i> -FMRF	11	1	1					1			(49)	
	Ov-FMRF	7	1						1			(45)	
Bivalves	<i>Me</i> -FMRF	16	2		1				1			(25)	

Ac, Aplysia californica; Ls, Lymnaea stagnalis; Ha, Helix aspersa; Has, Haliotis asinana; Lg, Lottia gigantea; So, Sepia officinalis; Lo, Loligo opalescens; Lp, Loligo pealei; Ov, Octopus vulgaris; Me: Mytilus edulis.

gastropods, FaRPs induced contractions of the ventricles by triggering calcium release from internal pools (55). Besides their direct activity on the heart, FaRPs also play a role in the circulatory system by acting on vessels, as shown in *A. californica* where the FMR-Famide inhibited aorta contractions in synergy with serotonin (56). FaRPs are also involved in the control of the feeding behavior in mollusks, as observed in other invertebrates and for the other FLPs in vertebrates [for a review, see Ref. (57)]. The FMRFamide inhibited motoneurons B15 and B16 but excited interneurons B4 involved in the control of the feeding behavior in *A. californica*

(58). FMRFamide affects the feeding system in other gastropods like Lymnaea and Helisoma where bath application of FMRFamide slowed down fictive feeding (59, 60). In Lymnaea, FMRFamide rapidly attenuated the rhythmic firing of buccal and cerebral ganglion neurons responsible for initiating and maintaining the repetitive motor outputs required for feeding (61). In addition, the tetrapeptide acts directly on muscles as described in Aplysia. FMRFamide modulate the activity of radula opener muscles in association with serotonin and myomodulins (62), and FaRPs play a role in digestion by modulating spontaneous gut activity or inducing contractions of the gizzard in Aplysia (63). In the gastropod Helisoma, the FMRFamide suppresses the activation of the salivary glands by directly acting on gland cells and on the effector neuron (neuron 4) (64). The effect on secretion activity was confirmed in scallop (Pecten maximus), where the FMRFamide exhibited a secretagogue effect on α-amylase secretion from the stomach-digestive gland complex (65). The FaRPs widely expressed in the CNS modulate neuronal activity. FMR-Famide has a powerful inhibitory influence on bag cell neurons in A. californica by altering the properties of ion currents involved in the generation of action potentials and in the control of the resting potential (66). As bag cell neurons control egg-laying behavior, this effect on neurons can modulate a main physiological function like reproduction. Similarly, in the mollusk L. stagnalis, FMRFamide activates K+ currents that induce the inhibition of the caudodorsal neurons involved in the release of CDCH, the egg-laying hormone (ELH) (67). In cephalopods, FaRPs also appear to be involved in the control of reproduction regulation processes. In Octopus, the FMRFamide inhibits the activity of the optic gland involved in sexual maturity (45), whereas in cuttlefish, FaRPs control egg laying by directly regulating oocyte transport through the oviduct; the tetrapeptides FMRFamide and FLRFamide stimulate oviduct contractions, whereas FIRFamide and ALSGDAFLRFamide lower the tonus, the frequency, and the amplitude of the contractions and thus modulate them (68). FaRPs are also involved in specific functions in cephalopods. FMRFamide induces the contraction of chromatophore muscles involved in the control of body coloration patterning (69). The establishment of neural networks at the origin of this control was monitored during cuttlefish embryogenesis. FaRP staining throughout CNS development evidenced the implementation of neuronal networks involved in the control of coloration patterns. This suggests that the involvement of FaRPs in the chromatophore control pathway takes place early during embryonic development (53). In Helisoma trivolvis, the level of FaRPs in kidney, detected by radioimmunoassay, appeared to be lower in snails kept under hypoosmotic stress than in snails kept under isosmotic conditions, suggesting an involvement in gastropod osmoregulation (70).

FMRFamide-related peptides act synergistically with other mollusk-specific neuropeptides like APGWamide-related peptides. In *H. aspersa*, some cells contain both the APGWamide and FMRFamide; these cells may have dual projections in both the penial nerve and the nervus cutaneous pedalis primus dexter (71). In *Lymnaea*, different FaRPs and APGWamide have distinct actions on the penis retractor muscle; this demonstrates a complex peptidergic regulation of the male copulation behavior (72, 73). Together, these two tetrapeptides also modulate the feeding

behavior in the gastropod mollusks *H. trivolvis* and *L. stagnalis* in association with other factors like biogenic amines (serotonin, dopamine, octopamine) (74). In the bivalve *M. edulis*, they act in synergy to modulate the contractile activity of the ABRM (75).

In mollusks, FaRPs appear to act via FMRFamide-gated sodium channels (FaNaC) and via G protein-coupled receptors. The first FaNaC was molecularly characterized in H. aspersa (76). Only gastropod FaNaCs have been characterized so far (77-79). FaNaC is a neuronal Na⁺-selective channel that is directly gated by micromolar concentrations of FMRFamide and related tetrapeptides inducing a fast and partially desensitizing response, and it is thought to participate in peptidergic neurotransmission. The sensitivity of L. stagnalis FaNaC to acids suggests common ancestry with mammalian acid-sensing ion channels (ASICs) (80), strengthened by the study of Askwith and collaborators concerning the direct modulation of rat ASICs by FMRFamide (81). Among the variety of candidate G-protein-coupled receptors (GPCRs) encoded by mollusk genomes, no FaRP-specific GPCR has been functionally characterized yet. Receptor-binding assays in H. aspersa suggest the presence of two receptors, one for tetrapeptides and another for heptapeptides localized in the heart, the brain, the reproductive, and digestive systems (82, 83). In a structure-activity relationship study of FMRFmide analogs in Lymnaea, the occurrence of a single receptor was proposed and demonstrated that activation of this receptor requires the C-terminal RFamide sequence, whereas the N-terminal amino acids are involved in binding. This unique receptor mediates the transient hyperpolarizing response and the long-lasting depression of excitability of the neurosecretory caudo-dorsal cells (CDCs) (84). In the squid, Loligo pealei, a radio receptor assay stressed the critical role of the RFamide moiety for binding (85).

THE LFRFamide/SHORT NEUROPEPTIDE F-RELATED GENE

LFRFamide peptides (**Table 3**) have been identified later. The first heptapeptides GSLFRFamide and SSLFRFamide were discovered from their inhibitory activity on F2 neurons of the prosobranch gastropod *Fusinus ferrugineus* (23). In parallel, in the opisthobranch *A. californica*, GSLFRFamide peptides were characterized, along with two other LFRFamide peptides with the STLFRFamide and GGALFRFamide amino acid sequences, from their activities on the accessory radula closer (ARC) neuromuscular system (86).

For a long time, LFRFamide peptides were found only in gastropods, yet recent studies in cephalopods and oysters have evidenced this peptide family in other mollusk classes. In the cephalopod S. officinalis, two LFRFamide peptides (GNLFRFamide and TIFRFamide) were clearly characterized from LC-MS/MS analysis, with an experimental strategy based on the presence of the RFamide moiety (90). In oyster (Crassostrea gigas), the LFRF precursor was retrieved from the GigasDatabase [CU994925] (92). The first LFRFamide precursor was identified in the pulmonate snail L. stagnalis from its overexpression following parasitization by Trichobilharzia ocellata (93). The precursor contains one of several types of LFRFamide peptides in L. stagnalis (88) and Lottia gigantea (27) (Figure 3). Sometimes, several copies of the same peptide are present as in the case of the LFRF precursor (Ac-LFRF) isolated from A. californica. In the Ac-LFRF precursor, two copies of the GGALFRFamide are associated with

Table 3 | LFRFamide-related peptides.

Peptide sequence	Species	Reference
GSLFRFa	F. ferrugineus	(23)
	A. californica	(86)
	C. gigas	(87)
SSLFRFa	Fusinus ferrugineus	(23)
	C. gigas	(87)
STLFRFa	A. californica	(86)
GGALFRFa	A. californica	(86)
GGSLFRFa	Lymnaea stagnalis	(88)
GTLLRFGa	Lymnaea stagnalis	(88)
NTLFRFGa	Lymnaea stagnalis	(88)
QGSLFRFGa	Lymnaea stagnalis	(88)
TLFRFa	L. stagnalis, A. californica	(88, 89)
GAGTLFRFa	Aplysia californica	(89)
GNLFRFa	Sepia officinalis	(90)
TIFRFa	Sepia officinalis	(90)
*NSLFRFa	Sepia officinalis	(91)
*PHTPFRFa	Sepia officinalis	(91)
GALFRFa	Crassostrea gigas	(87)
SVDNEPTHPFRFa	Crassostrea gigas	(87)

Peptide sequences: *, only predicted by cDNA or EST; a, amide



one copy of the GSLFRFamide, TLFRFamide, STLFRFamide, and GAGTLFRFamide sequences (89) (**Figure 3**).

The characterization of the *S. officinalis So*-LFRFamide precursor revealed the presence of four different LFRF peptides with three copies of the GNLFRFamide associated to one copy of the TIRFamide, NSLRFamide, and PHTPFRFamide sequences (91) (**Figure 3**). The recent identification of LFRFamide peptides in the oyster *C. gigas* (87) confirms the widespread distribution of this peptide family in the mollusk phylum, with two of the bivalve peptides (GSLFRFamide and SSLFRFamide) previously identified in gastropods, particularly in *F. ferrugineus*. Similar to the *So*-LFRF precursor, the *Cg* precursor contains three copies of the GSLFRFamide peptide associated to one copy of the SSLFR-Famide, GAFLRFamide, and SVDNEPTHPFRFamide sequences (**Figure 3**). That last sequence is located in the C-terminal moiety of the *Cg*-LFRFamide precursor and shares a common sequence with the last peptide (THPFRFamide) of the *So*-LFRFamide precursor.

Similar to FaRPs, LFRFamide peptides are involved in the regulation of main physiological functions. Studies on the localization of LFRFamide transcripts in L. stagnalis during parasitization show an expression in neurons in the buccal ganglia and in the cerebral ganglia and suggest an involvement in feeding and reproduction (88). Schistosome parasites adjust the physiology and behavior of their intermediate molluscan hosts to their own benefit by altering the expression of regulatory neuropeptides. The very close presence of LFRFamide-expressing neurons to Lymnaea CDCs and light green cells (LGCs), two cell clusters that regulate female reproduction, and growth and metabolism, respectively, together with the inhibitory activity of FLRFamide peptides on these cells suggest that the parasite induces LFRFamide gene expression to suppress host metabolism and reproduction (88). In cuttlefish, the myotropic activity of the GNLFRFamide peptide differs from that of FaRPs. Only the contractions of the rectum were modulated by this heptapeptide, but those of the oviduct were not, suggesting a role only in digestion-associated processes but not in reproduction (90). In situ hybridization (ISH) carried out in all parts of the cuttlefish CNS confirmed the involvement of LFRFamide peptides in feeding but also in learning and memory and in the control of body patterning (94, 95).

A recent study aimed at the functional characterization of a *C. gigas* short NPF like receptor (Cg-sNPFR-like) identified oyster LFRFamide family peptides as specific ligands (87). The *Cg*-sNPFR-like receptor was more abundantly expressed in the ganglia of females compared to males, and upregulated in starved oysters suggesting a role in reproduction and feeding. In the gonad area, highest receptor gene expression was observed at the start of gametogenesis, when glycogen storage activity is maximal. Oyster LFRFamide peptides are thought to play a role in the coordination of nutrition, energy storage, and metabolism through the *Cg*-sNPFR-like receptor by promoting storage at the expense of reproduction. The involvement of LFRFa in feeding and learning is very similar to sNPF in insects (96–98), further suggesting ancestral relationship The authors propose that mollusk FLRFamide peptides could represent functional orthologs of insect sNPFs (87).

THE LUQIN GENE

Using a differential screening strategy devoted to characterizing the neuropeptide-encoding transcripts specifically expressed in *A. californica* RF-amide immunoreactive L5 (left abdominal hemiganglion) neuron, a first precursor was characterized. L5 peptide precursor sequence predicts an RFamide decapeptide generated by signal peptide cleavage and by proteolytic cleavages at the Lys-Arg sequence. The C-terminal glycine of the resulting peptide is subsequently enzymatically converted into an amide group (99). A biochemical investigation showed that the processing of this precursor generates Luqin, a mature amidated decapeptide, together with a

FIGURE 4 [(A) Comparison of the linear schematic organization of Luqin precursors in mollusks: *Ac*-Luqin identified in *Aplysia californica* (101), *Ls*-Luqin (LyCEP: *Lymnaea* CardioExcitatory Peptide) in *Lymnaea stagnalis* (104), *Af*-Luqin (ACEP: *Achatina* CardioExcitatory Peptide) in *Achatina fulica* (108), *Lg*-Luqin in *Lottia gigantea*, *Ip*-Luqin in *Idiosepius paradoxus*, and *Cg*-Luqin in *Crassostrea gigas* (27). (**B**) Comparison of the linear schematic organization of NPF precursors in gastropods: *Ac*-NPF in *A. californica* (109), *Ls*-NPF in *L. stagnalis* (93), and *Lg*-NPF in *Lottia gigantea* (27). Signal peptides, proteolytic processing sites, and C-terminal glycines for amidation are indicated by distinct labels. CPON, carboxy-terminal peptide of NPF; PRMP, proline-rich mature peptide. For *Ac*-Luqin precursors, the respective encoding exons are indicated as E1, E2, E3, E4, and E5.

C-terminal proline-rich mature peptide (PRMP) of 76 amino acids (100). That latter peptide is subsequently proteolytically processed to generate two products, Luqin-B and Luqin-C (101) (Figure 4A). Alternative splicing by exon skipping of the gene encoding this precursor results in the production of a shorter PRMP with a distinct C-terminal sequence due to a reading frame shift (102). The A. californica decapeptide was named Luqin because it is differentially expressed in LUQ (left upper quadrant) neurons. Luqin displays a high degree of identity with the formerly identified cardioexcitatory undecapeptide ACEP1 isolated from atria of the African giant snail Achatina fulica (103) and with LyCEP, a decapeptide from L. stagnalis CNS isolated from its ability to activate an orphan GPCR (104). In addition to sequences from gastropod mollusks such as L. gigantea, expressed sequence tags (ESTs) encoding Luqin precursors were also identified from bivalve and cephalopod mollusks that potentially yield structurally highly conserved mature luqin peptides with only the first three amino acids exhibiting conservative substitutions (27) (Figure 4A). Interestingly, annelids also express Lugin precursors with an analogous organization and a predicted mature peptide of very similar structure (105) (Table 4). Recent studies on the evolution of neuropeptide-signaling components in animals suggest the ancestral presence of Luqin in

Table 4 | Lugin-like peptides.

Peptide sequence	Species	Reference
SGQSWRPQGRFa	Achatina fulica	(103)
SAPSWRPQGRFa	Aplysia californica	(100)
TPHWRPQGRFa	Lymnaea stagnalis	(104)
*APQWRPQGRFa	Lottia gigantea	(27)
*APAPKWRPQGRFa	ldiosepius paradoxus	(27)
*DGAPQWRPQGRFa	Crassostrea gigas	(27)

Peptide sequences: *, only predicted by cDNA or EST; a, amide.

bilaterians. Luqin has been proposed to have evolutionary links with ecdyzoan RYamide and ambulacrian RWamide precursors, as they all harbor a proline-rich C-terminal peptide displaying a conserved domain including two cysteine residues (106, 107).

Luqin was initially known to enhance the amplitude of the tetanic contraction of the heart ventricle, induce the tetanic contraction of the penis retractor muscle in response to electrical stimulation *in A. fulica*, or enhance the phasic contraction of the ABRM produced by repetitive electrical stimulation in *Mytilus* (103). Besides its activity as myoactive or cardioactive peptide, Luqin functional involvement was also inferred from the pattern of expression of peptide precursors or receptor transcripts by ISH or by immunocytochemical detection (ICC) of mature Luqin peptides using specific antibodies.

Luqin-encoding transcripts or mature Luqin peptides appear to be distributed in each of the central ganglia in around 20 neurons in A. fulica (108) and approximately 100 neurons including LUQ cells in A. californica (110). In L. stagnalis, prominent immunoreactivity was mainly found in neurons in the pedal ganglia (104). In this species, the caudodorsal cells that produce ELHs are the predominant site of Lugin- (LyCEP-) specific receptor gene expression and appear to be innervated by LyCEP-containing fibers involved in their inhibition (104). Thus, Luqin seems to inhibit the egg-laying system in that snail. In L. stagnalis peripheral tissues, Luqin immunoreactivity was detected in fibers ending blindly at the pericardial lumen (104). In A. californica, Lugin distribution was consistent with each LUQ cell sending its major axon through the pericardial nerve to innervate the kidney and the renal pore, a sphincter that controls urine efflux (111). Immunoreactive fibers were detected in specific regions of the circulatory system, such as the auricle, the ventricle, the cristae, and the anterior aorta, in the reproductive system (especially in the genital ganglion), the large and small hermaphrodite ducts, and the ovotestis (110). Intestine and kidney also display immunoreactivity in widely ramifying varicose fibers (110). In kidney, both Luqin transcripts and gene products were detected in neurites located in a large nerve associated with muscles inside the renal pore (112). Besides the conventional transcript, an alternatively spliced Luqin transcript appears to be specifically transcribed in peripheral neurons located in or in the vicinity of the kidney. Its gene products may locally play a physiological role by complementing or antagonizing the action of Luqin/PRMP peptides (102). Altogether, these data suggest a role of Lugin in the control of reproduction. Given the involvement of the target organs in fluid mobilization, absorption, and secretion, Luqin is also probably involved in the regulation of water and/or salt balance in mollusks.

THE NEUROPEPTIDE F (NPF) GENE

The first biochemical evidence for mollusk neuropeptide Y (NPY) homologs was provided by the amino acid sequence of a peptide isolated by means of a radioimmunoassay using an antibody raised against the C-terminal hexapeptide amide (LTRPRYamide) of mammalian pancreatic polypeptide (PP), in extracts of circumesophageal ganglia of the garden snail, H. aspersa (113). The 39 amino acid Helix peptide displayed significant homology with the vertebrate NPY/PP superfamily and with the first characterized invertebrate NPY homolog identified from the tapeworm Monieza expansa (114). Similar to its flatworm relative, the Helix C-terminal tyrosine-amide peptide (Ya) is substituted for a phenylalanine-amide peptide (Fa), so it was called NPF. Soon after the initial characterization of Helix NPF, A. californica NPF, a 40 amino acid long peptide, was isolated from the abdominal ganglia by using its distinctive, prolonged inhibitory effect on neurons L3 and L6. Next, the cDNA encoding its precursor protein was cloned and sequenced (115). A. californica NPF prohormone revealed an organization similar to vertebrate NPY precursor proteins; it had a single copy of NPF immediately following the signal peptide, and separated from the carboxy-terminal peptide of NPF (CPON) by a GKR sequence serving as combined amidation and prohormone convertase proteolytic signals (Figure 4B). At the same time, a nonapeptide with high homology with the C-terminal end of the other molluscan NPFs was purified from brain extracts of squid (Loligo vulgaris) (116). This peptide may represent a processed form of an authentic NPF peptide whose N-terminally truncated forms were also later characterized in other animal phyla [for a review, see Ref. (117)]. In L. stagnalis, a partial cDNA encoding an NPF prohormone was cloned by differential screening of a CNS-specific cDNA library of snails parasitized with T. ocellata (93) (Figure 4B). Then, the mature NPF peptide was structurally characterized after its purification to homogeneity using a reverse endocrinology approach. This method is based on the ability of fractionated brain extracts to induce changes in cAMP levels following the activation of an L. stagnalis orphan GPCR (GRL105) expressed in CHO cells (118). This receptor shares structural and functional similarity with vertebrate NPY-receptors and currently represents the only functionally characterized NPF receptor in mollusks. That a typical NPF could be isolated from the venom

of the cone snail Conus betulinus (119) was somewhat intriguing though neuroendocrine-like peptides used for prey catching or defense have already been described (120). Completion of mollusk genome and transcriptome sequencing projects (91, 92) has now paved the way toward the identification of novel NPFs and their putative receptors. NPF members from owl limpet L. gigantea (27), pygmy squid Idiosepius paradoxus (121), and Pacific oyster C. gigas (87) have been identified (Table 5). In C. gigas, bioinformatics investigation of genome and transcriptome databases yielded two additional NPY sequences with a C-terminal tyrosine-amide instead of phenylalanine-amide (personal communication). All mollusk NPFs display a high degree of identity, especially among the last 20 C-terminal residues. They also have a conserved N-terminal pattern of proline residues probably involved in the formation of a polyproline helix proved essential for the three-dimensional structure of vertebrate NPYs (122).

Expression of NPF in these different species was investigated by ISH, mass spectrometry, and ICC using antibodies specific to each mollusk NPF or antibodies raised against vertebrate NPY/PP peptides, though in this later case, a cross-reaction with other FLPs cannot be discarded.

In L. stagnalis, ISH and whole-mount ICC studies revealed neurons expressing the NPF gene and peptide in all ganglia of the CNS, except the two buccal ganglia that innervate the buccal mass. In the visceral ganglion, one NPY-positive neuron projects its axon into the nervus intestinalis, which also innervates the reproductive tract including the accessory sex glands. In the CNS, NPF-positive axons run as a circular band through all ganglia passing the commissures connecting the ganglia. A close association was also found between NPF-positive axons and axons from ovulation hormoneproducing neurons and molluscan insulin-like peptide-producing neurons involved in the regulation of growth (123). A subset of anterior lobe neurons expressing the gene encoding the APG-Wamide peptide was also shown to co-express NPF mRNA and peptide (124). These cells project via the penis nerve to the penial complex and play an important role in the control of male copulating behavior. NPF immunoreactivity was also detected in axons innervating the penis retractor muscle (124).

Aplysia californica NPF-encoding mRNAs are also widely expressed in the CNS, very abundantly in the abdominal ganglion, to a lesser extent in the pleural-pedal ganglia, and at much lower levels in the cerebral ganglion. In the abdominal ganglion, *A. californica* NPF coexists with ELH and other peptides processed

Peptide sequence	Species	Reference
YAIVARPRFa	Loligo vulgaris	(116)
STQMLSPPERPREFRHPNELRQYLKELNEYYAIMGRTRFa	Helix aspersa	(113)
DNSEMLAPPPRPEEFTSAQQLRQYLAALNEYYSIMGRPRFa	Aplysia californica	(115)
TEAMLTPPERPEEFKNPNELRKYLKALNEYYAIVGRPRFa	Lymnaea stagnalis	(118)
*MFAPPNRPAEFKSPEELRQYMKALNEYYAIVGRPRFa	Idiosepius paradoxus	(121)
*QDSMLAPPDRPSEFRSPDELRRYLKALNEYYAIVGRPRFa	Lottia gigantea	(27)
*NDSLLPPNRPSRFSSPGQLRQYLKALNDYYAIVGRPRFa	Crassostrea gigas	(87)

Table 5 | NPF-related peptides.

Peptide sequences: *, only predicted by cDNA or EST; a, amide.

from its precursor in bag cell neurons involved in the control of egg-laying behavior (115). In a study investigating the role of NPF in the control of feeding, whole-mount ISH and immunocytochemistry localized NPF mRNAs and peptides in several cerebral somata and in only one buccal neuron in the *A. californica* feeding system (109). NPF was present in fibers in all major connectives and especially in buccal ganglion afferent fibers originating in the gut-innervating esophageal nerve, a nerve involved in satiation and in the generation of egestive programs (109).

The widespread distribution of NPF immunoreactivity in the CNS and in a variety of target organs of *H. aspersa* was also demonstrated by ICC using antibodies specific to Helix NPF or vertebrate NPY (125). In *O. vulgaris*, ICC studies evidenced NPF immunoreactivity in the optic lobe and peduncle complex. In the optic gland, an endocrine organ that controls gonad maturation (126), NPF was detected in varicose fibers, suggesting a role in optic gland regulation (127).

The widespread and high expression of NPF in the CNS and the variety of target cells and organs innervated by NPF-containing fibers in mollusks emphasize the involvement of NPF signaling in

Table 6 | CCK/SK-like peptides

Peptide sequence	Species	Reference
*FDYNFGGGRWa	Lottia gigantea	(106)
NYGEYGFGGGRFa	Haliotis diversicolor	(106)
*QGAWSYDYGLGGGRFa *SYGDYGIGGGRFa	Aplysia californica	(106)
*QGAWSYDYGLGGGRFa		

Peptide sequences: *, only predicted by cDNA or EST; a, amide.

the control of a number of physiological processes. In mollusks, the biological function of NPF has mainly been investigated in the two model species *L. stagnalis* and *A. californica*.

In L. stagnalis, the gene encoding NPF is upregulated in T. ocellata-parasitized animals (93). A role of NPF in the control of the energy flow was thus assumed. Indeed, parasites selectively interfere with neuroendocrine mechanisms that regulate the main determinants of the energy budget in the host's reproduction and growth processes (128). NPF injection or implantation of slowrelease peptide pellets in non-parasitized snails resulted in suppressed reproductive activity and reduced growth in a dose- and time-dependent manner (123). This activity appeared reminiscent of the well-known role of NPY in the regulation of the energy flow in vertebrates (129) but singularly differed by not affecting food intake (130). By contrast, NPF injection produced satiation-like effects in A. californica, i.e., a reduced meal-size and slower ingestion. NPF released from the esophageal nerve affects the feeding behavior; it modifies the feeding central pattern generator, a neuron network in the buccal ganglion, by eliciting egestive responses (109). Altogether, the distribution and the activity of NPF in mollusks point to a role in the coordination of the energy balance via the control of energy-consuming processes like growth and reproduction or possibly via the control of food intake. An NPFrelated receptor-encoding mRNA was recently found significantly upregulated in oyster (C. gigas) lines with reduced reproductive investment and increased potential for energy production (131). Although care should be paid until the actual ligand of this receptor is identified, this result also suggests the control of NPF signaling in bivalve mollusk reproduction and energy management.

THE CHOLECYSTOKININ/SULFAKININ-RELATED GENE

A recent extended comparative survey of peptide signaling systems in bilaterians demonstrated the early evolutionary origin of the CCK/SK signaling system (106). In this study, *in silico* data-mining

Table 7 | Functional involvement of RFamide-like peptides in the three main mollusk classes: B, Bivalves; C, Cephalopods; G, Gastropods.

	FaRPs		LFRF	Luqin	NPF
	Tetrapeptides	Hexapeptides			
Circulation/heart activity	B (5, 54) G (40, 55, 139)	G (16, 40, 55)		G (103, 104)	
Feeding	G (58–62, 74)		G (86, 88) C (94) B (87)		G (109)
Digestion	G (63, 64) B (65)	G (64)	C (90)		
Reproduction	G (34, 72, 84, 140) C (45, 68)	G (34, 72)	G (88) B (87)	G (103, 104, 110)	G (115, 123, 124)
Osmoregulation	G (70)	G (70)		G (102)	
Neuronal activity	G (66, 67)			G (110–112)	
Chromatophore activity	C (69)		C (95)		
Energy balance			B (87)		G (128)

of Haliotis diversicolor, A. californica, and L. gigantea sequence resources revealed the existence of peptides with the following consensus sequence: X(1-6)(D/E)Y(G/N)(L/F/I)GGGR(F/W)amide. These mollusk CCK/SK peptides exhibit the C-terminal RF(W)amide sequence common to insect SKs and the DY motif shared by both insect SKs and vertebrate CCKs (Table 6). Whether mollusk peptides are sulfated remains to be investigated. As vertebrate CCKs and insect SKs reveal similar biological functions with respect to digestive enzyme secretion, satiety (food intake), and smooth muscle contraction (132), we could expect their mollusk counterparts to have retained these basic biological activities. In this respect, it is interesting to note that FMR-Famide and FLPs, including insect SKs, elicit potent stimulation of the release of the digestive enzyme α -amylase from cell suspensions of the stomach-digestive gland complex of scallop (P. maximus) (65, 133, 134).

CONCLUSION

FMRFamide-like peptides exert pleiotropic activities and mediate a variety of physiological and behavioral processes in mollusks (Table 7). Interestingly, mollusks with diverse and well-defined habitats, life styles, and behaviors do not seem to exhibit significantly marked complexity levels in their FLP repertoires. This probably means that behavioral variety and adaptation to environmental cues result not only from the structural diversity of neuropeptide components but also from the intricacy of the spatiotemporal and stimulus-dependent patterns of expression of their encoding genes. Most of the functional assignments of this family of neuropeptides were obtained from the key model species A. californica and L. stagnalis because they have a CNS with large and reproducibly identified neurons, readily accessible and amenable to in vivo or in vitro handling. Since the activity of these neurons can also be correlated with physiological states or behaviors, establishing functional circuitries has become feasible in these species (61, 109, 135). As a result, a specific neuropeptide distribution within the CNS strongly infers its physiological involvement (Figure 5). Although sequence information is still lacking about so far completely understudied mollusk classes, such as monoplacophora, placophora, aplacophora, and scaphopoda, substantial genomic data are now becoming available in economically important classes of mollusks such as bivalves (91, 92) and cephalopods (136, 137). Such data offer the opportunity to investigate new mollusk models. These model species often have a compact and tiny CNS, so the methodologies developed for A. californica and L. stagnalis do not apply. Therefore, access to the neuropeptideencoding gene repertoire of these non-conventional model species will necessarily require the improvement of currently operating post-genomic functional tools such as RNA interference (138) to succeed in deciphering their biological function.

In the field of neuroendocrinology, sequence data will become crucial for unraveling the complexity of signaling systems in an evolutionary context; genome-wide analysis gives access to the complexity of the repertoire of GPCRs, which constitute the main molecular targets of neuropeptides. In parallel, exhaustive interaction between bioinformatics and mass spectrometry analyses makes the molecular identification of most mature neuropeptides produced in a given species accessible (143). In the context of FLPs,

(dorsal view) of *Lymnaea stagnalis*. BG, buccal ganglion; CG, cerebral ganglion; PeG, pedal ganglion; PIG, pleural ganglion; PaG, parietal ganglion; VG, visceral ganglion; VL, ventral lobe; LL, lateral lobe; CDC, caudo-dorsal cell. Nerves: 1, postbuccal; 2, buccal commissure; 3, dorsobuccal; 4, laterobuccal; 5, ventrobuccal; 6, cerebro-buccal connective; 7, superior lip; 8, median lip; 9, tentacular; 10, cerebral commissure; 11, cerebro-pedal connective; 12, superior medial; 13, median pedal; 14, inferior pedal; 15, pedal commissure; 16, cerebro-pleural connective; 17, left parietal; 18, cutaneous; 19, anal; 20, intestinal; 21, genital; 22, right parietal. Ehe neuron and the visceral white interneuron (VWI) [Adapted from Ref. (72, 104, 130, 141, 142)].

gaining insight into the structure of the mature peptides appears crucial. Indeed, some peptides like CCK/SKs might be subjected to post-translational sulfatation. Others, like NPFs, are presumed to produce distinct truncated forms, with potentially distinct biological properties that derive from the non-conventional processing of a precursor protein (116, 144). The grouping of RFamide peptides within a same family might be somewhat misleading and restrictive, especially when considering the evolutionary links between the deuterostome and protostome NPY/F signaling systems, or between the Luqin and insect RYamide signaling systems (106, 107). Phenylalanine and tyrosine display very close physicochemical properties and the shift from one residue to the other only results from a single nucleotide mutation. We suggest that mollusk neuropeptides with the C-terminal RYamide might be included. These include the newly LFRYamide peptide family identified in Lottia (27) or neuropeptide KY (NKY) with the C-terminal RYamide initially identified in Aplysia (145) and also via the identification of ESTs encoding NKY precursors in a variety of mollusks (27). In other respects, sharing a common C-terminal RFamide moiety does not entail that the peptides are functionally

or evolutionarily related. Thus, the major challenge will be to get further insight into the evolution and the functional assignment of these various FLPs, especially by focusing on poorly studied mollusk classes. One way of reaching this goal will rely on the characterization of ligand/receptor pairs thanks to the development of methodologies proven efficient in mollusks (87, 104, 118), and in other animal phyla (146–149). Such an approach was efficient to demonstrate the ancestral functional relationship between mollusk LFRFamide and insect sNPF signaling pathways (87). This indicates that sequence homology or disparity alone is not sufficient to ascribe evolutionary relatedness. Within a wide comparative context, the functional characterization of FLP/receptor couples in a variety of bilaterian or eumetozoan species will obviously help define the orthologies between the genes encoding the FLP signaling components. Then, functional and synteny analyses of these orthologous genes might generate unique data to propose convincing scenarios on the evolution of this complex family of neuropeptides in Eumetazoa.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

This work was supported by grants from ANR ("Gametogenes" ANR-08-GENM-041) and EU FP7-KBBE-2009 (REPROSEED grant no. 245119).

REFERENCES

- Stöger I, Sigwart JD, Kano Y, Knebelsberger T, Marshall BA, Schwabe E, et al. The continuing debate on deep molluscan phylogeny: evidence for Serialia (Mollusca, Monoplacophora + Polyplacophora). *Biomed Res Int* (2013) 2013:407072. doi:10.1155/2013/407072
- Scheller RH, Kaldany RR, Kreiner T, Mahon AC, Nambu JR, Schaefer M, et al. Neuropeptides: mediators of behavior in *Aplysia. Science* (1984) 225(4668):1300–8. doi:10.1126/science.6474178
- Jiménez R, Spijker S, de Schipper S, Lodder JC, Janse CK, Geraerts WP, et al. Peptidomics of a single identified neuron reveals diversity of multiple neuropeptides with convergent actions on cellular excitability. *J Neurosci* (2006) 26(2):518–29. doi:10.1523/JNEUROSCI.2566-05.2006
- El Filali Z, Van Minnen J, Liu WK, Smit AB, Li KW. Peptidomics analysis of neuropeptides involved in copulatory behavior of the mollusk *Lymnaea stagnalis*. J Proteome Res (2006) 5(7):1611–7. doi:10.1021/pr060014p
- Price DA, Greenberg MJ. Structure of a molluscan cardioexcitatory neuropeptide. *Science* (1977) 197(4304):670–1. doi:10.1126/science.877582
- López-Vera E, Aguilar MB, Heimer de la Cotera EP. FMRFamide and related peptides in the phylum Mollusca. *Peptides* (2008) 29(2):310–7. doi:10.1016/j. peptides.2007.09.025
- Walker RJ, Papaioannou S, Holden-Dye L. A review of FMRFamide- and RFamide-like peptides in metazoa. *Invert Neurosci* (2009) 9(3–4):111–53. doi:10.1007/s10158-010-0097-7
- Krajniak KG. Invertebrate FMRFamide related peptides. Protein Pept Lett (2013) 20(6):647–70. doi:10.2174/0929866511320060005
- Mercier AJ, Friedrich R, Boldt M. Physiological functions of FMRFamidelike peptides (FLPs) in crustaceans. *Microsc Res Tech* (2003) **60**(3):313–24. doi:10.1002/jemt.10270
- Kriegsfeld LJ. Driving reproduction: RFamide peptides behind the wheel. Horm Behav (2006) 50(5):655–66. doi:10.1016/j.yhbeh.2006.06.004
- Bechtold DA, Luckman SM. The role of RFamide peptides in feeding. J Endocrinol (2007) 192(1):3–15. doi:10.1677/JOE-06-0069
- Mousley A, Novozhilova E, Kimber MJ, Day TA. Neuropeptide physiology in helminths. Adv Exp Med Biol (2010) 692:78–97. doi:10.1007/978-1-4419-6902-6_5
- Price DA, Cottrell GA, Doble KE, Greenberg MJ, Jorenby W, Lehman HK, et al. A novel FMRFamide-related peptide in *Helix*: pQDPFLRFamide. *Biol Bull* (1985) 169(1):256. doi:10.2307/1541402
- Martin R, Voigt KH. The neurosecretory system of the Octopus vena cava: a neurohemal organ. Experientia (1987) 43(5):537–43. doi:10.1007/ BF02143582

- Linacre A, Kellett E, Saunders S, Bright K, Benjamin PR, Burke JF. ardioactive neuropeptide Phe-Met-Arg-Phe-NH2 (FMRFamide) and novel related peptides are encoded in multiple copies by a single gene in the snail *Lymnaea stagnalis. J Neurosci* (1990) **10**(2):412–9.
- Price DA, Lesser W, Lee TD, Doble KE, Greenberg MJ. Seven FMRFamiderelated and two SCP-related cardioactive peptides from *Helix. J Exp Biol* (1990) 154:421–37.
- Saunders SE, Bright K, Kellett E, Benjamin PR, Burke JF. Neuropeptides Gly-Asp-Pro-Phe-Leu-Arg-Phe-Amide (GDPFLRFamide) and Ser-Asp-Pro-Phe-Leu-Arg-Phe-Amide (SDPFLRFamide) are encoded by an Exon 3' to Phe-Met-Arg-Phe-NH2 (FMRFamide) in the snail *Lymnaea stagnalis. J Neurosci* (1991) 11(3):740–5.
- Kellett E, Saunders SE, Li KW, Staddon JW, Benjamin PR, Burke JF. Genomic organization of the FMRFamide gene in *Lymnaea*: multiple exons encoding novel neuropeptides. *J Neurosci* (1994) 14(11 Pt 1):6564–70.
- Lutz EM, MacDonald M, Hettle S, Price DA, Cottrell GA, Sommerville J. Structure of cDNA clones and genomic DNA FMRFamide-related peptides (FaRPs) in *Helix. Mol Cell Neurosci* (1992) 3(5):373–82. doi:10.1016/1044-7431(92) 90049-8
- 20. Fujisawa Y, Ikeda T, Nomoto K, Yasuda-Kamatani Y, Minakata H, Kenny PT, et al. The FMRFamide-related decapeptide of *Mytilus* contains a D-amino acid residue. *Comp Biochem Physiol C* (1992) **102**(1):91–5. doi:10.1016/0742-8413(92)90049-D
- Minakata H, Ikeda T, Fujita T, Kiss T, Hiripi L, Muneoka Y, et al. Neuropeptides Isolated from *Helix pomatia* part 2. FMR Famide-related peptides, S-lamide peptides, FR peptides and others. In: Yanaihara N, editor. *Peptide Chemistry – Japan Symposium-Escom*. Leiden: ESCOM (1992). p. 579–82.
- 22. de With ND, van der Schors RC. SKPYMRFamide, a novel FMRFamiderelated peptide in the snail *Lymnaea stagnalis*. *Neuroreport* (1992) 3(7):612–4. doi:10.1097/00001756-199207000-00017
- 23. Kuroki Y, Kanda T, Kubota I, Ikeda T, Fujisawa Y, Minakata H, et al. FMRFamide-related peptides isolated from the prosobranch mollusc *Fusinus ferrugineus*. *Acta Biol Hung* (1993) **44**(1):41–4.
- Loi PK, Tublitz N. Molecular analysis of FMRFamide- and FMRFamide-related peptides (FaRPS) in the cuttlefish *Sepia officinalis*. J Exp Biol (1997) 200(Pt 10):1483–9.
- Favrel P, Lelong C, Mathieu M. Structure of the cDNA encoding the precursor for the neuropeptide FMRFamide in the bivalve mollusc *Mytilus edulis*. *Neuroreport* (1998) 9(13):2961–5. doi:10.1097/00001756-199809140-00008
- Maillo M, Aguilar MB, Lopéz-Vera E, Craig AG, Bulaj G, Olivera BM, et al. Conorfamide, a *Conus* venom peptide belonging to the RFamide family of neuropeptides. *Toxicon* (2002) 40(4):401–7. doi:10.1016/S0041-0101(01)00176-3
- Veenstra JA. Neurohormones and neuropeptides encoded by the genome of *Lottia gigantea*, with reference to other mollusks and insects. *Gen Comp Endocrinol* (2010) 167(1):86–103. doi:10.1016/j.ygcen.2010.02.010
- Cummins SF, Tollenaere A, Degnan BM, Croll RP. Molecular analysis of two FMRFamide-encoding transcripts expressed during the development of the tropical abalone *Haliotis asinina*. J Comp Neurol (2011) 519(10):2043–59. doi:10.1002/cne.22621
- 29. Boer HH, Schot LP, Veenstra JA, Reichelt D. Immunocytochemical identification of neural elements in the central nervous systems of a snail, some insects, a fish, and a mammal with an antiserum to the molluscan cardioexcitatory tetrapeptide FMRF-amide. *Cell Tissue Res* (1980) **213**(1):21–7. doi:10.1007/BF00236917
- Schot LP, Boer HH. Immunocytochemical demonstration of peptidergic cells in the pond snail *Lymnaea stagnalis* with an antiserum to the molluscan cardioactive tetrapeptide FMRF-amide. *Cell Tissue Res* (1982) 225(2):347–54. doi:10.1007/BF00214687
- Too CK, Croll RP. Detection of FMRFamide-like immunoreactivities in the sea scallop placopecten magellanicus by immunohistochemistry and western blot analysis. *Cell Tissue Res* (1995) 281(2):295–304. doi:10.1007/BF00583398
- Ram JL, Baidoun F, Ram ML, Croll RP. Cholinergic and peptidergic regulation of siphon/mantle function in the zebra mussel, *Dreissena polymorpha*. *Comp Biochem Physiol C Pharmacol Toxicol Endocrinol* (1997) 117(3):275–82. doi:10.1016/S0742-8413(97)00006-6
- Cardot J, Fellman D. Immunofluorescent evidence of an FMRFamide-like peptide in the peripheral nervous system of the gastropod mollusc *Helix aspersa*. *Neurosci Lett* (1983) 43(2–3):167–72. doi:10.1016/0304-3940(83)90182-9
- Lehman HK, Price DA. Localization of FMRFamide-like peptides in the snail Helix aspersa. J Exp Biol (1987) 131:37–53.

- 35. Le Gall S, Féral C, Van Minnen J, Marchand CR. Evidence for peptidergic innervation of the endocrine optic gland in *Sepia* by neurons showing FMRFamide-like immunoreactivity. *Brain Res* (1988) 462(1):83–8. doi:10. 1016/0006-8993(88)90588-4
- 36. Loi P, Saunders R, Young D, Tublitz N. Peptidergic regulation of chromatophore function in the European cuttlefish *Sepia officinalis*. J Exp Biol (1996) 199(Pt 5):1177–87.
- Haszprunar G, Friedrich S, Wanninger A, Ruthensteiner B. Fine structure and immunocytochemistry of a new chemosensory system in the *Chiton larva* (Mollusca: Polyplacophora). J Morphol (2002) 251(2):210–8. doi:10.1002/ jmor.1084
- Wanninger A, Haszprunar G. Muscle development in *Antalis entalis* (Mollusca, Scaphopoda) and its significance for scaphopod relationships. *J Morphol* (2002) 254(1):53–64. doi:10.1002/jmor.10004
- Espinoza E, Carrigan M, Thomas SG, Shaw G, Edison AS. A statistical view of FMRFamide neuropeptide diversity. *Mol Neurobiol* (2000) 21(1–2):35–56. doi:10.1385/MN:21:1-2:035
- Ebberink RH, Price DA, van Loenhout H, Doble KE, Riehm JP, Geraerts WP, et al. The brain of *Lymnaea* contains a family of FMRFamide-like peptides. *Peptides* (1987) 8(3):515–22. doi:10.1016/0196-9781(87)90018-0
- Aguilar MB, Luna-Ramírez KS, Echeverría D, Falcón A, Olivera BM, Heimer de la Cotera EP, et al. Conorfamide-Sr2, a gamma-carboxyglutamate-containing FMRFamide-related peptide from the venom of *Conus spurius* with activity in mice and mollusks. *Peptides* (2008) **29**(2):186–95. doi:10.1016/j.peptides.2007. 09.022
- 42. Schaefer M, Picciotto MR, Kreiner T, Taussig R, Scheller RH. *Aplysia* neurons express a gene encoding multiple FMRFamide neuropeptides late the cardiovascular. *Cell* (1984) **1985**:457–67. doi:10.1016/S0092-8674(85) 80019-2
- Taussig R, Scheller RH. The *Aplysia* FMRFamide gene encodes sequences related to mammalian brain peptides. *DNA* (1986) 5(6):453–61. doi:10.1089/ dna.1.1986.5.453
- Sweedler JV, Li L, Floyd P, Gilly W. Mass spectrometric survey of peptides in cephalopods with an emphasis on the FMRFamide-related peptides. *J Exp Biol* (2000) 203(Pt 23):3565–73.
- 45. Di Cristo C, Delli Bovi P, Di Cosmo A. Role of FMRFamide in the reproduction of *Octopus vulgaris*: molecular analysis and effect on visual input. *Peptides* (2003) 24(10):1525–32. doi:10.1016/j.peptides.2003.07.018
- 46. Santama N, Li KW, Geraerts WP, Benjamin PR, Burke JF. Post-translational processing of the alternative neuropeptide precursor encoded by the FMR-Famide gene in the pulmonate snail *Lymnaea stagnalis. Eur J Neurosci* (1996) 8(5):968–77. doi:10.1111/j.1460-9568.1996.tb01584.x
- Sossin WS, Fisher JM, Scheller RH. Cellular and molecular biology of neuropeptide processing and packaging. *Neuron* (1989) 2(5):1407–17. doi:10. 1016/0896-6273(89)90186-4
- Li KW, Jiménez CR, Van Veelen PA, Geraerts WP. Processing and targeting of a molluscan egg-laying peptide prohormone as revealed by mass spectrometric peptide fingerprinting and peptide sequencing. *Endocrinology* (1994) 134(4):1812–9. doi:10.1210/endo.134.4.8137747
- Burbach JPH, Grant P, Hellemons AJCGM, Degiorgis JA, Li KW, Pant HC. Differential expression of the FMRF gene in adult and hatchling stellate ganglia of the squid Loligo pealei. *Biol Open* (2014) 3(1):50-8. doi:10.1242/bio. 20136890
- MacDonald M, Lutz EM, Lesser W, Cottrell GA, Sommerville J. Expression of mRNA encoding FMRFamide-related peptides (FaRPs) in the nervous system of *Helix aspersa*. *Mol Cell Neurosci* (1994) 5(1):23–34. doi:10.1006/mcne.1994. 1003
- Santama N, Benjamin PR. Gene expression and function of FMRFamiderelated neuropeptides in the snail *Lymnaea*. *Microsc Res Tech* (2000) 49(6):547–56. doi:10.1002/1097-0029(20000615)49:6<547::AID-JEMT5>3.0. CO;2-Y
- Voronezhskaya EE, Elekes K. Expression of FMRFamide gene encoded peptides by identified neurons in embryos and juveniles of the pulmonate snail *Lymnaea stagnalis. Cell Tissue Res* (2003) 314(2):297–313. doi:10.1007/s00441-003-0800-7
- 53. Aroua S, Andouche A, Martin M, Baratte S, Bonnaud L. FaRP cell distribution in the developing CNS suggests the involvement of FaRPs in all parts of the chromatophore control pathway in *Sepia officinalis* (Cephalopoda). *Zoology* (*Jena*) (2011) 114(2):113–22. doi:10.1016/j.zool.2010.11.002

- Painter SD, Greenberg MJ. A survey of the responses of bivalve hearts to the molluscan neuropeptide FMRFamide and to 5-hydroxytryptamine. *Biol Bull* (1982) 162(3):311. doi:10.2307/1540986
- Moulis A. RFamide neuropeptide actions on the molluscan heart. Acta Biol Hung (2004) 55(1–4):335–41. doi:10.1556/ABiol.55.2004.1-4.39
- Alevizos A, Bailey CH, Chen M, Koester J. Innervation of vascular and cardiac muscle of *Aplysia* by multimodal motoneuron L7. *J Neurophysiol* (1989) 61(5):1053–63.
- Dockray GJ. The expanding family of RFamide peptides and their effects on feeding behaviour. *Exp Physiol* (2004) 89(3):229–35. doi:10.1113/expphysiol. 2004.027169
- Sossin WS, Kirk MD, Scheller RH. Peptidergic modulation of neuronal circuitry controlling feeding in *Aplysia. J Neurosci* (1987) 7(3):671–81.
- Kyriakides MA, McCrohan CR. Effect of putative neuromodulators on rhythmic buccal motor output in *Lymnaea stagnalis*. J Neurobiol (1989) 20(7):635–50. doi:10.1002/neu.480200704
- Murphy AD. An identified pleural ganglion interneuron inhibits patterned motor activity in the buccal ganglia of the snail, *Helisoma. Brain Res* (1990) 525(2):300–3. doi:10.1016/0006-8993(90)90878-F
- Alania M, Sakharov DA, Elliott CJH. Multilevel Inhibition of feeding by a peptidergic pleural interneuron in the mollusc *Lymnaea stagnalis*. J Comp Physiol A Neuroethol Sens Neural Behav Physiol (2004) 190(5):379–90. doi:10.1007/ s00359-004-0503-x
- Evans CG, Vilim FS, Harish O, Kupfermann I, Weiss KR, Cropper EC. Modulation of radula opener muscles in *Aplysia. J Neurophysiol* (1999) 82(3): 1339–51.
- Austin T, Weiss S, Lukowiak K. FMRFamide effects on spontaneous and induced contractions of the anterior gizzard in *Aplysia. Can J Physiol Pharmacol* (1983) 61(8):949–53. doi:10.1139/y83-142
- Bulloch AG, Price DA, Murphy AD, Lee TD, Bowes HN. FMRFamide peptides in *Helisoma*: identification and physiological actions at a peripheral synapse. *J Neurosci* (1988) 8(9):3459–69.
- 65. Favrel P, Giard W, Benlimane N, Boucaud-Camou E, Henry M. A new biological activity for the neuropeptide FMRFamide: experimental evidence for a secretagogue effect on amylase secretion in the scallop *Pecten maximus. Experientia* (1994) **50**(11–12):1106–10. doi:10.1007/BF01923468
- 66. Fisher T, Lin CH, Kaczmarek LK. The peptide FMRFa terminates a discharge in *Aplysia* bag cell neurons by modulating calcium, potassium, and chloride conductances. *J Neurophysiol* (1993) 69(6):2164–73.
- Kits KS, Lodder JC, Veerman MJ. Phe-Met-Arg-Phe-amide activates a novel voltage-dependent K+ current through a lipoxygenase pathway in molluscan neurones. J Gen Physiol (1997) 110(5):611–28. doi:10.1085/jgp.110.5.611
- Henry J, Zatylny C, Boucaud-Camou E. Peptidergic control of egg-laying in the cephalopod *Sepia officinalis*: involvement of FMRFamide and FMRFamiderelated peptides. *Peptides* (1999) 20(9):1061–70. doi:10.1016/S0196-9781(99) 00102-3
- 69. Loi PK, Tublitz NJ. Roles of glutamate and FMRFamide-related peptides at the chromatophore neuromuscular junction in the cuttlefish, *Sepia* officinalis. J Comp Neurol (2000) 420(4):499–511. doi:10.1002/(SICI)1096-9861(20000515)420:4<499::AID-CNE7>3.0.CO;2-E
- Madrid KP, Price DA, Greenberg MJ, Khan HR, Saleuddin AS. FMRFamiderelated peptides from the kidney of the snail, *Helisoma trivolvis. Peptides* (1994) 15(1):31–6. doi:10.1016/0196-9781(94)90166-X
- Li G, Chase R. Correlation of axon projections and peptide immunoreactivity in mesocerebral neurons of the snail *Helix aspersa*. J Comp Neurol (1995) 353(1):9–17. doi:10.1002/cne.903530103
- 72. van Golen FA, Li KW, de Lange RP, Jespersen S, Geraerts WP. Mutually exclusive neuronal expression of peptides encoded by the FMRFa gene underlies a differential control of copulation in *Lymnaea. J Biol Chem* (1995) **270**(47):28487–93. doi:10.1074/jbc.270.47.28487
- 73. Li KW, Smit AB, Geraerts WP. Structural and functional characterization of neuropeptides involved in the control of male mating behavior of *Lymnaea* stagnalis. Peptides (1992) 13(4):633–8. doi:10.1016/0196-9781(92)90166-Z
- Elliott CJ, Vehovszky A. Comparative pharmacology of feeding in molluscs. Acta Biol Hung (2000) 51(2–4):153–63.
- 75. Henry J, Zatylny C, Favrel P. HPLC and electrospray ionization mass spectrometry as tools for the identification of APGWamide-related peptides in gastropod and bivalve mollusks: comparative activities on *Mytilus* muscles. *Brain Res* (2000) 862(1–2):162–70. doi:10.1016/S0006-8993(00)02108-9

- Lingueglia E, Champigny G, Lazdunski M, Barbry P. Cloning of the amiloride-sensitive FMRFamide peptide-gated sodium channel. *Nature* (1995) 378(6558):730–3. doi:10.1038/378730a0
- 77. Jeziorski MC, Green KA, Sommerville J, Cottrell GA. Cloning and expression of a FMRFamide-gated Na(+) channel from *Helisoma trivolvis* and comparison with the native neuronal channel. *J Physiol* (2000) **526**(Pt 1):13–25. doi:10.1111/j.1469-7793.2000.00013.x
- Perry SJ, Straub VA, Schofield MG, Burke JF, Benjamin PR. Neuronal expression of an FMRFamide-gated Na+ channel and its modulation by acid pH. *J Neurosci* (2001) 21(15):5559–67.
- Furukawa Y, Miyawaki Y, Abe G. Molecular cloning and functional characterization of the *Aplysia* FMRFamide-gated Na+ channel. *Pflügers Arch* (2006) 451(5):646–56. doi:10.1007/s00424-005-1498-z
- Lingueglia E, Deval E, Lazdunski M. FMRFamide-gated sodium channel and ASIC channels: a new class of ionotropic receptors for FMRFamide and related peptides. *Peptides* (2006) 27(5):1138–52. doi:10.1016/j.peptides.2005.06.037
- Askwith CC, Cheng C, Ikuma M, Benson C, Price MP, Welsh MJ. Neuropeptide FF and FMRFamide potentiate acid-evoked currents from sensory neurons and proton-gated DEG/ENaC channels. *Neuron* (2000) 26(1):133–41. doi:10.1016/S0896-6273(00)81144-7
- Payza K. FMRFamide receptors in *Helix aspersa*. Peptides (1987) 8(6):1065–74. doi:10.1016/0196-9781(87)90138-0
- 83. Payza K, Greenberg MJ, Price DA. Further characterization of *Helix* FMR-Famide receptors: kinetics, tissue distribution, and interactions with the endogenous heptapeptides. *Peptides* (1989) **10**(3):657–61. doi:10.1016/0196-9781(89)90156-3
- Brussaard AB, Kits KS, Ter Maat A. One receptor type mediates two independent effects of FMRFa on neurosecretory cells of *Lymnaea*. *Peptides* (1989) 10(2):289–97. doi:10.1016/0196-9781(89)90032-6
- Chin GJ, Payza K, Price DA, Greenberg MJ, Doble KE. Characterization and solubilization of the FMRFamide receptor of squid. *Biol Bull* (1994) 187(2):185–99. doi:10.2307/1542241
- Cropper EC, Brezina V, Vilim FS, Harish O, Price DA, Rosen S, et al. FRF peptides in the ARC neuromuscular system of *Aplysia*: purification and physiological actions. *J Neurophysiol* (1994) 72(5):2181–95.
- 87. Bigot L, Beets I, Dubos M-P, Boudry P, Schoofs L, Favrel P. Functional characterization of a short neuropeptide F-related receptor in a lophotrochozoan, the mollusk *Crassostrea gigas. J Exp Biol* (2014) 217(Pt 16):2974–82. doi:10.1242/jeb.104067
- 88. Hoek RM, Li KW, van Minnen J, Lodder JC, de Jong-Brink M, Smit AB, et al. LFRFamides: a novel family of parasitation-induced -RFamide neuropeptides that inhibit the activity of neuroendocrine cells in *Lymnaea stagnalis. J Neurochem* (2005) **92**(5):1073–80. doi:10.1111/j.1471-4159.2004.02927.x
- Vilim FS, Sasaki K, Rybak J, Alexeeva V, Cropper EC, Jing J, et al. Distinct mechanisms produce functionally complementary actions of neuropeptides that are structurally related but derived from different precursors. *J Neurosci* (2010) 30(1):131–47. doi:10.1523/JNEUROSCI.3282-09.2010
- Zatylny-Gaudin C, Bernay B, Zanuttini B, Leprince J, Vaudry H, Henry J. Characterization of a novel LFRFamide neuropeptide in the cephalopod Sepia officinalis. Peptides (2010) 31(2):207–14. doi:10.1016/j.peptides.2009.11.021
- 91. Zhang G, Fang X, Guo X, Li L, Luo R, Xu F, et al. The oyster genome reveals stress adaptation and complexity of shell formation. *Nature* (2012) **490**(7418):49–54. doi:10.1038/nature11413
- 92. Fleury E, Huvet A, Lelong C, de Lorgeril J, Boulo V, Gueguen Y, et al. Generation and analysis of a 29,745 unique expressed sequence tags from the Pacific oyster (*Crassostrea gigas*) assembled into a publicly accessible database: the Gigas-Database. *BMC Genomics* (2009) **10**:341. doi:10.1186/1471-2164-10-341
- 93. Hoek RM, van Kesteren RE, Smit AB, de Jong-Brink M, Geraerts WP. Altered gene expression in the host brain caused by a trematode parasite: neuropeptide genes are preferentially affected during parasitosis. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (1997) **94**(25):14072–6. doi:10.1073/pnas.94.25.14072
- 94. Zhang Z, Tublitz NJ. Expression of the SOFaRP2 gene in the central nervous system of the adult cuttlefish *Sepia officinalis*. *Neuropeptides* (2013) **47**(3):149–55. doi:10.1016/j.npep.2013.01.003
- 95. Zhang Z, Goodwin E, Loi PK, Tublitz NJ. Molecular analysis of a novel FMRFamide-related peptide gene (SOFaRP(2)) and its expression pattern in the brain of the European cuttlefish Sepia officinalis. Peptides (2012) 34(1):114–9. doi:10.1016/j.peptides.2011.07.011

- 96. Lee K-S, You KH, Choo J-K, Han Y-M, Yu K. Drosophila short neuropeptide F regulates food intake and body size. J Biol Chem (2004) **279**(49):50781–9. doi:10.1074/jbc.M407842200
- 97. Kapan N, Lushchak OV, Luo J, Nässel DR. Identified peptidergic neurons in the Drosophila brain regulate insulin-producing cells, stress responses and metabolism by coexpressed short neuropeptide F and corazonin. Cell Mol Life Sci (2012) 2012:4051–66. doi:10.1007/s00018-012-1097-z
- Knapek S, Kahsai L, Winther AM, Tanimoto H, Nässel DR. Short neuropeptide F acts as a functional neuromodulator for olfactory memory in Kenyon cells of *Drosophila* mushroom bodies. *J Neurosci* (2013) 33(12):5340–5. doi:10.1523/JNEUROSCI.2287-12.2013
- Shyamala M, Fisher JM, Scheller RH. A neuropeptide precursor expressed in Aplysia neuron L5. DNA (1986) 5(3):203–8. doi:10.1089/dna.1986.5.203
- 100. Aloyz RS, DesGroseillers L. Processing of the L5-67 precursor peptide and characterization of LUQIN in the LUQ neurons of *Aplysia californica*. *Peptides* (1995) 16(2):331–8. doi:10.1016/0196-9781(94)00140-5
- 101. Li L, Moroz TP, Garden RW, Floyd PD, Weiss KR, Sweedler JV. Mass spectrometric survey of interganglionically transported peptides in *Aplysia. Peptides* (1998) 19(8):1425–33. doi:10.1016/S0196-9781(98)00094-1
- 102. Angers A, DesGroseillers L. Alternative splicing and genomic organization of the L5-67 gene of *Aplysia californica*. *Gene* (1998) **208**(2):271–7. doi:10.1016/ S0378-1119(98)00009-2
- 103. Fujimoto K, Ohta N, Yoshida M, Kubota I, Muneoka Y, Kobayashi M. A novel cardio-excitatory peptide isolated from the atria of the African giant snail, Achatina fulica. Biochem Biophys Res Commun (1990) 167(2):777–83. doi:10.1016/0006-291X(90)92093-F
- 104. Tensen C, Cox K, Smit A, van der Schors R, Meyerhof W, Richter D, et al. The Lymnaea cardioexcitatory peptide (LyCEP) receptor: a G-protein-coupled receptor for a novel member of the RFamide neuropeptide family. J Neurosci (1998) 18(23):9812–21.
- 105. Veenstra JA. Neuropeptide evolution: neurohormones and neuropeptides predicted from the genomes of *Capitella teleta* and *Helobdella robusta. Gen Comp Endocrinol* (2011) 171(2):160–75. doi:10.1016/j.ygcen.2011.01.005
- 106. Mirabeau O, Joly J-S. Molecular evolution of peptidergic signaling systems in bilaterians. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2013) **110**(22):E2028–37. doi:10.1073/pnas.1219956110
- 107. Jékely G. Global view of the evolution and diversity of metazoan neuropeptide signaling. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A (2013) 110(21):8702–7. doi:10.1073/pnas. 1221833110
- 108. Satake H, Takuwa K, Minakata H. Characterization of cDNA and expression of mRNA encoding an *Achatina* cardioexcitatory RFamide peptide. *Peptides* (1999) **20**(11):1295–302. doi:10.1016/S0196-9781(99)00134-5
- 109. Jing J, Vilim FS, Horn CC, Alexeeva V, Hatcher NG, Sasaki K, et al. From hunger to satiety: reconfiguration of a feeding network by *Aplysia* neuropeptide Y. *J Neurosci* (2007) 27(13):3490–502. doi:10.1523/JNEUROSCI.0334-07.2007
- 110. Giardino ND, Aloyz RS, Zollinger M, Miller MW, DesGroseillers L. L5-67 and LUQ-1 peptide precursors of *Aplysia californica*: distribution and localization of immunoreactivity in the central nervous system and in peripheral tissues. *J Comp Neurol* (1996) **374**(2):230–45. doi:10.1002/(SICI)1096-9861(19961014)374:2<230::AID-CNE6>3.3.CO;2-3
- Koester J, Alevizos A. Innervation of the kidney of *Aplysia* by L10, the LUQ cells, and an identified peripheral motoneuron. *J Neurosci* (1989) **9**(11): 4078–88.
- 112. Angers A, Zappulla JP, Zollinger M, DesGroseillers L. Gene products from LUQ neurons in the abdominal ganglion are present at the renal pore of *Aplysia californica. Comp Biochem Physiol B Biochem Mol Biol* (2000) **126**(3):435–43. doi:10.1016/S0305-0491(00)00217-0
- 113. Leung PS, Shaw C, Maule AG, Thim L, Johnston CF, Irvine GB. The primary structure of neuropeptide F (NPF) from the garden snail, *Helix aspersa. Regul Pept* (1992) 41(1):71–81. doi:10.1016/0167-0115(92)90515-V
- 114. Maule AG, Shaw C, Halton DW, Thim L, Johnston CF, Fairweather I, et al. Neuropeptide F: a novel parasitic flatworm regulatory peptide from moniezia expansa (Cestoda: Cyclophyllidea). *Parasitology* (1991) **102**(02):309. doi:10. 1017/S0031182000062648
- 115. Rajpara SM, Garcia PD, Roberts R, Eliassen JC, Owens DF, Maltby D, et al. Identification and molecular cloning of a neuropeptide Y homolog that produces prolonged inhibition in *Aplysia* Neurons. *Neuron* (1992) **9**(3):505–13. doi:10.1016/0896-6273(92)90188-J

- 116. Smart D, Shaw C, Johnston C, Thim L, Halton D, Buchanan K. Peptide tyrosine phenylalanine: a novel neuropeptide F-related nonapeptide from the brain of the squid, *Loligo vulgaris. Biochem Biophys Res Commun* (1992) 186(3):1616–23. doi:10.1016/S0006-291X(05)81593-1
- 117. Nässel DR, Wegener C. A comparative review of short and long neuropeptide F signaling in invertebrates: any similarities to vertebrate neuropeptide Y signaling? *Peptides* (2011) **32**(6):1335–55. doi:10.1016/j.peptides.2011.03. 013
- 118. Tensen CP, Cox KJ, Burke JF, Leurs R, van der Schors RC, Geraerts WP, et al. Molecular cloning and characterization of an invertebrate homologue of a neuropeptide Y receptor. *Eur J Neurosci* (1998) **10**(11):3409–16. doi:10.1046/j. 1460-9568.1998.00350.x
- 119. Wu X, Shao X, Guo Z-Y, Chi C-W. Identification of neuropeptide Y-like conopeptides from the venom of *Conus betulinus. Chin J Biochem Biophys* (2010) 42(7):502–5. doi:10.1093/abbs/gmq042
- Nielsen DB, Dykert J, Rivier JE, McIntosh JM. Isolation of Lys-conopressin-G from the venom of the worm-hunting snail, *Conus imperialis. Toxicon* (1994) 32(7):845–8. doi:10.1016/0041-0101(94)90009-4
- 121. Nuss AB, Forschler BT, Crim JW, TeBrugge V, Pohl J, Brown MR. Molecular characterization of neuropeptide f from the eastern subterranean termite *Reticulitermes flavipes* (Kollar) (Isoptera: Rhinotermitidae). *Peptides* (2010) **31**(3):419–28. doi:10.1016/j.peptides.2009.09.001
- 122. Allen J, Novotný J, Martin J, Heinrich G. Molecular structure of mammalian neuropeptide Y: analysis by molecular cloning and computer-aided comparison with crystal structure of avian homologue. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (1987) 84(8):2532–6. doi:10.1073/pnas.84.8.2532
- 123. De Jong-Brink M, Reid CN, Tensen CP, Ter Maat A. Parasites flicking the NPY gene on the host's switchboard: why NPY? FASEB J (1999) 13(14):1972–84.
- 124. De Lange RP, van Golen FA, van Minnen J. Diversity in cell specific coexpression of four neuropeptide genes involved in control of male copulation behaviour in *Lymnaea stagnalis*. *Neuroscience* (1997) **78**(1):289–99. doi:10.1016/S0306-4522(96)00576-3
- 125. Leung PS, Shaw C, Johnston CF, Irvine GB. Immunocytochemical distribution of neuropeptide F (NPF) in the gastropod mollusc, *Helix aspersa*, and in several other invertebrates. *Cell Tissue Res* (1994) **275**(2):383–93. doi:10.1007/BF00319438
- Wells MJ, Wells J. Hormonal control of sexual maturity in Octopus. J Exp Biol (1959) 36:1–33.
- 127. Suzuki H, Muraoka T, Yamamoto T. Localization of corticotropin-releasing factor-immunoreactive nervous tissue and colocalization with neuropeptide Y-like substance in the optic lobe and peduncle complex of the Octopus (Octopus vulgaris). Cell Tissue Res (2003) 313(1):129–38. doi:10.1007/s00441-003-0734-0
- De Jong-Brink M. How schistosomes profit from the stress responses they elicit in their hosts. *Adv Parasitol* (1995) 35:177–256. doi:10.1016/S0065-308X(08) 60072-X
- 129. Frankish HM, Dryden S, Hopkins D, Wang Q, Williams G. Neuropeptide Y, the hypothalamus, and diabetes: insights into the central control of metabolism. *Peptides* (1995) 16(4):757–71. doi:10.1016/0196-9781(94)00200-P
- 130. De Jong-Brink M, Ter Maat A, Tensen CP. NPY in invertebrates: molecular answers to altered functions during evolution. *Peptides* (2001) 22(3):309–15. doi:10.1016/S0196-9781(01)00332-1
- 131. Fleury E, Moal J, Boulo V, Daniel J-Y, Mazurais D, Hénaut A, et al. Microarraybased identification of gonad transcripts differentially expressed between lines of pacific oyster selected to be resistant or susceptible to summer mortality. *Mar Biotechnol (NY)* (2010) 12(3):326–39. doi:10.1007/s10126-009-9227-9
- 132. Schoofs L, Nachman RJ. Sulfakinins. In: Kastin A, editor. Handbook of Biological Active Peptides. New York, NY: Elsevier (2006). p. 183–87.
- 133. Nachman RJ, Giard W, Favrel P, Suresh T, Sreekumar S. Insect myosuppressins and sulfakinins stimulate release of the digestive enzyme α-amylase in two invertebrates: the scallop *Pecten maximus* and insect rynchophorus ferrugineus. *Ann N Y Acad Sci* (1997) **814**:335–8. doi:10.1111/j.1749-6632.1997. tb46178.x
- 134. Nachman RJ, Giard W, Lange A, Favrel P. Stimulation of alpha-amylase release in the scallop *Pecten maximus* by the myosuppressins. Structure-activity relationships. *Ann NY Acad Sci* (1999) 897:273–81. doi:10.1111/j.1749-6632.1999. tb07898.x
- 135. Alania M, Vorontsov DD, Sakharov DA. Higher-order control of the feeding network in *Lymnaea. Acta Biol Hung* (2008) 59(Suppl):23–8. doi:10.1556/ ABiol.59.2008.Suppl.3

- 136. Bassaglia Y, Bekel T, Da Silva C, Poulain J, Andouche A, Navet S, et al. ESTs library from embryonic stages reveals tubulin and reflectin diversity in *Sepia officinalis* (Mollusca – Cephalopoda). *Gene* (2012) **498**(2):203–11. doi:10.1016/j.gene.2012.01.100
- 137. Zhang X, Mao Y, Huang Z, Qu M, Chen J, Ding S, et al. Transcriptome analysis of the *Octopus vulgaris* central nervous system. *PLoS One* (2012) 7(6):e40320. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0040320
- 138. Fabioux C, Corporeau C, Quillien V, Favrel P, Huvet A. In vivo RNA interference in oyster vasa silencing inhibits germ cell development. *FEBS J* (2009) 276(9):2566–73. doi:10.1111/j.1742-4658.2009.06982.x
- 139. Moulis A, Huddart H. RFamide neuropeptide actions on the molluscan ventricle: interactions with primary neurotransmitters. *Comp Biochem Physiol C Toxicol Pharmacol* (2004) 142(1–2):95–102. doi:10.1016/j.cbpc.2005.10.018
- 140. Brussaard AB, Kits KS, Ter Maat A, Van Minnen J, Moed PJ. Dual inhibitory action of FMRFamide on neurosecretory cells controlling egg laying behavior in the pond snail. *Brain Res* (1988) 447(1):35–51. doi:10.1016/0006-8993(88) 90963-8
- 141. Worster BM, Yeoman MS, Benjamin PR. Matrix-assisted laser desorption/ionization time of flight mass spectrometric analysis of the pattern of peptide expression in single neurons resulting from alternative mRNA splicing of the FMRFamide gene. *Eur J Neurosci* (1998) **10**(11):3498–507. doi:10.1046/j.1460-9568.1998.00361.x
- 142. Koene JM. Neuro-endocrine control of reproduction in hermaphroditic freshwater snails: mechanisms and evolution. *Front Behav Neurosci* (2010) 4:167. doi:10.3389/fnbeh.2010.00167
- 143. Boerjan B, Cardoen D, Bogaerts A, Landuyt B, Schoofs L, Verleyen P. Mass spectrometric profiling of (neuro)-peptides in the worker honeybee, *Apis mellifera*. *Neuropharmacology* (2010) 58(1):248–58. doi:10.1016/j.neuropharm.2009.06. 026
- 144. Clynen E, Husson SJ, Schoofs L. Identification of new members of the (short) neuropeptide F family in locusts and *Caenorhabditis elegans. Ann N Y Acad Sci* (2009) **1163**:60–74. doi:10.1111/j.1749-6632.2008.03624.x
- 145. Wickham L, Desgroseillers L. A bradykinin-like neuropeptide precursor gene is expressed in neuron L5 of *Aplysia californica*. DNA Cell Biol (1991) 10(4):249–58. doi:10.1089/dna.1991.10.249
- 146. Staubli F, Jorgensen TJ, Cazzamali G, Williamson M, Lenz C, Sondergaard L, et al. Molecular identification of the insect adipokinetic hormone receptors. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2002) **99**(6):3446–51. doi:10.1073/pnas. 052556499
- 147. Janssen T, Meelkop E, Nachman RJ, Schoofs L. Evolutionary conservation of the cholecystokinin/gastrin signaling system in nematodes. *Ann N Y Acad Sci* (2009) **1163**:428–32. doi:10.1111/j.1749-6632.2008.03649.x
- 148. Lindemans M, Janssen T, Beets I, Temmerman L, Meelkop E, Schoofs L. Gonadotropin-releasing hormone and adipokinetic hormone signaling systems share a common evolutionary origin. *Front Endocrinol* (2011) 2:16. doi:10.3389/fendo.2011.00016
- 149. Beets I, Janssen T, Meelkop E, Temmerman L, Suetens N, Rademakers S, et al. Vasopressin/oxytocin-related signaling regulates gustatory associative learning in *C. elegans. Science* (2012) **338**(6106):543–5. doi:10.1126/science. 1226860

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest. The Guest Associate Editor Karine Rousseau declares that, despite being affiliated with the same institution as authors Céline Zatylny-Gaudin and Pascal Favrel, the review process was handled objectively and no conflict of interest exists.

Received: 15 July 2014; accepted: 06 October 2014; published online: 24 October 2014. Citation: Zatylny-Gaudin C and Favrel P (2014) Diversity of the RFamide peptide family in mollusks. Front. Endocrinol. 5:178. doi: 10.3389/fendo.2014.00178

This article was submitted to Neuroendocrine Science, a section of the journal Frontiers in Endocrinology.

Copyright © 2014 Zatylny-Gaudin and Favrel. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

frontiers in ENDOCRINOLOGY

Family of FLP peptides in *Caenorhabditis elegans* and related nematodes

Chris Li¹* and Kyuhyung Kim²*

¹ Department of Biology, City College of New York and The Graduate Center, City University of New York, New York, NY, USA ² Department of Brain Science, Daegu Gyeongbuk Institute of Science and Technology (DGIST), Daegu, South Korea

Edited by:

Karine Rousseau, Museum National d'Histoire Naturelle, France

Reviewed by:

Joao Carlos Dos Reis Cardoso, University of Algarve, Portugal Gert Jansen, Erasmus MC, Netherlands

*Correspondence:

Chris Li, 160 Convent Avenue, MR526, New York, NY 10031, USA e-mail: cli@sci.ccny.cuny.edu; Kyuhyung Kim, 333 Techno Jungang-Daero, Hyeonpung-Myeon, Dalseong-Gun, Daegu 711-873, South Korea e-mail: khkim@dgist.ac.kr Neuropeptides regulate all aspects of behavior in multicellular organisms. Because of their ability to act at long distances, neuropeptides can exert their effects beyond the conventional synaptic connections, thereby adding an intricate layer of complexity to the activity of neural networks. In the nematode *Caenorhabditis elegans*, a large number of neuropeptide genes that are expressed throughout the nervous system have been identified. The actions of these peptides supplement the synaptic connections of the 302 neurons, allowing for fine tuning of neural networks and increasing the ways in which behaviors can be regulated. In this review, we focus on a large family of genes encoding FMRFamide-related peptides (FaRPs). These genes, the *flp* genes, have been used as a starting point to identifying *flp* genes throughout Nematoda. Nematodes have the largest family of FaRPs described thus far. The challenges in the future are the elucidation of their functions and the identification of the receptors and signaling pathways through which they function.

Keywords: neuropeptides, neural circuits, behavior, nematodes, worms

INTRODUCTION

Behavior in all animals is the output of multiple neural networks, whose individual circuits are activated, inhibited, or modulated at any one time by the combinatorial action of many neurotransmitters. In recent years, there has been a push to determine the neural connectome of organisms, including the human connectome (Human Connectome Project). The first completed neural connectome was that of the nematode *Caenorhabditis elegans* (1). In a heroic effort and with much foresight into the usefulness of the project, John White and collaborators embarked on deciphering the entire neural circuitry and mapping all chemical synapses and gap junctions between the 302 neurons of the C. elegans adult hermaphrodite (1); more recently, Scott Emmons and David Hall have initiated work on the *C. elegans* male neural connectome (2). The mapping of all the synaptic connections between neurons has been highly informative and helpful to researchers. However, the neural connectome, while representing a large fraction of neural network activity, underestimates the complexity of the nervous system. Layered on top of the connectome is the action of hormones and neuropeptides, whose effects can be exerted over large distances and whose actions, therefore, are not wholly represented by the neural connectome. Hence, hormones and neuropeptides add considerable complexity to neural networks to affect behavior.

In *C. elegans* and other invertebrates, neuropeptides, which are short sequences of amino acids, can act as primary transmitters as well as neuromodulators. Most neurons in *C. elegans* express at least one neuropeptide gene and in the majority of neurons, neuropeptides are co-localized with classical small molecule transmitters, such as acetylcholine, GABA, serotonin (5-HT), and dopamine (3, 4). Based on BLAST and bioinformatic screening, two major families of neuropeptides emerged in

C. elegans: insulin-like peptides (ILPs) (5–9) and FMRFamiderelated peptides (FaRPs) (10–12). In addition, *C. elegans* also has a large complement of non-insulin, non-FaRP neuropeptides (NLPs), many of which have invertebrate and vertebrate orthologs (3, 13). In this review, we will focus on the *C. elegans* FaRPs, which, by definition, all share a C-terminal Arg-Phe-NH₂ and which are more commonly referred to as FLPs in *C. elegans*. We will describe their processing and some of their functions, and compare the diversity of FLPs in other nematodes.

IDENTIFICATION OF flp GENES

By cDNA library screening, bioinformatic searches, and genome/transcriptome data mining for proteins with Arg-Phe-Gly sequences flanked by N- and C-terminal tri-, di-, or mono-basic residues, we and others identified 31 genes encoding FLPs in C. elegans (10, 12). Each flp gene encodes a unique set of FLPs for a total of 71 possible distinct FLPs (Table 1) (10, 12). Fourteen flp genes encode a single FLP, although seven of these genes encode multiple copies of the same FLP [flp-6 (6 copies of KSAYMRF-NH₂), 8 (3-4 copies of KNEFIRF-NH₂), 9 (2 copies of KPSFVRF-NH₂), 10 (1 copy of QPKARSGYIRF-NH₂), 12 (1 copy of RNKFEFIRF-NH₂), 14 (4 copies of KHEYLRF-NH₂; Figure 1A), 20 (2 copies of AMMRF-NH₂), 21 (1 copy of GLGRPLRF-NH₂), 22 (3 copies of SPSAKWMRF-NH₂), 24 (1 copy of VPSAGDMMVRF-NH₂), 27 (1 copy of GLGGRMRF-NH₂), 28 (1 copy of APNRVLMRF-NH₂), 32 (1 copy of AMRNSLVRF-NH₂), 33 (1 copy of APLEGFEDMSGFLRTIDGIQKPRF-NH₂), and 34 (1 copy of ALNRDSVASLNNAERLRF-NH2)]. At least nine flp genes encode non-FLP peptides [flp-1, 3 (Figure 1A), 7, 11, 20, 23, 26, 27, and 34] and six flp genes (flp-1, 2, 8, 11, 22, and 23) are alternatively spliced (WormBase). The organization of *flp* genes ranges from the Table 1 | Predicted FLP neuropeptides in C. elegans.

flp-24	flp-15	flp-7 X	flp-1 IV
*VPSAGDMMVRFG	*GGPQGPLRFG	x3 *SPMQRSSMVRFG	*SADPNFLRFG
	*RGPSGPLRFG	x2 *TPMQRSSMVRFG	*SQPNFLRFG
flp-25		SPMERSAMVRFG	*ASGDPNFLRFG
DYDFVRFG	flp-16	SPMDRSKMVRFG	*SDPNFLRFG
*ASYDYIRFO	x2 *AQTFVRFG	SSIDRASMVRLG	*AAADPNFLRFG
	*GQTFVRFG		*(K)PNFLRFG
flp-26 X		flp-8 X	AGSDPNFLRFG
*(E)FNADDLTLRFG	flp-17 IV	x3 *KNEFIRFG	(K)PNFMRFG
*GGAGEPLAFSPDMLSLRFG	x2 KSAFVRFG		
NYYESKPY	KSQYIRFG	flp-9 IV	flp-2 X
		x2 *KPSFVRFG	*SPREPIRFG
flp-27	flp-18 X		LRGEPIRFG
*(EASAFGDIIGELKGK)	*DFDGAMPGVLRFG	flp-10 IV	
GLGGRMRFO	*EMPGVLRFG	QPKARSGYIRFG	flp-3 X
*pQPIDEERPIFME	x3 *(K)SVPGVLRFG		SPLGTMRFG
	*EIPGVLRFG	flp-11 X	*TPLGTMRFG
flp-28 X	*SEVPGVLRFG	*AMRNALVRFG	*EAEEPLGTMRFG
*APNRVLMRFG	*DVPGVLRFG	*ASGGMRNALVRFG	NPLGTMRFG
		*NGAPQPFVRFG	*ASEDALFGTMRFG
flp-32 X	flp-19 X	NGAPQPFG	EDGNAPFGTMKFG
*AMRNSLVRFG	*WANQVRFG		*SAEPFGTMRFG
	*ASWASSVRFG	flp-12 X	*SADDSAPFGTMRFG
flp-33		*RNKFEFIRFG	*NPENDTPFGTMRFG
*APLEGFEDMSGFLR	flp-20 X		
TIDGIQKPRFG	x2 AMMRFG	flp-13 IV	flp-4 II
	AVFRMG	*AMDSPLIRFG	PTFIRFG
flp-34		x2 *AADGAPLIRFG	*ASPSFIRFG
ALNRDSVASLNNAERLRFG	flp-21 V	x2 *APEASPFIRFG	
ADISTFASAINNAGRLRYG	GLGPRPLRFG	*ASPSAPLIRFG	flp-5 X
		*SPSAVPLIRFG	*GAKFIRFG
[†] Additional FLPs	flp-22	*SAAAPLIRFG	*AGAKFIRFG
APNRVLMRLVRF-NH2	x3 *SPSAKWMRFG	*ASSAPLIRFG	*APKPKFIRFG
HFYNFSSESRKPNFLRF-NH2			
KPXPXFIRF-NH2	<i>flp-23</i> III	flp-14	flp-6 V
	*VVGQQDFLRFG	x4 *KHEYLRFG	x6 *KSAYMRFG
	NDFLRFG		
	EGHPEFMSQIAPP?		

Chromosomal location indicated after gene name. Blue indicates common amino acids among peptides encoded by the same gene; the C-terminal glycine donates an amide during amidation. Green indicates a non-FLP peptide. The number of copies of an encoded peptide is indicated.

*Biochemically isolated. From Rosoff et al. (14), Marks et al. (15–19), Davis and Stretton (20), Li et al. (11), Nelson et al. (10), Husson et al. (21, 22), Husson and Schoofs (23), Husson et al. (24).

⁺N. Marks, A. Maule, and A. Stretton, pers. comm.

simplest at only two small exons to the largest at six exons. Similarly, the FLP protein precursors are small, ranging from 66 to 184 amino acids, sizes that include the signal peptide; the bioactive peptides vary from 5 to 24 amino acids in length (**Table 1**).

PROCESSING OF PRE-PRO-NEUROPEPTIDE PRECURSORS

As with other neuropeptides (25), the FLPs are derived from prepropeptides (**Figure 1**), which are large precursor molecules that must be proteolytically cleaved and post-translationally modified to yield the active peptides (**Figure 1B**). The FLP precursor molecules all have a signal peptide, which is removed to yield the propeptide. The propeptides are then cleaved by proprotein convertases (PCs), serine endoproteases that preferentially recognize dibasic residues and cleave C-terminal to the basic residues (26). In *C. elegans*, PCs also cleave after tribasic and monobasic residues and very rarely, after a non-basic residue. Of the FLP precursor molecules, including different isoforms encoded by one gene, there are 184 instances of FLP sequences flanked by basic amino acids (**Table 2**). Seventy-one percent of the FLPs are flanked by the typical dibasic residues, of which the majority (83%) are

Lys-Arg, and 29% are flanked by monobasic residues of which Arg is the most common residue (70%). Five FLP peptides are directly followed by a stop codon and one FLP peptide has an unusual non-basic flanking residue (Ala).

There are four genes encoding PCs in C. elegans: kpc-1, egl-3/kpc-2, aex-5/kpc-3, and bli-4/kpc-4; with the exception of aex-5/kpc-3, all are alternatively spliced to yield isoforms that differ at the C-terminus [(27, 28); WormBase], suggesting that different isoforms may have different substrate targets or preferences. Mutant alleles of all the PC genes have been isolated (27-31). By mass spectrometry (MS) analysis of neuropeptide profiles, the major PC that cleaves FLP propeptides is EGL-3/KPC-2 (22), whose mammalian ortholog is proprotein convertase 2 (PC2) (32). The number of isolated FLP peptides is significantly decreased in egl-3/kpc-2 mutants compared to in kpc-1, aex-5/kpc-3, and bli-4/kpc-4 mutants (22). However, the biochemical data also indicate that besides EGL-3/KPC-2 other PCs cleave propeptides (22). Furthermore, using an antibody that only recognizes mature FLPs, anti-FMRFamide immunoreactivity was detected in egl-3 mutants, suggesting that other PC2s function in neuropeptide

processing in *C. elegans* (33). *egl-3* is widely expressed in the nervous system and acts within post-Golgi secretory vesicles (32). Knockout of *egl-3* PC2 causes several defects, including in egg-laying (30) and body mechanosensation (32).

The minor PCs also have the capability to cleave neuropeptide precursors. kpc-1 encodes a PC similar to mammalian furin (28) and is widely expressed in the nervous system and epithelial cells (34). kpc-1 PC mutants show slight uncoordination and slowed growth (28) and have defects in the dendritic remodeling of the IL2 neurons during dauer formation and nictation (34). While the dendritic remodeling defects may be due to lack of cleavage of semaphorins or TGF β substrates (34), the nictation defects may be due to lack of cleavage of neuropeptide precursors to yield active peptides that regulate nictation (35). aex-5/kpc-3 mutants show a defect in the defecation motor pattern (31). Furthermore, knockdown of aex-5/kpc-3 by RNA-mediated interference (RNAi) feeding gives a low rate of embryonic lethality (36), suggesting other essential substrates for AEX-5/KPC-3. The genomic organization of aex-5/kpc-3 is slightly unusual because it is part of an operon with unc-54, which encodes a muscle myosin heavy chain

Table 2 | Residues flanking FLP*

Basic residues	No. sites	
KRR	1	
KR	108	
RK	10	
КК	9	
RR	3	
R	37	
К	16	
Non-basic residue		
A [†]	1	
Stop codon	5	

*Includes all alternative transcripts.

[†]A non-FLP peptide encoded by flp-27 is also flanked by an A.

Peptides encoded by all flp transcripts.

(28); the regulation of the operon would predict that *aex-5/kpc-3* is expressed only in muscle, similar to *unc-54* myosin. However, intestinal specific expression of *aex-5/kpc-3* can rescue the defection motor program in *aex-5/kpc-3* mutants, suggesting that the intestine also expresses *aex-5/kpc-3* (37). *bli-4/kpc-4* encodes a furin-like protease that is expressed in neurons, hypodermal cells, vulval muscles, and the intestine; loss of *bli-4/kpc-4* results in late embryonic lethality (27). Although DPY-5 is a procollagen that must be cleaved by BLI-4/KPC-4 for proper adult cuticle formation (38), BLI-4/KPC-4 must have other substrates, currently unidentified, during embryogenesis. The relevance of the different PC isoforms is unknown, but may relate to substrate specificity.

The PC2s themselves are also synthesized as precursor molecules that must be proteolytically cleaved to become activated and transported (39). SBT-1 is the *C. elegans* neuroendocrine 7B2 ortholog (40) that presumably cleaves pro-EGL-3/PC2 for its activation. In high pressure liquic chromatography (HPLC)-MS isolations, 29 FLPs were isolated from extracts of *sbt-1*/7B2 mutants compared to 53 FLPs isolated from wild-type extracts, suggesting that loss of *sbt-1* interferes with neuropeptide maturation (23). *sbt-1*/7B2 mutants also showed resistance to the effects of aldicarb (40), an acetylcholinesterase inhibitor that causes paralysis in *C. elegans* (41).

After cleavage by the PCs, the C-terminal basic residues are removed by the action of carboxypeptidase E (CPE), which cleaves N-terminal to the basic residue(s). In *C. elegans*, one CPE ortholog is *egl-21*, which is expressed widely in the nervous system (33). Loss of *egl-21* CPE results in defects in egg-laying (30), locomotion, and defecation and decreased FMRFamide-like immunoreactivity and aldicarb sensitivity (33). Because residual FMRFamide-like immunoreactivity is present in *egl-21* CPE mutants (33), other carboxypeptidases must also function to process peptide intermediates. There are two other carboxypeptidases with similarity to CPE and carboxypeptidase D (33): CPD-1/F59A3.1 and CPD-2/T27A8.1¹. Knockdown of *cpd-2*/T27A8.1 had no phenotype, whereas knockdown of *cpd-1* by RNAi showed variable uncoordination and larval lethality (42). Elucidation of *cpd-1* and *cpd-2* function in neuropeptide processing awaits future mutant analysis.

To prolong their effects, many neuropeptides are posttranslationally modified to prevent their immediate degradation. In the case of the FLPs, the peptides are amidated and this amidation is required for the bioactivity of the peptide (43). The amide at the C-terminus of each mature FLP is donated by the C-terminal glycine. In mammals, amidation occurs as the result of two sequential enzymatic steps from a bifunctional protein peptidylgylcine- α -amidating monooxygenase (PAM): the peptide is subjected to the action of a peptidylgylcine- α -hydroxylating monooxygenase (PHM), followed by the action of a peptidyl- α -hydroxyglycine α -amidating lyase (PAL) (44, 45). By contrast, *C. elegans* has two independent enzymes: PAMN-1/T19B4.1 and PGAL-1/F21F3.1 have similarity to PHM and PAL, respectively, and could function in neuropeptide amidation [(46); WormBase].

After release, inactivation of neuropeptide signaling is regulated by their proteolytic cleavage by the class of neprilysin (NEP) zinc metallopeptidases (47). In *C. elegans*, NEP activity cleaves the amino group of hydrophobic amino acids; for instance, FLP-1 (SDPNFLRF-NH₂) is cleaved at multiple sites (e.g., NF, FL, and RF), each including the Phe residue (48). At least 20 NEP-encoding genes are present in *C. elegans*; 10 of these are known to be expressed (48–50). *nep-1* is expressed in pharyngeal cells and a single head neuron (51), suggesting that NEPs are active at different synapses. A *nep-1* knockout showed an uncoordinated phenotype; in addition, in isolated pharyngeal preparations, *nep-1* mutants showed decreased basal activity (51). Which, if any, of these NEP genes are relevant to peptide processing is still unknown.

PACKAGING AND RELEASE OF FLPs

The processing of neuropeptide precursor molecules into bioactive peptides starts in the endoplasmic reticulum (ER), when the signal peptide is first removed. Subsequent cleavages of the propeptide and post-translational modifications of the cleaved peptides occur in the ER and Golgi network or as the vesicle, which in the case of neuropeptides is large, dense core vesicles (DCVs), is transported to the nerve terminal. In *C. elegans* transport of DCVs to the nerve terminals is dependent on UNC-104/KIF1A/kinesin-3 (33, 52, 53) and UNC-116/kinesin-1 (53).

Small molecule transmitters and neuropeptides are packaged into distinct vesicles, small, clear synaptic vesicles (SVs) versus large, DCVs, respectively. Calcium triggers the release of their contents with a latency of 4.5 ms after the peak of an action potential for SVs or 16.7 ms for DCVs, which show better release after repeated or prolonged stimulation (54). In addition, the contents of the vesicles are significantly different; one SV releases about 4,700 transmitter molecules with a time constant of decay of transmitter discharge of $260 \,\mu$ s, while one DCV releases about 18,000 molecules with a time constant of 1.6 ms (54). DCVs are marked by the presence of IDA-1/IA-2/phogrin, which is a receptor protein tyrosine phosphatase found specifically on DCVs and which regulates levels of phosphatidylinositol phospholipids (PIPs) (55, 56). Regulated release of either type of vesicle is a

¹http://www.wormbase.org

multi-step process: vesicle docking, priming, fusion, and release. DCVs are primarily found in C. elegans axons and not in cell somas; activity of the UNC-43 CaMKII regulates DCV exocytosis from the axon rather than the cell soma (57). The core SNARE complex, which includes vesicular SNB-1/synaptobrevin-1 (v-SNARE) and plasma membrane proteins RIC-4/SNAP-25 and UNC-64/syntaxin (t-SNAREs), is essential for this process and interacts with a number of other proteins, some specific to DCVs, to facilitate vesicular release (58). Presumably, v-SNARE SNT-1/synaptotagmin (59) has a similar function with DCVs and acts as a calcium sensor. Both types of vesicles also require the cytoplasmic protein UNC-18 for vesicular release; UNC-18/Munc-18 has multiple functions: (1) it helps in the efficient trafficking from the ER and anterograde transport of UNC-64/syntaxin (60); (2) it binds UNC-64/syntaxin and mediates the conformational switch of UNC-64/syntaxin from a closed to open state to allow SNARE complex assembly, thereby priming the vesicle (61–63); and (3) it allows vesicle and plasma membrane fusion (62). Unlike SVs that are docked and released from active zones, DCVs are released at sites distinct from active zones (64). These DCV docking sites may be determined by the cytoplasmic protein RIC-7, which is a nematode-specific protein with no known homologies (65). UNC-31/CAPS, a calcium-dependent activator protein that contains a DCV-binding domain and pleckstrin-homology domain, serves as a bridge between DCVs and the plasma membrane (66, 67) to promote DCV docking and release (64, 68, 69). UNC-13, which promotes SNARE complex assembly (69, 70), and PKC-1 both contain C1 domains that bind phorbol esters to regulate vesicular release, although PKC-1 is only involved in DCV release (69). UNC-13/Munc13 stabilizes the open conformation of syntaxin to promote vesicle priming and this activity is antagonized by TOM-1/tomosyn, which associates with UNC-64/syntaxin and RIC-4/SNAP-25 to form an inhibitory SNARE complex (71) and prevent DCV release (68). Unlike small molecule transmitters, neuropeptides are not recycled and excess neuropeptides are cleared from the synaptic regions by degradation (see above); new neuropropeptides must be synthesized *de novo* in the cell body, processed and packaged into DCVs, and transported to the nerve terminals.

ISOLATION OF FLPs AND EXPRESSION PATTERNS

Among the 31 flp genes, there are 71 predicted FLPs. The initial isolation of FLPs was through laborious extracts from grams worth of animals (14-19, 21). Fortunately, the advent of new technologies with high pressure liquid chromatography in tandem with MALDI-TOF mass spectrometry have greatly decreased the amount of starting materials necessary for peptidomic studies and increased the resolution of peptide identities. Hence, microgram amounts of animals are now sufficient to isolate even low abundance peptides. The group of Liliane Schoofs has taken on the challenge to decipher the FLP peptidome in C. elegans and other nematodes (22, 24). Fifty-four of the 71 predicted FLPs representing 25 of the 31 *flp* genes have now been isolated (Table 1) (22, 24). However, there are also three FLPs, APNRVLMRLVRF-NH2, HFYNFSSESRKPNFLRF-NH2, and KPXPXFIRF-NH2, that have been biochemically isolated, but the corresponding gene has not been identified (N. Marks, A. Maule, and A.O. Stretton, pers.

comm.). These results suggest that most, if not all, predicted FLPs are produced and additional *flp* genes have yet to be identified. Given that many of the peptides encoded by one gene are highly similar, we predict that these peptides have slightly different binding affinities to receptors to allow fine tweaking of a circuit. For instance, *flp-18* encodes six distinct FLPs that share a common C-terminal PGVLRF-NH₂; NMR analysis of two of the peptides DGDGAMPGVLRF-NH₂ and EMPGVLRF-NH₂ revealed that the N-terminal aspartates of DGDGAMPGVLRF-NH₂ form long-range electrostatic interactions with the C-terminal arginines, thereby forming a loop that decreases peptide binding to one of its receptors, NPR-1 (72). Similarly, other N-terminal extensions can form secondary structures that decrease the affinity of the peptide to its receptors, thereby modulating the biological effects of the peptides.

cDNAs from all *flp* genes have been isolated, indicating that all *flp* genes are expressed [(4, 10, 73, 74); WormBase]. Because FLPs are relatively small, ranging from 5 to 24 amino acids, and all share a C-terminal Arg-Phe-NH₂ motif, making antibodies against specific FLPs have been difficult. A general anti-FaRP antiserum that recognizes FaRPs encoded by multiple *flp* genes showed that roughly 10% of the neurons were immunoreactive (75). This figure, however, appears to grossly underestimate the widespread expression of the *flp* genes. Using transcriptional reporters, over 50% of the nervous system was found to express one or more *flp* genes (4, 76–78). Transcriptional reporters, however, have many inherent caveats, such as incorrect/incomplete promoter regions used or intronic sequences with regulatory elements missing; in addition, researchers injecting similar constructs have sometimes reported different expression patterns (4, 77). Using a monoclonal antibody specific for FLP-8 (79, 80), we showed that the immunoreactivity pattern matched that of the reporter expression pattern, suggesting that transcriptional reporters can reflect protein expression patterns. Although each *flp* gene is expressed in a distinct set of neurons, there is considerable overlap in the expression pattern of the different *flp* genes and a single neuron can show a wide diversity of *flp* expression. For instance, the chemosensory neuron ASE and oxygen-sensor URX express five and four flp genes, respectively (4). In addition, most *flp* genes are expressed in neurons that also express a small molecule transmitter. Some *flp* genes are also expressed in non-neuronal cells, such as the intestine or gonad (4, 77). The complex *flp* expression pattern allows exceptionally intricate modulation of neural networks to generate behavior.

FUNCTION OF FLPs IN C. ELEGANS

FLP neuropeptides have been shown to function in various behaviors in *C. elegans* (**Table 3**). A common functional modality among FLPs is that these neuropeptides appear to inhibit circuit activity in most, but not all, behaviors tested. Pharmacological application of FLPs, however, shows that FLPs also has excitatory effects (**Table 3**).

LOCOMOTION

Wild-type animals move in a sinusoidal waveform on a solid surface and initiate swimming in liquid. *flp-1* mutants displayed
<i>flp</i> gene	Phenotypes in mutants or by RNAi	Phenotypes due to	Pharmacology of FLPs
7 5		overexpression	on pharynx
flp-1	Loopy waveform (1); suppressed paralysis due to	Flattened waveform (1)	Decreased pharyngeal activity at 1 μ M (5, 6)
	increased levels of dopamine (2); enhanced convulsive		
	locomotion and aldicarb hypersensitivity in synergy with		
	flp-18 (3); decreased entry into the active phase of		
	egg-laying (4)		
flp-2			Increased pharyngeal activity at 1 μ M (6)
flp-3			Decreased pharyngeal activity at 1 μ M (5, 6)
flp-4			Increased pharyngeal activity at 1 μ M (6)
flp-5			Increased pharyngeal activity at 1 μ M (5, 6)
flp-6			Increased pharyngeal activity at 1 μ M (5, 6)
flp-8	Increased repetitive turning during male mating (7)		Increased pharyngeal activity at 100 nM (5, 6)
flp-9			Decreased pharyngeal activity at 1 μ M (5, 6)
flp-10	Increased repetitive turning during male mating (7)	Inhibits egg-laying (8)	
flp-11			Decreased pharyngeal activity at 100 nM (5, 6)
flp-12	Increased repetitive turning during male mating (7)		
flp-13			Decreased pharyngeal activity at 100 nM (4, 5)
flp-14			Increased pharyngeal activity at 1 μ M (5, 6)
flp-15			Decreased pharyngeal activity at 1 μ M (5, 6)
flp-16			Decreased pharyngeal activity at 1 μ M (5, 6)
flp-17		Inhibits egg-laying (8)	Increased pharyngeal activity at 100 nM (6)
flp-18	Decreased odor response, increased reversals after		
	starvation, enhanced dauer formation in <i>daf-7</i> TGFβ		
	mutants, reduced oxygen consumption, increased		
	intestinal fat storage (9); enhanced locomotory activity of		
	npr-1(g320) mutants during lethargus (10)		
flp-19			Decreased pharyngeal activity at 1 μM (4, 5)
flp-20	Loss of massed training-induced memory for tap		
	habituation and decreased number of synaptic vesicles		
	(11); increased repetitive turning during male mating (7)		
flp-21	Blocked hypoxia-induced 5-HT stress signals from the		Decreased pharyngeal activity at 1 μ M (5, 6)
	pharynx to head neurons (12); enhanced locomotory		
	activity of npr-1(g320) mutants during lethargus (10);		
	increased thermal thresholds for heat avoidance (13);		
	displayed aggregation behavior (14)		
flp-22			Increased pharyngeal activity at 1 μ M (6)

Table 3 | Function of FLP Neuropeptides in C. elegans.

5-HT = serotonin; 1, Nelson et al. (76); 2, Wani et al. (81); 3, Stawicki et al. (82); 4, Waggoner et al. (83); 5, Rogers et al. (84); 6, Papaioannou et al. (85); 7, Liu et al. (86); 8, Ringstad and Horvitz (77); 9, Cohen et al. (87); 10, Choi et al. (88); 11, Li et al. (89); 12, Pocock and Hobert (90); 13, Glauser et al. (91); 14, Rogers et al. (78).

an exaggerated waveform on a solid surface; conversely, overexpression of flp-1 caused a flattening of the waveform and extreme sluggishness, suggesting that flp-1 modulates the locomotory circuits (76). dat-1 encodes a dopamine transporter and mutations in dat-1 caused paralysis due to increased synaptic dopamine concentration (92). Chase and coworkers showed that a flp-1 mutation fully suppressed this locomotion defect of dat-1 mutants (81). Although the exact mechanism has not been elucidated, these results further indicate a role of flp-1 in locomotory circuits (76).

ACR-2 is a nicotinic acetylcholine receptor subunit expressed in cholinergic motoneurons (93). *acr-2* gain-of-function (gf) mutants exhibited excitation–inhibition imbalance due to an increase in cholinergic excitation and a decrease in GABAergic inhibition in the locomotory circuit, resulting in spontaneous convulsive behavior and increased aldicarb sensitivity (93). Loss of *egl-3* PC2 decreased GABAergic inhibition and enhanced the convulsion phenotype of *acr-2(gf)*, suggesting that neuropeptides were involved (82). After testing multiple neuropeptide mutants, *flp-1; flp-18* double mutants but not single mutants, were identified as enhancing convulsive locomotion and aldicarb hypersensitivity of *acr-2(gf)* by further reducing GABAergic inhibition (82). In addition, *acr-2(gf)* mutants showed increased expression of *flp-18* in the ventral cord cholinergic B-type motoneurons and overexpression of *flp-18* decreased convulsion phenotype of *acr-2(gf)* (82). NPR-1 and NPR-5 G protein-coupled receptors (GPCRs) appeared to mediate the action of FLP-18 in *acr-2 (gf)* mutants (82). These results indicate that *flp-1* and *flp-18* play

important roles in suppressing overexcitation of the locomotory circuit.

EGG-LAYING

C. elegans egg-laying behavior is regulated by the actions of both small molecule neurotransmitters, such as acetylcholine and 5-HT, and neuropeptides (94). The HSN and VC4/5 serotoninergic neurons control the temporal switch between active/inactive states of egg-laying; during the active phase, release of acetylcholine triggers the egg-laying event (95). flp-1 functions in parallel with serotonin to promote entry into the active phase of egg-laying (83). A different peptidergic circuit regulating egg-laying behavior was revealed by analysis of egl-6 mutants, which were isolated on the basis of their egg-laying defects (30). EGL-6 is a GPCR; a gain-of-function mutation or overexpression of egl-6 exclusively in the HSN motoneurons inhibited egg-laying, while egl-6 deletion mutants did not exhibit egg-laying defects (77). However, egl-6 deletion mutants fully suppressed egg-laying defects caused by overexpression of flp-10 or flp-17 (77). Surprisingly, the effects of the FLP-10 peptide were conferred by expression in non-neuronal cells, including vulval cells and spermatheca, as well as the CO2-sensing BAG neurons, whereas flp-17 appeared to function primarily in the BAG neurons (77). The FLP-10/FLP-17 peptidergic circuit acted redundantly with a cholinergic circuit distinct from HSN/VCs to inhibit egg-laying (77). Using the Xenopus oocyte heterologous system, FLP-10 and FLP-17 were verified as cognate ligands for EGL-6 GPCR (77).

METABOLISM

de Bono and coworkers found that *flp-18* deletion mutants showed a multitude of defects, including decreased odor response, increased reversals and turns after 1h of starvation, enhanced dauer formation in daf-7 TGFB mutant background, reduced oxygen consumption, and increased intestinal fat storage (87). These flp-18 phenotypes were rescued by expression of flp-18 in the AIY interneurons (or additionally RIG interneurons for the fat phenotype), which are major synaptic targets of multiple chemosensory neurons, indicating that the AIY neurons may integrate and process food information to determine release of FLP-18 (87). FLP-18 activated two GPCRs, NPR-4 and NPR-5, in Xenopus oocytes; furthermore, activation of NPR-4 in the intestine and NPR-5 in a set of chemosensory neurons mediated fat storage, activation of NPR-4 in the AVA and RIV interneurons mediated reversals and turns, and activation of NPR-5 in the ASJ chemosensory neurons mediated dauer formation (87). Fat storage was also increased in two other NPY-like receptor mutants, npr-1 or npr-7, suggesting additional roles of non-FLP-18 neuropeptides in fat metabolism (87).

STRESS RESPONSES

Pocock and Hobert noticed that hypoxic stress increased levels of serotonin (5-HT) in a subset of gustatory neurons (ASG and ADF) of *C. elegans* via direct regulation by the hypoxia-inducible transcription factor HIF-1 and enhanced response to NaCl (90). Serotonin released from the ASG and ADF neurons activated the M4 pharyngeal motoneuron via its SER-7 5-HT receptor; activation of M4 resulted in the release of the FLP-21 peptide to

relay these hypoxia-induced 5-HT signals from the pharynx to NPR-1-expressing neurons in the head (AQR, PQR, and URX), which may act upstream of the gustatory circuit (90). Thus, FLP-21 and its receptor NPR-1 play roles in transmitting stress signals.

AGGREGATION

The wild-type laboratory strain N2 var. Bristol displays solitary feeding behavior (96). However, under stressful conditions, such as high population density, low food, or low O₂ concentration, animals will aggregate (96-98). In addition, a mutation in the Bristol npr-1 GPCR gene that corresponded to an NPR-1 isoform found in many naturally isolated wild strains caused aggregation even under non-stressful conditions, indicating that low activity of NPR-1 GPCR may represent stress-related behavioral states (96, 99, 100); expression of npr-1 in the AQR, PQR, and oxygen-sensor URX neurons regulates aggregation behavior (101). Animals lacking FLP-21, a cognate ligand of NPR-1 GPCR, also displayed aggregation behavior, providing genetic evidence for interactions between FLP-21 and NPR-1 (78, 102). Recently, Bargmann, Sengupta, and coworkers found a "hub-and-spoke" circuit motif that generates behavioral differences depending upon NPR-1 activity (103, 104). In this circuit, the RMG command interneuron/motoneuron, which also expresses npr-1 (101), serves as the hub of seven spoke neurons, including two pheromonesensing neurons ASK and ADL and an oxygen-sensing URX, which are connected to the RMG hub via gap junctions; high RMG activity is required for aggregation behavior (103, 104). The ASK neuron is involved in male attraction and hermaphrodite repulsion at low and high concentrations of pheromone, respectively (105). High NPR-1 activity in solitary N2 hermaphrodites resulted in decreased RMG activity, leading to an avoidance response due to the enhanced ADL (repulsion) and reduced ASK (attraction) pheromone response (103, 104). Conversely, low or absent NPR-1 activity resulted in increased RMG activity, leading to an increased ASK-RMG mediated attraction and decreased ADL mediated repulsion, resulting in hermaphrodites being neutral to pheromone (103, 104). Thus, NPR-1 signaling in RMG regulates its activity level to integrate environmental signals, such as pheromones and oxygen.

SLEEP-LIKE BEHAVIOR

During each of the four larval molts, *C. elegans* exhibits a sleeplike behavioral state during a period called lethargus, during which wild-type animals show reduced sensory and motor activity and feeding behaviors (106). By contrast, *npr-1* GPCR mutants exhibited increased locomotive activity compared to that of quiescent wild-type animals; this activity was further enhanced in *flp-18* or *flp-21* single or double mutants (88). FLP-18/21 activation of NPR-1 signaling in the RMG hub-and-spoke interneuron was found to decrease sensory activity of the ASK sensory neurons, resulting in decreased PDF-1 secretion from the ASK neurons (88). Decreased PDF-1 secretion led to decreased activation of the PDF-1 receptor in mechanosensory neurons and muscles, resulting in decreased arousal (88). Thus, *flp-18* and *flp-21* have roles in decreasing neuronal and circuit activities underlying lethargus.

LEARNING AND MEMORY

C. elegans have been shown to habituate to mechanical stimuli generated by tapping the worm plate; repeated tap stimulation caused decremented responses to taps (107). Massed training-induced memory for tap habituation lasted at least 12 h (89). This 12-h memory retention of tap habituation training was abolished in *flp-20* mutants and the increased number of SVs in mechanosensory neurons after massed training was also reduced in *flp-20* mutants, indicating that FLP-20 is required for the 12-h memory retention (89). Since *flp-20* was expressed in and acted in the mechanosensory neurons, FLP-20 may regulate the number of DCVs in mechanosensory neurons via a feedback circuit (89).

HEAT AVOIDANCE

Goodman and coworkers developed new assays to identify genes involved in heat avoidance (91). Mutations in either *flp-21* or *npr-1* were found to increase thermal thresholds of heat avoidance. These effects may be due to FLP-21 activation of the RMG interneurons to decrease thermal thresholds (91).

MALE MATING

During mating, males undergo a stereotypic series of movements that includes hermaphrodite contact, backing, turning, locating the vulva, spicule insertion, and sperm transfer (108, 109). The male tail contains many specialized ray neurons that function in concert with core neurons for efficient male mating. In particular, glutamatergic mechanosensory neurons are required independently of ray neurons for turning behavior (86). In addition, loss of *flp-8*, *10*, *12*, and *20*, all of which are expressed in all or subsets of the mechanosensory neurons (4), increased repetitive turning behavior, suggesting that these FLPs are necessary for the accurate timing of turning (86).

PHARYNGEAL PHARMACOLOGY

Holden-Dye's group has made excellent use of a dissected pharyngeal preparation that contains the pharynx and nerve ring; the pharyngeal musculature has myogenic properties that can be stimulated with 500 nM serotonin (84). By recording from the pharyngeal muscle with either an intracellular electrode or a suction pipette, the group found that numerous FLP peptides increased (FLP-17 and 8 at 100 nM; FLP-2, 4, 5, 6, 14, and 22 at 1 µM) or decreased (FLP-11 and 13 at 100 nM; FLP-1, 3, 9, 15, 16, 19, and 21 at $1 \mu M$) pharyngeal activity (84, 85). Several of the *flp* genes with bioactive peptides are expressed within pharyngeal neurons, but many of the genes encoding the bioactive peptides are expressed in neurons outside the pharyngeal system (4). Whether the peptides are acting directly on pharyngeal muscle or indirectly via other neurons remains to be determined. In addition, because some of the peptides were bioactive only at high concentrations, the physiological roles of the peptides await further confirmation.

IDENTIFYING G PROTEIN-COUPLED RECEPTORS THROUGH WHICH FLPs SIGNAL

With one exception (110), neuropeptides signal through GPCRs. In *C. elegans*, there are an estimated 1,100 GPCRs (111) of which most have been classified as chemoreceptors and 50–125 are likely

to correspond to neuropeptide GPCRs (111, 112). Knocking down activity of a subset of the identified neuropeptide receptors suggest that signaling through these receptors affect reproduction and locomotion (113).

A current initiative by several labs has been to de-orphanize the GPCRs by identifying their respective ligand(s) and determining the pathways in which they function. This task is daunting in any system, because GPCRs are promiscuous and can bind more than one ligand; similarly, neuropeptides are also promiscuous and one peptide may bind multiple GPCRs with different affinities. Whether these differing binding affinities reflect a biological function, whereby activation by a specific peptide may only occur after low or high frequency stimulation, or are an artifact of the experimental system remains to be clarified.

Several heterologous systems have been used to de-orphanize FLP receptors: expression of receptors in Xenopus laevis oocytes or in cell lines and use of different signaling readouts, including whole cell voltage-clamp, GTPyS binding, cAMP levels, and calcium indicators, to determine receptor activation. The EC₅₀ (concentration which produces 50% maximal activation) varies substantially among the different readouts (nanomolar to micromolar), suggesting different sensitivity among the readout systems. These studies have revealed that as with vertebrate and other invertebrate neuropeptide receptors, C. elegans FLP receptors are generally activated by multiple FLPs, which may be encoded by the same or, more likely, distinct *flp* genes (Table 4). FRPR-18/T19F4.1, is the only receptor identified thus far that is activated by peptides encoded by only one *flp* gene, *flp-2*, with a physiological EC_{50} (114). Most receptors are activated by peptides encoded by multiple flp genes. For instance, NPR-3/C10C6.2 was activated at an EC_{50} in the nM range by both peptides encoded by *flp-15* (115) and the single flp-21 peptide, which all share a C-terminal PLR-Famide (116). FRPR-3/C26F1.6 was activated by one FLP-11 and one FLP-7 peptide, both of which share a C-terminal VRFamide, while other closely related FLP-7 and FLP-11 peptides did not activate the receptor (117). EGL-6/C46F4.1 was activated by two C-terminally related peptides (YIRFamide), FLP-10, and FLP-17 (77). Several receptors can be activated by a large number of FLP peptides that do not appear to share structural similarities except for the C-terminal RFamide: NPR-22/Y59H11AL.1 binds 15 peptides encoded by six *flp* genes (*flp-1*, 7, 9, 13, 11, and 22) with an EC₅₀ ranging from 25 nM to 5 µM (116, 118), NPR-4/C16D6.2 binds 13 peptides encoded by seven flp genes (flp-1, 3, 4, 11, 14, 15, and 18) with an EC₅₀ ranging from 5 nM to >10 μ M (116), and NPR-11/C25G6.5 binds eight FLP peptides encoded by five genes (*flp-1*, 5, 14, 18, and 21) with an EC_{50} ranging from 1 nM to $8 \mu M$ (116). Despite being able to activate receptors at high concentrations (e.g., $EC_{50} > 10 \,\mu$ M), such peptides may not be physiological ligands. For instance, FLP-1 activates multiple receptors, but all at an EC₅₀ that is unlikely to be physiological; hence, the FLP-1 receptor has yet to be identified. One receptor, CKR-2, has been found to bind both FLP and non-FLP peptides. CKR-2 binds NLP-12 and NLP-13 at high affinity (nanomolar range), but also binds a FLP-1 peptide at low affinity (>10 μ M) (119). The complexity with which the peptides binds receptors and the receptors bind peptides suggests that behaviors can be subtly refined by modulating peptide levels.

Table 4 | Receptors that bind FLP peptides.

			Activates/binds receptor	
Receptor	Cosmid	EC ₅₀ in nM range	EC ₅₀ in mM range	(EC ₅₀ > 10 mM)
NPR-1	C39E6.6	FLP-18 (EMPGVLRFa,	FLP-18 (SEVPGVLRFa,	
		DFDGAMPGVLRFa,	DVPGVLRFa)	
		SVPGVLRFa, EIPGVLRFa)		
		FLP-21 (GLGPRPLRFa)		
NPR-3	C10C6.2	FLP-15 (GGPQGPLRFa,		
		RGPSGPLRFa)		
		FLP-21 (GLGPRPLRFa)		
NPR-4	C16D6.2	FLP-4 (ASPFIRFa)	FLP-1 (KPNFLRFa)	
		FLP-18 (DVPGVLRFa,	FLP-3 (SPLGTMRFa,	
		(K)SEVPGVLRFa,	SAEPFGTMRFa)	
		SVPGVLRFa,	FLP-11 (NGAPQPEVRFa)	
		DFDGAMPGVLRFa,	FLP-15 (GGPQGPLRFa)	
	N/50004.4			
NPR-5	Y58G8A.4		FLP-1 (KPNFLRFa,	
		(K)SEVPGVLRFa,		
			FLP-3 (SPLGRIMRFa,	
	E41E72	FLF-21 (GLGFNFLNFa)		
NPN-0	F41E7.3			(K)SVPGVLRE2
				FI P-21 (GL GPBPL BEa)
NPR-10	C53C71	FI P-3 (SPI GTMBFa	FI P-18 (KSV/PGVI BFa	
	00007.1	SAFPEGTMBEa	DVPGVLBEa	
		SADDSAPEGTMBEa	SEVPGVI BEa	
		ASEDAL EGTMBE	DEDGAMPGVI BEa	
		EDGNAPFGTMRFa.	EIPGVLRFa)	
		EAEEPLGTMRFa)		
		FLP-18 (SVPGVLRFa)		
NPR-11	C25G6.5	FLP-18 (SVPGVLRFa)	FLP-1 (KPNFLRFa)	
		FLP-21 (GLGPRPLRFa)	FLP-5 (AGAKFIRFa)	
			FLP-14 (KHEYLRFa)	
			FLP-18 (KSVPGVLRFa)	
NPR-22	Y59H11AL.1		FLP-7 (SPMERSAMVRFa)	FLP-1 (KPNFMRYa)
				FLP-7 (TPMQRSSMVRFa,
				SPMQRSSMVRFa,
				SPMDRSKMVRFa)
				FLP-9 (KPSFVRFa)
				FLP-11 (AMRNALVRFa,
				NGAPQPFVRFa)
				FLP-13 (AADGAPLIRFa,
				ASPSAPLIRFa,
				SPSAVPLIKFa,
	C26E1.6			
rnrn-ð	C20F1.0			
ERDR 10	T10E1 1	FI P-2 (SPREDIREA		
11111-10	11314.1	I BGEPIBEa)		FIP.11 (AMRNAV/LRE2)
				FI P-14 (KHEYI REa)

Table 4 | Continued

		Activates/binds receptor					
Receptor	Cosmid	EC ₅₀ in nM range	EC ₅₀ in mM range	(EC ₅₀ > 10 mM)			
EGL-6	C46F4.1	FLP-10 (QPKARSGYIRFa)					
		FLP-17 (KSQYIRFa,					
		KSAFVRFa)					
CKR-2	Y39A3B.5	NLP-12 (DYRPLQFa,		FLP-1 (SADPNFLRFa)			
		DGYRPLQFa)		NLP-13 (pQPSYDRDIMSFa)			
				NLP-14 (ALDGLDGSGFGFD)			

a, amidated, p, pyroglutamic acid.

From Ringstad and Horvitz (77); Rogers et al. (78); Cohen et al. (87); Kubiak et al. (102), Mertens et al. (114); Kubiak et al. (115); Lowery et al. (116); Mertens et al. (117); Mertens et al. (118); Janssen et al. (119); Kubiak et al. (120); Larsen et al. (121).

DIVERSITY OF FLPs IN NEMATODES

The accessibility of C. elegans, ease of manipulation and maintenance in the laboratory, and wealth of previous research have made C. elegans a useful model in the study of FLPs in other nematodes, and, in particular, parasitic nematodes. Parasitic nematodes infect over 1 billion people worldwide (University of Cambridge) and contributes to greater than \$126 billion of crop damage globally (122). The recent sequencing of multiple nematode genomes and transcriptomes has greatly enhanced our understanding of the FLP complement in different nematodes. In addition to C. elegans, there are now 16 nematode genomes and/or transcriptomes that have been completed, although some are not as well annotated as others; this collection includes both parasitic and non-parasitic nematodes². Other nematode sequences have also been deposited in the NCBI database, allowing us to use bioinformatic techniques to scan for *flp* genes among these genomes. By comparison to the C. elegans flp genes, there are 30 parasitic and 6 free-living nematodes that have *flp* orthologs [(123); unpubl. obs.].

Some striking observations can be noted among this collection of sequences. First, most nematodes, including free-living and parasitic (animal and plant), have a large complement of *flp* genes (Table 5). The most frequently appearing genes (>65%) among the scanned genomes are *flp-1*, 11, 14, and 18; other common genes (>50%) include *flp-6*, *12*, *13*, *16*, *19*, *21*, *22*, and *24*. There were also some genes that appear infrequently. For instance, flp-10 has only been identified in free-living nematodes (both hermaphrodite and male/female species), whereas, flp-31 only appears in plant parasitic nematodes (123). Among the nematodes whose genomes have been completely determined, free-living and animal parasitic nematodes express *flp-8*, 15, 23, 24, and 33; none of the plant parasitic nematodes have been found to express these *flp* genes thus far. By contrast, we have not identified any *flp* gene that is expressed in free-living and plant parasitic nematodes, but not in animal parasitic nematodes. Some *flp* genes appear in free-living and parasitic nematodes, but are poorly represented, appearing in <25% of the genomes scanned (e.g., *flp-9*, 26, and 28). As the genomes/transcriptomes become better annotated, these numbers may change. However, the diversity and number of FLPs suggest that FLPs are widely used as neuromodulators in many, if not all, nematodes.

FUNCTION OF FLPs IN NON-C. ELEGANS NEMATODES

Because of the difficulty of propagating some of the parasitic nematodes in the lab, the function of peptides has been difficult to query. Furthermore, many genetic tools, such as isolating mutants or generating transgenic strains, are not available. However, the larger sizes of some nematodes allow the ability to do dissections and perform electrophysiological recordings and in situ hybridization techniques (128-130). Hence, the flp expression patterns described in many pathogenic nematodes based on in situ data may more accurately reflect the expression patterns of the genes than in C. elegans, where expression patterns are generally determined by use of transcriptional reporters (12). In addition, while the decreased expression of the SID-1 receptor in neurons hampers analysis of neuropeptides in C. elegans (131, 132), RNAi by soaking has been effective in neurons of some pathogenic nematodes (133). However, as in C. elegans, there are many caveats with the use of RNAi, particularly as there are no mutants among parasitic nematodes that can be used to confirm RNAi phenotypes (134). For simplicity in the discussion below, any C. elegans FLP peptide that is identical and conserved through different nematode species will be referred to by the C. elegans name, while peptides that are specific to a certain species will be indicated as such.

LOCOMOTION

The neuromuscular system is highly sensitive to disruptions in FLP peptide levels. In a sand column motility assay, knockdown of *Gp-flp-1* and *18* and *flp-6*, *12*, and *14* inhibited motility of second-stage juvenile (J2) *Globodera pallida* animals by 70–100% after 24 h of dsRNA soaking; the effects were transitory and by 6 days post-treatment, 27.1% of the animals recovered 39.4% of their normal activity (133). By contrast, when *Gp-flp-32* was knocked down, *G. pallida* and *Meloidogyne incognita* juveniles became more mobile, which translated to an enhanced ability to infect potato plant and other plant roots (135).

CHEMOSENSATION

When infecting the roots of tomato plants, RNAi knockdown of *Mi-flp-18* in J2 *M. incognita* dramatically decreased chemotaxis to tomato plant roots, thereby decreasing rates of infection (136). The exudate of *Chrysanthemum coronarium*, which is often planted with tomato, contains lauric acid, which decreases *Mi-flp-18* expression, hence providing a mechanism to alleviate crop damage (136).

²http://www.nematodes.org

Table 5 | FLP diversity in nematodes.



¹Clade designations according to van Megen et al., 2009. Modified from McCoy et al., in press. Gray box indicates presence of gene; green indicates a plant parasitic nematode; blue indicates an animal parasitic nematode. *Genome/transcriptome has been completed. From Geary et al., 1992; Maule et al., 1994; Schinkmann & Li, 1994; McVeigh et al., 2005; Husson et al., 2006, 2009; Thakur et al., 2012; McCoy et al., in press; NCBI database and WormBase.

PHARMACOLOGY OF FLPs

Muscle preparations of some of the larger nematodes have allowed the pharmacological application of different FLPs at nanomolar to micromolar concentrations. For instance, *Ascaris suum* somatic muscle strips can be isolated, muscle tension recorded, and the effects of different FLPs examined (126). *As*-FLP-18 (0.1 μ M) caused contraction and occasionally rhythmic activity; this action could be reversed by FLP-1 (SADPNFLRF-NH₂; 0.1 μ M) (137). *As*-FLP-1, FLP-1 (SADPNFLRF-NH₂, SDPNFLRF-NH₂; 1 nM), FLP-13 (APEASPFIRF-NH₂;10 μ M) caused relaxation of muscle strips whether innervated or denervated (16, 138). Furthermore, *As*-FLP-1 (1 nM) inhibited contractions of spontaneously active preparations (138) and hyperpolarized muscle membrane (139). Some of the FLPs had more complex actions and produced biphasic responses. FLP-8 (0.1–1 μ M) and FLP-14 initially caused relaxation, followed by rhythmic contractions; FLP-14 (nanomolar) was 10–100 times more potent on the muscle strips than FLP-8 (138, 140). FLP-6 (0.1–10 μ M) caused a rapid (within 30 s)

increase in muscle tension in ventral muscle strips, but relaxation of dorsal muscle strips (126, 138). Intracellular recordings from *A. suum* muscle support the effects of some FLPs on muscle strips. Namely, FLP-1 (SDPNFLRF-NH₂ and SADPNFLRF-NH₂; $EC_{50} \sim 300 \text{ nM}$) caused a slow hyperpolarization and decreased amplitude of the excitatory junction potentials (141).

The reproductive system of A. suum also provides a robust biological system to examine the activity of multiple FLPs. In particular, the ovijector contains circular muscle that regulates egg release and sperm influx; the muscle is innervated by a nerve plexus, which is FMRFamide-like immunoreactive (142). When the ovijector was hooked to a photo-optic transducer, the ovipositor revealed rhythmic spontaneous contractions (143). Most FLPs induced an inhibitory response, whereby there was a decrease in contraction frequency and amplitude; these peptides included FLP-3 (SPLGTMRF-NH2; 0.1-10 µM), 4 (ASPSFIRF-NH₂; 0.01 µM), 7 (SPMERSAMVRF-NH₂; 0.1 µM), 10 (QPKARSGYIRF-NH₂; 1 µM), 11 (NGAPQPFVRF-NH₂; 1 µM), 12 (1 µM), 13 (ASSAPLIRF-NH₂; 1 µM), 15 (GPSGPLRF-NH2; 0.1 µM), FLP-16 (GQTFVRF-NH2; 0.1 µM), 17 (KSQYIRF-NH₂; 0.1 µM), and 20 (AMMRF-NH₂; 10 µM) (143). A few FLPs caused an excitatory response [FLP-2 (SPREPIRF-NH2; 10-100 nM), 18 (SVPGVLRF-NH2; 10 nM-10 µM), 19 (WANQVRF-NH₂; 10 nM–10 μ M; ASWASSVRF-NH₂; 10 μ M), and 21 (1– 10 µM)] or showed a shortening of the ovipositor before an increase in contraction frequency [FLP-11 (AMRNALVRF-NH₂; 100 nM)] (143). The activities of some peptides were only a transient contraction [FLP-2 (LRGEPIRF-NH2; 0.1-10 µM)] or a transient contraction followed by an extended period of inactivity [FLP-5 (AGAKFIRF-NH2, APKPKFIRF-NH2), 8, and 22 (SPSAKWMRF-NH₂)] (143). Whether these FLP responses are physiological are unclear, particularly as some activities were only induced at high, micromolar concentrations.

To determine the effect of peptides in intact animals, peptides were directly injected into the *Ascaris* pseudocelom (injected at 100 μ M; final concentration within pseudocelom estimated at 10 μ M). FLP-8 and 14 inhibited locomotion, caused shallower waveforms with no propagation, and shortened body length, while injection of FLP-4 (ASPSFIRF-NH₂), 6 (KSAYMRF-NH₂), 7 (SPMQRSMVRF-NH₂), 13 (APEASPIRF-NH₂), and 16 (AQTFVRF-NH₂) and *As*FLP-13 abolished body waves and increased body length; *As*-FLP-1 produced a more severe phenotype by causing a complete paralysis (144, 145). By contrast, injection of *As*-FLP-18 increased the number of body waves, but the body waves did not propagate and body length was decreased (145). FLP-6 and 9 caused ventral coils, while FLP-12 caused uncoordination (145).

PHYSIOLOGY OF FLP PEPTIDES ON A. SUUM MOTONEURONS

Several FLPs are expressed in the motoneurons of many nematodes. A. suum presents a relatively accessible system in which DE2 excitatory and DI inhibitory motoneurons can be exposed in situ and recorded while saline containing test solutions (generally 10 μ M except where noted) are superfused; recorded responses can be direct actions of peptides on motoneurons or indirect effects via presynaptic neurons (128, 146). FLP-8 (1–100 nM) abolished slow oscillatory membrane potentials and reduced input

resistances (147). As-FLP-4 and FLP-8 induced strong depolarizations in DE2 and weak depolarizations in DI motoneurons and generally decreased input resistances; FLP-16 elicited strong depolarizations in DE2 and DI (144). FLP-14 induced a stronger depolarization, but showed a transient increase in input resistance followed by a longer decreased input resistance in DE2 neurons; although FLP-14 caused a modest decrease in the input resistance of DI motoneurons, there was no membrane potential effect (144). The depolarizations elicited by the FLPs were in many cases the result of increased frequency of EPSPs. FLP-21 caused a complex response in which there was an initial hyperpolarization, followed by a sustained depolarization in DE2 neurons, but only a hyperpolarization in DI neurons; no change or a decrease was seen in the input resistance of DE2 and DI neurons, respectively. Application of different As-FLP-18 peptides or As-FLP-1 elicited weak depolarizations in DE2. FLP-6 elicited a weak hyperpolarization in DE2, but a strong depolarization, followed by miniature IPSPs in DI (144). As-FLP-13 elicited weak hyperpolarizations in DE2 and DI motoneurons. No effect was seen with application of As-FLP-28 in DE2 or DI neurons. As seen in other Ascaris preparations, FLPs exert a diversity of effects, but the physiological relevance has yet to be determined.

SUMMARY

The diversity and plethora of neuropeptides that can act over long distances allows invertebrates to greatly increase the complexity of their neural networks despite the relatively small number of neurons. A single neuron may mediate response to several sensory modalities and activate different or conserved downstream pathways to ensure correct motor outputs. Despite the relatively simple nervous system of *C. elegans*, the clever use of neuropeptides, gap junctions, hub neurons, and conventional synaptic connections allows the animal to have a wide behavioral repertoire that can be finely tuned in response to different environmental stimuli. Understanding how these simple neural networks determine behavior remains the challenge for the future.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

This work was supported by grants from the NIH and NSF (Chris Li) and from the DGIST R&D Program of the Ministry of Science, ICT and Future Planning (14-BD-06), and the National Research Foundation of Korea (NRF-2012R1A1A2009385) (Kyuhyung Kim). We thank members of the Li and Kim labs for helpful discussions.

REFERENCES

- White JG, Southgate E, Thomson JN, Brenner S. The structure of the nervous system of the nematode *Caenorhabditis elegans*. *Philos Trans R Soc Lond B Biol Sci* (1986) **314**:1-340. doi:10.1098/rstb.1986.0056
- Jarrell TA, Wang Y, Bloniarz AE, Brittin CA, Xu M, Thomson JN, et al. The connectome of a decision-making circuit. *Science* (2012) 337:437–44. doi:10.1126/science.1221762
- Nathoo AN, Moeller RA, Westlund BA, Hart AC. Identification of neuropeptide-like protein gene families in *Caenorhabditis elegans* and other species. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* (2001) 98:14000–5. doi:10.1073/pnas. 241231298
- Kim K, Li C. Expression and regulation of an FMRFamide-related neuropeptide gene family in *Caenorhabditis elegans. J Comp Neurol* (2004) 475:540–50. doi:10.1002/cne.20189

- Duret L, Guex N, Peitsch MC, Bairoch A. New insulin-like proteins with atypical disulfide bond pattern characterized in *Caenorhabditis elegans* by comparative sequence analysis and homology modeling. *Genome Res* (1998) 8:348–53.
- Gregoire FM, Chomiki N, Kachinskas D, Warden CH. Cloning and developmental regulation of a novel member of the insulin-like gene family in *Caenorhabditis elegans. Biochem Biophys Res Commun* (1998) 249:385–90. doi:10.1006/bbrc.1998.9164
- Kawano T, Ito Y, Ishiguro M, Takuwa K, Nakajima T, Kimura Y. Molecular cloning and characterization of a new insulin/IGF-like peptide of the nematode *Caenorhabditis elegans*. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* (2000) 273:431–6. doi:10.1006/bbrc.2000.2971
- Li W, Kennedy SG, Ruvkun G. *daf-28* encodes a *C. elegans* insulin superfamily member that is regulated by environmental cues and acts in the DAF-2 signaling pathway. *Genes Dev* (2003) 17:844–58. doi:10.1101/gad.1066503
- Pierce SB, Costa M, Wisotzkey R, Devadhar S, Homburger SA, Buchman AR, et al. Regulation of DAF-2 receptor signaling by human insulin and *ins-1*, a member of the unusually large and diverse *C. elegans* insulin gene family. *Genes Dev* (2001) 15:672–86. doi:10.1101/gad.867301
- Nelson LS, Kim K, Memmott JE, Li C. FMRFamide-related gene family in the nematode, *Caenorhabditis elegans. Brain Res Mol Brain Res* (1998) 58:103–11. doi:10.1016/S0169-328X(98)00106-5
- Li C, Kim K, Nelson LS. FMRFamide-related neuropeptide gene family in *Caenorhabditis elegans. Brain Res* (1999) 848:26–34. doi:10.1016/S0006-8993(99)01972-1
- 12. Li C, Kim K. Neuropeptides (September 25, 2008). In: WormBook, editor. *The C. elegans Research Community*, WormBook (2008). Available from: http://www.wormbook.org
- Li C, Nelson LS, Kim K, Nathoo A, Hart AC. Neuropeptide gene families in the nematode *Caenorhabditis elegans. Ann N Y Acad Sci* (1999) 897:239–52. doi:10.1111/j.1749-6632.1999.tb07895.x
- Rosoff ML, Doble KE, Price DA, Li C. The FLP-1 propeptide is processed into multiple, highly similar FMRFamide-like peptides in *Caenorhabditis elegans*. *Peptides* (1993) 14:331–8. doi:10.1016/0196-9781(93)90049-M
- Marks NJ, Shaw C, Maule AG, Davis JP, Halton DW, Verhaert P, et al. Isolation of AF2 (KHEYLRFamide) from *Caenorhabditis elegans*: evidence for the presence of more than one FMRFamide-related peptide-encoding gene. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* (1995) 217:845–51. doi:10.1006/bbrc.1995.2849
- Marks NJ, Maule AG, Geary TG, Thompson DP, Davis JP, Halton DW, et al. APEASPFIRFamide, a novel FMRFamide-related decapeptide from *Caenorhabditis elegans*: structure and myoactivity. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* (1997) 231:591–5. doi:10.1006/bbrc.1997.6155
- Marks NJ, Maule AG, Geary TG, Thompson DP, Li C, Halton DW, et al. KSAYM-RFamide (PF3/AF8) is present in the free-living nematode, *Caenorhabditis elegans. Biochem Biophys Res Commun* (1998) 248:422–5. doi:10.1006/bbrc.1998. 8982
- Marks NJ, Maule AG, Li C, Nelson LS, Thompson DP, Alexander-Bowman S, et al. Isolation, pharmacology and gene organization of KPSFVRFamide: a neuropeptide from *Caenorhabditis elegans. Biochem Biophys Res Commun* (1999) 254:222–30. doi:10.1006/bbrc.1998.9920
- Marks NJ, Shaw C, Halton DW, Thompson DP, Geary TG, Li C, et al. Isolation and preliminary biological assessment of AADGAPLIRFamide and SVPGVL-RFamide from *Caenorhabditis elegans. Biochem Biophys Res Commun* (2001) 286:1170–6. doi:10.1006/bbrc.2001.5524
- Davis RE, Stretton AO. The motornervous system of Ascaris: electrophysiology and anatomy of the neurons and their control by neuromodulators. *Parasitol* (1996) 113:S97–117.
- Husson SJ, Clynen E, Baggerman G, De Loof A, Schoofs L. Discovering neuropeptides in *Caenorhabditis elegans* by two dimensional liquid chromatography and mass spectrometry. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* (2005) 335:76–86. doi:10.1016/j.bbrc.2005.07.044
- Husson SJ, Clynen E, Baggerman G, Janssen T, Schoofs L. Defective processing of neuropeptide precursors in *Caenorhabditis elegans* lacking proprotein convertase 2 (KPC-2/EGL-3): mutant analysis by mass spectrometry. *J Neurochem* (2006) **98**:1999–2012. doi:10.1111/j.1471-4159.2006.04014.x
- 23. Husson SJ, Schoofs L. Altered neuropeptide profile of *Caenorhabditis elegans* lacking the chaperone protein 7B2 as analyzed by mass spectrometry. *FEBS Lett* (2007) **581**:4288–92. doi:10.1016/j.febslet.2007.08.003

- 24. Husson SJ, Landuyt B, Nys T, Baggerman G, Boonen K, Clynen E, et al. Comparative peptidomics of *Caenorhabditis elegans* versus *C. briggsae* by LC-MALDI-TOF MS. *Peptides* (2009) **30**:449–57. doi:10.1016/j.peptides.2008. 07.021
- Hallberg M. Neuropeptides: metabolism to bioactive fragments and the pharmacology of their receptors. *Med Res Rev* (2014). doi:10.1002/med.21323
- Steiner DF. The proprotein convertases. Curr Opin Chem Biol (1998) 2:31–9. doi:10.1016/S1367-5931(98)80033-1
- Thacker C, Peters K, Srayko M, Rose AM. The *bli*-4 locus of *Caenorhabditis* elegans encodes structurally distinct kex2/subtilisin-like endoproteases essential for early development and adult morphology. *Genes Dev* (1995) 9:956–71. doi:10.1101/gad.9.8.956
- 28. Thacker C, Rose AM. A look at the *Caenorhabditis elegans* kex2/subtilisin-like proprotein convertase family. *Bioessays* (2000) 22:545–53. doi:10.1002/(SICI) 1521-1878(200006)22:6<545::AID-BIES7>3.0.CO;2-F
- 29. Brenner S. The genetics of Caenorhabditis elegans. Genetics (1974) 77:71-94.
- 30. Trent C, Tsung N, Horvitz HR. Egg-laying defective mutants of the nematode *Caenorhabditis elegans. Genetics* (1983) **104**:619–47.
- Thomas JH. Genetic analysis of defecation in *Caenorhabditis elegans*. Genetics (1990) 124:855–72.
- Kass J, Jacob TC, Kim P, Kaplan JM. The EGL-3 proprotein convertase regulates mechanosensory responses of *Caenorhabditis elegans*. J Neurosci (2001) 21:9265–72.
- Jacob TC, Kaplan JM. The EGL-21 carboxypeptidase E facilitates acetylcholine release at *Caenorhabditis elegans* neuromuscular junctions. *J Neurosci* (2003) 23:2122–30.
- Schroeder NE, Androwski RJ, Rashid A, Lee H, Lee J, Barr MM. Dauer-specific dendrite arborization in *C. elegans* is regulated by KPC-1/Furin. *Curr Biol* (2013) 23:1527–35. doi:10.1016/j.cub.2013.06.058
- Lee H, Choi MK, Lee D, Kim HS, Hwang H, Kim H, et al. Nictation, a dispersal behavior of the nematode *Caenorhabditis elegans*, is regulated by IL2 neurons. *Nat Neurosci* (2011) 15:107–12. doi:10.1038/nn.2975
- 36. Rual J-F, Ceron J, Koreth J, Hao T, Nicot A-S, Hirozane-Kishikawa T, et al. Towards improving *Caenorhabditis elegans* phenome mapping with an ORFeome-based RNAi library. *Genome Res* (2004) 14:2162–68. doi:10.1101/ gr.2505604
- 37. Mahoney TR, Luo S, Round EK, Brauner M, Gottschalk A, Thomas JH, et al. Intestinal signaling to GABAergic neurons regulates a rhythmic behavior in *Caenorhabditis elegans. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2008) 105:16350–5. doi:10.1073/pnas.0803617105
- Thacker C, Sheps JA, Rose AM. Caenorhabditis elegans dpy-5 is a cuticle procollagen processed by a proprotein convertase. Cell Mol Life Sci (2006) 63:1193–204. doi:10.1007/s00018-006-6012-z
- Seidah NG, Day R, Marcinkiewicz M, Benjannet S, Chrétien M. Mammalian neural and endocrine pro-protein and pro-hormone convertases belonging to the subtilisin family of serine proteases. *Enzyme* (1991) 45:271–84.
- Sieburth D, Ch'ng Q, Dybbs M, Tavazoie M, Kennedy S, Wang D, et al. Systematic analysis of genes required for synapse structure and function. *Nature* (2005) 436:510–7. doi:10.1038/nature03809
- Miller KG, Alfonso A, Nguyen M, Crowell JA, Johnson CD, Rand JB. A genetic selection for *Caenorhabditis elegans* synaptic transmission mutant. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (1996) 93:12593–8. doi:10.1073/pnas.93.22.12593
- 42. Simmer F, Moorman C, van der Linden AM, Kuijk E, van den Berghe PV, Kamath RS, et al. Genome-wide RNAi of *C. elegans* using the hypersensitive *rrf-3* strain reveals novel gene functions. *PLoS Biol* (2003) 1(1):e12. doi:10.1371/journal.pbio.0000012
- Bowman JW, Friedman AR, Thompson DP, Ichhpurani AK, Kellman MF, Marks N, et al. Structure-activity relationships of KNEFIRFamide (AF1), a nematode FMRFamide-related peptide, on *Ascaris suum* muscle. *Peptides* (1996) 17:381–7. doi:10.1016/0196-9781(96)00007-1
- 44. Eipper BA, Perkins SN, Husten EJ, Johnson RC, Keutmann HT, Mains RE. Peptidyl-alpha-hydroxyglycine alpha-amidating lyase. Purification, characterization, and expression. *J Biol Chem* (1991) 266:7828–33.
- 45. Eipper BA, Milgram SL, Husten EJ, Yun HY, Mains RE. Peptidylglycine alphaamidating monooxygenase: a multifunctional protein with catalytic, processing, and routing domains. *Protein Sci* (1993) 2:489–97. doi:10.1002/pro. 5560020401

- Han M, Park D, Vanderzalm PJ, Mains RE, Eipper BA, Taghert PH. Drosophila uses two distinct neuropeptide amidating enzymes, dPAL1 and dPAL2. J Neurochem (2004) 90:129–41. doi:10.1111/j.1471-4159.2004.02464.x
- Roques BP, Noble F, Daugé V, Fournié-Zaluski MC, Beaumont A. Neutral endopeptidase 24.11: structure, inhibition, and experimental and clinical pharmacology. *Pharmacol Rev* (1993) 45:87–146.
- Isaac RE, Siviter RJ, Stancombe P, Coates D, Shirras AD. Conserved roles for peptidases in the processing of invertebrate neuropeptides. *Biochem Soc Trans* (2000) 28:460–4. doi:10.1042/0300-5127:0280460
- 49. Coates D, Siviter R, Isaac RE. Exploring the *Caenorhabditis elegans* and *Drosophila melanogaster* genomes to understand neuropeptide and peptidase function. *Biochem Soc Trans* (2000) 28:464–9. doi:10.1042/0300-5127: 0280464
- Turner AJ, Isaac RE, Coates D. The neprilysin (NEP) family of zinc metalloendopeptidases: genomics and function. *Bioessays* (2001) 23:261–9. doi:10.1002/ 1521-1878(200103)23:3<261::AID-BIES1036>3.0.CO;2-K
- Spanier B, Stürzenbaum SR, Holden-Dye LM, Baumeister R. *Caenorhabditis elegans* neprilysin NEP-1: an effector of locomotion and pharyngeal pumping. J Mol Biol (2005) 352:429–37. doi:10.1016/j.jmb.2005.06.063
- Hall DH, Hedgecock EM. Kinesin-related gene unc-104 is required for axonal transport of synaptic vesicles in C. elegans. Cell (1991) 65:837–47. doi:10.1016/0092-8674(91)90391-B
- Schinkmann K. FMRFamide-like peptides in the nematodes Caenorhabditis elegans and Caenorhabditis vulgaris. PhD thesis. Boston, MA: Boston University (1994).
- Bruns D, Jahn R. Real-time measurement of transmitter release from single synaptic vesicles. *Nature* (1995) 377:62–5. doi:10.1038/377062a0
- Caromile LA, Oganesian A, Coats SA, Seifert RA, Bowen-Pope DF. The neurosecretory vesicle protein phogrin functions as a phosphatidylinositol phosphatase to regulate insulin secretion. *J Biol Chem* (2010) 285:10487–96. doi:10.1074/jbc.M109.066563
- 56. Zahn TR, Macmorris MA, Dong W, Day R, Hutton JC. IDA-1, a *Caenorhabditis elegans* homolog of the diabetic autoantigens IA-2 and phogrin, is expressed in peptidergic neurons in the worm. *J Comp Neurol* (2001) 429:127–43. doi:10.1002/1096-9861(20000101)429:1<127::AID-CNE10>3.0.CO;2-H
- Hoover CM, Edwards SL, Yu SC, Kittelmann M, Richmond JE, Eimer S, et al. A novel CaM kinase II pathway controls the location of neuropeptide release from *Caenorhabditis elegans* motor neurons. *Genetics* (2014) **196**:745–65. doi:10.1534/genetics.113.158568
- Richmond JE, Broadie KS. The synaptic vesicle cycle: exocytosis and endocytosis in *Drosophila* and *C. elegans. Curr Opin Neurobiol* (2002) 12:499–507. doi:10.1016/S0959-4388(02)00360-4
- Brose N, Petrenko AG, Südhof TC, Jahn R. Synaptotagmin: a Ca2+ sensor on the synaptic vesicle surface. *Science* (1992) 256:1021–5. doi:10.1126/science. 1589771
- McEwen JM, Kaplan JM. UNC-18 promotes both the anterograde trafficking and synaptic function of syntaxin. *Mol Biol Cell* (2008) 19:3836–46. doi:10.1091/mbc.E08-02-0160
- Ogawa H, Harada S, Sassa T, Yamamoto H, Hosono R. Functional properties of the *unc-64* gene encoding a *Caenorhabditis elegans* syntaxin. *J Biol Chem* (1998) 273(4):2192–8.
- 62. Johnson JR, Ferdek P, Lian LY, Barclay JW, Burgoyne RD, Morgan A. Binding of UNC-18 to the N-terminus of syntaxin is essential for neurotransmission in *Caenorhabditis elegans. Biochem J* (2009) 418:73–80. doi:10.1042/BJ20081956
- Gracheva EO, Maryon EB, Berthelot-Grosjean M, Richmond JE. Differential regulation of synaptic vesicle tethering and docking by UNC-18 and TOM-1. *Front Synaptic Neurosci* (2010) 5(2):141. doi:10.3389/fnsyn.2010.00141
- Hammarlund M, Watanabe S, Schuske K, Jorgensen EM. CAPS and syntaxin dock dense core vesicles to the plasma membrane in neurons. *J Cell Biol* (2008) 180:483–91. doi:10.1083/jcb.200708018
- 65. Hao Y, Hu Z, Sieburth D, Kaplan JM. RIC-7 promotes neuropeptide secretion. *PLoS Genet* (2012) **8**(1):e1002464. doi:10.1371/journal.pgen.1002464
- 66. Renden R, Berwin B, Davis W, Ann K, Chin CT, Kreber R, et al. Drosophila CAPS is an essential gene that regulates dense-core vesicle release and synaptic vesicle fusion. *Neuron* (2001) 31:421–37. doi:10.1016/S0896-6273(01)00382-8
- 67. Grishanin RN, Klenchin VA, Loyet KM, Kowalchyk JA, Ann K, Martin TF. Membrane association domains in Ca2+-dependent activator protein for secretion mediate plasma membrane and dense-core vesicle binding required for

Ca2+-dependent exocytosis. J Biol Chem (2002) 277:22025–34. doi:10.1074/ jbc.M201614200

- 68. Gracheva EO, Burdina AO, Touroutine D, Berthelot-Grosjean M, Parekh H, Richmond JE. Tomosyn negatively regulates CAPS-dependent peptide release at *Caenorhaditis elegans* synapses. J Neurosci (2007) 27:10176–84. doi:10.1523/JNEUROSCI.2339-07.2007
- Sieburth D, Madison JM, Kaplan JM. PKC-1 regulates secretion of neuropeptides. *Nat Neurosci* (2007) 10:49–57. doi:10.1038/nn1810
- Richmond JE, Davis WS, Jorgensen EM. UNC-13 is required for synaptic vesicle fusion in *C. elegans. Nat Neurosci* (1999) 2:959–64. doi:10.1038/12160
- McEwen JM, Madison JM, Dybbs M, Kaplan JM. Antagonistic regulation of synaptic vesicle priming by tomosyn and UNC-13. *Neuron* (2006) 51:303–15. doi:10.1016/j.neuron.2006.06.025
- 72. Dossey AT, Reale V, Chatwin H, Zachariah C, de Bono M, Evans PD, et al. NMR analysis of *Caenorhabditis elegans* FLP-18 neuropeptides: implications for NPR-1 activation. *Biochemistry* (2006) 45:7586–97. doi:10.1021/ bi0603928
- Rosoff ML, Burglin TR, Li C. Alternatively spliced transcripts of the *flp-1* gene encode distinct FMRFamide-like peptides in *Caenorhabditis elegans. J Neurosci* (1992) 12:2356–61.
- McVeigh P, Leech S, Mair GR, Marks NJ, Geary TG, Maule AG. Analysis of FMRFamide-like peptide (FLP) diversity in phylum Nematoda. *Int J Parasitol* (2005) 35:1043–60. doi:10.1016/j.ijpara.2005.05.010
- Schinkmann K, Li C. Comparison of two *Caenorhabditis* genes encoding FMR-Famide (Phe-Met-Arg-Phe-NH₂)-like peptides. *Brain Res Mol Brain Res* (1994) 24:238–46. doi:10.1016/0169-328X(94)90137-6
- Nelson LS, Rosoff M, Li C. Disruption of a neuropeptide gene, *flp-1*, causes multiple behavioral defects in *Caenorhabditis elegans*. *Science* (1998) 281:1686–90. doi:10.1126/science.281.5383.1686
- 77. Ringstad N, Horvitz HR. FMRFamide neuropeptides and acetylcholine synergistically inhibit egg-laying in *C. elegans. Nat Neurosci* (2008) 11:1168–76. doi:10.1038/nn.2186
- Rogers C, Reale V, Kim K, Chatwin H, Li C, Evans P, et al. Inhibition of Caenorhabditis elegans social feeding by FMRFamide-related peptide activation of NPR-1. Nat Neurosci (2003) 6:1178–85. doi:10.1038/nn1140
- Sithigorngul P, Jarecki JL, Stretton AO. A specific antibody to neuropeptide AF1 (KNEFIRFamide) recognizes a small subset of neurons in Ascaris suum. J Comp Neurol (2011) 519:1546–61. doi:10.1002/cne.22584
- 80. Kim K. Function of a FMRFamide-related neuropeptide gene family in Caenorhabditis elegans. Ph.D. thesis. Boston, MA: Boston University (2003).
- 81. Wani KA, Catanese M, Normantowicz R, Herd M, Maher KN, Chase DL. D1 dopamine receptor signaling is modulated by the R7 RGS protein EAT-16 and the R7 binding protein RSBP-1 in *Caenorhabditis elegans* motor neurons. *PLoS One* (2012) 7(5):e37831. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0037831
- Stawicki TM, Takayanagi-Kiya S, Zhou K, Jin Y. Neuropeptides function in a homeostatic manner to modulate excitation-inhibition imbalance in *C. elegans. PLoS Genet* (2013) 9(5):e1003472. doi:10.1371/journal.pgen.1003472
- Waggoner LE, Hardaker LA, Golik S, Schafer WR. Effect of a neuropeptide gene on behavioral states in *Caenorhabditis elegans* egg-laying. *Genetics* (2000) 154:1181–92.
- Rogers CM, Franks CJ, Walker RJ, Burke JF, Holden-Dye L. Regulation of the pharynx of *Caenohrabditis elegans* by 5-HT, octopamine, and FMRFamide-like neuropeptides. *J Neurobiol* (2001) 49:235–44. doi:10.1002/neu.1078
- Papaioannou S, Marsden D, Franks CJ, Walker RJ, Holden-Dye L. Role of a FMRFamide-like family of neuropeptides in the pharyngeal nervous system of *Caenorhabditis elegans. J Neurobiol* (2005) 65:304–19. doi:10.1002/neu.20201
- Liu T, Kim K, Li C, Barr MM. FMRFamide-like neuropeptides and mechanosensory touch receptor neurons regulate male sexual turning behavior in *Caenorhabditis elegans. J Neurosci* (2007) 27:7174–82. doi:10.1523/ JNEUROSCI.1405-07.2007
- Cohen M, Reale V, Olofsson B, Knights A, Evans P, de Bono M. Coordinated regulation of foraging and metabolism in *C. elegans* by RFamide neuropeptide signaling. *Cell Metab* (2009) 9:375–85. doi:10.1016/j.cmet.2009.02.003
- Choi S, Chatzigeorgiou M, Taylor KP, Schafer WR, Kaplan JM. Analysis of NPR-1 reveals a circuit mechanism for behavioral quiescence in *C. elegans. Neuron* (2013) 78:869–80. doi:10.1016/j.neuron.2013.04.002
- 89. Li C, Timbers TA, Rose JK, Bozorgmehr T, McEwan A, Rankin CH. The FMRFamide-related neuropeptide FLP-20 is required in the mechanosensory

neurons during memory for massed training in *C. elegans. Learn Mem* (2013) **20**:103–8. doi:10.1101/lm.028993.112

- Pocock R, Hobert O. Hypoxia activates a latent circuit for processing gustatory information in *C. elegans. Nat Neurosci* (2010) 13:610–4. doi:10. 1038/nn.2537
- Glauser DA, Johnson BE, Aldrich RW, Goodman MB. Intragenic alternativesplicing coordination is essential for *Caenorhabditis elegans slo-1* gene function. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* (2011) 108:20790–5. doi:10.1073/pnas.1116712108
- McDonald PW, Hardie SL, Jessen TN, Carvelli L, Matthies DS, Blakely RD. Vigorous motor activity in *Caenorhabditis elegans* requires efficient clearance of dopamine mediated by synaptic localization of the dopamine transporter DAT-1. *J Neurosci* (2007) 27:14216–27. doi:10.1523/JNEUROSCI.2992-07. 2007
- 93. Jospin M, Qi YB, Stawicki TM, Boulin T, Schuske KR, Horvitz HR, et al. A neuronal acetylcholine receptor regulates the balance of muscle excitation and inhibition in *Caenorhabditis elegans. PLoS Biol* (2009) 7(12):e1000265. doi:10.1371/journal.pbio.1000265
- Schafer WR. Deciphering the neural and molecular mechanisms of *C. elegans* behavior. *Curr Biol* (2005) 15:R723–9. doi:10.1016/j.cub.2005.08.020
- Waggoner LE, Zhou GT, Schafer RW, Schafer WR. Control of alternative behavioral states by serotonin in *Caenorhabditis elegans*. *Neuron* (1998) 21:203–14. doi:10.1016/S0896-6273(00)80527-9
- de Bono M, Bargmann CI. Natural variation in a neuropeptide Y receptor homolog modifies social behavior and food response in *C. elegans. Cell* (1998) 94:679–89. doi:10.1016/S0092-8674(00)81609-8
- Cheung BH, Arellano-Carbajal F, Rybicki I, de Bono M. Soluble guanylate cyclases act in neurons exposed to the body fluid to promote *C. elegans* aggregation behavior. *Curr Biol* (2004) 14:1105–11. doi:10.1016/j.cub.2004.06.027
- Gray JM, Karow DS, Lu H, Chang AJ, Chang JS, Ellis RE, et al. Oxygen sensation and social feeding mediated by a *C. elegans* guanylate cyclase homologue. *Nature* (2004) 430:317–22. doi:10.1038/nature02714
- 99. de Bono M, Tobin DM, Davis MW, Avery L, Bargmann CI. Social feeding in *Caenorhabditis elegans* is induced by neurons that detect aversive stimuli. *Nature* (2002) 419:899–903. doi:10.1038/nature01169
- 100. Rogers C, Persson A, Cheung B, de Bono M. Behavioral motifs and neural pathways coordinating O₂ responses and aggregation in *C. elegans. Curr Biol* (2006) 16:649–59. doi:10.1016/j.cub.2006.03.023
- 101. Coates JC, de Bono M. Antagonistic pathways in neurons exposed to body fluid regulate social feeding in *Caenorhabditis elegans*. *Nature* (2002) **419**:925–9. doi:10.1038/nature01170
- 102. Kubiak TM, Larsen MJ, Nulf SC, Zantello MR, Burton KJ, Bowman JW, et al. Differential activation of "social" and "solitary" variants of the *Caenorhabditis elegans* G protein-coupled receptor NPR-1 by its cognate ligand AF9. J Biol Chem (2003) **278**:33724–9. doi:10.1074/jbc.M304861200
- 103. Macosko EZ, Pokala N, Feinberg EH, Chalasani SH, Butcher RA, Clardy J, et al. A hub-and-spoke circuit drives pheromone attraction and social behavior in *C. elegans. Nature* (2009) 458:1171–5. doi:10.1038/nature07886
- 104. Jang H, Kim K, Neal SJ, Macosko E, Kim D, Butcher RA, et al. Neuromodulatory state and sex specify alternative behaviors through antagonistic synaptic pathways in *C. elegans. Neuron* (2012) **75**:585–92. doi:10.1016/j.neuron.2012. 06.034
- 105. Srinivasan J, Kaplan F, Ajredini R, Zachariah C, Alborn HT, Teal PE, et al. A blend of small molecules regulates both mating and development in *Caenorhabditis elegans. Nature* (2008) 454:1115–8. doi:10.1038/nature07168
- 106. Raizen DM, Zimmerman JE, Maycock MH, Ta UD, You YJ, Sundaram MV, et al. Lethargus is a *Caenorhabditis elegans* sleep-like state. *Nature* (2008) 451:569–72. doi:10.1038/nature06535
- 107. Ardiel EL, Rankin CH. An elegant mind: learning and memory in *Caenorhabditis elegans. Learn Mem* (2010) 17:191–201. doi:10.1101/lm.960510
- Loer CM, Kenyon CJ. Serotonin-deficient mutants and male mating behavior in the nematode *Caenorhabditis elegans*. J Neurosci (1993) 13:5407–17.
- 109. Liu KS, Sternberg PW. Sensory regulation of male mating behavior in Caenorhabditis elegans. Neuron (1995) 14:79–89. doi:10.1016/0896-6273(95) 90242-2
- 110. Lingueglia E, Champigny G, Lazdunski M, Barbry P. Cloning of the amiloride-sensitive FMRFamide peptide-gated sodium channel. *Nature* (1995) 378:730–3. doi:10.1038/378730a0

- Bargmann CI. Neurobiology of the *Caenorhabditis elegans* genome. *Science* (1998) 282:2028–33. doi:10.1126/science.282.5396.2028
- 112. Janssen T, Lindemans M, Meelkop E, Temmerman L, Schoofs L. Coevolution of neuropeptidergic signaling systems: from worm to man. *Ann N Y Acad Sci* (2010) **1200**:1–14. doi:10.1111/j.1749-6632.2010.05506.x
- 113. Keating CD, Kriek N, Daniels M, Ashcroft NR, Hopper NA, Siney EJ, et al. Whole-genome analysis of 60 G protein-coupled receptors in *Caenorhabditis elegans* by gene knockout with RNAi. *Curr Biol* (2003) 13:1715–20. doi:10.1016/j.cub.2003.09.003
- 114. Mertens I, Meeusen T, Janssen T, Nachman R, Schoofs L. Molecular characterization of two G protein-coupled receptor splice variants as FLP2 receptors in *Caenorhabditis elegans. Biochem Biophys Res Commun* (2005) **330**:967–74. doi:10.1016/j.bbrc.2005.03.071
- 115. Kubiak TM, Larsen MJ, Zantello MR, Bowman JW, Nulf SC, Lowery DE. Functional annotation of the putative orphan *Caenorhabditis elegans* G-proteincoupled receptor C10C6.2 as a FLP15 peptide receptor. *J Biol Chem* (2003) 278:42115–20. doi:10.1074/jbc.M304056200
- 116. Lowery DE, Geary TG, Kubiak TM, Larsen MJ. G protein-Coupled Receptor-Like Receptors and Modulators Thereof. Pharmacia & Upjohn Company. United States Patent No. 6632621 (2003).
- 117. Mertens I, Vandingenen A, Meeusen T, Janssen T, Luyten W, Nachman RJ, et al. Functional characterization of the putative orphan neuropeptide Gprotein coupled receptor C26F1.6 in *Caenorhabditis elegans. FEBS Lett* (2004) 573:55–60. doi:10.1016/j.febslet.2004.07.058
- 118. Mertens I, Clinckspoor I, Janssen T, Nachman R, Schoofs L. FMRFamide related peptide ligands activate the *Caenorhabditis elegans* orphan GPCR Y59H11AL.1. *Peptides* (2006) 27:1291–6. doi:10.1016/j.peptides.2005.11.017
- 119. Janssen T, Meelkop E, Lindemans M, Verstraelen K, Husson SJ, Temmerman L, et al. Discovery of a cholecystokinin-gastrin-like signaling system in nematodes. *Endocrinology* (2008) 149:2826–39. doi:10.1210/en.2007-1772
- 120. Kubiak TM, Larsen MJ, Bowman JW, Geary TG, Lowery DE. FMRFamidelike peptides encoded on the *flp-18* precursor gene activate two isoforms of the orphan *Caenorhabditis elegans* G-protein-coupled receptor Y58G8A.4 heterologously expressed in mammalian cells. *Biopolymers* (2008) **90**:339–48. doi:10.1002/bip.20850
- 121. Larsen MJ, Lancheros ER, Williams T, Lowery DE, Geary TG, Kubiak TM. Functinal expression and characterization of the *C. elegans* G-protein-coupled FLP-2 receptor (T19F4.1) in mammalian cells and yeast. *Int J Parasitol Drugs Drug Resist* (2009) **3**:1–7. doi:10.1016/j.ijpddr.2012.10.002
- 122. Chitwood DJ. Research on plant-parasitic nematode biology conducted by the United States department of agriculture-agricultural research service. *Pest Manag Sci* (2003) **59**:748–53. doi:10.1002/ps.684
- 123. McCoy CJ, Atkinson LE, Zamanian M, McVeigh P, Day TA, Kimber MJ, et al. New insights into the FLPergic complements of parasitic nematodes: informing deorphanisation approaches. *EuPA Open Proteom* (2014). doi:10.1016/j. euprot.2014.04.002
- 124. van Megen H, van den Elsen S, Holterman M, Karssen G, Mooyman P, Bongers T, et al. A phylogenetic tree of nematodes based on about 1200 fulllength small subunit ribosomal DNA sequences. *Nematology* (2009) 11:927–50. doi:10.1163/156854109X456862
- 125. Geary TG, Klein RD, Vanover L, Bowman JW, Thompson DP. The nervous system of helmiths as targets for drugs. J Parasitol (1992) 78:215–30. doi:10.2307/3283469
- 126. Maule AG, Shaw C, Bowman JW, Halton DW, Thompson DP, Geary TG, et al. KSAYMRFamide: a novel FMRFamide-related heptapeptide from the freeliving nematode, *Panagrellus redivivus*, which is myoactive in the parasitic nematode, *Ascaris suum. Biochem Biophys Res Commun* (1994) 200:973–80. doi:10.1006/bbrc.1994.1545
- 127. Thakur P, Sharma A, Rao SB, Kumar M, G NP, Tyagi N, et al. Cloning and characterization of two neuropeptide genes from cereal cyst nematode, *Heterodera avenae* from India. *Bioinformation* (2012) 8:617–21. doi:10.6026/ 97320630008617
- 128. Stretton AO, Fishpool RM, Southgate E, Donmoyer JE, Walrond JP, Moses JE, et al. Structure and physiological activity of the motoneurons of the nematode *Ascaris. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (1978) 75:3493–7. doi:10.1073/pnas.75.7.3493
- 129. Tuan RS, Shepley KJ, Mulligan MM, Abraham D, Perler FB. Histochemical localization of gene expression in *Onchocerca volvulus*: in situ DNA

histohyridization and immunocytochemistry. *Mol Biochem Parasitol* (1991) 49:191–203. doi:10.1016/0166-6851(91)90063-C

- 130. Nanda JC, Stretton AO. In situ hybridization of neuropeptide-encoding transcripts afp-1, afp-3, and afp-4 in neurons of the nematode Ascaris suum. J Comp Neurol (2010) 518:896–910. doi:10.1002/cne.22251
- Winston WM, Molodowitch C, Hunter CP. Systemic RNAi in *C. elegans* requires the putative transmembrane protein SID-1. *Science* (2002) 295:2456–9. doi:10. 1126/science.1068836
- 132. Kamath RS, Martinez-Campos M, Zipperlen P, Fraser AG, Ahringer J. Effectiveness of specific RNA-mediated interference through ingested double-stranded RNA in *Caenorhabditis elegans. Genome Biol* (2001) 2(1):RESEARCH0002.
- 133. Kimber MJ, McKinney S, McMaster S, Day TA, Fleming CC, Maule AG. *flp* gene disruption in a parasitic nematode reveals motor dysfunction and unusual neuronal sensitivity to RNA interference. *FASEB J* (2007) 21:1233–43. doi:10.1096/fj.06-7343com
- Dalzell JJ, Warnock ND, McVeigh P, Marks NJ, Mousley A, Atkinson L, et al. Considering RNAi experimental design in parasitic helminthes. *Parasitology* (2012) 139:589–604. doi:10.1017/S0031182011001946
- 135. Atkinson LE, Stevenson M, McCoy CJ, Marks NJ, Fleming C, Zamanian M, et al. FLP-32 ligand/receptor silencing phenocopy faster plant pathogenic nematodes. *PLoS Pathog* (2013) 9(2):e1003169. doi:10.1371/journal.ppat.1003169
- 136. Dong L, Li X, Huang L, Gao Y, Zhong L, Zheng Y, et al. Lauric acid in crown daisy root exudate potently regulates root-knot nematode chemotaxis and disrupts *Mi-flp-18* expression to block infection. *J Exp Bot* (2014) 65:131–41. doi:10.1093/jxb/ert356
- 137. Cowden C, Stretton AO. Eight novel FMRFamide-like neuropeptides isolated from the nematode Ascaris suum. Peptides (1995) 16:491–500. doi:10.1016/ 0196-9781(94)00211-N
- 138. Maule AG, Geary TG, Bowman JW, Marks NJ, Blair KL, Halton DW, et al. Inhibitory effects of nematode FMRFamide-related peptides (FaRPs) on muscle strips from Ascaris suum. Invert Neurosci (1995) 1:255–65. doi:10.1007/ BF02211027
- 139. Bowman JW, Winterrowd CA, Friedman AR, Thompson DP, Klein RD, Davis JP, et al. Nitric oxide mediates the inhibitory effects of SDPNFLRFamide, a nematode FMRFamide-related neuropeptide, in *Ascaris suum. J Neurophysiol* (1995) 74:1880–8.
- 140. Cowden C, Stretton AO. AF2, an Ascaris neuropeptide: isolation, sequence, and bioactivity. Peptides (1993) 14:423–30. doi:10.1016/0196-9781(93)90127-3
- 141. Holden-Dye L, Franks CJ, Williams RG, Walker RJ. The effect of the nematode peptides SDPNFLRFamide (PF1) and SADPNFLRFamide (PF2) on synaptic

transmission in the parasitic nematode Ascaris suum. Parasitology (1995) 110:449–55. doi:10.1017/S0031182000064787

- 142. Fellowes RA, Maule AG, Marks NJ, Geary TG, Thompson DP, Shaw C, et al. Modulation of the motility of the vagina vera of *Ascaris suum* in vitro by FMRF amide-related peptides. *Parasitology* (1998) **116**:277–87. doi:10.1017/ S0031182097002229
- 143. Moffett CL, Beckett AM, Mousley A, Geary TG, Marks NJ, Halton DW, et al. The ovijector of *Ascaris suum*: multiple response types revealed by *Caenorhab-ditis elegans* FMRFamide-related peptides. *Int J Parasitol* (2003) **33**:859–76. doi:10.1016/S0020-7519(03)00109-7
- 144. Davis RE, Stretton AO. Structure-activity relationships of 18 endogenous neuropeptides on the motor nervous system of the nematode Ascaris suum. Peptides (2001) 22:7–23. doi:10.1016/S0196-9781(00)00351-X
- 145. Reinitz CA, Herfel HG, Messinger LA, Stretton AO. Changes in locomotory behavior and cAMP produced in Ascaris suum by neuropeptides from Ascaris suum or Caenorhabditis elegans. Mol Biochem Parasitol (2000) 111:185–97. doi:10.1016/S0166-6851(00)00317-0
- 146. Walrond JP, Kass IS, Stretton AO, Donmoyer JE. Identification of excitatory and inhibitory motoneurons in the nematode *Ascaris* by electrophysiological techniques. *J Neurosci* (1985) 5:1–8.
- 147. Cowden C, Stretton AO, Davis RE. AF1, a sequenced bioactive neuropeptide isolated from the nematode Ascaris suum. Neuron (1989) 2:1465–73. doi:10.1016/0896-6273(89)90192-X

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Received: 04 August 2014; paper pending published: 22 August 2014; accepted: 09 September 2014; published online: 14 October 2014.

Citation: Li C and Kim K (2014) Family of FLP peptides in Caenorhabditis elegans and related nematodes. Front. Endocrinol. 5:150. doi: 10.3389/fendo.2014.00150

This article was submitted to Neuroendocrine Science, a section of the journal Frontiers in Endocrinology.

Copyright © 2014 Li and Kim. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

REVIEW ARTICLE published: 16 June 2014



The FMRFamide-like peptide family in nematodes

Katleen Peymen[†], Jan Watteyne[†], Lotte Frooninckx, Liliane Schoofs and Isabel Beets*

Functional Genomics and Proteomics Group, Department of Biology, KU Leuven, Leuven, Belgium

Edited by:

Hubert Vaudry, University of Rouen, France

Reviewed by:

Gregoy Y. Bedecarrats, University of Guelph, Canada Pascal Favrel, University of Caen Lower Normandy, France

*Correspondence:

Isabel Beets, Functional Genomics and Proteomics Group, Department of Biology, KU Leuven, Naamsestraat 59, Leuven 3000, Belgium e-mail: isabel.beets@bio.kuleuven.be

[†]Katleen Peymen and Jan Watteyne have contributed equally to this work. In the three decades since the FMRFamide peptide was isolated from the mollusk Macrocallista nimbosa, structurally similar peptides sharing a C-terminal RFamide motif have been identified across the animal kingdom. FMRFamide-like peptides (FLPs) represent the largest known family of neuropeptides in invertebrates. In the phylum Nematoda, at least 32 flp-genes are classified, making the FLP system of nematodes unusually complex. The diversity of the nematode FLP complement is most extensively mapped in Caenorhabditis elegans, where over 70 FLPs have been predicted. FLPs have shown to be expressed in the majority of the 302 C. elegans neurons including interneurons, sensory neurons, and motor neurons. The vast expression of FLPs is reflected in the broad functional repertoire of nematode FLP signaling, including neuroendocrine and neuromodulatory effects on locomotory activity, reproduction, feeding, and behavior. In contrast to the many identified nematode FLPs, only few peptides have been assigned a receptor and there is the need to clarify the pathway components and working mechanisms of the FLP signaling network. Here, we review the diversity, distribution, and functions of FLPs in nematodes.

Keywords: FMRFamide-like peptides, nematodes, C. elegans, neuropeptide, G protein-coupled receptor, feeding behavior, reproduction

INTRODUCTION

FMRFamide-like peptides (FLPs) are the largest and most diverse family of neuropeptides known (1, 2). Since the identification of the founder sequence FMRFamide from the clam Macrocallista nimbosa (3), structurally similar peptides have shown to be present in animals of all major phyla (4, 5). Sequence variants of the authentic tetrapeptide have been mainly identified in lophotrochozoans (6). In most phyla and especially in nematodes, however, a diverse repertoire of extended peptides sharing the C-terminal RFamide motif is found (5, 6). Though, they are thought to have a common eumetazoan origin, the relatedness of subfamilies of FLPs remains unclear because of the large sequence diversity (7, 8). Some peptides show high sequence similarity to FMRFamide suggesting homology to the tetrapeptide, and are therefore often referred to as FMRFamide-related peptides (FaRPs). FaRPs are broadly defined as peptides containing the C-terminal sequence $X_1 X_2$ RFamide, with X_1 generally representing an aromatic amino acid, whereas X_2 denotes a hydrophobic residue (6, 7). As many described RFamides differ from the tetrapeptide core for which evolutionary relationships are difficult to determine, the more general term FLP will be used here to address all peptides with a C-terminal RFamide sequence.

FMRFamide-like peptides are intimately involved in a broad pattern of biological processes as diverse as feeding, cardiovascular function, and water homeostasis (4-6, 9). Despite the large sequence diversity, typified by more than 70 family members in the nematode Caenorhabditis elegans, several functions of FLPs in the control of energy balance, feeding behavior, reproduction, and neuromodulation emerge consistently throughout evolution (10, 11). Biochemical and genetic studies, exploiting mainly C. elegans, have provided insight into the FLP-coordinated regulation of

these processes in nematodes. The central role of FLPs in nematode biology including reproduction and locomotory activity has also boosted research on FLP signaling as a target for parasite control in pathogenic nematodes (12-14). However, a lack of data on functional nematode FLP-receptor couples slows down the progress in understanding and exploiting the FLP signaling system. Here, we focus on the evolutionary aspect of FLPs, discussing both the sequence conservation and diversity in the phylum Nematoda, and review our knowledge of conserved FLP signaling functions in nematodes.

FLP REPERTOIRE OF NEMATODES

Initial attempts to identify FLPs relied on molecular cloning of flp-genes (15, 16), and biochemical characterization of immunoreactive peptide fractions by Edman degradation or gas-phase sequencing [reviewed by Maule et al. (17) and Day and Maule (18)]. The first nematode FLP, named AF1 (KNEFIRFa), was biochemically isolated in this way from the parasite Ascaris suum (19). The completion of the C. elegans genome sequence revealed a large diversity in the nematode FLP system, boosting the prediction of neuropeptides through in silico data-mining (20-23). To date, at least 31 flp precursor genes are predicted in C. elegans that give rise to around 70 distinct FLPs [Table 1; Ref. (24)]. Expression has been confirmed for the majority of these peptides (Table 1), mainly by peptidomic strategies enabling a comprehensive analysis of the whole peptide content of organisms (25-27). In addition, these approaches allow determining the presence of posttranslational modifications and the exact processing into bioactive peptides, which may be difficult to accurately predict when multiple or non-conventional cleavage sites are present (25). Peptidomic techniques have also been successfully adopted

Table 1 | Neuropeptide genes encoding FLPs in nematodes.

<i>flp</i> gene ^a	Species ^b	(C-terminal) peptide consensus sequence ^c	<i>C. elegans</i> FLPs ^d	<i>C. elegans flp</i> expression ^e	<i>C. elegans</i> receptor interaction (EC ₅₀ range) ^f	Reference
flp-1	A. caninum, A. ceylanicum, A. suum, B. malayi, B. xylophilus, C. elegans, C. vulgaris, D. immitis, G. pallida, G. rostochiensis, H. concortus, H. schachtii, L. Ioa, M. arenaria, M. chitwoodi, M. hapla, M. incognita, M. javanica, M. paranaensis, N. brasiliensis, N. americanus, O. onchengi, O. volvulus, P. redivivus, P. trichosuri, S. ratti, S. stercoralis, T. muris, T. spiralis, W. bancrofti	-[P/N/Q/A/] [N/T/D/S/K][F/Y]LRFa	SADPNFLRFa, SQPNFLRFa, ASGDPNFLRFa, SDPNFLRFa, AAADPNFLRFa, (K)PNFLRFa, AGSDPNGLRFa, *(K)PNFMRYa	AIA, AIY, AVA, AVE, AVK, RIG, RMG, M5	NPR-22 (100 nM), NPR-4 (~0.4–9 μM), NPR-11 (~1–8 μM)	(13, 15, 21, 23–26, 33–44)
flp-2	A. caninum, A. suum, B. xylophilus, C. elegans, G. pallida, H. concortus, M. chitwoodi, M. hapla, M. incognita, M. javanica, N. americanus, N. brasiliensis, O. ostertagi, S. ratti	[L/F/V/S/Q][P/R/M][G/R]EP[I/L]RFa	LRGEPIRFa, SPREPIRFa	AIA, RID, PVW, I5, MC (ASI, M4, head muscles, an extra pair of cells in the head	FRPR-18 (~50 nM)	(13, 14, 21, 23, 24, 43, 45)
flp-3	A. suum, B. malayi, B. xylophilus, C. elegans, D. immitis, G. pallida, H. glycines, L. Ioa, M. arenaria, M. chitwoodi, M. hapla, M. incognita, O. volvulus, O. onchengi, S. ratti, W. bancrofti	-[S/A/E/T/N][P/L][L/F/P]GTMRFa	SPLGTMRFa, TPLGTMRFa, SAEPFGTMRFa, NPENDTPFGTMRFa, ASEDALFGTMRFa, EDGNAPFGTMRFa, EAEEPLGTMRFa, SADDSAPFGTMRFa, NPLGTMRFa	IL1, PQR, SP, CP9	NPR-10 (~60–300 nM), NPR-4 (≥10 μM)	(13, 21, 23–25, 27, 34, 40, 43, 44, 46, 47)
flp-4	A. caninum, A. ceylanicum, A. suum, B. malayi, B. xylophilus, C. elegans, D. immitis, H. glycines, N. brasiliensis, O. ochengi, O. volvulus, W. bancrofti	-[A/T/G][Q/N/S/K][P/S][T/S]FIRFa	PTFIRFa, ASPSFIRFa	ADL, ASEL, AVM, AWC, FLP, PHA, PHB, PVD, 15, 16, NSM	NPR-4 (~5–80 nM)	(13, 21, 23, 24, 32, 40, 43, 46)

(Continued)

Nematode FLP signaling

Table 1 | Continued

<i>flp</i> gene ^a	Species ^b	(C-terminal) peptide consensus sequence ^c	<i>C. elegans</i> FLPs ^d	<i>C. elegans flp</i> expression ^e	<i>C. elegans</i> receptor interaction (EC ₅₀ range) ^f	Reference
flp-5	A. caninum, A. suum, B. xylophilus, C. elegans, G. pallida, G. rostochiensis, H. concortus, H. glycines, M. arenaria, M. hapla, M. javanica, M. incognita, N. brasiliensis, N. americanus, P. penetrans, S. ratti	-[G/A/N/K][A/Q/P]KFIRFa	APKFIRFa, AGAKFIRFa, GAKFIRFa	ASE, PVT, RMG, I4, M4, pharyngeal muscle, amphidial neuron (PB, I2), rays 1,5,7, HOB, P8	NPR-11 (~1–8μM)	(13, 21, 23–25, 34, 40, 43, 44, 46)
flp-6	A. caninum, A. ceylanicum, A. suum, B. malayi, B. xylophilus, C. elegans, D. immitis, G. pallida, G. rostochiensis, H. concortus, H. glycines, L. loa, M. chitwoodi, M. hapla, M. incognita, M. paranaensis, N. brasiliensis, N. americanus, O. ochengi, O. ostertagi, O. volvulus, P. redivivus, S. ratti, S. stercoralis, T. circumcincta, W. bancrofti	KS[A/S]YMRFa	KSAYMRFa (6x), *pQQDSEVEREMM	ASE, AFD, ADF, ASG, PVT, 11 (one or two pairs of head cells), rays 2, 5, 6, 7		(13, 21, 23–25, 31, 34, 43, 44, 46, 48, 49)
flp-7	A. caninum, A. suum, B. xylophilus, C. elegans, G. pallida, G. rostochiensis, H. concortus, H. glycines, M. hapla, M. incognita, M. javanica, N. brasiliensis, O. ostertagi, S. ratti, S. stercoralis	[A/T/S]P[F/L/M/I][D/Q/A/E]R[S/A/T], [S/A/T/K][M/L/I][A/V/I]RFa	TPMQRSSMVRFa (2x), SPMQRSSMVRFa (3x), SPMERSAMVRFa, SPMDRSKMVRFa	ALA, AVG, PHB, PDA, PVW, RIC, SAA (RMDV/SMDV, PHA)	NPR-22 (0.025–5μM), FRPR-3 (>1μM)	(13, 21, 24, 26, 34, 35, 43, 44, 46, 50)
flp-8	A. ceylanicum, A. suum, B. malayi, B. xylophilus, C. elegans, D. immitis, H. concortus, L. Ioa, N. americanus, N. brasiliensis, O. ochengi, O. volvulus, S. ratti, T. muris, T. spiralis, W. bancrofti, X. index	KNEF[I/V]RFa	KNEFIRFa (3x)	AUA, PVM, URX (RMG, ADA, an extra pair of cells in the head), CP9		(13, 19, 21, 23, 24, 29, 34, 43, 46, 51)
flp-9	A. caninum, A. ceylanicum, C. elegans, H. concortus, N. americanus, N. brasiliensis, O. ostertagi	KPSFVRFa	KPSFVRFa		NPR-22 (5 μM)	(13, 21, 24–26, 35, 52)

Peymen et al.

(Continued)

Nematode FLP signaling

Table 1 Continued	ble 1 Continu	ed
---------------------	-----------------	----

<i>flp</i> gene ^a	Species ^b	(C-terminal) peptide consensus sequence ^c	<i>C. elegans</i> FLPs ^d	<i>C. elegans flp</i> expression ^e	<i>C. elegans</i> receptor interaction (EC ₅₀ range) ^f	Reference
flp-10	A. ceylanicum, C. elegans, X. index	-[A/T/M][R/A][S/G][G/S/K]Y[I/L]RFa	QPKARSGYIRFa	AIM, ASI, AUA, BAG, BDU, DVB, PQR, PVR, URX, vuID	EGL-6 (11 nM)	(13, 21, 23, 53)
flp-11	 A. suum, A. caninum, A. ceylanicum, B. malayi, B. xylophilus, C. elegans, D. immitis, G. pallida, G. rostochiensis, H. concortus, H. glycines, L. Ioa, M. hapla, M. incognita, M. paranaensis, N. americanus, N. brasiliensis, O. ochengi, O. ostertagi, O. volvulus, P. penetrans, R. similis, S. ratti, S. stercoralis, T. circumcincta, W. bancrofti 	-M/I/G/A/S][R/A][N/P][A/S/Q/E][P/L], VRFa	AMRNALVRFa, ASGGMRNALVRFa, NGAPQPFVRFa, *SPLDEEDFAPESPLQa	AUA, BAG, VD, DA, DD, DVB, LUA, PHC, PVC, SAB, URX, uvl, head muscle (socket cells), ray 4	NPR-22 (0.75–2.5 μM), FRPR-3 (~1 μM), NPR-4 (≥10 μM)	(13, 21, 23–26, 28, 29, 35, 40, 43, 46, 50, 54)
flp-12	 A. caninum, A. suum, B. malayi, B. xylophilus, C. elegans, D. immitis, G. pallida, G. rostochiensis, H. concortus, H. glycines, L. loa, M. arenaria, M. chitwoodi, M. hapla, M. incognita, M. javanica, M. minor, M. paranaensis, N. americanus, N. brasiliensis, O. ochengi, O. volvulus, S. ratti, W. bancrofti 	(K)[R/K/N]NKFEFIRFa	RNKFEFIRFa	AVA,AVJ, AVH, BAG, PDA, PVR, SAA, SDQ, SMB (BDU), rays 1, 4, 5, 7, CP9		(13, 21, 23, 24, 29, 37–39, 43, 44, 51, 55)
flp-13	 A. caninum, A. ceylanicum, A. suum, B. xylophilus, C. elegans, D. immitis, G. pallida, G. rostochiensis, H. concortus, H. glycines, L. Ioa, M. chitwoodi, M. hapla, M. incognita, M. javanica, N. americanus, N. brasiliensis, O. ochengi, O. ostertagi, O. volvulus, P. penetrans, P.pacificus, S. ratti, S. stercoralis, W. bancrofti 	-P[F/L/I][I/L/M/V]RFa	AMDSPFIRFa, AADGAPFIRFa, APEASPFIRFa (2x), AADGAPLIRFa, ASPSAPFIRFa, SPSAVPIRFa, SAAAPLIRFa, ASSAPFIRFa	ASE, ASG, ASK, BAG, DD, I5, M3, M5 (an extra pair of cells in the head), VSP	NPR-22 (2.5–5 μM)	(21, 23–26, 31, 35, 43, 44, 46, 51, 56, 57)

Frontiers in Endocrinology | Neuroendocrine Science

(Continued)

Peymen et al.

	ntinued					
<i>flp</i> gene ^a	Species ^b	(C-terminal) peptide consensus sequence ^c	<i>C. elegans</i> FLPs ^d	<i>C. elegans flp</i> expression ^e	<i>C. elegans</i> receptor interaction (EC ₅₀ range) ^f	Reference
flp-14	A. caninum, A. ceylanicum, A. suum, B. malayi, B. xylophilus, C. elegans, D. immitis, G. pallida, G. rostochiensis, H. concortus, L. Ioa, M. arenaria, M. chitwoodi, M. hapla, M. incognita, M. javanica, M. paranaensis, N. americanus, N. brasiliensis, O. ochengi, O. volvulus, P. redivivus, P. trichosuri, P. penetrans, Ppenetrans, R. similis, S. ratti, S. stercoralis, T. circumcincta, T. muris, T. spiralis, W. bancrofti	KH[E/D][Y/F][L/V/I]RFa	KHEYLRFa (4x)		NPR-4 (≥ 10 μM), NPR-11 (~1 − 8 μM)	(13, 22, 24, 26, 29, 31, 34, 37–40, 43, 44, 51, 55, 58, 59)
flp-15	A. ceylanicum, A. suum, C. elegans, H. concortus, N. americanus, N. braziliensis, O. ostertagi, T. circumcincta	[R/D/G/A][G/V]P[T/S/Q]GPLRFa	GGPOGPLRFa, RGPSGPLRFa	PHA, I2, socket/sheath cells (pharyngeal muscle, several cells in the head)	NPR-3 (~100–600 nM), NPR-4 (≥10 μM)	(13, 22–24, 35, 40, 46, 60)
flp-16	A. caninum, A. ceylanicum, A. suum, B. malayi, B. xylophilus, C. elegans, D. immitis, G. pallida, G. rostochiensis, H. concortus, H. glycines, L. Ioa, M. hapla, M. incognita, N. americanus, N. brasiliensis, O. ochengi, O. volvulus, O. ostertagi, P. trichosuri, P. penetrans, P. vulnus, R. similis, S. ratti, W. bancrofti	[A/G]QTFVRFa	AQTFVRFa (2x), GQTFVRFa			(13, 24, 43, 44, 46)
flp-17	A. caninum, A. suum, B. xylophilus, C. elegans, H. contortus, N. americanus, N. brasiliensis, O. ostertagi, S. ratti, S. stercoralis, X. index	KS [A/S/Q][F/Y/L][V/I]RFa	KSAFVRFa (2x), KSQYIRFa	BAG, M5 (an extra pair of cells in the head), rays 1, 5, 7	EGL-6 (1–28 nM)	(13, 22–24, 32, 43, 46, 53)

www.frontiersin.org

Nematode FLP signaling

Table 1 Co	ntinued					
<i>flp</i> gene ^a	Species ^b	(C-terminal) peptide consensus sequence ^c	<i>C. elegans</i> FLPs ^d	<i>C. elegans flp</i> expression ^e	<i>C. elegans</i> receptor interaction (EC ₅₀ range) ^f	Reference
flp-18	A. caninum, A. ceylanicum, A. suum, B. xylophilus, C. elegans, D. immitis, G. pallida, G. rostochiensis, H. concortus, L. Ioa, M. chitwoodi, M. hapla, M. incognita, M. javanica, N. americanus, N. brasiliensis, O. ochengi, O. ostertagi, O. volvulus, P. pacificus, S. ratti, S. stercoralis, T. muris, T. spiralis, W. bancrofti	-[P/Q/A][G/Q/D/A], [V/M/F/L][V/M/F/L]RFa	(DFD)GAMPGVLRFa, EMPGVLRFa, (SYFDEKK)SVPGVLRFa (3x), EIPGVLRFa, SEVPGVLRFa, DVPGVLRFa	AVA, AIY, RIG, RIM, M2 (M3, two extra pairs of cells in the head), rays 2, 6	NPR-4 (~5–80 nM), NPR-10 (~60 nM–4.6 μM), NPR-1 [(-32.2)–(-6.8)]**, NPR-5a (~20–70 μM), NPR-5b (~30–800 nM), NPR-11 (~80 nM–8 μM)	(13, 16, 24–26, 29, 37, 39, 40, 43, 44, 46, 61, 62)
flp-19	A. caninum, A. suum, B. malayi, B. xylophilus, C. elegans, D.immitis, G. pallida, H. concortus, H. glycines, L. Ioa, M. hapla, M. incognita, N. americanus, N. brasiliensis, O. ochengi, O. volvulus, P. penetrans, S. ratti, T. circumcincta, W. bancrofti	-W[A/S][N/S/T][Q/K/S][V/L]RFa	WANQVRFa, ASWASSVRFa	AIN, AWA, BAG, HSN, URX (an extra pair of cells in the tail), rays 5, 7, 9, CEM		(13, 22–26, 32, 34, 43, 44, 46)
flp-20	A. suum, A. caninum, B. xylophilus, C. elegans, G. pallida, H. concortus, M. hapla, M. incognita, N. brasiliensis, P. trichosuri, S. ratti	[A/V]MMRFa	AMMRFa (2x)	ALM, ASEL, AVM, LUA, PLM, PVC, PVM, PVR, RIB, AIB (PVT)		(13, 22–24, 43, 44)
flp-21	 A. caninum, A. suum, B. malayi, B. xylophilus, C. elegans, D. immitis, G. pallida, H. concortus, L. Ioa, M. hapla, M. incognita, N. americanus, N. brasiliensis, O. ochengi, O. ostertagi, O. volvulus, P. penetrans, P. pacificus, R. similis, S. ratti, S. stercoralis, T. circumcincta, W. bancrofti 	-[G/A/S/L][L/A]GPRPLRFa	GLGPRPLRFa	ADL, ASI, ASEASH, ASJ, ASK, FLP, URA, MC, M4, M2, SP, DVF, P6, P7, P9	NPR-1 (~2.5–100 nM), NPR-11 (~1–10 nM), NPR-5a (~0.6–5 μM), NPR-5b (~200–1500 nM)	(13, 24, 40, 43, 44, 47, 61–63)

<i>flp</i> gene ^a	Species ^b	(C-terminal) peptide consensus sequence ^c	<i>C. elegans</i> FLPs ^d	<i>C. elegans flp</i> expression ^e	<i>C. elegans</i> receptor interaction (EC ₅₀ range) ^f	Reference
flp-22	A. caninum, A. ceylanicum, A. suum, B. malayi, B. xylophilus, C. elegans, D. immitis, G. pallida, G. rostochiensis, H. concortus, H. glycines, L. Ioa, M. hapla, M. incognita, N. brasiliensis, O. ochengi, O. ostertagi, O. volvulus, P. trichosuri, P. penetrans, P. pacificus, R. similis, S. ratti, S. stercoralis, T. circumcincta, W. bancrofti	-[P/E/A/T/S][P/Q/G/E/N/S][S/G/V/A], KWMRFa	SPSAKWMRFa (3x)	AIM, ASG, AVA, AVG, AVL, CEP, PVD, PVW, RIC,AIZ, RIV, SMD, URA, uvl, 6 out of 9 CP	NPR-22 (1 μM)	(13, 24–26, 35, 43, 44)
flp-23	B. malayi, C. elegans, D. immitis, L. Ioa, O. ochengi, O. volvulus, T. circumcincta, W. bancrofti	-[V/I/T][V/D/K][G/D/F][Q/G/F]QDFLRFa	VVGQQDFLRFa, TKFQDFLRFa			(13, 23, 24, 46)
flp-24	A. caninum, A. ceylanicum, A. suum, B. malayi, C. elegans, D. immitis, H. concortus, L. Ioa, N. americanus, O. ostertagi, O. ochengi, O. volvulus, S. ratti, W. bancrofti	VP[S/N][A/P][G/A]DMM[V/I]RFa	VPSAGDMMVRFa			(13, 23, 24, 31, 46)
flp-25	A. caninum, A. suum, B. malayi, C. elegans, D. immitis, G. pallida, G. rostochiensis, H. concortus, L. Ioa, M. chitwoodi, M. hapla, M. incognita, M. javanica, N. americanus, N. brasiliensis, O. ochengi, O. volvulus, S. ratti, S. stercoralis, W. bancrofti	-[D/A/S/N/T]YD[Y/F][V/I]RFa	DYDFVRFa, ASYDYIRFa	ASE		(13, 24, 26, 44, 46, 64)
flp-26	A. caninum, A. ceylanicum, A. suum, C.elegans, N. americanus	-[G/S][G/E][G/E/P][L/M/I][A/E]F[H/S/N], [P/A][N/D][D/M]L[A/S/T]LRFa	(E)FNADDLTLRFa, GGAGEPLAFSPDML- SLRFa, *FRLPFQFFGANEDFNSGL *NYYESKPY	т,		(13, 24, 26, 46)

Nematode FLP signaling

Table 1 | Continued

<i>flp</i> gene ^a	Species ^b	(C-terminal) peptide consensus sequence ^c	<i>C. elegans</i> FLPs ^d	<i>C. elegans flp</i> expression ^e	<i>C. elegans</i> receptor interaction (EC ₅₀ range) ^f	Reference
flp-27	A. caninum, C. elegans, H. glycines, M. chitwoodi, M. hapla, M. incognita, M. javanica, M. paranaensis, N. americanus, R. similis	[G/T/S/A][K/L/M]G[G/S]RMRFa	GLGGRMRFa, * pQPIDEERPIFME			(13, 24, 26, 44, 46)
flp-28	A. suum, A. caninum, C. elegans, H. concortus, N. brasiliensis, O. ostertagi, P. penetrans, S. ratti	-[V/I][L/F]MRFa	VLMRFa, APNRVLMRFa			(13, 24, 26)
flp-31	B. xylophilus, G. pallida, M. chitwoodi, M. hapla, M. incognita, P. penetrans	LYRPRGPPRFa				(13, 24, 44)
flp-32	A. caninum, B. xylophilus, C. elegans, G. pallida, H. concortus, M. hapla, M. incognita, N. brasiliensis, S. ratti		AMRNSLVRFa			(13, 24, 43, 44, 46)
flp-33	A. suum, A. caninum, B. xylophilus, C. elegans, H. concortus, N. brasiliensis		APLEGFEDMSGFLRTIDO KPRFa	GIQ,		(24, 43, 46, 65)
flp-34	A. suum, A. caninum, B. malayi, B. xylophilus, C. elegans, D. immitis, G. pallida, H. concortus, M. hapla, M. incognita, L. loa, N. brasiliensis, O. onchengi, O. volvulus, W. bancrofti		ALNRDSLVASLNNAERLR *ADISTFASAINNAGRL- RYa	ιFa,		(24, 46)

*The flp-coding genes flp-29 and flp-30 were recently suggested to represent orthologs of C. elegans flp-28 and flp-2, respectively, and have been accordingly included in this table (24).

^bSpecies: Ascaris suum, Ancylostoma caninum, Ancylostoma ceylanicum, Brugia malayi, Bursaphelenchus xylophilus, Caenorhabditis elegans, Caenorhabditis vulgaris, Dirofilaria immitis, Globodera pallida, Globodera rostochiensis, Haemonchus concortus, Heterodera glycines, Heterodera schachtii, Loa loa, Meloidogyne arenaria, Meloidogyne incognita, Meloidogyne javanica, Meloidogyne hapla, Meloidogyne paranaensis, Necator americanus, Nippostrongylus braziliensis, Onchocerca ochengi, Onchocerca volvulus, Ostertagia ostertagi, Panagrellus redivivus, Parastrongyloides trichosuri, Pratylenchus penetrans, Pristionchus pacificus, Radolphus similis, Strongyloïdes ratti, Strongyloïdes stercoralis, Teladorsagia circumcincta, Trichinella spiralis, Trichuris muris, Wuchereria bancrofti, and Xiphinema index.

^cSequences that start with a hyphen have variable N-terminal extensions.

^d Peptides indicated in bold have been isolated from C. elegans. Peptides indicated with an asterisks are non-FLPs encoded by the indicated flp gene. The copy number of peptides encoded by the gene is indicated between brackets.

^e Expression patterns were adapted from Ref. (46, 64) and Wormbase (http://www.wormbase.org).

¹The approximate EC₅₀ range for receptor activation is indicated between brackets and includes receptor activation by all peptides encoded by this precursor.

**Values represent alteration of current in response to neuropeptide application in Xenopus assay.

for characterizing and localizing FLPs in other nematodes, mostly in *A. suum* (28–32).

Although the FLP repertoire of nematodes has been best studied in C. elegans, evidence emerges on the distribution of FLPs in parasitic and free-living species across the nematode phylum (Table 1). Complete genome sequences have been determined for few phylum members so far, but transcriptome data is available for over 60 nematode species (66, 67). In 2005, McVeigh and coworkers performed a systematic BLAST analysis of EST databases to investigate FLP sequence diversity within the phylum Nematoda identifying more than 500 FLPs across 46 species (13). The FLP complement of other nematodes seems to be generally similar to that of C. elegans (13, 30, 44). This finding is confirmed by a very recent study of McCoy and colleagues, who re-investigated the available genome and transcriptome resources for 17 pathogenic nematodes (24). Many nematode FLPs display a high degree of inter-species structural conservation that is independent of their parasitic or free-living lifestyle [Table 1; Ref. (13)], supporting a fundamental role of FLPs in nematode biology. Corroborating this, only one nematode *flp* gene is thought to be parasite-specific; the *flp-31* gene is absent from the *C. elegans* genome, but occurs in several plant parasitic nematodes suggesting a function specific in phytoparasitism (13, 24, 44). Although *flp-31* was previously predicted from A. suum (32), this gene is considered to be a sequelog of C. elegans flp-15 (24). Initially, flp-29 and flp-30 were also found to be parasite-specific (13), but a recent investigation of their C-terminal motif and genomic location suggests that these genes should be re-designated to respectively flp-28 and flp-2 (24).

Whereas most FLPs are likely widespread throughout the nematode phylum, variable conservation has been reported for some family members. Highly conserved nematode *flp*-genes include flp-1, flp-6, flp-11, flp-12, flp-14, flp-16, flp-18, flp-19, flp-21, and *flp-22*; other genes such as *flp-2* and *flp-10* have shown to be more restricted and structurally diverse (13, 24). Interestingly, parasitic nematodes appear to possess variable proportions of the C. elegans flp-gene complement and variation is highest among distinct clades (24). Genome-wide analysis of the parasite Meloidogyne incognita showed that its FLP complement is reduced to about 60% compared to that of C. elegans (44). Two other nematodes, Trichuris muris and Trichinella spiralis, were shown to display a dramatically reduced complement of only 13%, whereas A. suum possesses 84% of C. elegans flp-genes (24) The finding that fewer flp-genes are expressed in parasitic nematodes as compared to freeliving species has been postulated to be an indication of the more contained repertoire of stimuli these nematodes encounter during their endoparasitic stage (68). Furthermore, more FLPs seem to be present in the animal parasitic datasets compared to plant parasitic nematodes (68). Our view on the diversity of FLPs in nematodes however strongly depends on the available sequence data. In depth analyses of the increasing number of completed genome sequences and transcriptome resources should further expand our understanding of the nematode FLP repertoire in the near future.

Recent studies estimate the presence of 32 distinct *flp*-genes in nematodes (24). Among them are 15 genes that code for Nterminally extended peptides carrying the classical FaRP motif, whereas most others peptides share the restricted RFamide core (**Table 1**). Although the relatedness of FLPs across metazoans is often unclear, sequences of the neuropeptide F (NPF) family have been identified in several invertebrate groups and predicted in the nematode phylum as well (69). NPF-like peptides are encoded by the *flp-27* precursor that is highly conserved in nematodes, and contains the C-terminal RXRFamide motif characteristic of the invertebrate NPF family (70). The plethora of FLPs in nematodes is high, given the structural simplicity of their nervous system harboring around 300 neurons (2, 5, 6). This diversity of neural messengers is magnified by classical neurotransmitters and a broad range of other neuropeptides of insulin (*ins*) and neuropeptide-like protein (*nlp*) families, of which about 200 peptides are predicted in *C. elegans* (46, 71).

LOCALIZATION OF FLPs

Immunocytochemical localization of FLPs has been performed in various nematode species, mainly using antibodies raised against synthetic FMRFamide or the RFamide motif (18, 37, 55). These studies suggest that FLPs are widely expressed in the nervous system of all nematodes, supporting a general role for FLP signaling in nematode biology. The broad distribution of immunoreactive neurons, including in motor neurons, fueled the research effort to decipher nematode FLP signaling and its role in neuromotor function, which had already proven to be a successful target for parasite control (12). Although the vast patterns of FLP immunoreactivity are generally similar between nematode species, HPLC-ELISA studies have identified qualitative differences between free-living and plant parasitic nematodes, suggesting that the distinct peptides present in plant nematodes are structurally different (72, 73).

Despite immunocytochemistry being immensely useful to study gross patterns of FLP localization, most of the C-terminally directed antibodies used were incapable of reliably discriminating between structurally related FLPs. Gene-specific *flp* expression has been mainly investigated in C. elegans, using reporter transgenes in which LacZ or a fluorescent protein gene is placed under the control of the endogenous promoter region. Li and co-workers applied this molecular approach to map the specific expression patterns of *flp-1* to *flp-23* genes (22, 23). Just over 50% of the total number of neurons were found to express *flp's*, a wide distribution in stark contrast to earlier immunochemical studies in which only 10% of all C. elegans neurons showed FLP reactivity (74). Expression could be detected in all neuronal cell types, including interneurons, sensory neurons, and motor neurons. Six flp-genes were also expressed in non-neuronal cells, including in head muscle (*flp-2* and *flp-11*), pharyngeal muscle (*flp-5* and *flp-15*), socket and/or sheath cells (flp-11 and flp-15), vulval cells (flp-10), and uterine cells (*flp-11* and *flp-2*). Although the expression of each *flp* gene can be precisely delineated, there is a considerable overlap with many cells expressing more than one *flp* gene (23). Most *flp*genes are also expressed in multiple neurons suggesting that some FLPs have overlapping functions, unlike others fulfilling unique roles.

In situ hybridization (ISH), which uses nucleotide probes complementary to specific gene transcripts, offers an attractive alternative to delineate *flp* gene expression in other nematodes that are less amenable to transgenesis than C. elegans (38, 42, 54, 75). Furthermore, as immunochemistry allows the determination of neurite morphology facilitating neuronal identification, several antibodies highly specific to certain A. suum FLPs were recently generated (42, 76). Another approach for FLP localization consists of direct mass spectrometric analysis on dissected neuronal tissue without the need of an extensive extraction process (29, 76). Importantly, this technique can identify previously unknown peptides as no prior sequence information is required. Yew et al. (29) subjected individually dissected nerve ganglia from A. suum to mass spectrometric analysis, producing a peptidomic map of the individual anterior ganglions. FLP distribution appeared to be much less restricted to specific cells as compared to the gene expression studies in C. elegans or G. pallida using reporter constructs and ISH, thus supporting the notion that FLP expression differs among nematode species. The authors however also stress the sampling biases inherent in the use of mass spectrometry. In large nematodes such as the foot-long A. suum, cell-specific FLP content can also be rapidly determined by precisely dissecting individual cells (31, 42).

Taken together, abovementioned studies paint a picture in which FLPs widely occur in all known nematode neuronal subtypes and even in non-neuronal tissues. Whereas the gross patterns of FLP distribution remain consistent across the phylum, more recent studies indicate that the cellular expression of homologous FLPs can substantially differ between nematode species (2, 42). This is remarkable, given that both the general FLP complement and the basic nervous architecture are conserved, with C. elegans even considered as a miniature version of A. suum at the level of neuronal morphology (2, 24, 51, 77, 78). Caution is however warranted as dissimilarities could be attributed to experimental differences, with each technique suffering from inherent caveats. Besides the limited specificity of the commonly used antibodies, transgenic reporter constructs may not contain all regulatory sequences necessary to recapitulate endogenous gene expression. Moreover, variability of cellular expression patterns of different gene products has repeatedly been observed in A. suum, partially due to genetic differences since the worms are not isogenic (31, 42, 75, 76).

FLP-RECEPTORS IN NEMATODES

Most FLPs are known to act through binding of G proteincoupled receptors (GPCRs) (79–81). Although the early work on nematode FLPs primarily focused on peptide identifications, *in vitro* and functional studies have started to address the biology of their receptors and mode of action. In *C. elegans*, sequence similarity or homology to the FLP-receptor family has been postulated for several of the more than 100 peptide GPCR genes predicted in the genome (81, 82). The neuropeptide receptor NPR-1 was previously suggested as a member of the invertebrate NPF receptor (NPFR) family and related neuropeptide Y receptors (NPYRs) in mammals (83). Sequence similarity and phylogenetic clustering suggests additional NPFR/NPYR-like family members are likely to be present in *C. elegans*, as well as representatives related to vertebrate neuropeptide FF receptors, and *Drosophila* myosuppressin and FMRFamide receptors (8, 82, 84). Peptides that functionally activate these GPCRs, with exception of NPR-1, unfortunately remain unknown.

In general, few nematode FLPs have been matched to their receptor(s) and the identification of FLP-receptor couples has only been undertaken in C. elegans (2, 81). Activation by FLPs has been reported for 13 C. elegans receptors encoded by 10 genes (Table 1), all of which are members of the rhodopsin family of GPCRs [reviewed in Ref. (81)]. Deorphanization, i.e., the identification of receptor ligand(s), is typically done by expressing GPCRs in a heterologous cellular system such as Xenopus oocytes, mammalian cells or yeast. Receptor activation can then be detected by monitoring downstream steps in the GPCR signaling pathway including levels of secondary messenger molecules or GTP exchange upon G protein activation (85). When heterologous GPCRs are challenged with a peptide library, multiple FLPs are generally found to activate a single receptor. Peptide motifs essential for receptor activation are often shared by FLPs derived from the same precursor protein. For example, Kubiak and co-workers showed that all peptides from the FLP-15 precursor carrying the highly similar GPXGPLRFamide motif, recognize the neuropeptide receptor NPR-3 (60). Likewise, two structurally similar FLPs processed from the FLP-2 precursor were found to activate C. elegans receptors encoded by the frpr-18 locus (45). By monitoring intracellular calcium levels, Mertens et al. showed that both FLP-2 peptides activate two isoforms of the receptor FRPR-18 though with different potencies. Whereas SPREPIRFamide (FLP-2A) was active with nanomolar half-maximal effective concentrations (EC₅₀ values), FRPR-18 receptors were only activated at micromolar concentrations by LRGEPIRFamide (FLP-2B). In contrast, Larsen and co-workers found FLP-2A and FLP-2B to be equipotent on the FRPR-18b isoform using a similar calcium mobilization assay in a different type of cells (14). Receptor pharmacology can thus vary dependent on the heterologous system, which may be due to differences in the available G protein signaling machinery or folding properties that affect the functional expression of a GPCR. Although in vitro expression systems may not fully reflect endogenous settings, most ligand-receptor couples identified in C. elegans are supported by functional studies on FLPs and their receptors (61, 62, 81). Functional evidence on peptide GPCRs and putative FLP ligands is also emerging in other nematodes (86, 87), which may serve as a lead in the search for FLP-receptors in these species.

In *C. elegans* and likely other nematodes, the FLP signaling network is highly expanded by GPCRs able of binding multiple FLPs that, can even originate from different precursor proteins (**Table 1**). The neuropeptide receptor NPR-1 was the first FLPreceptor to be deorphanized in *C. elegans*, and shown to recognize both FLP-18 and FLP-21 peptides (61,63). Interestingly, this GPCR exists in two variants differing by a single amino acid at position 215, NPR-1.215F or NPR-1.215V that is likely implicated in G protein coupling. Substitution of this residue is sufficient for affecting ligand binding and potency resulting in the differential regulation of feeding behavior (61, 63, 83). Both receptor variants are activated by the FLP-21 peptide that is, however, 10-fold more potent in binding NPR-1.215V than NPR-1.215F (61, 63). In addition, Rogers and co-workers found that the NPR-1.215V variant expressed in Xenopus oocytes can be activated by peptides from the FLP-18 precursor, albeit with lower potencies than FLP-21 (61). A second study reported by Kubiak et al. did not identify FLP-18 peptides as the ligands of NPR-1.215V (63), but the receptor variant was expressed in mammalian cells and differences in expression system may account for the discrepancy in identified ligands in both studies. Both FLP-21 and FLP-18 peptides have been found to activate other C. elegans receptors as well, including NPR-11 and NPR-5 (40, 62, 88). In addition, FLP-18 peptides were also identified as ligands of the receptors NPR-4 and NPR-10 (40, 62). An unusual structure-activity relationship has been suggested for the C. elegans receptor FRPR-3 (47, 50). Ligands identified for this GPCR include a FLP-7 (TPMQRSSMVRFamide) and FLP-11 (AMRNALVRFamide) peptide, whereas structurally similar peptides encoded on the same precursor proteins were ineffective at activating the receptor (50). However, it should be noted that EC₅₀ values for both peptides reside in the micromolar range (50), and other functional ligands might activate FRPR-3 with higher potency. FLP-7 and FLP-11 peptides were also shown to activate another receptor, NPR-22, together with an array of FLPs including FLP-1, FLP-9, FLP-13, and FLP-22 peptides (35). The potencies of receptor activation varied from the nanomolar to the micromolar range (Table 1). Finally, the EGL-6 receptor found to be involved in C. elegans egg-laying has been coupled to its FLP-10 and FLP-17 ligands in two ways, by making use of an in vitro assay but also by screening neuropeptide-encoding transgenes for the ability to inhibit egg-laying (53).

Although knowledge has been gathered on the receptor biology of several C. elegans FLPs, our view of nematode FLP-receptors is far from complete. Deorphanization of GPCRs has been successful in matching some FLP-receptor couples; however, often a sub-set of the predicted peptide repertoire is tested such that the array of ligands acting on a receptor remains incomplete. FLPs are thought to exert most of their effects through the activation of GPCRs, but some family members are capable of eliciting fast responses by gating ion channels (89–91). This mode of action likely also applies for several nematode FLPs (90-94). The coupling of multiple peptides to a single GPCR and vice versa greatly enhances the complexity of FLP signaling in C. elegans. However, the characterization of all functional FLP-receptor couples will be crucial to further expand our understanding of nematode FLP signaling, and will uncover whether promiscuity of FLP-receptors can be generalized in nematodes.

FLP-MEDIATED MODULATION OF NEMATODE PHYSIOLOGY AND BEHAVIOR

Despite the apparent simplicity of the nematode nervous system, harboring around 300 cells, a surprisingly rich behavioral repertoire has been described (86, 87, 95, 96). The structural and spatiotemporal gene expression diversity of the nematode FLP system is reflected in the range of FLP-induced physiological responses. The role of FLPs has been extensively described in previous reviews (2, 5, 6); here, we focus on FLP signaling functions emerging consistently throughout evolution to illustrate some of the general principles of FLP signaling gleaned from the study of nematode peptides. Although *C. elegans* has been heavily exploited to investigate the basic biology of FLP signaling, we highlight some pharmacological and behavioral studies performed on related nematodes.

NEMATODE FLPs IN THE CONTROL OF FEEDING BEHAVIOR

Although FLPs display a tremendous diversity in structure and biological activity, their involvement in the regulation of energy balance and feeding behavior has been described in both invertebrate and vertebrate lineages (11). Feeding state is a paramount environmental factor that guides *C. elegans* behavior, with a central role for FLP signaling in for instance the regulation of locomotory activity, foraging and food intake (5, 6, 46).

C. elegans NPR-1 signaling regulates food-dependent aggregation behavior

The best characterized example of FLP-modulated behavior in *C. elegans* is food-related aggregation. Certain wild-type isolates, including the standard laboratory strain N2, mainly show a "solitary feeding" phenotype in which worms disperse to feed alone. Others have a propensity to aggregate into clumps in areas of high food density, a behavior that is termed "social feeding" (83). This behavioral polymorphism can be attributed to a single amino acid difference in the *npr-1* gene, which encodes a member of the NPYR/NPFR family (83). Worms expressing the partial loss-of-function isoform with a phenylalanine, NPR-1.215F, are social feeders, whereas strains bearing the *npr-1* allele encoding the version with a valine, NPR-1.215V, are solitary. Since chemically generated null mutations of *npr-1* convert the solitary wild-type N2 lab strain into an aggregating one, NPR-1 activity is suggested to repress aggregating behavior (83).

Both loss-of-function and gain-of-function studies confirm that FLP-21 acts as the endogenous NPR-1 ligand required for its activation and consequent suppression of food-dependent aggregation (61). Whereas transgenic overexpression of *flp-21* rescues the social feeding phenotype of NPR-1.215F worms, genomic deletion of *flp-21* further enhances worm clumping. However, loss of *flp-21* only slightly increases aggregation in animals bearing the Val-215 allele, suggesting that another ligand most likely encoded by the *flp-18* gene may functionally substitute for the loss of FLP-21 ligands (61, 95). FLP-21 furthermore does not appear to act in NPR-1 dependent acute ethanol tolerance, once again suggesting that FLP-18 may be a physiological active ligand (97).

The food-dependent aggregation of social *npr-1* mutant worms relies on chemosensory responses in a number of different sensory neurons exposed to the environment and the pseudocoelomic body fluid. Due to their specific localization in *C. elegans*, these cells are able to detect various adverse or stressful conditions (98, 99). Despite expression of *npr-1* in at least 20 neurons (99), the inter/motorneuron RMG seems to be the cellular hub of the NPR-1 mediated feeding behavior (100). Anatomical gap junctions connect RMG to five sensory neurons known to promote aggregation, including the nociceptive ASH and ADL neurons and the URX oxygen sensor (101). In a hub-and-spoke model in which RMG functions as the central hub, RMG is suggested to integrate signals from various sensory neurons to stimulate aggregation using its own chemical synapses. Furthermore, due to the bidirectionality of the gap junctions, RMG in turn modulates the responses of

its associated sensory neurons having their own synaptic outputs (100). NPR-1 however inhibits the gap junction driven activation of RMG, either by downregulating the gap junctions or by altering RMG excitability (99, 100).

NPR-1 functions as a modulator of many neurons and behavioral responses, not only in response to food but also to other key environmental parameters of which ambient O₂ and CO₂ levels appear to have a major influence. NPR-1 modulates aerotaxis as well as the integration of sensory cues of food availability, internal metabolic state and O₂ levels (100, 102–106). NPR-1 also alters the sensitivity to environmental repellents (e.g., pheromones, CO₂), innate immune responses, and tolerance to ethanol (107-113). The fact that *flp-18* and *flp-21* mutants often display more subtle phenotypes in these studies indicates that NPR-1 might have additional ligands. Furthermore, the expression patterns of flp-18 and flp-21 have limited overlap and it is not known how the expression of both genes or release of their peptide products is regulated. Despite the wide neuronal expression pattern of npr-1, RMG can be pinpointed as the cellular locus of NPR-1 function for a number of behaviors. Besides "social feeding," *npr-1* expression in RMG acts synergistically with the primary heat sensing machinery to regulate aversive behaviors at high temperature, with npr-1 or flp-21 loss-of-function animals showing an increased threshold for heat avoidance (112). Similarly, RMGspecific rescue of *npr-1* restores pheromone avoidance defects in the npr-1 mutant background (114). Furthermore, NPR-1 and its FLP-18 and FLP-21 ligands are required for locomotion quiescence during lethargus, a quiescent behavioral state occurring before each of the four molts, with increased activity in the RMG circuit promoting locomotion arousal (115). The RMGhub-and-spoke circuit therefore appears to be a multifunctional sensory circuit integrating various stimuli that heavily depends on FLP neuropeptidergic signaling in order to coordinate behavioral output.

Other FLPs modulating food-related behaviors

Besides aggregation, FLPs are implicated in other feeding behaviors such as the regulation of energy balance and metabolism according to perceived food availability (11). In C. elegans, loss-offunction of the *flp-18* precursor gene causes defects in chemosensation, foraging, and formation of the arrested dauer developmental stage that is induced by stress conditions (62). In addition, these mutants display increased levels in intestinal fat and reduced aerobic metabolism, strongly suggesting that FLP-18 neuropeptides are involved in fat storage and metabolism (62). FLP-18 peptides activate the neuropeptide receptors NPR-4 and NPR-5, and lossof-function of these GPCRs recapitulates some of the phenotypic effects observed in *flp-18* mutants (62, 88). Cohen and co-workers found that *npr-4* is expressed in a number of sites including the intestine, whereas NPR-5 is present in several sensory neurons and head, neck, and body wall muscles. FLP-18 signaling through activation of NPR-4 in intestinal muscle was shown to regulate the accumulation of intestinal fat. NPR-5 however modulates the activity of a number of amphid sensory neurons that directly sense environmental cues, of which the chemosensory ASJ neurons are critical in dauer formation (Figure 1A) (116).

Environmental food availability also strongly influences C. elegans food-seeking behavior. When feeding on a bacterial lawn, C. elegans spends most of its time slowly moving within a restricted area. Upon removal from their food source, animals however initiate an intensive local search behavior characterized by repetitive bursts of reversing and turning in a restricted immediate area. After prolonged food withdrawal (>15 min off-food), FLP-18 neuropeptides released from the primary interneuron AIY and to a lesser extent from RIG interneurons, activate a switch in behavioral state from this local search to dispersal in which turning events are suppressed (62, 117). FLP-18 peptides were found to act on the neuropeptide receptor NPR-4 in AVA interneurons and RIV motor neurons that regulate reversal frequency and turning bias, respectively (Figure 1B) (117, 122). NPR-4 signaling by FLP-18 peptides may therefore reduce local search behavior by modulating the activity of these neurons (62). Upstream in the circuit, AIY interneurons, which release FLP-18, receive synaptic input from various sensory neurons. As such, they presumably play an integrative role enabling the regulation of locomotory behaviors in response to environmental perception. Among the presynaptic partners is the AWC olfactory neuron pair that is a prominent player in local search behavior (117). Both neurons are stimulated following the removal of an attractive odorant that serves as a cue for food presence (119). Upon odorant removal, the AWC neurons provide glutamatergic input to downstream interneurons that will accordingly reorient locomotory behavior by stimulating local search behavior. Glutamate release was found to hyperpolarize AIY neurons that express FLP-18 and suppress turning, via the glutamate-gated Cl⁻ channel GLC-3. On the other hand, AIB interneurons that promote turning are depolarized by glutamate via the AMPA/kainate-like glutamate receptor GLR-1, resulting in directed chemotaxis behavior along odor gradients (119, 120, 123). Taken together, these observations fit within a model in which sensory detection of food availability can coordinately regulate adequate responses such as foraging behavior and energy metabolism via FLP signaling (Figure 1).

Interestingly, there is evidence for a neuropeptide-mediated sensorimotor feedback loop that dampens the odor-evoked activity of the AWC neurons, hereby limiting local search behavior (120). When odor is sensed, the AWC neurons release buccalinrelated NLP-1 peptides, which in turn act upon the NPR-11 receptor on AIA to modulate INS-1 peptide secretion. Closing the feedback loop, INS-1 acts on the AWC sensory neurons to modulate their responsiveness to sensory stimuli (Figure 1C). Although strong evidence from mutant and other studies demonstrate a functional NLP-1/NPR-11 relationship, other peptides have been shown to activate the receptor with EC₅₀ values in the nanomolar range, including FLP-21 (1-10 nM) and FLP-18 [(SYFDEKK)SVPGVLRFa, 80-800 nM] (40). As mentioned above, the FLP-21 peptide modulates behavior in the context of food and other environmental parameters through activation of the receptor NPR-1, and is expressed in ADL, ASE, and ASH sensory neurons among others (61, 63, 111). ASE neurons in particular are implicated in food-dependent behavior, as they are mainly responsible for chemotaxis to water-soluble



attractants (116, 124). Which neurons functionally act downstream of ASE in water-soluble chemotaxis has not been fully understood. AIA interneurons are prominent targets of ASE, hereby hinting on a functional FLP-21/NPR-11 interaction consistent with the observed *in vitro* data. Although this interaction has not been uncovered in previous studies, it remains interesting to investigate whether NPR-11 signaling in AIA by FLP sensory peptides can activate a neuropeptidergic feedback loop to modulate the gain or temporal properties of the sensory activation process, analogous to that for AWC olfactory neurons (118, 120). AIA could in that respect act as a local integrator of sensory information (**Figure 1**).

In addition to the regulation of foraging behavior and metabolism, feeding in *C. elegans* is closely linked to pharyngeal pumping activity (125). Pumping activity is regulated by an intrinsic pharyngeal nervous system (126), but neurohormones released from neurons extrinsic to this cellular system can also influence pumping behavior (127). Several FLPs act on pharyngeal muscle to either excite or inhibit pumping (34, 128, 129). Despite the disadvantage of its size, numerous electrophysiological studies have been performed to reveal the effect of FLPs on pharyngeal preparations in *C. elegans*. Surprisingly, many of the tested FLPs modulate action

potential frequency, suggesting an impressive neurochemical complexity of the feeding circuit (34, 128, 129). Different FLPs have been found to exert opposite effects on action potential frequencies of pharyngeal muscles. Stimulatory peptides include FLPs derived from the flp-5, 6, 8, and 14 precursor genes, whereas others elicit inhibitory effects on serotonin-induced depolarization of pharyngeal muscles like *flp-1*, *3*, *9*, *13*, and *16* encoded peptides. By using wild-type worms and mutants with deficits in synaptic signaling, it was shown that FLP-13 (APEASPFIRFa) acts directly on the pharyngeal muscle, while FLP-8 acts via the pharyngeal neuronal circuit (34). These results are consistent with the fact that the majority of excitatory and inhibitory peptides were encoded on genes shown to be expressed in the C. elegans pharyngeal nervous system (23). It therefore appears that multiple FLPs are involved in feeding behavior by modulating pharyngeal activity, as supported by findings in A. suum (54, 130-132). Using a modified pressure transducer, Brownlee and colleagues measured changes in intrapharyngeal pressure to monitor the contraction of the Ascaris radial pharynx muscle. PF3 (AF8, KSAYMRFa) causes a biphasic response in the pharynx of A. suum, with hyper-contraction following an initial relaxation. AF1 (KNEFIRFa), however, leaves the muscle in a more relaxed state (130, 132).

Effects of FLPs on locomotion

Besides locomotory activity, the control of the neuromuscular junctions that drive locomotion is certainly also to be considered in the context of nematode feeding, as it enables the worm to migrate toward food sources. Diverse inhibitory and excitatory activities have been reported in A. suum on body wall muscles upon the application of FLPs (54, 91, 133–136). Data obtained from this type of studies do, however, not always facilitate a better understanding of in vivo physiological functions. Although an array of FLP peptides clearly shows muscle-based effects, denervation of somatic muscle strips can alter or even abolish the activity of many FLPs indicating that FLP-receptors do not only reside on muscles (1,92). Electrophysiological studies indeed demonstrate that FLPs, such as AF1, can act through modulation of neuronal conductance of motor neurons in addition to their muscle-based effects (137). Contrary to AF1, the effects of AF8 (KSAYMRFa) on somatic muscle of A. suum are uniquely differential and context-dependent. While application to dorsal muscles causes slow relaxation, AF8 has profound excitatory effects on ventral muscles (49). Remarkably, this is the only known nematode peptide to show such differential neuromusculatory activity. Stretton et al. have characterized the effects of C. elegans and Ascaris FLPs on the synaptic activity of Ascaris motor neurons (138). They identified five major neuronal response types, theoretically corresponding to at least five FLP-receptor subtypes. These differences might possibly be attributed to different receptors, second messengers, or the combination of both.

In order to understand the *in vivo* functions of neuropeptides, comprehensive analyses on locomotory behaviors of intact nematodes have been carried out. In *A. suum*, direct injection of synthetic FLPs into the body cavity elicits diverse behavioral responses including effects on body waveforms, body length, and paralysis (19, 96, 138, 139). Similarly, the normal locomotory behavior is severely disrupted when *flp*-coding genes are silenced by RNAi, as was shown for *flp-14* and *flp-32* in *G. pallida* (87, 140). FLPs also have profound impacts on the migrational abilities of parasitic nematodes toward their host, as illustrated by RNAi silencing of *flp-14* and *flp-18* in *M. incognita* (86, 141). Host delivered RNAi of *flps* as non-chemical based control strategy for parasitic nematodes is therefore gaining importance (142).

When on a solid surface, C. elegans lays on its side and moves in a sinusoidal fashion by undulating contractions and relaxations of dorsal and ventral longitudinal body wall muscles. These muscles use acetylcholine (ACh) and GABA as their primary excitatory and inhibitory neurotransmitters, respectively, and disruption of either of these transmitter biosynthetic pathways leads to severely uncoordinated locomotion (143-145). FLP-1 peptides are also required for the smooth sinusoidal movement of the animals, as inactivation of *flp-1* in *C. elegans* causes hyperactive movement (146). FLP-1 has been found to modulate ACh signaling (147), hereby providing a possible direct link to the regulation of locomotion. FLP-1 as well as FLP-18 peptides were also recently implied in the homeostatic balance of excitation-inhibition coupling in the locomotor circuit that drives body wall muscle contractions (148). This neuropeptide modulation primarily acts on the GABAergic neural transmission at the neuromuscular junctions, where FLP-18 peptides act directly on muscles via the NPR-5 receptor to either

inhibit contraction or to promote relaxation. However, the FLPs also appear to have an effect on other cell types to coordinate locomotory output. In addition, Wani and co-workers performed a large-scale RNAi screen to identify genes that mediate endogenous dopamine signaling in *C. elegans*, an important system controlling worm locomotion (149). The identification of FLP-1 peptides in this study suggests that FLP signaling may be required for dopamine synthesis and release from dopaminergic neurons or for modulating dopamine signaling in dopamine-receptive neurons.

FLP-COORDINATED REGULATION OF FEEDING AND NOCICEPTION

One salient feature of neuropeptide modulation common to both vertebrates as invertebrates is their role in gating and controlling the gain of peripheral sensory inputs (150, 151). In vertebrates, FLP signaling has been repeatedly linked to the modulation of opioid signaling and nociception, whereas the opioid system participates in the regulation of feeding (11, 152, 153). This recurrent interplay makes it conceivable to state that FLP and opioid systems could interact to integrate feeding with stress. Such coordinated regulation would enable animals to decide whether to engage in feeding-related behaviors when presented with an attractive food source in the presence of aversive or noxious stimuli (11). Furthermore, the primary FMRFamide sequence is embedded within an endogenous mammalian opioid peptide derived from the Metenkephalin precursor, suggesting that enkephalins and FLPs may have coevolved from a common ancestral peptide and share functional links (154). These findings imply that synergistic pathways between stress and feeding behavior might have been evolutionary conserved.

The coordinated regulation of food-dependent behavior (aggregation) and stress perception (nociception) has been thoroughly documented in C. elegans. The manifestation of aggregating behavior involves multiple pathways linking the RMG hub neuron by gap junctions to nociceptive (ASH and ADL), oxygen-sensing (URX), and chemosensory neuron spokes (98-100). Simultaneous ablation of ASH and ADL attenuates aggregation, implying that this behavior may be a response to repulsive or stressful environmental stimuli (98). Aggregation could supply a defense to the animal, with group feeding stimulating dauer formation or prompting the secretion of enzymes that inactivate bacterial toxins (98). The induction of solitary behavior by the FLP receptor NPR-1 hints that its actions may antagonize responses of ASH and ADL to stressful cues. As both neuron types synthesize FLP-21 (61), they are believed to be able to induce solitary behavior under certain conditions. Given that NPR-1 is expressed in ASH nociceptors, it may also directly modulate their sensory responses correlated to feeding state and food availability (99).

Surprisingly, NPR-1 is able to uncouple two overlapping circuits downstream of the ASH nociceptor (151). ASH utilizes glutamatergic synapses to signal to interneurons that control backward locomotion associated with the avoidance response to noxious stimuli (155, 156). In contrast, aggregation is driven by electrical gap junction signaling between ASH and the RMG hub neuron. Neuromodulation of RMG by NPR-1 uncouples the aggregation circuitry thus making it functionally silent, while sparing the function of the ASH-mediated avoidance circuit. This organization allows ASH to differentially generate behaviors depending on the neuromodulatory state, with aggregation occurring only when NPR-1 activity is low, and avoidance occurring regardless of modulation. One attractive hypothesis is that the dynamics of this circuit is differentially regulated by distinct sensory cues. A high intensity aversive cue might trigger the release of FLP-21 peptides and subsequently suppress the aggregation behavior, hereby facilitating efficient escape from highly noxious stimuli without the interference of motor programs for aggregation. The polymodal ASH nociceptor is exquisitely suited to detect various aversive stimuli, but other (FLP releasing) sensory neurons may also impinge on the RMG circuit. The RMG-hub-and-spoke circuit perfectly illustrates how information flow through worm circuits depends on neuromodulatory states defined by neuropeptides (Figure 2). The principle of circuit flexibility relying on connectivity modulation also extends to vertebrates as exemplified by stress-induced analgesia, an acute suppression of pain generated mediated by opioids (151, 157, 158).

NEMATODE REPRODUCTION: FLP MODULATION OF EGG-LAYING AND SEXUAL BEHAVIOR

FMRFamide-like peptide signaling modulates nematode reproductive behaviors such as egg-laying and copulation. Neuropeptides encoded by the *C. elegans flp-1* gene are suggested to modulate egg-laying rates, since *flp-1* deletion mutants show a defect in the timing of these events (159). This FLP-1-dependent regulation is furthermore dependent on food abundance (159). In a genomewide RNAi study, Keating et al. (160) reported that knockdown of the FLP receptor FRPR-3 increases brood size and the rate of egglaying (160). Besides genetic studies, FLPs have been directly tested for activity on muscles associated with the female reproductive system (134, 161). When applied to the ovijector of *A. suum*, for example, AF1 causes a biphasic effect transiently relaxing and then contracting the tissue, whereas both AF2 (KHEYLRFa) and PF3 (AF8, KSAYMRFa) have inhibitory effects (133).

Egg-laying in C. elegans is also modulated by flp-10 and flp-17 encoded peptides (53). These FLPs are able to activate the EGL-6 receptor that is present in the HSN motor neurons innervating the vulval musculature, hence regulating egg-laying behavior (53, 101, 162). In comparison to wild-type C. elegans, egl-6 overexpression and gain-of-function mutants display slower egg-laying rates, suggesting an inhibitory receptor function (53). Both peptides encoded by *flp-17* are expressed in a pair of BAG sensory neurons, whereas *flp-10* is expressed in several neuronal and nonneuronal tissue. Laser-ablation and overexpression experiments suggest that the vulva and spermatheca are the principal source of the endogenous FLP-10 peptide acting on EGL-6 (23, 53). This leads to a simple model in which relevant sensory cues control FLP-10/FLP-17 secretion, hereby directly modulating the activity of the egg-laying motor neurons to suppress egg-laying in unsuitable environments (Figure 3). Inhibition of the HSN motor neuron by EGL-6 seems to be synergistically to cholinergic inhibition of egg-laying upon unfavorable conditions (53).

Although *C. elegans* populations almost entirely consist of selffertilizing hermaphrodites, males arise infrequently under certain environmental conditions. Males strikingly differ from their hermaphrodite counterparts in their complex mating behavior in which males turn backwards along the hermaphrodite body until their tail contacts the vulva, after which copulation is engaged.



RMG. RMG is the hub neuron of a gap junction network connecting various sensory neurons known to trigger aggregation. ASH and ADL also mediate acute avoidance behavior through synaptic signaling. Both types of connections are differentially regulated by the NPR-1 receptor, with FLP signaling inhibiting the gap junction driven activation of RMG and not being essential to ASH-mediated avoidance [adapted from Ref. (100, 151)].



FIGURE 3 | FLP signaling suppresses egg-laying in unsuitable environments. BAG neurons release FLP-17 neuropeptides in response to unfavorable conditions. These peptides are able to activate the EGL-6 receptor on HSN motor neurons, hereby inhibiting egg-laying. Release of FLP-10 by the vulva and spermatheca along with subsequent EGL-6 signaling further inhibits egg-laying, with the exact triggering stimuli still uncharacterized. Under unfavorable conditions, cholinergic signals (ACh) may be independently invoked by other sensory circuits to synergistically inhibit egg-laying [adapted from Ref. (53, 81)]. Peptidergic signaling by FLP-8, FLP-10, FLP-12, and FLP-20 is required for the sensory transduction in male turning behavior (163). Loss-of-function mutations in corresponding genes each induce repeated turning, with males continually circling the hermaphrodite instead of initiating copulation after a single turn. Although these *flp*-genes are somewhat dispersedly expressed in various sensory neurons and interneurons, *flp-20* expression in the mechanosensitive cells completely rescues the mutant's turning phenotype (163). FLP-20 is therefore hypothesized to convey somatosensory information to terminate the turning program and initiate copulation. How gender-specific modifications of the shared touch circuitry of male and hermaphrodite nervous systems contribute to copulatory behaviors still remains unknown.

FLP SIGNALING IN LEARNING BEHAVIOR

A growing body of evidence, including from studies on mollusks and arthropods, implicates FLPs in the regulation of learning behavior (164–166). *C. elegans* displays a remarkable level of behavioral plasticity similar to that observed in higher organisms (95, 167, 168), including non-associative (adaptation, habituation) and associative learning behaviors (169). For example, *C. elegans* can learn to approach or avoid tastes, odors, oxygen, or temperatures that predict the presence or absence of food. Both short-term and long-term forms of memory have been demonstrated in *C. elegans* (95).

In C. elegans, FLP-20 is involved in tap habituation, a type of non-associative learning behavior (170). C. elegans reverses its locomotion in response to a non-localized mechanical stimulus generated by tapping the culture plate containing the animal, a behavior known as the tap withdrawal response. Repeated taps result in habituation as measured in a decrement of both the amplitude and the frequency of this reversal (171). Mutants for the *flp-20* gene show deficits in the relatively short-term 12-h memory following a massed training session. On the other hand, flp-20 is not required for long-term memory of tap habituation that lasts up to 48-h after temporally spaced training in which the same amount of training is presented with interval resting periods (172). This and other studies illustrate how two types of memory within the same learning paradigm are induced by distinct molecular mechanisms that are differentially initiated depending on the temporal pattern of the training regimen. The *flp-20* gene is specifically required within the mechanosensory neurons that presumably release FLP-20 peptides to activate downstream neurons required for short-term memory consolidation. This type of memory correlates with a *flp-20*-dependent increase of synaptic vesicles in the terminals of the mechanosensory neurons (170). This and other studies suggest that the molecular changes underlying short-term memory arise and are maintained at the level of the sensory neurons. Pre-synaptic changes in particular seem indispensable, and likely entail differential release of signaling molecules to dampen the reversal response in the context of tap habituation.

CONCLUSION

The nematode FLP system comprises an intertwined signaling network with a broad array of neuropeptides operating within an anatomically small nervous system. FLP diversity translates into a central role of this neuropeptide family in various aspects of nematode biology. Functional studies in nematodes support the evolutionary continuity of FLPs as key regulators of energy balance, feeding behavior, reproduction, and sensory modulation. In general, the FLP complement has shown to be widely conserved throughout the phylum though some peptides show a more restricted distribution, with the latter potentially as a consequence of adaptation to a specific lifestyle such as parasitism (2, 24, 42). The particular cellular distribution of FLPs appears not to be fully conserved across nematodes, in contrast to the slow rate at which the nematode nervous system evolves at the cellular level. Rapidly evolving peptide expression could therefore reveal to be an essential factor in the generation of species-specific behavior, furthermore facilitating the radiation of nematodes into a variety of habitats including as parasites of both animals and plants (12).

In *C. elegans*, the *flp*-genes have overlapping expression patterns, with at least half of all neurons expressing one or more FLPs (173). This implies that some neurons use a repertoire of FLP peptides in addition to other messengers, which may be deployed in a context-dependent way rendering these cells multifunctional. Such multiplexing could contribute to increase the complexity of information processing in a numerally simple nervous system, hereby supporting the rich behavioral palette of nematodes. Given their broad diversity and expression, neuropeptides are exquisitely suited to actively recruit particular cellular circuits depending on the environmental and internal context. This type of neuromodulation appears to be an irreducible part of circuit flexibility in the nematode nervous system (174).

The considerable amounts of data on nematode FLP function derived from neuronal and neuromuscular bioassays demonstrate an impressive complexity in the FLP signaling system. On the other hand, the knowledge of FLP-receptor interplay remains sparse, and most of our current understanding is derived from C. elegans in which several FLP-receptors have been coupled to their peptide ligands by in vitro assays and in vivo functional studies. A common theme in these studies is that a single receptor can be activated by multiple FLPs encoded by one or more genes. However, this apparent receptor promiscuity will need to be proven physiologically relevant, as a whole layer in the control of FLP signaling may reside in the spatiotemporal expression patterns of both receptor and ligand molecules. With the increasing number of completed genome projects and transcriptome resources, putative FLP-receptors can readily be identified using bioinformatics, and C. elegans data as a scaffold, broadening our view on FLP signaling in other nematodes. In addition, further receptor deorphanization and subsequent localization of these proteins will, together with the extensive data regarding FLP distribution, shed light on specific FLP functioning within the modulation and coordination of nematode behavior and physiology.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The authors acknowledge the Research Foundation – Flanders (G0089.12 and G0697.13) and the European Research Council (ERC-2013-ADG-340318) for financial support. J. Watteyne and I. Beets benefit from a PhD and postdoctoral fellowship from the Research Foundation – Flanders, respectively.

REFERENCES

- Maule AG, Mousley A, Marks NJ, Day TA, Thompson DP, Geary TG, et al. Neuropeptide signaling systems – potential drug targets for parasite and pest control. *Curr Top Med Chem* (2002) 2:733–58. doi:10.2174/1568026023393697
- McVeigh P, Geary TG, Marks NJ, Maule AG. The FLP-side of nematodes. *Trends Parasitol* (2006) 22:385–96. doi:10.1016/j.pt.2006.06.010
- 3. Price DA, Greenberg MJ. Structure of a molluscan cardioexcitatory neuropeptide. *Science* (1977) **197**:670–1. doi:10.1126/science.877582
- Dockray GJ. The expanding family of RFamide peptides and their effects on feeding behaviour. *Exp Physiol* (2004) 89:229–35. doi:10.1113/expphysiol. 2004.027169
- Walker R, Papaioannou S, Holden-Dye L. A review of FMRFamide- and RFamide-like peptides in metazoa. *Invertebr Neurosci* (2009) 9:111–53. doi: 10.1007/s10158-010-0097-7
- Krajniak KG. Invertebrate FMRFamide related peptides. Protein Pept Lett (2013) 20:647–70. doi:10.2174/0929866511320060005
- Espinoza E, Carrigan M, Thomas S, Shaw G, Edison A. A statistical view of FMRFamide neuropeptide diversity. *Mol Neurobiol* (2000) 21:35–56. doi:10. 1385/MN:21:1-2:035
- Jékely G. Global view of the evolution and diversity of metazoan neuropeptide signaling. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2013) 110:8702–7. doi:10.1073/pnas. 1221833110
- Salzet M, Bulet P, Wattez C, Malecha J. FMRFamide-related peptides in the sex segmental ganglia of the Pharyngobdellid leech *Erpobdella octoculata*. *Eur J Biochem* (1994) 221:269–75. doi:10.1111/j.1432-1033.1994.tb18738.x
- Kriegsfeld LJ. Driving reproduction: RFamide peptides behind the wheel. Horm Behav (2006) 50:655–66. doi:10.1016/j.yhbeh.2006.06.004
- Bechtold DA, Luckman SM. The role of RFamide peptides in feeding. J Endocrinol (2007) 192:3–15. doi:10.1677/JOE-06-0069
- Stretton AOW, Cowden C, Sithigorngul P, Davis RE. Neuropeptides in the nematode Ascaris suum. Parasitology (1991) 102:S107–16. doi:10.1017/ S0031182000073339
- McVeigh P, Leech S, Mair GR, Marks NJ, Geary TG, Maule AG. Analysis of FMRFamide-like peptide (FLP) diversity in phylum Nematoda. *Int J Parasitol* (2005) 35:1043–60. doi:10.1016/j.ijpara.2005.05.010
- Larsen MJ, Lancheros ER, Williams T, Lowery DE, Geary TG, Kubiak TM. Functional expression and characterization of the *C. elegans* G-protein-coupled FLP-2 Receptor (T19F4.1) in mammalian cells and yeast. *Int J Parasitol Drugs drug Resist* (2013) 3:1–7. doi:10.1016/j.ijpddr.2012.10.002
- Rosoff ML, Burglin TR, Li C. Alternatively spliced transcripts of the flp-1 gene encode distinct FMRFamide-like peptides in *Caenorhabditis elegans. J Neurosci* (1992) 12:2356–61.
- Edison AS, Messinger LA, Stretton AO. afp-1: a gene encoding multiple transcripts of a new class of FMRFamide-like neuropeptides in the nematode Ascaris suum. Peptides (1997) 18:929–35. doi:10.1016/S0196-9781(97)00047-8
- Maule A, Geary T, Bowman J, Shaw C, Falton D, Thompson D. The pharmacology of nematode FMRFamide-related peptides. *Parasitol Today* (1996) 12:351–7. doi:10.1016/0169-4758(96)10051-X
- Day TA, Maule AG. Parasitic peptides! The structure and function of neuropeptides in parasitic worms. *Peptides* (1999) 20:999–1019. doi:10.1016/S0196-9781(99)00093-5
- Cowden C, Stretton AO, Davis RE. AF1, a sequenced bioactive neuropeptide isolated from the nematode Ascaris suum. Neuron (1989) 2:1465–73. doi:10.1016/0896-6273(89)90192-X
- The *C. elegans* Sequencing Consortium. Genome sequence of the nematode *C. elegans*: a platform for investigating biology. *Science* (1998) 282:2012–8. doi:10.1126/science.282.5396.2012
- Nelson LS, Kim K, Memmott JE, Li C. FMRFamide-related gene family in the nematode, *Caenorhabditis elegans. Mol Brain Res* (1998) 58:103–11. doi:10.1016/S0169-328X(98)00106-5
- Li C, Kim K, Nelson LS. FMRFamide-related neuropeptide gene family in *Caenorhabditis elegans. Brain Res* (1999) 848:26–34. doi:10.1016/S0006-8993(99)01972-1
- Kim K, Li C. Expression and regulation of an FMRFamide-related neuropeptide gene family in *Caenorhabditis elegans. J Comp Neurol* (2004) 475:540–50. doi:10.1002/cne.20189

- McCoy CJ, Atkinson LE, Zamanian M, McVeigh P, Day TA, Kimber MJ, et al. New insights into the FLPergic complements of parasitic nematodes: informing deorphanisation approaches. *EuPA Open Proteomics* (2014) 3:262–72. doi:10.1016/j.euprot.2014.04.002
- Husson SJ, Clynen E, Baggerman G, De Loof A, Schoofs L. Discovering neuropeptides in *Caenorhabditis elegans* by two dimensional liquid chromatography and mass spectrometry. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* (2005) 335:76–86. doi:10.1016/j.bbrc.2005.07.044
- Husson SJ, Clynen E, Baggerman G, Janssen T, Schoofs L. Defective processing of neuropeptide precursors in *Caenorhabditis elegans* lacking proprotein convertase 2 (KPC-2/EGL-3): mutant analysis by mass spectrometry. *J Neurochem* (2006) **98**:1999–2012. doi:10.1111/j.1471-4159.2006.04014.x
- 27. Husson SJ, Janssen T, Baggerman G, Bogert B, Kahn-Kirby AH, Ashrafi K, et al. Impaired processing of FLP and NLP peptides in carboxypeptidase E (EGL-21)-deficient *Caenorhabditis elegans* as analyzed by mass spectrometry. *J Neurochem* (2007) **102**:246–60. doi:10.1111/j.1471-4159.2007.04474.x
- Yew JY, Dikler S, Stretton AO. De novo sequencing of novel neuropeptides directly from Ascaris suum tissue using matrix-assisted laser desorption/ionization time-of-flight/time-of-flight. Rapid Commun Mass Spectrom (2003) 17:2693–8. doi:10.1002/rcm.1240
- Yew JY, Kutz KK, Dikler S, Messinger L, Li L, Stretton AO. Mass spectrometric map of neuropeptide expression in *Ascaris suum. J Comp Neurol* (2005) 488:396–413. doi:10.1002/cne.20587
- Husson SJ, Landuyt B, Nys T, Baggerman G, Boonen K, Clynen E, et al. Comparative peptidomics of *Caenorhabditis elegans* versus *C. briggsae* by LC-MALDI-TOF MS. *Peptides* (2009) 30:449–57. doi:10.1016/j.peptides.2008.07.021
- 31. Jarecki JL, Andersen K, Konop CJ, Knickelbine JJ, Vestling MM, Stretton AO. Mapping neuropeptide expression by mass spectrometry in single dissected identified neurons from the dorsal ganglion of the nematode Ascaris suum. ACS Chem Neurosci (2010) 1:505–19. doi:10.1021/cn1000217
- Jarecki JL, Frey BL, Smith LM, Stretton AO. Discovery of neuropeptides in the nematode Ascaris suum by database mining and tandem mass spectrometry. J Proteome Res (2011) 10:3098–106. doi:10.1021/pr2001176
- Rosoff ML, Doble KE, Price DA, Li C. The *flp-1* propeptide is processed into multiple, highly similar FMRFamide-like peptides in *Caenorhabditis elegans*. *Peptides* (1993) 14:331–8. doi:10.1016/0196-9781(93)90049-M
- Rogers CM, Franks CJ, Walker RJ, Burke JF, Holden-Dye L. Regulation of the pharynx of *Caenorhabditis elegans* by 5-HT, octopamine, and FMRFamide-like neuropeptides. *J Neurobiol* (2001) 49:235–44. doi:10.1002/neu.1078
- Mertens I, Clinckspoor I, Janssen T, Nachman R, Schoofs L. FMRFamide related peptide ligands activate the *Caenorhabditis elegans* orphan GPCR Y59H11AL.1. *Peptides* (2006) 27:1291–6. doi:10.1016/j.peptides.2005.11.017
- Schinkmann K, Li C. Comparison of two *Caenorhabditis genes* encoding FMRFamide(Phe-Met-Arg-Phe-NH2)-like peptides. *Mol Brain Res* (1994) 24:238–46. doi:10.1016/0169-328X(94)90137-6
- Kimber MJ, Fleming CC, Bjourson AJ, Halton DW, Maule AG. FMRFamiderelated peptides in potato cyst nematodes. *Mol Biochem Parasitol* (2001) 116:199–208. doi:10.1016/S0166-6851(01)00323-1
- Kimber MJ, Fleming CC, Prior A, Jones JT, Halton DW, Maule AG. Localisation of *Globodera pallida* FMRFamide-related peptide encoding genes using *in situ* hybridisation. *Int J Parasitol* (2002) **32**:1095–105. doi:10.1016/S0020-7519(02) 00084-X
- Kimber MJ, Fleming CC. Neuromuscular function in plant parasitic nematodes: a target for novel control strategies? *Parasitology* (2005) 131:S129–42. doi:10.1017/S0031182005009157
- Lowery DE, Geary TG, Kubiak TM, Larsen MJ. G Protein-Coupled Receptorlike Receptors and Modulators Thereof United States, Patent 6,632,621. (2003). Available at: http://www.google.com/patents/EP1238076A2?cl=nl
- Geary TG, Price DA, Bowman JW, Winterrowd CA, Mackenzie CD, Garrison RD, et al. Two FMRFamide-like peptides from the free-living nematode *Panagrellus redivivus. Peptides* (1992) 13:209–14. doi:10.1016/0196-9781(92) 90098-N
- 42. Jarecki JL, Viola IR, Andersen KM, Miller AH, Ramaker MA, Vestling MM, et al. Three independent techniques localize expression of transcript *afp-11* and its bioactive peptide products to the paired AVK neurons in *Ascaris suum*: in situ hybridization, immunocytochemistry, and single cell mass spectrometry. ACS Chem Neurosci (2013) 4:418–34. doi:10.1021/cn3001334

- Kikuchi T, Cotton JA, Dalzell JJ, Hasegawa K, Kanzaki N, McVeigh P, et al. Genomic insights into the origin of parasitism in the emerging plant pathogen *Bursaphelenchus xylophilus. PLoS Pathog* (2011) 7:e1002219. doi:10.1371/ journal.ppat.1002219
- 44. Abad P, Gouzy J, Aury J-M, Castagnone-Sereno P, Danchin EGJ, Deleury E, et al. Genome sequence of the metazoan plant-parasitic nematode *Meloidog-yne incognita*. *Nat Biotechnol* (2008) 26:909–15. doi:10.1038/nbt.1482
- Mertens I, Meeusen T, Janssen T, Nachman R, Schoofs L. Molecular characterization of two G protein-coupled receptor splice variants as FLP2 receptors in *Caenorhabditis elegans. Biochem Biophys Res Commun* (2005) 330:967–74. doi:10.1016/j.bbrc.2005.03.071
- 46. Li C, Kim K. Neuropeptide gene families in Caenorhabditis elegans. Adv Exp Med Biol (2010) 692:98–137. doi:10.1007/978-1-4419-6902-6_6
- Greenwood K, Williams T, Geary T. Nematode neuropeptide receptors and their development as anthelmintic screens. *Parasitology* (2005) 131:S169–77. doi:10.1017/S003118200500819X
- Marks NJ, Maule AG, Geary TG, Thompson DP, Li C, Halton DW, et al. KSAYM-RFamide (PF3/AF8) is present in the free-living nematode, *Caenorhabditis elegans. Biochem Biophys Res Commun* (1998) 248:422–5. doi:10.1006/bbrc.1998. 8982
- 49. Maule AG, Shaw C, Bowman JW, Halton DW, Thompson DP, Geary TG, et al. KSAYMRFamide: a novel FMRamide-related heptapeptide from the freeliving nematode, Panagrellus redivivus, which is myoactive in the parasitic nematode, Ascaris suum. Biochem Biophys Res Commun (1994) 200:973–80. doi:10.1006/bbrc.1994.1545
- Mertens I, Vandingenen A, Meeusen T, Janssen T, Luyten W, Nachman RJ, et al. Functional characterization of the putative orphan neuropeptide Gprotein coupled receptor C26F1.6 in *Caenorhabditis elegans. FEBS Lett* (2004) 573:55–60. doi:10.1016/j.febslet.2004.07.058
- Davis RE, Stretton AOW. The motornervous system of Ascaris: electrophysiology and anatomy of the neurons and their control by neuromodulators. *Parasitology* (1996) 113:S97–117. doi:10.1017/S0031182000077921
- 52. Marks NJ, Maule AG, Li C, Nelson LS, Thompson DP, Alexander-Bowman S, et al. Isolation, pharmacology and gene organization of KPSFVRFamide: a neuropeptide from *Caenorhabditis elegans. Biochem Biophys Res Commun* (1999) 254:222–30. doi:10.1006/bbrc.1998.9920
- Ringstad N, Horvitz HR. FMRFamide neuropeptides and acetylcholine synergistically inhibit egg-laying by *C. elegans. Nat Neurosci* (2008) 11:1168–76. doi:10.1038/nn.2186
- 54. Yew JY, Davis R, Dikler S, Nanda J, Reinders B, Stretton AO. Peptide products of the *afp*-6 gene of the nematode *Ascaris suum* have different biological actions. *J Comp Neurol* (2007) 502:872–82. doi:10.1002/cne.21357
- Johnston MJG, McVeigh P, McMaster S, Fleming CC, Maule AG. FMRFamidelike peptides in root knot nematodes and their potential role in nematode physiology. J Helminthol (2010) 84:253–65. doi:10.1017/S0022149X09990630
- 56. Marks NJ, Maule AG, Geary TG, Thompson DP, Davis JP, Halton DW, et al. APEASPFIRFamide, a novel FMRFamide-related decapeptide from *Caenorhabditis elegans*: structure and myoactivity. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* (1997) 231:591–5. doi:10.1006/bbrc.1997.6155
- Marks NJ, Shaw C, Halton DW, Thompson DP, Geary TG, Li C, et al. Isolation and preliminary biological assessment of AADGAPLIRFamide and SVPGVL-RFamide from *Caenorhabditis elegans. Biochem Biophys Res Commun* (2001) 286:1170–6. doi:10.1006/bbrc.2001.5524
- Cowden C, Stretton AO. AF2, an Ascaris neuropeptide: isolation, sequence, and bioactivity. Peptides (1993) 14:423–30. doi:10.1016/0196-9781(93)90127-3
- Maule AG, Shaw C, Bowman JW, Halton DW, Thompson DP, Geary TG, et al. The FMRFamide-like neuropeptide AF2 (*Ascaris suum*) is present in the freeliving nematode, *Panagrellus redivivus* (Nematoda, Rhabditida). *Parasitology* (1994) 109:351–6. doi:10.1017/S0031182000078380
- Kubiak TM, Larsen MJ, Zantello MR, Bowman JW, Nulf SC, Lowery DE. Functional annotation of the putative orphan *Caenorhabditis elegans* G-proteincoupled receptor C10C6.2 as a FLP15 peptide receptor. *J Biol Chem* (2003) 278:42115–20. doi:10.1074/jbc.M304056200
- Rogers C, Reale V, Kim K, Chatwin H, Li C, Evans P, et al. Inhibition of *Caenorhabditis elegans* social feeding by FMRFamide-related peptide activation of NPR-1. *Nat Neurosci* (2003) 6:1178–85. doi:10.1038/nn1140
- Cohen M, Reale V, Olofsson B, Knights A, Evans P, de Bono M. Coordinated regulation of foraging and metabolism in *C. elegans* by RFamide neuropeptide signaling. *Cell Metab* (2009) 9:375–85. doi:10.1016/j.cmet.2009.02.003

- 63. Kubiak TM, Larsen MJ, Nulf SC, Zantello MR, Burton KJ, Bowman JW, et al. Differential activation of "social" and "solitary" variants of the *Caenorhabditis elegans* G protein-coupled receptor NPR-1 by its cognate ligand AF9. J Biol Chem (2003) 278:33724–9. doi:10.1074/jbc.M304861200
- 64. Etchberger JF, Lorch A, Sleumer MC, Zapf R, Jones SJ, Marra MA, et al. The molecular signature and cis-regulatory architecture of a *C. elegans* gustatory neuron. *Genes Dev* (2007) 21:1653–74. doi:10.1101/gad.1560107
- Husson SJ, Mertens I, Janssen T, Lindemans M, Schoofs L. Neuropeptidergic signaling in the nematode *Caenorhabditis elegans. Prog Neurobiol* (2007) 82:33–55. doi:10.1016/j.pneurobio.2007.01.006
- Elsworth B, Wasmuth J, Blaxter M. NEMBASE4: the nematode transcriptome resource. Int J Parasitol (2011) 41:881–94. doi:10.1016/j.ijpara.2011.03.009
- 67. Kumar S, Koutsovoulos G, Kaur G, Blaxter M. Toward 959 nematode genomes. *Worm* (2012) 1:42–50. doi:10.4161/worm.19046
- Maule A, Curtis R. Parallels between plant and animal parasitic nematodes. In: Jones J, Gheysen G, Fenoll C, editors. *Genomics and Molecular Genetics of Plant-Nematode Interactions SE – 11*. Dordrecht: Springer (2011). p. 221–51.
- 69. Nässel DR, Wegener C. A comparative review of short and long neuropeptide F signaling in invertebrates: any similarities to vertebrate neuropeptide Y signaling? *Peptides* (2011) **32**:1335–55. doi:10.1016/j.peptides. 2011.03.013
- Clynen E, Husson SJ, Schoofs L. Identification of new members of the (short) neuropeptide F family in Locusts and *Caenorhabditis elegans*. *Ann N Y Acad Sci* (2009) 1163:60–74. doi:10.1111/j.1749-6632.2008.03624.x
- Bargmann CI, Kaplan JM. Signal transduction in the *Caenorhabditis elegans* nervous system. *Annu Rev Neurosci* (1998) 21:279–308. doi:10.1146/annurev. neuro.21.1.279
- 72. Atkinson HJ, Isaac RE, Harris PD, Sharpe CM. FMRFamide-like immunoreactivity within the nervous system of the nematodes *Panagrellus redivius*, *Caenorhabditis elegans* and *Heterodera glycines*. J Zool (1988) 216:663–71. doi:10.1111/j.1469-7998.1988.tb02464.x
- Masler EP, Kovaleva ES, Sardanelli S. Comparison of FaRP immunoreactivity in free-living nematodes and in the plant-parasitic nematode *Heterodera* glycines. Ann N Y Acad Sci (1999) 897:253–63. doi:10.1111/j.1749-6632.1999. tb07896.x
- Schinkmann K, Li C. Localization of FMRF amide-like peptides in *Caenorhabditis elegans. J Comp Neurol* (1992) 316:251–60. doi:10.1002/cne.903160209
- Nanda JC, Stretton AOW. In situ hybridization of neuropeptide-encoding transcripts *afp-1*, *afp-3*, and *afp-4* in neurons of the nematode *Ascaris suum. J Comp Neurol* (2010) 518:896–910. doi:10.1002/cne.22251
- 76. Sithigorngul P, Jarecki JL, Stretton AOW. A specific antibody to neuropeptide AF1 (KNEFIRFamide) recognizes a small subset of neurons in Ascaris suum: differences from Caenorhabditis elegans. J Comp Neurol (2011) 519:1546–61. doi:10.1002/cne.22584
- Stretton AOW, Davis RE, Angstadt JD, Donmoyer JE, Johnson CD. Neural control of behaviour in Ascaris. Trends Neurosci (1985) 8:294–300. doi:10.1016/ 0166-2236(85)90105-5
- Angstadt JD, Donmoyer JE, Stretton AO. Retrovesicular ganglion of the nematode Ascaris. J Comp Neurol (1989) 284:374–88. doi:10.1002/cne. 902840305
- Gilchrist A. Modulating G-protein-coupled receptors: from traditional pharmacology to allosterics. *Trends Pharmacol Sci* (2007) 28:431–7. doi:10.1016/j. tips.2007.06.012
- Bridges TM, Lindsley CW. G-protein coupled receptors: from classical modes of modulation to allosteric mechanisms. ACS Chem Biol (2008) 3:530–41. doi:10.1021/cb800116f
- Frooninckx L, Van Rompay L, Temmerman L, Van Sinay E, Beets I, Janssen T, et al. Neuropeptide GPCRs in *C. elegans. Front Endocrinol* (2012) 3:167. doi:10.3389/fendo.2012.00167
- Hobert O. The Neuronal Genome of *Caenorhabditis elegans*. In: *WormBook*. The *C. elegans* Research Community, editor. WormBook (2013). doi:10.1895/ wormbook.1.75.1
- de Bono M, Bargmann CI. Natural variation in a neuropeptide Y receptor homolog modifies social behavior and food response in *C. elegans. Cell* (1998) 94:679–89. doi:10.1016/S0092-8674(00)81609-8
- Mirabeau O, Joly J-S. Molecular evolution of peptidergic signaling systems in bilaterians. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2013) **110**:E2028–37. doi:10.1073/pnas. 1219956110

- Mertens I, Vandingenen A, Meeusen T, De Loof A, Schoofs L. Postgenomic characterization of G-protein-coupled receptors. *Pharmacogenomics* (2004) 5:657–72. doi:10.1517/14622416.5.6.657
- Dalzell JJ, McMaster S, Fleming CC, Maule AG. Short interfering RNAmediated gene silencing in *Globodera pallida* and *Meloidogyne incognita* infective stage juveniles. *Int J Parasitol* (2010) 40:91–100. doi:10.1016/j.ijpara.2009. 07.003
- Atkinson LE, Stevenson M, McCoy CJ, Marks NJ, Fleming C, Zamanian M, et al. *flp-32* ligand/receptor silencing phenocopy faster plant pathogenic nematodes. *PLoS Pathog* (2013) 9:e1003169. doi:10.1371/journal.ppat.1003169
- Kubiak TM, Larsen MJ, Bowman JW, Geary TG, Lowery DE. FMRFamidelike peptides encoded on the *flp-18* precursor gene activate two isoforms of the orphan *Caenorhabditis elegans* G-protein-coupled receptor Y58G8A.4 heterologously expressed in mammalian cells. *Biopolymers* (2008) **90**:339–48. doi:10.1002/bip.20850
- Lingueglia E, Champigny G, Lazdunski M, Barbry P. Cloning of the amiloride-sensitive FMRFamide peptide-gated sodium channel. *Nature* (1995) 378:730–3. doi:10.1038/378730a0
- Purcell J, Robertson AP, Thompson DP, Martin RJ. PF4, a FMRFamide-related peptide, gates low-conductance Cl- channels in *Ascaris suum. Eur J Pharmacol* (2002) 456:11–7. doi:10.1016/S0014-2999(02)02622-5
- Bowman JW, Friedman AR, Thompson DP, Maule AG, Alexander-Bowman SJ, Geary TG. Structure–activity relationships of an inhibitory nematode FMRFamide-related peptide, SDPNFLRFamide (PF1), on *Ascaris suum* muscle. *Int J Parasitol* (2002) 32:1765–71. doi:10.1016/S0020-7519(02)00213-8
- Maule AG, Geary TG, Bowman JW, Marks NJ, Blair KL, Halton DW, et al. Inhibitory effects of nematode FMRFamide-related peptides (FaRPs) on muscle strips from Ascaris suum. Invert Neurosci (1995) 1:255–65. doi:10.1007/ BF02211027
- Bowman JW, Friedman AR, Thompson DP, Ichhpurani AK, Kellman MF, Marks N, et al. Structure-activity relationships of KNEFIRFamide (AF1), a nematode FMRFamide-related peptide, on Ascaris suum muscle. Peptides (1996) 17:381–7. doi:10.1016/0196-9781(96)00007-1
- Holden-Dye L, Brownlee DJ, Walker RJ. The effects of the peptide KPNFIR-Famide (PF4) on the somatic muscle cells of the parasitic nematode Ascaris suum. Br J Pharmacol (1997) 120:379–86. doi:10.1038/sj.bjp.0700906
- de Bono M, Maricq AV. Neuronal substrates of complex behaviors in *C. elegans.* Annu Rev Neurosci (2005) 28:451–501. doi:10.1146/annurev.neuro.27.070203. 144259
- Reinitz CA, Pleva AE, Stretton AOW. Changes in cyclic nucleotides, locomotory behavior, and body length produced by novel endogenous neuropeptides in the parasitic nematode Ascaris suum. Mol Biochem Parasitol (2011) 180:27–34. doi:10.1016/j.molbiopara.2011.08.001
- 97. Bendena WG, Campbell J, Zara L, Tobe SS, Chin-Sang ID. Select neuropeptides and their G-protein coupled receptors in *Caenorhabditis elegans* and *Drosophila melanogaster*. Front Endocrinol (2012) **3**:93. doi:10.3389/fendo.2012.00093
- de Bono M, Tobin DM, Davis MW, Avery L, Bargmann C. Social feeding in *Caenorhabditis elegans* is induced by neurons that detect aversive stimuli. *Nature* (2002) 419:899–903. doi:10.1038/nature01169
- Coates JC, de Bono M. Antagonistic pathways in neurons exposed to body fluid regulate social feeding in *Caenorhabditis elegans*. *Nature* (2002) 419:925–9. doi:10.1038/nature01170
- 100. Macosko EZ, Pokala N, Feinberg EH, Chalasani SH, Butcher RA, Clardy J, et al. A hub-and-spoke circuit drives pheromone attraction and social behaviour in *C. elegans. Nature* (2009) 458:1171–5. doi:10.1038/nature07886
- 101. White JG, Southgate E, Thomson JN, Brenner S. The structure of the nervous system of the nematode *Caenorhabditis elegans*. *Philos Trans R Soc B Biol Sci* (1986) **314**:1–340. doi:10.1098/rstb.1986.0056
- 102. Gray JM, Karow DS, Lu H, Chang AJ, Chang JS, Ellis RE, et al. Oxygen sensation and social feeding mediated by a *C. elegans* guanylate cyclase homologue. *Nature* (2004) **430**:317–22. doi:10.1038/nature02714
- 103. Cheung BHH, Cohen M, Rogers C, Albayram O, de Bono M. Experiencedependent modulation of *C. elegans* behavior by ambient oxygen. *Curr Biol* (2005) 15:905–17. doi:10.1016/j.cub.2005.04.017
- 104. Chang AJ, Chronis N, Karow DS, Marletta MA, Bargmann CI. A distributed chemosensory circuit for oxygen preference in *C. elegans. PLoS Biol* (2006) 4:e274. doi:10.1371/journal.pbio.0040274

- 105. Rogers C, Persson A, Cheung B, de Bono M. Behavioral motifs and neural pathways coordinating O2 responses and aggregation in *C. elegans. Curr Biol* (2006) 16:649–59. doi:10.1016/j.cub.2006.03.023
- 106. Chang AJ, Bargmann CI. Hypoxia and the HIF-1 transcriptional pathway reorganize a neuronal circuit for oxygen-dependent behavior in *Caenorhabditis elegans. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2008) **105**:7321–6. doi:10.1073/pnas. 0802164105
- 107. Davies AG, Bettinger JC, Thiele TR, Judy ME, McIntire SL. Natural variation in the npr-1 gene modifies ethanol responses of wild strains of *C. elegans. Neuron* (2004) 42:731–43. doi:10.1016/j.neuron.2004.05.004
- 108. Hallem EA, Sternberg PW. Acute carbon dioxide avoidance in *Caenorhabdi*tis elegans. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A (2008) 105:8038–43. doi:10.1073/pnas. 0707469105
- 109. Styer KL, Singh V, Macosko E, Steele SE, Bargmann CI, Aballay A. Innate immunity in *Caenorhabditis elegans* is regulated by neurons expressing NPR-1/GPCR. *Science* (2008) **322**:460–4. doi:10.1126/science.1163673
- 110. Reddy KC, Andersen EC, Kruglyak L, Kim DH. A polymorphism in *npr-1* is a behavioral determinant of pathogen susceptibility in *C. elegans. Science* (2009) 323:382–4. doi:10.1126/science.1166527
- Pocock R, Hobert O. Hypoxia activates a latent circuit for processing gustatory information in *C. elegans. Nat Neurosci* (2010) 13:610–4. doi:10.1038/nn.2537
- 112. Glauser DA, Chen WC, Agin R, Macinnis BL, Hellman AB, Garrity PA, et al. Heat avoidance is regulated by transient receptor potential (TRP) channels and a neuropeptide signaling pathway in *Caenorhabditis elegans. Genetics* (2011) 188:91–103. doi:10.1534/genetics.111.127100
- 113. Carrillo MA, Guillermin ML, Rengarajan S, Okubo RP, Hallem EA. O₂-sensing neurons control CO₂ response in *C. elegans. J Neurosci* (2013) **33**:9675–83. doi:10.1523/JNEUROSCI.4541-12.2013
- 114. Jang H, Kim K, Neal SJ, Macosko E, Kim D, Butcher RA, et al. Neuromodulatory state and sex specify alternative behaviors through antagonistic synaptic pathways in *C. elegans. Neuron* (2012) 75:585–92. doi:10.1016/j.neuron.2012.06.034
- 115. Choi S, Chatzigeorgiou M, Taylor KP, Schafer WR, Kaplan JM. Analysis of NPR-1 reveals a circuit mechanism for behavioral quiescence in *C. elegans. Neuron* (2013) **78**:869–80. doi:10.1016/j.neuron.2013.04.002
- 116. Bargmann CI, Horvitz HR. Control of larval development by chemosensory neurons in *Caenorhabditis elegans*. Science (1991) 251:1243–6. doi:10.1126/ science.2006412
- 117. Gray JM, Hill JJ, Bargmann C. A circuit for navigation in *Caenorhabditis elegans*. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A (2005) 102:3184–91. doi:10.1073/pnas.0409009101
- 118. Tomioka M, Adachi T, Suzuki H, Kunitomo H, Schafer WR, Iino Y. The insulin/PI 3-kinase pathway regulates salt chemotaxis learning in *Caenorhabditis elegans. Neuron* (2006) **51**:613–25. doi:10.1016/j.neuron.2006.07.024
- 119. Chalasani SH, Chronis N, Tsunozaki M, Gray JM, Ramot D, Goodman M, et al. Dissecting a circuit for olfactory behaviour in *Caenorhabditis elegans*. *Nature* (2007) 450:63–70. doi:10.1038/nature06292
- 120. Chalasani SH, Kato S, Albrecht DR, Nakagawa T, Abbott LF, Bargmann C. Neuropeptide feedback modifies odor-evoked dynamics in *Caenorhabditis elegans* olfactory neurons. *Nat Neurosci* (2010) 13:615–21. doi:10.1038/nn.2526
- 121. Hart A, Chao MY. From Odors to Behaviors in *Caenorhabditis elegans. The Neurobiology of Olfaction.* Boca Raton, FL: CRC Press (2010).
- 122. Chalfie M, Sulston J, White JG, Southgate E, Thomson JN, Brenner S. The neural circuit for touch sensitivity in *Caenorhabditis elegans. J Neurosci* (1985) 5:956–64.
- 123. Horoszok L, Raymond V, Sattelle DB, Wolstenholme AJ. GLC-3: a novel fipronil and BIDN-sensitive, but picrotoxinin-insensitive, L-glutamate-gated chloride channel subunit from *Caenorhabditis elegans. Br J Pharmacol* (2001) 132:1247–54. doi:10.1038/sj.bjp.0703937
- 124. Kaufman A, Keinan A, Meilijson I, Kupiec M, Ruppin E. Quantitative analysis of genetic and neuronal multi-perturbation experiments. *PLoS Comput Biol* (2005) 1:e64. doi:10.1371/journal.pcbi.0010064
- 125. Avery L. The genetics of feeding in *Caenorhabditis elegans*. Genetics (1993) 133:897–917.
- 126. Albertson DG, Thomson JN. The pharynx of *Caenorhabditis elegans. Philos Trans R Soc Lond B Biol Sci* (1976) 275:299–325. doi:10.1098/rstb.1976.0085
- 127. Nass R, Merchant KM, Ryan T. *Caenohabditis elegans* in Parkinson's disease drug discovery: addressing an unmet medical need. *Mol Interv* (2008) 8:284–93. doi:10.1124/mi.8.6.6

- 128. Papaioannou S, Marsden D, Franks CJ, Walker RJ, Holden-Dye L. Role of a FMRFamide-like family of neuropeptides in the pharyngeal nervous system of *Caenorhabditis elegans. J Neurobiol* (2005) 65:304–19. doi:10.1002/ neu.20201
- 129. Papaioannou S, Holden-Dye L, Walker RJ. Evidence for a role for cyclic AMP in modulating the action of 5-HT and an excitatory neuropeptide, FLP17A, in the pharyngeal muscle of *Caenorhabditis elegans. Invert Neurosci* (2008) 8:91–100. doi:10.1007/s10158-008-0072-8
- 130. Brownlee DJA, Holden-Dye L, Fairweather I, Walker RJ. The action of serotonin and the nematode neuropeptide KSAYMRFamide on the pharyngeal muscle of the parasitic nematode, *Ascaris suum. Parasitology* (1995) 111:379–84. doi:10.1017/S0031182000081932
- Brownlee DJ, Holden-Dye L, Walker RJ, Fairweather I. The pharynx of the nematode Ascaris suum: structure and function. Acta Biol Hung (1995) 46:195–204.
- 132. Brownlee DJ, Walker RJ. Actions of nematode FMRFamide-related peptides on the pharyngeal muscle of the parasitic nematode, *Ascaris suum. Ann N Y Acad Sci* (1999) **897**:228–38. doi:10.1111/j.1749-6632.1999.tb07894.x
- 133. Fellowes RA, Maule AG, Marks NJ, Geary TG, Thompson DP, Shaw C, et al. Modulation of the motility of the vagina vera of *Ascaris suum* in vitro by FMRF amide-related peptides. *Parasitology* (1998) 116(Pt 3):277–87. doi:10. 1017/S0031182097002229
- 134. Moffett CL, Beckett AM, Mousley A, Geary TG, Marks NJ, Halton DW, et al. The ovijector of *Ascaris suum*: multiple response types revealed by *Caenorhab-ditis elegans* FMRFamide-related peptides. *Int J Parasitol* (2003) 33:859–76. doi:10.1016/S0020-7519(03)00109-7
- 135. Trailovic SM, Clark CL, Robertson AP, Martin RJ. Brief application of AF2 produces long lasting potentiation of nAChR responses in *Ascaris suum. Mol Biochem Parasitol* (2005) 139:51–64. doi:10.1016/j.molbiopara.2004.10.001
- 136. Verma S, Robertson AP, Martin RJ. The nematode neuropeptide, AF2 (KHEYLRF-NH2), increases voltage-activated calcium currents in Ascaris suum muscle. Br J Pharmacol (2007) 151:888–99. doi:10.1038/sj.bjp.0707296
- 137. Thompson DP, Davis JP, Larsen MJ, Coscarelli EM, Zinser EW, Bowman JW, et al. Effects of KHEYLRFamide and KNEFIRFamide on cyclic adenosine monophosphate levels in *Ascaris suum* somatic muscle. *Int J Parasitol* (2003) 33:199–208. doi:10.1016/S0020-7519(02)00259-X
- Davis RE, Stretton AO. Structure-activity relationships of 18 endogenous neuropeptides on the motor nervous system of the nematode Ascaris suum. Peptides (2001) 22:7–23. doi:10.1016/S0196-9781(00)00351-X
- 139. Reinitz CA, Herfel HG, Messinger LA, Stretton AOW. Changes in locomotory behavior and cAMP produced in Ascaris suum by neuropeptides from Ascaris suum or Caenorhabditis elegans. Mol Biochem Parasitol (2000) 111:185–97. doi:10.1016/S0166-6851(00)00317-0
- 140. Kimber MJ, McKinney S, McMaster S, Day TA, Fleming CC, Maule AG. *flp* gene disruption in a parasitic nematode reveals motor dysfunction and unusual neuronal sensitivity to RNA interference. *FASEB J* (2007) 21:1233–43. doi:10.1096/fj.06-7343com
- 141. Dalzell JJ, McMaster S, Johnston MJ, Kerr R, Fleming CC, Maule AG. Non-nematode-derived double-stranded RNAs induce profound phenotypic changes in *Meloidogyne incognita* and *Globodera pallida* infective juveniles. *Int J Parasitol* (2009) **39**:1503–16. doi:10.1016/j.ijpara.2009.05.006
- 142. Papolu PK, Gantasala NP, Kamaraju D, Banakar P, Sreevathsa R, Rao U. Utility of host delivered RNAi of two FMRF amide like peptides, flp-14 and flp-18, for the management of root knot nematode, *Meloidogyne incognita*. *PLoS One* (2013) 8:e80603. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0080603
- 143. Brenner S. The genetics of Caenorhabditis elegans. Genetics (1974) 77:71–94.
- 144. Alfonso A, Grundahl K, Duerr JS, Han HP, Rand JB. The *Caenorhabditis elegans unc-17* gene: a putative vesicular acetylcholine transporter. *Science* (1993) 261:617–9. doi:10.1126/science.8342028
- 145. McIntire SL, Jorgensen E, Kaplan J, Horvitz HR. The GABAergic nervous system of *Caenorhabditis elegans*. *Nature* (1993) **364**:337–41. doi:10.1038/364337a0
- 146. Nelson LS, Rosoff ML, Li C. Disruption of a neuropeptide gene, *flp-1*, causes multiple behavioral defects in *Caenorhabditis elegans*. *Science* (1998) 281:1686–90. doi:10.1126/science.281.5383.1686
- 147. Sieburth D, Ch'ng Q, Dybbs M, Tavazoie M, Kennedy S, Wang D, et al. Systematic analysis of genes required for synapse structure and function. *Nature* (2005) 436:510–7. doi:10.1038/nature03809

- 148. Stawicki TM, Takayanagi-Kiya S, Zhou K, Jin Y. Neuropeptides function in a homeostatic manner to modulate excitation-inhibition imbalance in *C. elegans. PLoS Genet* (2013) 9:e1003472. doi:10.1371/journal.pgen. 1003472
- 149. Wani KA, Catanese M, Normantowicz R, Herd M, Maher KN, Chase DL. D1 dopamine receptor signaling is modulated by the R7 RGS protein EAT-16 and the R7 binding protein RSBP-1 in *Caenorhabditis elegans* motor neurons. *PLoS One* (2012) 7:e37831. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0037831
- Taghert PH, Nitabach MN. Peptide neuromodulation in invertebrate model systems. *Neuron* (2012) 76:82–97. doi:10.1016/j.neuron.2012.08.035
- Bargmann CI. Beyond the connectome: how neuromodulators shape neural circuits. *Bioessays* (2012) 34:458–65. doi:10.1002/bies.201100185
- 152. Yang H-YT, Tao T, Iadarola MJ. Modulatory role of neuropeptide FF system in nociception and opiate analgesia. *Neuropeptides* (2008) 42:1–18. doi:10.1016/j.npep.2007.06.004
- 153. Feng Y, He X, Yang Y, Chao D, Lazarus LH, Xia Y. Current research on opioid receptor function. *Curr Drug Targets* (2012) 13:230–46. doi:10.2174/ 138945012799201612
- 154. Greenberg MJ, Painter SD, Doble KE, Nagle GT, Price DA, Lehman HK. The molluscan neurosecretory peptide FMRFamide: comparative pharmacology and relationship to the enkephalins. *Fed Proc* (1983) 42:82–6.
- 155. Hart A, Sims S, Kaplan JM. Synaptic code for sensory modalities revealed by C. elegans GLR-1 glutamate receptor. Nature (1995) 378:82–5. doi:10.1038/ 378082a0
- 156. Chao MY, Komatsu H, Fukuto HS, Dionne HM, Hart A. Feeding status and serotonin rapidly and reversibly modulate a *Caenorhabditis elegans* chemosensory circuit. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2004) **101**:15512–7. doi:10.1073/pnas. 0403369101
- 157. Akil H, Watson SJ, Young E, Lewis ME, Khachaturian H, Walker JM. Endogenous opioids: biology and function. Annu Rev Neurosci (1984) 7:223–55. doi:10.1146/annurev.ne.07.030184.001255
- Fields H. State-dependent opioid control of pain. Nat Rev Neurosci (2004) 5:565–75. doi:10.1038/nrn1431
- Waggoner LE, Hardaker LA, Golik S, Schafer WR. Effect of a neuropeptide gene on behavioral states in *Caenorhabditis elegans* egg-laying. *Genetics* (2000) 154:1181–92.
- 160. Keating CD, Kriek N, Daniels M, Ashcroft NR, Hopper NA, Siney EJ, et al. Whole-genome analysis of 60 G protein-coupled receptors in *Caenorhabditis elegans* by gene knockout with RNAi. *Curr Biol* (2003) 13:1715–20. doi:10.1016/j.cub.2003.09.003
- 161. Marks NJ, Maule AG. Neuropeptides in helminths: occurrence and distribution. Adv Exp Med Biol (2010) 692:49–77. doi:10.1007/978-1-4419-6902-6_4
- 162. Trent C, Tsuing N, Horvitz HR. Egg-laying defective mutants of the nematode Caenorhabditis elegans. Genetics (1983) 104:619–47.
- 163. Liu T, Kim K, Li C, Barr MM. FMRFamide-like neuropeptides and mechanosensory touch receptor neurons regulate male sexual turning behavior in *Caenorhabditis elegans. J Neurosci* (2007) 27:7174–82. doi:10.1523/ JNEUROSCI.1405-07.2007
- 164. Guan Z, Giustetto M, Lomvardas S, Kim J-H, Miniaci MC, Schwartz JH, et al. Integration of long-term-memory-related synaptic plasticity involves bidirectional regulation of gene expression and chromatin structure. *Cell* (2002) 111:483–93. doi:10.1016/S0092-8674(02)01074-7
- 165. Guan Z, Kim J-H, Lomvardas S, Holick K, Xu S, Kandel ER, et al. p38 MAP kinase mediates both short-term and long-term synaptic depression in aplysia. *J Neurosci* (2003) 23:7317–25.
- 166. Krashes MJ, DasGupta S, Vreede A, White B, Armstrong JD, Waddell S. A neural circuit mechanism integrating motivational state with memory expression in *Drosophila. Cell* (2009) 139:416–27. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2009.08.035
- 167. Ardiel EL, Rankin CH. An elegant mind: learning and memory in *Caenorhab*ditis elegans. Learn Mem (2010) 17:191–201. doi:10.1101/lm.960510
- 168. Beets I, Janssen T, Meelkop E, Temmerman L, Suetens N, Rademakers S, et al. Vasopressin/oxytocin-related signaling regulates gustatory associative learning in *C. elegans. Science* (2012) **338**:543–5. doi:10.1126/science. 1226860
- 169. Giles AC, Rankin CH. Behavioral and genetic characterization of habituation using *Caenorhabditis elegans*. *Neurobiol Learn Mem* (2009) **92**:139–46. doi:10.1016/j.nlm.2008.08.004

- 170. Li C, Timbers TA, Rose JK, Bozorgmehr T, McEwan A, Rankin CH. The FMRFamide-related neuropeptide FLP-20 is required in the mechanosensory neurons during memory for massed training in *C. elegans. Learn Mem* (2013) 20:103–8. doi:10.1101/lm.028993.112
- 171. Rankin CH, Beck CD, Chiba CM. Caenorhabditis elegans: a new model system for the study of learning and memory. Behav Brain Res (1990) 37:89–92. doi:10.1016/0166-4328(90)90074-O
- 172. Rose JK, Rankin CH. Blocking memory reconsolidation reverses memoryassociated changes in glutamate receptor expression. J Neurosci (2006) 26:11582–7. doi:10.1523/JNEUROSCI.2049-06.2006
- 173. Li C, Kim K. Neuropeptides. In WormBook. The C. elegans Research Community, editor. WormBook (2008). Available at: http://www.wormbook. org
- 174. Leinwand SG, Chalasani SH. Neuropeptide signaling remodels chemosensory circuit composition in *Caenorhabditis elegans*. Nat Neurosci (2013) 16:1461–7. doi:10.1038/nn.3511

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Received: 06 May 2014; accepted: 31 May 2014; published online: 16 June 2014. Citation: Peymen K, Watteyne J, Frooninckx L, Schoofs L and Beets I (2014) The FMRFamide-like peptide family in nematodes. Front. Endocrinol. 5:90. doi: 10.3389/fendo.2014.00090

This article was submitted to Neuroendocrine Science, a section of the journal Frontiers in Endocrinology.

Copyright © 2014 Peymen, Watteyne, Frooninckx, Schoofs and Beets. This is an openaccess article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.



Safia Ayachi and Frédéric Simonin*

UMR 7242 CNRS, Laboratory of Excellence Medalis, Biotechnologie et Signalisation Cellulaire, Université de Strasbourg, Illkirch, France

Edited by:

Karine Rousseau, Muséum National d'Histoire Naturelle, France

Reviewed by:

Joao Carlos Dos Reis Cardoso, University of Algarve, Portugal Tatsushi Onaka, Jichi Medical University, Japan

*Correspondence:

Frédéric Simonin, UMR 7242 CNRS, Laboratory of Excellence Medalis, Biotechnologie et Signalisation Cellulaire, Université de Strasbourg, 300 Boulevard Sébastien Brant, Illkirch 67412, France e-mail: simonin@unistra.fr Mammalian RF-amide peptides, which all share a conserved carboxyl-terminal Arg–Phe– NH₂ sequence, constitute a family of five groups of neuropeptides that are encoded by five different genes. They act through five G-protein-coupled receptors and each group of peptide binds to and activates mostly one receptor: RF-amide related peptide group binds to NPFFR1, neuropeptide FF group to NPFFR2, pyroglutamylated RF-amide peptide group to QRFPR, prolactin-releasing peptide group to prolactin-releasing peptide receptor, and kisspeptin group to Kiss1R. These peptides and their receptors have been involved in the modulation of several functions including reproduction, feeding, and cardiovascular regulation. Data from the literature now provide emerging evidence that all RF-amide peptides and their receptors are also involved in the modulation of nociception. This review will present the current knowledge on the involvement in rodents of the different mammalian RF-amide peptides and their receptors in the modulation of nociception in basal and chronic pain conditions as well as their modulatory effects on the analgesic effects of opiates.

Keywords: pain, nociception, GPCRs, RF-amide, opiates, opioid-induced hyperalgesia

INTRODUCTION

A tetrapeptide Phe-Met-Arg-Phe-NH₂ (FMRF-NH₂) has been isolated in 1977 by Price and Greenberg and was described as having cardioexcitatory properties in the neverid clam Macrocallista nimbosa (1). Thereafter, using specific antibodies for the COOHterminus of this peptide, FMRF-NH₂ immunoreactive peptides were identified in several species including mouse (2, 3) and the first two mammalian FMRF-NH2-like peptides, neuropeptides FF and AF, were further isolated from bovine brain (4). They represent the first members of the family of mammalian RF-amide peptides, which all share a conserved carboxy-terminal Arg-Phe-NH2 sequence. Additional members of this family and their receptors were identified and cloned in the late 90s and early 2000s (5). At present, five groups of mammalian RF-amide peptides have been described including neuropeptide FF (NPFF), RF-amide related peptide (RFRP), pyroglutamylated RF-amide peptide (QRFP), prolactin-releasing peptide (PrRP), and kisspeptin groups. The sequences of human and rodents RF-amide peptides, their different names as well as the name of their receptors are listed in Table 1.

Several RF-amide peptide receptors have been discovered: NPFFR1 (alias GPR147), NPFFR2 (alias GPR74), QRFPR (alias GPR103), prolactin-releasing peptide receptor (PrRPR) (alias GPR10), and Kiss1R (alias GPR54). They all belong to the Gprotein-coupled receptor family, and share approximately 50% homology. Each receptor binds mostly one group of RF-amide peptide: NPFFR1 binds RFRP peptides, NPFFR2–NPFF group, QRFPR–QRFP group, PrRPR–PrRP group, and Kiss1R–kisspeptin group. However, *in vitro* it has been shown that NPFFR1/2 display a good affinity for all mammalian RF-amide peptides, whereas, QRFPR, PrRPR, and Kiss1R show a high level of discrimination for their endogenous peptides (6).

In this review, we will focus on the involvement of the five mammalian RF-amide peptide groups and their respective receptors in the modulation of nociception in rodents.

NPFF, RFRP, AND NPFF RECEPTORS 1/2

Neuropeptide FF group of peptides includes NPFF and neuropeptide AF (NPAF), while RFRP group comprises RFRP-1 and -3 (also called NPSF and NPVF). NPFF and NPAF are derived from the same precursor, whereas RFRP-1 and RFRP-3 are generated from another precursor (7–10). These different peptides can all activate NPFFR1 and NPFFR2, but RFRP group displays better activity for NPFFR1, and NPFF group preferentially activates NPFFR2 (5). NPFFR1 and NPFFR2 are both coupled to G_i (9, 11–13). They display around 50% amino acid identity, and are encoded by two different genes concomitantly identified in 2000 by different research teams (9, 11, 12). NPFFR1 and NPFFR2 are also called OT7T022/GPR147 and HLWAR77/GPR74, respectively (see **Table 1**). They are expressed in all vertebrate species examined and are highly conserved, underlining their important role (14).

NPFF, NPAF, AND NPFFR2

Localization in the pain pathways

NPFF and NPAF. Neuropeptide FF and NPAF were first isolated from bovine medulla oblongata and described as having anti-opioid activity on morphine-induced analgesia in the rat (4, 15). The distribution of NPFF/NPAF peptides and mRNA

Abbreviations: ASIC, acid-sensing ion channels; CNS, central nervous system; DOR, δ -opioid receptor; DRG, dorsal root ganglia; i.c.v., intracerebroventricular; i.th., intrathecal; KOR, κ -opioid receptor; MOR, μ -opioid receptor; NPAF, neuropeptide AF; NPFF, neuropeptide FF; PrRP, prolactin-releasing peptide; QRFP, pyroglutamylated RF-amide peptide; RFRP, RF-amide related peptide.

Group	Peptide	Species	Uniprot accession number	Sequence	Receptor name
NPFF	NPFF	Human	O15130	SOAFLFQPQRF-NH2	NPFFR2
		Rat	Q9WVA9	NPAFLFQPQRF-NH2	GPR74
		Mouse	Q9WVA8	SPAFLFQPQRF-NH2	HLWAR77
	NPAF (NPSF for the last	Human	O15130	AGEGLNSQFWSLAAPQRF-NH2	
	eight residues)	Rat	Q9WVA9	EFWSLAAPQRF-NH2	
		Mouse	Q9WVA8	QFWSLAAPQRF-NH2	
RFRP	RFRP-1 (NPSF, GnIH)	Human	Q9HCQ7	MPHSF ANLPLRF-NH2	NPFFR1
		Rat	Q9ESQ9	VPHSAANLPLRF-NH2	GPR147
		Mouse	Q9ESQ8		OT7T022
	RFRP-3 (NPVF)	Human	Q9HCQ7	VPNLPQRF-NH2	
		Rat	Q9ESQ9	ANMEAGTMSHFPSLPORF-NH2	
		Mouse	Q9ESQ8	VNMEAGTRSHFPSLPORF-NH2	
QRFP	QRFP43 (43RFa, P518)	Human	P83859	<edegseatgflpaagektsgplgnlaeelngYSRKKG</edegseatgflpaagektsgplgnlaeelng	QRFPR
				GFSFRF-NH2	GPR103
		Rat	P83860	<edsgseatgflptdsekasgplgtlaeelssYSRRKGG</edsgseatgflptdsekasgplgtlaeelss	AQ27
				FSFRF-NH2	SP9155
		Mouse	Q8CE23	<edgsseaagflpadsekasgplgtlaeelssYSRRKGG</edgsseaagflpadsekasgplgtlaeelss	
				FSFRF-NH2	
	QRFP26 (26RFa)	Human	P83859	TSGPLGNLAEELNGYSRKKGGFSFRF-NH2	
		Rat	P83860	ASGPLGTLAEELSSYSRRKGGFSFRF-NH2	
		Mouse	Q8CE23		
PrRP	PrRP31	Human	P81277	SRTHRHSMEIRTPDINPAWYASRGIRPVGRF-NH2	PrRPR
		Rat	P81278	SRAHQHSMETRTPDINPAWYTGRGIRPVGRF-NH2	GPR10
		Mouse	B7U2G4		hGR3
	PrRP20	Human	P81277	TPDINPAWYASRGIRPVGRF-NH2	UHR-1
		Rat	P81278	TPDINPAWYTGRGIRPVGRF-NH2	
		Mouse	B7U2G4		
Kisspeptin	Kisspeptin-54 (metastin)	Human	Q15726	GTSLSPPPESSGSPQQPGLSAPHSRQIPAPQGAVLVQR	Kiss1R
				EKDLPNYNWNSFGLRF-NH2	GPR54
	Kisspeptin-52	Rat	Q7TSB7	TSPCPPVENPTGHQRPPCATRSRLIPAPRGSVLVQREKDMSA	OT7T175
				YNWNSFGLRY-NH2	AXOR12
		Mouse	Q6Y4S4	SSPCPPVEGPAGRQRPLCASRSRLIPAPRGAVLVQREKDLS	
				TYNWNSFGLRY-NH2	
	Kisspeptin-10	Human	Q15726	YNWNSFGLRF-NH2	
		Rat	Q7TSB7	YNWNSFGLRY-NH2	
		Mouse	Q6Y4S4		

Table 1 | Summary of nomenclature and sequences for mammalian RF-amide peptides and their receptors.

Sequences in bold correspond to the conserved carboxyl-terminal sequence between human, rat and mouse peptides.

has been extensively reviewed by Yang and collaborators (14). In this review, the authors pointed out that one must remain vigilant regarding the NPFF distribution by immunohistochemistry or radioimmunoassay, because the antibodies first used were against the COOH-terminus of NPFF, which is shared by other RF-amide peptides, thus results may be non-specific to NPFF. Nevertheless, NPFF presence in rodents has largely been reported in discrete central nervous system (CNS) areas by radioimmunoassay, immunohistochemistry, or *in situ* hybridization studies. The highest levels recorded were in the dorsal horn of the spinal cord

and in the posterior lobe of the pituitary gland [see Ref. (14, 16)]. Fibers containing NPFF in the spinal cord seems to have intrinsic spinal origin (17). Most studies have reported the absence of NPFF mRNA or immunoreactivity in dorsal roots ganglia (DRG) except Allard et al. (18) who showed the presence of NPFF immunoreactivity in DRG, but at low level and only after blocking axonal transport [see Ref. (16)].

Neuropeptide AF (also called NPSF in rodents; see **Table 1**) has been detected in mouse and rat spinal cord as well as in human cerebrospinal fluid [see Ref. (14, 19–21)].

NPFFR2. The detailed distribution in rodents of both protein and mRNA for NPFFR2 is reviewed in Ref. (14-16, 22, 23). NPFFR2 mRNA has been detected by in situ hybridization and gRT-PCR in several brain regions of rodents including thalamic nuclei, hypothalamus, and superficial layers of spinal cord (10-12, 24). Using immunohistochemistry and western blot, the presence of NPFFR2 has also been detected in ventral tegmental area, hippocampus, hypothalamus olfactory tubercle, and spinal cord (25). NPFFR2 distribution in rodents has been widely described by using binding experiments (11, 26-32). The highest NPFFR2 binding sites are found in the olfactory bulb (of mice but not rat), in several thalamic nuclei, and in superficial layers of the spinal cord. However, it must be noted that, in these studies, the radiolabeled ligands used for the detection of NPFFR2 are not highly selective for this receptor and could therefore limit the relevance of the conclusions.

Like for NPFF, results concerning the presence of NPFFR2 and its mRNA in DRG or in primary afferent terminals in the spinal cord are controversial, with some studies supporting their presence and other their absence in this region [see Ref. (14–16)]. NPFFR2 mRNA has been detected in rat dorsal root ganglia and trigeminal ganglia (11). Different studies have shown a decrease of NPFFR2 binding in rats after dorsal rhizotomy, neonatal capsaicin treatment, sciatic nerve section, or spinal cord ligation (29, 33) while Lombard and collaborators did not see any decrease of binding sites after neonatal capsaicin treatment or dorsal rhizotomy suggesting that, in the rat spinal cord, NPFF receptors are mostly post-synaptically expressed (34).

Overall, the plurality of techniques leading to the same distribution pattern supports the presence of NPFFR2 in different brain structures and spinal cord and is consistent with its potential role in the modulation of nociception and sensory input.

Modulation of nociception

Effects of NPFF/NPAF on basal nociception and opiate analgesia. The modulation of nociception by NPFF/NPAF has been largely studied and reviewed in Ref. (5, 14-16, 22, 23, 35). Table 2 summarizes the effect of the different RF-amide peptides on nociception. NPFF has been described as having two different effects on pain perception depending on the site of administration. When administrated by intrathecal (i.th.) injection, NPFF showed antinociceptive effect, which may be considered opioid-like effect as it provoked analgesia and potentiated opioid effects. When administrated at the supra spinal level via intracerebroventricular (i.c.v.) injection, NPFF had a pro-nociceptive effect characterized by a reversal of morphine analgesia, indicating that it displays anti-opioid properties [for details, see Ref. (15)]. Furthermore, inhibition of morphine analgesia induced by i.c.v. injection of NPFF in mice was blocked when NPFF was co-administered with RF9 (either i.c.v. or subcutaneously), a selective antagonist of NPFFR1/2 (6, 36–38). RF9, also potentiated opiate analgesic effects and blocked opioid-induced hyperalgesia and analgesic tolerance both in mice and rats (38, 39). Altogether, these results support that NPFF action on nociception and opiate analgesia is mediated by NPFF receptors and that this peptide and its receptor are part of an anti-opioid system that is involved in the homeostatic control of opiates action. Hypothesis explaining NPFF anti-opioid properties are further described below. We can notice that in most reports, NPFF alone had no effect on basal nociceptive threshold but efficiently reversed morphine analgesia, suggesting that NPFF anti-opioid properties depend on opioid receptors stimulation and points to their interconnected mechanisms of action. However, it is noteworthy that in few studies, NPFF administered alone by i.c.v. lowered the nociceptive threshold measured by the tail flick test in rat, which is consistent with anti-opioid properties of this peptide (4, 40). Interestingly, in PrRPR lacking mice, NPFF administration did not reverse morphine analgesia any more, indicating that at least some NPFF actions require a functional PrRPR [see below; (41)]. Finally, NPFF-related peptides delayed the rate of acid-sensing ion channels (ASIC) desensitization causing an enhancement of acid gated currents (42), which are known to have pain modulatory properties (43). In addition, it has been demonstrated that expression of ASIC3 increased under inflammatory conditions (44). Therefore, NPFF may also modulate pain through ASICs. However, these results were obtained with high concentrations of RF-NH₂ peptides, thus questioning the physiological relevance of these observations.

Neuropeptide AF has been shown to display NPFF-like bioactivity. NPAF injection, in the lateral ventricle of mice, increased or decreased morphine-induced analgesia in the tail flick test depending on NPAF and morphine amounts used (50) while another study showed that i.c.v. administration of NPAF in mice potently reversed morphine-induced analgesia in the tail flick test (19). I.th. administration of a low dose of NPAF in the rat potentiated morphine anti-nociception in tail flick and paw-pressure tests and efficiently reversed morphine analgesic tolerance (49). Altogether, these results demonstrate NPAF implication in opioid-modulating system. Like NPFF, NPAF can increase the amplitude of the sustained current of ASIC (57) indicating its eventual role in neuron excitability and then in nociception. However, in ASIC3 knockout mice, nociceptive behavior induced by NPAF subcutaneous injection is similar than in wild type animals, suggesting that ASIC3 is not involved in this effect (58).

Anti-opioid properties. Tolerance is defined by the loss of efficacy of a given compound after prolonged treatment, which leads to the necessity to increase the dose to reach the same effect. Two different hypotheses have been proposed to explain tolerance to morphine. One is based on different molecular mechanisms including functional selective desensitization of receptor signaling, receptor endocytosis, and degradation (59-63). The second one proposes the existence of a homeostatic equilibrium between the anti-nociceptive opioid system and pro-nociceptive anti-opioid systems (64, 65). In this model, activation of the opioid system by an exogenous opiate produces analgesia, but also stimulates the release of endogenous anti-opioid molecules, which produces a pro-nociceptive effect. This pro-nociceptive effect ramps up during chronic administration of the opiate and thus opposes to its analgesic effect. It is then necessary to increase opiate doses to overcome the activation of anti-opioid systems and produce an analgesic effect, thus explaining the tolerance described following chronic opioid treatment. Moreover, upon cessation of the opiate treatment, the opioid system is no longer activated while the anti-opioid system remains activated by

Group	Peptide	Injection	Basal nociception	Inflammatory pain	Neuropathic pain
NPFF	NPFF (or analog)	i.th.	Analgesia and potentiation of opioid effects [see Ref. (15)]	Attenuates allodynia and thermal hyperalgesia (45, 46)	Attenuates allodynia (45–47)
		i.c.v.	No effect or decreases basal nociceptive threshold and reverses morphine analgesia [see Ref. (15)]		Attenuates tactile allodynia (46, 47)
		Intraperitoneal		Attenuates flinching behavior in formalin test (48)	Decreases mechanical hypersensitivity (48)
	NPAF	i.th.	Potentiates morphine analgesia and reverses morphine analgesic tolerance (49)		
		i.c.v.	Increases/decreases morphine analgesia (19, 50)		
RFRP	RFRP-1 (NPSF, GnIH)	i.th.			Thermal anti-nociception and tactile anti-allodynia (51)
		i.c.v.	Decreases morphine analgesia (10)	Decreases morphine analgesia (10)	
	RFRP-3 (NPVF)	i.c.v.	Decreases thermal nociceptive threshold (6); potentiates/ decreases/no effect on morphine analgesia (6, 37, 50)		
QRFP	QRFP26 (26RFa)	i.th.	No effect on mechanical or thermal nociception (52, 53)	Decreases mechanical allodynia; inhibits agitation behavior in formalin test (52–54)	Antiallodynic effect (53)
		i.c.v.	No effect on thermal nociception (54); decreases thermal nociceptive threshold (6)	Inhibits agitation behavior in formalin test (52, 54)	
PrRP	PrRP20	i.th. Intracerebral	No effect (55) Analgesia [nucleus tractus solitary; (55)]		Attenuates tactile allodynia (periaqueductal gray, nucleus tractus solitarius) or no effect [caudal ventrolateral medulla; (55)]
		i.c.v.	Hyperalgesia (6, 41, 55)		
Kisspeptin	kisspeptin-54	Intraplantar	Nocifensive response; decreases thermal pain threshold (56)		
	kisspeptin-10	i.c.v.	Hyperalgesia and anti-morphine activity (6)		

Table 2 | Summary of the effects of mammalian RF-amide peptides on the modulation of nociception.

endogenous anti-opioid molecules, which explains the decrease in the basal nociceptive threshold or hyperalgesia observed following disruption of chronic morphine treatment. This phenomenon is called opioid-induced hyperalgesia.

Neuropeptide FF has been shown to participate in the adaptive processes that counteract the opioid effects or change in the nociceptive threshold leading to opioid-induced hyperalgesia and tolerance. Indeed, increase in NPFF-like immunoreactivity has been observed in the brain and spinal cord during chronic or acute morphine treatment (66–68), supporting the key role of NPFF in these processes [see Ref. (35, 64)]. It has also been shown that reducing NPFF expression by central administration of antibodies or antisense oligonucleotides attenuated the tolerance to morphine analgesia (69, 70). Moreover, when NPFFR1/2 were pharmacologically blocked in rats or mice with RF9, there was a potentiation of opiate analgesic effects, a prevention of the development of opiate tolerance and an abolition of hyperalgesia induced by acute or chronic administration of different opiates including, fentanyl, heroin, and morphine (38, 39). Furthermore, triple knockout mice for μ -, δ -, κ -opioids receptors (corresponding to MOR, DOR, and KOR, respectively) are hyperalgesic, which supports the idea that MOR/DOR/KOR deletion certainly affects the balance between opioid and anti-opioid systems, and then, may lead to an increase in NPFF system efficacy.
Accordingly, MOR/DOR/KOR triple knockout mice showed an increase in NPFFR2 binding sites in several brain region and spinal cord (71). Finally, it has been shown that chronic i.c.v. infusion of NPFF downregulated MOR binding sites in the rat brain (72), whereas injection of antiserum against NPFF (anti-NPFF IgG) upregulated MOR binding sites (73). This suggests that density of MOR is regulated by NPFF, raising another possible way to induce anti-opioid effects.

Regarding morphine withdrawal and rewarding effects, NPFF also shows anti-opioid properties. NPFF i.c.v. injection produced an abstinence syndrome in morphine-dependent rats (66), and IgG i.c.v. injection from an antiserum against NPFF attenuated naloxone-induced withdrawal syndrome (70, 74), suggesting that NPFF modulates the different effects of opioids. I.c.v. injection of NPFF analog (dNPA) in mice counteracted the c-Fos expression induced by morphine in the shell of nucleus accumbens (75) known to be required for the acquisition of morphine-conditioned place preference (76). NPFFR1/R2 blockade with RF9 increased morphine-induced conditioned place preference and decreased naltrexone-precipitated withdrawal syndrome (38). Accordingly, injection of the NPFF analog (1DMe)-NPYF inhibited the rewarding effect of morphine (77), and acute administration of NPFF inhibited morphine-induced hyperlocomotion (78).

Overall, these results suggest that NPFF/NPFFRs system opposes to opioid effects, highlighting its role as an anti-opioid system.

Hypothesis to explain the activation of Cellular effect. NPFF/NPFFRs anti-opioid system, by the stimulation of the opioid system, may be that the neuronal circuitry implicated in both systems is interconnected, or it may exist a crosstalk between receptors in the same neurons involving a correlation/crosscheck in the cellular effects (79). In agreement with this second hypothesis, it has been shown that in rat spinal ganglion neurons the NPFF analog (1DMe)-NPYF reversed the inhibition by DAMGO of depolarization-evoked rise in intracellular Ca²⁺ (80), suggesting that NPFF could block the inhibition of morphine analgesia by reversing the effect of mu agonists on Ca²⁺ channels. Another possibility to explain anti-opioid activity of NPFFR2 receptors is based on physical interaction between NPFFR2 and MOR. In fact, it has been shown that NPFF agonist promoted a heteromeric association between NPFFFR2 and MOR that changed the lateral diffusion of MOR, which seems to move MOR away from its signaling partners, thus reducing response to opioids (81). Moreover, NPFF have been shown to modify the G-protein environment of MOR, which may also participate in the mechanism by which this peptide reduces the inhibitory activity of opioids (82). More generally, stimulation of NPFF receptor seems to provoke changes in MOR-associated signaling that could occur by receptor heteromerization and/or alteration in signaling transduction pathways [see Ref. (35)].

Concerning the pro-opioid properties, Mollereau et al. have shown that, similarly to opioid agonists, NPFF increased voltagedependent potassium outward currents in F-11 DRG cell line (hybridoma derived from rat DRG and mouse neuroblastoma), which may explain the similar anti-nociceptive actions of NPFF and opioid agonists at the spinal level (83). Regarding the opioid potentiating effect of intrathecally injected NPFF, it has been proposed that activation of NPFF receptors could result in a functional blockade of δ opioid autoreceptors in the spinal cord, which are involved in an inhibitory feedback on Met-enkephalin release (84). However, the molecular mechanisms involved in this effect are still unclear and this hypothesis is not supported by studies in Chinese hamster ovary cell line showing that NPFF analog (1DMe)-NPYF had no intrinsic activity but enhanced DOR-mediated inhibition of forskolin-stimulated cAMP accumulation and phosphorylation of ERK2 (85).

Involvement of NPFF system in persistent pain. Neuropeptide FF and NPFFR2 seem to be implicated in inflammatory pain. Indeed, several studies, using different models of inflammatory pain, have shown that inflammation-induced modulation of NPFF or NPFFR2 at the mRNA and protein levels [see Table 3 in Ref. (14)]. For instance, persistent pain induced by carrageenan inflammation upregulated NPFF and NPFFR2 gene expressions in the rat spinal cord, suggesting an involvement of spinal NPFF system in inflammatory pain (8, 24, 86). In the rat, it has also been shown that during acute colonic inflammation there is an up-regulation of supraspinal NPFFR2 (86). Moreover, in the spinal cord of rats with tibio-tarsal joint inflammation (induced by Mycobacterium butyricum in Freund's adjuvant injected into the tibio-tarsal joint), there is an increase of [125I]-1DMe-NPYF binding (87) while carrageenan induced an increase of NPFF immunoreactive cell bodies in spinal cord (88) and an increase of NPFFR2 immunoreactivity in primary afferent terminals (24). Otherwise, it has been shown that NPFF administration (i.th. or i.c.v.) attenuated allodynia induced by injection of Freund's Complete Adjuvant in the rat paw (46) while (1DMe)-NPYF i.th. administration decreased mechanical allodynia and thermal hyperalgesia induced by carrageenan inflammation (45). More recently, another study showed that an intraperitoneal injection of the NPFFR2 agonist AC-263093 attenuated flinching behavior in formalin test, and thermal hyperalgesia induced by carrageenan injection in hotplate test (48). Very recently, an in vitro study using LPS-stimulated macrophages has shown that NPFF suppressed the production of nitric oxide, an important signal transmitter during inflammatory processes, suggesting a possible anti-inflammatory action of this peptide (89). This effect was blocked by a pretreatment with RF9, indicating that it is mediated by NPFF receptors. Finally, in mice with chronic inflammatory pain induced by complete Freund's adjuvant, the decrease of morphine rewarding properties were associated with an increase of NPFFR2 agonist [125I]-EYWSLAAPQRF-NH2 binding in several brain regions involved in morphine reward including the shell of the nucleus accumbens, the major islands of Calleja and the ventral endopiriform nucleus. Altogether, these data indicate that NPFF and NPFFR2 are probably upregulated in different models of inflammatory pain in rodents and that NPFF displays antiallodynic and anti-hyperalgesic effects in these models.

In rats with neuropathic pain, NPFF mRNA was not upregulated neither in the spinal cord nor in the brainstem, while NPFFR2 mRNA was slightly upregulated only in the brainstem (8, 86). NPFF administrations either i.c.v., i.th. or directly into the periaqueductal gray attenuated tactile allodynia induced by chronic neuropathy in rats (46, 47). Moreover, i.th. administration of the NPFF analog (1DMe)-NPYF decreased cold and mechanical allodynia observed in rats with spinal nerve ligation (45) and intraperitoneal injection of NPFFR2 agonist AC-263093 attenuated mechanical hypersensitivity in the same model of neuropathy (48). In summary, although NPFF and NPFFR2 mRNA do not seem to be strongly regulated in neuropathic pain models, NPFF and NPFF-related compounds display antiallodynic properties in neuropathic animals.

In a model of cancerous pain induced by melanoma cells injected in the hind paw of the mouse, the binding of NPFFR2 agonist [^{125}I]-EYWSLAAPQRF-NH₂ increased in several brain areas involved in the rewarding properties of opiates, similarly to what was observed in a model of chronic inflammation (see above). This increase of binding was associated with a decrease of morphine's motivational properties tested with the place preference paradigm. These data suggest that NPFF contributes to the suppression of morphine rewarding effects in this model of cancerous pain (90).

Overall, NPFF and NPFF-related compounds have been shown to display antiallodynic/hyperalgesic properties in different models of chronic pain, which contrast with the pro-nociceptive antiopioid properties of NPFF that have been observed in animals that were chronically treated with opiates.

RFRP-1, RFRP-3, AND NPFFR1

The gene encoding RFRP-1 and RFRP-3 have been identified and cloned in the beginning of 2000s by two research teams through databases searches (9, 10). These two different peptides, also known as NPSF and NPVF, derived from the same precursor protein and constitute the RFRP group [(9, 10); see **Table 1**]. RFRP-1 seems to be the mammalian homolog of LPLRF-amide, a peptide isolated in 1983 in avian brain (3) and of gonadotropin-inhibitory hormone (GnIH) characterized from quail brain (91). RFRP-1 and RFRP-3 activate preferentially NPFFR1, which triggers the $G_{i/o}$ signal transduction pathway (9, 11).

Localization in the pain pathways

RFRP-1 and RFRP-3. Neurons containing RFRP-1 and RFRP-3 proteins and RFRP mRNA have been found by using immunohistochemical analyses and *in situ* hybridization in rat and mouse CNS (9, 10, 92-96). Their highest level has been found in the hypothalamus (periventricular and ventromedial nucleus), and fibers containing RFRP-1 and RFRP-3 are widely distributed in the brain (94). These results were confirmed very recently by the analysis of transgenic rats expressing an enhanced green fluorescent protein tagged to the RFRP promoter (97). Neurons containing RFRP immunoreactivity and mRNA are distinct from those containing NPFF (94). In mice, RFRP-immunoreactive fibers were found in the superficial layer of spinal trigeminal nucleus and dorsal horn of the spinal cord (93), while in rats, low levels of RFRP-1 immunoreactivity and no mRNA were detected in these regions (51, 94). From these observations, Pertovaara et al. (51) suggested that RFRP neurons localized in rat hypothalamus may contribute to well-known descending pain modulatory pathways (98), which project to nucleus of the solitary tract and spinal cord.

NPFFR1. NPFFR1 transcript was identified both in RT-qPCR and *in situ* hybridization experiments in several structures of the rat CNS. Highest signals were detected in the lateral septum and in various hypothalamic and thalamic nuclei (9–11). Accordingly, a high level of NPFFR1 binding sites was found in these regions both in the rat and mouse (30–32). NPFFR1 mRNA and binding sites were weakly or not detectable in the superficial layers of the spinal cord, depending on the strains of rodents used (10, 11, 31). Overall, there is a good correlation between the distribution of NPFFR1 receptor and its endogenous ligands RFRP-1/-3.

Modulation of nociception

Modulatory effects of both RFRP-1 and RFRP-3 on nociception have been reported (see Table 2). I.c.v. injection of RFRP-1, when given alone, had no effect on hot plate latencies in the rat but when co-administrated with morphine, it decreased or blocked morphine analgesia in hot plate and formalin tests (10). These data suggest that, like NPFF, RFRP-1 action depends on opioid receptors activation, supporting its role in an anti-opioid system related to the opioid system. In neuropathic rats, RFRP-1 produced pain suppressive effects depending on the modality of the noxious test and the localization of the injection (51). Indeed, i.th. injection of RFRP-1 induced thermal anti-nociception (tail flick test) and tactile anti-allodynia (Von Frey filament), while injection in the solitary tract nucleus produced only mechanical anti-hyperalgesia (paw-pressure test). Furthermore, tactile anti-allodynia produced by RFRP-1 was attenuated by naloxone, indicating that opioid receptors are involved in the spinal action of RFRP-1.

In mice, i.c.v. injection of VPNLPORF-NH₂ (human RFRP-3) in the lateral ventricle has been reported to either potentiate morphine analgesia at high doses [10–32 nmol; (50)] or decrease morphine analgesia at similar doses [20 nmol; (37)]. Conversely, i.c.v. injection in mice of RFRP-3 from mouse origin (10 nmol) had no effect on morphine analgesia but significantly decreased thermal nociceptive threshold when injected alone and this effect was reversed by RF9 (6). In SH-SY5Y cells transfected with NPFFR1 and endogenously expressing mu and delta opioid receptors, RFRP-3 acted like opioids by inhibiting adenylyl cyclase activity and voltage-gated Ca²⁺ currents, whereas preincubation of those cells with RFRP-3 induced an anti-opioid activity characterized by a decrease of response to opioids on calcium signaling (99). Finally, NPFFR1 was shown to be downregulated in several brain regions of triple MOR/DOR/KOR knockout mice, suggesting an interaction between opioid and RFRP/NPFFR1 systems (71).

Altogether, these results indicate that RFRP-1/3 play a role in the modulation of nociception and opioid effects, presumably via their receptor NPFFR1. However, if we consider that no NPFFR1 has been found in the spinal cord of rodents and that RFRP-1/-3 peptides can bind to NPFFR2 subtype, this receptor may be involved in the spinal nociceptive modulating effect of these peptides (6). Moreover, RFRPs as well as NPFF and NPAF have also been shown to bind and activate some Mrgs (mas-related genes), which are G-protein-coupled receptor expressed in DRG by a specific subset of sensory neurons (100, 101), suggesting that these receptors could also represent relevant targets for nociceptive effects of these peptides.

ORFP AND ORFP RECEPTOR

Pyroglutamylated RF-amide peptide and its receptor QRFPR are the most recently discovered mammalian RF-amide peptide and receptor, respectively (102-104). QRFPR is also known as GPR103, AQ27, SP9155, and QRFP as P518, 26RFa/43RFa (see Table 1). 43RFa is a NH2-terminally elongated form of 26RFa. Both peptides arise from the same precursor and were isolated from human hypothalamus and spinal cord, while only 43RFa was isolated from rat brain (102, 105). The primary sequences of human and rodent 26RFa display more than 80% identity (102). The nomenclature QRFP26 and QRFP43 will be used throughout the text for 26 and 43RFa, respectively. QRFPR have been shown to activate the G_q/G_i signal transduction pathways in heterologous cells (103, 104), while QRFP26 has been shown to stimulate cAMP production by rat pituitary cells (102). In rodents, two receptor subtypes have been identified QRFPR1 and QRFPR2 (105, 106). Human ORFPR shares 83/84 and 79/82% amino acid identity with mouse and rat QRFPR1 and QRFPR2, respectively, while mouse QRFPR1 and R2 share with each other 75% amino acid identity (105). QRFP26 and 43 have also been shown to display high affinity for and agonist activity at both NPFF receptor subtypes (6, 107).

LOCALIZATION IN THE PAIN PATHWAYS

Pyroglutamylated RF-amide peptide mRNA distribution has been studied in detail in mouse and rat CNS by *in situ* hybridization (102, 103, 105, 106). QRFP transcript was detected almost exclusively in the hypothalamus including ventromedial hypothalamic nucleus, the lateral hypothalamic area, the arcuate nucleus, the retrochiasmatic area, and periventricular nucleus [see Ref. (108)]. In mouse, low levels of QRFP transcript were identified by RT-qPCR in spinal cord (105). In naive rat, QRFP-like immunoreactivity was observed in the L5 DRG (52, 53) where it was mainly located in small to medium sized neurons suggesting a relationship with C-fibers and therefore nociceptive transmission (53). Similar observations were made after a partial spinal nerve ligation (53).

Conversely to QRFP transcript, QRFPR1 and R2 mRNAs are widely distributed in the CNS of rodents including spinal cord [see Ref. (108)]. High expression levels were observed in several different hypothalamic and thalamic nuclei as well as brainstem nuclei including dorsal raphe nucleus and the locus coeruleus that are critical regions involved in pain control. In mice, the mRNA distribution of QRFPR1 and R2 displayed no overlap with each other (105). However, the transcript for both receptor subtypes has been detected in the spinal cord (105, 109). Like QRFPR transcripts, QRFP binding sites are widely distributed in the brain and the spinal cord with a high density in the superficial layers of the dorsal horn [see Ref. (108)]. QRFP binding sites have been described in nuclei involved in processing of pain, such as the parafascicular thalamic nucleus, the locus coeruleus, the dorsal raphe nucleus, the parabrachial nucleus. However, in the rat, QRFPR mRNA-containing cells are particularly expressed in the midbrain, the pons, and the medulla oblongata, while QRFP binding sites are widely distributed throughout the brain and the spinal cord. These differences may be explained by the fact that QRFP also bind to NPFFR2 (110). QRFPR-like immunoreactivity was observed in the superficial lamina of the spinal dorsal horn but not in DRG (52). Taken together, these data suggest the involvement

of QRFP-QRFPR system in the nociceptive transmission and/or integration.

MODULATION OF NOCICEPTION

As summarized in **Table 2**, in naïve rats, i.th. injection of QRFP26 had no effect neither on mechanical nor on thermal nociception [tested with the hotplate test and Von Frey filaments, respectively; (52, 53)], and i.c.v. injections had no effect on thermal nociception (54). However, a recent study showed that i.c.v. administration of QRFP26 in mice provoked a decrease of thermal nociceptive threshold (6). This discrepancy could be explained by several differences between these studies including the species (rat versus mouse) and nociceptive test used (hot plate versus tail immersion) as well as amount of QRFP injected (three or four times higher in the rat study than in the mouse study).

The effect of QRFP26 has also been examined in different models of persistent pain in rats including inflammatory pain (carrageenan and formalin tests) and neuropathic pain (partial sciatic nerve ligation). Concerning inflammatory pain, it has been shown that i.th. injection of QRFP26 attenuated the level of mechanical allodynia induced by paw carrageenan injection, while i.th. or i.c.v. injections of this peptide inhibited the phase 1 and phase 2 of the agitation behavior induced by paw formalin injection (52, 54). Similarly, i.th. and i.c.v. injections of QRFP produced an antiallodynic effect in a model of partial sciatic nerve ligation (53).

These data together with the observations made on naïve animals in the same studies suggest that QRFP modulates nociceptive transmission only during inflammation or neuropathy and has no effect on physiological nociceptive transmission. In addition, Yamamoto et al. pointed out that i.th. but not i.c.v. injection of QRFP suppressed the expression of Fos-like immunoreactivity induced by paw formalin injection in the superficial layers of the spinal dorsal horn, suggesting thus, an implication of QRFP in spinal sensitization induced by paw formalin, carrageenan injection, or partial spinal nerve ligation (52).

Recently, a novel QRFP peptide named TC26RFa has been identified from Chinese tree shrews (111). I.p. injection of TC26RFa in mice induced analgesia in thermal nociceptive tests (tail flick and hot plate tests), in a model of visceral pain, and in the formalin test, and stimulated secretion of anti-inflammatory factors from RAW 264.7 cells (111). In the future, it will be important to determine whether these effects occur through the direct activation of mouse QRFPR and which receptor subtype is involved in these effects.

PrRP AND PrRP RECEPTOR

Prolactin-releasing peptide, named as such for its prolactinreleasing activity, has been first isolated by Hinuma and collaborators as stimulator of arachidonic acid release from cells expressing an orphan G-protein-coupled receptor cloned from human pituitary and called hGR3 (112). This receptor is nearly identical to a previously cloned orphan receptor called GPR10 (113) and its rat ortholog was cloned from hypothalamus and called UHR-1 (114). Its official name is presently prolactin-releasing peptide receptor (PrRPR). Both short (PrRP20) and NH₂-terminally elongated (PrRP31) forms of PrRP originate from the same precursor protein of 98 amino acids [see **Table 1** and Ref. (115)]. Several results suggest that PrRPR is coupled to either G_q or $G_{i/o}$. Indeed, in CHO cells expressing PrRPR, PrRP induced intracellular Ca²⁺ influx and a decrease of forskolin-stimulated intracellular cAMP production (112). It has also been shown that PrRP, in rat pituitary tumor cells, stimulated the activation of ERK that was blocked by inactivating Gi/o by pertussis toxin (116) while in HEK293 cells, PrRPR stimulation induced intracellular Ca²⁺ influx but had no effect on cAMP production (117). Interestingly, Lin et al. have shown that PrRPR can associate with PSD-95/Disks-large/ZO-1 (PDZ) domain proteins (118). PDZ domain proteins are involved in mechanisms of scaffolding and targeting of proteins to specific subcellular domains [see Ref. (119)]. It has also been shown that PDZ domain proteins can interact with AMPA receptors, suggesting that PrRPR may modulate neurotransmission at glutamatergic synapses (118). Both PrRP20 and 31 bind with very high affinity to PrRPR, but they have also been described to display high affinity for and agonist activity at both NPFFR1 and NPFFR2 (6, 107, 120).

LOCALIZATION IN THE PAIN PATHWAYS

Prolactin-releasing peptide and PrRPR are widely distributed in the nervous system. Their detailed distribution in rodent CNS has been recently reviewed [see Ref. (23, 115, 121)]. In the rat (and human) PrRP mRNA is expressed in several regions that have been involved in the processing of nociceptive inputs including the medulla oblongata and the nucleus of solitary tract as well as dorsomedial hypothalamic nucleus. PrRP-immunoreactive fibers are present in many brain regions including several areas important for pain control including ventrolateral medulla, basolateral amygdaloid nucleus, and bed nucleus of the stria terminalis. No PrRP has been detected in the spinal cord using immunohistochemistry or *in situ* hybridization (55).

Prolactin-releasing peptide receptor mRNA is broadly expressed in the brain and the highest expression is in the anterior lobe of the pituitary (122). PrRPR mRNA has also been shown to be highly expressed in lateral and medial parabrachial nuclei, which are key region involved in the central processing of nociceptive inputs from spinal lamina I–II and spinal trigeminal cells (123). Autoradiographic binding experiments with [¹²⁵I]-PrRP31 only identified a strong signal in the reticular nucleus of the thalamus as well as light binding in the periventricular nucleus (124).

Overall, there is a good correlation between the localization of PrRP fibers and its receptor. However, there are some discrepancies that suggest that PrRPR might not be the only receptor for PrRP. As *in vitro* binding experiments have shown that PrRP also display high affinity for NPFFR1 and NPFFR2 (6, 107, 120), it is tempting to speculate that these receptors could also represent endogenous targets of PrRP in some brain areas. In agreement with this hypothesis, we have shown that in rats the increase in blood pressure and heart rate induced by i.c.v. administration of PrRP is blocked by the NPFFR1/R2 selective antagonist RF9, while they are still present in Otsuka Long-Evans Tokushima Fatty (OLETF) rat strain, in which the GRP10 receptor gene was mutated (125).

MODULATION OF NOCICEPTION

Prolactin-releasing peptide modulates nociception in various ways (see **Table 2**). Indeed, when administered in rats by i.th. injection, PrRP20 produced no significant anti-nociception, while

intracerebral injection of PrRP20 in the nucleus tractus solitarius provoked a strong analgesia in tail flick and paw-pressure tests (55). Conversely, PrRP induced significant hyperalgesia in tail immersion test when administered i.c.v. in mice (6, 41) and provoked a weak hyperalgesia in paw-pressure test when injected in the rat caudal ventrolateral medulla (55), a structure known to be involved in descending control of pain (126–128). These data indicate that PrRP modulates nociception in rats and mice under basal condition and nociceptive or anti-nociceptive actions of this peptide depend on the site of injection.

It has also been shown that PrRP plays a role in the modulation of nociception under neuropathic conditions. Indeed, in rats with spinal nerve ligation, PrRP attenuated tactile allodynia when it was injected in the periaqueductal gray or in the nucleus tractus solitarius, but had no effect when administered in the caudal ventrolateral medulla (55).

Based on the hypothesis that PrRPR participates to an antiopioid system, Laurent et al. studied the consequence of PrRPR deletion on opiate response (41). They showed that, compared to wild type, PrRPR-knockout mice have higher nociceptive thresholds and stronger stress-induced analgesia, and these differences are suppressed by naloxone. Moreover, the hyperalgesic effect of i.c.v. administration of PrRP as well as its capacity to block morphine analgesia was absent in PrRPR-knockout mice. These animals also displayed a potentiation of morphine induced analgesia, a reduction of morphine tolerance, an enhancement of acquisition of morphine-induced conditioned place preference and a decrease of the severity of naloxone precipitated morphine withdrawal syndrome. These results suggest that PrRP-PrRPR system participate in an anti-opioid system (41). More recently, we have shown that the hyperalgesic and anti-morphine effects of PrRP in wild type mice were blocked by the selective NPFFR1/R2 antagonist RF9, indicating that NPFF receptors are also critically involved in these effects. Altogether, these data show that PrRPR and NPFF receptors are both mandatory for the action of PrRP on nociception. Similarly, these receptors seem both essential for the action of NPFF since its anti-morphine effect was absent in PrRPR-knockout animals (41) and was blocked in wild-type mice by RF9 (6).

Overall, these data indicate the existence of a functional interaction between NPFFR1/2 and PrRPR that is critical for the effect of NPFF and PrRP on nociception. Whether this interaction occurs through direct heterodimerization of these receptors or whether it is due to expression of both receptors in different cells from the same circuit remains to be investigated.

KISSPEPTIN AND Kiss1 RECEPTOR

Kisspeptin is a 54-amino acid peptide first discovered as a metastasis suppressor, hence was also named metastin (129). In the human, Kiss1 gene codes for a 145-amino acid precursor protein, which is cleaved to the 54-amino acid protein (kisspeptin-54) or into shorter products (kisspeptin-10, -13, -14) that all share the same COOH-terminal Arg–Phe–NH₂ sequence (130). In rodents, the largest proteolytic product of the kisspeptin precursor is composed of 52 amino acids (kisspeptin-52), and the RF-amide sequence is substituted by an Arg–Tyr–NH₂ motif (see **Table 1**). Kisspeptin activates Kiss1R (also named GPR54, AXOR12, or OT7T175). This receptor has first been cloned from the rat brain (131) and was deorphanized in 2001 by three independent research groups (130, 132, 133). GPR54 is known to act via G_q/G_{11} signal transduction pathways [see Ref. (134)]. Kisspeptin has also been described as capable to activate different set of interconnected signals in a cell type-dependent manner [see Ref. (135–138)]. It has also been shown that kisspeptin-10, -13, and -54 display high affinity binding and activate both NPFF receptor subtypes (6, 139, 140). Although Kisspeptin was originally identified as a metastasis suppressor, this peptide and its receptor Kiss1R are now largely recognized to have a central effect on neuroendocrine regulation of reproduction. This aspect has recently been reviewed in details by Pinilla and collaborators (141).

LOCALIZATION IN THE PAIN PATHWAYS

In the mouse and rat brain, kisspeptin transcript and protein have been detected in several hypothalamic nuclei that are involved in the control of gonadotropin secretion [see Ref. (142)]. Outside of hypothalamus, kisseptin-immunoreactive fibers were identified in relatively few regions of mouse brain, some of which being critically involved in the control of nociception including the paraventricular thalamic nucleus, periaqueductal gray, and locus coeruleus (143). In this study, the antisera specificity was controlled with brains of Kiss1 knockout mice thus insuring that the immunoreactivity observed is due to kisspeptin and not other RF-amide peptides. In the rat, kisspeptin mRNA and immunoreactivity have been found in the dorsal horn of the spinal cord and in L4/L5 DRG (144, 145). In DRG, kisspeptin is expressed in largesized neurons and also in unmyelinated small- and medium-sized neurons, which are considered like nociceptors (145).

Kiss1 receptor mRNA has been detected in several regions of rodents' brain [see Ref. (142)]. In the mouse, by using X gal histochemistry in a transgenic Kiss1RLacZ knock-in mouse, Herbison et al. identified Kiss1R positive cells mainly in hypothalamus and hippocampus, and in several discrete brain regions such as periaqueductal gray and cuneate nucleus of brainstem, which are involved in pain control (146). Kiss1 immunostaining have been found in rat DRG neurons and in lamina I and II of the dorsal horn of the spinal cord. In DRG, Kiss1R distribution is similar to that of kisspeptin (145). Kiss1R has also been found, by immunohistochemical analysis, in peripheral nerve endings of PGP9.5-positive sensory fibers in the mouse skin (56).

All these data suggest that kisspeptin/Kiss1R system may play a role in the modulation of nociception.

MODULATION OF NOCICEPTION

There are few reports that describe the effect of kisspeptin on nociception in rodents (see **Table 2**). In naïve mice, intraplantar injection of kisspeptin induced a small nocifensive response and a decrease of thermal pain threshold in the hot plate test (56) while i.c.v. administration of kisspeptin-10 induced hyperalgesia and anti-morphine activity (6). However, these latter effects were blocked by the NPFF1R/2R antagonist RF9 indicating that these receptors are important for the effects of kisspeptin-10 on nociception. If we consider that kisspeptins display high affinity for Kiss1R and NPFFR1/R2, the receptor(s) that constitutes the direct target of kisspeptins in these effects still remains to clarify.

In addition to its involvement in basal nociception, i.th. and intraplantar injections of kisspeptin have been shown to provoke hyperalgesia in the first and second phases of the formalin test and to enhance TRPV1 phosphorylation at Ser800 at the site of injection and ERK1/2 phosphorylation in the dorsal horn (56). Moreover, in formalin test, the blockade of the endogenous action of kisspeptin using an antagonist of Kiss1R, p234 (intraplantar and i.th.), caused analgesia. From these results, Spampinato et al. proposed that kisspeptin, by activating Kiss1R, may lead to peripheral nociceptive sensitization through the modulation of TRPV1 phosphorylation as well as to central sensitization via the activation of the ERK/MAPK pathway in the dorsal horn of the spinal cord (56). Finally, in a model of chronic inflammatory pain (complete Freund adjuvant), kisspeptin and Kiss1R transcripts and proteins were upregulated in DRG and dorsal horn neurons (145).

Altogether, these data attest that kisspeptin regulates pain and/or nociceptive sensitization in mice, and may be predominantly implicated during inflammatory pain.

CONCLUSION

Mammalian RF-amide peptides and their receptors have been implicated in the modulation of several functions including feeding, reproduction, and cardiovascular regulation. Data from the literature, including tissue distribution and in vivo activity of RFamide peptides, now provide emerging evidence that, not only NPFF/NPFFR2 system but all RF-amide peptides and their receptors are involved in the modulation of nociception, either in basal or chronic pain conditions. Moreover, several of these peptides and their receptors seem to participate to an anti-opioid pro-nociceptive system that controls anti-nociceptive and possibly other functions of opiates. Future studies, by using genetic and selective pharmacological tools, will be necessary to clearly delineate the role of each of these systems in the modulation of nociceptive inputs. Ultimately, these studies should lead to the identification of novel targets for pain treatment and for improving the efficacy of opiates and limit the development of tolerance following chronic treatment.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

This work has been published within the LABEX ANR-10-LABX-0034_Medalis and received financial support from the French government, managed by the «Agence Nationale de la Recherche» under the «Programme d'investissement d'avenir». This work was supported by the CNRS and Strasbourg University. Safia Ayachi was supported by a Ph.D. fellowship from the French «Ministère de l'enseignement supérieur et de la recherche».

REFERENCES

- Price DA, Greenberg MJ. Structure of a molluscan cardioexcitatory neuropeptide. Science (1977) 197:670–1. doi:10.1126/science.877582
- Boer HH, Schot LP, Veenstra JA, Reichelt D. Immunocytochemical identification of neural elements in the central nervous systems of a snail, some insects, a fish, and a mammal with an antiserum to the molluscan cardio-excitatory tetrapeptide FMRF-amide. *Cell Tissue Res* (1980) 213:21–7. doi:10.1007/BF00236917
- Dockray GJ, Reeve JR, Shively J, Gayton RJ, Barnard CS. A novel active pentapeptide from chicken brain identified by antibodies to FMRFamide. *Nature* (1983) 305:328–30. doi:10.1038/305328a0

- Yang HY, Fratta W, Majane EA, Costa E. Isolation, sequencing, synthesis, and pharmacological characterization of two brain neuropeptides that modulate the action of morphine. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (1985) 82:7757–61. doi:10.1073/pnas.82.22.7757
- 5. Simonin F. Neuropeptide FF receptors as therapeutic targets. *Drugs Future* (2006) **31**:1–7. doi:10.1358/dof.2006.031.07.1007143
- Elhabazi K, Humbert J-P, Bertin I, Schmitt M, Bihel F, Bourguignon J-J, et al. Endogenous mammalian RF-amide peptides, including PrRP, kisspeptin and 26RFa, modulate nociception and morphine analgesia via NPFF receptors. *Neuropharmacology* (2013) 75:164–71. doi:10.1016/j.neuropharm.2013.07.012
- Perry SJ, Yi-Kung Huang E, Cronk D, Bagust J, Sharma R, Walker RJ, et al. A human gene encoding morphine modulating peptides related to NPFF and FMRFamide. *FEBS Lett* (1997) 409:426–30. doi:10.1016/S0014-5793(97) 00557-7
- Vilim FS, Aarnisalo AA, Nieminen ML, Lintunen M, Karlstedt K, Kontinen VK, et al. Gene for pain modulatory neuropeptide NPFF: induction in spinal cord by noxious stimuli. *Mol Pharmacol* (1999) 55:804–11.
- Hinuma S, Shintani Y, Fukusumi S, Iijima N, Matsumoto Y, Hosoya M, et al. New neuropeptides containing carboxy-terminal RFamide and their receptor in mammals. *Nat Cell Biol* (2000) 2:703–8. doi:10.1038/35036326
- Liu Q, Guan XM, Martin WJ, McDonald TP, Clements MK, Jiang Q, et al. Identification and characterization of novel mammalian neuropeptide FF-like peptides that attenuate morphine-induced antinociception. *J Biol Chem* (2001) 276:36961–9. doi:10.1074/jbc.M105308200
- Bonini JA, Jones KA, Adham N, Forray C, Artymyshyn R, Durkin MM, et al. Identification and characterization of two G protein-coupled receptors for neuropeptide FF. *J Biol Chem* (2000) 275:39324–31. doi:10.1074/jbc. M004385200
- 12. Elshourbagy NA, Ames RS, Fitzgerald LR, Foley JJ, Chambers JK, Szekeres PG, et al. Receptor for the pain modulatory neuropeptides FF and AF is an orphan G protein-coupled receptor. *J Biol Chem* (2000) **275**:25965–71. doi:10.1074/jbc.M004515200
- Kotani M, Mollereau C, Detheux M, Le Poul E, Brézillon S, Vakili J, et al. Functional characterization of a human receptor for neuropeptide FF and related peptides. Br J Pharmacol (2001) 133:138–44. doi:10.1038/sj.bjp.0704038
- Yang H-YT, Tao T, Iadarola MJ. Modulatory role of neuropeptide FF system in nociception and opiate analgesia. *Neuropeptides* (2008) 42:1–18. doi:10.1016/j.npep.2007.06.004
- Roumy M, Zajac JM. Neuropeptide FF, pain and analgesia. *Eur J Pharmacol* (1998) 345:1–11. doi:10.1016/S0014-2999(97)01604-X
- Yang H-YT, Iadarola MJ. Modulatory roles of the NPFF system in pain mechanisms at the spinal level. *Peptides* (2006) 27:943–52. doi:10.1016/j.peptides. 2005.06.030
- Kivipelto L, Panula P. Origin and distribution of neuropeptide-FF-like immunoreactivity in the spinal cord of rats. *J Comp Neurol* (1991) **307**:107–19. doi:10.1002/cne.903070110
- Allard M, Rousselot P, Lombard MC, Theodosis DT. Evidence for neuropeptide FF (FLFQRFamide) in rat dorsal root ganglia. *Peptides* (1999) 20:327–33. doi:10.1016/S0196-9781(99)00039-X
- Bonnard E, Burlet-schiltz O, Francés B, Mazarguil H, Monsarrat B, Zajac JM, et al. Identification of neuropeptide FF-related peptides in rodent spinal cord. *Peptides* (2001) 22:1085–92. doi:10.1016/S0196-9781(01) 00425-9
- Bonnard E, Burlet-Schiltz O, Monsarrat B, Girard J-P, Zajac J-M. Identification of proneuropeptide FFA peptides processed in neuronal and non-neuronal cells and in nervous tissue. *Eur J Biochem* (2003) 270:4187–99. doi:10.1046/j.1432-1033.2003.03816.x
- 21. Burlet-Schiltz O, Mazarguil H, Sol J-C, Chaynes P, Monsarrat B, Zajac J-M, et al. Identification of neuropeptide FF-related peptides in human cerebrospinal fluid by mass spectrometry. *FEBS Lett* (2002) **532**:313–8. doi:10.1016/S0014-5793(02)03686-4
- Panula P, Aarnisalo AA, Wasowicz K. Neuropeptide FF, a mammalian neuropeptide with multiple functions. *Prog Neurobiol* (1996) 48:461–87. doi:10.1016/0301-0082(96)00001-9
- Fukusumi S, Fujii R, Hinuma S. Recent advances in mammalian RFamide peptides: the discovery and functional analyses of PrRP, RFRPs and QRFP. *Peptides* (2006) 27:1073–86. doi:10.1016/j.peptides.2005.06.031

- 24. Yang H-YT, Iadarola MJ. Activation of spinal neuropeptide FF and the neuropeptide FF receptor 2 during inflammatory hyperalgesia in rats. *Neuroscience* (2003) **118**:179–87. doi:10.1016/S0306-4522(02)00931-4
- Wu C-H, Tao P-L, Huang EY-K. Distribution of neuropeptide FF (NPFF) receptors in correlation with morphine-induced reward in the rat brain. *Peptides* (2010) 31:1374–82. doi:10.1016/j.peptides.2010.03.036
- 26. Allard M, Geoffre S, Legendre P, Vincent JD, Simonnet G. Characterization of rat spinal cord receptors to FLFQPQRFamide, a mammalian morphine modulating peptide: a binding study. *Brain Res* (1989) 500:169–76. doi:10.1016/0006-8993(89)90311-9
- Allard M, Zajac J-M, Simonnet G. Autoradiographic distribution of receptors to FLFQPQRFamide, a morphine-modulating peptide, in rat central nervous system. *Neuroscience* (1992) 49:101–16. doi:10.1016/0306-4522(92) 90078-G
- Dupouy V, Zajac JM. Neuropeptide FF receptors in rat brain: a quantitative light-microscopic autoradiographic study using [1251][D.Tyr1, (NMe)Phe3]NPFF. Synapse (1996) 24:282–96. doi:10.1002/(SICI)1098-2396(199611)24:3<282::AID-SYN11>3.0.CO;2-Z
- Gouardères C, Roumy M, Advokat C, Jhamandas K, Zajac JM. Dual localization of neuropeptide FF receptors in the rat dorsal horn. *Synapse* (2000) 35:45–52. doi:10.1002/(SICI)1098-2396(200001)35:1<45::AID-SYN6>3.0.CO;2-0
- 30. Gouardères C, Quelven I, Mollereau C, Mazarguil H, Rice SQJ, Zajac JM. Quantitative autoradiographic distribution of NPFF1 neuropeptide FF receptor in the rat brain and comparison with NPFF2 receptor by using [125I]YVP and [(125I]EYF as selective radioligands. *Neuroscience* (2002) 115:349–61. doi:10.1016/S0306-4522(02)00419-0
- Gouardères C, Faura CC, Zajac J-M. Rodent strain differences in the NPFF1 and NPFF2 receptor distribution and density in the central nervous system. *Brain Res* (2004) 1014:61–70. doi:10.1016/j.brainres.2004.04.005
- 32. Gouardères C, Puget A, Zajac J-M. Detailed distribution of neuropeptide FF receptors (NPFF1 and NPFF2) in the rat, mouse, octodon, rabbit, guinea pig, and marmoset monkey brains: a comparative autoradiographic study. *Synapse* (2004) 51:249–69. doi:10.1002/syn.10305
- Gouardères C, Kar S, Zajac JM. Presence of neuropeptide FF receptors on primary afferent fibres of the rat spinal cord. *Neuroscience* (1996) 74:21–7. doi:10.1016/0306-4522(96)00122-4
- Lombard MC, Simonnet G, Zajac JM, Besson JM, Allard M. Distribution of neuropeptide FF (FLFQPQRFamide) receptors in the adult rat spinal cord: effects of dorsal rhizotomy and neonatal capsaicin. *Neuroscience* (1995) 68:1229–35. doi:10.1016/0306-4522(95)00182-I
- Moulédous L, Mollereau C, Zajac J-M. Opioid-modulating properties of the neuropeptide FF system. *Biofactors* (2010) 36:423–9. doi:10.1002/biof.116
- 36. Fang Q, Wang Y-Q, He F, Guo J, Chen Q, Wang R. Inhibition of neuropeptide FF (NPFF)-induced hypothermia and anti-morphine analgesia by RF9, a new selective NPFF receptors antagonist. *Regul Pept* (2008) 147:45–51. doi:10.1016/j.regpep.2007.12.007
- 37. Fang Q, Jiang T, Li N, Han Z, Wang R. Central administration of neuropeptide FF and related peptides attenuate systemic morphine analgesia in mice. *Protein Pept Lett* (2011) 18:403–9. doi:10.2174/092986611794654012
- 38. Elhabazi K, Trigo JM, Mollereau C, Moulédous L, Zajac J-M, Bihel F, et al. Involvement of neuropeptide FF receptors in neuroadaptive responses to acute and chronic opiate treatments. Br J Pharmacol (2012) 165:424–35. doi:10.1111/j.1476-5381.2011.01563.x
- 39. Simonin F, Schmitt M, Laulin J-P, Laboureyras E, Jhamandas JH, MacTavish D, et al. RF9, a potent and selective neuropeptide FF receptor antagonist, prevents opioid-induced tolerance associated with hyperalgesia. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2006) **103**:466–71. doi:10.1073/pnas.0502090103
- 40. Oberling P, Stinus L, Le Moal M, Simonnet G. Biphasic effect on nociception and antiopiate activity of the neuropeptide FF (FLFQPQRFamide) in the rat. *Peptides* (1993) 14:919–24. doi:10.1016/0196-9781(93)90067-Q
- 41. Laurent P, Becker JA, Valverde O, Ledent C, de Kerchove d'Exaerde A, Schiffmann SN, et al. The prolactin-releasing peptide antagonizes the opioid system through its receptor GPR10. *Nat Neurosci* (2005) 8:1735–41. doi:10.1038/nn1585
- Lingueglia E, Deval E, Lazdunski M. FMRFamide-gated sodium channel and ASIC channels: a new class of ionotropic receptors for FMRFamide and related peptides. *Peptides* (2006) 27:1138–52. doi:10.1016/j.peptides.2005.06.037

- Chen C-C, Zimmer AA, Sun W-H, Hall J, Brownstein MJ. A role for ASIC3 in the modulation of high-intensity pain stimuli. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2002) 99:8992–7. doi:10.1073/pnas.122245999
- 44. Voilley N, de Weille J, Mamet J, Lazdunski M. Nonsteroid anti-inflammatory drugs inhibit both the activity and the inflammation-induced expression of acid-sensing ion channels in nociceptors. *J Neurosci* (2001) **21**: 8026–33.
- Xu M, Kontinen VK, Panula P, Kalso E. Effects of (1DMe)NPYF, a synthetic neuropeptide FF analogue, in different pain models. *Peptides* (1999) 20:1071–7. doi:10.1016/S0196-9781(99)00100-X
- 46. Altier N, Dray A, Ménard D, Henry JL. Neuropeptide FF attenuates allodynia in models of chronic inflammation and neuropathy following intrathecal or intracerebroventricular administration. *Eur J Pharmacol* (2000) **407**:245–55. doi:10.1016/S0014-2999(00)00668-3
- Wei H, Panula PA, Pertovaara A. A differential modulation of allodynia, hyperalgesia and nociception by neuropeptide FF in the periaqueductal gray of neuropathic rats: interactions with morphine and naloxone. *Neuroscience* (1998) 86:311–9. doi:10.1016/S0306-4522(98)00027-X
- Lameh J, Bertozzi F, Kelly N, Jacobi PM, Nguyen D, Bajpai A, et al. Neuropeptide FF receptors have opposing modulatory effects on nociception. *J Pharmacol Exp Ther* (2010) 334:244–54. doi:10.1124/jpet.109.164384
- Jhamandas K, Milne B, Sutak M, Gouarderes C, Zajac J-M, Yang H-YT. Facilitation of spinal morphine analgesia in normal and morphine tolerant animals by neuropeptide SF and related peptides. *Peptides* (2006) 27:953–63. doi:10.1016/j.peptides.2005.09.017
- Quelven I, Roussin A, Zajac J. Comparison of pharmacological activities of neuropeptide FF1 and neuropeptide FF2 receptor agonists. *Eur J Pharmacol* (2005) 508:107–14. doi:10.1016/j.ejphar.2004.12.002
- Pertovaara A, Ostergård M, Ankö M-L, Lehti-Koivunen S, Brandt A, Hong W, et al. RFamide-related peptides signal through the neuropeptide FF receptor and regulate pain-related responses in the rat. *Neuroscience* (2005) 134:1023–32. doi:10.1016/j.neuroscience.2005.04.050
- Yamamoto T, Wada T, Miyazaki R. Analgesic effects of intrathecally administered 26RFa, an intrinsic agonist for GPR103, on formalin test and carrageenan test in rats. *Neuroscience* (2008) 157:214–22. doi:10.1016/j.neuroscience.2008. 08.061
- 53. Yamamoto T, Miyazaki R, Yamada T, Shinozaki T. Anti-allodynic effects of intrathecally and intracerebroventricularly administered 26RFa, an intrinsic agonist for GRP103, in the rat partial sciatic nerve ligation model. *Peptides* (2011) 32:1262–9. doi:10.1016/j.peptides.2011.03.008
- Yamamoto T, Miyazaki R, Yamada T. Intracerebroventricular administration of 26RFa produces an analgesic effect in the rat formalin test. *Peptides* (2009) 30:1683–8. doi:10.1016/j.peptides.2009.05.027
- 55. Kalliomäki M-L, Pertovaara A, Brandt A, Wei H, Pietilä P, Kalmari J, et al. Prolactin-releasing peptide affects pain, allodynia and autonomic reflexes through medullary mechanisms. *Neuropharmacology* (2004) 46:412–24. doi: 10.1016/j.neuropharm.2003.09.021
- Spampinato S, Trabucco A, Biasiotta A, Biagioni F, Cruccu G, Copani A, et al. Hyperalgesic activity of kisspeptin in mice. *Mol Pain* (2011) 7(7):90. doi:10.1186/1744-8069-7-90
- 57. Deval E, Baron A, Lingueglia E, Mazarguil H, Zajac J-M, Lazdunski M. Effects of neuropeptide SF and related peptides on acid sensing ion channel 3 and sensory neuron excitability. *Neuropharmacology* (2003) **44**:662–71. doi:10.1016/S0028-3908(03)00047-9
- Yudin YK, Tamarova ZA, Krishtal OA. Peripherally applied neuropeptide SF is equally algogenic in wild type and ASIC3-/- mice. *Neurosci Res* (2006) 55:421-5. doi:10.1016/j.neures.2006.04.011
- Waldhoer M, Bartlett SE, Whistler JL. Opioid receptors. Annu Rev Biochem (2004) 73:953–90. doi:10.1146/annurev.biochem.73.011303.073940
- Bailey CP, Connor M. Opioids: cellular mechanisms of tolerance and physical dependence. *Curr Opin Pharmacol* (2005) 5:60–8. doi:10.1016/j.coph.2004. 08.012
- Martini L, Whistler JL. The role of mu opioid receptor desensitization and endocytosis in morphine tolerance and dependence. *Curr Opin Neurobiol* (2007) 17:556–64. doi:10.1016/j.conb.2007.10.004
- Christie MJ. Cellular neuroadaptations to chronic opioids: tolerance, withdrawal and addiction. Br J Pharmacol (2008) 154:384–96. doi:10.1038/bjp. 2008.100

- Raehal KM, Schmid CL, Groer CE, Bohn LM. Functional selectivity at the μopioid receptor: implications for understanding opioid analgesia and tolerance. *Pharmacol Rev* (2011) 63:1001–19. doi:10.1124/pr.111.004598
- Rothman RB. A review of the role of anti-opioid peptides in morphine tolerance and dependence. Synapse (1992) 12:129–38. doi:10.1002/syn.890120206
- Simonnet G, Rivat C. Opioid-induced hyperalgesia: abnormal or normal pain? Neuroreport (2003) 14:1–7. doi:10.1097/00001756-200301200-00001
- Malin DH, Lake JR, Fowler DE, Hammond MV, Brown SL, Leyva JE, et al. FMRF-NH2-like mammalian peptide precipitates opiate-withdrawal syndrome in the rat. *Peptides* (1990) 11:277–80. doi:10.1016/0196-9781(90) 90082-G
- 67. Devillers JP, Boisserie F, Laulin JP, Larcher A, Simonnet G. Simultaneous activation of spinal antiopioid system (neuropeptide FF) and pain facilitatory circuitry by stimulation of opioid receptors in rats. *Brain Res* (1995) **700**:173–81. doi:10.1016/0006-8993(95)00948-P
- Stinus L, Allard M, Gold L, Simonnet G. Changes in CNS neuropeptide FF-like material, pain sensitivity, and opiate dependence following chronic morphine treatment. *Peptides* (1995) 16:1235–41. doi:10.1016/0196-9781(95)02019-S
- Gelot A, Francés B, Gicquel S, Zajac JM. Antisense oligonucleotides to human SQA-neuropeptide FF decrease morphine tolerance and dependence in mice. *Eur J Pharmacol* (1998) 358:203–6. doi:10.1016/S0014-2999(98)00625-6
- Lake JR, Hammond MV, Shaddox RC, Hunsicker LM, Yang HY, Malin DH. IgG from neuropeptide FF antiserum reverses morphine tolerance in the rat. *Neurosci Lett* (1991) 132:29–32. doi:10.1016/0304-3940(91)90425-S
- 71. Gouardères C, Kieffer BL, Zajac J-M. Opposite alterations of NPFF1 and NPFF2 neuropeptide FF receptor density in the triple MOR/DOR/KORopioid receptor knockout mouse brains. *J Chem Neuroanat* (2004) 27:119–28. doi:10.1016/j.jchemneu.2004.01.002
- Rothman RB, Brady LS, Xu H, Long JB. Chronic intracerebroventricular infusion of the antiopioid peptide, Phe-Leu-Phe-Gln-Pro-Gln-Arg-Phe-NH2 (NPFF), downregulates mu opioid binding sites in rat brain. *Peptides* (1993) 14:1271–7. doi:10.1016/0196-9781(93)90187-L
- Rothman RB, Yang HY, Long JB. Upregulation of rat brain opioid receptors by the chronic administration of morphine: possible evidence for an anti-opiate model of tolerance and dependence. *NIDA Res Monogr* (1990) 105:264–70.
- Malin DH, Lake JR, Hammond MV, Fowler DE, Rogillio RB, Brown SL, et al. FMRF-NH2-like mammalian octapeptide: possible role in opiate dependence and abstinence. *Peptides* (1990) 11:969–72. doi:10.1016/0196-9781(90) 90018-Z
- Moulédous L, Frances B, Zajac J-M. Modulation of basal and morphineinduced neuronal activity by a NPFF(2) selective agonist measured by c-Fos mapping of the mouse brain. *Synapse* (2010) 64:672–81. doi:10.1002/syn. 20774
- Tolliver BK, Sganga MW, Sharp FR. Suppression of c-fos induction in the nucleus accumbens prevents acquisition but not expression of morphineconditioned place preference. *Eur J Neurosci* (2000) 12:3399–406. doi:10.1046/ j.1460-9568.2000.00214.x
- 77. Marchand S, Betourne A, Marty V, Daumas S, Halley H, Lassalle J-M, et al. A neuropeptide FF agonist blocks the acquisition of conditioned place preference to morphine in C57Bl/6J mice. *Peptides* (2006) 27:964–72. doi:10.1016/j. peptides.2005.07.023
- Kotlinska J, Pachuta A, Dylag T, Silberring J. The role of neuropeptide FF (NPFF) in the expression of sensitization to hyperlocomotor effect of morphine and ethanol. *Neuropeptides* (2007) 41:51–8. doi:10.1016/j.npep.2006.09.048
- Moulédous L, Froment C, Dauvillier S, Burlet-Schiltz O, Zajac J-M, Mollereau C. GRK2 protein-mediated transphosphorylation contributes to loss of function of μ-opioid receptors induced by neuropeptide FF (NPFF2) receptors. *J Biol Chem* (2012) 287:12736–49. doi:10.1074/jbc.M111.314617
- Rebeyrolles S, Zajac JM, Roumy M. Neuropeptide FF reverses the effect of muopioid on Ca2+ channels in rat spinal ganglion neurons. *Neuroreport* (1996) 7:2979–81. doi:10.1097/00001756-199611250-00036
- Roumy M, Lorenzo C, Mazères S, Bouchet S, Zajac J-M, Mollereau C. Physical association between neuropeptide FF and micro-opioid receptors as a possible molecular basis for anti-opioid activity. *J Biol Chem* (2007) 282:8332–42. doi:10.1074/jbc.M606946200
- Kersanté F, Moulédous L, Zajac J-M, Mollereau C. Modulation by neuropeptide FF of the interaction of mu-opioid (MOP) receptor with G-proteins. *Neurochem Int* (2010) 56:768–73. doi:10.1016/j.neuint.2010.02.014

- Mollereau C, Roumy M, Zajac J. Neuropeptide FF receptor modulates potassium currents in a dorsal root ganglion cell line. *Pharmacol Rep* (2011) 63:1061–5. doi:10.1016/S1734-1140(11)70623-5
- 84. Mauborgne A, Bourgoin S, Poliénor H, Roumy M, Simonnet G, Zajac JM, et al. The neuropeptide FF analogue, 1DMe, acts as a functional opioid autoreceptor antagonist in the rat spinal cord. *Eur J Pharmacol* (2001) 430:273–6. doi:10.1016/S0014-2999(01)01384-X
- Ankö M-L, Panula P. Functional modulation of human delta opioid receptor by neuropeptide FF. BMC Neurosci (2005) 6(6):21. doi:10.1186/1471-2202-6-21
- Nystedt JM, Lemberg K, Lintunen M, Mustonen K, Holma R, Kontinen VK, et al. Pain- and morphine-associated transcriptional regulation of neuropeptide FF and the G-protein-coupled NPFF2 receptor gene. *Neurobiol Dis* (2004) 16:254–62. doi:10.1016/j.nbd.2004.02.001
- Lombard MC, Weil-Fugazza J, Ries C, Allard M. Unilateral joint inflammation induces bilateral and time-dependent changes in neuropeptide FF binding in the superficial dorsal horn of the rat spinal cord: implication of supraspinal descending systems. *Brain Res* (1999) 816:598–608. doi:10.1016/S0006-8993(98)01242-6
- Kontinen VK, Aarnisalo AA, Idänpään-Heikkilä JJ, Panula P, Kalso E. Neuropeptide FF in the rat spinal cord during carrageenan inflammation. *Peptides* (1997) 18:287–92. doi:10.1016/S0196-9781(96)00287-2
- Sun Y, Zhang X, Sun T, He N, Li J-Y, Zhuang Y, et al. The anti-inflammatory potential of neuropeptide FF in vitro and in vivo. *Peptides* (2013) 47:124–32. doi:10.1016/j.peptides.2013.07.003
- Betourne A, Familiades J, Lacassagne L, Halley H, Cazales M, Ducommun B, et al. Decreased motivational properties of morphine in mouse models of cancerous- or inflammatory-chronic pain: implication of supraspinal neuropeptide FF(2) receptors. *Neuroscience* (2008) 157:12–21. doi:10.1016/j. neuroscience.2008.08.045
- Satake H, Hisada M, Kawada T, Minakata H, Ukena K, Tsutsui K. Characterization of a cDNA encoding a novel avian hypothalamic neuropeptide exerting an inhibitory effect on gonadotropin release. *Biochem J* (2001) 354:379–85. doi:10.1042/0264-6021:3540379
- 92. Fukusumi S, Habata Y, Yoshida H, Iijima N, Kawamata Y, Hosoya M, et al. Characteristics and distribution of endogenous RFamide-related peptide-1. *Biochim Biophys Acta* (2001) **1540**:221–32. doi:10.1016/S0167-4889(01)00135-5
- Ukena K, Tsutsui K. Distribution of novel RFamide-related peptide-like immunoreactivity in the mouse central nervous system. *Neurosci Lett* (2001) 300:153–6. doi:10.1016/S0304-3940(01)01583-X
- 94. Yano T, Iijima N, Kakihara K, Hinuma S, Tanaka M, Ibata Y. Localization and neuronal response of RFamide related peptides in the rat central nervous system. *Brain Res* (2003) 982:156–67. doi:10.1016/S0006-8993(03)02877-4
- 95. Yoshida H, Habata Y, Hosoya M, Kawamata Y, Kitada C, Hinuma S. Molecular properties of endogenous RFamide-related peptide-3 and its interaction with receptors. *Biochim Biophys Acta* (2003) **1593**:151–7. doi:10.1016/S0167-4889(02)00389-0
- 96. Legagneux K, Bernard-Franchi G, Poncet F, La Roche A, Colard C, Fellmann D, et al. Distribution and genesis of the RFRP-producing neurons in the rat brain: comparison with melanin-concentrating hormone- and hypocretin-containing neurons. *Neuropeptides* (2009) 43:13–9. doi:10.1016/j.npep.2008. 11.001
- Soga T, Kitahashi T, Clarke IJ, Parhar IS. Gonadotropin-inhibitory hormone promoter-driven enhanced green fluorescent protein expression decreases during aging in female rats. *Endocrinology* (2014) 155:1944–55. doi:10.1210/en. 2013-1786
- Millan MJ. Descending control of pain. Prog Neurobiol (2002) 66:355–474. doi:10.1016/S0301-0082(02)00009-6
- Kersanté F, Mollereau C, Zajac J-M, Roumy M. Anti-opioid activities of NPFF1 receptors in a SH-SY5Y model. *Peptides* (2006) 27:980–9. doi:10.1016/ j.peptides.2005.07.025
- 100. Dong X, Han S, Zylka MJ, Simon MI, Anderson DJ. A diverse family of GPCRs expressed in specific subsets of nociceptive sensory neurons. *Cell* (2001) 106:619–32. doi:10.1016/S0092-8674(01)00483-4
- 101. Han S-K, Dong X, Hwang J-I, Zylka MJ, Anderson DJ, Simon MI. Orphan G protein-coupled receptors MrgA1 and MrgC11 are distinctively activated by RF-amide-related peptides through the Galpha q/11 pathway. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2002) **99**:14740–5. doi:10.1073/pnas.192565799

- 102. Chartrel N, Dujardin C, Anouar Y, Leprince J, Decker A, Clerens S, et al. Identification of 26RFa, a hypothalamic neuropeptide of the RFamide peptide family with orexigenic activity. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2003) **100**:15247–52. doi:10.1073/pnas.2434676100
- 103. Fukusumi S, Yoshida H, Fujii R, Maruyama M, Komatsu H, Habata Y, et al. A new peptidic ligand and its receptor regulating adrenal function in rats. *J Biol Chem* (2003) 278:46387–95. doi:10.1074/jbc.M305270200
- 104. Jiang Y, Luo L, Gustafson EL, Yadav D, Laverty M, Murgolo N, et al. Identification and characterization of a novel RF-amide peptide ligand for orphan G-protein-coupled receptor SP9155. *J Biol Chem* (2003) 278:27652–7. doi:10. 1074/jbc.M302945200
- 105. Takayasu S, Sakurai T, Iwasaki S, Teranishi H, Yamanaka A, Williams SC, et al. A neuropeptide ligand of the G protein-coupled receptor GPR103 regulates feeding, behavioral arousal, and blood pressure in mice. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2006) **103**:7438–43. doi:10.1073/pnas.0602371103
- 106. Kampe J, Wiedmer P, Pfluger PT, Castaneda TR, Burget L, Mondala H, et al. Effect of central administration of QRFP(26) peptide on energy balance and characterization of a second QRFP receptor in rat. *Brain Res* (2006) 1119:133–49. doi:10.1016/j.brainres.2006.08.055
- 107. Gouardères C, Mazarguil H, Mollereau C, Chartrel N, Leprince J, Vaudry H, et al. Functional differences between NPFF1 and NPFF2 receptor coupling: high intrinsic activities of RFamide-related peptides on stimulation of [35S]GTPgammaS binding. *Neuropharmacology* (2007) **52**:376–86. doi:10. 1016/j.neuropharm.2006.07.034
- 108. Chartrel N, Alonzeau J, Alexandre D, Jeandel L, Alvear-Perez R, Leprince J, et al. The RFamide neuropeptide 26RFa and its role in the control of neuroendocrine functions. *Front Neuroendocrinol* (2011) **32**:387–97. doi:10.1016/j.yfrne.2011. 04.001
- Baribault H, Danao J, Gupte J, Yang L, Sun B, Richards W, et al. The G-proteincoupled receptor GPR103 regulates bone formation. *Mol Cell Biol* (2006) 26:709–17. doi:10.1128/MCB.26.2.709-717.2006
- 110. Bruzzone F, Lectez B, Alexandre D, Jégou S, Mounien L, Tollemer H, et al. Distribution of 26RFa binding sites and GPR103 mRNA in the central nervous system of the rat. J Comp Neurol (2007) 503:573–91. doi:10.1002/cne.21400
- 111. Zhu Y, Duan Z, Mo G, Shen C, Lv L, Chen W, et al. A novel 26RFa peptide containing both analgesic and anti-inflammatory functions from Chinese tree shrew. *Biochimie* (2014) **102**:112–6. doi:10.1016/j.biochi.2014.02.014
- 112. Hinuma S, Habata Y, Fujii R, Kawamata Y, Hosoya M, Fukusum S, et al. A prolactin-releasing peptide in the brain. *Nature* (1998) **393**:272–6. doi:10.1038/ 30515
- 113. Marchese A, Heiber M, Nguyen T, Heng HHQ, Saldivia VR, Cheng R, et al. Cloning and chromosomal mapping of three novel genes, GPR9, GPR10, and GPR14, encoding receptors related to interleukin 8, neuropeptide Y, and somatostatin receptors. *Genomics* (1995) 29:335–44. doi:10.1006/geno. 1995.9996
- 114. Welch SK, O'Hara BF, Kilduff TS, Heller HC. Sequence and tissue distribution of a candidate G-coupled receptor cloned from rat hypothalamus. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* (1995) 209:606–13. doi:10.1006/bbrc.1995.1543
- 115. Lin SH. Prolactin-releasing peptide. Results Probl Cell Differ (2008) 46:57–88. doi:10.1007/400_2007_048
- 116. Kimura A, Ohmichi M, Tasaka K, Kanda Y, Ikegami H, Hayakawa J, et al. Prolactin-releasing peptide activation of the prolactin promoter is differentially mediated by extracellular signal-regulated protein kinase and c-Jun N-terminal protein kinase. J Biol Chem (2000) 275:3667–74. doi:10.1074/jbc.275.5.3667
- 117. Langmead CJ, Szekeres PG, Chambers JK, Ratcliffe SJ, Jones DN, Hirst WD, et al. Characterization of the binding of [(125)1]-human prolactin releasing peptide (PrRP) to GPR10, a novel G protein coupled receptor. *Br J Pharmacol* (2000) **131**:683–8. doi:10.1038/sj.bjp.0703617
- 118. Lin SH, Arai AC, Wang Z, Nothacker HP, Civelli O. The carboxyl terminus of the prolactin-releasing peptide receptor interacts with PDZ domain proteins involved in alpha-amino-3-hydroxy-5-methylisoxazole-4-propionic acid receptor clustering. *Mol Pharmacol* (2001) **60**:916–23.
- 119. Craven SE, Bredt DS. PDZ proteins organize synaptic signaling pathways. *Cell* (1998) **93**:495–8. doi:10.1016/S0092-8674(00)81179-41
- 120. Engström M, Brandt A, Wurster S, Savola J-M, Panula P. Prolactin releasing peptide has high affinity and efficacy at neuropeptide FF2 receptors. *J Pharmacol Exp Ther* (2003) **305**:825–32. doi:10.1124/jpet.102.047118

- Dodd GT, Luckman SM. Physiological roles of GPR10 and PrRP signaling. Front Endocrinol (Lausanne) (2013) 4:20. doi:10.3389/fendo.2013.00020
- 122. Fujii R, Fukusumi S, Hosoya M, Kawamata Y, Habata Y, Hinuma S, et al. Tissue distribution of prolactin-releasing peptide (PrRP) and its receptor. *Regul Pept* (1999) 83:1–10. doi:10.1016/S0167-0115(99)00028-2
- 123. Gauriau C, Bernard J-F. Pain pathways and parabrachial circuits in the rat. Exp Physiol (2002) 87:251–8. doi:10.1113/eph8702357
- 124. Roland BL, Sutton SW, Wilson SJ, Luo L, Pyati J, Huvar R, et al. Anatomical distribution of prolactin-releasing peptide and its receptor suggests additional functions in the central nervous system and periphery. *Endocrinology* (1999) 140:5736–45. doi:10.1210/endo.140.12.7211
- 125. Ma L, MacTavish D, Simonin F, Bourguignon J-J, Watanabe T, Jhamandas JH. Prolactin-releasing peptide effects in the rat brain are mediated through the Neuropeptide FF receptor. *Eur J Neurosci* (2009) **30**:1585–93. doi:10.1111/j.1460-9568.2009.06956.x
- 126. Hall JG, Duggan AW, Morton CR, Johnson SM. The location of brainstem neurones tonically inhibiting dorsal horn neurones of the cat. *Brain Res* (1982) 244:215–22. doi:10.1016/0006-8993(82)90080-4
- 127. Janss AJ, Gebhart GF. Brainstem and spinal pathways mediating descending inhibition from the medullary lateral reticular nucleus in the rat. *Brain Res* (1988) 440:109–22. doi:10.1016/0006-8993(88)91163-8
- 128. Ness TJ, Follett KA, Piper J, Dirks BA. Characterization of neurons in the area of the medullary lateral reticular nucleus responsive to noxious visceral and cutaneous stimuli. *Brain Res* (1998) 802:163–74. doi:10.1016/S0006-8993(98) 00608-8
- 129. Lee J, Miele ME, Hicks DJ, Phillips KK, Trent JM, Weissman BE, et al. KiSS-1, a novel human malignant melanoma metastasis-suppressor gene. J Natl Cancer Inst (1996) 88:1731–7. doi:10.1093/jnci/88.23.1731
- 130. Kotani M, Detheux M, Vandenbogaerde A, Communi D, Vanderwinden J-MM, Le Poul E, et al. The metastasis suppressor gene KiSS-1 encodes kisspeptins, the natural ligands of the orphan G protein-coupled receptor GPR54. *J Biol Chem* (2001) **276**:34631–6. doi:10.1074/jbc.M104847200
- 131. Lee DK, Nguyen T, O'Neill GP, Cheng R, Liu Y, Howard AD, et al. Discovery of a receptor related to the galanin receptors. *FEBS Lett* (1999) **446**:103–7. doi:10.1016/S0014-5793(99)00009-5
- 132. Ohtaki T, Shintani Y, Honda S, Matsumoto H, Hori A, Kanehashi K, et al. Metastasis suppressor gene KiSS-1 encodes peptide ligand of a G-protein-coupled receptor. *Nature* (2001) **411**:613–7. doi:10.1038/35079135
- 133. Muir AI, Chamberlain L, Elshourbagy NA, Michalovich D, Moore DJ, Calamari A, et al. AXOR12, a novel human G protein-coupled receptor, activated by the peptide KiSS-1. J Biol Chem (2001) 276:28969–75. doi:10.1074/jbc. M102743200
- Makri A, Pissimissis N, Lembessis P, Polychronakos C, Koutsilieris M. The kisspeptin (KiSS-1)/GPR54 system in cancer biology. *Cancer Treat Rev* (2008) 34:682–92. doi:10.1016/j.ctrv.2008.05.007
- 135. Evans BJ, Wang Z, Mobley L, Khosravi D, Fujii N, Navenot J-M, et al. Physical association of GPR54 C-terminal with protein phosphatase 2A. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* (2008) 377:1067–71. doi:10.1016/j.bbrc.2008. 10.108
- 136. Castaño JP, Martínez-Fuentes AJ, Gutiérrez-Pascual E, Vaudry H, Tena-Sempere M, Malagón MM. Intracellular signaling pathways activated by kisspeptins through GPR54: do multiple signals underlie function diversity? *Peptides* (2009) **30**:10–5. doi:10.1016/j.peptides.2008.07.025

- 137. Navenot J-M, Fujii N, Peiper SC. Activation of Rho and Rho-associated kinase by GPR54 and KiSS1 metastasis suppressor gene product induces changes of cell morphology and contributes to apoptosis. *Mol Pharmacol* (2009) 75:1300–6. doi:10.1124/mol.109.055095
- Navenot J-M, Fujii N, Peiper SC. KiSS1 metastasis suppressor gene product induces suppression of tyrosine kinase receptor signaling to Akt, tumor necrosis factor family ligand expression, and apoptosis. *Mol Pharmacol* (2009) 75:1074–83. doi:10.1124/mol.108.054270
- 139. Lyubimov Y, Engstrom M, Wurster S, Savola J-M, Korpi ER, Panula P. Human kisspeptins activate neuropeptide FF2 receptor. *Neuroscience* (2010) 170:117–22. doi:10.1016/j.neuroscience.2010.06.058
- 140. Oishi S, Misu R, Tomita K, Setsuda S, Masuda R, Ohno H, et al. Activation of neuropeptide FF receptors by kisspeptin receptor ligands. ACS Med Chem Lett (2011) 2:53–7. doi:10.1021/ml1002053
- 141. Pinilla L, Aguilar E, Dieguez C, Millar RP, Tena-Sempere M. Kisspeptins and reproduction: physiological roles and regulatory mechanisms. *Physiol Rev* (2012) **92**:1235–316. doi:10.1152/physrev.00037.2010
- 142. Kirby HR, Maguire JJ, Colledge WH, Davenport AP. International Union of Basic and Clinical Pharmacology. LXXVII. Kisspeptin receptor nomenclature, distribution, and function. *Pharmacol Rev* (2010) **62**:565–78. doi:10.1124/pr. 110.002774
- 143. Clarkson J, d'Anglemont de Tassigny X, Colledge WH, Caraty A, Herbison AE. Distribution of kisspeptin neurones in the adult female mouse brain. J Neuroendocrinol (2009) 21:673–82. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2826.2009.01892.x
- 144. Dun SL, Brailoiu GC, Parsons A, Yang J, Zeng Q, Chen X, et al. Metastin-like immunoreactivity in the rat medulla oblongata and spinal cord. *Neurosci Lett* (2003) 335:197–201. doi:10.1016/S0304-3940(02)01191-6
- 145. Mi W-L, Mao-Ying Q-L, Liu Q, Wang X-W, Li X, Wang Y-Q, et al. The distribution of kisspeptin and its receptor GPR54 in rat dorsal root ganglion and up-regulation of its expression after CFA injection. *Brain Res Bull* (2009) 78:254–60. doi:10.1016/j.brainresbull.2008.12.003
- 146. Herbison AE, de Tassigny X, d'Anglemont Doran J, Colledge WH. Distribution and postnatal development of Gpr54 gene expression in mouse brain and gonadotropin-releasing hormone neurons. *Endocrinology* (2010) 151:312–21. doi:10.1210/en.2009-0552

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Received: 22 July 2014; paper pending published: 25 August 2014; accepted: 17 September 2014; published online: 02 October 2014.

Citation: Ayachi S and Simonin F (2014) Involvement of mammalian RF-amide peptides and their receptors in the modulation of nociception in rodents. Front. Endocrinol. 5:158. doi: 10.3389/fendo.2014.00158

This article was submitted to Neuroendocrine Science, a section of the journal Frontiers in Endocrinology.

Copyright © 2014 Ayachi and Simonin. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.



Structural and functional divergence of gonadotropininhibitory hormone from jawless fish to mammals

Satoshi Ogawa and Ishwar S. Parhar *

Brain Research Institute, Jeffrey Cheah School of Medicine and Health Sciences, Monash University Malaysia, Petaling Jaya, Malaysia

Edited by:

Karine Rousseau, Muséum National d'Histoire Naturelle, France

Reviewed by:

Stacia A. Sower, University of New Hampshire, USA Gustavo M. Somoza, Instituto de Investigaciones Biotecnologicas-Instituto Tecnologico de Chascomus, Argentina Francisco Gaytán, University of Cordoba, Spain

*Correspondence:

Ishwar S. Parhar, Brain Research Institute, Jeffrey Cheah School of Medicine and Health Sciences, Monash University Malaysia, Petaling Jaya, Selangor 47500, Malaysia e-mail: ishwar@monash.edu Gonadotropin-inhibitory hormone (GnIH) was discovered as a novel hypothalamic peptide that inhibits gonadotropin release in the quail. The presence of GnIH-homologous peptides and its receptors (GnIHRs) have been demonstrated in various vertebrate species including teleosts, suggesting that the GnIH-GnIHR family is evolutionarily conserved. In avian and mammalian brain, GnIH neurons are localized in the hypothalamic nuclei and their neural projections are widely distributed. GnIH acts on the pituitary and gonadotropin-releasing hormone neurons to inhibit reproductive functions by decreasing gonadotropin release and synthesis. In addition, GnIH-GnIHR signaling is regulated by various factors, such as environmental cues and stress. However, the function of fish GnIH orthologs remains inconclusive because the physiological properties of fish GnIH peptides are debatable. This review summarizes the current research progress in GnIH-GnIHR signaling and their physiological functions in vertebrates with special emphasis on non-mammalian vertebrate species.

Keywords: LPXRFa, GnRH, reproduction, teleosts, gonadotropin

INTRODUCTION: DISCOVERY OF GnIH

When the reproductive axis is triggered, gonadotropin-releasing hormone (GnRH), a neuropeptide involved in regulating vertebrate reproduction, is released from the hypothalamus. The released GnRH then enters into the anterior pituitary gland and triggers the release of gonadotropins: luteinizing hormone (LH) and follicle-stimulating hormone (FSH) (1, 2). These gonadotropins act on the gonads to stimulate the synthesis and release of gonadal steroids (3). Kisspeptin, the peptide product of KISS1/Kiss1 gene and its cognate receptor (GPR54 = kisspeptin receptor) has been well recognized as a potent regulator of GnRH release in vertebrates (4, 5). In mammals, kisspeptin immunoreactive fibers are seen in close apposition with GnRH neurons (6, 7) and with GnRH axons in the median eminence (ME) in the primates (8). Furthermore, GPR54 expression has been demonstrated in GnRH neurons from a non-mammalian species, the cichlid fish, tilapia (9), suggesting that kisspeptin plays stimulatory role via its action on GnRH neurons. In 2000, Tsutsui and his colleagues discovered a novel hypothalamic neuropeptide, termed gonadotropin-inhibitory hormone (GnIH) in the Japanese quail, Coturnix japonica that directly acts on the pituitary gland, thus impeding gonadotropin release (10). This was the first illustration of a hypothalamic neuropeptide demonstrating inhibitory effects on reproduction in any vertebrate (10).

STRUCTURE OF GnIH AND GnIH RECEPTOR ORTHOLOGS IN VERTEBRATES

GnIH AND GnIH ORTHOLOGS

GnIH belongs to the RFamide family of peptides as it contains RFamide motifs (Arg-Phe-NH₂) at its C-terminus. The amino

acid sequence of GnIH and its orthologs in various vertebrates and their phylogenetic relationship are demonstrated in Table 1 and Figure 1.

Jawless and jawed fish

In jawless fish species, GnIH orthologs have been identified and characterized in the lamprey (11) and the hagfish (12).

In jawed fish, teleosts GnIH orthologs have been identified and characterized in several species including the goldfish (13), sockeye salmon (48), grass puffer (15), tilapia (16), stickleback, tetraodon, medaka, Takifugu, and the zebrafish (14).

In this review article, all LPXRFa family of peptides (GnIH, RFRP3, and LPXRFa) are designated as GnIH orthologs based on their "GnIH peptide-like" structure. In most fish species, GnIH gene sequence encodes three putative peptide sequences (LPXRFa-1, -2, and -3), while only two putative sequences (LPXRFa-1 and -2) are present in some teleosts such as the stickleback, tetraodon, and takifugu (14). This suggests that the structures of GnIH family of peptides are evolutionarily conserved in vertebrates.

Amphibians

In the bullfrog, frog GH-releasing peptide (fGRP) has been identified as the amphibian GnIH orthologous peptide (17). In addition, using the molecular approach, another three fGRP-related peptides (fGRP-RP-1, -RP-2, and -RP-3) have been identified (19). In the European green frog, *Rana* RFamide (R-RFa) with LPXRFa motif has been identified (20). In the newt, four LPXRFa peptides (nLPXRFa-1, -2, -3, and -4) are predicted to be encoded in the newt LPXRFa cDNA. HPLC analysis further confirmed the existence of all four mature LPXRFa peptides in the newt brain (21).

Animal	Species	Name	Amino acid sequence	Distribution (mRNA or peptides) ^a	Mode of action	Reference
JAWLESS FISH	1					
Sea lamprey	Petromyzon marinus	LPXRFa-1a LPXRFa-1b LPXRFa-2	SGVGQGRSSKTLF QPQRFa AALRSGVGQGRSSKTLF QPQRFa SEPFWHRT RPQRFa	B, T, O		(11) (11) (11)
Hagfish	Myxine glutinosa	LPXRFa	ALPORFa			(12)
JAWED FISH						
Goldfish	Carassius auratus	gfLPXRFa-1 gfLPXRFa-2 gfLPXRFa-3	PTHLHAN LPLRFa AKSNIN LPORFa SGTGLSAT LPORFa	В		(13) (13) (13)
Zebrafish	Danio rerio	zfLPXRFa-1 zfLPXRFa-2 zfLPXRFa-3	PAHLHAN LPLRFa APKSTIN LPQRFa SGTGPSAT LPQRFa	B, E, T, O, M, K, SP, G		(14) (14) (14)
Grass Puffer	Takifugu niphobles	LPXRFa-1 LPXRFa-2	SLDMERINIQVSPTSGKVSLP TIVRLYPPTLQPHHQHVN MPMRFa DGVQGGDHVPNLNPN MPQRFa	B, P, E, K, SP		(15) (15)
Nile tilapia	Oreochromis niloticus	LPXRFa-1 LPXRFa-2	Ac-TLLSSNDGTYSVRKQPHQETKNEIHRSLDL ESFNIRVAPTTSKFSLPTIIRFYPPTVKPLHLHAN MPLRFa p-QSDERTPNSSPN LPQRFa	B, P, T, O		(14, 16) (14, 16)
AMPHIBIAN		LI XIII a-3				(14, 10)
Bullfrog	Rana catesbeiana	fGRP/R-Rfa fGRP-RP-1 fGRP-RP-2 fGRP-RP-3	SLKPAAN LPLRFa SIPN LPORFa YLSGKTKVQSMAN LPQRFa AQYTNHFVHSLDT LPLRFa	В		(17, 18) (19) (19) (19)
European green frog	Rana esculenta	R-RFa	SLKPAAN LPLRFa	В		(20)
Japanese red-bellied newt	Cynops pyrrhogaster	nLPXRFa-1 nLPXRFa-2 nLPXRFa-3 nLPXRFa-4	SVPN LPQRFa MPHASAN LPLRFa SIQPLAN LPQRFa APSAGQFIQTLAN LPQRFa	В		(21) (21) (21) (21)
BIRD						
Japanese Quail	Coturnix japonica	GnIH GnIH-RP-1 GnIH-RP-2	SIKPSAY LPLRFa SLNFEEMKDWGSKNFMKVNTPTVNKVPNSVAN LPLRFa SSIQSLLN LPQRFa	В, Т, О	GnRH1	(10, 22, 23) (24) (24)
Chicken	Gallus gallus	GnIH GnIH-RP-1 GnIH-RP-2	SIRPSAY LPLRFa SLNFEEMKDWGSKNFLKVNTPTVNKVPNSVAN LPLRFa SSIQSLLN LPQRFa	В		(25) (25) (25)
Gambel's white-crowned sparrow	Zonotrichia leucophrys gambelii	GnIH GnIH-RP-1 GnIH-RP-2	SIKPFSN LPLRFa SLNFEEMEDWGSKDIIKMNPFTASKMPNSVAN LPLRFa SPLVKGSSQSLLN LPQRFa	В	GnRH2	(26, 27) (26) (26)
European starling	Sturnus vulgaris	GnIH GnIH-RP-1 GnIH-RP-2	SIKPFAN LPLRFa SLNFDEMEDWGSKDIIKMNPFTVSKMPNSVAN LPLRFa GSSQSLLN LPQRFa	В, Т, О	GnRH1, GnRH2	(28) (28) (28)

Table 1 | Comparison of amino acid sequences of GnIH and its homologous peptides from jawless fish to mammals.

(Continued)

Table 1 | Continued

Animal	Species	Name	Amino acid sequence	Distribution (mRNA or peptides) ^a	Mode of action	Reference
Zebra finch	Taeniopygia guttata	GnIH GnIH-RP-1 GnIH-RP-2	SIKPFSN LPLRFa SLNFEEMEDWRSKDIIKMNPFAASKMPNSVAN LPLRFa SPLVKGSSQSLLN LPQRFa	В	GnRH1	(29) (29) (29)
MAMMAL						
Human being	Homo sapiens	RFRP-1 RFRP-3	MPHSFAN LPLRFa VPN LPQRFa	B B	GnRH1	(30) (30)
Rhesus macaque	Macaca mulatta	RFRP-1 RFRP-3	MPHSVTN LPLRFa SGRNMEVSLVRQVLN LPQRFa	B	GnRH1, GnRH2, dopamine, β-endorphin	(31) (31–33)
Mouse	Mus musculus	RFRP-1 RFRP-3	SVSFQELKDWGAKKVIKMSPAPANKVPHSAAN LPLRFa ANMEAGTRSHFPS LPQRFa	B B	GnRH1, kisspeptin	(34) (34, 35)
Rat	Rattus norvegicus	RFRP-1 RFRP-3	SVTFQELKDWGAKKDIKMSPAPANKVPHSAAN LPLRFa ANMEAGTMSHFPS LPQRFa	B, E B	GnRH1, kisspeptin	(36) (34, 37–39)
Syrian golden hamster	Mesocricetus auratus	RFRP-1 RFRP-3	SPAPANKVPHSAAN LPLRFa TLSRVPS LPQRFa	B B	GnRH1	(34) (34, 40)
Cow	Bos taurus	RFRP-1 RFRP-3	SLTFEEVKDWAPKIKMNKPVVNKMPPSAAN LPLRFa AMAHLPLRLGKNREDSLSRWVPN LPQRFa	В В, Р		(41) (42)
Sheep	Ovis aries	RFRP-1 RFRP-3	SLTFEEVKDWGPKIKMNTPAVNKMPPSAAN LPLRFa VMAHLPLRLGKNREDSLSRRVPN LPQRFa	B B, P	GnRH1, NPY, POMC, orexin, MCH	(43, 44) (43–46)
Pig	Sus scrofa	LPXRF-1 LPXRF-3	SLNFEELKDWGPKNVIKMSTPVVNKMPPLAAN LPLRFa AIASLPLRFGRNTEDSMSRPVPM LPQRFa	B, M, O, E, K, A, U, Pg		(47)

^aB, brain; P, pituitary; E, eye; T, testis; O, ovary; M, muscle; K, kidney; SP, spleen; Gl, gill; A, adrenal gland; U, uterus; Pg, parotid gland. The identical C-terminal LPXRFamide (X= Leu or Gln) motif sequences are in bold font.

Birds

GnIH peptides have been identified in various avian species such as chicken, zebra finches, starlings, and sparrows (10, 24, 28, 29).

Mammals

Orthologs of GnIH have also been determined in the mammalian species (43, 49, 50). In mammals, three different RFamide-related peptides (RFRP), including RFRP-1, -2, and -3, were initially identified from the bovine and human brain cDNA, whereas only two RFRPs (RFRP-1 and/or RFRP-3) were discovered in rodents (51, 52). The mammalian GnIH orthologs, RFRP-1 and -3, possess the LPXRFamide (X = Leu or Gln) peptide, which is absent in the RFRP-2 ortholog (53). Therefore, it has been concluded that RFRP-1 and RFRP-3 serve as the functional mammalian GnIH orthologs.

GnIH RECEPTOR

The receptor for GnIH family of peptides belongs to the seven transmembrane G protein-coupled receptor (GPCR or GPR) family. Two potential GnIH receptors (GPR147 and GPR74) have been identified in vertebrates and GPR147 has been accepted as a potent receptor for GnIH. The summary of GnIH-homologous peptides and its receptor (GnIHR = GPR147) and its orthologs in various vertebrates and their phylogenetic relationship are demonstrated in **Table 2** and **Figure 2**.

Jawless and jawed fish

In jawless fish, there is no report on identification of GnIH receptor to date. In jawed fishes, GnIH receptors have been identified in several species; where GPR147 has been identified in the grass puffer (15), goldfish (66), zebrafish (14), and tilapia (16), and GPR74 has been identified in several teleosts species (14, 16). In most





teleosts, only one GnIH receptor gene has been identified, while in the zebrafish, three different GnIH receptor gene types (*gnihr1*, *gnihr2*, and *gnihr3*) have been isolated (14). However, the binding affinities of teleost GPR147 and GPR74 to GnIH peptides have not been characterized. Our recent study has shown that tilapia GPR147 (tiLPXRFa-R) has strong affinity to tilapia LPXRFa-2 peptides through both cAMP/PKA and Ca⁺²/PKC pathways (16).

Birds

In the avian species, two receptors (GPR74 and GPR147) have been identified and further characterization has revealed GPR147 as the potent receptor for the avian GnIH based on their binding affinity to GnIH and RFRP-3 peptides (25, 59).

Mammals

In mammals, two receptors (GPR74 and GPR147) have been identified (36, 44, 67, 68). GPR147 couples to $G_{\alpha i}$ protein, which is involved in inhibiting the production of cAMP (36). Therefore, GPR147 is generally accepted as the candidate receptor for GnIH and RFRP-3 in birds and mammals because of its stronger inhibitory effect on $G_{\alpha i}$ mRNA expression in COS-7 cells, as compared to that of GPR74 (25, 52, 69). However, other studies have shown that GPR147 receptor also tends to bind to $G\alpha_{i3}$ and $G\alpha_s$ proteins, while GPR74 binds to $G\alpha_{i2}$, $G\alpha_{i3}$, $G\alpha_o$, and $G\alpha_s$ proteins (70).

DISTRIBUTION OF GnIH AND GnIHR

DISTRIBUTION OF GnIH NEURONS IN THE BRAIN

Compared to mammals and birds, in other non-mammalian vertebrate species, studies describing the distribution of GnIH expression are very few due to limited GnIH gene sequences and the lack of specific antibodies to non-mammalian GnIH orthologous peptides. The distribution pattern of GnIH neurons in the brain of various vertebrate species are illustrated in **Figure 3** (71).

Jawless and jawed fish

In the brain of sea lamprey, the expression of lamprey LPXRFa mRNA as well as lamprey LPXRFa-immunoreactive cells has been detected in the bed nucleus of the tract of the postoptic commissure (nTPOC) in the hypothalamus (11). Lamprey LPXRFa-immunoreactive fibers are widely seen in the brain and a few fibers are seen in the neurohypophysis (11).

In jawed fish species, such as the goldfish, *in situ* hybridization study has shown the expression of GnIH mRNA in the nucleus posterioris periventricularis (NPPv) in the hypothalamus (13). Using antibodies to avian GnIH and fGRP, the distribution of

Table 2 | List of GnIH receptor (GPR147) and its homologous sequences found or predicted from jawless fish to mammals.

Animal	Species	Name	GenBank accession number	Distribution ^a	Expression in GnRH or other neurons	Reference
JAWED FISH						
Coelacanth	Latimeria chalumnae	Neuropeptide FF receptor 1	XP_005991458			Predicted
Spotted gar	Lepisosteus oculatus	Neuropeptide FF receptor 1 like	XP_006630407			Predicted
Goldfish	Carassius auratus	G-protein couple receptor IHR1/GnIHR1	AFY63167	B, P, T, O		(54, 55)
		G-protein couple receptor IHR2/GnIHR2	AFY63168	B, P, T, O		(54, 55)
		G-protein couple receptor IHR3/GnIHR3	AFY63169 AER11372	В, Р		(54)
Zebrafish	Danio rerio	GnIHR1 (neuropeptide FF receptor 1 like 1)	ADB43133 NP_001165167	B, P, T, M, K, SP, H, GI, E		(14)
		GnIHR2 (neuropeptide FF receptor 1 like 2)	ADB43134 NP_001165168	B, T, K, SP, H, L, GI, E		(14)
		GnIHR3 (neuropeptide FF receptor 1)	ADB43135 NP_001082858	B, T, O, M, K, SP, IN, H, GI, E		(14)
Takifugu	Takifugu rubripes	RFamide-related peptide receptor	BAF34887	B, P, E, K		(25)
Mexican tetra	Astyanax mexicanus	Neuropeptide FF receptor 1 like	XP_007255089			Predicted
Rainbow trout	Oncorhynchus mykiss	Unnamed protein product	CDQ96641			(56)
Bicolor damselfish	Stegastes partitus	Neuropeptide FF receptor 1 like	XP_008295983			Predicted
	Vananua laguia	Neuropoptido EE receptor 1	ND 001004EE1			(57)
REPTILE	Aenopus laevis		NF_001084551			(57)
Green anole	Anolis carolinensis	Neuropeptide FF receptor 1	XP_008104865			Predicted
King cobra	Ophiophagus hannah	Neuropeptide FF receptor 1	ETE63534			(58)
Chinese alligator	Alligator sinensis	Neuropeptide FF receptor 1	XP_006027961			Predicted
American alligator	Alligator mississippiensis	Neuropeptide FF receptor 1	XP_006265135			Predicted
Western painted turtle	Chrysemys picta bellii	Neuropeptide FF receptor 1 like	XP_005286579			Predicted
Green sea turtle	Chelonia mydas	Neuropeptide FF receptor 1 like	XP_007053537			Predicted
BIRD		0.111	BAB assis	5.7.0		(0.0. 5.0)
Japanese quail	Coturnix japonica	GnIH receptor	BAD86818	B, I, O		(23, 59)
European starling	Sturnus vulgaris	GnIH receptor	EF212891	B, P, T, O	GnRH1, GnRH2	(23, 28)
Budgerigar	Melopsittacus undulatus	Neuropeptide FF receptor 1	XP_005154065			Predicted
Chicken	Gallus gallus	Neuropeptide FF receptor 1	NP_989693 BAE17050	B, P, T, O		(25, 60, 61)

(Continued)

Table 2 | Continued

Animal	Species	Name	GenBank accession number	Distribution ^a	Expression in GnRH or other neurons	Reference
MAMMAL						
Human being	Homo sapiens	Neuropeptide FF receptor 1	NP_071429	B, P		(30, 36)
Mouse	Mus musculus	Neuropeptide FF receptor 1	NP_001170982		GnRH, kisspeptin	(35, 62, 63)
Rat	Rattus norvegicus	Neuropeptide FF receptor 1	NP_071627	B, E	GnRH, kisspeptin, dopamine	(36, 39)
Syrian golden hamster	Mesocricetus auratus	GPR147	ACY39880	В, Р, Т		(64, 65)
Sheep	Ovis aries	Neuropeptide FF receptor 1	ABW08098	В		(44)
Pig	Sus scrofa	Neuropeptide FF receptor 1	HQ681286	B, P, O, K, E, U, A, IN, S		(47)

*B, brain; P, pituitary; E, eye; T, testis; O, ovary; M, muscle; K, kidney; SP, spleen; Gl, gills; H, heart; L, liver; IN, intestine; A, adrenal gland; U, uterus.



3.1 using the neighbor-joining method. GenBank accession numbers for the sequences are listed in **Table 2**.



jawed fish, amphibians, birds, and mammals. In jawless fish (sea lamprey), JPXRFa-cells are localized in the bed nucleus of the tract of the postoptic commissure (nTPOC) in the hypothalamus (11). In jawed fish (goldfish, salmon, and carp), LPXRFa-immunoreactive cells are seen in the nucleus posterioris periventricularis (NPPv) (13, 48, 72). In amphibians (bullfrog and newt), LPXRFa-neurons are seen in the anterior preoptic area (POA) and/or the suprachiasmatic nucleus (SCN) (17, 18, 20, 21). In birds, the GnIH neurons are present in the PVN. In mammals and birds, GnIH neurons project to the median eminence (ME). In mammals, GnIH neurons are localized in the dorsomedial nucleus of the hypothalamus (DMH) and in the paraventricular nucleus (PVN). In jawless fish (sea lamprey), LPXRFa-immunoreactive fibers are seen in the neurohypophysis (NE), suggesting action of GnIH on the

GnIH orthologs-like immunoreactivity has been examined in the brain of several teleosts including the goldfish (13), sockeye salmon (48), and the Indian major carp (72). In the sockeye salmon and the Indian major carp, the distribution pattern of fGRP/GnIH-immunoreactive cells is similar to GnIH mRNA expression in the NPPv of the goldfish (13, 48, 72), suggesting that the presence of GnIH neurons in the NPPv is a common pattern in teleosts.

The presence of fGPR/GnIH-immunoreactive fibers have been reported in several brain regions including in the olfactory bulb,

pituitary (pit) cells. In jawed fish, LPXRFa-immunoreactive fibers are present in the pituitary. In amphibians, birds, and mammals, LPXRFa/GnIH fibers are terminated in the ME. In birds and mammals, GnIH cells (*black circle*) associated with several other neurons such as GnRH neuron types: GnRH1 (*red circle*), GnRH2 (*green circle*), and GnRH3 (*blue circle*) neurons. The open circle with green indicates the presence of GnRH2 neurons only in certain mammalian species such as primates but not in rodents (73). In some mammals, GnIH fibers are also closely associated with kisspeptin neurons (*yellow circle*). GnIH neural functions are regulated by melatonin (MeI) derived from the pineal gland (dark blue) or eyes. In jawed and jawless fish, the effect of melatonin on GnIH neurons is still unknown, but there might be direct projection from the pineal gland to GnIH neurons in the hypothalamus (74–76). Confirmed association is indicated by the line, and unconfirmed hypothetical association is indicated by the dotted line.

telencephalon, optic tectum, mesencephalon, diencephalon, and the spinal cord (13, 48, 72). In the goldfish and sockeye salmon, the presence of fGPR-immunoreactive fibers has also been noted in the pituitary (13, 48). In the pituitary of the Indian major carp, GnIH-immunoreactive cells and fibers have been detected in the proximal pars distalis region only during the early developmental stage, but not in adults (72). However, in the Indian major carp, GnIH-immunoreactive cells are also seen in several mesencephalic regions, such as the nucleus of medial longitudinal fascicle and the occulomotor nucleus (72), which needs further verification by *in situ* hybridization with specific GnIH gene sequence in the Indian major carp. Similarly, in the goldfish, fGRPimmunoreactive cells have been reported in the terminal nerve of the olfactory bulb, where no GnIH mRNA is expressed (13), which indicates the fGRP antibody has cross reactivity to other unknown RFamide peptides. Therefore, to identify the targets of GnIH neurons in the brain and in the pituitary more precisely, a specific antibody to fish GnIH orthologs peptide needs to be generated.

Amphibians

In the brain of the European green frog, R-RFa-containing neurons are localized in the hypothalamus, which includes the anterior preoptic area (POA), the suprachiasmatic nucleus (SCN), and the dorsal and ventral hypothalamic nuclei (20). R-RFa-containing fibers are widely distributed throughout the brain from the olfactory bulb to the brainstem, and are particularly abundant in the external layer of the ME (20). In the bullfrog, fGRP neurons are mainly seen in the telencephalon and the diencephalon including the medial septum, nucleus of the diagonal band of Broca, anterior POA and the SCN (17, 18). fGRP-immunoreactive fibers are widely distributed throughout the brain including mesencephalic and rhombencephalic regions, and are terminate in the ME (17). In the newt brain, nLPXRFa mRNA and the peptide (with antifGRP serum) are expressed only in the SCN in the hypothalamus (21). Similar to frogs, fGRP-immunoreactive fibers are seen in the mesencephalic and rhombencephalic regions and terminate in the ME (21).

Reptiles

In the Japanese grass lizard, GnIH-immunoreactive neurons are seen in the nucleus accumbens, paraventricular nucleus (PVN), and upper medulla, and GnIH fibers are distributed in the third ventricle, the paraventricular organ, and the ME (77).

Birds

In the avian species, majority of the hypothalamic GnIH neuronal cell bodies are present in the PVN, with the main projections extending to the ME (10, 26, 78, 79). However, in the ME of Rufous-winged sparrows, there are no GnIH fibers (80), although expression of GnIH receptors has been shown in the pituitary (69). Additionally, the diencephalic and mesencephalic regions of the avian brain have extensive distribution of GnIH fibers.

Mammals

In rodents, GnIH neurons are concentrated within the dorsomedial nucleus of the hypothalamus (DMH), where abundant fibers project to the hypothalamic and limbic structures (34). In the ovine species, GnIH neurons are widespread in the brain, where they are present throughout the DMH, PVN, and the mediobasal hypothalamus (43). Recently, using transgenic rats carrying an enhanced green fluorescent protein (EGFP) tagged to the GnIH promoter, another population of smaller EGFP-positive neurons were seen in the ventromedial hypothalamus (VMH), which was not detected previously by GnIH immunohistochemistry (81). The mammalian GnIH fiber terminals project to the external layer of the ME (30, 31, 43, 64), suggesting the action of GnIH on the

DISTRIBUTION OF GnIH RECEPTORS IN THE BRAIN AND PITUITARY

In most vertebrates, GnIH receptors (GPR147) are mainly expressed in the pituitary and in several brain regions including the hypothalamus and the spinal cord (14, 25, 30, 59, 84), most of which have been examined mainly by RT-PCR or Southernblot analysis. However, to date, detail neuroanatomical information of GnIH receptor localization in the vertebrate brain is very limited (28).

Jawless and jawed fish

There is no report demonstrating the distribution of GnIH receptor in jawless species. However, in jawed fish species, the zebrafish, the expression of three GnIH receptors have been detected in the brain by RT-PCR (14). In the zebrafish, two GnIH receptors genes (*gnihr1* and *gnihr3*) are expressed in the pituitary (14). In the grass puffer and the tilapia, both GnIH and GnIH receptor genes are expressed in the brain and pituitary (15, 16). Furthermore, our recent study in the tilapia has shown the co-expression of GnIH receptor gene (*lpxrf-r*) in LH and FSH cells by double *in situ* hybridization (16).

Birds and mammals

In the quail, RT-PCR has shown GnIH receptor mRNA expression in the cerebrum, diencephalon, mesencephalon, and the spinal cord (59). In human beings, the expression of GnIH receptor gene has been shown in the hypothalamus and in the pituitary by RT-PCR (30). In the human pituitary, gene expression of GnIH receptors in LH cells has been shown by *in situ* hybridization (30).

DISTRIBUTION OF GNIH AND GNIH RECEPTORS IN THE GONADS

In several vertebrate species, the expression of GnIH and GnIH receptors has been reported in some peripheral tissues including the gonadal tissues (69) (**Tables 1** and **2**), indicating the role of GnIH in ovarian or testicular maturations (65, 85). Expression of GnIH and/or GnRH receptor has been shown in the gonadal tissues by RT-PCR, *in situ* hybridization, and immunohistochemistry (32, 86).

Jawless and jawed fish

In the sea lamprey, LPXRFa mRNA is expressed in the testis and ovary (11).

In the zebrafish, GnIH and three GnIH receptor genes (*gnihr1*, *gnihr2*, and *gnihr3*) are expressed in the testis, and GnIH and GnIH receptor gene (*gnihr3*) are expressed in the ovary (14). Similarly, in the goldfish, two out of three GnIH receptor types (*gnrh1* and *gnrh2*) are expressed in the testis and ovary (55). In the tilapia, LPXRFa and LPXRFa-R (GPR147) mRNAs are expressed in the gonads (16). However, in the grass puffer, there is no expression of LPXRFa and LPXRFa-R mRNAs in the gonads (15). *In situ* hybridization study in the goldfish has shown expression of *gnrh1* and *gnrh2* genes in the occytes only before the cortical alveolus stage, but not at the vitellogenic stage (55). In the testis of

goldfish, expression of two GnIH receptor gene types have been reported in the interstitial tissue (55). *In vitro* treatment of goldfish gonadal cell culture with GnIH peptides (gfLPXRFa-2 and gfLPXRFa-3) has no effect on the mRNA expression of genes involved in steroidogenesis in ovarian cells, while in testicular cell culture, GnIH peptides significantly upregulate the expression of genes involved in testosterone biosynthesis, but suppress the CYP9 gene, which is responsible for aromatization of testosterone (55).

Amphibians and reptiles

There is no report demonstrating the presence of either GnIH or GnIH receptors in gonadal tissues of amphibian species.

In reptiles, the garden lizard, *Calotes versicolor*, has GnIHimmunoreactivity in the granulosa cells of previtellogenic follicles and stroma cells, which is relatively higher during inactive phase, but lower during the active preovulatory phase suggesting inverse correlation with circulating estradiol level (87).

Birds

In birds, GnIH and GnIH receptor gene expression has been shown in the testis and ovary by RT-PCR (23, 60, 88). Furthermore, *in situ* hybridization and immunohistochemical approaches have revealed the presence of GnIH mRNA and peptides in the ovarian thecal and granulosa cells, testicular interstitial and germ cells, and pseudostratified columnar epithelial cells in the epididymis (23, 88). GnIH receptor is also localized in the ovarian thecal and granulosa cell layers, and testicular interstitial, germ cells, and spermatocytes (23, 60, 88). In the European starlings, melatonin upregulates the expression of GnIH mRNA in the gonads. Furthermore, GnIH and melatonin significantly decrease testosterone secretion from LH/FSH-stimulated testes (89), suggesting that GnIH is involved in the seasonal regulation of testicular maturation.

Mammals

In the mammalian species, the expression of GnIH and GnIH receptors and the role of GnIH in gonadal maturation have been well demonstrated (32, 85). In the Syrian hamster, the presence of GnIH and GnIH receptor has been shown in spermatocytes and in spermatids, but not in the Leydig cells of the testis (65). In the rhesus macaque, GnIH and GnIH receptors are expressed in the Leydig cells, spermatogonia, and spermatocytes, and in the ovarian preantral follicles and granulosa cells (88). In the ovary of mice, GnIH is expressed in the granulosa cells, antral follicles, and the luteal cells (90). Similarly, in the pig, GnIH and GnIH receptor immunoreactivity has been shown in the luteal cells and in the granulosa and theca cells of the antral follicles during proestrus and estrus (47). In human beings, the expression of GnIH and GnIH receptor has been shown in the granulosa cell layer of large preovulatory follicles and the corpus luteum as well as in the primary cultures of human granulosa-lutein cells (91). A very recent study in mice has reported that GnIH (RFRP-3) treatment reduces germ cell proliferation and survival but increases apoptosis with a reduction of testosterone synthesis in the testis in a dose-dependent manner (92). Similarly, mice treated in vivo with GnIH for 8 days show dose-dependent changes in ovarian follicular morphology, reduction in the number of healthy antral

follicles, an increase in the number of atretic follicles with low dose of GnIH (100 ng/day), and appearance of abnormal follicles at high doses (2 μ g/day) (93). *In vitro* treatment of mice ovary with GnIH suppresses the production of ovarian progesterone synthesis and reduces steroidogenic enzymes such as 3 β -hydroxysteroid dehydrogenase (93).

ASSOCIATION OF GnIH SYSTEM WITH OTHER NEURAL SYSTEMS

Based on the morphological distribution of GnIH and GnIH receptors in the brain and pituitary, their potential role as well as their mechanism of action have been well demonstrated in the avian and the mammalian species. In birds and mammals, GnIH fibers are seen in close proximity to the GnRH neurons in the POA (22, 28, 30, 45, 78–81) (**Figure 3**). Furthermore, the expression of GnIH receptor has been shown in GnRH1 neurons (28, 40, 94–96). In monkeys and birds, GnIH neurons send projections to midbrain GnRH2 neurons that express GPR147 (28, 30, 78). However, in ray-fin fishes, neural associations between GnIH with other hypothalamic neurons are very limited due to the lack of specific antibody.

Jawless and jawed fish

In the sea lamprey, lamprey GnIH (LPXRFa-2) immunoreactive fibers have been observed in close apposition to GnRH-III neurons (11).

A recent study in the dwarf gourami demonstrated that medaka GnIH (RFRP2 = LPXRFa-2) inhibits the pacemaker activity of GnRH3 neurons in the terminal nerve (97), suggesting the functional association of GnIH fibers with non-hypothalamic GnRH3 neurons. This suggests the action of GnIH on GnRH neurons could be evolutionarily conserved in vertebrates, which remains to be further confirmed in other fish species with fish-specific GnIH antibodies.

Birds

Interactions of GnIH with GnRH1 (c-GnRH-I) neurons are seen in several avian species including the Japanese quail, European starling, song sparrow, house sparrow, and the zebra finch (22, 28, 29, 34, 78). In Gambel's white-crowned sparrow and European starling, GnIH fibers are also closely associated with GnRH2 (c-GnRH-II) neurons (27, 28). Furthermore, expression of GnIH receptor mRNA has been identified in GnRH1 and GnRH2 neurons in the brain of the European starling (28).

Mammals

In the rhesus macaque, GnIH fibers are observed in close proximity to GnRH1 and GnRH2 neurons (31). A morphological study in the sheep using a retrograde tracer has shown fiber projection of GnIH neurons to several other hypothalamic neuropeptides-containing neurons, such as to neuropeptide Y, pro-opiomelanocortin (POMC), orexin, melanin-concentrating hormone, corticotrophin-releasing hormone, and oxytocin neurons (46). Similarly, GnIH fibers are seen in close association with POMC neurons in mice (98). In rats, GnIH fibers are closely associated with kisspeptin neurons in the rostral periventricular region of the third ventricle region (39), and in the arcuate nucleus of mice (35), which is supported by the expression of GPR147 mRNA in kisspeptin neurons (35, 95). On the other hand, very few GnIH cells (3–7%) receive kisspeptin fibers in mice (35). Interestingly, in mice, GnIH neurons also co-express neurokinin B (*Tac2*) and its receptor (*Tacr3*) mRNAs (35).

In addition to neuropeptides, GnIH neurons are also associated with neurotransmitters. In the rhesus macaque, GnIH fibers are closely associated with dopamine and β -endorphin neurons (31). In mice, morphological and electrophysiological studies have revealed functional interactions between GnIH with glutamatergic neurons but not with cholinergic or GABAergic neurons (99). In rats, GPR147 is expressed in dopamine neurons (36). In addition, a recent report in rats has shown no co-expression of GnIH neurons with GABA (39). In rats, GnIH neural population in the DMH express 11 types of serotonin receptors (63). Similar observation has been reported in the Japanese grass lizard (77). These results indicate multiple functions of the GnIH system, in addition to its inhibitory action on reproduction.

FUNCTION OF GnIH-GnIHR SIGNALING IN VERTEBRATE REPRODUCTION

ROLE OF GnIH IN GONADOTROPIN SYNTHESIS AND RELEASE

As the name of the peptide indicates, GnIH peptides act as inhibitory factor in the control of reproduction mainly in birds and mammals (10, 34). Similar findings have been reported in various vertebrate species (52) (**Table 3**). On the contrary, in ray-fin fishes, the role of GnIH peptides in the control of gonadotropin release has been debatable.

Jawless and jawed fish

In female lampreys, treatment of lamprey GnIH (LPXRFa-2) stimulates the expression of lamprey GnRH-III protein in the hypothalamus and GTH β mRNA expression in the pituitary (11).

The first physiological study demonstrating the role of teleost GnIH peptides (goldfish LPXRFa-1, -2, and -3 peptides) was reported in the sockeye salmon, in which goldfish LPXRFa peptides increase the release of LH, FSH, and growth hormone (GH) from cultured pituitary cells (48). Similarly, an *in vivo* study in the goldfish has shown that GnIH significantly increases pituitary levels of mRNAs for LH β and FSH β in a reproductive stage-dependent manner (100). Goldfish GnIH (gfLPXRFa-1) peptide treatment to the grass puffer significantly stimulates FSH β and LH β gene expression (15). Our recent study in the female tilapia has shown that tilapia LPXRFa-2 peptides positively increase LH and FSH release *in vitro* and *in vivo* (16).

In contrast, intraperitoneal administration of zebrafish GnIH (LPXRFa-3) to goldfish decreases the plasma LH levels (14). Similarly, inhibitory effects of GnIH on circulating serum LH levels have been demonstrated during the early to later stages of recrude-scence in the goldfish (66, 100). These differences in gonadotropin responses to GnIH seen in different and in the same fish species (summarized in **Table 3**) can be explained by a recent physiological study conducted in the goldfish (54). Intraperitoneal injections of goldfish GnIH-II peptide and GnIH-III peptide significantly decreases FSH β mRNA levels, whereas *in vitro* application of GnIH has no effect on gonadotropin synthesis. However, an inhibition

of GnRH-stimulated LH β and FSH β synthesis has been observed when GnIH-III was applied to primary pituitary cell cultures (54). Collectively, these reports in ray-fin fish species suggest that the inhibitory action of GnIH on gonadotropin synthesis/release is closely associated with the reproductive stages in fish, which can be modulated by GnRH-dependent mechanism of action as in birds and mammals (26, 95).

Birds and mammals

In birds and mammals, GnIH reduces gonadotropin release from the anterior pituitary (10, 34), which has been extensively reviewed previously. RFRP-3 inhibits the synthesis and/or release of gonadotropins across various mammalian species, and recently, it has also been found that RFRP-1 is capable of inhibiting the release of gonadotropins in hamsters (40). Indeed, in sheep, GnIH (GnIH-3) peptide levels in the portal blood are around 2-3 pg/ml during the breeding season but increase to 4-8 pg/ml during the non-breeding season (82). In rats, the central administration of GnIH (RFRP3-8) peptides has shown to suppress the circulating LH levels at the dose of 1 nmol/injection in vivo, and GnIH suppresses gonadotropin secretion from pituitary culture at the concentration of 10⁻⁸ M in vitro (108). However, in rufous-winged sparrows (Aimophila carpalis), there is no effect of peripheral injections of GnIH on basal plasma LH levels and on GnRH-elicited LH secretion (104). This could be due to the shorter half-life of GnIH peptides in vivo compared with in vitro. In ewes, the half-life of peripherally injected GnIH in portal blood is 6.03 ± 0.30 min in vivo (82). While under in vitro condition, the half-life of GnIH (RFRP3-8) peptides is 14.3 min in rat serum (108).

ROLE OF GnIH IN SOCIO-SEXUAL BEHAVIORS

Gonadotropin-inhibitory hormone is also involved in the regulation of reproductive and social behaviors (**Table 3**) (109).

Jawless and jawed fish

The role of GnIH orthologs in socio-sexual behaviors has not been demonstrated in jawless and jawed fish species. Nevertheless, a recent study has suggested GnIH as a regulator of neuroestrogen synthesis (110) and the potential involvement of neuroestrogen in socio-sexual behaviors has been demonstrated in several jawed fish species. In a sex-changing fish (*Lythrypnus dalli*), socially induced decrease in brain aromatase levels correspond with increased aggression (111). Male Endler guppy (*Poecilia reticulata*) treated with the aromatase inhibitor show reduce of courtship activities (112). In the African cichlid fish (*Astatotilapia burtoni*), males treated with aromatase inhibitor show decrease aggressive, but not reproductive behaviors (113).

Birds

Female white-crowned sparrows injected with GnIH show inhibition of copulation-solicitation with the reduction of circulating LH levels (27). In the European starlings, there is close association between social and breeding status and GnIH levels in the brain (114). Indeed, bird pairs (male and female) with nest (winner) have significantly different numbers of GnIH peptide-producing cells than those without nest (losers), suggesting that GnIH may

Table 3 | Functions of GnIH and its homologous peptides from jawless fish to mammals.

Animal	Species	GnIH types	Functions	Reference
JAWLESS FISH				
Sea lamprey	Petromyzon marinus	LPXRFa-2	Stimulation of GnRH-III synthesis and GTH β mRNA expression	(11)
JAWED FISH				
Goldfish	Carassius	gfLPXRFa-1	Stimulation of GTH and GH release	(48)
	auratus	gfLPXRFa-2	Stimulation of GTH and GH release	(48)
			Inhibition of LH and FSH synthesis	(54)
		gfLPXRFa-3	Stimulation of GTH and GH release	(48)
			Inhibition of LH synthesis	(54)
			Inhibition of GnRH-elicited FSH synthesis	(54)
			Stimulation of GTH synthesis and release in prespawning fish	(66, 100)
			Inhibition of GTH synthesis in early to later stages of gonadal recrudescence	(100)
			Inhibition of GnRH-elicited GTH synthesis in early and mid gonadal recrudescence	(66)
Zebrafish	Danio rerio	gfLPXRFa-3	Inhibition of GTH release	(14)
Grass puffer	Takifugu niphobles	gfLPXRFa-1	Stimulation of GTH synthesis	(15)
Nile tilapia	Oreochromis niloticus	LPXRFa-2	Stimulation of LH and FSH release (in vivo and in vitro)	(16)
AMPHIBIAN				
Bullfrog	Rana	fGRP	Stimulation of GH release	(17)
	catesbeiana	fGRP-RP-2	Stimulation of GH/PRL release	(19)
BIRD				
Japanese quail	Coturnix japonica	GnlH	Inhibition of GTH synthesis and release	(10, 101)
Chicken	Gallus gallus	GnlH	Inhibition of GTH synthesis and release	(102)
			Inhibition of LH release in immature but not mature chickens	(60)
			Stimulation of feeding behavior	(103)
		GnIH-RP-1	Stimulation of feeding behavior	(103)
		GnIH-RP-2	Stimulation of feeding behavior	(103)
Gambel's	Zonotrichia	GnlH	Inhibition of GnRH-elicited GTH release	(26, 27)
white-crowned	leucophrys		Inhibition of reproductive behavior	
sparrow	gambelii			
Song sparrows	Melospiza	GnlH	Inhibiting GnBH-induced I H release	(26)
oong opanono	melodia	China		(===)
Rufous-winged	Aimophila	GnlH	No effect on LH release and GnRH-elicited LH secretion	(104)
sparrow	carpalis			
MAMMALS				
Human being	Homo sapiens	RFRP-1	Stimulation of PRL release	(36)
Mouse	Mus musculus	RFRP-3	Suppressive action on the excitability of GnRH neurons	(105)
Rat	Rattus	RFRP-1	Stimulation of ACTH and oxytocin release	(106)
	norvegicus	RFRP-3	Stimulation of ACTH and oxytocin release	(106)
			Stimulation of GH secretion	(38)
			Inhibition of GTH release	(38, 49)
			Inhibition of GnRH-elicited GTH release	(49)
			Inhibition of reproductive behavior	(38)
			Stimulation of feeding behavior	(38, 49)
			IND Effect on basal LH secretion, but inhibition of GNKH-elicited LH release	(୪୪)

(Continued)

Table 3 | Continued

Animal	Species	GnIH types	Functions	Reference
Syrian golden hamster	Mesocricetus auratus	RFRP-1 RFRP-3	Inhibition of GTH release Inhibition of GTH release	(34) (34, 40, 64)
Bovine	Bos taurus	RFRP-3	Inhibition of GnRH-elicited GTH release	(50)
Ovine	Ovis aries	RFRP-3	Inhibition of GnRH-elicited GTH synthesis and release Reduction of the amplitude of LH pulses	(43, 107)

play a key role in the switch from mating and aggressive behaviors to those of parental care (114). Similarly, in the male quail, the role of GnIH in aggressive and sexual behaviors has been demonstrated (115), which has been suggested to be regulated by increasing neuroestrogen synthesis (110).

Mammals

In rats, GnIH injections suppress male sex behaviors (38). On the contrary, in a study in non-human primates, ewes, and rats, there is no effect of GnIH on sexual behavior (116), which could be due to different injection conditions (109). In the female Syrian hamsters, GnIH treatment inhibits sexual motivation and precopulatory behavior, but has no effect on copulatory behavior (117). GnIH is critical for the regulation of socio-sexual arousal, motivation, and performance in vertebrates (110). Therefore, changes in socio-sexual behaviors that are influenced by neuroestrogen levels can be modulated by GnIH in fish as in birds.

REGULATORS OF GnIH SYSTEM

In addition to the role of GnIH, its regulatory mechanism has also been well examined (52, 85, 118). For example, GnIH neurons express steroid receptors (ER α and AR), which are responsible for steroid response in GnIH neurons (34, 119). There are numerous factors that suppress reproduction and these have been demonstrated as regulators of the GnIH system. GnIH system is known to be regulated by environmental cues particularly seasonal- and diurnal-rhythmicity (120–122). Furthermore, seasonal or photoperiod-dependent alterations of GnIH neurons indicate the modulatory role of melatonin in GnIH expression and synthesis (123).

Seasonal regulation

Jawless and jawed fish. Seasonal effect on GnIH orthologs has not been demonstrated in jawless fish species. In the goldfish, the effect of GnIH injections on the reduction of circulating LH levels is closely associated with seasonal dependent gonadal maturation stages (100). Interestingly, in the grass puffer, GnIH and GnIH receptor gene expression patterns are synchronized with diurnal and circadian rhythmicity, which indicates the involvement of GnIH system in the regulation of lunar-synchronized spawning (15). Furthermore, the potential neuronal mechanism of seasonaldependent change in GnIH system has been demonstrated (15). However, there is no direct evidence that demonstrates melatonin action on GnIH in fish, although the role of melatonin in the regulation of fish reproduction has been well recognized (124, 125). Nevertheless, in some teleosts species, there is direct projection from the pineal organ to the NPPv in the hypothalamus (74, 75), where GnIH neurons exist in teleost species. These results indicate that the GnIH system plays an important role to transmit photoperiodic cues via melatonin signaling in vertebrate reproduction.

Amphibians. In newts, peripheral treatment (intraperitoneal injection) of melatonin (at 1 h post-injection) or treatment in water containing melatonin (for 2 weeks) induces LPXRFa gene expression in the brain (21). Similarly, in bullfrogs, fGRP neurons in the SCN express Mel_{1b} , a melatonin receptor subtype (18). Furthermore, the expression of fGRP precursor mRNA is photoperiodically controlled, which increases under short-day photoperiods, when the nocturnal duration of melatonin secretion increases (18), suggesting stimulatory action of melatonin on fGRP secretion.

Birds. In the song sparrows, GnIH peptide levels are highest at the end of the breeding season (78). Similarly, in the Rufouswinged sparrow (A. carpalis), male birds during the breeding season have fewer, less densely labeled GnIH cell bodies than birds before the breeding season (80). While in the Australian zebra finches (Taeniopygia guttata), GnIH cell number and size, as well as GnIH mRNA levels are similar in the breeding and the nonbreeding conditions (126). In the Japanese quail, GnIH mRNA levels decrease significantly in the pinealectomized birds (127). Furthermore, melatonin administration causes a dose-dependent increase in the expression of GnIH precursor mRNA as well as the production and release of mature peptide, which is modulated via Mel_{1c} receptor subtype (127, 128). Interestingly, in the song birds, the pineal gland conveys photoperiodic information to the vocal control system to regulate song behavior (129). Furthermore, a recent study in female great tits (Parus major) has shown that melatonin treatment delays clutch initiation (130). Interestingly, one of the song-control nucleus in the telencephalic area, called area X is sensitive to melatonin (131) and GnIH neurons may have association with the area X (79). Therefore, it would be interesting to look into the possible association between GnIH system and song behavior.

Mammals. Similar to other vertebrates, mammalian GnIH is also influenced by seasonal change. In the sheep, lower expression of RFRP levels in the brain is concurrent with the breeding season (45). In Syrian and Siberian hamsters, RFRP mRNA and the number of RFRP-immunoreactive cell bodies decrease under short-day photoperiod (132). Furthermore, in the Syrian hamsters



potential functions. Environmental cues such as social stress or seasonal/diurnal change influence on GnIH neurons via hormonal mediators such as corticosterone or melatonin. GnIH neurons negatively act on GnRH-I and GnRH-II neurons, which influence on gonadotropin (LH and FSH) secretion in the pituitary and reproductive and/or food intake behaviors, respectively. In jawless and jawed fish, GnIH neurons send projection to GnRH-III neurons, which may regulate social behaviors. In mammals, GnIH neurons are also closely associated with kisspeptin neurons. However, the role of GnIH in kisspeptin neurons remains unknown.

treated with melatonin (60 days), RFRP mRNA levels significantly decrease in the brain (132).

Stress regulation

GnIH has also been demonstrated as a modulator linking stress and reproduction in several vertebrate species. In addition, in birds and mammals, GnIH neurons are sensitive to stress hormones such as glucocorticoid or corticotropin-releasing hormone (CRH) (96, 133, 134).

Jawless and jawed fish. There is no report demonstrating the involvement of GnIH in stress response in jawless and jawed fish. However, our promoter prediction search with the ALGGEN PROMO with TRANSFAC database v. 8.3 (135, 136) reveals the presence of a putative glucocorticoids response elements (GRE) at -983 bp upstream of the zebrafish GnIH gene promoter sequence. In addition, there are several putative GRE sites within -2,000 bp upstream of zebrafish GnIHR genes (GnIHR1: at -1,755 and -1,976 bp; GnIHR2: at -30, -260, -265, -344, -1,642, and -1,942 bp; GnRHR3: at -909 and -1,294 bp). These results indicate that the role of GnIH signaling could be evolutionarily conserved in the vertebrates.

Birds. In the house sparrows (*Passer domesticus*), there is a significant increase in GnIH positive neurons in stressed birds (137). In the European starlings, plasma corticosterone concentration is

positively correlated with GnIH mRNA abundance at the middle of the breeding season (114). In the Japanese quail, corticosterone treatment increases GnIH mRNA expression in the diencephalon (134). Furthermore, glucocorticoid receptor (GR) is expressed in quail GnIH neurons (134).

Mammals. In male rats, acute and chronic immobilization stress leads to an upregulation of GnIH gene expression (133). Furthermore, corticosterone treatment increased GnIH mRNA expression in a GnIH-expressing cell line, rHypoE-23, derived from the rat hypothalamus (138), which can be blocked by GR antagonist (134, 139). In male rats, 53% of GnIH neurons co-express GR, and 11.8% of GnIH neurons co-express CRH receptor1 (133). Furthermore, one functional GRE has recently been identified in the promoter region of rat GnIH gene (134), suggesting that corticosterone directly induces GnIH transcription via GR.

SUMMARY

GnIH is an inhibitory hypothalamic RFamide neuropeptide that has been characterized in various vertebrates including in the fish species (10, 14, 34, 52, 54). GnIH fibers and GnIH receptors are widely distributed in the brain as well as in the pituitary to regulate gonadotropin release (10, 34, 59, 81). GnIH fibers are also seen in close association with cells expressing other reproductive neuropeptides such as GnRH and kisspeptin neurons. GnIH and GnIH receptor signaling is also involved in several reproductive and non-reproductive functions, such as socio-sexual behaviors, appetite regulation, and stress response. Although the structure and function of the GnIH system is highly conserved in birds, mammals, and non-mammalian vertebrate species (Figure 4), there are still several questions that remain to be addressed in the case of fish GnIH because fish utilize a variety of reproductive strategies (140). For example, since the fish pituitary lacks the portal system of the ME and it is directly innervated by neurosecretory fibers (141), it would be interesting to know how GnIH acts on gonadotropes, whether directly or indirectly via other hypophysiotropic neurons such as GnRH neurons or the pineal gland. To understand the functional and physiological significance of vertebrate GnIH, further studies of GnIH system in a variety of vertebrates in particular in fish species would be very important.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

Satoshi Ogawa wrote the paper. Ishwar S. Parhar edited the paper.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

This work was supported by grants from the Malaysian Ministry of Higher Education, FRGS/2/2010/ST/MUSM/03/2 and FRGS/1/2013/SKK01/MUSM/03/2 (to Satoshi Ogawa), the Malaysian Ministry of Malaysian Ministry of Science, Technology, and Innovation, 02-02-10-SF0044 (to Ishwar S. Parhar), 02-02-10-SF0161 (to Ishwar S. Parhar), and 02-02-10-SF0162 (to Satoshi Ogawa) and Monash University Malaysia, SO-10-01 (to Satoshi Ogawa), IP-09-01 (to Ishwar S. Parhar), and Neuroscience Research Strength grant (to Ishwar S. Parhar).

REFERENCES

- Belchetz P, Plant T, Nakai Y, Keogh E, Knobil E. Hypophysial responses to continuous and intermittent delivery of hypopthalamic gonadotropin-releasing hormone. *Science* (1978) **202**:631–3. doi:10.1126/science.100883
- Marshall JC, Kelch RP. Gonadotropin-releasing hormone: role of pulsatile secretion in the regulation of reproduction. *N Engl J Med* (1986) 315:1459–68. doi:10.1056/NEJM198612043152306
- Schoech SJ, Rensel MA, Bridge ES, Boughton RK, Wilcoxen TE. Environment, glucocorticoids, and the timing of reproduction. *Gen Comp Endocrinol* (2009) 163:201–7. doi:10.1016/j.ygcen.2008.09.009
- 4. Tena-Sempere M. GPR54 and kisspeptin in reproduction. *Hum Reprod Update* (2006) **12**:631–9. doi:10.1093/humupd/dml023
- Roseweir AK, Millar RP. The role of kisspeptin in the control of gonadotrophin secretion. *Hum Reprod Update* (2009) 15:203–12. doi:10.1093/humupd/ dmn058
- Irwig MS, Fraley GS, Smith JT, Acohido BV, Popa SM, Cunningham MJ, et al. Kisspeptin activation of gonadotropin releasing hormone neurons and regulation of KiSS-1 mRNA in the male rat. *Neuroendocrinology* (2004) 80:264–72. doi:10.1159/000083140
- Clarkson J, Herbison AE. Postnatal development of kisspeptin neurons in mouse hypothalamus; sexual dimorphism and projections to gonadotropinreleasing hormone neurons. *Endocrinology* (2006) 147:5817–25. doi:10.1210/ en.2006-0787
- Ramaswamy S, Guerriero KA, Gibbs RB, Plant TM. Structural interactions between kisspeptin and GnRH neurons in the mediobasal hypothalamus of the male rhesus monkey (*Macaca mulatta*) as revealed by double immunofluorescence and confocal microscopy. *Endocrinology* (2008) 149:4387–95. doi:10.1210/en.2008-0438
- Parhar IS, Ogawa S, Sakuma Y. Laser-captured single digoxigenin-labeled neurons of gonadotropin-releasing hormone types reveal a novel G protein-coupled receptor (Gpr54) during maturation in cichlid fish. *Endocrinology* (2004) 145:3613–8. doi:10.1210/en.2004-0395
- Tsutsui K, Saigoh E, Ukena K, Teranishi H, Fujisawa Y, Kikuchi M, et al. A novel avian hypothalamic peptide inhibiting gonadotropin release. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* (2000) 275:661–7. doi:10.1006/bbrc.2000.3350
- Osugi T, Daukss D, Gazda K, Ubuka T, Kosugi T, Nozaki M, et al. Evolutionary origin of the structure and function of gonadotropin-inhibitory hormone: insights from lampreys. *Endocrinology* (2012) **153**:2362–74. doi:10.1210/en. 2011-2046
- Tsutsui K, Osugi T. Evolutionary origin and divergence of GnIH and its homologous peptides. *Gen Comp Endocrinol* (2009) 161:30–3. doi:10.1016/j.ygcen. 2008.10.002
- Sawada K, Ukena K, Satake H, Iwakoshi E, Minakata H, Tsutsui K. Novel fish hypothalamic neuropeptide. *Eur J Biochem* (2002) 269:6000–8. doi:10.1046/j. 1432-1033.2002.03351.x
- Zhang Y, Li S, Liu Y, Lu D, Chen H, Huang X, et al. Structural diversity of the gnih/gnih receptor system in teleost: its involvement in early development and the negative control of LH release. *Peptides* (2010) 31:1034–43. doi:10.1016/j.peptides.2010.03.003
- Shahjahan M, Ikegami T, Osugi T, Ukena K, Doi H, Hattori A, et al. Synchronised expressions of LPXRFamide peptide and its receptor genes: seasonal, diurnal and circadian changes during spawning period in grass puffer. J Neuroendocrinol (2011) 23:39–51. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2826.2010.02081.x
- Biran J, Golan M, Mizrahi N, Ogawa S, Parhar I, Sivan BL. LPXRFa, the piscine ortholog of GnIH, and LPXRF receptor positively regulate gonadotropin secretion in tilapia (*Oreochromis niloticus*). *Endocrinology* (2014). doi:10.1210/en. 2013-2047
- Koda A, Ukena K, Teranishi H, Ohta S, Yamamoto K, Kikuyama S, et al. A novel amphibian hypothalamic neuropeptide: isolation, localization, and biological activity. *Endocrinology* (2002) 143:411–9. doi:10.1210/endo.143.2.8630
- Chowdhury VS, Yamamoto K, Saeki I, Hasunuma I, Shimura T, Tsutsui K. Melatonin stimulates the release of growth hormone and prolactin by a possible induction of the expression of frog growth hormone-releasing peptide and its related peptide-2 in the amphibian hypothalamus. *Endocrinology* (2008) 149:962–70. doi:10.1210/en.2007-1427
- Ukena K, Koda A, Yamamoto K, Kobayashi T, Iwakoshi-Ukena E, Minakata H, et al. Novel neuropeptides related to frog growth hormone-releasing peptide: isolation, sequence, and functional analysis. *Endocrinology* (2003) 144:3879–84. doi:10.1210/en.2003-0359

- Chartrel N, Dujardin C, Leprince J, Desrues L, Tonon MC, Cellier E, et al. Isolation, characterization, and distribution of a novel neuropeptide, *Rana* RFamide (R-RFa), in the brain of the European green frog *Rana esculenta. J Comp Neurol* (2002) 448:111–27. doi:10.1002/cne.10253
- Chowdhury VS, Ubuka T, Osugi T, Shimura T, Tsutsui K. Identification, localization and expression of LPXRFamide peptides, and melatonin-dependent induction of their precursor mRNA in the newt brain. *J Endocrinol* (2011) 209:211–20. doi:10.1530/JOE-10-0494
- 22. Bentley GE, Kriegsfeld LJ, Osugi T, Ukena K, O'Brien S, Perfito N, et al. Interactions of gonadotropin-releasing hormone (GnRH) and gonadotropin-inhibitory hormone (GnIH) in birds and mammals. *J Exp Zool A Comp Exp Biol* (2006) **305**:807–14. doi:10.1002/jez.a.306
- Bentley GE, Ubuka T, McGuire NL, Chowdhury VS, Morita Y, Yano T, et al. Gonadotropin-inhibitory hormone and its receptor in the avian reproductive system. *Gen Comp Endocrinol* (2008) 156:34–43. doi:10.1016/j.ygcen. 2007.10.003
- 24. Satake H, Hisada M, Kawada T, Minakata H, Ukena K, Tsutsui K. Characterization of a cDNA encoding a novel avian hypothalamic neuropeptide exerting an inhibitory effect on gonadotropin release. *Biochem J* (2001) **354**:379–85. doi:10.1042/0264-6021:3540379
- Ikemoto T, Park MK. Chicken RFamide-related peptide (GnIH) and two distinct receptor subtypes: identification, molecular characterization, and evolutionary considerations. J Reprod Dev (2005) 51:359–77. doi:10.1262/jrd.16087
- 26. Osugi T, Ukena K, Bentley GE, O'Brien S, Moore IT, Wingfield JC, et al. Gonadotropin-inhibitory hormone in Gambel's white-crowned sparrow (*Zonotrichia leucophrys gambelii*): cDNA identification, transcript localization and functional effects in laboratory and field experiments. *J Endocrinol* (2004) 182:33–42. doi:10.1677/joe.0.1820033
- Bentley GE, Jensen JP, Kaur GJ, Wacker DW, Tsutsui K, Wingfield JC. Rapid inhibition of female sexual behavior by gonadotropin-inhibitory hormone (GnIH). *Horm Behav* (2006) 49:550–5. doi:10.1016/j.yhbeh.2005.12.005
- Ubuka T, Kim S, Huang YC, Reid J, Jiang J, Osugi T, et al. Gonadotropininhibitory hormone neurons interact directly with gonadotropin-releasing hormone-I and -II neurons in European starling brain. *Endocrinology* (2008) 149:268–78. doi:10.1210/en.2007-0983
- Tobari Y, Iijima N, Tsunekawa K, Osugi T, Okanoya K, Tsutsui K, et al. Identification of gonadotropin-inhibitory hormone in the zebra finch (*Taeniopy-gia guttata*): peptide isolation, cDNA cloning and brain distribution. *Peptides* (2010) **31**:816–26. doi:10.1016/j.peptides.2010.01.015
- 30. Ubuka T, Morgan K, Pawson AJ, Osugi T, Chowdhury VS, Minakata H, et al. Identification of human GnIH homologs, RFRP-1 and RFRP-3, and the cognate receptor, GPR147 in the human hypothalamic pituitary axis. *PLoS One* (2009) 4:e8400. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0008400
- 31. Ubuka T, Lai H, Kitani M, Suzuuchi A, Pham V, Cadigan PA, et al. Gonadotropin-inhibitory hormone identification, cDNA cloning, and distribution in rhesus macaque brain. J Comp Neurol (2009) 517:841–55. doi:10.1002/cne.22191
- Bentley GE, Tsutsui K, Kriegsfeld LJ. Recent studies of gonadotropin-inhibitory hormone (GnIH) in the mammalian hypothalamus, pituitary and gonads. *Brain Res* (2010) 1364:62–71. doi:10.1016/j.brainres.2010.10.001
- 33. Smith JT, Shahab M, Pereira A, Pau K-YF, Clarke IJ. Hypothalamic expression of KISS1 and gonadotropin inhibitory hormone genes during the menstrual cycle of a non-human primate. *Biol Reprod* (2010) 83:568–77. doi:10.1095/biolreprod.110.085407
- 34. Kriegsfeld LJ, Mei DF, Bentley GE, Ubuka T, Mason AO, Inoue K, et al. Identification and characterization of a gonadotropin-inhibitory system in the brains of mammals. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2006) 103:2410–5. doi:10.1073/pnas.0511003103
- Poling MC, Quennell JH, Anderson GM, Kauffman AS. Kisspeptin neurones do not directly signal to RFRP-3 neurones but RFRP-3 may directly modulate a subset of hypothalamic kisspeptin cells in mice. *J Neuroendocrinol* (2013) 25:876–86. doi:10.1111/jne.12084
- 36. Hinuma S, Shintani Y, Fukusumi S, Iijima N, Matsumoto Y, Hosoya M, et al. New neuropeptides containing carboxy-terminal RFamide and their receptor in mammals. *Nat Cell Biol* (2000) 2:703–8. doi:10.1038/35036326
- Ukena K, Iwakoshi E, Minakata H, Tsutsui K. A novel rat hypothalamic RFamide-related peptide identified by immunoaffinity chromatography and mass spectrometry. *FEBS Lett* (2002) 512:255–8. doi:10.1016/S0014-5793(02) 02275-5

- Johnson MA, Tsutsui K, Fraley GS. Rat RFamide-related peptide-3 stimulates GH secretion, inhibits LH secretion, and has variable effects on sex behavior in the adult male rat. *Horm Behav* (2007) 51:171–80. doi:10.1016/j.yhbeh.2006. 09.009
- Rizwan M, Harbid A, Inglis M, Quennell J, Anderson G. Evidence that hypothalamic RFamide related peptide-3 neurones are not leptin-responsive in mice and rats. J Neuroendocrinol (2014) 26:247–57. doi:10.1111/jne.12140
- Ubuka T, Inoue K, Fukuda Y, Mizuno T, Ukena K, Kriegsfeld LJ, et al. Identification, expression, and physiological functions of Siberian hamster gonadotropin-inhibitory hormone. *Endocrinology* (2012) 153:373–85. doi:10. 1210/en.2011-1110
- 41. Fukusumi S, Habata Y, Yoshida H, Iijima N, Kawamata Y, Hosoya M, et al. Characteristics and distribution of endogenous RFamide-related peptide-1. *Biochim Biophys Acta* (2001) **1540**:221–32. doi:10.1016/S0167-4889(01) 00135-5
- 42. Yoshida H, Habata Y, Hosoya M, Kawamata Y, Kitada C, Hinuma S. Molecular properties of endogenous RFamide-related peptide-3 and its interaction with receptors. *Biochim Biophys Acta* (2003) **1593**:151–7. doi:10.1016/S0167-4889(02)00389-0
- 43. Clarke IJ, Sari IP, Qi Y, Smith JT, Parkington HC, Ubuka T, et al. Potent action of RFamide-related peptide-3 on pituitary gonadotropes indicative of a hypophysiotropic role in the negative regulation of gonadotropin secretion. *Endocrinology* (2008) 149:5811–21. doi:10.1210/en.2008-0575
- 44. Dardente H, Birnie M, Lincoln GA, Hazlerigg DG. RFamide-Related peptide and its cognate receptor in the sheep: cDNA cloning, mRNA distribution in the hypothalamus and the effect of photoperiod. *J Neuroendocrinol* (2008) 20:1252–9. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2826.2008.01784.x
- 45. Smith JT, Coolen LM, Kriegsfeld LJ, Sari IP, Jaafarzadehshirazi MR, Maltby M, et al. Variation in kisspeptin and RFamide-related peptide (RFRP) expression and terminal connections to gonadotropin-releasing hormone neurons in the brain: a novel medium for seasonal breeding in the sheep. *Endocrinology* (2008) 149:5770–82. doi:10.1210/en.2008-0581
- 46. Qi Y, Oldfield BJ, Clarke IJ. Projections of RFamide-related peptide-3 neurones in the ovine hypothalamus, with special reference to regions regulating energy balance and reproduction. J Neuroendocrinol (2009) 21:690–7. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2826.2009.01886.x
- 47. Li X, Su J, Lei Z, Zhao Y, Jin M, Fang R, et al. Gonadotropin-inhibitory hormone (GnIH) and its receptor in the female pig: cDNA cloning, expression in tissues and expression pattern in the reproductive axis during the estrous cycle. *Peptides* (2012) 36:176–85. doi:10.1016/j.peptides.2012.05.008
- Amano M, Moriyama S, Iigo M, Kitamura S, Amiya N, Yamamori K, et al. Novel fish hypothalamic neuropeptides stimulate the release of gonadotrophins and growth hormone from the pituitary of sockeye salmon. *J Endocrinol* (2006) 188:417–23. doi:10.1677/joe.1.06494
- Murakami M, Matsuzaki T, Iwasa T, Yasui T, Irahara M, Osugi T, et al. Hypophysiotropic role of RFamide-related peptide-3 in the inhibition of LH secretion in female rats. *J Endocrinol* (2008) 199:105–12. doi:10.1677/JOE-08-0197
- 50. Kadokawa H, Shibata M, Tanaka Y, Kojima T, Matsumoto K, Oshima K, et al. Bovine C-terminal octapeptide of RFamide-related peptide-3 suppresses luteinizing hormone (LH) secretion from the pituitary as well as pulsatile LH secretion in bovines. *Domest Anim Endocrinol* (2009) 36:219–24. doi:10.1016/j.domaniend.2009.02.001
- Ubuka T, McGuire NL, Calisi RM, Perfito N, Bentley GE. The control of reproductive physiology and behavior by gonadotropin-inhibitory hormone. *Integr Comp Biol* (2008) 48:560–9. doi:10.1093/icb/icn019
- Tsutsui K, Ubuka T, Bentley GE, Kriegsfeld LJ. Gonadotropin-inhibitory hormone (GnIH): discovery, progress and prospect. *Gen Comp Endocrinol* (2012) 177:305–14. doi:10.1016/j.ygcen.2012.02.013
- Tsutsui K, Bentley GE, Kriegsfeld LJ, Osugi T, Seong JY, Vaudry H. Discovery and evolutionary history of gonadotrophin-inhibitory hormone and kisspeptin: new key neuropeptides controlling reproduction. *J Neuroendocrinol* (2010) 22:716–27. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2826.2010.02018.x
- 54. Qi X, Zhou W, Li S, Lu D, Yi S, Xie R, et al. Evidences for the regulation of GnRH and GTH expression by GnIH in the goldfish, *Carassius auratus. Mol Cell Endocrinol* (2013) 366:9–20. doi:10.1016/j.mce.2012.11.001
- 55. Qi X, Zhou W, Lu D, Wang Q, Zhang H, Li S, et al. Sexual dimorphism of steroidogenesis regulated by GnIH in the goldfish, *Carassius auratus. Biol Reprod* (2013) 88(89):81–7. doi:10.1095/biolreprod.112.105114

- Berthelot C, Brunet F, Chalopin D, Juanchich A, Bernard M, Noel B, et al. The rainbow trout genome provides novel insights into evolution after wholegenome duplication in vertebrates. *Nat Commun* (2014) 5:3657. doi:10.1038/ ncomms4657
- Klein SL, Strausberg RL, Wagner L, Pontius J, Clifton SW, Richardson P. Genetic and genomic tools for *Xenopus* research: the NIH *Xenopus* initiative. *Dev Dyn* (2002) 225:384–91. doi:10.1002/dvdy.10174
- Vonk FJ, Casewell NR, Henkel CV, Heimberg AM, Jansen HJ, McCleary RJ, et al. The king cobra genome reveals dynamic gene evolution and adaptation in the snake venom system. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2013) 110:20651–6. doi:10.1073/pnas.1314702110
- Yin H, Ukena K, Ubuka T, Tsutsui K. A novel G protein-coupled receptor for gonadotropin-inhibitory hormone in the Japanese quail (*Coturnix japonica*): identification, expression and binding activity. *J Endocrinol* (2005) 184:257–66. doi:10.1677/joe.1.05926
- Maddineni SR, Ocón-Grove OM, Krzysik-Walker SM, Hendricks GL, Ramachandran R. Gonadotropin-inhibitory hormone (GnIH) receptor gene is expressed in the chicken ovary: potential role of GnIH in follicular maturation. *Reproduction* (2008) 135:267–74. doi:10.1530/REP-07-0369
- Shimizu M, Bédécarrats GY. Activation of the chicken gonadotropin-inhibitory hormone receptor reduces gonadotropin releasing hormone receptor signaling. *Gen Comp Endocrinol* (2010) 167:331–7. doi:10.1016/j.ygcen.2010.03.029
- 62. Vassilatis DK, Hohmann JG, Zeng H, Li F, Ranchalis JE, Mortrud MT, et al. The G protein-coupled receptor repertoires of human and mouse. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2003) **100**:4903–8. doi:10.1073/pnas.0230374100
- 63. Soga T, Wong DW, Clarke IJ, Parhar IS. Citalopram (antidepressant) administration causes sexual dysfunction in male mice through RF-amide related peptide in the dorsomedial hypothalamus. *Neuropharmacology* (2010) **59**:77–85. doi:10.1016/j.neuropharm.2010.03.018
- 64. Gibson EM, Humber SA, Jain S, Williams WP III, Zhao S, Bentley GE, et al. Alterations in RFamide-related peptide expression are coordinated with the preovulatory luteinizing hormone surge. *Endocrinology* (2008) 149:4958–69. doi:10.1210/en.2008-0316
- 65. Zhao S, Zhu E, Yang C, Bentley GE, Tsutsui K, Kriegsfeld LJ. RFamiderelated peptide and messenger ribonucleic acid expression in mammalian testis: association with the spermatogenic cycle. *Endocrinology* (2010) 151:617–27. doi:10.1210/en.2009-0978
- 66. Moussavi M, Wlasichuk M, Chang JP, Habibi HR. Seasonal effect of gonadotrophin inhibitory hormone on gonadotrophin-releasing hormoneinduced gonadotroph functions in the goldfish pituitary. J Neuroendocrinol (2013) 25:506–16. doi:10.1111/jne.12024
- Bonini JA, Jones KA, Adham N, Forray C, Artymyshyn R, Durkin MM, et al. Identification and characterization of two G protein-coupled receptors for neuropeptide FF. J Biol Chem (2000) 275:39324–31. doi:10.1074/jbc.M004385200
- Liu Q, Guan X-M, Martin WJ, McDonald TP, Clements MK, Jiang Q, et al. Identification and characterization of novel mammalian neuropeptide FF-like peptides that attenuate morphine-induced antinociception. *J Biol Chem* (2001) 276:36961–9. doi:10.1074/jbc.M105308200
- Ubuka T, Son YL, Bentley GE, Millar RP, Tsutsui K. Gonadotropin-inhibitory hormone (GnIH), GnIH receptor and cell signaling. *Gen Comp Endocrinol* (2013) 190:10–7. doi:10.1016/j.ygcen.2013.02.030
- Gouarderes C, Mazarguil H, Mollereau C, Chartrel N, Leprince J, Vaudry H, et al. Functional differences between NPFF1 and NPFF2 receptor coupling: high intrinsic activities of RFamide-related peptides on stimulation of [35S]GTPgammaS binding. *Neuropharmacology* (2007) 52:376–86. doi:10. 1016/j.neuropharm.2006.07.034
- Tsutsui K, Ukena K. Hypothalamic LPXRF-amide peptides in vertebrates: identification, localization and hypophysiotropic activity. *Peptides* (2006) 27:1121–9. doi:10.1016/j.peptides.2005.06.036
- 72. Biswas S, Jadhao AG, Pinelli C, Palande NV, Tsutsui K. GnIH and GnRH expressions in the central nervous system and pituitary of Indian major carp, *Labeo rohita* during ontogeny: an immunocytochemical study. *Gen Comp Endocrinol* (2014). doi:10.1016/j.ygcen.2014.06.005
- Stewart AJ, Katz AA, Millar RP, Morgan K. Retention and silencing of prepro-GnRH-II and type II GnRH receptor genes in mammals. *Neuroendocrinology* (2009) 90:416–32. doi:10.1159/000233303
- Ekström P, van Veen T. Central connections of the pineal organ in the threespined stickleback, *Gasterosteus aculeatus L* (Teleostei). *Cell Tissue Res* (1983) 232:141–55. doi:10.1007/BF00222380

- 75. Ekström P, van Veen T. Pineal neural connections with the brain in two teleosts, the crucian carp and the European eel. *J Pineal Res* (1984) 1:245–61. doi:10.1111/j.1600-079X.1984.tb00216.x
- Puzdrowski RL, Northcutt RG. Central projections of the pineal complex in the silver lamprey *Ichthyomyzon unicuspis*. *Cell Tissue Res* (1989) 255:269–74. doi:10.1007/BF00224108
- 77. Kawano E, Takahata Y, Oishi T, Ukena K, Tsutsui K, Tamotsu S. Neural interaction of gonadotropin-regulating hormone immunoreactive neurons and the suprachiasmatic nucleus with the paraventricular organ in the Japanese grass lizard (*Takydromus tachydromoides*). Zoolog Sci (2006) 23:277–87. doi:10.2108/zsj.23.277
- Bentley GE, Perfito N, Ukena K, Tsutsui K, Wingfield JC. Gonadotropininhibitory peptide in song sparrows (*Melospiza melodia*) in different reproductive conditions, and in house sparrows (*Passer domesticus*) relative to chickengonadotropin-releasing hormone. J Neuroendocrinol (2003) 15:794–802. doi: 10.1046/j.1365-2826.2003.01062.x
- Ukena K, Ubuka T, Tsutsui K. Distribution of a novel avian gonadotropininhibitory hormone in the quail brain. *Cell Tissue Res* (2003) 312:73–9. doi:10.1007/s00441-003-0700-x
- Small TW, Sharp PJ, Bentley GE, Millar RP, Tsutsui K, Mura E, et al. Photoperiod-independent hypothalamic regulation of luteinizing hormone secretion in a free-living sonoran desert bird, the rufous-winged sparrow (*Aimophila carpalis*). Brain Behav Evol (2008) 71:127–42. doi:10.1159/ 000111459
- Soga T, Kitahashi T, Clarke IJ, Parhar IS. Gonadotropin-inhibitory hormone promoter-driven enhanced green fluorescent protein expression decreases during aging in female rats. *Endocrinology* (2014) 155:1944–55. doi:10.1210/en. 2013-1786
- Smith JT, Ross Young I, Veldhuis JD, Clarke IJ. Gonadotropin-inhibitory hormone (GnIH) secretion into the ovine hypophyseal portal system. *Endocrinol*ogy (2012) 153:3368–75. doi:10.1210/en.2012-1088
- Rizwan MZ, Porteous R, Herbison AE, Anderson GM. Cells expressing RFamide-related peptide-1/3, the mammalian gonadotropin-inhibitory hormone orthologs, are not hypophysiotropic neuroendocrine neurons in the rat. *Endocrinology* (2009) 150:1413–20. doi:10.1210/en.2008-1287
- 84. Iwasa T, Matsuzaki T, Murakami M, Kinouchi R, Osugi T, Gereltsetseg G, et al. Developmental changes in the mammalian gonadotropin-inhibitory hormone (GnIH) ortholog RFamide-related peptide (RFRP) and its cognate receptor GPR147 in the rat hypothalamus. *Int J Dev Neurosci* (2012) **30**:31–7. doi:10.1016/j.ijdevneu.2011.10.003
- Ubuka T, Son YL, Tobari Y, Narihiro M, Bentley GE, Kriegsfeld LJ, et al. Central and direct regulation of testicular activity by gonadotropin-inhibitory hormone and its receptor. *Front Endocrinol (Lausanne)* (2014) 5:8. doi:10.3389/ fendo.2014.00008
- Tsutsui K, Bentley GE, Bedecarrats G, Osugi T, Ubuka T, Kriegsfeld LJ. Gonadotropin-inhibitory hormone (GnIH) and its control of central and peripheral reproductive function. *Front Neuroendocrinol* (2010) 31:284–95. doi:10.1016/j.yfrne.2010.03.001
- Singh P, Krishna A, Sridaran R, Tsutsui K. Changes in GnRH I, bradykinin and their receptors and GnIH in the ovary of *Calotes versicolor* during reproductive cycle. *Gen Comp Endocrinol* (2008) 159:158–69. doi:10.1016/j.ygcen. 2008.08.016
- McGuire NL, Bentley GE. A functional neuropeptide system in vertebrate gonads: gonadotropin-inhibitory hormone and its receptor in testes of fieldcaught house sparrow (*Passer domesticus*). Gen Comp Endocrinol (2010) 166:565–72. doi:10.1016/j.ygcen.2010.01.010
- McGuire NL, Kangas K, Bentley GE. Effects of melatonin on peripheral reproductive function: regulation of testicular GnIH and testosterone. *Endocrinology* (2011) 152:3461–70. doi:10.1210/en.2011-1053
- Singh P, Krishna A, Sridaran R, Tsutsui K. Immunohistochemical localization of GnRH and RFamide-related peptide-3 in the ovaries of mice during the estrous cycle. J Mol Histol (2011) 42:371–81. doi:10.1007/s10735-011-9340-8
- Oishi H, Klausen C, Bentley GE, Osugi T, Tsutsui K, Gilks CB, et al. The human gonadotropin-inhibitory hormone ortholog RFamide-related peptide-3 suppresses gonadotropin-induced progesterone production in human granulosa cells. *Endocrinology* (2012) 153:3435–45. doi:10.1210/en.2012-1066
- Anjum S, Tsutsui K. Inhibitory roles of the mammalian GnIH ortholog RFRP-3 in testicular activities in adult mice. J Endocrinol (2014) 223(1):79–91. doi:10.1530/JOE-14-0333

- Singh P, Krishna A, Tsutsui K. Effects of gonadotropin-inhibitory hormone on folliculogenesis and steroidogenesis of cyclic mice. *Fertil Steril* (2011) 95:1397–404. doi:10.1016/j.fertnstert.2010.03.052
- Poling MC, Kim J, Dhamija S, Kauffman AS. Development, sex steroid regulation, and phenotypic characterization of RFamide-related peptide (Rfrp) gene expression and RFamide receptors in the mouse hypothalamus. *Endocrinology* (2012) 153:1827–40. doi:10.1210/en.2011-2049
- Rizwan MZ, Poling MC, Corr M, Cornes PA, Augustine RA, Quennell JH, et al. RFamide-related peptide-3 receptor gene expression in GnRH and kisspeptin neurons and GnRH-dependent mechanism of action. *Endocrinology* (2012) 153:3770–9. doi:10.1210/en.2012-1133
- Soga T, Dalpatadu S, Wong D, Parhar I. Neonatal dexamethasone exposure down-regulates GnRH expression through the GnIH pathway in female mice. *Neuroscience* (2012) 218:56–64. doi:10.1016/j.neuroscience.2012.05.023
- Umatani C, Abe H, Oka Y. Neuropeptide RFRP inhibits the pacemaker activity of terminal nerve GnRH neurons. J Neurophysiol (2013) 109:2354–63. doi:10.1152/jn.00712.2012
- Fu L-Y, van den Pol AN. Kisspeptin directly excites anorexigenic proopiomelanocortin neurons but inhibits orexigenic neuropeptide Y cells by an indirect synaptic mechanism. J Neurosci (2010) 30:10205–19. doi:10.1523/ JNEUROSCI.2098-10.2010
- Wu M, Dumalska I, Morozova E, Van Den Pol AN, Alreja M. Gonadotropin inhibitory hormone inhibits basal forebrain vGluT2-gonadotropin-releasing hormone neurons via a direct postsynaptic mechanism. *J Physiol* (2009) 587:1401–11. doi:10.1113/jphysiol.2008.166447
- Moussavi M, Wlasichuk M, Chang JP, Habibi HR. Seasonal effect of GnIH on gonadotrope functions in the pituitary of goldfish. *Mol Cell Endocrinol* (2012) 350:53–60. doi:10.1016/j.mce.2011.11.020
- 101. Ubuka T, Ukena K, Sharp PJ, Bentley GE, Tsutsui K. Gonadotropin-inhibitory hormone inhibits gonadal development and maintenance by decreasing gonadotropin synthesis and release in male quail. *Endocrinology* (2006) 147:1187–94. doi:10.1210/en.2005-1178
- 102. Ciccone N, Dunn I, Boswell T, Tsutsui K, Ubuka T, Ukena K, et al. Gonadotrophin inhibitory hormone depresses gonadotrophin α and folliclestimulating hormone β subunit expression in the pituitary of the domestic chicken. *J Neuroendocrinol* (2004) **16**:999–1006. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2826. 2005.01260.x
- 103. Tachibana T, Sato M, Takahashi H, Ukena K, Tsutsui K, Furuse M. Gonadotropin-inhibiting hormone stimulates feeding behavior in chicks. *Brain Res* (2005) 1050:94–100. doi:10.1016/j.brainres.2005.05.035
- 104. Deviche P, Small T, Sharp P, Tsutsui K. Control of luteinizing hormone and testosterone secretion in a flexibly breeding male passerine, the rufouswinged sparrow, *Aimophila carpalis. Gen Comp Endocrinol* (2006) 149:226–35. doi:10.1016/j.ygcen.2006.06.004
- 105. Ducret E, Anderson GM, Herbison AE. RFamide-related peptide-3 (RFRP-3), a mammalian gonadotropin-inhibitory hormone ortholog, regulates gonadotropin-releasing hormone (GnRH) neuron firing in the mouse. *Endocrinology* (2009) **150**(6):2799–804. doi:10.1210/en.2008-1623
- 106. Kaewwongse M, Takayanagi Y, Onaka T. Effects of RFamide-related peptide (RFRP)-1 and RFRP-3 on oxytocin release and anxiety-related behaviour in rats. J Neuroendocrinol (2011) 23:20–7. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2826.2010. 02077.x
- 107. Sari IP, Rao A, Smith JT, Tilbrook AJ, Clarke IJ. Effect of RF-amide-related peptide-3 on luteinizing hormone and follicle-stimulating hormone synthesis and secretion in ovine pituitary gonadotropes. *Endocrinology* (2009) 150:5549–56. doi:10.1210/en.2009-0775
- 108. Pineda R, Garcia-Galiano D, Sanchez-Garrido MA, Romero M, Ruiz-Pino F, Aguilar E, et al. Characterization of the inhibitory roles of RFRP3, the mammalian ortholog of GnIH, in the control of gonadotropin secretion in the rat: in vivo and in vitro studies. *Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab* (2010) **299:**E39–46. doi:10.1152/ajpendo.00108.2010
- 109. Calisi RM. An integrative overview of the role of gonadotropin-inhibitory hormone in behavior: applying Tinbergen's four questions. *Gen Comp Endocrinol* (2014) 203:95–105. doi:10.1016/j.ygcen.2014.03.028
- 110. Ubuka T, Haraguchi S, Tobari Y, Narihiro M, Ishikawa K, Hayashi T, et al. Hypothalamic inhibition of socio-sexual behaviour by increasing neuroestrogen synthesis. *Nat Commun* (2014) 5:3061. doi:10.1038/ncomms4061
- 111. Black MP, Balthazart J, Baillien M, Grober MS. Socially induced and rapid increases in aggression are inversely related to brain aromatase activity in

a sex-changing fish, Lythrypnus dalli. Proc Biol Sci (2005) 272:2435-40. doi:10.1098/rspb.2005.3210

- 112. Hallgren SL, Linderoth M, Olsén KH. Inhibition of cytochrome p450 brain aromatase reduces two male specific sexual behaviours in the male Endler guppy (*Poecilia reticulata*). Gen Comp Endocrinol (2006) 147:323–8. doi:10.1016/j. ygcen.2006.02.005
- 113. Huffman LS, O'Connell LA, Hofmann HA. Aromatase regulates aggression in the African cichlid fish Astatotilapia burtoni. Physiol Behav (2013) 11(2– 113):77–83. doi:10.1016/j.physbeh.2013.02.004
- 114. Calisi RM, Díaz-Muñoz SL, Wingfield JC, Bentley GE. Social and breeding status are associated with the expression of GnIH. *Genes Brain Behav* (2011) 10:557–64. doi:10.1111/j.1601-183X.2011.00693.x
- 115. Ubuka T, Mizuno T, Fukuda Y, Bentley GE, Wingfield JC, Tsutsui K. RNA interference of gonadotropin-inhibitory hormone gene induces aggressive and sexual behaviors in birds. *Gen Comp Endocrinol* (2013) 181:179–86. doi:10.1016/j.ygcen.2012.09.010
- 116. Clarke IJ, Smith JT, Henry BA, Oldfield BJ, Stefanidis A, Millar RP, et al. Gonadotropin-inhibitory hormone is a hypothalamic peptide that provides a molecular switch between reproduction and feeding. *Neuroendocrinology* (2012) **95**:305–16. doi:10.1159/000332822
- 117. Piekarski DJ, Zhao S, Jennings KJ, Iwasa T, Legan SJ, Mikkelsen JD, et al. Gonadotropin-inhibitory hormone reduces sexual motivation but not lordosis behavior in female Syrian hamsters (*Mesocricetus auratus*). *Horm Behav* (2013) 64:501–10. doi:10.1016/j.yhbeh.2013.06.006
- 118. Tsutsui K, Ubuka T, Yin H, Osugi T, Ukena K, Bentley GE, et al. Mode of action and functional significance of avian gonadotropin-inhibitory hormone (GnIH): a review. J Exp Zool A Comp Exp Biol (2006) 305:801–6. doi:10.1002/jez.a.305
- 119. Molnar C, Kallo I, Liposits Z, Hrabovszky E. Estradiol down-regulates RF-amide-related peptide (RFRP) expression in the mouse hypothalamus. *Endocrinology* (2011) 152:1684–90. doi:10.1210/en.2010-1418
- 120. Greives TJ, Kriegsfeld LJ, Bentley GE, Tsutsui K, Demas GE. Recent advances in reproductive neuroendocrinology: a role for RFamide peptides in seasonal reproduction? *Proc Biol Sci* (2008) 275:1943–51. doi:10.1098/rspb.2008.0433
- 121. Smith J. The role of kisspeptin and gonadotropin inhibitory hormone in the seasonal regulation of reproduction in sheep. *Domest Anim Endocrinol* (2012) 43:75–84. doi:10.1016/j.domaniend.2011.11.003
- 122. Tsutsui K, Ubuka T, Bentley GE, Kriegsfeld LJ. Review: regulatory mechanisms of gonadotropin-inhibitory hormone (GnIH) synthesis and release in photoperiodic animals. *Front Neurosci* (2013) 7:60. doi:10.3389/fnins.2013.00060
- 123. Chowdhury VS, Ubuka T, Tsutsui K. Review: melatonin stimulates the synthesis and release of gonadotropin-inhibitory hormone in birds. *Gen Comp Endocrinol* (2013) 181:175–8. doi:10.1016/j.ygcen.2012.08.005
- 124. Bromage N, Porter M, Randall C. The environmental regulation of maturation in farmed finfish with special reference to the role of photoperiod and melatonin. *Aquaculture* (2001) **197**:63–98. doi:10.1016/S0044-8486(01)00583-X
- 125. Falcón J, Migaud H, Muñoz-Cueto JA, Carrillo M. Current knowledge on the melatonin system in teleost fish. *Gen Comp Endocrinol* (2010) 165:469–82. doi:10.1016/j.ygcen.2009.04.026
- 126. Perfito N, Zann R, Ubuka T, Bentley G, Hau M. Potential roles for GNIH and GNRH-II in reproductive axis regulation of an opportunistically breeding songbird. *Gen Comp Endocrinol* (2011) **173**:20–6. doi:10.1016/j.ygcen.2011.04. 016
- 127. Ubuka T, Bentley GE, Ukena K, Wingfield JC, Tsutsui K. Melatonin induces the expression of gonadotropin-inhibitory hormone in the avian brain. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2005) **102**:3052–7. doi:10.1073/pnas.0403840102
- Chowdhury VS, Yamamoto K, Ubuka T, Bentley GE, Hattori A, Tsutsui K. Melatonin stimulates the release of gonadotropin-inhibitory hormone by the avian hypothalamus. *Endocrinology* (2010) 151:271–80. doi:10.1210/en.2009-0908
- 129. Wang G, Harpole CE, Paulose J, Cassone VM. The role of the pineal gland in the photoperiodic control of bird song frequency and repertoire in the house

sparrow, Passer domesticus. Horm Behav (2014) 65:372-9. doi:10.1016/j.yhbeh. 2014.02.008

- 130. Greives TJ, Kingma SA, Beltrami G, Hau M. Melatonin delays clutch initiation in a wild songbird. *Biol Lett* (2012) **8**:330–2. doi:10.1098/rsbl.2011.1100
- Bentley GE, Van't Hof TJ, Ball GF. Seasonal neuroplasticity in the songbird telencephalon: a role for melatonin. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (1999) 96:4674–9. doi:10.1073/pnas.96.8.4674
- Revel FG, Saboureau M, Pevet P, Simonneaux V, Mikkelsen JD. RFamide-related peptide gene is a melatonin-driven photoperiodic gene. *Endocrinology* (2008) 149:902–12. doi:10.1210/en.2007-0848
- 133. Kirby ED, Geraghty AC, Ubuka T, Bentley GE, Kaufer D. Stress increases putative gonadotropin inhibitory hormone and decreases luteinizing hormone in male rats. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2009) **106**:11324–9. doi:10.1073/pnas. 0901176106
- 134. Son YL, Ubuka T, Narihiro M, Fukuda Y, Hasunuma I, Yamamoto K, et al. Molecular basis for the activation of gonadotropin-inhibitory hormone gene transcription by corticosterone. *Endocrinology* (2014) 155:1817–26. doi:10.1210/ en.2013-2076
- 135. Messeguer X, Escudero R, Farré D, Núñez O, Martinez J, Albà MM. PROMO: detection of known transcription regulatory elements using speciestailored searches. *Bioinformatics* (2002) 18:333–4. doi:10.1093/bioinformatics/ 18.2.333
- 136. Farré D, Roset R, Huerta M, Adsuara JE, Roselló L, Albà MM, et al. Identification of patterns in biological sequences at the ALGGEN server: PROMO and MALGEN. Nucleic Acids Res (2003) 31:3651–3. doi:10.1093/nar/gkg605
- 137. Calisi RM, Rizzo NO, Bentley GE. Seasonal differences in hypothalamic EGR-1 and GnIH expression following capture-handling stress in house sparrows (*Passer domesticus*). Gen Comp Endocrinol (2008) 157:283–7. doi:10.1016/j. ygcen.2008.05.010
- 138. Gingerich S, Wang X, Lee P, Dhillon S, Chalmers J, Koletar M, et al. The generation of an array of clonal, immortalized cell models from the rat hypothalamus: analysis of melatonin effects on kisspeptin and gonadotropin-inhibitory hormone neurons. *Neuroscience* (2009) 162:1134–40. doi:10.1016/j.neuroscience. 2009.05.026
- 139. Gojska NM, Belsham DD. Glucocorticoid receptor-mediated regulation of Rfrp (GnIH) and Gpr147 (GnIH-R) synthesis in immortalized hypothalamic neurons. *Mol Cell Endocrinol* (2014) 384:23–31. doi:10.1016/j.mce.2013.12.015
- 140. Kime DE. A strategy for assessing the effects of xenobiotics on fish reproduction. Sci Total Environ (1999) 225:3–11. doi:10.1016/S0048-9697(98)00328-3
- 141. Peter RE, Yu KL, Marchant TA, Rosenblum PM. Direct neural regulation of the teleost adenohypophysis. J Exp Zool (1990) 256:84–9. doi:10.1002/jez. 1402560415

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Received: 31 July 2014; paper pending published: 29 August 2014; accepted: 06 October 2014; published online: 24 October 2014.

Citation: Ogawa S and Parhar IS (2014) Structural and functional divergence of gonadotropin-inhibitory hormone from jawless fish to mammals. Front. Endocrinol. 5:177. doi:10.3389/fendo.2014.00177

This article was submitted to Neuroendocrine Science, a section of the journal Frontiers in Endocrinology.

Copyright © 2014 Ogawa and Parhar. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

frontiers in ENDOCRINOLOGY

REVIEW ARTICLE published: 04 December 2014 doi: 10.3389/fendo.2014.00203



RFamide peptides in early vertebrate development

Guro Katrine Sandvik¹, Kjetil Hodne², Trude Marie Haug³, Kataaki Okubo⁴ and Finn-Arne Weltzien¹*

¹ Department of Basic Sciences and Aquatic medicine, Norwegian University of Life Sciences, Oslo, Norway

² Institute for Experimental Medical Research, Oslo University Hospital, Oslo, Norway

³ Department of Biosciences, University of Oslo, Oslo, Norway

⁴ Department of Aquatic Bioscience, Graduate School of Agricultural and Life Sciences, The University of Tokyo, Bunkyo, Japan

Edited by:

Sylvie Dufour, Muséum National d'Histoire Naturelle, France

Reviewed by:

Gregoy Y. Bedecarrats, University of Guelph, Canada Alexander S. Kauffman, University of California San Diego, USA

*Correspondence:

Finn-Arne Weltzien, Department of Basic Sciences and Aquatic medicine, Norwegian University of Life Sciences – Campus Adamstuen, PO Box 8146 Dep, Oslo 0033, Norway e-mail: finn-arne.weltzien@nmbu.no RFamides (RFa) are neuropeptides involved in many different physiological processes in vertebrates, such as reproductive behavior, pubertal activation of the reproductive endocrine axis, control of feeding behavior, and pain modulation. As research has focused mostly on their role in adult vertebrates, the possible roles of these peptides during development are poorly understood. However, the few studies that exist show that RFa are expressed early in development in different vertebrate classes, perhaps mostly associated with the central nervous system. Interestingly, the related peptide family of FMRFa has been shown to be important for brain development in invertebrates. In a teleost, the Japanese medaka, knockdown of genes in the Kiss system indicates that Kiss ligands and receptors are vital for brain development, but few other functional studies exist. Here, we review the literature of RFa in early vertebrate development, including the possible functional roles these peptides may play.

Keywords: RFa, NPFF, PrRP, Kiss, GnIH, 26RFa/QRFP, early development, brain development

INTRODUCTION

Neuropeptides with an arginine (R) and an amidated phenylalanine (F)-motif at its C-end (called RFamides or RFa) were first described in mollusks in the 70s [FMRFamide (FMRFa)] (1). Soon after, an RFa was also found in a vertebrate (2). Since then, many RFa have been identified in different vertebrate species, with the most recent group of vertebrate RFa found as late as 2002 (3). Vertebrate RFa are currently divided into five groups: (i) neuropeptide FF (NPFF) group or PQRFa group, consisting of NPFF, neuropeptide AF (NPAF), and neuropeptide SF (NPSF); (ii) prolactin-releasing peptide (PrRP) group, consisting of PrRP20 and PrRP31, crucian carp RFamide (C-RFa), and salmon RFa; (iii) gonadotropin-inhibitory hormone (GnIH) group, including mammalian RFa-related peptides (RFRP-1 and RFRP-3), frog growth hormone-releasing peptide (fGRP), and goldfish LPXR-Famide peptide; (iv) kisspeptin group also known as metastin; and finally (v) 26RFa/QRFP, including the peptides 26RFa and 43RFa (QRFP) (4, 5). These peptides have been studied in several different physiological contexts, and are found to have a role in a wide range of processes in vertebrates, as in reproductive behavior and in control of the reproductive axis (6), in pain modulation (7), and in control of feeding (8). However, much more research is needed to fully comprehend the function of RFa in different processes.

Interestingly, FMRFa are expressed in the nervous system at very early developmental stages in several phyla of metazoans, as mollusks (cephalopods and gastropods) (9, 10), cnidarians (11), and annelids (a polychete) (12). This may indicate an evolutionary ancient role of FMRFa in the development of the nervous system. It has also been shown that regeneration of flatworm anterior body fragments are stimulated by RFa (13), further supporting a role for RFa in development of tissues in lower metazoans. Also in vertebrates, the developmental studies of RFa show exciting results. Common for all the peptides is that they seem to be expressed at a very early stage in most vertebrate species studied, ranging from fishes to mammals. It seems that RFa could have important roles in development not yet discovered. This review aims to sum up what is known about the temporal and spatial expression pattern, as well as potential functional roles of the different RFa in vertebrate development, using a comparative approach.

NPFF GROUP

The first RFa to be identified in vertebrates was NPFF (also known as F8F-amide) and NPAF (2). Also belonging to this group is the peptide NPSF, and all three peptides are transcribed from the same gene in mammals (5). Genes encoding for NPFF have been identified in many different vertebrate classes, from hagfish to mammals, and members of this group bind to the receptor NPFFR2 (also called GPR74, NPFF2) (5).

Few studies have investigated the expression, location, or function of NPFF during development. However, one study in teleosts (14), one in amphibians (15), one in birds (16), and two studies in mammals (17, 18) show that this peptide is expressed early in embryonic life in different vertebrate classes. In addition, many studies have used polyclonal antibodies against FMRFa that also seem to label the NPFF peptide (see later, and **Table 1**), providing additional information regarding NPFF expression patterns. Below, a brief description of where NPFF is expressed in adult vertebrates is included, followed by a description of the studies performed during development.

NPFF IN ADULT VERTEBRATES

In adult agnathans, NPFF RFa has been found expressed in the hypothalamus. Furthermore, it has been shown that NPFF stimulates the expression of the gonadotropin- β gene in the pituitary of hagfish, which suggests that NPFF can have a role in control

RFa and/or receptors	Species	Method	Antibody (or radioligand)	Embryonic stages	Location of peptide/mRNA in early developing central nervous system	Putative functions in early development	Reference
NPFF	Zebrafish (<i>Danio rerio</i>)	ISH	-	24, 30, 36 hpf, 2, 3, 4, 7 dpf, adult	Exclusively in large cells of the developing terminal nerve	-	(14)
FMRFa (NPFF + ?)	Zebrafish and sterlet (<i>Acipenser</i> <i>ruthenus</i>)	ir	Pol 1:1000-1:20000 rabbit anti-FMRFa (Phoenix/Incstar)	24–60 hpf and 5 dpf zebrafish, juvenile sterling	Developing terminal nerve, hyp	Involvement in brain functions	(19)
FMRFa (NPFF + ?)	Brown trout (Salmo trutta fario)	ir	Pol 1:500 rabbit anti-FMRFa (Chemicon/Incstar)	Embryos, alevins, fry	Developing terminal nerve, hyp (NAPv, NPPv)	Regulation of neural centers related to analgesia, feeding	(20)
FMRFa (NPFF + ?)	Lungfish (<i>Neoceratodus</i> forsteri)	ir	Pol 1:10000 anti-FMRFa, Phoenix	Just before hatching to juvenile stages	Paraventricular organ in hyp, terminal nerve at hatching	-	(21)
FMRFa (NPFF + ?)	Frog (<i>Rana</i> esculenta)	ir	Pol FMRFa antiserum (Peninsula labs)	Posthatching	tel and diencephalon (newly hatched)	Modulation of GnRH-neurons?	(22)
NPFF	African clawed frog (<i>Xenopus</i> <i>laevis</i>)	ir	Pol 1:1000 rabbit anti-NPFF serum (from Dr. H.Y.T. Yang, Elisabeth's Hospital, Washington, DC, USA)	E30–45, and through metamorphosis	Olfactory bulbs and ventral tel, hyp, NTS, and spinal cord in embryo	Regulation of α-MSH release? Spinal embryogenesis?	(15)
FMRFa (NPFF + ?)	Toad (<i>Bufo</i> bufo)	ir	Pol 1:30000 rabbit anti-FMRFa (Phoenix)	Embryonic and larval stages	Suprachiasmatic area in embryo (stage III ₆). Olfactory bulb, tel, suprachiasmatic hyp in early larvae	Neuromodulator/ neurohormone during development	(23)
FMRFa (NPFF + ?)	Skink (<i>Chalcides</i> <i>chalcides</i>)	ir	Pol 1:10000, 1:30000 anti-FMRF (Phoenix)	7 –70 dpf (birth)-neonatal	Fore- and hindbrain (terminal nerve, OB, hyp lateral preoptic area, suprachiasmatic area, and NAPv), MRF (35 dpf), plus NTS and vagus nerve close to birth	Regulation of blood pressure? Control of pituitary?	(24)
FMRFa (NPFF + ?)	Chicken (Gallus domesticus)	ir	Pol 1:4000 FMRFa antiserum (Peninsula labs)	E11–19	TN	-	(25)

Table 1 | Overview of studies of NPFF in vertebrate development.

(Continued)

Table 1 | Continued

RFa and/or receptors	Species	Method	Antibody (or radioligand)	Embryonic stages	Location of peptide/mRNA in early developing central nervous system	Putative functions in early development	Reference
FMRFa (NPFF + ?)	Japanese quail (<i>Coturnix</i> japonica via)	ir	1:5000 Anti-FMRFa (26), 1:3000 anti-FMRFa (Cambridge Research Biochemicals), 1:3000 anti-bovine F8F (2)	E2.5–12	Fibers in diencephalon (hyp), brain stem, olfactory nerve, and cell bodies in septum at early stages. OB at later stages	_	(16)
FMRFa (NPFF + ?)	African clawed frog	ir	Pol 1:1000 rabbit anti-FMRFa (Diasorin, Stillwater, MN)	Through metamorphosis	Olfactory nerve, tel, suprachiasmatic hyp (prometamorphic stage 56)	-	(27)
NPFF and receptors	Mouse	Quantitive autoradiogra- phy	Radioligand: [¹²⁵ I](1DME)Y8Famide	Post-natal	Almost all brain areas at P14	Pro-opioid (P14) and anti-opioid effect (P21) of NPFF	(28)
NPFF	Rat	ISH, qPCR	-	E14-birth	Spinal cord, medulla (caudal NTS; E14), MRF (P0), pituitary	Sensory projection development in MRF, lactrotrope differentiation?	(18)
NPFF	Rat	ir	Pol rabbit anti rat F8Fa (FLFQPQRF)	E16, E18, E20, and post-natal	Fibers in median eminence (E20), cells in medulla (P1)	Role in homeostatic mechanisms, food intake in neonatals?	(17)
FMRFa (NPFF + ?)	Tree shrew (Tupaia belangeri)	ir on pituitary	Pol 1:1000 rabbit anti-FMRFa (Incstar, Stillwater, MN, USA)	E20–E41	Pars intermedia of pituitary from E27	Involved in early hormone secretion and releasing factor regulation?	(29)
FMRFa (NPFF + ?)	Tree shrew	ir	Pol 1:1000 rabbit anti-FMRFa (Incstar, Stillwater, MN, USA)	E19–E43	Developing TN from E23	-	(30)

The brain areas are generally named according to the original article. α-MSH, α-melanocyte-stimulating hormone; dpf, days post-fertilization; E, embryonic day; hpf, hours post-fertilization; hyp, hypothalamus; ir, immunoreactivity; ISH, in situ hybridization; M, monoclonal; MRF, medullary reticular formation; NAPv, anterior periventricular nucleus; NPP, periventricular preoptic nucleus; NPv, posterior periventricular nucleus; NTS, nucleus of the solitary tract in medulla; OB, olfactory bulb; P, post-natal day; Pol, polyclonal; qPCP, quantitative PCR; tel, telencephalon.

of reproduction in lower vertebrates (31). In adult teleost fishes, NPFF seems to be exclusively expressed in gonadotropin releasing hormone 3 (GnRH3) neurons of the terminal nerve (TN) that stretches parallel to the olfactory nerve from the olfactory organ to the nucleus olfactoretinalis in the telencephalon (14). The TN, also known as the cranial nerve 0 (or N), was first described in

sharks over 100 years ago, and later it has become clear that most vertebrates possess this nerve, from teleosts to primates, although the function is still not fully understood (32). One characteristic of these cells is that they express one variant of GnRH (32), which, as mentioned above, is GnRH3 in fish. The TN cell bodies are located parallel to the olfactory nerve, through the olfactory

bulb to the telencephalon, but their axons project throughout the brain, affecting many different behaviors, especially reproductionrelated behavior (33-35). Since it has been shown that NPFF can inhibit pacemaker activity of TN GnRH-cells, NPFF is believed to be involved in the regulation of reproductive behavior in fishes (36). In amphibians, NPFF-immunoreactive (NPFFir) cells have been identified in the preoptic area and hypothalamus (primarily the suprachiasmatic region), and extensive networks of NPFFir fibers are found throughout the brain, such as in the telencephalon, hypothalamus, medulla, and dorsal spinal cord (15, 37-39). In addition, many amphibians show NPFFir of the TN cells and fibers, similar to the findings in fishes. However, there seem to be species-specific variations regarding expression of NPFF in this site in amphibians (40). To our knowledge, the roles of NPFF in amphibians, reptiles, and birds are unknown. In rodents, NPFF cell bodies have not been identified in anterior brain regions, but are instead found in the hypothalamus, medulla, and spinal cord (41, 42). However, a dense network of NPFF fibers extends throughout most of the brain, and also to the pituitary, suggesting that NPFF can be involved in a range of different processes in mammals. In addition, there seem to be species-specific differences in the location of NPFF in mammals, since bovine cortex and hippocampus contains NPFFir (43). The known effects of NPFF are very diverse in mammals; most importantly NPFF has been found to act as a neuromodulator in the opioid system, but has also been found to increase arterial blood pressure, reduce water intake, inhibit the release of vasopressin from the neurohypophysis, and influence food intake (6, 44).

NPFF IN FISH DEVELOPMENT

In zebrafish (Danio rerio), NPFF expression first appears already at 30 h post-fertilization (hpf; faringula period) in a small cell cluster just ventral to the olfactory placode (in situ hybridization) (14). The NPFF-positive cells co-express GnRH3, a marker of ganglion cells of the TN. These cells are also marked with FMRFa polyclonal antibodies, both in 30 hpf zebrafish embryos and juvenile sturgeon (sterlet, Acipenser ruthenus) (19), as well as in early embryos of trout (Salmo trutta fario) (20) and lungfish (Neoceratodus forsteri) (21). However, in the latter three studies, at least one additional cluster of cell bodies was marked with FMRFa immunoreactivity (FMRFir), situated in the diencephalon (more specifically, the periventricular hypothalamus in zebrafish and trout, circumventricular regions of hypothalamus in sterlet, and the paraventricular organ in lungfish). These cells were not labeled with in situ hybridization in zebrafish. Thus it seems that the FMRFa polyclonal antibodies bind one or several other RFa in addition to NPFF, making it challenging to interpret immunohistochemical data for FMRFa (14, 19). At 2 dpf, NPFF-expressing cells are breaking off from the small cell cluster near the olfactory placode and start caudal migration, forming a chain along the TN trajectory in zebrafish (in situ hybridization) (14). This pattern is also seen with FMRFa-immunohistochemistry in zebrafish, sturgeon, and lungfish (19, 21), and is proposed to visualize a migration route for cells of the TN from the olfactory placode to the nucleus olfactoretinalis in the telencephalon (19). The origin of the TN cells was believed to be the olfactory placode, but more recent studies done in zebrafish have shown that the cells of the

TN originate from the neural crest and then invade the olfactory placode and later migrate from the olfactory placode area to anterior brain regions (45, 46). The hypothalamus and the spinal cord of the zebrafish did not show any NPFF-labeled cells with *in situ* hybridization, neither in the embryo nor the adult (14). This pattern seems to be in contrast to the pattern in other vertebrates, where NPFF-expressing cell bodies can be found in other brain areas during development (see NPFF in Amphibian, Reptile, and Avian Development and NPFF in Mammalian Development).

NPFF IN AMPHIBIAN, REPTILE, AND AVIAN DEVELOPMENT

Similar to teleosts and lungfish, FMRFa-immunohistochemistry labels neurons of the TN of African clawed frog (Xenopus laevis), also during development. Using an anti-NPFF serum produced in rabbit, Lopez et al. (15) observed NPFFir cells in the embryonic olfactory placode, which is attached to the developing telencephalon at stage 40 in Xenopus. Later (stage 43), NPFFir cells could also be seen in the ventral part of olfactory bulb, and the developing telencephalon, rostral to the anterior commissure. Similar labeling of the developing TN is also found with less specific antibodies for FMRFa in Xenopus (27) and also in other amphibians, such as European green frog (Rana esculenta) (22) and toad (Bufo bufo) (23), in the reptile skink (Chalcides chalcides) (24), and in the birds Japanese quail (*Coturnix japonicavia*) (16) and chicken (25). Similar to zebrafish, the cells of the TN in these studies migrate from the olfactory placode, along the olfactory bulbs, to the telencephalon. Destruction of the olfactory placode in the toad embryo leads to elimination of FMRFa cells in the olfactory bulbs, ventral telencephalon, and anterior preoptic area, but not the cells in the hypothalamus (see next paragraph), showing that as in fish, the NPFF neurons of the TN migrate from the olfactory placode (23). Also in Japanese quail, the migration of FMRFa (F8Fa) neurons of the TN is similar to fish and amphibians (16), showing that this is an evolutionary conserved feature of the TN.

In contrast to the apparent situation in teleosts, the developing and the adult brains of amphibians and birds show presence of NPFF mRNA and protein also in brain areas other than the TN (15, 16). The main population of NPFFir cells in Xenopus embryos is found in the suprachiasmatic region in the hypothalamus, and these cells appear earlier than the neurons of the TN (15). This area projects to the intermediate lobe of the pituitary and is involved in the control of body color in Xenopus through the control of α -melanocyte-stimulating hormone (α -MSH) that stimulates the melanophores in the skin (47). The suprachiasmatic cells were immunoreactive very early in development (stage 30), before production of α-MSH starts, suggesting that NPFF may be involved in the control of melanotrope cell development (15). The hypothalamic neurons seem to innervate the tectum, torus semicirculris, and tegmentum in the mesencephalon, and the innervation increases during development in Xenopus (34). The suprachiasmatic region is also labeled with FMRFa antibodies early in embryonic Xenopus, toad, European green frog, and skink (22-24, 27, 39). Placodectomy studies in both birds and amphibians have shown that this population of cells has a different developmental origin than the FMRFir TN cells (16, 23, 39, 48).

Interestingly, neurons in the nucleus of the solitary tract in the medulla show NPFFir at an early stage in *Xenopus* (20). This

area projects to the parabranchial region and the innervation is involved in the control of feeding in mammals (49). The cell bodies in the nucleus of the solitary tract seem to decrease in their immunoreactivity during development, but the projection to the parabranchial area persists and this area is heavily innervated with NPFFir fibers when the tadpoles start feeding (15). Also in developing mammals, NPFF cells are found in the nucleus of the solitary tract (see next section). At the climax of metamorphosis, NPFFir cells are detected in the reticular formation of the brain stem (15), also similar to findings in mammals. In the spinal cord, NPFFir elements were detected early in development, first in rostral spinal segments and later in the thoracic and upper lumbar segments. Interestingly, the NPFFir intensity was higher in the Xenopus spinal cord than in the adult, suggesting that NPFF has a developmental role in spinal cord embryogenesis. At the end of metamorphosis, the adult pattern of NPFFir structures in Xenopus is established (15). The brain stem and the spinal cord is not labeled with FMRFa antibodies in frog or toad (22, 23), but the skink shows FMRFir in these locations during development (24).

In the Japanese quail, the first NPFFir (F8F) fibers appear in the diencephalon (later hypothalamus) and the brain stem at embryonic stage (E) 6 (16). Later, also fibers in the olfactory nerve and the septum are labeled. In later developmental stages (E12), fibers and cell bodies are seen in the already mentioned areas in addition to the olfactory bulb. The location of NPFFir cells is similar to GnRHir cells.

NPFF IN MAMMALIAN DEVELOPMENT

Using an antibody against rat NPFF (F8F-amide), Kivipelto et al. showed the presence of fibers and terminal-like structures as early as E20 in the rat (Rattus norvegicus) (17). The labeling was seen in the internal layer of the median eminence in hypothalamus, an area important for control of pituitary hormone secretion. However, no labeled cell bodies were detected anywhere in the brain at this stage. At birth, NPFFir cells were found in the caudal part of the medial nucleus of the solitary tract in medulla, parallel to findings in Xenopus. As mentioned, this area is involved in control of feeding through its innervation to the lateral parabranchial nucleus (an area associated with feeding control) (50). In accordance with the findings in Xenopus, a relatively dense area of NPFFir terminals and fibers were found in the parabranchial nucleus in the rat (17). In addition, fibers and terminals were found in numerous other parts of the brain; for instance paraventricular hypothalamic area, supraoptic nucleus, optic decussation, and the periventricular hypothalamic area. Dense networks of fibers and terminals were seen in the internal layer of median eminence and infundibular stem. Further caudally, scattered fibers were found in the central gray and the inferior colliculus. At post-natal day (P) 3, also some cell bodies were found in the caudal spinal nucleus of the trigeminal nerve (which is the place all the pain and temperature fibers from the face terminate) and the dorsal horn of the spinal cord. By the age of 4 weeks, the distribution of immunoreactivity was similar to adults, where cell bodies could be seen in the periventricular area of the medial hypothalamus in addition to more intense labeling of the previously mentioned areas (17, 51).

In an *in situ* hybridization study on developing rat, Nieminen et al. (18) found expression of NPFF at E14, much earlier than the presence of NPFF protein seen with immunohistochemistry [at E20; (17)]. E14 embryos showed NPFF expression in the medulla and spinal cord (18). Later (E17), distinct neurons expressed NPFF in the spinal cord, and at birth NPFF expression was seen in neurons in the rostral nucleus of the solitary tract in the medulla, similar to what was found with immunohistochemistry. In addition, reticular nucleus (corresponding to lateral medullary reticular nucleus in adult rats) was found to express NPFF at birth, parallel to findings in developing *Xenopus* (15). This expression was transient in the rat, indicating that NPFF may be involved in development of the sensory trajectories passing through this nucleus (18). Expression of NPFF was also seen in the pituitary of the embryonic rat, but no NPFF-expressing cells were observed here. Finally, NPFF expression was found in the developing lung and spleen.

Using an NPFF radioligand, Desprat et al. showed the presence of receptors for NPFF in regions of the developing mouse brain and spinal cord involved in the analgesic effects of opiates (28). During post-natal development, they found that NPFF affected the morphine-induced analgesia in different ways in the neonatal, but in adults NPFF had only anti-opioid effect. From birth, they could detect binding of NPFF in the olfactory bulb, and from P7 in the ventral pallidum and nucleus ventral endopiriform in the telencephalon. Also in the diencephalon in the nucleus reuniens NPFF binding appeared at P7, and in the mesencephalon a few binding sites was visible at birth. This study shows that the interplay between NPFF receptors and opioid receptors is established at early stages in mice. However, embryonic stages were not studied, so the pattern of NPFF binding in the early developing mouse is not known.

Interestingly, the TN of the mammal tree shrew (*Tupaia belan-geri*) shows FMRFir (30). This mammal is closely related to primates. The FMRFir pattern was similar to the pattern in fish, amphibians, reptiles, and birds, with FMRFa cells appearing early in embryogenesis (E20) near the olfactory epithelium, and later along the migrating route for the TN. Thus, it seems that NPFF expression in the TN is a feature conserved from fishes to mammals.

In summary, NPFF is detected early in embryonic development in all vertebrates studied, see overview in **Table 1**. In fishes, it seems to be exclusively expressed in the TN, also during development. In amphibians, reptiles, birds, and mammals NPFF can in addition be found in the suprachiasmatic region in hypothalamus at very early developmental stages. In *Xenopus* and mammals, medullary reticular formation also shows NPFF labeling in embryos. No function has been demonstrated for NPFF during development, but its expression pattern in the brain may suggest it could be involved in development of neurons of the TN, and nerve circuits involved in control of feeding.

PrRP GROUP

The PrRP group includes the peptides PrRP31 and PrRP20. A new member of this family, C-RFa is found in Japanese crucian carp (*Carassius cuvieri*), zebrafish, *Xenopus*, and chicken (*Gallus gal-lus*), but this variant is not found in mammals (52). PrRP peptides bind the receptor GPR10 (prolactin-releasing hormone receptor; PRLHR; also named GR3), but they also bind NPFFR2. Three

different receptors for PrRP peptides exist in some vertebrates, while only one is found in mammals [see receptor synteny in Wang et al. (52)].

PrRP IN ADULT VERTEBRATES

It is believed that PrRP is involved in the control of pituitary function in fishes. Firstly, in many species of adult fishes, PrRP fibers project to and terminate on prolactin-producing cells of the pituitary. Secondly, C-RFa injections in rainbow trout and tilapia cause release of prolactin and somatostatin (53–56). Furthermore, PrRP cell bodies are found in the nucleus lateralis tuberis pars posterioris in guppy (*Poecilia reticulata*), rainbow trout (*Oncorhynchus mykiss*), and goldfish (*Carassius auratus*) (52, 56, 57), an area suggested to be important for control of pituitary function in teleosts (58). There seems to be some variation in PrRP expression between species. Some fish species have PrRP cell bodies also in other brain areas, while others do not seem to have PrRP fibers projecting to the pituitary (57).

In mammals, PrRP was thought to act on the pituitary, because of the high expression of its receptor GPR10 in the anterior pituitary (59). Preliminary studies in rats showed that the peptide could promote prolactin release from pituitary cells and from these studies the peptide got its name (60). However, later studies have shown that this pathway may not be physiologically relevant in mammals. Instead, it has been shown that PrRP is involved in control of food intake and energy balance in rats and mice, and that it can affect the stress response by elevating circulating levels adrenocorticotropic hormone (ACTH) (59). Further, it has been shown that PrRP has an effect on the cardiovascular system and on circadian rhythms in mammals. Interestingly, it has been suggested that endogenously produced PrRP peptide has an autocrine role in cell-cycle progression and growth (61), processes that are closely linked to development. PrRP is expressed in the nucleus of the solitary tract, ventrolateral medulla, and in the caudal portion of the dorsomedial hypothalamic nucleus in adult mammals (59). PrRP fibers are found in many areas of the forebrain, as in preoptic area, periventricular nucleus of the thalamus, and in periventricular nucleus and paraventricular nucleus of hypothalamus (62). In contrast to the situation in fish and amphibians, no PrRPir can be detected in the median eminence or in the hypophysiotropic cells of the hypothalamus (63, 64). In peripheral tissues, PrRP mRNA is found in the adrenal gland, pancreas, placenta, and testis (59).

PrRP IN VERTEBRATE DEVELOPMENT

Very few studies have looked at the possible role of PrRP in development. However, the few that exist show that this peptide is expressed at an early stage in *Xenopus* (65), chicken (52), and rat (18, 62).

In the teleost guppy, PrRPir cells were detected in the nucleus lateralis tuberis pars posterioris in the hypothalamus already at the day of birth (57). However, innervation of PrRP fibers to the prolactin cells of the pituitary was not seen at birth day, but appeared later. Earlier developmental stages were not investigated, so the role of this peptide in teleost development is not clear.

In *Xenopus*, the expression of PrRP mRNA is detected at an early stage (stage 54; measured with qPCR) (65). PrRP mRNA levels were highest in early premetamorphic stages (stage 57), and

decreased during prometamorphosis. This coincides with prolactin starting to appear in the pituitary. In the chicken pituitaries, the PrRP receptor PrRPR1 was expressed at E8 (measured with qPCR) (52), and the expression increased at later developmental stages (E12, E16, and E20). However, earlier stages were not studied.

In rat, PrRP mRNA and PrRPir cells are found in the nucleus of the solitary tract at E18, and in the ventral and lateral reticular nucleus of the caudal medulla oblongata at E20 (62). The hypothalamus first showed PrRP expression and PrRPir at P13. Similar to sexually mature rats, P6 animals had PrRPir fibers in paraventricular hypothalamic nucleus, periventricular hypothalamic nucleus, medial preoptic area, basolateral amygdaloid nucleus, dorsomedial hypothalamus, ventromedial hypothalamus, periventricular nucleus of the thalamus, and bed nucleus of the stria terminalis. However, also areas not showing PrRPir in the adult had PrRP in the developing rat brain at P6 and P9, like optic chiasm, dorsal endopiriform nucleus, cingulum, intermediate reticular nucleus, and caudal ventrolateral reticular nucleus. This transient expression could indicate a role in development of these brain areas.

The presence of mRNA of PrRP and its receptor GPR10 has also been investigated with in situ hybridization in rat embryos in a different study. Nieminen et al. (18) found a similar pattern as shown with immunohistochemistry. However, they found expression of PrRP in the reticular formation at a much earlier stage [E17 compared to P6 in (62)]. The receptor GPR10 was expressed at very early stages; at E15 in the pallium, at E16 in the hippocampus, and at E19 in the reticular formation. Interestingly, this is before any PrRP mRNA can be detected in these locations (18, 62), which may suggest that the receptor has an alternative ligand. In the pituitary, the expression of both PrRP and GPR10 starts at E18, at the same time as the lactotrops first appear (18). This is the opposite of the situation in Xenopus, where PrRP expression decreases when prolactin starts to appear in the pituitary (65). In the periphery, PrRP expression was seen in the developing liver, and to some extent in the spleen and kidney (18).

Studies of PrRP in vertebrate development are summarized in **Table 2**.

GnIH GROUP

GnIH was first described by Tsutsui et al. (67). This RFa was found to inhibit gonadotropin release in the quail through binding to the G-protein-coupled receptor GPR147. It has since been found that in birds, GnIH can act directly on gonadotrope cells to inhibit both synthesis and release of gonadotropins, e.g., Ref. (68-70). Moreover, it may also act on GnRH-neurons to inhibit GnRH release and thereby indirectly inhibit gonadotrope cells [e.g., Ref. (71)]. Since its first discovery in birds, GnIH orthologs have been found in most vertebrate classes [see review by Tsutsui and Ubuka (72) and references therein]. Alternative names are sometimes used in different vertebrate classes - the mammalian ortholog being named RFa-related peptide (RFRP) with the RFRP gene encoding two bioactive peptides, RFRP-1 (or NPSV) and RFRP-3 (or NPVF) (73). The mammalian receptor is sometimes referred to as NPFFR1 or NPFF1. In amphibians, GnIH is sometimes referred to as GRP, GRP-RPs, or R-RFa [e.g., Ref. (74)], while in teleosts the

RFa and/ or receptors	Species	Method	Antibody	Embryonic stages	Location of peptide/mRNA in early developing CNS	Putative functions in early development	Reference
PrRP	Guppy (<i>Poecilia</i> reticulata)	ir	Pol rabbit anti-salmon PrRP (56)	0-P14	Hyp, pituitary pars distalis at birth	Developmental role?	(57)
PrRP	Xenopus laevis	qPCR	-	Premetamorphosis- climax (54–65)	Transiently increased expression in brain at prometamorphosis	-	(65)
PrRP	Chicken pituitary	RT-PCR	-	E8–20	Expressed in pituitary at all stages studied	-	(52)
PrRP	Rat	ISH, RT-PCR, ir	M 40 μl/ml P2L-1C (mature PrRP)/P2L-1T (prepro-PrRP) mouse anti human PrRP (66)	E15, E18, E20, and post-natal	NTS (E18), MRF (E20), hyp (P13)	Role in embryonic brain development?	(62)
PrRP + GPR10	Rat	ISH, qPCR	-	E14-birth	PrRP: MRF, pituitary (E19), GPR10: pallidum, hippocampus, and MRF (E15–17)	Lactrotrope differentiation?	(18)

Table 2 | Overview of studies of PrRP in vertebrate development.

The brain areas are generally named according to the original article. E, embryonic day; hpf, hours post-fertilization; hyp, hypothalamus; ir, immunoreactivity; ISH, in situ hybridization; M, monoclonal; MRF, medullary reticular formation; NTS, nucleus of the solitary tract in medulla; P, post-natal day; Pol, polyclonal; qPCR, quantitative PCR; RTPCR, reverse transcription PCR.

term LPXRFa may be used [e.g., Ref. (75)]. In the following, we will use the common name GnIH regardless of vertebrate class.

GniH IN ADULT VERTEBRATES

In adult vertebrates, GnIH positive cells are found in different regions of the brain, notably in hypothalamic regions like the avian paraventricular nucleus, from where they send their projections to GnRH1 neurons in the preoptic region or to gonadotrope cells in the pituitary. GnIH terminals and GnIH receptors have also been identified on GnRH2 neurons in birds and mammals, e.g., Ref. (71, 76). A recent paper shows that GnIH inhibits socio-sexual behavior of male quail through a direct activation of aromatase and thereby increased neuroestrogen synthesis in the preoptic area (77). Both GnIH and its receptor are also expressed in the pituitary in different vertebrate classes, indicating auto- or paracrine regulation [e.g., Ref. (78)]. In addition, various studies have revealed GnIH positive cells in the gonads (both testis and ovary), while PCR experiments have revealed gene expression in peripheral tissues like muscle, spleen, eye, and kidney [e.g., Ref. (79)]. The expression of both ligand and receptor in the avian gonads (80) again points to an auto- or paracrine role during gametogenesis.

The spatial expression pattern should indicate potential functions, although much remains to be discovered when it comes to GnIH functions in general and during development in particular. Similar to in birds, GnIH in mammals have been shown to inhibit gonadotropin synthesis and release, either directly in the pituitary or via inhibition of hypothalamic GnRH-neurons. The situation seems different in frogs and teleost fish where GnIH can either inhibit or stimulate gonadotropin (and also growth hormone and prolactin) release, depending on reproductive stage, species, and sex, e.g., Ref. (74, 79, 81–84). Also in an agnathan species (sea lamprey; *Petromyzon marinus*), GnIH stimulates expression of GnRH and gonadotropin β -subunit (85), indicating that this neuropeptide may have experienced a shift in function during vertebrate evolution.

As most interest has focused on its role as an inhibitor of GnRH and gonadotropin release during reproduction, very little is known about GnIH during vertebrate development. Apart from some studies looking at pre-pubertal stages, the information we have is mostly limited to studies on the spatio-temporal expression pattern in mammalian and avian (post-natal) development, and some very few in teleost early development.

GnIH IN VERTEBRATE DEVELOPMENT

A recent article from Biswas and colleagues (78) provided some interesting information regarding the spatial expression pattern of GnIH peptides in Indian major carp (*Labeo rohita*), although detailed origin of their antibodies are missing from the paper. For instance, they found GnIH expression in the olfactory system (epithelium and bulb) in newly hatched larvae, indicating a non-reproductive function. Expression in hypothalamic nuclei such as the periventricular preoptic nucleus and the posterior periventricular nucleus, usually related to gonadotropin regulation in the adult, were also found in newly hatched larvae of the Indian major

carp. Moreover, GnIH was found expressed in the anterior part of the carp pituitary [rostral pars distalis (RPD) and proximal pars distalis (PPD)] already from hatching, although no staining could be found at the adult stage, again pointing to an autocrine or paracrine function. Another recent study provides information of the temporal gene expression pattern of GnIH and its receptors during zebrafish early development (79). Whereas each of the three GnIH receptor paralogs could be found expressed (RT-PCR) already at the blastula stage and all the way through to the adult stage, although with differential expression patterns, the GnIH ligand was found only from a later embryonic stage; at 24 hpf (early pharyngula period). Nevertheless, these results indicate a functional GnIH ligand/receptor system active already from early embryonic stages in zebrafish. This is supported by recent results from our own lab, where we find expression of medaka (Oryzias latipes) gnih and gnihr1 already from 1 hpf and throughout the larval period, indicating maternal transfer in medaka (own unpublished data). The other two receptor paralogs in medaka, gnihr2 and gnihr3 were also expressed from early stages and throughout the larval period, although not until after the mid-blastula transition. The expression profile of medaka gnih resembled that seen in GnIH neurons in post-natal mice (86) with an initial increase followed by a steady decrease in expression levels. There is no existing data on the spatial expression of GnIH ligand or receptor during early development in fish.

In birds, where GnIH was first characterized, the existing literature focuses on the function of the GnIH system during sexual development, especially during the pre-pubertal period. For instance, circulating gonadotropin levels have been found to be negatively correlated with hypothalamic GnIH content (87). In immature male quail, chronic injections of GnIH suppressed normal testicular development, including reduced plasma testosterone levels and suppression of germ cell proliferation and seminiferous tubule development (70).

As mammalian model systems are less suited for studies of early embryogenesis, the few papers dealing with GnIH in mammalian development starts from late gestational stages. Yano et al. (88) found both GnIHs (RFRP-1 and -3) expressed in rat fetal hypothalamus from E15-E16 (mRNA) and embryonic day 16-17 (protein), showing first evidence of the existence of a functional system at the fetal stage also in mammals. Using a combination of GnIH in situ hybridization and BrdU immunohistochemistry, Legagneux et al. (89) identified GnIH producing neurons in male and female rat exclusively in the tuberal hypothalamus. These neurons to a large extent developed early, around E13-E14. In male and female rats, both Quenell et al. (90) and Iwasa et al. (73) found progressive gene expression of both GnIH and its receptor from early post-natal stages (from 4 days) all the way through puberty to the adult stage. Iwasa et al. also measured GnIH peptide levels and found a profile similar to that of GnIH gene expression, suggesting that the GnIH system indeed is active and plays a role during sexual development in rats (73). In accordance with these results, Poling et al. (86) also detected early gene expression of GnIH. mRNA levels increased in both sexes during post-natal and pre-pubertal development, before a decline was seen between post-natal day 20 and adulthood. During development in male rats, sustained knockdown of GnIH led to increased plasma levels of LH and

increased testicular growth (91). These data indicate that GnIH act as inhibitor of gonadal maturation and puberty, similar to the situation in birds. However, Iwasa et al. (73) found increased GnRH gene expression levels concomitant with increased GnIH ligand and receptor expression during development in rat. This suggests that GnIH alone is not sufficient as inhibitor, but that regulation of sexual development is more complex, probably including additional factors such as other RFa, in addition to energy-related factors like ghrelin or leptin, or other.

In summary, the expression of a seemingly functional GnIH system in fish, birds, and mammals already from early development suggests important developmental function(s) of this RFa in vertebrates. If these include more than the above mentioned regulatory (inhibitory/modulatory) effects on sexual development, remains to be seen. See **Table 3** for an overview over developmental studies of GnIH.

KISSPEPTIN GROUP

Kisspeptins are RFa encoded by the *Kiss* gene. The resulting protein is further processed into bioactive peptides of variable lengths (94), while their receptors belong to the rhodopsin family of G-protein-coupled receptors (95–98).

KISSPEPTIN IN ADULT VERTEBRATES

The product of the Kiss gene was first discovered as a metastasis suppressor and therefore termed metastin (99). However, kisspeptins and their putative receptors (Kissr or Gpr54) have during the last decade emerged as major gatekeepers of reproduction because of their central role in regulating the brain-pituitarygonadal (BPG) axis [reviewed by Ref. (100)]. The importance of the Kiss system as a regulator of the BPG-axis came after observations that mutations in the Gpr54-1 lead to idiopathic hypogonadotropic hypogonadism (101, 102). Besides its role as a tumor suppressor and regulator of the BPG-axis, several studies report additional roles of the Kiss system, including vasoconstriction (103, 104), neuronal migration, and increased synaptic transmission (105, 106). For example, Fiorini et al. (107) showed that stimulation with KISS increased neurite growth in GnRHpositive neurons in vitro. Although detailed mechanisms of action are still lacking, these seemingly pleiotropic roles may reflect the diversity of intracellular signaling pathways that can be triggered by Kiss receptor activation (100, 108). The current understanding in mammalian systems suggests that major endogenous and environmental signals act through Kiss neurons, which then directly or indirectly provide an integrated signal to the hypophysiotropic GnRH neurons.

KISSPEPTINS DURING DEVELOPMENT

Despite the accumulating data of the role of kisspeptins in adult vertebrates, less is known about kisspeptins during postnatal/pre-pubertal development, and very little is known regarding the potential expression and function of the kiss system during embryogenesis/early development. This could at least partly be due to the lack of a suitable model system. Because *Kiss* or *Gpr54* KO mice are infertile, homozygous offspring need to be established from heterozygous parents. This means that the possibility of maternal transfer of transcripts, including those of *Kiss*

RFa (and/ or receptors)	Species	Method	Antibody (or radioligand)	Embryonic stages	Location of peptide/mRNA in early developing CNS	Putative functions in early development	Reference
GnlH	Indian major carp (<i>Labeo</i> rohita)	ir	?	Hatchling-fry- juvenile	Cells in olfactory system, NPP, NPPv, and fibers in optic tectum, PPD in pituitary, and MRF (P0)	-	(78)
GnIH + receptors	Zebrafish (<i>Danio</i> <i>rerio</i>)	RT-PCR	-	Blastula-juvenile	GnIH first detected at 5-prime stage, receptors at all stages	Role in early development?	(79)
GnlH	Rat	ISH, RT-PCR, ir	M 10μg/ml 1F3 anti-RFRP-1, P 16μg/ml antisera anti – FRP-1 (92, 93)	E15, E18, E20, and post-natal	Caudal portion of hyp (E16), many areas at E18 and E20	Modulation of pain, response to stress during development?	(88)
GnIH and GPR147	Rat	qPCR,ELISA	Pol rabbit anti-avian GnIH (67)	Pre-pubertal (P4–20) and peripubertal	GnIH and receptor mRNA and peptide present in hyp from P4	-	(73)
GnlH	Rat	ISH + BrdU	-		Cell bodies generated at E13/E14 in tuberal hyp	-	(89)
GnIH	Mouse	ISH	-	P1, P10, P20	mRNA and protein in dorsal-medial nucleus of hyp from P1	-	(86)

Table 3 | Overview of studies of GnIH in vertebrate development.

The brain areas are generally named according to the original article. E, embryonic day; hyp, hypothalamus; ir, immunoreactivity; ISH, in situ hybridization; M, monoclonal; NPP, periventricular preoptic nucleus; NPPv, posterior periventricular nucleus; P, post-natal day; Pol, polyclonal; PPD, proximal pars distalis in adenohypophysis; qPCR, quantitative PCR; RT-PCR, reverse transcription PCR.

and *Gpr54*, cannot be excluded in this system. Furthermore, and common to all RFa families discussed here, studying embryonic development in mammals *in vivo* is difficult due to their viviparity.

The few existing data on kisspeptins during early development come from studies in medaka and zebrafish. We recently performed a study of kisspeptin ligand and receptor expression pattern and function during early development in medaka, exploiting the advantages of the teleost model system (109). qPCR gene expression profiles (Figure 1) revealed maternally provided Kiss systems involving the two kiss ligands (kiss1 and kiss2) and one of the receptors (gpr54-1), indicating the possibility of functional Kiss receptor-ligand systems at very early stages. gpr54-2, on the other hand, was not detected until after the zygotic phase, at stage 15, with a significant increase in expression levels between stage 30 and stage 36. In zebrafish, kiss1 and kiss2 gene expression was reported in 24 hpf (30 somite stage) embryos (110), but earlier stages were not investigated. In another teleost, the cobia (Rachycentron canadum) gpr54-1 expression was detected at 1 day post hatching (111). The early expression of kiss and gpr54 also coincides with the early expression of gonadotropins in fish (112), indicating a potentially functional BPG-axis already during early embryogenesis.

In Hodne et al., we performed a series of knockdown experiments that indicated several independent kiss systems during medaka embryonic development (109). Both maternally and zygotically expressed *kiss1* and *gpr54-1* seemed critical for proper development (**Figure 2**). However, the apparent functions of the maternally and zygotically expressed transcripts were quite distinct, as explained below.

Knockdown of maternal *kiss1* and *gpr54-1* led to developmental arrest and subsequent death around the blastula stage (stage 10–11), suggesting that this early expressed system could be involved either in regulation of early asynchronous cell division or early cell migration. The downstream factors controlled by *kiss1/gpr54-1* signaling are not known. However, cell migration during blastulation and gastrulation is dependent on *sdf1/cxcr4* chemotaxis. This signaling pathway is also known to be important during bone-directed migration of GPR54-positive breast cancer cells (113) and kisspeptin can indirectly regulate *sdf1/cxcr4* through desensitization of *cxcr4* by preventing rise in intracellular Ca²⁺ levels after *sdf1* stimulation (114, 115). In zebrafish, knockdown of *sdf1/cxcr4* inhibits migration of endodermal cells during gastrulation (115). Moreover, *sdf1* signaling is crucial for survival in mice, and individuals lacking either receptor or ligand have defective hematopoiesis,



developmental lymphoid tissue, vascularization of gastrointestinal tract, migration of neuronal cells, and patterning in the central nervous system, and they die prenatally (116, 117).

Zygotic knockdown of kiss1 and gpr54-1, on the other hand, allowed the embryos to survive gastrulation and a seemingly normal development continued until completion of neurulation (stage 18). At this point, early eye development is normally observed. However, after zygotic knockdown with either morpholino or low dose of peptide nucleic acid (PNA), eye development was interrupted, and further brain development was severely disrupted (Figure 2). Surprisingly, knockdown of kiss2, which was expressed at similar levels as kiss1, did not produce any increased mortality or malformed embryos. Unless kiss1 takes over the role of kiss2 following kiss2 knockdown, kiss2 does not seem to be critical for proper development. If kiss2 is translated and active before zygotic activation, our results indicate that it does not work through gpr54-1 (which is not expressed at this point), but possibly through gpr54-2 (although knockdown of this receptor leads to developmental arrest and 100% mortality), or through other, currently unknown, RFa receptors. The different effects observed following kiss1 and kiss2 knockdown suggest the possibility of a very early separation of two functional systems during embryonic development. One system, comprised of Kiss1 and Gpr54-1, has a functional role important for survival during the maternal stage of development. This system continues to function throughout embryonic development, although it seems more important for

regulating brain development at later embryonic stages. A second system seems to be comprised of Kiss2 binding to either Gpr54-2 or other unknown RFa receptors. The possible function of this second system remains to be clarified.

Contrary to the observed phenotypes following zygotic knockdown of *kiss1* and *gpr54-1* outlined above, a moderate knockdown of medaka *gpr54-2* arrested further development at stage 16 (late gastrula). This phenotype resembled that of maternal *kiss1* and *gpr54-1* knockdowns. However, as *gpr54-2* is first detected after transition to zygotic gene expression, new questions arise as to why a similar phenotype was not also observed after zygotic *kiss1* and *gpr54-1* knockdown. One explanation could be that the two receptors are functionally separated. If they are involved in similar functions, our results indicate that the actions of Gpr54-1 may be partly compensated for by Gpr54-2, whereas Gpr54-2 cannot be functionally replaced by Gpr54-1.

A recent work by Zhao et al. has investigated the role of kiss on GnRH neuron development in zebrafish (118). In line with Kitahashi et al. (110), *kiss1* and *kiss2* mRNA could be detected by qPCR from 24 hpf. Furthermore, it was shown that both kiss ligands stimulated GnRH3 neuron proliferation peripherally, while only *kiss1* stimulated proliferation and synaptic contact points of GnRH3 neurons in the TN and hypothalamic regions.

The existence of a functional kisspeptin system in birds is not clarified [see in Ref. (119)], and consequently, there are no data on this during bird development.


In mammals, the kisspeptin system has been intensively investigated during the last decade. Whereas, most literature covers the key role of Kiss in regulating GnRH neuron around and after puberty, pre- and early neonatal stages have been looked into more closely during recent years [see reviews in Ref. (120, 121) and references therein]. For instance, Kiss1 gene expression has been detected in hypothalamic areas during the late fetal period in mice [stage E13.5; (122)] and both gene expression and peptide have been detected in rats [stage E14.5, (123)]. There are two hypothalamic areas expressing Kiss; the arcuate nucleus (ARC), and the preoptic AVPV (anteroventral periventricular nucleus) and PeN (rostral periventricular nucleus). Whereas, Kiss neurons appear in the ARC prenatally, Kiss expression in the AVPV/PeN is not seen until neonatal stages. There seems to be clear sex differences in the expression of Kiss in rodents, with females expressing higher levels than males in both the ARC and the AVPV/PeN. Gpr54-1 gene expression has also been detected in stage E13.5 prenatal mice (122), indicating the possibility of a functional ligand-receptor system from this stage on. Also in second trimester human fetuses, KISS and GPR54 immunoreactivity was detected in the hypothalamus. Maternally provided Kiss ligands or receptors have, however, not been reported.

It seems that the early kisspeptin systems are functional in rodents in that Kiss neurons already are in close contact with GnRH-neurons prenatally, and that GnRH-neurons are able to respond to kisspeptins by enhanced GnRH secretion during prenatal life (120, 122, 124, 125). Based on these and several other studies, a more generalized picture is starting to appear with a seemingly functional kisspeptin system in place during the last part of gestation. The Kiss neurons increase in number and activity and reach a peak prenatally, before a decreased activity around birth, and then a new increase again during early neonatal life before the activity decreases to low levels until the pre-pubertal stage. The prenatal and early neonatal peaks in Kiss neuron activity seemingly coincide with similar peaks in GnRH and pituitary gonadotropin secretion [see in Ref. (120, 121, 126–132)]. However, the function of this early expression of Kiss remains elusive.

In line with the more severe phenotypes observed in medaka following receptor knockdown (109), Lapatto et al. (133) also described a more severe phenotype following *Gpr54-1* knockoutcompared with *Kiss1* knockout mice. As mice possess only the one Gpr54 paralog, one of several suggestions was a possible weak activation of Gpr54-1 by other ligands. The results of Hodne et al. (109) and those of Lapatto et al. (133) suggest that Kiss and possibly other RFa may promiscuously bind to different RFa receptors [see also in Ref. (134–136)]. Interestingly, Mayer and Boehm (137) found that female mice with genetically ablated kisspeptin neurons underwent puberty and became fertile. In contrast, acute ablation in adult mice inhibited fertility. These results clearly indicate compensatory mechanisms for early loss of kisspeptins. Whether maternally transferred kiss is crucial for mouse development has not been investigated.

Although more data are available regarding the role of kisspeptins during vertebrate development compared to the role of other RFa, there are still much work to be done. One important aspect probably will be to elucidate their role in neuronal migration/development, where they seemingly play a major role, at least in fish. See **Table 4** for an overview over developmental studies of kisspeptins.

26RFa/QRFP GROUP

The 26RF/QRFP group is the newest member of the RFa family, first described in 2003 in the brain of European green frog (140). The gene for 26RFa/QRFP is found in genomes of many species, from teleost fish to human, with preserved synteny in human, mouse, chicken, and *Xenopus* (4). Mature peptides generated from this gene are 26RFa, 43RFa in rat, mouse, human, and frog, 9RFa in human and frog, and 26RFa and 7RFa in fish (4, 141). 26RFa/QRFP binds the receptor GPR103/26RFaR (142, 143). In addition, the peptide has affinity for NPFFR2 (144).

26RFa/QRFP IN ADULT VERTEBRATES

In adult goldfish, *26RFa/qrfp* mRNA is found in the hypothalamus, optic tectum-thalamus, and testis (141). Because the expression in the hypothalamus was significantly reduced after 4 days of starvation, and intraperitoneal injections of the 26RFa/QRFP peptide increased LH levels, 26RFa/QRFP has been suggested to play a role in the regulation of energy homeostasis and regulation of the BPG-axis in fish (141). Also in birds, 26RFa/QRFP is expressed in the diencephalon; in the anterior hypothalamic nucleus in chicken, and in the anterior-medial area, the ventromedial nucleus and the lateral hypothalamic area in zebra finch (*Taeniopygia guttata*), areas involved in hypothalamic control over feeding behavior (145, 146). The findings are similar in mammals,

Table 4 | Overview of studies of kiss in vertebrate development.

RFa (and/or receptors)	Species	Method	Antibody	Embryonic stages	Location of peptide/mRNA in early developing CNS	Putative functions in early development	Reference
Kiss	Zebrafish (<i>Danio rerio</i>)	qPCR, kiss treatment, electrophysi- ology	-	1–7 dpf	Kiss1 and 2 mRNA detectable in brain from 1 dpf, increasing during development	Kiss1 stimulates GnRH neuron development, Kiss2 involved in development of trigeminal neurons	(118)
Kiss	Zebrafish	qPCR	-	1, 3, 7, 30, 45 dpf, adult	<i>kiss1</i> and <i>kiss2</i> detected from 1 dpf	-	(110)
GPR54	Cobia (Rachycentron canadum)	qPCR	-	Post hatching-adult	<i>gpr54</i> present at all stages	-	(111)
Kiss and receptors	Medaka (<i>Oryzias</i> <i>latipes</i>)	qPCR+ knockdown	-	From fertilization to newly hatched	-	Essential for brain and eye development	(109)
Kiss	Rat	qPCR, ISH ir, BrdU birth dating	Pol sheep anti-kiss (N-ter) AC067	Embryonic rats from E11.5 to E21.5	Kiss1 neurons in arcuate nucleus born from E12.5	Involved in embryonic activation of the hypothalamic– hypophyseal– gonadal axis	(123)
Kiss	Rat	ISH	-	Post-natal (neonate to adult)	Anteroventral periventricular nucleus (P7 in males, P21 in females), arcuate nucleus (P3)	-	(131)
Kiss	Rat	ISH	-	Post-natal (P0–P19)	Anterior hyp (P11), arcuate nucleus (P0)	Role in sexual differentiation of neonatal brain	(130)
Kiss	Rat	Kiss stimulation (<i>in vivo</i> and <i>ex</i> <i>vivo</i>)	-	Post-natal	-	Stimulating GnRH release in neonatals (5P)	(126)
Kiss + GPR54	Rat	qPCR on hyp	-	Post-natal (P1–75) + adults	<i>Kiss</i> and <i>Gpr54</i> present at all stages	-	(138)
Kiss + GPR54	Mouse	Transgenic mice	-	E12.5, E13.5, E14.5, and E16.5	<i>Kiss</i> : arcuate nucleus in hyp (E13.5), <i>Gpr54</i> : restricted to GnRH-neurons in anterior forebrain (E13.5-post-natal)	Regulating fetal (124) GnRH activity?	

(Continued)

Table 4 | Continued

RFa (and/or receptors)	Species	Method	Antibody	Embryonic stages	Location of peptide/mRNA in early developing CNS	Putative functions in early development	Reference
Kiss + GPR54	Mouse	RT-PCR, kiss treatment++		E12.5, E13.5, E14.5, and E15.5	<i>Kiss1</i> : mediobasal hyp (E13.5), <i>Gpr54</i> : preoptic area (E13.5)	Stimulates GnRH neurite growth	(107)
Kiss + GPR54	Mouse	ISH, qPCR, ir	Pol 1:10000 rabbit anti-rodent-kiss 1 (139)	E13, E15, E17 to P35	<i>Kiss1</i> : near median eminence (E13); preoptic periventricular nucleus (P12), <i>Gpr54</i> : from nasal compartment to forebrain in migrating GnRH-neurons (E13)	Involved in sexual differentiation of the brain during embryonic development?	(132)
GPR54	Mouse	ISH, single cell qPCR, Ca ²⁺ imaging	-	E12.5, E13.5, E14.5, E17.5, and adult	In GnRH-cells in nasal region and nasal forebrain junction (E13.5)	-	(122)
Kiss	Mouse	ir	Pol 1:5000 rabbit anti-kisspeptin-10 (no. 566) (139)	Post-natal-adults (P10–P61)	Anteroventral periventricular nucleus, preoptic periventricular nucleus in hyp (P25) and arcuate nucleus in hyp at all stages	Kiss neurons in anteroventral periventricular nucleus and preoptic periventricular nucleus in hyp involved in the sexually differentiated functioning of GnRH-neurons	(127)
Kiss	Mouse	ISH	-	Post-natal (P1–P16)	Anteroventral periventricular nucleus and preoptic periventricular nucleus in hyp from P10	Involved in the sexually differentiated functioning of GnRH-neurons	(129)
Kiss	Mouse	ir	Pol 1:10000 rabbit anti-kisspeptin-10 (no. 566) (139)	Post-natal (P15– P30) + adults	Preoptic periventricular nucleus in hyp from P15	-	(128)

The brain areas are in general named according to the original article. dpf, days post-fertilization; E, embryonic day; hpf, hours post-fertilization; hyp, hypothalamus; ir, immunoreactivity; ISH, in situ hybridization; P, post-natal day; Pol, polyclonal; qPCR, quantitative PCR; RT-PCR, reverse transcription PCR; tel, telencephalon.

where the presence of 26RFa/QRFP has been shown in regions that are important for regulation of food intake and energy homeostasis. In rodents, high levels of 26RFa/QRFP are found in dorsolateral and mediobasal hypothalamic areas, and in humans 26RFa/QRFPcells are found in the paraventricular and ventromedial nuclei of the hypothalamus (140, 144, 147). It has been found that injections of 26RFa/QRFP have an orexigenic effect (increased food intake) in rodents (148). 26RFa/QRFP has also been found to affect aldosterone secretion, insulin secretion, adipogenesis, bone formation, nociceptive transmission, blood pressure and, as in fish, to stimulate pituitary hormone secretion in mammals (4).

26RFa/QRFP IN DEVELOPMENT

The developmental expression of 26RFa/QRFP and GPR103 has only been studied in human adrenal gland and rat adrenals (149). Both the receptor and ligand were present from early stages of adrenal development, mostly expressed in the adrenal cortex, but also in the medulla in human fetus. Some clues for the potential role of 26RFa/QRFP in development are also obtained from knockout studies of the receptor for 26RFa/QRFP in mice (150). Homozygous mice was viable, but they suffered from osteopenia (reduced bone density), and the investigations suggested that the bone formation was arrested at an early stage. It remains unclear if this effect is due to lack of hypothalamic signaling of 26RFa/QRFP, because mRNA of the receptor is found in bone and in osteoblast cell lines in addition to the hypothalamic expression (150). The knockout mice seemed to behave normally and were fertile. However, studies of the brain and the behavior of the animals was not included in the paper, thus it is unknown if knockout of the 26RFa/QRFP receptor can affect specific behaviors.

CONCLUSION

The RFa form a complex family with many different members acting in various physiological processes, with one peptide seemingly having several functions in the same animal in some cases. Common to all the peptides seems to be that they could have a role in appetite regulation, pain modulation, and reproduction. With the newest member of the RFa family found only a little over 10 years ago, the field of RFa is relatively new and requires much more research. Especially, how these peptides can influence development is poorly understood. However, the few studies of RFa in developing vertebrates show interesting results that may indicate that many of the RFa could have a separate role in development. Interestingly, it seems that all RFa are expressed early in development in many different groups of vertebrates. However, most of our knowledge of RFa comes from in situ hybridization and immunohistochemistry experiments. Very few functional studies have been conducted, so it is difficult to assess the role of this early expression. One knockdown study on medaka performed in our laboratory shows that kiss1, gpr54-1, and gpr54-2 play vital roles in early development in this fish species, and that these genes are probably important for proper brain development. It will be very interesting to see if loss or gain of function could reveal novel functions of the other RFa.

The cellular pathways of RFa are poorly understood, and more research is required to find out how RFa can act on developmental processes. However, some RFa (26RFa and Kiss) have been shown to affect migration in cancer cells (114, 151). RFa may also be important for the proper migration of neurons in the developing brain. However, more research is needed to clarify the role of RFa in neuronal migration. Another interesting aspect of RFa is the fact that many of them can affect apoptosis and cell-cycle progression, possibly through affecting opioid receptors (152). PrRP is also found to influence human lymphocyte proliferation (153). In invertebrates, FMRFa has been found to inhibit apoptosis in a snail, indicating that the link between RFa and apoptosis is an evolutionary conserved mechanism (154). Interestingly, NPFF gene expression in mammals is regulated by transcription factors also involved in cell-cycle regulation and apoptosis (155).

The field of RFa in vertebrates is exiting and rapidly expanding. The few developmental studies that have been done show promising and important results. Taken together, these studies indicate that RFa may have a role in development of the nervous system not yet identified. More research is needed, especially functional studies that can give insight into the role these peptides play in development.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

This work was supported by the Research Council of Norway, Grants Nos. 184851 (to Finn-Arne Weltzien) and 231767/F20 (to Guro Katrine Sandvik).

REFERENCES

- Price DA, Greenberg MJ. Structure of a molluscan cardioexcitatory neuropeptide. Science (1977) 197:670–1. doi:10.1126/science.877582
- Yang HYT, Fratta W, Majane EA, Costa E. Isolation, sequencing, synthesis, and pharmacological characterization of two brain neuropeptides that modulate the action of morphine. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (1985) 82:7757–61. doi:10.1073/pnas.82.22.7757
- Chartrel N, Dujardin C, Leprince J, Desrues L, Tonon MC, Cellier E, et al. Isolation, characterization, and distribution of a novel neuropeptide, Rana RFamide (R-RFa), in the brain of the European green frog *Rana esculenta. J Comp Neurol* (2002) 448:111–27. doi:10.1002/cne.10253
- Ukena K, Osugi T, Leprince J, Vaudry H, Tsutsui K. Molecular evolution of GPCRs: 26Rfa/GPR103. J Mol Endocrinol (2014) 52:T119–31. doi:10.1530/ JME-13-0207
- Findeisen M, Rathmann D, Beck-Sickinger AG. RFamide peptides: structure, function, mechanisms and pharmaceutical potential. *Pharmaceuticals* (2011) 4:1248–80. doi:10.3390/ph4091248
- Parhar I, Ogawa S, Kitahashi T. RFamide peptides as mediators in environmental control of GnRH neurons. *Prog Neurobiol* (2012) 98:176–96. doi:10.1016/j.pneurobio.2012.05.011
- Elhabazi K, Humbert JP, Bertin I, Schmitt M, Bihel F, Bourguignon JJ, et al. Endogenous mammalian RF-amide peptides, including PrRP, kisspeptin and 26RFa, modulate nociception and morphine analgesia via NPFF receptors. *Neuropharmacology* (2013) 75:164–71. doi:10.1016/j.neuropharm.2013.07.012
- 8. Bechtold DA, Luckman SM. The role of RFamide peptides in feeding. *J Endocrinol* (2007) **192**:3–15. doi:10.1677/JOE-06-0069
- Croll RP. Development of embryonic and larval cells containing serotonin, catecholamines, and FMRFamide-related peptides in the gastropod mollusc *Phestilla sibogae. Biol Bull* (2006) 211:232–47. doi:10.2307/4134546
- Aroua S, Andouche A, Martin M, Baratte S, Bonnaud L. FaRP cell distribution in the developing CNS suggests the involvement of FaRPs in all parts of the chromatophore control pathway in *Sepia officinalis* (Cephalopoda). *Zoology* (2011) 114:113–22. doi:10.1016/j.zool.2010.11.002
- Nakanishi N, Yuan D, Jacobs DK, Hartenstein V. Early development, pattern, and reorganization of the planula nervous system in *Aurelia (Cnidaria, Scyphozoa)*. Dev Genes Evol (2008) 218:511–24. doi:10.1007/s00427-008-0239-7
- Franchini A. Distribution of cells containing FMRFamide-related molecules in the embryonic development of Ophryotrocha labronica (Polychaeta: Dorvilleidae). Invertebr Biol (2008) 127:327–35. doi:10.1111/j.1744-7410.2008.00133.x
- Kreshchenko ND. Functions of flatworm neuropeptides NPF, GYIRF and FMRF in course of pharyngeal regeneration of anterior body fragments of planarian, *Girardia tigrina. Acta Biol Hung* (2008) 59:199–207. doi:10.1556/ ABiol.59.2008.Suppl.29
- Oehlmann VD, Korte H, Sterner C, Korsching SI. A neuropeptide FF-related gene is expressed selectively in neurons of the terminal nerve in *Danio rerio*. *Mech Dev* (2002) 117:357–61. doi:10.1016/S0925-4773(02)00210-1
- Lopez JM, Moreno N, Morona R, Munoz M, Gonzalez A. Spatiotemporal sequence of appearance of NPFF-immunoreactive structures in the developing central nervous system of *Xenopus laevis*. *Peptides* (2006) 27:1036–53. doi:10.1016/j.peptides.2005.07.028
- Yamamoto N, Uchiyama H, OhkiHamazaki H, Tanaka H, Ito H. Migration of GnRH-immunoreactive neurons from the olfactory placode to the brain: a study using avian embryonic chimeras. *Dev Brain Res* (1996) **95**:234–44. doi:10.1016/0165-3806(96)00078-8
- Kivipelto L, Rubenstein J, Yang HYT, Panula P. Ontogeny of the F8Famide-like (morphine-modulating) peptides in the central nervous system of rats. J Comp Neurol (1991) 304:14–33. doi:10.1002/cne.903040103

- Nieminen ML, Nystedt J, Panula P. Expression of neuropeptide FF, prolactinreleasing peptide, and the receptor UHR1/GPR10 genes during embryogenesis in the rat. *Dev Dyn* (2003) 226:561–9. doi:10.1002/dvdy.10261
- Pinelli C, D'Aniello B, Sordino P, Meyer DL, Fiorentino M, Rastogi RK. Comparative immunocytochemical study of FMRFamide neuronal system in the brain of *Danio rerio* and *Acipenser ruthenus* during development. *Dev Brain Res* (2000) 119:195–208. doi:10.1016/S0165-3806(99)00172-8
- Castro A, Becerra M, Anadon R, Manso MJ. Distribution and development of FMRFamide-like immunoreactive neuronal systems in the brain of the brown trout, *Salmo trutta fario. J Comp Neurol* (2001) 440:43–64. doi:10.1002/cne.1369
- Fiorentino M, D'Aniello B, Joss J, Polese G, Rastogi RK. Ontogenetic organization of the FMRFamide immunoreactivity in the nervus terminalis of the lungfish, *Neoceratodus forsteri. J Comp Neurol* (2002) 450:115–21. doi:10.1002/cne.10309
- D'Aniello B, Fiorentino M, Pinelli C, di Meglio M, Vallarino M, Rastogi RK. Distribution of FMRFamide-like immunoreactivity in the brain and pituitary of *Rana esculenta* during development. *Brain Res Dev Brain Res* (1996) 95:194–204. doi:10.1016/S0165-3806(96)00088-0
- Fiorentino M, Pinelli C, D'Aniello B, Iela L, di Meglio M, Rastogi RK. Development and distribution of FMRFamide-like immunoreactivity in the toad (*Bufo bufo*) brain. J Chem Neuroanat (2001) 21:201–13. doi:10.1016/S0891-0618(01)00110-7
- 24. D'Aniello B, Fiorentino M, Pinelli C, Guarino FM, Angelini F, Rastogi RK. Localization of FMRFamide-like immunoreactivity in the brain of the viviparous skink (*Chalcides chalcides*). Brain Behav Evol (2001) 57:18–32. doi:10.1159/000047223
- Wirsig-Wiechmann CR. The nervus terminalis in the chick: a FMRFamideimmunoreactive and AChE-positive nerve. *Brain Res* (1990) 523:175–9. doi: 10.1016/0006-8993(90)91655-Z
- O'Donohue TL, Bishop JF, Chronwall BM, Groome J, Watson WH III. Characterization and distribution of FMRFamide immunoreactivity in the rat central nervous system. *Peptides* (1984) 5:563–8. doi:10.1016/0196-9781(84)90087-1
- Pinelli C, D'Aniello B, Polese G, Rastogi RK. Extrabulbar olfactory system and nervus terminalis FMRFamide immunoreactive components in *Xenopus lae*vis ontogenesis. J Chem Neuroanat (2004) 28:37–46. doi:10.1016/j.jchemneu. 2004.06.001
- Desprat C, Zajac JM. Ontogeny of neuropeptide FF pharmacology and receptors in mouse brain. *Dev Brain Res* (1994) 82:118–26. doi:10.1016/0165-3806(94)90154-6
- Malz CR, Kuhn H-J. FMRFamide immunoreactivity and the invasion of adenohypophyseal cells into the neural lobe in the developing pituitary of the tree shrew *Tupaia belangeri*. Brain Res (1999) 834:83–8. doi:10.1016/S0006-8993(99)01555-3
- Malz CR, Kuhn H-J. Calretinin and FMRFamide immunoreactivity in the nervus terminalis of prenatal tree shrews (*Tupaia belangeri*). Dev Brain Res (2002) 135:39–44. doi:10.1016/S0165-3806(02)00299-7
- Osugi T, Uchida K, Nozaki M, Tsutsui K. Characterization of novel RFamide peptides in the central nervous system of the brown hagfish: isolation, localization, and functional analysis. *Endocrinology* (2011) 152:4252–64. doi:10.1210/ en.2011-1375
- 32. Vilensky JA. The neglected cranial nerve: nervus terminalis (cranial nerve *N*). *Clin Anat* (2014) **27**:46–53. doi:10.1002/ca.22130
- Okubo K, Nagahama Y. Structural and functional evolution of gonadotropinreleasing hormone in vertebrates. *Acta Physiol* (2008) 193:3–15. doi:10.1111/j. 1748-1716.2008.01832.x
- 34. Abe H, Oka Y. Mechanisms of neuromodulation by a nonhypophysiotropic GnRH system controlling motivation of reproductive behavior in the teleost brain. J Reprod Dev (2011) 57:665–74. doi:10.1262/jrd.11-055E
- 35. Okuyama T, Yokoi S, Abe H, Isoe Y, Suehiro Y, Imada H, et al. A neural mechanism underlying mating preferences for familiar individuals in medaka fish. *Science* (2014) **343**:91–4. doi:10.1126/science.1244724
- 36. Saito TH, Nakane R, Akazome Y, Abe H, Oka Y. Electrophysiological analysis of the inhibitory effects of FMRFamide-like peptides on the pacemaker activity of gonadotropin-releasing hormone neurons. *J Neurophysiol* (2010) 104:3518–29. doi:10.1152/jn.01027.2009
- 37. Crespo M, Moreno N, Lopez JM, Gonzalez A. Comparative analysis of neuropeptide FF-like immunoreactivity in the brain of anuran (*Rana perezi*,

Xenopus laevis) and urodele (Pleurodeles waltl) amphibians. J Chem Neuroanat (2003) 25:53–71. doi:10.1016/S0891-0618(02)00097-2

- Smeets W, Lopez JM, Gonzalez A. Distribution of neuropeptide FF-like immunoreactivity in the brain of the lizard *Gekko gecko* and its relation to catecholaminergic structures. *J Comp Neurol* (2006) 498:31–45. doi:10.1002/ cne.21035
- 39. Rastogi RK, D'Aniello B, Pinelli C, Fiorentino M, Di Fiore MM, Di Meglio M, et al. FMRFamide in the amphibian brain: a comprehensive survey. *Microsc Res Tech* (2001) **54**:158–72. doi:10.1002/jemt.1130
- Lopez JM, Moreno N, Morona R, Gonzalez A. Distribution of neuropeptide FF-Like immunoreactivity in the brain of *Dermophis mexicanus (Amphibia; Gymnophiona)*: comparison with FMRFamide immunoreactivity. *Brain Behav Evol* (2006) 67:150–64. doi:10.1159/000090979
- 41. Vilim FS, Aarnisalo AA, Nieminen ML, Lintunen M, Karlstedt K, Kontinen VK, et al. Gene for pain modulatory neuropeptide NPFF: induction in spinal cord by noxious stimuli. *Mol Pharmacol* (1999) 55:804–11.
- Panula P, Aarnisalo AA, Wasowicz K. Neuropeptide FF, a mammalian neuropeptide with multiple functions. *Prog Neurobiol* (1996) 48:461–87. doi:10.1016/0301-0082(96)00001-9
- 43. Majane EA, Yang HYT. Distribution and characterization of two putative endogenous opioid antagonist peptides in bovine brain. *Peptides* (1987) 8:657–62. doi:10.1016/0196-9781(87)90041-6
- 44. Dockray GJ. The expanding family of -RFamide peptides and their effects on feeding behaviour. *Exp Physiol* (2004) 89:229–35. doi:10.1113/expphysiol. 2004.027169
- Whitlock KE. Development of the nervus terminalis: origin and migration. Microsc Res Tech (2004) 65:2–12. doi:10.1002/jemt.20094
- 46. Whitlock KE, Wolf CD, Boyce ML. Gonadotropin-releasing hormone (GnRH) cells arise from cranial neural crest and adenohypophy seal regions of the neural plate in the zebrafish, *Danio rerio. Dev Biol* (2003) 257:140–52. doi:10.1016/S0012-1606(03)00039-3
- 47. Tuinhof R, Artero C, Fasolo A, Franzoni MF, Donkelaar HJT, Wismans PGP, et al. Involvement of the retinohypothalamic input, suprachiasmatic nucleus, magnocellular nucleus and locus-coeruleus in control of melanotrope cells of *Xenopus laevis* a retrograde and anterograde tracing study. *Neuroscience* (1994) **61**:411–20. doi:10.1016/0306-4522(94)90241-0
- Northcutt RG, Muske LE. Multiple embryonic origins of gonadotropinreleasing hormone (GnRH) immunoreactive neurons. *Dev Brain Res* (1994) 78:279–90. doi:10.1016/0165-3806(94)90037-X
- Nicklous DM, Simansky KJ. Neuropeptide FF exerts pro- and anti-opioid actions in the parabrachial nucleus to modulate food intake. *Am J Physiol Regul Integr Comp Physiol* (2003) 285:R1046–54. doi:10.1152/ajpregu.00107.2003
- Hyde TM, Miselis RR. Effects of area postrema caudal medial nucleus of solitary tract lesions on food-intake and body weight. *Am J Physiol* (1983) 244: R577–87.
- 51. Kivipelto L, Majane EA, Yang HYT, Panula P. Immunohistochemical distribution and partial characterization of FLFQPQRFamide-like peptides in the central nervous system of rats. J Comp Neurol (1989) 286:269–87. doi:10.1002/cne.902860211
- 52. Wang Y, Wang CY, Wu Y, Huang G, Li J, Leung FC. Identification of the receptors for prolactin-releasing peptide (PrRP) and *Carassius* RFamide peptide (C-RFa) in chickens. *Endocrinology* (2012) **153**:1861–74. doi:10.1210/en.2011-1719
- Wang XY, Morishita F, Matsushima O, Fujimoto M. Immunohistochemical localization of C-RFamide, a FMRF-related peptide, in the brain of the goldfish, *Carassius auratus. Zoolog Sci* (2000) 17:1067–74. doi:10.2108/zsj.17.1067
- 54. Seale AP, Itoh T, Moriyama S, Takahashi A, Kawauchi H, Sakamoto T, et al. Isolation and characterization of a homologue of mammalian prolactin-releasing peptide from the tilapia brain and its effect on prolactin release from the tilapia pituitary. *Gen Comp Endocrinol* (2002) **125**:328–39. doi:10.1006/gcen. 2001.7727
- 55. Montefusco-Siegmund RA, Romero A, Kausel G, Muller M, Fujimoto M, Figueroa J. Cloning of the prepro C-RFa gene and brain localization of the active peptide in *Salmo salar. Cell Tissue Res* (2006) **325**:277–85. doi:10.1007/ s00441-006-0168-6
- 56. Moriyama S, Ito T, Takahashi A, Amano M, Sower SA, Hirano T, et al. A homolog of mammalian PRL-releasing peptide (fish arginyl-phenylalanylamide peptide) is a major hypothalamic peptide of PRL release in teleost fish. *Endocrinology* (2002) 143:2071–9. doi:10.1210/endo.143.6.8744

- Amano M, Oka Y, Amiya N, Yamamori K. Immunohistochemical localization and ontogenic development of prolactin-releasing peptide in the brain of the ovoviviparous fish species *Poecilia reticulata* (guppy). *Neurosci Lett* (2007) 413:206–9. doi:10.1016/j.neulet.2006.10.011
- Ball JN. Hypothalamic control of the pars distalis in fishes, amphibians, and reptiles. *Gen Comp Endocrinol* (1981) 44:135–70. doi:10.1016/0016-6480(81) 90243-4
- Dodd GT, Luckman SM. Physiological roles of GPR10 and PrRP signaling. Front Endocrinol (2013) 4:20. doi:10.3389/fendo.2013.00020
- Hinuma S, Habata Y, Fujii R, Kawamata Y, Hosoya N, Fukusumi S, et al. A prolactin-releasing peptide in the brain. *Nature* (1998) 393:272–6. doi:10.1038/ 30515
- Samson WK, Taylor MM. Prolactin releasing peptide (PrRP): an endogenous regulator of cell growth. *Peptides* (2006) 27:1099–103. doi:10.1016/j.peptides. 2006.01.008
- 62. Yano T, Iijima N, Kataoka Y, Hinuma S, Tanaka M, Ibata Y. Developmental expression of prolactin releasing peptide in the rat brain: localization of messenger ribonucleic acid and immunoreactive neurons. *Dev Brain Res* (2001) 128:101–11. doi:10.1016/S0165-3806(01)00148-1
- Maruyama M, Matsumoto H, Fujiwara K, Noguchi J, Kitada C, Fujino M, et al. Prolactin-releasing peptide as a novel stress mediator in the central nervous system. *Endocrinology* (2001) 142:2032–8. doi:10.1210/en.142.5.2032
- Matsumoto H, Murakami Y, Horikoshi Y, Noguchi J, Habata Y, Kitada C, et al. Distribution and characterization of immunoreactive prolactin-releasing peptide (PrRP) in rat tissue and plasma. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* (1999) 257:264–8. doi:10.1006/bbrc.1999.0463
- 65. Sakamoto T, Oda A, Yamamoto K, Kaneko M, Kikuyama S, Nishikawa A, et al. Molecular cloning and functional characterization of a prolactinreleasing peptide homol from *Xenopus laevis*. *Peptides* (2006) 27:3347–51. doi:10.1016/j.peptides.2006.08.003
- 66. Maruyama M, Matsumoto H, Fujiwara K, Kitada C, Hinuma S, Onda H, et al. Immunocytochemical localization of prolactin-releasing peptide in the rat brain. *Endocrinology* (1999) 140:2326–33. doi:10.1210/endo.140.5.6685
- Tsutsui K, Saigoh E, Ukena K, Teranishi H, Fujisawa Y, Kikuchi M, et al. A novel avian hypothalamic peptide inhibiting gonadotropin release. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* (2000) 275:661–7. doi:10.1006/bbrc.2000.3350
- Bentley GE, Perfito N, Ukena K, Tsutsui K, Wingfield JC. Gonadotropininhibitory peptide in song sparrows (*Melospiza melodia*) in different reproductive conditions, and in house sparrows (*Passer domesticus*) relative to chickengonadotropin-releasing hormone. *J Neuroendocrinol* (2003) 15:794–802. doi: 10.1046/j.1365-2826.2003.01062.x
- 69. Ciccone NA, Dunn IC, Boswell T, Tsutsui K, Ubuka T, Ukena K, et al. Gonadotrophin inhibitory hormone depresses gonadotrophin alpha and follicle-stimulating hormone beta subunit expression in the pituitary of the domestic chicken. *J Neuroendocrinol* (2004) **16**:999–1006. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2826.2005.01260.x
- Ubuka T, Ukena K, Sharp PJ, Bentley GE, Tsutsui K. Gonadotropin-inhibitory hormone inhibits gonadal development and maintenance by decreasing gonadotropin synthesis and release in male quail. *Endocrinology* (2006) 147:1187–94. doi:10.1210/en.2005-1178
- Ubuka T, Kim S, Huang Y-C, Reid J, Jiang J, Osugi T, et al. Gonadotropininhibitory hormone neurons interact directly with gonadotropin-releasing hormone-I and -II neurons in European starling brain. *Endocrinology* (2008) 149:268–78. doi:10.1210/en.2007-0983
- Tsutsui K, Ubuka T. Breakthrough in neuroendocrinology by discovering novel neuropeptides and neurosteroids: 1. Discovery of gonadotropin-inhibitory hormone (GnIH) across vertebrates. *Gen Comp Endocrinol* (2014) **205**:4–10. doi:10.1016/j.ygcen.2014.03.006
- 73. Iwasa T, Matsuzaki T, Murakami M, Kinouchi R, Osugi T, Gereltsetseg G, et al. Developmental changes in the mammalian gonadotropin-inhibitory hormone (GnIH) ortholog RFamide-related peptide (RFRP) and its cognate receptor GPR147 in the rat hypothalamus. *Int J Dev Neurosci* (2012) **30**:31–7. doi:10.1016/j.ijdevneu.2011.10.003
- 74. Koda A, Ukena K, Teranishi H, Ohta S, Yamamoto K, Kikuyama S, et al. A novel amphibian hypothalamic neuropeptide: isolation, localization, and biological activity. *Endocrinology* (2002) 143:411–9. doi:10.1210/endo.143.2.8630
- 75. Sawada K, Ukena K, Satake H, Iwakoshi E, Minakata H, Tsutsui K. Novel fish hypothalamic neuropeptide cloning of a cDNA encoding the precursor

polypeptide and identification and localization of the mature peptide. *Eur J Biochem* (2002) **269**:6000–8. doi:10.1046/j.1432-1033.2002.03351.x

- 76. Johnson MA, Tsutsui K, Fraley GS. Rat RFamide-related peptide-3 stimulates GH secretion, inhibits LH secretion, and has variable effects on sex behavior in the adult male rat. *Horm Behav* (2007) **51**:171–80. doi:10.1016/j.yhbeh.2006. 09.009
- 77. Ubuka T, Haraguchi S, Tobari Y, Narihiro M, Ishikawa K, Hayashi T, et al. Hypothalamic inhibition of socio-sexual behaviour by increasing neuroestrogen synthesis. *Nat Commun* (2014) 5:3061. doi:10.1038/ncomms4061
- Biswas S, Jadhao AG, Pinelli C, Palande NV, Tsutsui K. GnIH and GnRH expressions in the central nervous system and pituitary of Indian major carp, *Labeo rohita* during ontogeny: an immunocytochemical study. *Gen Comp Endocrinol* (2014). doi:10.1016/j.ygcen.2014.06.005
- 79. Zhang Y, Li S, Liu Y, Lu D, Chen H, Huang X, et al. Structural diversity of the gnih/gnih receptor system in teleost: its involvement in early development and the negative control of LH release. *Peptides* (2010) 31:1034–43. doi:10.1016/j.peptides.2010.03.003
- Maddineni SR, Ocon-Grove OM, Krzysik-Walker SM, Hendricks GL III, Ramachandran R. Gonadotropin-inhibitory hormone (GnIH) receptor gene is expressed in the chicken ovary: potential role of GnIH in follicular maturation. *Reproduction* (2008) 135:267–74. doi:10.1530/REP-07-0369
- Amano M, Moriyama S, Iigo M, Kitamura S, Amiya N, Yamamori K, et al. Novel fish hypothalamic neuropeptides stimulate the release of gonadotrophins and growth hormone from the pituitary of sockeye salmon. *J Endocrinol* (2006) 188:417–23. doi:10.1677/joe.1.06494
- Moussavi M, Wlasichuk M, Chang JP, Habibi HR. Seasonal effect of gonadotrophin inhibitory hormone on gonadotrophin-releasing hormoneinduced gonadotroph functions in the goldfish pituitary. *J Neuroendocrinol* (2013) 25:506–16. doi:10.1111/jne.12024
- 83. Qi X, Zhou W, Li S, Lu D, Yi S, Xie R, et al. Evidences for the regulation of GnRH and GTH expression by GnIH in the goldfish, *Carassius auratus. Mol Cell Endocrinol* (2013) 366:9–20. doi:10.1016/j.mce.2012.11.001
- Ukena K, Koda A, Yamamoto K, Kobayashi T, Iwakoshi-Ukena E, Minakata H, et al. Novel neuropeptides related to frog growth hormone-releasing peptide: isolation, sequence, and functional analysis. *Endocrinology* (2003) 144:3879–84. doi:10.1210/en.2003-0359
- Osugi T, Daukss D, Gazda K, Ubuka T, Kosugi T, Nozaki M, et al. Evolutionary origin of the structure and function of gonadotropin-inhibitory hormone: insights from lampreys. *Endocrinology* (2012) 153:2362–74. doi:10.1210/en. 2011-2046
- Poling MC, Kim J, Dhamija S, Kauffman AS. Development, sex steroid regulation, and phenotypic characterization of RFamide-related peptide (*Rfrp*) gene expression and RFamide receptors in the mouse hypothalamus. *Endocrinology* (2012) 153:1827–40. doi:10.1210/en.2011-2049
- Ubuka T, Ueno M, Ukena K, Tsutsui K. Developmental changes in gonadotropin-inhibitory hormone in the Japanese quail (*Coturnix japonica*) hypothalamo-hypophysial system. *J Endocrinol* (2003) 178:311–8. doi:10.1677/ joe.0.1780311
- Yano T, Iijima N, Hinuma S, Tanaka M, Ibata Y. Developmental expression of RFamide-related peptides in the rat central nervous system. *Dev Brain Res* (2004) 152:109–20. doi:10.1016/j.devbrainres.2004.06.008
- Legagneux K, Bernard-Franchi G, Poncet F, La Roche A, Colard C, Fellmann D, et al. Distribution and genesis of the RFRP-producing neurons in the rat brain: comparison with melanin-concentrating hormone- and hypocretincontaining neurons. *Neuropeptides* (2009) 43:13–9. doi:10.1016/j.npep.2008. 11.001
- Quennell JH, Rizwan MZ, Relf HL, Anderson GM. Developmental and steroidogenic effects on the gene expression of RFamide related peptides and their receptor in the rat brain and pituitary gland. *J Neuroendocrinol* (2010) 22:309–16. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2826.2010.01963.x
- Johnson MA, Fraley GS. Rat RFRP-3 alters hypothalamic GHRH expression and growth hormone secretion but does not affect KiSS-1 gene expression or the onset of puberty in male rats. *Neuroendocrinology* (2008) 88:305–15. doi:10.1159/000145718
- Yano T, Iijima N, Kakihara K, Hinuma S, Tanaka M, Ibata Y. Localization and neuronal response of RFamide related peptides in the rat central nervous system. *Brain Res* (2003) **982**:156–67. doi:10.1016/S0006-8993(03) 02877-4

- Fukusumi S, Habata Y, Yoshida H, Iijima N, Kawamata Y, Hosoya M, et al. Characteristics and distribution of endogenous RFamide-related peptide-1. *Biochim Biophys Acta* (2001) 1540:221–32. doi:10.1016/S0167-4889(01)00135-5
- West A, Vojta PJ, Welch DR, Weissman BE. Chromosome localization and genomic structure of the KiSS-1 metastasis suppressor gene (KISS1). *Genomics* (1998) 54:145–8. doi:10.1006/geno.1998.5566
- Clements MK, McDonald TP, Wang RP, Xie GC, O'Dowd BF, George SR, et al. FMRFamide-related neuropeptides are agonists of the orphan G-proteincoupled receptor GPR54. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* (2001) 284:1189–93. doi:10.1006/bbrc.2001.5098
- 96. Kotani M, Detheux M, Vandenbbogaerde A, Communi D, Vanderwinden JM, Le Poul E, et al. The metastasis suppressor gene KiSS-1 encodes kisspeptins, the natural ligands of the orphan G protein-coupled receptor GPR54. *J Biol Chem* (2001) 276:34631–6. doi:10.1074/jbc.M104847200
- Muir AI, Chamberlain L, Elshourbagy NA, Michalovich D, Moore DJ, Calamari A, et al. AXOR12, a novel human G protein-coupled receptor, activated by the peptide KiSS-1. *J Biol Chem* (2001) 276:28969–75. doi:10.1074/jbc. M102743200
- Ohtaki T, Shintani Y, Honda S, Matsumoto H, Hori A, Kanehashi K, et al. Metastasis suppressor gene KiSS-1 encodes peptide ligand of a G-protein-coupled receptor. *Nature* (2001) 411:613–7. doi:10.1038/35079135
- Lee JH, Welch DR. Suppression of metastasis in human breast carcinoma MDA-MB-435 cells after transfection with the metastasis suppressor gene, KiSS-1. *Cancer Res* (1997) 57:2384–7.
- 100. Oakley AE, Clifton DK, Steiner RA. Kisspeptin signaling in the brain. Endocr Rev (2009) 30:713–43. doi:10.1210/er.2009-0005
- 101. de Roux N, Genin E, Carel JC, Matsuda F, Chaussain JL, Milgrom E. Hypogonadotropic hypogonadism due to loss of function of the KiSS1-derived peptide receptor GPR54. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2003) 100:10972–6. doi:10.1073/pnas.1834399100
- 102. Seminara SB, Messager S, Chatzidaki EE, Thresher RR, Acierno JS, Shagoury JK, et al. The GPR54 gene as a regulator of puberty. N Engl J Med (2003) 349:1614–27. doi:10.1056/NEJMoa035322
- 103. Mead EJ, Maguire JJ, Kuc RE, Davenport AP. Kisspeptins: a multifunctional peptide system with a role in reproduction, cancer and the cardiovascular system. Br J Pharmacol (2007) 151:1143–53. doi:10.1038/sj.bjp.0707295
- 104. Sawyer I, Smillie S-J, Bodkin JV, Fernandes E, O'Byrne KT, Brain SD. The vasoactive potential of Kisspeptin-10 in the peripheral vasculature. *PLoS One* (2011) 6:e14671. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0014671
- 105. Arai AC, Orwig N. Factors that regulate KiSS1 gene expression in the hippocampus. *Brain Res* (2008) **1243**:10–8. doi:10.1016/j.brainres.2008. 09.031
- 106. Arai AC. The role of kisspeptin and GPR54 in the hippocampus. *Peptides* (2009) 30:16–25. doi:10.1016/j.peptides.2008.07.023
- 107. Fiorini Z, Jasoni CL. A novel developmental role for kisspeptin in the growth of gonadotrophin-releasing hormone neurites to the median eminence in the mouse. J Neuroendocrinol (2010) 22:1113–25. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2826.2010. 02059.x
- 108. Castano JP, Martinez-Fuentes AJ, Gutierrez-Pascual E, Vaudry H, Tena-Sempere M, Malagon MM. Intracellular signaling pathways activated by kisspeptins through GPR54: do multiple signals underlie function diversity? *Peptides* (2009) **30**:10–5. doi:10.1016/j.peptides.2008.07.025
- 109. Hodne K, Weltzien FA, Oka Y, Okubo K. Expression and putative function of kisspeptins and their receptors during early development in medaka. *Endocrinology* (2013) 154:3437–46. doi:10.1210/en.2013-1065
- 110. Kitahashi T, Ogawa S, Parhar IS. Cloning and expression of kiss2 in the Zebrafish and Medaka. Endocrinology (2009) 150:821–31. doi:10.1210/en. 2008-0940
- 111. Mohamed JS, Benninghoff AD, Holt GJ, Khan IA. Developmental expression of the G protein-coupled receptor 54 and three GnRH mRNAs in the teleost fish cobia. J Mol Endocrinol (2007) 38:235–44. doi:10.1677/jme. 1.02182
- Weltzien FA, Hildahl J, Hodne K, Okubo K, Haug TM. Embryonic development of gonadotrope cells and gonadotropic hormones – lessons from model fish. *Mol Cell Endocrinol* (2014) 385:18–27. doi:10.1016/j.mce.2013.10.016
- 113. Olbrich T, Ziegler E, Tuerk G, Schubert A, Emons G, Gruendker C. Kisspeptin-10 inhibits bone-directed migration of GPR54-positive breast cancer cells: evidence for a dose-window effect. *Gynecol Oncol* (2010) **119**:571–8. doi:10.1016/ j.ygyno.2010.08.018

- 114. Navenot JM, Wang ZX, Chopin N, Fujii N, Peiper SC. Kisspeptin-10-induced signaling of GPR54 negatively regulates chemotactic responses mediated by CXCR4: a potential mechanism for the metastasis suppressor activity of kisspeptins. *Cancer Res* (2005) 65:10450–6. doi:10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-05-1757
- 115. Mizoguchi T, Verkade H, Heath JK, Kuroiwa A, Kikuchi Y. Sdf1/Cxcr4 signaling controls the dorsal migration of endodermal cells during zebrafish gastrulation. *Development* (2008) 135:2521–9. doi:10.1242/dev.020107
- 116. Ma Q, Jones D, Borghesani PR, Segal RA, Nagasawa T, Kishimoto T, et al. Impaired B-lymphopoiesis, myelopoiesis, and derailed cerebellar neuron migration in CXCR4- and SDF-1-deficient mice. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (1998) **95**:9448–53. doi:10.1073/pnas.95.16.9448
- 117. Nagasawa T, Tachibana K, Kishimoto T. A novel CXC chemokine PBSF/SDF-1 and its receptor CXCR4: their functions in development, hematopoiesis and HIV infection. *Semin Immunol* (1998) **10**:179–85. doi:10.1006/smim.1998. 0128
- 118. Zhao Y, Lin M-CA, Mock A, Yang M, Wayne NL. Kisspeptins modulate the biology of multiple populations of gonadotropin-releasing hormone neurons during embryogenesis and adulthood in zebrafish (*Danio rerio*). *PLoS One* (2014) **9**:e104330. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0104330
- Pasquier J, Lafont AG, Rousseau K, Querat B, Chemineau P, Dufour S. Looking for the bird Kiss: evolutionary scenario in sauropsids. *BMC Evol Biol* (2014) 14:30. doi:10.1186/1471-2148-14-30
- 120. Franceschini I, Desroziers E. Development and aging of the Kisspeptin-GPR54 system in the mammalian brain: what are the impacts on female reproductive function? *Front Endocrinol* (2013) 4:22. doi:10.3389/fendo.2013.00022
- Poling MC, Kauffman AS. Organizational and activational effects of sex steroids on kisspeptin neuron development. *Front Neuroendocrinol* (2013) 34:3–17. doi:10.1016/j.yfrne.2012.06.001
- 122. Constantin S, Caligioni CS, Stojilkovic S, Wray S. Kisspeptin-10 facilitates a plasma membrane-driven calcium oscillator in gonadotropin-releasing hormone-1 neurons. *Endocrinology* (2009) **150**:1400–12. doi:10.1210/en.2008-0979
- 123. Desroziers E, Droguerre M, Bentsen AH, Robert V, Mikkelsen JD, Caraty A, et al. Embryonic development of kisspeptin neurones in rat. *J Neuroendocrinol* (2012) 24:1284–95. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2826.2012.02333.x
- 124. Kumar D, Freese M, Drexler D, Hermans-Borgmeyer I, Marquardt A, Boehm U. Murine arcuate nucleus kisspeptin neurons communicate with GnRH neurons in utero. *J Neurosci* (2014) 34:3756–66. doi:10.1523/JNEUROSCI.5123-13.2014
- 125. Constantin S, Caraty A, Wray S, Duittoz AH. Development of gonadotropinreleasing hormone-1 secretion in mouse nasal explants. *Endocrinology* (2009) 150:3221–7. doi:10.1210/en.2008-1711
- 126. Castellano JM, Navarro VM, Fernández-Fernández R, Castaño JP, Malagón MM, Aguilar E, et al. Ontogeny and mechanisms of action for the stimulatory effect of kisspeptin on gonadotropin-releasing hormone system of the rat. *Mol Cell Endocrinol* (2006) **257–258**:75–83. doi:10.1016/j.mce.2006.07.002
- 127. Clarkson J, Herbison AE. Postnatal development of kisspeptin neurons in mouse hypothalamus; sexual dimorphism and projections to gonadotropinreleasing hormone neurons. *Endocrinology* (2006) 147:5817–25. doi:10.1210/ en.2006-0787
- Clarkson J, Boon WC, Simpson ER, Herbison AE. Postnatal development of an estradiol-kisspeptin positive feedback mechanism implicated in puberty onset. *Endocrinology* (2009) 150:3214–20. doi:10.1210/en.2008-1733
- 129. Semaan SJ, Murray EK, Poling MC, Dhamija S, Forger NG, Kauffman AS. BAXdependent and BAX-independent regulation of *Kiss1* neuron development in mice. *Endocrinology* (2010) 151:5807–17. doi:10.1210/en.2010-0783
- 130. Cao J, Patisaul HB. Sexually dimorphic expression of hypothalamic estrogen receptors α and β and kiss1 in neonatal male and female rats. J Comp Neurol (2011) 519:2954–77. doi:10.1002/cne.22648
- 131. Takumi K, Iijima N, Ozawa H. Developmental changes in the expression of kisspeptin mRNA in rat hypothalamus. J Mol Neurosci (2011) 43:138–45. doi:10.1007/s12031-010-9430-1
- 132. Knoll JG, Clay C, Bouma G, Henion T, Schwarting G, Millar R, et al. Developmental profile and sexually dimorphic expression of Kiss1 and Kiss1r in the fetal mouse brain. *Front Endocrinol* (2013) **4**:140. doi:10.3389/fendo.2013.00140
- 133. Lapatto R, Pallais JC, Zhang D, Chan Y-M, Mahan A, Cerrato F, et al. Kiss1(-/-) mice exhibit more variable hypogonadism than Gpr54(-/-) mice. *Endocrinology* (2007) 148:4927–36. doi:10.1210/en.2007-0078

- 134. Kanda S, Oka Y. Evolutionary insights into the steroid sensitive kiss1 and kiss2 neurons in the vertebrate brain. Front Endocrinol (2012) 3:28. doi:10.3389/ fendo.2012.00028
- 135. Lyubimov Y, Engstrom M, Wurster S, Savola JM, Korpi ER, Panula P. Human kisspeptins activate neuropeptide FF2 receptor. *Neuroscience* (2010) 170:117–22. doi:10.1016/j.neuroscience.2010.06.058
- 136. Oishi S, Misu R, Tomita K, Setsuda S, Masuda R, Ohno H, et al. Activation of neuropeptide FF receptors by kisspeptin receptor ligands Acs. *Med Chem Lett* (2011) 2:53–7. doi:10.1021/ml1002053
- 137. Mayer C, Boehm U. Female reproductive maturation in the absence of kisspeptin/GPR54 signaling. Nat Neurosci (2011) 14:704–10. doi:10.1038/nn. 2818
- 138. Navarro VM, Castellano JM, Fernández-Fernández R, Barreiro ML, Roa J, Sanchez-Criado JE, et al. Developmental and hormonally regulated messenger ribonucleic acid expression of KiSS-1 and its putative receptor, GPR54, in rat hypothalamus and potent luteinizing hormone-releasing activity of KiSS-1 peptide. *Endocrinology* (2004) 145:4565–74. doi:10.1210/en.2004-0413
- 139. Franceschini I, Lomet D, Cateau M, Delsol G, Tillet Y, Caraty A. Kisspeptin immunoreactive cells of the ovine preoptic area and arcuate nucleus co-express estrogen receptor alpha. *Neurosci Lett* (2006) 401:225–30. doi:10.1016/j.neulet. 2006.03.039
- 140. Chartrel N, Dujardin C, Anouar Y, Leprince J, Decker A, Clerens S, et al. Identification of 26RFa, a hypothalamic neuropeptide of the RFamide peptide family with orexigenic activity. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2003) 100:15247–52. doi:10.1073/pnas.2434676100
- 141. Liu Y, Zhang Y, Li S, Huang W, Liu X, Lu D, et al. Molecular cloning and functional characterization of the first non-mammalian 26RFa/QRFP orthologue in Goldfish, *Carassius auratus*. *Mol Cell Endocrinol* (2009) **303**:82–90. doi:10.1016/j.mce.2009.01.009
- 142. Fukusumi S, Yoshida H, Fujii R, Maruyama M, Komatsu H, Habata Y, et al. A new peptidic ligand and its receptor regulating adrenal function in rats. *J Biol Chem* (2003) **278**:46387–95. doi:10.1074/jbc.M305270200
- 143. Jiang Y, Luo L, Gustafson EL, Yadav D, Laverty M, Murgolo N, et al. Identification and characterization of a novel RF-amide peptide ligand for orphan G-protein-coupled receptor SP9155. *J Biol Chem* (2003) 278:27652–7. doi:10. 1074/jbc.M302945200
- 144. Bruzzone F, Lectez B, Alexandre D, Jegou S, Mounien L, Tollemer H, et al. Distribution of 26RFa binding sites and GPR103 mRNA in the central nervous system of the rat. J Comp Neurol (2007) 503:573–91. doi:10.1002/cne.21400
- 145. Ukena K, Tachibana T, Iwakoshi-Ukena E, Saito Y, Minakata H, Kawaguchi R, et al. Identification, localization, and function of a novel avian hypothalamic neuropeptide, 26RFa, and its cognate receptor, G protein-coupled receptor-103. *Endocrinology* (2010) 151:2255–64. doi:10.1210/en.2009-1478
- 146. Tobari Y, Iijima N, Tsunekawa K, Osugi T, Haraguchi S, Ubuka T, et al. Identification, localisation and functional implication of 26RFa orthologue peptide in the brain of Zebra finch (*Taeniopygia guttata*). J Neuroendocrinol (2011) 23:791–803. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2826.2011.02179.x
- 147. Takayasu S, Sakurai T, Iwasaki S, Teranishi H, Yamanaka A, Williams SC, et al. A neuropeptide ligand of the G protein-coupled receptor GPR103 regulates feeding, behavioral arousal, and blood pressure in mice. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2006) **103**:7438–43. doi:10.1073/pnas.0602371103

- 148. Chartrel N, Bruzzone F, Leprince J, Tollemer H, Anouar Y, Do-Rego JC, et al. Structure and functions of the novel hypothalamic RFamide neuropeptides R-RFa and 26RFa in vertebrates. *Peptides* (2006) 27:1110–20. doi:10.1016/j.peptides.2005.06.035
- 149. Ramanjaneya M, Karteris E, Chen J, Rucinski M, Ziolkowska A, Ahmed N, et al. QRFP induces aldosterone production via PKC and T-type calcium channel-mediated pathways in human adrenocortical cells: evidence for a novel role of GPR103. Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab (2013) 305:E1049–58. doi:10.1152/ajpendo.00191.2013
- 150. Baribault H, Danao J, Gupte J, Yang L, Sun BH, Richards W, et al. The Gprotein-coupled receptor GPR103 regulates bone formation. *Mol Cell Biol* (2006) 26:709–17. doi:10.1128/MCB.26.2.709-717.2006
- 151. Alonzeau J, Alexandre D, Jeandel L, Courel M, Hautot C, El Yamani FZ, et al. The neuropeptide 26RFa is expressed in human prostate cancer and stimulates the neuroendocrine differentiation and the migration of androgeno-independent prostate cancer cells. *Eur J Cancer* (2013) **49**:511–9. doi:10.1016/j.ejca.2012.05. 028
- Roszer T, Banfalvi G. FMRFamide-related peptides: anti-opiate transmitters acting in apoptosis. *Peptides* (2012) 34:177–85. doi:10.1016/j.peptides.2011. 04.011
- 153. Lecron JC, Minault M, Allard M, Delaforest PG, Gombert J, Simonnet G. Modulation of human lymphocyte-proliferation by FLFQPQRFamide, a FMRFamide-like peptide with anti-opiate properties. *J Neuroimmunol* (1992) 38:1–8. doi:10.1016/0165-5728(92)90084-X
- 154. Roszer T, Kappelmayer J, Nagy GG, Szentmiklosi A, Basnakian AG, Banfalvi G. The neuropeptide FMRFamide can protect cells against apoptosis in the snail digestive gland. *Apoptosis* (2006) 11:173–82. doi:10.1007/s10495-006-3391-4
- 155. Nystedt JM, Brandt A, Vilim FS, Ziff EB, Panula P. Identification of transcriptional regulators of neuropeptide FF gene expression. *Peptides* (2006) 27:1020–35. doi:10.1016/j.peptides.2005.07.029

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Received: 18 July 2014; accepted: 16 November 2014; published online: 04 December 2014.

Citation: Sandvik GK, Hodne K, Haug TM, Okubo K and Weltzien F-A (2014) RFamide peptides in early vertebrate development. Front. Endocrinol. 5:203. doi: 10.3389/fendo.2014.00203

This article was submitted to Neuroendocrine Science, a section of the journal Frontiers in Endocrinology.

Copyright © 2014 Sandvik, Hodne, Haug, Okubo and Weltzien. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.



Could FaRP-like peptides participate in regulation of hyperosmotic stress responses in plants?

François Bouteau^{1,2} *, Yann Bassaglia^{3,4}, Emanuela Monetti^{1,2}, Daniel Tran¹, Sandra Navet¹, Stefano Mancuso^{2,5}, Hayat El-Maarouf-Bouteau⁶ and Laure Bonnaud-Ponticelli³

¹ Sorbonne Paris Cité, Institut des Energies de Demain, Université Paris Diderot, Paris, France

² LINV-DiSPAA, Department of Agri-Food and Environmental Science, University of Florence, Sesto Fiorentino, Italy

³ Muséum National d'Histoire Naturelle, DMPA, Sorbonne Universités, UMR BOREA MNHN-CNRS 7208-IRD 207-UPMC-UCBN, Paris, France

⁴ Faculté des Sciences and Technologies, Université Paris Est Créteil-Val de Marne (UPEC), Créteil, France

⁵ Sorbonne Paris Cité, Paris Interdisciplinary Energy Research Institute (PIERI), Université Paris Diderot, Paris, France

⁶ UPMC UMR7622-IBPS, Paris, France

Edited by:

Sylvie Dufour, Muséum National d'Histoire Naturelle, France

Reviewed by:

Stacia A. Sower, University of New Hampshire, USA Christian Mazars, Centre National de la Recherche Scientifique, France

*Correspondence:

François Bouteau, Sorbonne Paris Cité, Institut des Energies de Demain, Université Paris Diderot, Case Courrier 7040 Lamarck, Paris Cedex 13 75205, France e-mail: francois.bouteau@ univ-paris-diderot.fr The ability to respond to hyperosmotic stress is one of the numerous conserved cellular processes that most of the organisms have to face during their life. In metazoans, some peptides belonging to the FMRFamide-like peptide (FLP) family were shown to participate in osmoregulation via regulation of ion channels; this is, a well-known response to hyperosmotic stress in plants. Thus, we explored whether FLPs exist and regulate osmotic stress in plants. First, we demonstrated the response of *Arabidopsis thaliana* cultured cells to a metazoan FLP (FLRF). We found that *A. thaliana* express genes that display typical FLP repeated sequences, which end in RF and are surrounded by K or R, which is typical of cleavage sites and suggests bioactivity; however, the terminal G, allowing an amidation process in metazoan, seems to be replaced by W. Using synthetic peptides, we showed that amidation appears unnecessary to bioactivity in *A. thaliana*, and we provide evidence that these putative FLPs could be involved in physiological processes related to hyperosmotic stress responses in plants, urging further studies on this topic.

Keywords: Arabidopsis thaliana, drought, FaRP-like peptides, osmotic stress, stomata

INTRODUCTION

Most of the living organisms from bacteria to metazoans, fungi, and plants have to face hyperosmolarity (i.e., an external osmolarity that is higher than the physiological range) during their lifetime, and the establishment of an appropriate response can be a matter of life or death. Whatever the cell types, they are generally able to counteract volume perturbations following a shift in extracellular osmolarity by rapidly modulating the activities of their plasma membrane ion transport systems (1, 2). Several major hormones that respond to osmotic stress have been identified in metazoans, vertebrates to arthropods, and plants (3-9), but it is only more recently that the importance of small peptides in different regulatory mechanisms has been pointed out in metazoans and plants (10, 11). In numerous metazoans (mollusks, annelids, nematodes, and vertebrates), peptides belonging to the FMRFamide-like peptides (FLPs) family have been shown to participate in osmoregulation (12, 13). Moreover, FLPs were shown to target various ion channels, among them the membrane sodium channels, such as the amiloride-sensitive FMRFa-activated sodium channel (FaNaCh) in invertebrates (13), or the structurally related acid-sensing sodium channels (ASICs) in vertebrates (14). These ligand-gated or pH sensitive-Na⁺ channels are involved in Na⁺ permeability and associated water transport, which makes them

 $\label{eq:abbreviations: FaRPs, FMRFamide related peptides; FLPs, FaRP-like peptides; PM, plasma membrane; V_m, plasma membrane potential.$

critical determinants of cell volume regulation (14). In sensory neurons of *Aplysia*, chloride currents are evoked by FMRFa via the cGMP cascade (15). In the same type of neurons, FMRFa also modulates the probability of opening and closing of S-type K^+ channels, a stretch-activated channel involved in response to osmotic shock (16).

For plant, drought-induced osmotic stress and salinity represent some of the major constraints that adversely affect growth, development, and biomass production. Numerous cellular responses and proteins have been reported to be conserved between plant and animal cells (17–19). Among them are ion channels (20), and their involvement in response to hyperosmotic stress (2, 21–23). Recent works implicate small signaling peptides in developmental processes in plants (11), but to our knowledge, until now, no study has described the presence of FLPs in viridiplantae. Thus, we addressed the hypothesis that FLPs exist in plants and participate in their physiological responses to hyperosmotic stress. Moreover, since many discoveries with direct relevance to animal biology have been elaborated using plants (17), this topic could also be relevant for metazoan biology by bringing new insight in FLPs structures, functions, and evolution.

MATERIALS AND METHODS CELL CULTURE CONDITIONS

Arabidopsis thaliana L. cell suspensions were freshly prepared from calli of the cell line T87 (24), which was generated from the ecotype Columbia plant. They were maintained in Gamborg

culture medium complemented with 20 g L^{-1} sucrose, 2 mg L^{-1} 2,4 D, 0.1 mg L⁻¹ kinetin at $22 \pm 2^{\circ}$ C under continuous white light ($40 \mu \text{ E m}^{-2} \text{ s}^{-1}$) with continuous shaking (gyratory shaker at 120 rpm), as previously described (24, 25). Cell suspensions were sub-cultured weekly using a 1:10 dilution. All experiments were performed at $22 \pm 2^{\circ}$ C using log-phase cells (4 days after sub-culture). Cell density was about 3.10^4 cells mL⁻¹.

ELECTROPHYSIOLOGY

Cells were impaled in the culture medium with borosilicate capillary glass (Clark GC 150F) micropipettes (resistance: 50 M Ω when filled with 600 mM KCl). Main ion concentrations in the medium after 4 days were 9 mM K⁺, 11 mM NO₃⁻ (26). Individual cells were voltage-clamped using an Axoclamp 2B amplifier (Axon Instruments, Foster City, CA, USA) as previously described (24).

HYPEROSMOSIS TEST AND CELL VIABILITY ASSAYS

Pretreatments of 15 min with the various plants putative FLPs were done prior to the induction of a hyperosmotic stress by a 400 mM sorbitol exposure (duration: 6 h). Hyperosmosis-induced cell death in the cell suspension culture was determined after staining the dead cells with Evans blue (0.005%, w/v) for 10 min. Cells were counted under a microscope and cells accumulating Evans blue were considered to be dead. At least 500 cells were counted for each independent treatment and the procedure was repeated at least three times for each condition.

MEASUREMENT OF INTRACELLULAR ROS LEVEL

For measuring reactive oxygen species (ROS) generation, we used the CellROX® Deep Red Reagent (Molecular probes). The cellpermeant dye is non-fluorescent in a reduced state, and exhibits bright fluorescence upon oxidation by ROS. The cells were preincubated for 15 min with 100 μ M of peptides and then incubated with 400 mM Sorbitol during 1 h. The cells were incubated with 5 μ M CellROX Deep Red for 30 min before recording and then were washed with phosphate-buffered saline buffer. The excitation wavelength was set at 640 nm, and the emission was detected at 665 nm (27). The fluorescence intensity of the cells was measured with a Tecan Infinite 200 Spectrophotometer.

SEEDLINGS CULTURE

Arabidopsis thaliana L. seedlings were grown in an environmentally controlled chamber (8 h photoperiod, under 100 μ mol photons m⁻² s⁻¹ at the leaf level, 24 ± 2°C) and plants were weekly watered.

PREPARATION OF EPIDERMAL STRIPS

Arabidopsis thaliana leaves from 4 to 6 weeks old plants were harvested 1 h after the beginning of the light period. Epidermal strips were carefully prepared from abaxial epidermis then placed cuticle side-down on microscope slides covered with medical adhesive (Dow Corning 355, Peters surgical) and immediately floated in 10 mM MES pH 6.1, 50 mM KCl, 1 mM CaCl₂ (opening buffer) under white light (40 μ mol photons m⁻² s⁻¹), or in 10 mM MES pH 6.1, 10 mM KCl, 1 mM CaCl₂ (closing buffer) in dark, for 3 h before future treatments.

STOMATAL APERTURE MEASUREMENTS

Epidermal strips were analyzed with a Laborlux S (Leica, Germany) microscope (×400). For quantifying, microscope fields were digitalized with a Kappa CF11DSP (Nikon, Japan) digital camera. The width of the stomatal aperture was measured using the image analysis software Metreo Kappa Image Base (Kappa, Germany). The pore width from at least 65 stomata from 2 leaves was measured per treatment and pooled together for statistical analysis. Data are expressed as micrometer and are means \pm SE.

CHEMICALS

Synthetic peptides (purity >95%) were purchased from Proteogenix (Oberhausbergen, France) and diluted in water.

IN SILICO ANALYSIS

Putative plant FLP precursors were detected using a blastp search against the protein sequence database at the NCBI and TAIR, using FMRF–FMRF, FLRF–FLRF, or ILRF–ILRF as query. Only sequences showing more than three repeats were considered. Further sequences were obtained using these results as query using blastp against the UniProtKB database. All sequences were also blasted using tblastn against *A. thaliana* ESTs database at the NCBI and TAIR. When possible, the corresponding genes were localized using the EnsemblPlant database. Some representative sequences are presented in **Table 1**.

STATISTICS

Significant differences between treatments were determined by the Mann and Whitney test, and P values <0.05 were considered significant.

RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

FLRFa-INDUCED HYPERPOLARIZATION AND ION CURRENT REGULATIONS IN *ARABIDOPSIS THALIANA* CELLS

FMRFamide (FMRFa) is a cardioexcitatory peptide that was first isolated from the nervous system of the clam, Macrocallista nimbosa (28), and is active as a tetrapeptide only in mollusks and annelids. Other active tetrapeptides have been identified in lophotrochozoans; these include FLRFa, YLRFa, or YMRFa. In view of the well-known effects of FLPs on ion channel regulation in metazoan cells, we first checked for the putative effect of FLRFa, a typical metazoan FLP, on plasma membrane polarization and ion channel regulations in cultured cells of the model plant A. thaliana by using single electrode voltage clamp (24). In control conditions (in culture medium), the cell plasma membrane potential (V_m) of cells was -33 ± 4 mV (n = 20) – similar to those we observed in previous studies (25, 26, 29). Addition of 100 µM FLRFa induced a hyperpolarization of the cells of $-8 \pm 1.5 \text{ mV}$ (n = 4, Figure 1A). These FLRFa-induced hyperpolarizations were correlated with a decrease in inward currents (Figures 1B,E) that we previously described as anion currents (25, 26, 30), and an increase in time dependent outward rectifying currents (Figures 1B,E), previously described as K⁺ outward currents [KORC, (24, 26, 30)]. It is noteworthy that these ion current regulations are the same as those observed in response to a shift in osmolarity (128-330 mOsm induced by addition of 200 mM sorbitol in the cell culture medium; Figures 1C-E). Inhibition

Table 1	Identification of some	putative pro-p	eptides and their	genes in Arabido	psis thaliana.

Name	Prot id			EnsemblPlants – TAIR10				
	UniProt	gb	gi	Gene localization	EST	Repeats	Transposon	Tandem repeats
F26F24.19	Q9LR27_ARATH	AAF87013.1	9295707	NF	NF	NF	NF	NF
F4N2.6	Q9LQB1_ARATH	AAF27054.1	6730633	1:25976374–25976607	No	Yes	Type II	Yes
F1L3.6	Q9LNR8_ARATH	AAF79458.1	8778450	1:5965755-5966750	TC290437	Yes	Type II	Yes
At2g42050 hypothetical protein	P93742_ARATH	AAB63539.1	1871179	2:17546143-17546559	No	Yes	Type II	Yes
Unnamed protein product (BAB01828)	Q9LS63_ARATH	BAB01828.1	9293925	3:11226216-11226473	No	Yes	Type II	Yes
F22O6_210	Q9SVC3_ARATH	CAB43442.1	4886286	3:19428300–19428917	No	Yes	Type II	Yes
F19F18.60 = At4g37570	Q9SZF1_ARATH	CAB38296.1	4468982	4:17655176–17655730	TC297785	Yes	Type II	Yes
Unnamed protein product (BAB09258)	Q9FGB7_ARATH	BAB09258.1	9758805	5:14153439-14154089	No	Yes	Type I	Yes

The gene coordinates are given regarding TAIR10 genome assembly (accessible at EnsemblPlants http://plants.ensembl.org/) as chromosome:extend. The EST, repeats, transposon, and tandem are the automatic annotations given during the automatic annotation procedure. NF, not found.

of outward anion currents is a process by which ion leakage is decreased, and thus, results in rapid adaptation to hyperosmotic condition by ion accumulation (31-33). The activation of KORC favoring K⁺ efflux previously reported in other models (34, 35) is opposite to ion accumulation but could be a part of an initial signaling that could result in osmotic regulation (34). In view of these data, we searched for putative plant gene(s) coding for these peptides in gene and protein databases.

PUTATIVE CANDIDATE GENES FOR FLPs SYNTHESIS IN ARABIDOPSIS THALIANA

A FLP can be defined as a peptide that ends in RFa while a FaRP is a peptide homologous to FMRFa in metazoans (36, 37). The number of FLPs identified is increasing with the availability of genome and transcriptome databases and the development of constrained algorithm to search for them (37, 38). The length of these peptides ranges from 4 to 52 amino-acids and 37% of those found do not exceed 10 amino-acids (36). Active peptides are cleaved-out of a pro-peptide; the amino-acids allowing this cleavage are the basic amino-acids K or R, either alone or as a dimer (39) (Figure 2A). In FaRPs, the terminal cleavage site (R/K) is preceded by a G, allowing the amidation of the peptide: the XXRFamide form is biologically active, whereas a non-amidated peptide is considered to be inactive. Regarding FLP, the structure [KR](X)_nRFG[KR] appears to be the most common organization (Figure 2A). Nevertheless, the amino-acid before the RF ends may vary between peptides and/or organisms. Espinoza et al. (38) have shown that the distribution and the type of amino-acids (the order and the respective position) of each is not random. Although the specificity of each peptide seems to be very high and adapted to each species [see for example (40-42)], the structure and the relationships between structure (composition) and function of the genes, as well as the biochemical characteristic of the couple ligand/receptor, are not clearly established.

By exploring genomic and transcriptomic databases, we found in *A. thaliana*, several putative genes that may allow the production of pro-peptides including repeated FLPs peptide sequences. Some representative sequences are listed in **Table 1** and illustrated in **Figure 2**. As underlined in **Table 1**, most of these sequences are not annotated as ESTs in the automatic genome annotations, probably because of the "repeat masker" step. Instead, they are interpreted to be transposable elements. But several similar sequences were found in *A. thaliana* ESTs database, suggesting that these genes could in fact be expressed (for example: EG509196 and EG509184). It is noteworthy that the ESTs are issued from *Arabidopsis* stressed with several factors, including salinity, an osmotic stress.

The sequences in **Figure 2A** were initially identified using a poly-ILRF query and all of them showed the characteristic properties of pro-peptides: tandem repeats and cleavage sites. Each sequence of the alignment in **Figure 2B** presents 3–12 repeats ending with RF. In these sequences, the IL[RK]F feature is the most abundant. The ILRF sequence is one classical ending identified among the 23 groups of longer metazoan FaRPs (38). Conventional cleavage sites (R or K) are present, suggesting a RENMIL[R,K]FWR peptide sequence. As observed in other genes/species, all the repeats are not followed and/or preceded by a putative cleavage site; these unbreakable repeats are often interpreted as non-functional.

Other repeated peptides with FLPs-like structures have been evidenced. **Figure 2C** illustrates a group of sequences rich in KI[MIST]GLRFWR and also presenting other putative peptides. Each of these five sequences are found on different chromosomes, indicating that they correspond to different genes.

The peptide ILRF (and YLRF) is found in several combinations of metazoan peptides, suggesting that this peptide could be functional, at least in metazoans (37). This observation, combined with biological effect of tetrapeptide in *Arabidopsis* cells shown above,



strongly suggests that functional bioactive FLPs could be synthesized in *Arabidopsis*, as in metazoans. Surprisingly, practically none of the putative peptides observed in *Arabidopsis* ended with a G, but with a W instead. This suggests that in *Arabidopsis*, amidation does not occur when the peptide is generated. This raises the question of the activity of these molecules in *Arabidopsis*, as amidation appears to be necessary to their bioactivity in metazoans.

The putative presence of RF-amide peptides in plants is, at the moment, based on genomic and transcriptomic databases. Future work should aim at characterizing the presence of translated peptides. However, because of the similarity with the metazoan peptides observed in the peptide ILRF found and whatever the differences around the cleavage site, we have explored their activity in *Arabidopsis* cells.

PUTATIVE FLPs FROM A. THALIANA COULD REGULATE SORBITOL-INDUCED PCD AND ROS GENERATION

As in animal cells, plant cell hyperosmotic stress may result in the induction of signaling events that leads to programed cell death (PCD) (2, 43–47), an active cellular process that facilitates the removal of unwanted or damaged cells and is essential for cellular differentiation and tissue homeostasis. We recently showed that hyperosmotic stresses-induced ion channel regulations participate in pathways leading to PCD in plant cultured cells (2). Using synthetic peptides, we tested the effect of putative plant FLPs (ILRF and ILKF, 10 μ M each) on sorbitol-induced PCD in *A. thaliana*

suspension cells. The shifts in osmolality induced by addition of 400 mM sorbitol (from 128 to 524 mOsm) led to the death of about half of the cell population after 6 h (Figures 3A,B) when FLPs did not induce a significant increase in cell death (Figure 3A). Pretreatments of A. thaliana cells with 10 µM ILRF or ILKF 15 min before addition of 400 mM sorbitol decreased the extent of the sorbitolinduced cell death (Figure 3A). Due to the lack of terminal G, which was systematically replaced by a W in plant sequence, the putative plant FLP could not be amidated (cf data from Figure 2). Thus, we further investigated the putative role of the terminal W by testing the same peptides augmented with a terminal W (ILKFW and ILRFW, 10 µM each). These treatments decreased the extent of the sorbitol-induced cell death in the same range (Figure 3A), suggesting no specific role for the terminal W in this response. It is noteworthy that the terminal amidation did not increase the bioactivity, since the decrease in sorbitol-induced cell death by pretreatment with amidated peptides, ILRFa, ILKFa, and FLRFa $(100 \,\mu\text{M} \text{ each})$, were not drastically modified even with a 10 times higher concentration (Figure 3C).

A delayed O_2^{-} generation from NADPH-oxidase activity was also shown to play a central role in the hyperosmotic stressinduced PCD in plant cells (2). We thus evaluated the impact of putative plant FLPs (ILRF, ILKF, ILKFW, and ILRFW, 100 μ M each) on sorbitol-induced ROS generation. As observed for sorbitol-induced cell death, pretreatments of *A. thaliana* cells with these FLPs 15 min before addition of 400 mM sorbitol did

A	Sepia officinalis FaRP1 LRSKRFIRFGRALSGDAFLRFGKNVPDLPFEDKRFLRFGRAAPQLDDLLKQALQRVESLQKSDDTSVRRKRSTDAAPQSNTDSA EQKNDSAKITKRYVDDVEDSDVKRFMRFGKRFMRFGRNPSDVGSKLTEKRFMRFGRDPEKRFMRFGKSDDKKFMRFGRNPGD AEDELEEDKRFMRFGRGDEEDEEAEKRFMRFGRDPEKKFMRFGKNGEEKRFMRFGRNPEEPEADKRFMRFGRGGEEDDVN T					
	Sepia officinalis FaRP2 METKVMSLLATVLTVFIVQINCEDLHKIQTDTSGISNFIGLPDGEEGELVRSPIVDESALGIDDVD <mark>KRNSLFRF©KRGNLFRF©KRG</mark> NLFRF©KRGNLFRF©RGGNKDDPENEGL <mark>KRTIFRF©KR</mark> DGLEDLYDYEDPSVQQVAPTAGDKRGSFFRYGRSRTFFRYGRSTD KNAEKRPHTPFRFGRE					
Drosophila melanogaster EGSYAESDELEGMAKRAAMDRYG <mark>RDPKQDFMRFGRDPKQDFMRFGRDPKQDFMRFGRDPKQDFMRFGRDPKQDFMRFGRDPKQDFM PAEDFMRFGRTPAEDFMRFGRSDNFMRFGRSPHEEL<mark>R</mark>SPKQDFMRF<mark>GR</mark>PDNFMRF<mark>GR</mark>SAPQDFVRSGKMDSNFIRFG AAPESKPVKSNQGNPGERSPVD</mark>						
	Arabidops is thaliana MILWLWRENMILRFCQENMILRFWRENMILKFWREKIFYGFGGKYDITVLAEKHDFEVLAGKHEFTVLAG <mark>KNILRFWRENMILKFW</mark> RENMILKFWRENMILRFWRENMILKFWPENMILKF <mark>WR</mark> ENMVLRFWRKNIILKF					
В	Seq A 1 MILWLWRENMILRFCQENMILRFWRENMILKFWREKIFYGFGGKYDITVL Seq B 1 MILWFWRENMILRFWRENMILRFWRENMILKFWRENMILKFWRENMILRFWREKIFYDFGGKN Seq C 1 MILRFWRENTILRFWRENMILQFRREYTILREKHDFAVLAGKHDFAL Seq D 1 MILTFWRENTILRFWRENMILRFWRENTILFFWRENTILFFWRENTILFFWRENTILFFWRENTILFFWRENTILFFWREN					
	Seq A 51 AEKHDFE VLAGKHEFT VLAGKNILRFWRE NMILKFWRENMILKFWRENMILKFWRENMILRF Seq B 55					
	Seq A 104 MRENMILKFWPE NMILKFWRENMVLRFWRKNIILKF Seq B					
с	Seq 1 MILWLW <mark>R</mark> ENMILRFCQENMIL <u>RFWRENMILKFWR</u> EKIFYGFGGKYDITVLAEKHDFEVLAGKHEFTVLAG <mark>KNIL<u>RFW</u>RENMILKFW RENMILKFWRENMIL<u>RFW</u>RENMILKFWPENMILKF<mark>WR</mark>ENMVL<u>RFW</u>RKNIILKF</mark>					
	Seq 2 MDRSTCLQVQDV7VFGG <mark>KIMGLRFWR</mark> E NHGFTFLTGKLQV7VFGG <mark>KITGL<u>RFW</u>R</mark> ENYRAYVFGG <mark>KITGL<u>RF</u>WR</mark> ENY R FTFWRE NHGFTFLAGKLQV7VLAGKS <mark>RV7VFLRK</mark> NYGFTFLQKNHGFTFLAGKLPGL <u>RFW</u> RENHGFTFLAGKLQV7VLAGKS <mark>RV7VFLRK</mark> NYGFTFLQKNHGFTFLAGKLQV7VLAGKSWV7VFGG <mark>KITGL<u>RFW</u>R</mark> ENY R FTFLARKSRV7VFLAGKLRV7VSARKSRV7VFWW ENYGFTFWRKNHGFMFFAGKLRV7VFGG <mark>KITGL<u>RFW</u>R</mark> EYHGFTFLAEKSWV7VFGGKITGLCFLVEKLRV7FFSISSLV7LRNLE KNDFIKLV					
	Seq 3 MGLRFLWENLGFTFLVGKSRVYVFGG <mark>KITGLRFW</mark> WENHGFTFLVEKLRVYVFWRENYEFTFLASKLRVYVFGG <mark>KTTGLCFWRK</mark> NLGFTFLAGKSRVYVFGG <mark>KITGL<u>RFW</u>KKIMGL<u>RFW</u>RK</mark> NYGFPFLAGNYGFTFLAGKSLVYVFGG <mark>KIRGL<u>RFW</u>RK</mark> NHGFTFLARK SRIYVFGGKITGLCFLVENLRVYFFSISSHVYLRNLEKY					
	Seq 4 MYFIYVCGG <mark>KITDL<u>RFW</u>RK</mark> NHGLTFLAENYRFTFLTGKLRVYVFGG <mark>KITGLRFWRKIIGL<u>RFW</u>R</mark> EKYGFTFLAGKSRVYIFGG <mark>KITG</mark> LRFLRENHGFTFLAGKYGFTFLAGKSQVYVFGG <mark>KIMDLCFWRKISGLRFWR</mark> VNHGFTFLAGKSWVFVFGGKITGLCFLVEKLRIY FSSISSLVYLRNLEKY					
	Seq 5 MSKWDIYGFHFLRIYVFDEKITGLRFWRKIIGLRFWRENYGFKFLAGKLRVYIFGG <mark>KISGLRFWR</mark> ENHGFTFLAGKS <mark>RVFVFGRK</mark> IT GFRFLAEKLRVYVFGE <mark>KITGLRFWR</mark> ENHGFMFLAGKSWVYVFGGKITGFTFLAGKSRIYGFTFLAGKLWIYVFGG <mark>KISDFRFWR</mark> E NLGFTFLTRKSRVYVFGGKITDLCFLVENLRVYFFSISSLVYLRNLEKY					
FI Aı (N	GURE 2 FMRFamide-like peptides sequences in metazoans and rabidopsis thaliana. (A) Partial sequences of FLPs from Sepia officinalis follusca), Drosophila melanogaster (Arthropoda), and Arabidopsis thalianashowing the diversity of FaRP between species, in the same species and in the same gene. For example, two different genes coding for FaRPs were (Continued)					

FIGURE 2 | Continued

characterized in *Sepia officinalis* with different composition and length. All peptides characterized in metazoans end with a G allowing amidation of the peptide after cleavage (38). The sequence of *A. thaliana* shows similar repetitions ending with RF but with a W instead of a G. Acc number: *S. officinalis* FaRP1: P91889; *S. officinalis* FaRP2: D8WXV2; *D. melanogaster*: AY070639; *A. thaliana*: P93742. **(B)** Different putative pro-peptides in A. *thaliana* genome detected using a poly-ILRF query. Sequences were manually aligned in Jalview. Acc. Numbers: SeqA At2g42050 (P93742_ARATH).1-139; SeqB: BAB01828 (Q9LS63_ARATH)/1-86; SeqD: F4N2.6_(Q9LD81_ARATH)/1-77.

(Q9LR27_ARATH_F26F24.19)/1-86; SeqD: F4N2.6_(Q9LQ81_ARATH)/1-77. (C) Examples of putative small peptides from *A. thaliana* including a RFW end-sequence (underlined) or terminated by another sequence (highlighted in gray). These sequences are chosen to illustrate the presence of putative pro-peptide genes on each chromosome. Each sequence has been detected in mRNA sequencing (as shown by a tblastn against *A. thaliana* ESTs at the NCBI site) but are not recognized as ESTs in *A. thaliana* EnsemblPlants genomic automatic annotation due to their repeat structure. Instead, all are flagged as transposable elements. Acc. numbers: *A. thaliana*: seq1: P93742_ARATH; seq2: O9LNR8_ARATH; seq3: O9SVC3_ARATH; seq.4: Q9SZF1_ARATH; seq.5: O9FGB7_ARATH. The putative cleavage sites (mono or dibasic) are indicated in blue, the "transitional peptide" in red, the putative functional peptide in yellow. The sequence highlighted in gray in *Arabidopsis* sequences is a putative peptide.



not cause sorbitol-induced ROS generation (**Figure 3D**). Moreover, the peptide ILRFW could reduce anion channel activity (**Figure 3E**) and induce a hyperpolarization of the cells of about -10 mV (not shown) as does FLRFa (**Figure 1A**). It is noteworthy that non-amidated putative plant FLPs were efficient in decreasing sorbitol-induced ROS generation and anion currents, indicating that the peptide amidation was not necessary for their activities.

From these data it seems that, like in animal cells, FLPs could participate in osmoregulation through regulation of different events as ROS and PCD. The fact that the early FLP-induced ion current regulations in plant cells are the same as the one observed in response to a hyperosmotic stress (**Figures 1** and **3E**) suggests that FLPs could participate to early induced process to maintain ion homeostasis and/or signalization, allowing to limit hyperosmotic stress-induced-PCD progress (**Figure 3A**).

PUTATIVE FLPs FROM A. THALIANA COULD REGULATE STOMATAL OPENING

Since putative plant FLPs could inhibit ROS generation (Figure 3D) and anion channel activity (Figures 1B and 3E) both of which are known to regulate the stomatal aperture (48, 49) - we checked for the effect of a putative plant FLP (ILRF) on stomatal regulation. Stomata are pores in the plant epidermis that allow gas exchange between the intercellular spaces to the external environment. Two guard cells surround the stomatal pore, and changes in their turgor pressure regulate the size of the pore aperture allowing the CO₂ assimilation and limit excessive water loss by optimizing the aperture in response to the external environment. Epidermal strips from A. thaliana leaves were thus floated 2 h in two different conditions to either optimize the opening (opening buffer) or the closure of the stomata (closing buffer) (29) before addition of 100 µM ILRF. No effect could be observed on open stomata in response to addition of ILRF (Figure 4), while the same treatment induced an increase in the aperture of stomata from the epidermal strips placed in the closing buffer (Figure 4).

This ILRF-induced stomatal opening could appear counterintuitive, since upon drought stress, the stomatal closing is thought to be an important primary defense against tissue dehydration (48, 50). However, if such response is part of a fundamental response to severe drought stress, upon mild drought stress, prolonged closed stomata will stop growth by depriving the plant of CO_2



with 100 μ M ILRF. Means \pm SE (n = 65-75 stomata for each treatment). *Significant difference (P < 0.05) in stomatal aperture when compared to the control was found after treatment with ILRF in closing buffer, but not opening buffer. for photosynthesis. Adaptive plant growth in sporadic water availability will thus depend on the optimal tradeoff between stomatal closing and rapid re-opening capability. Thus, plants should adapt to mild soil water deficit by mechanisms that are distinct from those of severe dehydration. This was highlighted by a recent report in which acetylated 1,3-diaminopropane counteracted the canonical abscisic acid-induced stomatal closing (48) upon mild drought stress, but not upon severe drought stress (51).

CONCLUSION

Numerous cellular features are conserved in eukaryotic cells (18, 19), and many discoveries with direct relevance to animal biology and even human health and disease have been elaborated using plants (17). In this context, conservation of mechanisms of response to hyperosmotic stress, a stress that most of the living organisms have to face, appears logical. In a recent paper, Aalen (10) mentioned that plant peptide research is coming of age and that plant peptide signaling is of crucial importance for all aspects of plant growth and development. Recent works effectively implicate several families of small signaling peptides in various developmental processes in plants (11). However, the families of characterized peptides in plants represent <10% of the estimated number of secreted peptide ligands. Our preliminary results showing that some putative FLPs genes are present in A. thaliana genome and that putative plant FLPs could induce physiological responses involved in hyperosmotic stress responses warrant further studies on this topic. Furthermore, we cannot dismiss the possibility that other genes could be responsible for synthesis of others putative FLPs in plants. Drought frequency may increase by more than 20% in some regions of the globe by the end of the twenty-first century, with reductions in crop yields due to decreased water availability. Thus, understanding the putative role of FLPs in plants as regulators that mediate environmental influences on plant development and fitness is particularly relevant for plant biology. Moreover, this topic could also be relevant for metazoan biology since it could bring new insight in FLPs structures, functions, and evolution.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

This work was supported by funds "Action Spécifique" from UFR SdV of Université Paris Diderot, Paris 7, and a special donation of Andre Ponticelli. We thank Pascal-Jean Lopez and Joel Henry for helpful discussions. We are grateful to Lori Buhlman for her corrections on the manuscript.

REFERENCES

- Hoffmann EK, Lambert IH, Pedersen SF. Physiology of cell volume regulation in vertebrates. *Physiol Rev* (2009) 89:193–277. doi:10.1152/physrev.00037.2007
- Monetti E, Kadono T, Tran D, Azzarello E, Arbelet-Bonnin D, Biligui B, et al. Deciphering early events involved in hyperosmotic stress-induced programmed cell death in tobacco BY-2 cells. J Exp Bot (2014) 65:1361–75. doi:10.1093/jxb/ert460
- Loretz CA, Bern HA. Prolactin and osmoregulation in vertebrates. An update. Neuroendocrinology (1982) 35:292–304. doi:10.1159/000123397
- McCormick SD. Endocrine control of osmoregulation in teleost fish. Am Zool (2001) 41:781–94. doi:10.1668/0003-1569(2001)041[0781:ECOOIT]2.0.CO;2
- Lu W, Abdel-Razik AE, Ashton N, Balment RJ. Urotensin II: lessons from comparative studies for general endocrinology. *Gen Comp Endocrinol* (2008) 157:14–20. doi:10.1016/j.ygcen.2008.03.010

- Webster SG, Keller R, Dircksen H. The CHH-superfamily of multifunctional peptide hormones controlling crustacean metabolism, osmoregulation, moulting, and reproduction. *Gen Comp Endocrinol* (2012) 175:217–33. doi:10.1016/j. ygcen.2011.11.035
- Rivas-San Vicente M, Plasencia J. Salicylic acid beyond defence: its role in plant growth and development. J Exp Bot (2011) 62:3321–38. doi:10.1093/jxb/err031
- Nakashima K, Yamaguchi-Shinozaki K. ABA signaling in stress-response and seed development. *Plant Cell Rep* (2013) **32**:959–70. doi:10.1007/s00299-013-1418-1
- Colebrook EH, Thomas SG, Phillips AL, Hedden P. The role of gibberellin signalling in plant responses to abiotic stress. J Exp Biol (2014) 217:67–75. doi:10.1242/jeb.089938
- Aalen RB. Maturing peptides open for communication. J Exp Bot (2013) 64:5231–5. doi:10.1093/jxb/ert378
- Delay C, Imin N, Djordjevic MA. Regulation of *Arabidopsis* root development by small signaling peptides. *Front Plant Sci* (2013) 4:352. doi:10.3389/fpls.2013. 00352
- Kahn HR, Price DA, Doble KE, Greenberg MJ, Saleuddin ASM. Osmoregulation and FMRFamide-related peptides in the salt marsh snail *Melampus bidentatus* (Say) (Mollusca: Pulmonata). *Biol Bull* (1999) **196**:153–62. doi:10.2307/1542561
- López-Vera E, Aguilar MB, Heimer de la Cotera EP. FMRFamide and related peptides in the phylum mollusca. *Peptides* (2008) 29:310–7. doi:10.1016/j.peptides. 2007.09.025
- Rászer T, Bánfalvi G. FMRFamide-related peptides: anti-opiate transmitters acting in apoptosis. *Peptides* (2012) 34:177–85. doi:10.1016/j.peptides.2011.04.011
- Buttner N, Siegelbaum SA. Antagonistic modulation of a hyperpolarizationactivated Cl current in *Aplysia* sensory neurons by SCP(B) and FMRFamide. J *Neurophysiol* (2003) 90:586–98. doi:10.1152/jn.00007.2003
- Vandorpe DH, Small DL, Dabrowski AR, Morris CE. FMRFamide and membrane stretch as sctivators of the *Aplysia* S-channel. *Biophys J* (1994) 66:46–58. doi:10.1016/S0006-3495(94)80749-0
- Jones AM, Chory J, Dangl JL, Estelle M, Jacobsen SE, Meyerowitz EM, et al. The impact of *Arabidopsis* on human health: diversifying our portfolio. *Cell* (2008) 133:939–43. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2008.05.040
- Mancuso S, Baluska F. Deep evolutionary origins of neurobiology. Commun Integr Biol (2009) 2:60–5. doi:10.4161/cib.2.1.7620
- Grémiaux A, Yokawa K, Mancuso S, Baluška F. Plant anesthesia supports similarities between animals and plants: Claude Bernard's forgotten studies. *Plant Signal Behav* (2014) 9:e27886. doi:10.4161/psb.27886
- Hedrich R. Ion channels in plants. *Physiol Rev* (2012) 92:1777–811. doi:10.1152/ physrev.00038.2011
- Li ZS, Delrot S. Osmotic dependence of the transmembrane potential difference of broadbean mesocarp cells. *Plant Physiol* (1987) 84:895–9. doi:10.1104/pp.84. 3.895
- 22. Zingarelli L, Marrè MT, Massardi F, Lado P. Effects of hyper-osmotic stress on K⁺ fluxes, H⁺ extrusion, transmembrane electric potential difference and comparison with the effects of fusicoccin. *Physiol Plant* (1999) **106**:287–95. doi:10.1034/j.1399-3054.1999.106305.x
- Shabala S, Lew RR. Turgor regulation in osmotically stressed *Arabidopsis* epidermal root cells. Direct support for the role of inorganic ion uptake as revealed by concurrent flux and cell turgor measurements. *Plant Physiol* (2002) 129:290–9. doi:10.1104/pp.020005
- Tran D, El-Maarouf-Bouteau H, Rossi M, Biligui B, Briand J, Kawano T, et al. Post-transcriptional regulation of GORK channels by superoxide anion contributes to increases in outward-rectifying K⁺ currents. *New Phytol* (2013) 198:1039–48. doi:10.1111/nph.12226
- 25. Kadono T, Tran D, Errakhi R, Hiramatsu T, Meimoun P, Briand J, et al. Increased anion channel activity is an unavoidable event in ozone-induced programmed cell death. *PLoS One* (2010) **5**:e13373. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0013373
- 26. Reboutier D, Bianchi M, Brault M, Roux C, Dauphin A, Rona JP, et al. The indolic compound hypaphorine produced by ectomycorrhizal fungus interferes with auxin action and evokes early responses in non-host *Arabidopsis thaliana*. *Mol Plant Microbe Interact* (2002) 15:932–8. doi:10.1094/MPMI.2002. 15:9.932
- Itoh T, Tsuzuki R, Tanaka T, Ninomiya M, Yamaguchi Y, Takenaka H, et al. Reduced scytonemin isolated from Nostoc commune induces autophagic cell death in human T-lymphoid cell line Jurkat cells. *Food Chem Toxicol* (2013) 60:76–82. doi:10.1016/j.fct.2013.07.016

- Price DA, Greenberg MJ. Structure of a molluscan cardioexcitatory neuropeptide. Science (1977) 197:670–1. doi:10.1126/science.877582
- Meimoun P, Vidal G, Bohrer AS, Lehner A, Tran D, Briand J, et al. Intracellular Ca²⁺ stores could participate to abscisic acid-induced depolarization and stomatal closure in *Arabidopsis thaliana*. *Plant Signal Behav* (2009) 4:830–5. doi:10.4161/psb.4.9.9396
- 30. Brault M, Amiar Z, Pennarun AM, Monestiez M, Zhang Z, Cornel D, et al. Plasma membrane depolarization induced by abscisic acid in *Arabidopsis* suspension cells involves reduction of proton pumping in addition to anion channel activation, which are both Ca²⁺ dependent. *Plant Physiol* (2004) 135:231–43. doi:10.1104/pp.104.039255
- Pennarun AM, Maillot C. Cl⁻ efflux responding to a turgor drop in cells of Acer pseudoplatanus. Plant Physiol Biochem (1988) 26:117–24.
- Teodoro AE, Zingarelli L, Lado P. Early changes of Cl⁻ efflux and H⁺ extrusion induced by osmotic stress in *Arabidopsis thaliana* cells. *Physiol Plant* (1998) 102:29–37. doi:10.1034/j.1399-3054.1998.1020105.x
- Shabala S, Babourina O, Newman I. Ion-specific mechanisms of osmoregulation in bean mesophyll cells. J Exp Bot (2000) 51:1243–53. doi:10.1093/jexbot/ 51.348.1243
- 34. Lew RR. Immediate and steady state extracellular ionic fluxes of growing Arabidopsis thaliana root hairs under hyperosmotic and hypoosmotic conditions. Physiol Plant (1998) 104:397–404. doi:10.1034/j.1399-3054.1998.1040315.x
- Liu K, Luan S. Voltage-dependent K⁺ channels as targets of osmosensing in guard cells. *Plant Cell* (1998) 10:1957–70. doi:10.1105/tpc.10.11.1957
- Greenberg MJ, Price DA. Relationships among the FMRFamide-like peptides. *Prog Brain Res* (1992) 92:25–37. doi:10.1016/S0079-6123(08)61162-0
- Liu F, Baggerman G, Schoofs L, Wets G. Uncovering conserved patterns in bioactive peptides in metazoa. *Peptides* (2006) 27:3137–53. doi:10.1016/j.peptides. 2006.08.021
- Espinoza E, Carrigan M, Thomas SG, Shaw G, Edison AS. A statistical view of FMRFamide neuropeptide diversity. *Mol Neurobiol* (2000) 21:35–56. doi:10. 1385/MN:21:1-2:035
- Hook V, Funkelstein L, Lu D, Bark S, Wegrzyn J, Hwang S-R. Proteases for processing proneuropeptides into peptide neurotransmitters and hormones. *Annu Rev Pharmacol Toxicol* (2008) 48:393–423. doi:10.1146/annurev.pharmtox.48. 113006.094812
- Loi P, Saunders R, Young D, Tublitz N. Peptidergic regulation of chromatophore function in the European cuttlefish *Sepia officinalis. J Exp Biol* (1996) 199:1177–87.
- Messenger JB. Cephalopod chromatophores: neurobiology and natural history. Biol Rev Camb Philos Soc (2001) 76:473–528. doi:10.1017/S1464793101005772
- 42. Zhang Z, Goodwin E, Loi PK, Tublitz NJ. Molecular analysis of a novel FMRFamide-related peptide gene (SOFaRP(2)) and its expression pattern in the brain of the European cuttlefish *Sepia officinalis. Peptides* (2012) 34:114–9. doi:10.1016/j.peptides.2011.07.011
- Huh GH, Damsz B, Matsumoto TK, Reddy MP, Rus AM, Ibeas JI, et al. Salt causes ion disequilibrium-induced programmed cell death in yeast and plants. *Plant J* (2002) 29:649–59. doi:10.1046/j.0960-7412.2001.01247.x
- 44. Affenzeller MJ, Darehshouri A, Andosch A, Lütz C, Lütz-Meindl U. Salt stressinduced cell death in the unicellular green alga *Micrasterias denticulata* Matthias. *J Exp Bot* (2009) 60:939–54. doi:10.1093/jxb/ern348
- Wang J, Li X, Liu Y, Zhao X. Salt stress induces programmed cell death in *Thellungiella halophila* suspension-cultured cells. *J Plant Physiol* (2010) 167:1145–51. doi:10.1016/j.jplph.2010.03.008
- 46. Chiong M, Parra V, Eisner V, Ibarra C, Maldonado C, Criollo A, et al. Parallel activation of Ca²⁺-induced survival and death pathways in cardiomyocytes by sorbitol-induced hyperosmotic stress. *Apoptosis* (2010) 15:887–903. doi:10.1007/s10495-010-0505-9
- 47. Withanage K, Nakagawa K, Ikeda M, Kurihara H, Kudo T, Yang Z, et al. Expression of RASSF6 in kidney and the implication of RASSF6 and the hippo pathway in the sorbitol-induced apoptosis in renal proximal tubular epithelial cells. *J Biochem* (2012) **152**:111–9. doi:10.1093/jb/mvs056
- Sirichandra C, Wasilewska A, Vlad F, Valon C, Leung J. The guard cell as a singlecell model towards understanding drought tolerance and abscisic acid action. J Exp Bot (2009) 60:1439–63. doi:10.1093/jxb/ern340
- Negi J, Hashimoto-Sugimoto M, Kusumi K, Iba K. New approaches to the biology of stomatal guard cells. *Plant Cell Physiol* (2014) 55:241–50. doi:10.1093/ pcp/pct145

- Schroeder JI, Allen GJ, Hugouvieux V, Kwak JM, Waner D. Guard cell signal transduction. Annu Rev Plant Physiol Plant Mol Biol (2001) 52:627–58. doi:10.1146/annurev.arplant.52.1.627
- 51. Jammes F, Leonhardt N, Tran D, Bousserouel H, Very AA, Renou JP, et al. Acetylation of 1,3-diaminopropane by NATA1 can antagonize abscisic acid-mediated stomatal closing in *Arabidopsis. Plant J* (2014) **79**:322–33. doi:10.1111/tpj.12564

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Received: 24 May 2014; accepted: 28 July 2014; published online: 14 August 2014.

Citation: Bouteau F, Bassaglia Y, Monetti E, Tran D, Navet S, Mancuso S, El-Maarouf-Bouteau H and Bonnaud-Ponticelli L (2014) Could FaRP-like peptides participate in regulation of hyperosmotic stress responses in plants? Front. Endocrinol. 5:132. doi: 10.3389/fendo.2014.00132

This article was submitted to Neuroendocrine Science, a section of the journal Frontiers in Endocrinology.

Copyright © 2014 Bouteau, Bassaglia, Monetti, Tran, Navet, Mancuso, El-Maarouf-Bouteau and Bonnaud-Ponticelli. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

ADVANTAGES OF PUBLISHING IN FRONTIERS



FAST PUBLICATION Average 90 days from submission to publication



COLLABORATIVE PEER-REVIEW

Designed to be rigorous – yet also collaborative, fair and constructive



RESEARCH NETWORK Our network increases readership for your article



OPEN ACCESS

Articles are free to read, for greatest visibility



TRANSPARENT

Editors and reviewers acknowledged by name on published articles



GLOBAL SPREAD Six million monthly page views worldwide



COPYRIGHT TO AUTHORS

No limit to article distribution and re-use



IMPACT METRICS Advanced metrics track your article's impact



SUPPORT By our Swiss-based editorial team



EPFL Innovation Park · Building I · 1015 Lausanne · Switzerland T +41 21 510 17 00 · info@frontiersin.org · frontiersin.org